
teachers dead was the fourth 
mass shooting in Texas with 10 or 
more fatalities since 2017. Yet as 
Abbott sought to reassure the 
public Wednesday that his ad-
ministration is doing all it can to 
respond to the crisis, he sought to 
deflect blame for not doing 
enough to keep students safe.

The 40-point plan, parts of 
which were approved by the state 
legislature in 2019, was not 
broadly implemented, according 
to analysts and lawmakers. A gun 
rights groups hailed the state’s 
recent laws to loosen gun restric-
tions, including a measure 
passed last year authorizing resi-
dents to carry handguns without 
licenses or training.

At a news conference Wednes-
day, Abbott sought to play down 
the shooter’s relatively easy access 

SEE GUN LAWS ON A11

BY DAVID NAKAMURA 
AND KARIN BRULLIARD

Amid a spate of mass shoot-
ings in recent years, Texas Gov. 
Greg Abbott (R) responded by 
focusing on promoting mental 
health services and convening a 
task force that produced a 40-
point plan centered on “harden-
ing” school campuses and identi-
fying threats.

But in the wake of the worst 
school attack in state history, 
Abbott is facing mounting criti-
cism that his administration’s 
response has been inadequate 
and failed to deal with the most 
urgent problem: easy access to 
guns, including powerful assault 
rifles.

The massacre at Robb Elemen-
tary School in Uvalde on Tuesday 
that left 19 students and two 

After latest attack in Texas, Abbott 
defends record on guns and safety 

ABCDE
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Private messages held shooter’s plan

JOSHUA LOTT/THE WASHINGTON POST

Aida Hernandez,  left, a retired teacher, hugs an unidentified Robb Elementary School teacher during a prayer service at  Sacred Heart 
Catholic Church in Uvalde, Tex., on Wednesday, a day after a gunman fatally shot 19 children and two adults at Robb Elementary.

BY ARELIS R. HERNÁNDEZ, 
TIM CRAIG 

AND MARK BERMAN

uvalde, tex. — The gunman 
who opened fire at an elementary 
school here shared his intentions 
to carry out an attack in private 
social media messages shortly be-
fore slaughtering at least 19 chil-
dren and two adults, officials said 
Wednesday.

Speaking a day after the gun-
man attacked Robb Elementary 
School in Uvalde, Tex., authorities 
laid out a bleak account of the 
carnage that had devastated this 
community. They said the gun-
man, wielding rifles he had pur-
chased only days earlier, shot his 
grandmother in the face before 
storming the school, where he 
massacred small children — all of 
them, the officials said, inside a 
single classroom.

“Evil swept across Uvalde yes-
terday,” Texas Gov. Greg Abbott 
(R) said at a news briefing on 
Wednesday.

This latest shooting rampage 
sent shock waves of horror and 
grief throughout Uvalde and 
across the country, as families 
were left mourning young lives 

SEE UVALDE ON A6

BY ARELIS R. HERNÁNDEZ, 
HANNAH ALLAM, 

RAZZAN NAKHLAWI 
AND JOANNA SLATER

uvalde, tex. — The gray Ford 
pickup truck veered into a ditch 
with such force that people who 
live on the block assumed it was 
an accident and rushed over to 
help the driver.

Instead, according to witness 
and police accounts, Salvador 
Rolando Ramos emerged wear-
ing tactical gear and carrying an 
AR-15-style rifle he bought this 
month just after his 18th birth-
day. Bystanders scattered as Ra-
mos hopped a fence, exchanged 
gunfire with a school police offi-
cer and entered through a side 
door to Robb Elementary. Inside, 
he embarked on a deadly ram-
page that brought the national 
scourge of school shootings to a 
fourth-grade classroom in this 
southern Texas town.

“That’s where the carnage be-
gan,” Steven McCraw, director of 
the Texas Department of Public 
Safety, said at a news conference 
Wednesday.

Authorities say the attack was 
part of a grisly checklist Ramos 

SEE SHOOTING ON A9

Uvalde weeps 
as officials lay 
out details of 

massacre

A grisly 
checklist, then 

a sickening 
rampage

school in Uvalde.
Faith realized something was 

amiss, but she was not too con-
cerned. Local schools in and 
around Uvalde frequently have to 
lock down, she said, because 
people arrested for crossing the 
border often try to outrun police 
or flee after being detained. Bail-
outs, Faith said, are common in 
the area but rarely has she seen 
them result in anything serious 
or fatal to bystanders.

Still, Faith called her mother, 
who was in a lockdown at her 
school. But Veronica also thought 
this was yet another bailout and 
was not too worried.

But then Faith’s cousin texted 
her back and said there was a 
shooter near Robb Elementary. 
So Faith made another call to her 
mother, who by now had heard 

SEE TESS ON A8

BY IAN SHAPIRA

Faith Mata, 21, was getting 
dressed and ready for work at her 
apartment in San Marcos, Tex., 
where she is a rising senior at 
Texas State University, when she 
received a text from a cousin in 
her hometown of Uvalde. Her 
cousin works at the Uvalde Police 
Department. The cousin wanted 
to know: What school did her 
sister Tess go to?

“Hurry,” the message read, 
 imploring Faith to respond.

Faith replied that Tess Mata — 
a 10-year-old fourth-grader who 
loved TikTok dance videos, Ari-
ana Grande, the Houston Astros 
and getting her hair curled — 
attended Robb Elementary. Her 
cousin told her to call her moth-
er, Veronica Mata, a kindergarten 
teacher at another elementary 

They hoped Tess was hiding.
Instead, she was gone.

BY KIMBERLY KINDY 
AND LAURA REILEY

When a whistleblower sent a 
34-page report to the Food and 
Drug Administration in October 
alleging a host of unsanitary con-
ditions at an Abbott infant formu-
la factory, the top official in 
charge of food safety didn’t see it.

In fact, Frank Yiannas, the 
FDA’s deputy commissioner for 
food policy and response, didn’t 
learn about the complaint until 
four months later, according to 
Yiannas and others knowledge-
able about the case.

By that time, one infant had 
already died and two others were 
hospitalized after consuming for-
mula from the plant — all while 
other top FDA officials less-
versed in food safety had elected 
not to send new inspectors to the 
plant in Sturgis, Mich. As another 
infant death was linked to Ab-

bott-produced formula, the plant 
closed down and a recall was 
issued, sparking a critical nation-
al shortage of baby formula.

“It wasn’t sent to me, and it 
wasn’t shared with me internally. 
How does this happen?” Yiannas, 
who previously ran the food safe-
ty program for Walmart, the na-
tion’s largest grocer, told The 
Washington Post. “There were 
early signals, and in any safety 
profession you want to take those 

SEE FDA ON A24

Red flag on baby formula idled at FDA 
Whistleblower report on 
Abbott plant didn’t reach 

top food safety official

BY AMY GARDNER

peachtree corners, ga. — 
Last spring, Georgia Secretary of 
State Brad Raffensperger was 
ready to launch his 2022 reelec-
tion campaign. He wanted to 
start by meeting with every 
county Republican committee in 
the state.

No one would have him.
Raffensperger had lost favor 

with a broad swath of Georgia 
Republicans after refusing for-
mer president Donald Trump’s 
demands that he reverse Joe 
Biden’s 2020 win. An internal 

GOP poll showed that he could 
lose by as many as 40 points in a 
party primary.

On Tuesday, Raffensperger de-
feated his Trump-backed oppo-
nent, U.S. Rep. Jody Hice, by 
nearly 19 points. He did it by 
closing the gap among Republi-
can voters, attracting Democrats 

who had celebrated his decision 
to uphold the law and, with 52 
percent of the vote in a four- 
 candidate field, avoiding the run-
off that even his allies were 
predicting just days ago.

Raffensperger, 67, won in part 
by courting Trump’s base with 
promises of stricter election se-
curity. But he also won by not 
trying to hide from his role in 
2020: A plain-spoken structural 
engineer, he repudiated Trump’s 

SEE RAFFENSPERGER ON A4

Ga.’s Ra≠ensperger defies the odds
Elections official didn’t 

cave to Trump, and 
voters rewarded him
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CORRECTIONS

l  A May 17 Metro article about 
possible overdose deaths in the 
D.C. jail misstated the first name 
of an attorney. His name is Todd 
Baldwin.

l  A May 12 A-section article 
about increased cooking oil 
prices incorrectly said that about 
30 percent of soy goes toward 
producing biodiesel. About 30 
percent of soybean oil goes 
toward producing biodiesel. 

l  A May 7 Page One article about 
Lithuania’s efforts to become 
independent of Russian oil and 
natural gas incorrectly stated 
that the Soviet Union declared 
Lithuania a Soviet republic in 
1944. That declaration occurred 
in 1940. The year 1944 is when 
the Soviet Union reoccupied the 
nation following a period of 
German occupation. 
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“We Own This City”

David Simon, writer and executive 
Producer, “We Own This City”

Moderated by Geoff Edgers

Washington Post Live 
events

said. “So we got to work on this 
executive order.”

He also alluded to Black lead-
ers’ concern that the order falls 
short of what is needed. “I know 
progress can be slow and frustrat-
ing. And there is a concern that 
the reckoning on race inspired 
two years ago is beginning to 
fade,” he said toward the end of his 
remarks, urging the room of activ-
ists and lawmakers to keep push-
ing.

A year ago, on the first anniver-
sary of Floyd’s death, the man’s 
family was also at the White 
House. Biden at the time assured 
Floyd’s relatives that he was still 
hoping to sign police reform legis-
lation named in honor of their 

BY MATT VISER

President Biden signed an exec-
utive order Wednesday aimed at 
preventing and punishing police 
misconduct, a step that came on 
the second anniversary of the po-
lice killing of George Floyd but fell 
well short of the sweeping reform 
legislation the White House had 
hoped would be law by now.

The order authorizes the for-
mation of a national accreditation 
system for police departments, 
and it will create a national data-
base of federal officers who have 
disciplinary records or face sub-
stantiated misconduct com-
plaints. Federal law enforcement 
agencies will also update their 
use-of-force policies to emphasize 
de-escalation.

“It’s a measure of what we can 
do together to heal the very soul of 
this nation, to address profound 
fear and trauma — exhaustion — 
that particularly Black Americans 
have experienced for genera-
tions,” Biden said. “And to channel 
that private pain and public out-
rage into a rare mark of progress 
for years to come.”

Biden was joined by civil rights 
leaders, police officials, members 
of Congress and family members 
of victims of police violence, in-
cluding Floyd and Breonna Tay-
lor, a Black woman killed by police 
in Louisville in 2020. The event 
came at a tense moment in the 
aftermath of several mass shoot-
ings, including one in which Black 
residents of Buffalo were attacked 
at a grocery store.

The order was the result of a 
months-long process that began 
in earnest after the collapse last 
September of congressional ef-
forts to craft a bipartisan bill. 
Police groups denounced a leaked 
draft in January that cited “sys-
temic racism” in the criminal jus-
tice system, and the order then 
went through several iterations 
after that based on input from 
police groups and civil rights 
 advocates, according to White 
House officials.

Wednesday’s version reflected 
a careful balance. It noted that 
“the vast majority of law enforce-
ment officers do these difficult 
jobs with honor and integrity,” 
while adding that “fatal encoun-
ters have disparately impacted 
Black and Brown people and oth-
er people of color.”

At the start of his remarks, 
Biden addressed the massacre 
that occurred on Tuesday in Texas, 
when an 18-year-old killed 19 chil-
dren and two teachers at an el-
ementary school, saying he and 
first lady Jill Biden would visit the 
community in the coming days.

“I’m sick and tired. I’m just sick 
and tired of what’s going on and 
what continues to go on,” Biden 
said, before escalating his rhetoric 
on the constitutional right to bear 
arms.

“The Second Amendment is not 
absolute,” he said. “When it was 
passed, you couldn’t own a — you 
couldn’t own a cannon. You 
couldn’t own certain kinds of 
weapons. It’s just always been lim-
itations. But guess what? These 
actions we’ve taken before, they 
saved lives. And they can do it 
again.”

Advocates have been pressing 
the White House to take sweeping 
action to address systemic racism, 
with a focus on overhauling polic-
ing and the criminal justice sys-
tem. They fear Biden has lost a 
sense of urgency about police re-
form after the collapse of legisla-
tion named for Floyd, a Black man 
whose death under the knee of a 
Minneapolis police officer in 2020 
set off social justice demonstra-
tions nationwide.

Biden said he would have 
signed the executive order sooner 
but was worried that it would 
derail negotiations in the Senate. 
“Our Republican colleagues op-
posed any meaningful reform,” he 

brother, father and uncle.
During that meeting last year, 

Biden told them he was frustrated 
that the legislation hasn’t passed 
but he said, according to those 
who attended, that he was willing 
to be patient and “make sure it’s 
the right bill, not a rushed bill.”

The George Floyd Justice in 
Policing Act, which passed the 
House but not the Senate, would 
have implemented a broader ar-
ray of changes, including banning 
the use of chokeholds and 
 no-knock warrants, as well as pro-
hibiting racial profiling. The big-
gest sticking point was over end-
ing “qualified immunity,” which 
makes it harder to sue individual 
law enforcement officers over 
their actions on the job.

Without legislation, Biden has 
little authority to directly control 
the practices of the nation’s 
18,000 state and local law enforce-
ment agencies. And while he can 
change the policies of federal law 
enforcement agencies like the 
FBI, those changes can be re-
versed by a future president.

So Biden’s actions on Wednes-
day were intended in many ways 
to provide guidelines and incen-
tives for local police.

The executive order authorizes 
the Justice Department to use fed-
eral grant funding to encourage 
local police to further restrict the 
use of chokeholds and no-knock 
warrants, steps that federal law 
enforcement agencies have al-
ready taken. The order also estab-

lishes new restrictions on the 
transfer of military equipment to 
local law enforcement agencies.

It says federal agents have a 
duty to intervene if they see other 
law enforcement officials using 
excessive force. That language 
echoes changes made by the Jus-
tice Department last week in its 
use-of-force policy, which was up-
dated for the first time in 18 years.

Similarly, the order will encour-
age all law enforcement agencies 
to participate in the new miscon-
duct database and to adopt 
 de-escalation policies similar to 
those that federal agencies will 
put in place.

The White House does not have 
the power to make some changes 
long demanded by advocates, 
such as getting rid of qualified 
immunity, which protects police 
officers from being sued individu-
ally for misconduct and was in-
cluded in the federal bill. Dozens 
of statehouse bills that would 
eliminate such immunity have 
also been defeated.

Other changes, like banning 
chokeholds or adopting stricter 
policies about when police can use 
force, similarly require action on 
the state or local level.

But Biden and Vice President 
Harris, while acknowledging 
Wednesday’s action did not go 
nearly as far as they wanted, still 
declared it an important moment. 
As Harris introduced Biden, she 
turned to the family members of 
those who’d died at the hands of 
police.

“You have felt so much pain and 
you have endured unimaginable 
grief. You have experienced the 
anguish of losing someone you 
love and cherish,” she said. “And 
yet you are here, as you have been 
throughout the days of your grief, 
standing selflessly full of grace 
and resilience to speak up, to 
speak out, often against odds, 
great odds to fight for a world 
where no one has to experience 
what you have been through.”

After signing the order, Biden 
called up Floyd’s daughter, 
 Gianna.

“You’re getting so big!” he said 
to the 10-year-old.

He also recounted what she 
told him nearly two years ago. 
“ ‘My dad is going to change his-
tory,’ ” Biden recalled her saying. 
“And he will, honey. He will.”

Done waiting for Congress, Biden signs a policing order

ALEX BRANDON/ASSOCIATED PRESS

Gianna Floyd, the daughter of George Floyd, joins others affected 
by police misconduct who attended the signing at the White House. 
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BY HOLLY BAILEY
AND TESS ALLEN

minneapolis — When Derek 
Chauvin was found guilty of mur-
dering George Floyd last year, 
cries of joy erupted outside the 
courthouse where the former 
Minneapolis police officer stood 
trial. Many greeted the rare con-
viction in a police brutality case 
with a collective exhale of relief, 
optimistic that the historic mo-
ment for racial justice would help 
heal a city still on edge from the 
trauma of Floyd’s killing and the 
fiery unrest that followed.

But as residents here gathered 
Wednesday to mark the second 
anniversary of Floyd’s death, that 
sense of hope has been replaced 
by disappointment that the de-
mand for police reform that sent 
millions of protesters into the 
streets two summers ago is fad-
ing.

At the makeshift memorial 
marking the south Minneapolis 
intersection where Floyd died, a 
25-year-old Black woman who 
spoke on the condition of ano-
nymity, citing concerns about her 
safety, lamented that police 
across the country continue to go 
unpunished for killing people of 
color.

“Enough is enough,” the wom-
an said as a steady stream of 
people stopped to pay respects at 
the painting of an angel on the 

asphalt where Floyd took his final 
breaths. “I can’t even say it’s time 
that we get justice because I know 
we’ll never get it.”

That sense of futility has only 
grown in Minneapolis, where 
residents remain deeply divided 
over the future of public safety 
despite widespread calls for po-
lice reform in the aftermath of 
Floyd’s death.

Minneapolis Mayor Jacob Frey 
(D), who holds administrative 
control over the police, has enact-
ed numerous reforms to rein in a 
department long accused of rac-
ism and excessive force against 
people of color — including a ban 
on chokeholds and limits on traf-
fic stops that predominantly tar-
geted Black residents. He also 
promised tougher discipline for 
bad officers.

But a recent state investigation 
found the Minneapolis police 
continued to engage in “discrimi-
natory, race-based policing” — 
targeting and using force on 
Black people at a higher rate than 
Whites. The report said the de-
partment routinely failed to hold 
its officers accountable for bad 
behavior, despite the mayor’s 
promised reforms.

Minneapolis voters last fall re-
jected a ballot initiative that 
would have replaced the police 
department with a new depart-
ment of public safety — a vote 
deeply influenced by rising crime 
in the city and fears that the 
department, which has struggled 
to respond to basic 911 calls due to 
hundreds of officer departures, 
could plunge further into crisis.

Since Floyd’s death, two other 
Black men have been killed by 
Minneapolis police — adding to 

the list of Black men, including 
Daunte Wright and Winston 
Smith, killed by other law en-
forcement in the Twin Cities in 
the last two years.

That includes the fatal shoot-
ing of Amir Locke, who was killed 
in February as officers executed a 
no-knock warrant inside a down-
town Minneapolis apartment 
even though Frey claimed to have 
banned no-knock warrants in the 
city.

Locke was not the target of the 
warrant, even though police ini-
tially described him as a “sus-
pect.” Locke’s death, which result-
ed in no charges against the offi-
cers involved, sparked fresh pro-
tests in the city. One 
demonstrator carried a sign that 
read: “What changed after 
George Floyd? NOTHING.”

A similar sense of dismay 
played out this week in other 
parts of the country, where pro-
tests fueling the nation’s racial 
reckoning two years ago have 
been followed by headlines of oth-
er fatal police encounters involv-
ing people of color.

In Grand Rapids, Mich., where 
tens of thousands of people took 
to the streets after Floyd’s death, 
tensions remain high after the 
fatal police shooting of Patrick 
Lyoya during an April traffic stop.

A prosecutor is still determin-
ing whether to charge Grand Rap-
ids Police Officer Christopher 
Schurr, who remains on paid 
leave. Schurr allegedly shot Lyoya 
in the back of the head during a 
struggle after he pulled the man 
over for a license plate violation. 
Lyoya’s death has revived com-
plaints of a history of harassment 
and racist behavior from Grand 
Rapids officers toward Black resi-
dents.

On Tuesday, “Justice for Patrick 
Lyoya” demonstrators for the 
third time in a month interrupted 
a city commission meeting, press-
ing the mayor and other city offi-
cials on why charges have not yet 
been filed in the case. Some high-
lighted the speed with which 
Chauvin was charged with mur-
der and jailed less than a week 
after Floyd’s killing.

John Williamson, a White man 
who lives in the same neighbor-
hood where Lyoya lived and has 
helped organize protests over his 
death, called the evidence against 
Schurr “indisputable.”

“It feels like our voices are 
falling on deaf ears,” Williamson 
said. “The police are bringing vio-
lence into our community. If they 

will not be held accountable for 
the most egregious execution by a 
police officer — if Derek Chauvin 
will get arrested, but Christopher 
Schurr will not — the city will 
crack in half.”

In New York City, where police 
came under fire for their brutal 
tactics toward racial justice dem-
onstrators in 2020, many of the 
promised reforms in response to 
Floyd’s death have not come to 
pass — including increased trans-
parency about officer miscon-
duct. Meanwhile, many of the 
colorful murals of Floyd that once 
dotted the city have been painted 
over.

“It’s been two years, and noth-
ing has changed,” said Terrell 
Harper, a Brooklyn activist and 
one of the organizers of a Wednes-
day protest in Floyd’s memory.

In Minneapolis, the city pre-
pared to unveil a sign renaming 
the block along Chicago Avenue 
where Floyd was killed as George 
Perry Floyd Square — a move that 
city officials have described as the 
beginning of an effort to not only 
memorialize Floyd’s death but re-
vitalize an area that has become 
the emotional epicenter of the 
nation’s reckoning on race and 
justice.

Throughout the day, people 
shed tears at the spot where Floyd 
was killed, including Larisa Geh-
mie, who said she came to 38th 
and Chicago to reflect on Floyd’s 
life as “a father, a community 
member and a friend” but found 
herself also thinking of others 
killed by police in the last two 
years, including Locke and 
Wright.

“It’s important that as a com-
munity, especially here in Minne-
sota, that we continue to remem-
ber what happened here and not 
just continue to go on with the 
flow as usual,” said Gehmie, an 
executive assistant at the Minne-
sota Freedom Fund, a nonprofit 
that operates a bail fund for peo-
ple it believes have been unjustly 
arrested.

“Unfortunately since George 
Floyd was murdered two years 
ago, the city and the state has not 
stopped killing Black people,” she 
said. “Until we really decide to 
grapple with this issue of white 
supremacy, the killings and mur-
ders of Black people will just con-
tinue to happen in this country.”

Andy Balaskovitz in Grand Rapids, 
Mich.; Jack Wright in New York; and 
Grant Stringer in Portland, Ore.; 
contributed to this report.

Fears rise of a fading urgency for police reform
Frustration hangs over 

events on anniversary of 
George Floyd’s death

The executive order 
authorizes the Justice 

Department to use 
federal grant funding to 
encourage local police 
to further restrict the 

use of chokeholds and 
no-knock warrants.
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BY DINO GRANDONI

The Biden administration an-
nounced Wednesday that it will 
protect waters in Alaska that are 
home to one of the world’s 
 biggest salmon spawning 
grounds, the culmination of a 
long-running dispute that pitted 
Alaska Natives against mining 
interests.

The proposal from the Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency is a 
potentially fatal blow to a plan to 
mine in the Bristol Bay water-
shed for gold, copper and other 
valuable metals.

Bristol Bay, which sustains an 
annual run of 37.5 million sock-
eye salmon, helps support a $2 
billion commercial fishing in-
dustry as well as a way of life for 
Alaska Natives, who have vigor-
ously opposed the construction 
of the Pebble Mine.

The EPA’s action, if finalized, 

may finally put an end to a more 
than decade-long legal and polit-
ical tussle over the fate of this 
corner of southern Alaska as 
President Biden strives to pro-
tect a greater share of the na-
tion’s wilderness.

“The Bristol Bay watershed is 
a shining example of how our 
nation’s waters are essential to 
healthy communities, vibrant 
ecosystems, and a thriving econ-
omy,” EPA Administrator Mi-
chael Regan said in a statement.

But the company behind the 
mine, Pebble Limited Partner-
ship, said Wednesday that it will 
still work to secure a permit to 
dig up ore bearing gold, copper 
and molybdenum, used as an 
alloy in steel.

John Shively, the company’s 
chief executive, said it is “ironic” 
that the Biden administration 
would block a domestic source of 
copper, a crucial mineral for 

renewable energy, when it has 
set a goal of eliminating the 
nation’s contributions to global 
warming by the middle of the 
century.

“This is clearly a giant step 
backwards for the Biden Admin-
istration’s climate change goals,” 
he said in a statement.

Using a rarely invoked author-
ity under the Clean Water Act to 
protect wetlands from being pol-
luted with dumped waste, agen-
cy officials aim to ban the dispos-
al of mining debris within the 
308-square-mile footprint of the 
proposed project.

Over that ore deposit sit wa-
ters that teem with coho, chum 
and, most notably, sockeye salm-
on. The fish have been a source of 
food for southwest Alaska’s In-
digenous people for generations 
and today attract big-spending 
fishing enthusiasts from around 
the world.

Alannah Hurley, executive di-
rector of United Tribes of Bristol 
Bay, a consortium of tribal gov-
ernments, called the EPA’s an-
nouncement a “monumental 
step.”

“Our tribes have been asking 
for this for the last 12 years,” 
added Hurley, who is Yup’ik. But 
she warned that the federal gov-
ernment has come close to pro-
tecting these waters in the past, 
only to fall short.

“We’ve been here before,” she 
said.

Under President Barack 
Obama, the EPA moved to re-
strict mining in 2014. But it did 
not finalize the restrictions be-
fore he left office in 2017, as the 
agency battled litigation from 
the mining company.

At first, the Trump adminis-
tration cleared the way for the 
firm to apply for a federal permit 
to mine.

But then, an unlikely alliance 
of Alaska Natives, environ -
mentalists and anglers — includ-
ing President Donald Trump’s 
son Donald Trump Jr. and Fox 
News host Tucker Carlson — 
came out in opposition. The 
release of secret recordings of 
company executives added to the 
pressure.

During Trump’s last months in 
office, his team ultimately torpe-
doed a key permit.

Pebble Limited Partnership 
argues that its hamstrung proj-
ect would have created 850 di-
rect jobs and generated more 
than $150 million in state and 
local taxes a year.

Shively, the chief executive, 
pointed to a U.S. Army Corps of 
Engineers conclusion in 2020 
that the mine would have no 
“measurable effect” on fish popu-
lations, noting that foreign min-
ers “simply do not have the same 

environmental standards as we 
do.”

But the current administra-
tion’s move to protect this wil-
derness was long expected, ever 
since Biden vowed to block the 
Pebble Mine during his presiden-
tial campaign.

But with other mining claims 
nearby, many mine opponents 
are calling for Congress to pass 
more sweeping protections for 
the 40,000 square miles that 
make up the watershed.

“We’ll be playing whack-a-
mole for a long time with the 
world’s best remaining salmon 
stronghold until we permanently 
protect this landscape,” said 
Chris Wood, head of the conser-
vation group Trout Unlimited.

The EPA plans to hold hear-
ings on the decision in June. And 
the public will be able to weigh in 
with written comments until 
July 5.

EPA proposal for Bristol Bay deals blow to mining plan

OHIO

State high court rejects 
Republican maps again

A frustrated Ohio Supreme 
Court rejected Republican-drawn 
Statehouse maps for a fifth time 
Wednesday, extending the string 
of GOP defeats in a redistricting 
process that has ground the 
state’s legislative primaries to a 
halt.

Chief Justice Maureen 
O’Connor was clearly angered by 
the Republican-dominated Ohio 
Redistricting Commission’s 
decision to resubmit maps that 
the high court had already found 
unconstitutional once before, 
calling it “a stunning rebuke of 
the rule of law.”

The court ordered the seven-
member panel to reconvene and 
pass “entirely new” maps that 
meet constitutional 
requirements by June 3. Ohio’s 
map fight comes amid the once-
per-decade political mapmaking 
process that all states must 

undertake to reflect population 
changes from the U.S. census.

O’Connor (R) faulted a 
separate, federal three-judge 
panel for making her court’s job 
more difficult. She said the 
judges effectively rewarded the 
redistricting commission’s 
inaction when they signaled that 
they would impose the rejected 
legislative maps favored by 
Republicans this Friday if the 
state cases aren’t resolved by 
then.

— Associated Press

ARKANSAS

Reality TV star gets 
12 years for child porn

Former reality TV star Josh 
Duggar was sentenced 
Wednesday to about 12½ years in 
prison after he was convicted of 
receiving and possessing child 
pornography.

Prosecutors had asked U.S. 
District Judge Timothy Brooks 
to give the maximum term of 

20 years to Duggar, whose large 
family was the focus of TLC’s “19 
Kids and Counting.” 

The judge sentenced Duggar to 
12 years and seven months in 

prison.
Duggar was arrested in April 

2021 after a Little Rock police 
detective found that child porn 
files were being shared by a 

computer traced to Duggar. 
Investigators testified that 
images depicting the sexual 
abuse of children, including 
toddlers, were downloaded in 
2019 onto a computer at a car 
dealership Duggar owned.

TLC canceled “19 Kids and 
Counting” in 2015 following 
allegations that Duggar had 
molested four of his sisters and a 
babysitter years earlier. 

Duggar’s parents said he had 
confessed to the fondling and 
apologized. After the allegations 
resurfaced in 2015, Duggar 
apologized publicly for 
unspecified behavior and 
resigned as a lobbyist for the 
Family Research Council, a 
conservative Christian group.

— Associated Press

NORTH CAROLINA

Settlement in death 
of man in custody

The family of a Black man who 
yelled that he couldn’t breathe 

before he died in a North 
Carolina jail in 2019 has reached 
a $3 million settlement in its 
wrongful-death lawsuit, 
according to court documents 
filed Wednesday.

John Neville’s family reached 
the settlement with all five 
former jailers who were initially 
charged with involuntary 
manslaughter in his death as well 
as with the Forsyth County 
government and Forsyth County 
Sheriff Bobby Kimbrough Jr., the 
Winston-Salem Journal reported.

The settlement was reached 
during a mediation meeting 
April 19. In that settlement, the 
detention officers, Forsyth 
County and Kimbrough do not 
admit liability.

Neville died on Dec. 4, 2019,  
after having a medical 
emergency at the Forsyth County 
jail. Kimbrough did not publicly 
acknowledge Neville’s death until 
about six months later, when he 
was questioned by the Journal in 
June 2020.

— Associated Press
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U.S. Navy sailors and Marines from the USS Bataan stand on the 
flight deck during their arrival in New York City on  Wednesday for 
Fleet Week. About 3,000 service members are expected  to participate 
after a two-year hiatus for the coronavirus pandemic. 
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Ra≠ensperger put in the miles to regain supporters in Ga.
false claims of election fraud to 
anyone who would listen.

His victory Tuesday seemed to 
embolden him to offer an even 
more direct rebuke of the former 
president.

“The vast majority of Geor-
gians are looking at honest peo-
ple for elected office,” he told a 
clutch of cameras at his election 
night party in the northeastern 
suburbs of Atlanta late Tuesday. 
“Someone who would do their 
job, follow the law and look out 
for them regardless of the per-
sonal cost to do so.”

He added: “Standing for you, 
standing for the rule of law and 
election integrity, standing for 
the truth and not buckling un-
der the pressure, is what people 
want.”

His main opponent, Hice, did 
not hold a public event or issue a 
public concession Tuesday.

Trump, in a statement on the 
social media site Truth Social, 
trumpeted victories for his pre-
ferred candidates in Arkansas, 
Alabama, Texas and in the Sen-
ate contest in Georgia. The for-
mer president omitted any refer-
ence to Raffensperger or Geor-
gia Gov. Brian Kemp, who also 
resisted Trump’s 2020 pressure.

Defeating Raffensperger and 
Kemp had become an obsession 
for the former president, one 

RAFFENSPERGER FROM A1 displayed frequently both in 
public and behind closed doors, 
according to those in Trump’s 
orbit. But Kemp cruised to victo-
ry Tuesday over the Trump-
backed former senator David 
Perdue by an astonishing 52 
points.

Raffensperger’s path to re-
demption among Republican 
primary voters began about a 
year ago, when he received a rare 
invitation to speak from a local 
Republican Party chairman in 
Ben Hill County, about three 
hours south of Atlanta. Trump 
had won the county with 63 
percent of the vote in 2020.

More than 100 Georgians 
packed into the Grand Theatre 
in Fitzgerald, the county seat. 
Raffensperger learned later that 
some had driven hours to hear 
him speak — not because they 
were admirers, but because they 
believed he had failed to uncover 
the fraud that Trump falsely 
claimed had fueled Biden’s victo-
ry.

He told them that night that 
they did not have the facts. 
“Simply stated, what happened 
in 2020 is that 28,000 Georgians 
skipped the presidential race” 
while voting in races down-bal-
lot, he recalled telling the crowd, 
in a speech that he would deliver 
again and again over the follow-
ing year. “You have to share the 
facts, and then they have to 

understand that I do have the 
facts.”

Raffensperger put 40,000 
miles on his Ford F-150 pickup 
truck, crisscrossing the state to 
speak to anyone who would 
listen. Early this month, he 
drove nearly four hours to Sa-
vannah for a Rotary lunch — and 
stayed the rest of the afternoon 
for a meet-and-greet with just 
over a dozen members of the 
local Jaycees.

The miles paid off: Raffen-
sperger racked up huge margins 
in Metro Atlanta, but he also 
held his own across the state. He 
defeated Hice by more than 20 
points in the congressional dis-
trict of pro-Trump firebrand 
Marjorie Taylor Greene. Hice 
scored some of his biggest wins 
in his own congressional dis-
trict, but the numbers were too 
low to affect the margin.

“It’s a comeback for the ages 
and a testament to an official 
who accepted every invitation 
from any group in the state or 
media outlet and kept telling his 
story,” said Brian Robinson, a 
Georgia-based Republican strat-
egist, whose firm consults on 
communications for the secre-
tary of state’s office but was not 
affiliated with any of the cam-
paigns.

Even in Ben Hill County, 
where all those Trump support-
ers had gathered last year to 

demand answers from Raffen-
sperger, he won 50 percent of the 
vote. That news astonished Aus-
tin Futch, the GOP chairman 
who had invited Raffensperger 
to speak — and had lost his 
leadership post as a result.

“Up until this morning I 
wouldn’t have dared tell anyone 
that I supported Raffensperger,” 
Futch, a Realtor, said in an 
interview Wednesday. “But yes, I 
feel like I have a pretty good 
reason to say it now. Georgia has 
issued a referendum on Donald 
Trump, and it is to stay out of 
Georgia. Donald Trump lost in 
2020. And he needs to accept 
that fact.”

In the weeks following the 
2020 election, Raffensperger 
and his top aides received death 
threats from Trump supporters. 
His wife, Tricia, fielded obscene 
text messages. Someone broke 
into the home of his daughter-
in-law. At Tuesday’s party at a 
cozy suburban restaurant, two 
off-duty Gwinnett County police 
officers stood at the door, hired 
by Raffensperger as a precau-
tion.

Those threats only made him 
more certain of his decision to 
defend the election results, 
Raffensperger said. He brought 
a steadiness to his predicament 
that he cultivated over decades 
designing high-rises and bridges 
and post-tensioned box girders, 

but that also reflects a far more 
searing experience four years 
ago — the death of his elder son 
from a fentanyl overdose.

“I understand what I can 
change and what I can’t change,” 
Raffensperger said. “You’ve got 
all these people spreading their 
deceit and misinformation, but 
it’s not supported by the facts.”

Whether Raffensperger and 
Kemp have provided a blueprint 
for other Republicans elsewhere 
in the country to defy Trump 
remains unknown. Both officials 
are longtime Republicans who 
served in the legislature and 
have extensive records support-
ing conservative causes. They 
are well-known in Georgia, and 
they came to this year’s election 
with name recognition and the 
ability to raise millions of dol-
lars. Raffensperger, the founder 
of a lucrative engineering firm, 
poured in some of his own funds, 
as well.

In an interview Tuesday night, 
Raffensperger said he had pre-
pared four different sets of re-
marks for the evening: one if he 
won, one if he lost, one for a 
runoff if he placed first, and one 
for a runoff if Hice did. He 
wasn’t pessimistic, he said — 
just practical. He’d put the victo-
ry speech in his left lapel pocket, 
alone and most easily retriev-
able.

He still doesn’t know which 

Democrat he will face in the fall 
because that primary is headed 
to a runoff. Democrats have 
accused Raffensperger of en-
abling election conspiracists by 
supporting a strict new voting 
law last year and championing 
efforts to reduce noncitizen vot-
ing.

Bee Nguyen, a Democratic 
state lawmaker and the front-
runner for the nomination, has 
campaigned heavily on the idea 
that democracy is on the ballot 
in November. But that message 
will be more complicated 
against Raffensperger than it 
would have been against Hice, 
who boasted that he would not 
have certified Biden’s Georgia 
victory.

Raffensperger said he is un-
likely to change his message for 
the general election. He also 
offered a glimpse of a potential 
next ambition, one that seemed 
out of reach just a few months 
ago: to run for Georgia governor. 
“My runway is short,” he joked, 
having recently celebrated his 
67th birthday. 

“What I have found is that 
every Georgian wants safe, se-
cure elections, with the right 
balance of accessibility with se-
curity,” he said. “That’s where 
Georgia voting is today.”

Lenny Bronner in Washington 
contributed to this report.
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TOP: Former president Donald Trump onstage during a March 
rally  in  Commerce, Ga. ABOVE: Former vice president   Mike Pence, 
speaking Monday in Georgia, may challenge Trump in 2024.

BY JOSH DAWSEY, 
MICHAEL SCHERER 

AND ASHLEY PARKER

atlanta — Donald Trump has 
long been the dominant force in 
Republican politics, but as he has 
faced a spate of setbacks in recent 
weeks — punctuated Tuesday 
night by the defeat of his favored 
gubernatorial candidate here in 
Georgia — the former president 
has been privately fretting about 
who might challenge him.

Trump has been quizzing advis-
ers and visitors at his Mar-a-Lago 
resort in South Florida about his 
budding rivals for the 2024 Re-
publican presidential nomina-
tion, including his former vice 
president, Mike Pence, and Flori-
da Gov. Ron DeSantis (R).

Among his questions, accord-
ing to several advisers, who like 
others spoke on the condition of 
anonymity to describe private 
conversations: Who will actually 
run against him? What do the 
polls show? Who are his potential 
foes meeting with?

He also had revived conversa-
tions about announcing a presi-
dential exploratory committee to 
try to dissuade challengers, they 
say, even as some party officials 
and advisers continue to urge him 
to wait until after the midterm 
elections to announce that he’s 
running.

Trump’s deliberations follow 
prominent defeats this month for 
his chosen candidates in Idaho, 
Nebraska, North Carolina and 
now Georgia, where former sena-
tor David Perdue was defeated 
Tuesday by Trump’s arch-nemesis, 
Gov. Brian Kemp, who refused his 
entreaties to overturn the election 
he lost in the state in 2020. The 
defeats were driven by rival Re-
publican power centers amid a 
growing sense that Trump may 
not hold the dominant sway he 
once had over the party.

Throughout Georgia, Republi-
can voters said they simply dis-
missed Trump’s sharp criticisms 
of Kemp and overwhelmingly 
elected the incumbent governor, 
delivering a remarkable repudia-
tion of the former president by 
giving Kemp a victory margin of 
about 50 percentage points.

“I voted for him twice. Would I 
do it again? No!” said Vijah Bahl, a 
65-year-old developer who at-
tended Kemp’s election-night par-
ty Tuesday at the College Football 
Hall of Fame. “Trump’s divisive-
ness hurt Perdue here, and his 
endorsement backfired. It wasn’t 
really his content but his delivery. 
And Trump can be a very vindic-
tive person.”

Over the din of a lone country 
crooner on the stage, Jim Braden, 
a 62-year-old developer, stood 
near the front of the makeshift 
indoor football field and said it 
was an easy choice to pick Kemp 
for governor.

“We’re not like the rest of the 
country that’s going to follow the 
lie,” he said of Trump’s false claims 

of winning the 2020 election.
In his victory speech, Kemp did 

not mention Trump and barely 
mentioned Perdue. “Even in the 
middle of a tough primary, con-
servatives across our state didn’t 
listen to the noise. They didn’t get 
distracted,” he said. “Georgia Re-
publicans went to the ballot box 
and overwhelmingly endorsed 
four more years of our vision for 
this great state.”

That Trump spent more than 
$2.5 million on behalf of Perdue, 
held a rally in Georgia and relent-
lessly attacked Kemp but was still 
defeated was the latest sign that 
his influence over the Republican 
Party, while considerable, has re-
ceded somewhat in recent 
months. In another defeat, Brad 
Raffensperger, the Georgia secre-
tary of state who resisted Trump’s 
calls to “find” votes in 2020, de-
feated his opponent, Trump-
backed Rep. Jody Hice.

The Republican Governors As-
sociation steered $5 million to 
defeat Perdue after backing vic-
tors against Trump picks in Ne-
braska and Idaho. The emerging 
field of 2024 rivals has grown 
increasingly bold in showing a 
willingness to campaign against 
his interests. And in the Senate, all 
but 11 Republicans joined with 
Democrats on a recent military 
aid bill for Ukraine, despite 
Trump’s criticism of the measure 
as a misplaced priority given the 
domestic baby formula shortage.

“Donald Trump is truly the 
leader of the party right now, but 
there are many people, particular-
ly those in elected office, who also 
stake a claim to the ‘America First’ 
agenda,” Trump’s former White 
House counselor, Kellyanne Con-
way, said Tuesday during a Wash-
ington Post Live event when asked 
about the growing dissent within 
the party.

The former president has also 
found himself fighting in races in 
Ohio, Alabama and Pennsylvania 
against the Club for Growth, a 
deep-pocketed conservative 
group that once advised him. His 
candidate for Senate in Pennsyl-
vania, Mehmet Oz, is locked in a 
tight race headed for a recount 
after the May 17 primary there and 
has ignored Trump’s repeated 
calls to declare victory before all 
ballots are counted. And Trump’s 
pick for governor in Pennsylvania, 
Doug Mastriano, found his pri-
mary victory marred last week by 
a statement from the RGA sug-
gesting that the group did not see 
him as a competitive candidate.

The shifts add up to the biggest 
challenge to Trump’s self-image — 
“The king of endorsements,” he 
recently boasted — since his role 
in the Jan. 6, 2021, riot at the U.S. 
Capitol thrust his party into tem-
porary chaos. Few in the party still 
publicly oppose or criticize him 
while seeking elected office, but a 
growing group has been working 
overtime to show that he can be 
ignored and is not infallible.

Trump has publicly batted 
away such concerns as he has 
vowed to allies that he plans to run 
for president again.

“I looked at the polls, and I’m 
ahead by 60 or 70 points,” the 
former president said during a 
recent interview with The Post at 
Mar-a-Lago, when asked about his 

Pence’s decision to campaign 
for Kemp, whom Trump has called 
“a disaster” for not overturning 
the 2020 election results, is partic-
ularly notable — an early sign of 
clear separation between the 
longtime allies. Pompeo, another 
potential 2024 contender, has also 
become increasingly vocal, criti-
cizing Oz after Trump endorsed 
him and calling for the “counting 
of valid absentee ballots” in Penn-
sylvania after Trump suggested 
Oz declare victory over rival David 
McCormick before the primary 
ballots were counted.

In Georgia, results were in be-
fore 9 p.m. for Kemp and Perdue 
had already conceded. There was 
little suspense in either crowd.

Advisers have repeatedly had to 
talk Trump out of announcing a 
run for president ahead of the 
midterms, which Republican 
strategists worry would offer a jolt 
to Democratic prospects by shift-
ing the focus away from frustra-
tions with President Biden, whose 
approval rating hovers around 40 
percent. Trump has privately 
raged against some of his former 
allies, such as Pence, and has been 
discussing how to attack potential 
2024 foes.

On the ground in key states, 
Trump’s intervention has caused 
friction with some of his local 
supporters.

In Alabama, Rep. Mo Brooks 
(R) lost only two of his 67 county 
campaign chairs in his Senate race 
after Trump pulled his endorse-
ment in March, according an ad-
viser. Both later signed back up, as 
Brooks continued to campaign by 
arguing that Trump had been mis-
led by the advisers around him. 
Brooks’s share of the vote in public 
polls more than doubled in the 
weeks after Trump withdrew his 
endorsement, as the other candi-
dates in the race turned their fire 
on each other. After Tuesday’s pri-
mary, Brooks is now headed for a 
runoff against rival Katie Britt.

In the Senate, Minority Leader 
Mitch McConnell (R-Ky.), whom 
Trump has singled out as a foe in 
recent months, publicly celebrat-
ed in an interview with Politico 
the recent overwhelming vote to 
send more support to Ukraine as a 
repudiation of “some loose talk 
during the Trump years” about 
wavering Republican commit-
ment to allies in Europe. Trump 
had released a statement a week 
earlier, describing the $40 billion 
effort as a move by “Democrats” 
that was improper, given the baby 
formula shortage. “America 
First!” he wrote.

The former president nonethe-
less remains a strong favorite if he 
chooses to run again, with a mas-
sive small-dollar fundraising op-
eration and continued support 
within the party. A Post-ABC News 
poll released this month found 
that 6 in 10 Republican and Re-
publican-leaning voters said party 
leaders should follow Trump’s 
leadership, compared with 34 per-
cent who wanted to take the party 
in a different direction.

“I think he’s going to run. I’ll be 
shocked if he doesn’t run. All the 
polling shows he would be the 
front-runner by a country mile,” 
Sen. Lindsey O. Graham (R-S.C.) 
said. “The day that Trump makes 
it clear he’s going to run — it would 

be a mountain to climb to beat 
him.”

Ed McMullen, a longtime 
Trump ally and former ambassa-
dor, recently attended a small 
fundraising dinner for DeSantis 
in South Carolina, his home state, 
raising eyebrows in the Palmetto 
State. But McMullen said he was 
for Trump all the way — should 
Trump run. “I’m supporting 
Trump in 2024, and I have no 
doubt he’s running,” McMullen 
said.

“When you look at states like 
Pennsylvania, everyone envel-
oped themselves and wrapped 
themselves in Trump policy,” he 
continued. “All the candidates are 
embracing the president.”

Fabrizio said he’d polled in five 
different states about whether 
voters would support Trump in a 
primary campaign, and over 50 
percent in each of the states said 
they would vote for him “regard-
less,” if he entered the race.

But he said it would be easier 
said than done to defeat Trump.

“Just because people speak out 
and take him on doesn’t mean 
they can beat him. They have to 
beat him somewhere, not some 
candidate he endorsed. They have 
to beat him. I haven’t seen any 
data that showed any of these 
people are beating him anywhere. 
In fact, the person that comes 
closest is DeSantis, and all the rest 
of these people chattering on the 
sidelines can’t even break into 
double digits,” Fabrizio said.

Some of his opponents have 
been heartened by his electoral 
struggles. Christie, Pence and 
Maryland Gov. Larry Hogan (R) — 
all potential 2024 candidates — 
appeared on behalf of Kemp. All 
three have told others they might 
run against Trump.

In the meantime, Trump has 
focused on directing the public’s 
attention to his own count of pri-
mary endorsement wins, which 
he tallied at 82 to 3, before Tues-
day night, a statistic that includes 
dozens of uncontested races with 
little competition. It also leaves 
out races like the Alabama Senate 
contest, where he withdrew his 
endorsement of Brooks.

Taking account of only the 
prominent and heavily contested 
contests in May, his record is 6 to 4 
after Tuesday, with one race still 
outstanding. Trump’s endorse-
ments have lost in the Nebraska, 
Idaho and Georgia gubernatorial 
primaries, and one House pri-
mary in North Carolina, where 
Rep. Madison Cawthorn (R-N.C.) 
failed to win the nomination. His 
endorsements for two other 
House seats, in North Carolina 
and West Virginia, won, as did his 
picks in Senate contests in Ohio, 
North Carolina and Georgia, as 
well as his pick of Mastriano for 
governor of Pennsylvania. His 
pick for the Pennsylvania Senate, 
Oz, leads slightly in that race, with 
more ballots to tally and a recount 
pending.

Down-ballot in Georgia on 
Tuesday, Trump did poorly, with 
his pick for attorney general los-
ing, along with his picks for insur-
ance commissioner and secretary 
of state.

Scherer and Parker reported from 
Washington.

Trump faces a loosening grip on  GOP after key losses
Former president, still a 
party favorite in 2024,  is 
looking over his shoulder 

Republican opponents for the 
2024 nomination, without citing a 
specific poll. He repeatedly 
bragged that he “made” several of 
them, or argued they owed him 
loyalty.

When asked about other Re-
publicans, like Sen. Ted Cruz (R-
Tex.), who have repeatedly cam-
paigned against his endorsees, 
Trump said he was watching 
closely. 

“This is their prerogative,” he 
said. “People can do that, but it 
doesn’t mean I have to like it.”

But privately, his team increas-
ingly expects Republican chal-
lengers — potentially including 
DeSantis, Pence, former secretary 
of state Mike Pompeo and former 
New Jersey governor Chris Chris-
tie, along with others — to come 
after him in 2024. Among his ad-
visers’ biggest concerns, though, 
is that DeSantis, who has domi-
nated chatter among Republican 
operatives and donors, takes 
Trump on.

“My guess is a lot of people run 
against him,” said Tony Fabrizio, 
his longtime pollster, if Trump 
announces he’s running.

That view is now widely held in 

Republican circles.
“I think there is a very real and 

growing sense — albeit in hushed 
tones, private conversations, and 
rarely publicly but more publicly 
now than ever before — of people 
saying maybe not that he’s a paper 
tiger, but that his power is greatly 
diminished,” one person close to 
him said. “Privately, no one 
around Trump — and when I say 
no one, I mean no one, other than 
the handful of people who 
wouldn’t have any professional 
existence without him — wants 
him to run again.”

Another Republican operative 
who recently met with Trump said 
it is now clear that Trump will 
have to compete to win the 2024 
GOP nomination, for which the 
former president remains heavily 
favored.

“It isn’t going to be a clear field 
for him. There’s a lot of people who 
want to go against him,” the opera-
tive said. “If he runs, Pompeo, 
Pence and Chris Christie all will 
consider running against him. 
Who knows what DeSantis will 
do? These guys are out there work-
ing, they are hitting every donor 
they can find, they want to run.”

“There are many people, particularly those 
in elected office, who also stake a claim 

to the ‘America First’ agenda.”
Kellyanne Conway, former Trump White House counselor 
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bato on Tuesday changed his 
rating of the race from a toss-up 
to “leans Republican,” calling 
Kemp’s nearly 52 percentage 
point win against former senator 
David Perdue “dominating.” Pub-
lic polling has consistently given 
Kemp a slight edge in a head-to-
head matchup with Abrams.

Abrams’s allies say she has 
become an even more formidable 
candidate over the past four 
years, emerging as a leader in the 
Democratic Party on voting 
rights and becoming a massive 
fundraising draw. In Georgia, she 
started two initiatives that have 
eased medical debt for nearly 
70,000 state residents, helped 
small businesses and helped 
bring coronavirus vaccines to 
communities.

But she has also shown herself 
to be gaffe-prone, handing Re-
publicans material to use against 
her, including a comment over 
the weekend referring to Georgia 
as “the worst state in the country 
to live.”

She addressed the remarks 
during a recent appearance on 
MSNBC, acknowledging that her 
comments were “inartfully deliv-
ered.” She added: “I challenge 
every Republican to stop focus-
ing on the little bit of rhetoric 
and actually show me in your 
record.”

A different error is highlighted 
in a political ad released Wednes-
day by the Republican Governors 
Association, their first general-
election spot of the 2022 cycle. 
The ad shows a photo of Abrams 
sitting maskless with a group of 
young schoolchildren all wear-
ing masks. “Strict mandates on 
everyone but herself,” the narra-
tor says. Abrams has apologized 
for breaking covid rules.

Democrats are seeking to por-
tray Kemp as a far-right governor 
who is out-of-touch with the 
state’s values. During a call with 
reporters Wednesday afternoon, 
state Democrats pointed to his 
support for a laws to limit abor-
tions and ease gun rules along 
with his refusal to expand federal 
health-care benefits.

Allies of Abrams also say his 
bitter primary campaign has di-
vided the Republican Party, 
which works in their favor. Some 
Republicans in the state share 
that view, fearing Trump will 
continue to work against Kemp 
because he dislikes him so much. 
In the past, Trump has said 
Kemp and Abrams would be 
about the same.

The former president is fa-
mously unpredictable. “I think 
even Trump understands that a 
50-point loss hurts,” one Kemp 
adviser said, speaking on the 
condition of anonymity to be 
candid about the state of the 
race.

Still, Perdue — the Trump-
backed candidate and former 
senator whom Kemp defeated by 
a wide margin — sought to show 

some support for Kemp on Tues-
day. “Everything I said about 
Brian Kemp was true,” he said 
onstage at his election night 
event after calling Kemp to con-
cede. “But here’s the other thing I 
said was true: He is a much 
better choice than Stacey 
Abrams.”

Perdue added: “We’re going to 
do everything we can to make 
damn sure Stacey Abrams 
doesn’t take over the state.”

Allies of Kemp say the show-
down against Trump’s hand-
picked challenger shows that he’s 
not beholden to the party’s de 
facto leader, which they say will 
play well among suburban vot-
ers. Kemp has walked a fine line 
with Trump, avoiding explicitly 
criticizing the former president 
to avoid alienating his support-
ers.

The top-of-the-ticket will be 
unusually diverse in Georgia: 
Three of the four major party 
nominees for governor and the 
Senate are Black. In addition to 
Abrams, Sen. Raphael G. War-
nock (D) faces former football 
star Herschel Walker.

On Wednesday morning, 
Walker held a strategy session at 
the Georgian Terrace hotel in 
Atlanta with donors, where his 
team told the crowd — which 
included former congressman 
Jack Kingston, former Trump 
Health and Human Services sec-
retary Tom Price, and Faith and 
Freedom Coalition leader Ralph 
Reed — that he wants to be on 
the same page with Kemp.

They also showed polling in 
the race to explain how they 
planned to campaign, such as 
how messages including Walk-
er’s support for law enforcement, 
his opposition to Biden, and 
Warnock’s economic policies and 
a stated desire to stop illegal 
immigration improves voters’ 
views of his candidacy. Also his 
biography as an “American suc-
cess story” who overcame chal-
lenges polls well.

In a memo distributed by 
Walker’s campaign and obtained 
by The Washington Post, Erik 
Iverson, the campaign’s pollster, 
signaled an interest in highlight-
ing Warnock’s time in politics 
rather than his past as one of the 
state’s leading clergymen.

“Reverend Warnock is now 
Senator Warnock,” Iverson 
wrote. Meanwhile, Walker plans 
to run as a “political outsider,” 
the memo said.

Donors liked what they heard. 
“The blue wave has already crest-
ed in Georgia,” said Dan Eber-
hart, a GOP donor who is backing 
Walker and attended the meet-
ing. “The days of Georgia having 
two Democratic senators are 
numbered.”

Some Walker allies say he still 
needs to improve how he handles 
questions from the news media, 
and they expect a deluge of 
negative advertisements on mis-

takes in his personal life. On 
Tuesday night, he appeared to 
stumble through a question 
about gun control, according to a 
video posted by a CNN reporter.

“What I like to do, what I like 
to do is see it and everything and 
stuff. I like to see it,” Walker said.

Walker’s history includes 
chapters that are expected be 
widely litigated during the cam-
paign. His ex-wife has said he 
held a gun to her head several 
times; he wrote in a memoir that 

he once drove across town with 
the intent to shoot and kill a man 
who did not deliver a car on time; 
and at one point, police in Texas 
confiscated his handgun and put 
him on “caution list” due to his 
“violent tendencies.” In the past, 
Walker has blamed his behavior 
on a mental illness for which he’s 
sought help.

“Walker enters the general 
election already damaged by 
months of reporting on his out-
rageous and false claims, includ-
ing lies about his business record 
and growing questions about his 
readiness to serve Georgians in 

the U.S. Senate,” Warnock’s cam-
paign manager, Quentin Fulks, 
wrote in a recent memo about 
the race.

The Warnock memo focuses 
on local accomplishments, in-
cluding protecting a deal to save 
about 2,600 jobs at a battery 
plant in the state and securing 
jobs at the Port of Savannah.

And it seeks to separate War-
nock from Biden: “Reverend 
Warnock has stood up to the 
Biden Administration’s plan to 
cut critical funding for Georgia’s 
military bases, including the Sa-
vannah Readiness Center.”

BY ANNIE LINSKEY 
AND JOSH DAWSEY

Stacey Abrams refused to con-
cede the Georgia governor’s race 
to Republican Brian Kemp four 
years ago, even after it was clear 
she had lost.

“Concession means an action 
is right, true or proper. As a 
woman of conscience and faith, I 
cannot concede that,” Abrams 
told supporters 10 days after 
Election Day, alleging persistent 
voter suppression allegations, 
though state officials certified 
the results. “Georgia still has a 
decision to make about who will 
we be in the next election. And 
the one after that. And the one 
after that.”

The next election has arrived, 
and she has another chance 
against Kemp, who on Tuesday 
defeated a primary challenger 
backed by former president Don-
ald Trump in a landslide. Abrams 
has long sought this rematch, 
refusing some pleas to run for 
the Senate in 2020 and building a 
reputation as a leading advocate 
for voting rights.

Though the names on the 
ballot in November will be the 
same, the political landscape has 
shifted significantly over the past 
four years. The anti-Trump fer-
vor that buoyed Democrats in the 
last midterm election and nearly 
lifted Abrams to the governor’s 
mansion has faded. This time, it’s 
Republicans who are eager to 
register their displeasure with 
President Biden’s policies.

“It’s a midterm election now 
with an unpopular Democrat in 
the White House rather than a 
midterm with an unpopular Re-
publican in the White House,” 
said Alan Abramowitz, a political 
science professor at Emory Uni-
versity, explaining some of the 
head winds that Democrats face.

Kemp has proved to be a savvy 
politician during his time in 
office, co-opting or sidelining 
rivals. The governor and his 
allies have focused on Abrams 
extensively in recent weeks, and 
they are seeking to sharpen the 
contrast between them in the 
wake of Tuesday’s primary.

Kemp is already using 
Abrams’s national ambitions as a 
rallying call to unite Republicans 
against her, making the case that 
she is using the race to spring-
board to national relevance and 
is reliant on outside campaign 
surrogates and outside dona-
tions. Abrams, who some see as a 
potential future presidential 
candidate, openly promoted her-
self to be Biden’s running mate in 
2020.

“Stacey Abrams’s far-left cam-
paign for governor in 2022 is 
only a warm-up for her presiden-
tial run in 2024,” Kemp said 
during his Tuesday night victory 
address. “Her radical ideas are 
meant to please people in New 
York, California and Chicago 
who are funding her campaign, 
so she can head straight out to 
Iowa or New Hampshire next 
year,” he said, referencing the 
traditional early states in the 
presidential nomination calen-
dar.

But Abrams’s team says Demo-
crats have dramatically expand-
ed the electorate over the past 
four years, pointing to 1.3 million 
new voters who have registered 
to vote in the state since her 
defeat. They say they believe 
Democrats hold an advantage of 
17 percentage points with these 
new voters.

The long embattled party has 
been reinvigorated by victories, 
they said, including Biden’s nar-
row win in the state in 2020 and 
then two Democrats prevailing 
in runoff elections in early 2021.

“Knowing that you can win in 
a state like Georgia when you’ve 
been told that you can’t is very 
motivating for Democrats in the 
state,” said Seth Bringman, a 
senior adviser to the Abrams 
campaign. Since 2012, Demo-
crats have improved in each 
election year, he noted.

In a show of the difficult road 
Abrams faces, University of Vir-
ginia political scientist Larry Sa-

Four years later, Abrams and Kemp hold rematch in politically changed Ga.
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LEFT:  Supporters of Georgia Gov. Brian Kemp (R) take photos at 
his election night victory party in Atlanta on Tuesday, when Kemp 
defeated a primary challenger backed by former president Donald 
Trump. ABOVE: Stacey Abrams delivers remarks and answers 
questions in Atlanta about the Georgia primary on Tuesday. 

BY JACQUELINE ALEMANY 
AND JOSH DAWSEY

The House select committee 
investigating the Jan. 6, 2021, at-
tack on the Capitol collected testi-
mony that then-White House 
Chief of Staff Mark Meadows re-
marked to others that then-Presi-
dent Donald Trump indicated his 
support for hanging Vice Presi-
dent Mike Pence after rioters who 
stormed the Capitol on that day 
started chanting “Hang Mike 
Pence!”

The account of Meadows’s 

comment characterizing Trump’s 
reaction to his vice president was 
provided to the committee by at 
least one witness, according to 
people familiar with the investi-
gation — but those people did not 
describe the tone with which the 
comment was made. They spoke 
on the condition of anonymity to 
be more candid about a sensitive 
topic.

The development was first re-
ported by the New York Times.

The committee declined to 
comment. In a statement, Trump 
claimed the probe was “just an 

extension of the Democrat smear 
campaign.” A spokesman for 
Meadows did not respond to a 
request for comment.

Meadows was in and out of the 
dining room off the Oval Office on 
the day of the attack and in 
Trump’s presence as the riot un-
folded, according to testimony 
provided to the committee by for-
mer White House staffers who 
were in the West Wing that day.

The Washington Post previous-
ly reported that Trump vented to 
those around him about Pence as 
he watched on television as riot-

ers besieged the Capitol. At 2:24 
p.m., minutes after the vice presi-
dent and his family were endan-
gered by the pro-Trump mob and 
forced to flee the Senate chamber, 
Trump tweeted that Pence lacked 
“courage”:

“Mike Pence didn’t have the 
courage to do what should have 
been done to protect our Country 
and our Constitution, giving 
States a chance to certify a cor-
rected set of facts, not the fraudu-
lent or inaccurate ones which 
they were asked to previously cer-
tify,” Trump’s tweet said. “USA 

demands the truth!”
Cassidy Hutchinson, a former 

aide to Meadows, was asked by 
the committee about the account 
and confirmed it, according to 
two people familiar with the in-
vestigation. Hutchinson sat for 
multiple interviews with the 
committee and provided detailed 
information about the lead-up to 
and happenings on Jan. 6, 2021, 
according to these people and 
testimony released in court fil-
ings by the committee.

People familiar with the com-
mittee’s work said they view 

Hutchinson, a longtime Meadows 
aide, as a key witness.

Hutchinson  had extensive ac-
cess to Meadows, one person said. 
Her lawyer did not respond to a 
requests for comment.

The committee is particularly 
interested in Meadows’s role in 
Trump’s efforts to overturn the 
2020 election, this person said, 
and has put together a detailed 
account of his behavior during 
that period. Some witnesses have 
said Meadows used his fireplace 
to burn documents, the person 
close to the committee said.

House panel is told Trump indicated support for hanging Pence during riot

“Georgia still has a decision to make about 
who will we be in the next election.”

Stacey Abrams, after her defeat in the 2018 governor’s race in Georgia 
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Texas school shooting

Across Texas community, an excruciating toll takes shape
cut brutally short.

The shooting was the country’s 
deadliest at a school since a gun-
man killed 26 people — 20 of 
them children — at Sandy Hook 
Elementary School in Newtown, 
Conn., in 2012. Nearly a decade 
later, a similar horror reached 
this small city about 80 miles 
west of San Antonio.

Officials identified the gun-
man as 18-year-old Salvador Ro-
lando Ramos, and said he was 
shot and killed by law enforce-
ment officials. Investigators were 
still piecing together key details 
about the attack, including 
whether the gunman had any 
connections to the school, offi-
cials said Wednesday.

In addition to the victims who 
were killed, 17 others suffered 
wounds that did not appear life-
threatening, authorities said.

As portraits of the victims 
slowly took shape and residents 
grappled with anguish and loss, 
investigators also provided new 
details Wednesday about the 
gunman. He had turned 18 on 
May 16, just eight days before the 
shooting, and quickly purchased 
two semiautomatic rifles and 375 
rounds of ammunition, officials 
say.

On Tuesday, the gunman shot 
his grandmother in the face and 
fled her home, crashing her vehi-
cle near Robb Elementary. His 
66-year-old grandmother con-
tacted police, officials said, and 
she was taken to a San Antonio 
hospital, where she remained in 
critical condition on Wednesday.

A woman who identified her-
self as Ramos’s mother said in a 
brief phone conversation 
Wednesday afternoon that she 
did not want to talk about her 
son. Her mother, the gunman’s 
grandmother, was expected to 
make a full recovery, the woman 
said.

After shooting his grandmoth-
er, the gunman rammed into a 
nearby railing, which spurred a 
911 call from a resident who said 
the driver apparently had a rifle, 
said Travis Considine, a spokes-
man for the Texas Department of 
Public Safety.

The attacker encountered a 
school police officer and shot and 
injured him before heading in-
side, officials said. When two 
Uvalde police officers showed up 
and tried to get inside, Considine 
said, they exchanged gunfire with 
the attacker and were both 
wounded.

The gunman then went to a 
fourth-grade classroom, barri-
caded himself and carried out 
“most, if not all, of his damage,” 
Considine said.

A Border Patrol team respond-
ed to the scene and shot the 
gunman, killing him, officials 
said. Border Patrol agents, in-
cluding some from its elite tacti-
cal unit, led the phalanx of the 
law enforcement officers that 
made their way into the class-
room and fired at the gunman, 
according to two federal law en-
forcement official who spoke on 
the condition of anonymity to 
provide preliminary details. The 
gunman had been firing at police 
out the windows, then fired at the 
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agents as they stormed the class-
room to confront him, one official 
said.

The exact timetable of the car-
nage — including how long the 
gunman was inside and precisely 
when he fired the fatal shots — 
remained unclear Wednesday.

After the shooting, one of the 
gunman’s rifles was found with 
him and the other in the vehicle 
he had driven to the scene.

Abbott said the attack could 
have been even worse, saying that 
law enforcement officials ran 
toward the gunfire and “were 
able to save lives. Unfortunately, 
not enough.”

The justice of the peace — an 
official akin to a county coroner 
— who is leading the inquest in 
the case said Wednesday that 
officials planned to release vic-
tims’ bodies to their families by 
Thursday. They also planned to 
conduct an autopsy of the gun-
man after finishing work on the 
victims, he said.

People who knew the gunman 
have said he lashed out violently 
and acted strangely over the 
years. They also said he had a 
difficult home life and had been 
bullied at school.

The gunman, Abbott said, ap-
parently had no criminal history 
but may have had a juvenile rec-
ord. That was still being deter-
mined, the governor said. Abbott 
also said the gunman had “no 

known mental health history.”
Abbott, an avowed supporter 

of gun rights, emphasized mental 
health in his remarks Wednesday. 
He said law enforcement offi-
cials, community leaders and 
others told him that there was “a 
problem with mental health ill-
ness in this community” and a 
significant need for more support 
on that front.

Despite public perception and 
misleading commentary from 
many elected officials, decades of 
research have found that people 
with mental illness are responsi-
ble for a tiny fraction of interper-
sonal and other gun violence.

Abbott described the social 
media messages as the lone warn-
ing of planned violence. Before 
the shooting, Abbott said, “the 
only information that was known 
in advance” came from those 
messages.

According to Abbott, the at-
tacker posted about shooting his 
grandmother and then, less than 
15 minutes before arriving at 
Robb, posted about intending “to 
shoot an elementary school.”

Though Abbott had said the 
gunman’s plans were posted on 
Facebook, a spokesman for par-
ent company Meta described 
them in a tweet as “private one-
to-one text messages” found after 
the shooting.

Another spokesman for the so-
cial media giant, which also oper-

ates Instagram and WhatsApp, 
both of which have messaging 
features, later clarified that the 
messages were sent privately but 
declined to say which of its social 
networks were used.

The rampage, which occurred 
10 days after a gunman killed 10 
people at a grocery store in Buf-
falo, underscored America’s fail-
ure to curb the seemingly unend-
ing epidemic of mass shootings in 
which people have been cut down 
in schools, houses of worship, 
movie theaters, nightclubs, bars, 
music festivals and other loca-
tions.

This latest tragedy also high-
lighted the agonizing toll gun 
violence has taken on students in 
America, from the Sandy Hook 
attack nearly a decade ago to the 
shooting rampages four years ago 
that left 27 people dead in Park-
land, Fla., and Santa Fe, Tex.

Since the Columbine High 
School massacre in 1999, more 
than 311,000 students have expe-
rienced gun violence at school, 
according to a Washington Post 
analysis.

“This didn’t hit close to home,” 
Nicole Hockley, whose 6-year-old 
son Dylan was killed in Sandy 
Hook, said of the shooting in 
Uvalde. “This is home.”

Gun violence has also risen in 
America in recent years. In 2020, 
firearms killed more children 
and adolescents than car acci-
dents, long the leading cause of 
death for people in that age 
range, a Washington Post analy-
sis found.

This latest shooting fueled yet 
another debate over gun-control 
measures, which reverberated 
from Capitol Hill to Uvalde. Beto 
O’Rourke, a former Texas con-
gressman and the Democratic gu-

bernatorial nominee running 
against Abbott this year, inter-
rupted the governor’s news brief-
ing to say that he was “doing 
nothing” and “offering us noth-
ing.”

O’Rourke was escorted out 
while officials gathered near Ab-
bott admonished him. Abbott did 
not address O’Rourke by name 
but raised his voice while admon-
ishing people to “put aside per-
sonal agendas, think of some-
body other than ourselves.”

Speaking to journalists after-
ward, O’Rourke said, “We owe the 
children in the next school where 
a gunman’s going to walk in with 
an AR-15 unless we intervene and 
stop that — we owe them some-
thing.”

Across Uvalde, the toll of the 
shooting was still taking excruci-
ating shape. Ricardo Rodriguez, 
whose son left the school early 
following an awards assembly be-
fore the shooting, was one of the 
fortunate fathers. So he sought to 
comfort his friends, accompany-
ing some to the town civic center 
where they were told to report.

He watched parents go, one by 
one, from a large room into a 
smaller one across the hall. That’s 
where the screaming happened.

“Not my son!” they said, Rodri-
guez recalled. “Not my daughter!”

Officials led the broken fami-
lies out a back door as they col-
lapsed into one another’s arms.

“At that point, there’s no con-
soling,” he said.

The victims included Xavier 
Lopez, a 10-year-old who gleeful-
ly danced for his mother’s TikTok 
account, and Jose Flores, a 10-
year-old who had just received an 
award for making the honor roll.

Two of the victims were players 
on a local basketball team that 

calls itself the Spurs, after the 
National Basketball Association 
franchise in San Antonio. Ellie 
Garcia and Alexandria “Lexi” Ru-
bio “were kind, sweet, funny girls 
and made us proud,” said Erica 
Mena, whose husband coached 
the team.

Mena’s daughter is also in the 
fourth grade and on the team. 
When the gunman entered the 
classroom next door to hers, her 
teacher told students to stay at 
“level zero, please” — meaning to 
not make a sound. Mena said her 
daughter escaped by crawling out 
a window.

Irma Garcia, a fourth-grade 
teacher, was just finishing up her 
23rd year as a teacher, all of them 
at Robb Elementary. Her stu-
dents “were her lifeblood,” said 
Jose Garcia, 19, one of her sons. 
Authorities confirmed that she 
was dead on Tuesday evening, her 
family said.

Police officials told her family 
that she had died trying to pro-
tect her students, said John Mar-
tinez, 21, one of Garcia’s nephews.

“I want her to be remembered 
as someone who sacrificed her 
life and put her life on the line for 
her kids,” Martinez said.

For Felix Rubio, the grief came 
from all sides. His brother-in-
law’s sister, Eliahana Torres, was 
killed. So was his father’s cousin, 
Irma Garcia, the teacher. And he 
lost his niece, Ellie Garcia, the 
basketball player.

The family did not learn Ellie 
was killed until a little before 
10 p.m., hours after they asked 
her father — Steven Garcia, Ru-
bio’s brother — for a DNA sample. 
Rubio said his brother went into 
the small room to hear the news 
and came out a destroyed man.

“I don’t even know what to tell 
my brother,” Rubio sobbed.

Javier Cazares said he was run-
ning an errand a half-mile away 
from his 9-year-old daughter 
Jacklyn's elementary school 
when heard about a commotion 
near the school.

Within minutes, Cazares said 
he and at least four other men 
who had children in the school 
were huddled near the building’s 
front door. Then they started 
hearing gunfire coming from the 
building, he said.

The fathers heard the gunfire, 
and police told them to move 
back, Cazares said.

“We didn’t care about us; we 
wanted to storm the building,” he 
said. “We were saying, ‘Let’s go,’ 
because that is how worried we 
were, and we wanted to get our 
babies out.”

It wasn’t until several hours 
later, after Jacklyn never 
emerged from the building, that 
Cazares learned she had been 
shot. She later died at the hospi-
tal.

Berman reported from Washington. 
Naomi Nix, Rachel Lerman, John 
Woodrow Cox, Nick Miroff, Nick 
Anderson, Lenny Bernstein, Dan 
Keating, Joanna Slater, Shawn 
Boburg, Meryl Kornfield, Hannah 
Knowles, Marisa Iati, Alice Crites, 
Razzan Nakhlawi, Monika Mather, 
María Luisa Paúl, Karina Elwood, 
Marissa J. Lang, Perry Stein, Jennifer 
Jenkins and Magda Jean-Louis 
contributed to this report.
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Mourners attend a vigil Wednesday night in Uvalde, Tex., for the 19 children and two adults slain at Robb Elementary School.

“We owe the children in the next school where a 
gunman’s going to walk in ... unless we intervene 

and stop that — we owe them something.”
Beto O’Rourke, the Democratic nominee for Texas governor

BY NAOMI NIX 
AND RACHEL LERMAN

Facebook said Wednesday that 
the Texas gunman sent direct 
messages regarding his attack on 
one of its platforms, something 
the social media giant learned 
after the school shooting.

Gov. Greg Abbott said at a news 
conference that the gunman 
posted his plans on the social 
media site before the attack. The 
gunman, who authorities have 
identified as Salvador Rolando 
Ramos, 18, wrote, “I’m going to 
shoot my grandmother” and “I’m 
going to shoot an elementary 
school” shortly before the attack, 
according to Abbott.

But in a tweet, Facebook 
spokesman Andy Stone said, 
“The messages Gov. Abbott de-
scribed were private one-to-one 
text messages that were discov-
ered after the terrible tragedy 
occurred.”

Another company spokesman, 
Joe Osborne, clarified that the 
messages were sent privately but 
declined to say which of its social 
networks were used. Facebook, 
which was renamed Meta last 

year, also operates Instagram and 
private messaging service Whats-
App.

Nineteen children and two 
teachers were killed Tuesday at 
Robb Elementary School in Uval-
de when the gunman opened fire. 
Ramos first shot his grandmother 
in the face, Abbott said, and she 
was airlifted to a hospital.

Ramos’s private social media 
messages came to light Wednes-
day as the shooting investigation 
continued. Social media plat-
forms have been emphasizing 
private messaging for years, and 
several sites have rolled out fea-
tures where users can post tem-
porary statuses or stories that 
disappear from public profiles 
after a certain amount of time.

Facebook, along with other 
tech companies, has been at odds 
with law enforcement agencies 
around the world who have been 
urging the social media giant to 
drop its plans to implement end-
to-end encryption on its messag-
ing services because they argue it 
would hamper their ability to 
spot criminal activity. The com-
pany plans to expand encryption, 
which prevents third parties 
from being able to read the con-
tents of messages, to Facebook 
and Instagram. It already uses it 
on WhatsApp.

It’s unclear if Ramos made 
public posts that could have hint-
ed at the shooting on any social 
media platform. The Uvalde Con-

solidated Independent School 
District has previously used an 
artificial intelligence-backed pro-
gram to scan social media posts 
for potential threats years before 
the attack.

The school district said in a 
document for the 2019-2020 
school year that it used Social 
Sentinel to monitor all social me-

dia with a “connection to Uvalde 
as a measure to identify any 
possible threats that might be 
made against students and or 
staff within the school district.”

It’s unclear whether the pro-
gram was in use at the time of the 
shooting. Navigate360, which op-
erates Social Sentinel, didn’t re-
spond to a request for comment.

Social Sentinel bills itself as an 
artificial intelligence-backed 
software that can scan conversa-
tions in organizations’ emails and 
public social media posts to iden-
tify people who may about to 
inflict violence against them-
selves or others.

Ramos appeared to have been 
active on Instagram previously. A 

high school classmate, Nadia 
Reyes, told The Washington Post 
that he posted an Instagram story 
two months ago in which he 
screamed at his mother, who he 
said was trying to kick him out of 
their home.

“He posted videos on his Insta-
gram where the cops were there 
and he’d call his mom a b---- and 
say she wanted to kick him out,” 
Reyes said. “He’d be screaming 
and talking to his mom really 
aggressively.”

Social media company Snap 
said Wednesday that it has sus-
pended an account that may have 
been connected to Ramos and 
that it is also working with law 
enforcement.

So far, what is known of the 
gunman’s social media trail 
doesn’t appear to show that he 
broadcast his plans to a large 
group of people, said Emerson T. 
Brooking, senior fellow at the 
Atlantic Council’s Digital Foren-
sic Research Lab, which research-
es how information spreads on-
line. Instead, it appears the gun-
man sent messages, sometimes 
cryptically, to individuals.

That shows the mismatch be-
tween services that scan publicly 
available social media posts and 
the way many people now com-
municate online, Brooking said.

“There’s been such a shift 
toward closed messaging plat-
forms and toward ephemeral 
messaging,” he said.

Gunman’s postings bring fresh scrutiny to plans for end-to-end encryption

SERGIO FLORES FOR THE WASHINGTON POST

Texas Gov. Greg Abbott (R) speaks at  a news conference at Uvalde High School on Wednesday. Abbott 
said the gunman in Tuesday’s school shooting posted his plans on social media before the attack. 

Online activity so far 
shows that shooter didn’t 
broadcast plans publicly
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school, classmates said, and was 
not on track to graduate with 
them this year.

Ramos’s cousin Mia said she 
saw students mock his speech 
impediment when they attended 
middle school together. He’d 
brush it off in the moment, Mia 
said, then complain later to his 
grandmother that he didn’t want 
to go back to school.

“He wasn’t very much of a 
social person after being bullied 
for the stutter,” said Mia, who 
spoke on the condition that her 
last name not be used because 
her family does not want to be 
associated with the massacre. “I 
think he just didn’t feel comfort-
able anymore at school.”

He appears to have sought 
social connections online as in-
person friendships with peers 
complicated and soured. Garcia 
said Ramos often used the Yubo 

app, a platform where users can 
swipe on each other’s profile, 
Tinder-style, or hang out in live-
streaming rooms and virtually 
“meet” other users by playing 
games and chatting. Before the 
shooting, he posted a photo on 
Instagram of his new gun collec-
tion, tagging a young woman 
who later said she’d never met 
him in person but had previously 
accepted his follow request.

Valdez said Ramos drove 
around with another friend at 
night sometimes and shot at ran-
dom people with a BB gun. He 
also egged people’s cars, Valdez 
said.

About a year ago, Ramos post-
ed on social media photos of 
automatic rifles that “he would 
have on his wish list,” Valdez said. 
Four days ago, he posted images 
of two rifles he referred to as “my 
gun pics.”

Two months ago, he posted an 
Instagram story in which he 
screamed at his mother, Adriana 
M. Reyes, who he said was trying 
to kick him out of their home, 
said Nadia Reyes, a high school 
classmate who is not related to 
the family.

“He posted videos on his Insta-
gram where the cops were there 
and he’d call his mom a b---- and 
say she wanted to kick him out,” 
Nadia Reyes said. “He’d be 
screaming and talking to his 
mom really aggressively.”

Multiple people familiar with 
the family, including Ruben 
Flores, 41, said Ramos’s mother 
used drugs, which contributed to 
the upheaval in the home. Ramos 
has an older sister. She is serving 
in the Navy, military officials 
confirmed Wednesday.

A woman who identified her-
self as Ramos’s mother declined 

to answer questions about her 
son on Wednesday. “I don’t want 
to talk about him,” Reyes, 39, said 
in a brief phone conversation.

She said her mother — Ra-
mos’s grandmother — was “al-
most out of surgery,” adding “I 
believe so,” when asked if the 
older woman was expected to 
make a full recovery.

Flores said he lived next door 
to the family on Hood Street and 
tried to be a kind of father figure 
to Ramos, who had “a pretty 
rough life with his mom.”

He and his wife, Becky Flores, 
would invite Ramos to barbecues 
at their house and for sleepovers 
with their son, who was a few 
years younger. Ramos went by 
the nickname “pelon,” Spanish 
for bald, because his hair was 
often cut so short when he was 
younger, Flores said.

As he grew older, problems at 

BY ROBERT KLEMKO, 
SILVIA FOSTER-FRAU 
AND SHAWN BOBURG

The gunman in Tuesday’s el-
ementary school massacre was a 
lonely 18-year-old who was bul-
lied over a childhood speech im-
pediment, suffered from a 
fraught home life and lashed out 
violently against peers and 
strangers recently and over the 
years, friends and relatives said.

And in the days after his May 
16 birthday, he legally bought the 
weapons and ammunition he’d 
use to wage war on grade -
schoolers in Uvalde, Tex.

Authorities said Salvador Ro-
lando Ramos shot and critically 
wounded his 66-year-old grand-
mother. He then went on a shoot-
ing rampage at Robb Elementary 
School near his home, killing at 
least 19 children and two adults 
and injuring others.

In a Wednesday news confer-
ence, state officials said Ramos 
purchased a semiautomatic rifle 
at a local gun store on May 17, 
bought 375 rounds of ammuni-
tion the next day, then went back 
to the local gun store on Friday to 
purchase a second semiautomat-
ic rifle.

Ramos was fatally shot by law 
enforcement officers at the 
scene, Gov. Greg Abbott (R) said. 
Lt. Christopher Olivarez, a 
spokesman for the Texas Depart-
ment of Public Safety, said the 
gunman wore a vest used to store 
extra magazines — often used by 
tactical police units — without 
the armor plates that law en-
forcement officers typically wear.

Santos Valdez Jr., 18, said he 
has known Ramos since early 
elementary school. They were 
friends, he said, until Ramos’s 
behavior started to deteriorate.

They used to play video games 
such as “Fortnite” and “Call of 
Duty.” But then Ramos changed. 
Valdez said that Ramos once 
pulled up to a park where they 
often played basketball and had 
cuts all over his face. He first said 
a cat had scratched his face.

“Then he told me the truth, 
that he’d cut up his face with 
knives over and over and over,” 
Valdez said. “I was like, ‘You’re 
crazy, bro, why would you do 
that?’ ”

Ramos said he did it for fun, 
Valdez recalled.

In middle school and junior 
high, Ramos was bullied for hav-
ing a stutter and a strong lisp, 
friends and family said.

Stephen Garcia, who consid-
ered himself Ramos’s best friend 
in eighth grade, said Ramos 
didn’t have it easy in school. “He 
would get bullied hard, like bul-
lied by a lot of people,” Garcia 
said. “Over social media, over 
gaming, over everything.

“He was the nicest kid, the 
most shyest kid. He just needed 
to break out of his shell.”

One time, he posted a photo of 
himself wearing black eyeliner, 
Garcia said, which brought on a 
slew of comments using a derog-
atory term for a gay person.

Garcia said he tried to stand 
up for him. But when Garcia and 
his mother relocated to another 
part of Texas for her job, “he just 
started being a different person,” 
Garcia said. “He kept getting 
worse and worse, and I don’t 
even know.”

When Garcia left, Ramos 
dropped out of school. He started 
wearing all black, Garcia said, 
and large military boots. He grew 
his hair out long.

He missed long periods of high 

home became more acute and 
more apparent to neighbors, 
Flores said. He described seeing 
police at the house and witness-
ing blowups between Ramos and 
his mother.

Ramos moved from the Hood 
Street home to his grandmother’s 
home across town a few months 
ago, Flores said. He said he last 
saw the grandmother on Sunday, 
when she stopped by the Hood 
Street property, which she also 
owned. The grandmother told 
him she was in the process of 
evicting Ramos’s mother because 
of her drug problems, Flores said.

Reyes, Ramos’s former class-
mate, said she could recall about 
five times that Ramos had fist-
fights with peers in middle 
school and junior high. His 
friendships were short-lived, she 
said. Once, Ramos commented to 
a friend while playing basketball 
that the friend only wanted to 
join the Marines one day so he 
could kill people, Reyes said. The 
other boy, she added, ended the 
friendship on the spot.

“I don’t think he was necessar-
ily bullied. He would take things 
too far, say something that 
shouldn’t be said, and then he 
would go into defense mode 
about it,” Reyes said.

She and her Uvalde High 
School classmates had visited 
Robb Elementary School just a 
day before the massacre, wearing 
their graduation robes and high-
fiving the grade-schoolers, who 
lined up in the hallways — a 
community tradition.

“Those kids were so excited to 
see us in our cap and gown,” 
Reyes said. “They’re looking at us 
like, ‘I’m gonna be there one day.’ 
It’s surreal, like we’re in a movie. 
It’s horrible.”

Olivarez, the state public-safe-
ty spokesman, said Ramos was 
found inside a fourth-grade 
classroom at the school with an 
assault rifle. The other rifle was 
later discovered in his truck near 
the campus. Investigators found 
“numerous ammunition” in a 
backpack the gunman dropped 
as he entered the building after 
shooting and wounding a school 
police officer, Olivarez said.

He told reporters that the gun-
man had no criminal history and 
no known gang affiliation.

Just a month or two ago, Gar-
cia said, he called Ramos to check 
in on him.

But Ramos said he was going 
hunting with his uncle and didn’t 
have time to talk. He hung up. 
Garcia later saw the photos of 
large guns that Ramos had post-
ed online and wondered whether 
that was what they were for — 
going hunting, or to the shooting 
range with his uncle.

On Tuesday, Garcia was in 
algebra class in San Antonio 
when he started receiving a slew 
of texts with the news of what 
had happened in Uvalde. He 
didn’t believe it at first. He 
opened his phone’s browser and 
Googled the shooting and saw 
Ramos’s name.

“I couldn’t even think, I 
couldn’t even talk to anyone. I 
just walked out of class, really 
upset, you know, bawling my 
eyes out,” Garcia said. “Because I 
never expected him to hurt 
 people.

“I think he needed mental 
help. And more closure with his 
family. And love.”

Arelis R. Hernández in Uvalde, Tex.; 
and Devlin Barrett, Alex Horton and 
Meryl Kornfield in Washington 
contributed to this report.

Gunman had troubled home life and violently lashed out at peers, friends say
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Police tape, top, and police cars, above,   outside the home of Salvador Rolando Ramos’s grandmother in Uvalde, Tex. Authorities said 
Ramos shot and critically wounded his 66-year-old grandmother before going on a shooting rampage at Robb Elementary School.
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Inside, they waited with other 
families for any news, but noth-
ing came for hours. They sat at 
large tables, where pizza and 
bottled water were offered.

“A lot of the families were not 

eating,” Faith said. “It was all 
families of students who were 
not accounted for.”

Many of the families huddled 
together, she said. Hardly any of 
the families mingled with others.

As day turned into night, girl’s family learned of her death
the same thing. A gunman was at 
Robb Elementary.

“But we thought it was under 
control,” Faith said. Soon, her 
father, Jerry Mata, an aviation 
mechanic, drove to Robb El-
ementary. He and Faith spoke, 
and that’s when the elder daugh-
ter realized the gravity of the 
situation. “My dad showed up 
and when he got to Robb, he said 
it looked like a scene from a 
movie with all the cops there,” 
she said. “So I waited for the 
all-clear.”

But the all-clear didn’t come.
“I started getting gossip. An-

other cousin wrote me and said 
she thought the shooter locked 
himself in a classroom,” Faith 
said. “Now I was kind of freaking 
out.”

Faith, who was supposed to 
report to work at an after-school 
day care, called her bosses and 
took the day off. A roommate, 
also from Uvalde, drove Faith the 
two-plus hours west to get home. 
On the interstate, Faith said she 
was constantly calling her moth-
er, who had gone to the civic 
center and was waiting for 
school buses carrying evacuated 
students. She told her mother 
the same thing over and over.

“‘You need to let me know 
when they find Tess. Call me as 
soon as you get her,’ ” Faith 
recalled. “But they never called 
me back. That’s when I knew 
something was off.”

Meanwhile, Faith was calling 
area hospitals. One in Uvalde. 
Another in San Antonio. But 
none of them had Tess.

“Where was she?” Faith re-
membered thinking. “My hope 
was that she was lost or hiding 
somewhere in the school.”

On Facebook, she tapped out a 
frantic post: “Facebook friends 
please help my family! We are 
looking for my sister Tess Marie 
Mata. She was at Robb Elemen-
tary. If y’all have any information 
you can give me please let me 
know!”

When Faith arrived in Uvalde 
in the late afternoon, her friend 
dropped her off at the civic 
center. Her dad met her out front 
and escorted her to a room. 

TESS FROM A1 “Everyone was on their own,” 
Faith recalled. “I felt guilty if I 
were to eat. I didn’t know where 
my sister was. If she wasn’t 
eating, why would I get to eat? A 
lot of the people were on the 
phone or with their heads down. 
The room was silent most of the 
time.”

Late in the evening, she said, 
officials came by and started 
taking DNA swabs of parents. 
They were swabbing their 
cheeks, she said. The Matas, like 
other families, also had supplied 
authorities with a photo of Tess.

“When they asked for the DNA 
swabs, it was the way they 
phrased it — they needed them 
to help identify or find a child,” 
Faith recalled. “I just had a bad 
feeling.”

At some point deeper into the 
night, Texas law enforcement 
officials took Tess’s mother and 
father into a private room at the 
civic center. A Texas Ranger 
broke the news, Veronica said.

“He just told us that Tess was 
one of the deceased,” Veronica 
recalled. “My husband and I, we 
embraced. Then I asked for them 
to bring in Faith.” Tess — known 
by many as Tessy — was one of 
the 19 children and two teachers 
killed that day at Robb Elemen-
tary.

When the door opened, Faith 
saw her mother’s face.

“Her eyes were glossy. She just 
looked at me like our lives were 
about to change,” Faith recalled.

Inside the room, Faith sat 
down and broke down. But then 
she held it all back and ad-
dressed the two Texas Rangers.

“They said the suspect was 
dead and that they killed him. 
And that if we needed any coun-
seling, they’d be here for the rest 
of the week,” Faith recalled. “At 
that point, we were just sad 
about my sister, but at the same 
time, we did want to know what 
happened to the gunman.”

They left the building through 
a back door to avoid the news 
crews. But instead of going 
home, they drove to Jerry’s par-
ents’ home. Tess’s and Faith’s 
grandparents. Tess was close to 
them because they drove her to 
school every day and her grand-
mother always picked her up. 

When the Matas arrived, all 
Faith remembers hearing at first 
were the screams. She entered 
her grandparents’ home, where 
her grandfather, so distraught, 
fetched a photo of Tess that had 
been sitting on the mantel.

“He was just holding it. Cry-
ing,” Faith said. “She was wear-
ing a purple shirt and jeans in 
that photo.”

The three of them went home. 
The first thing they did was enter 
Tess’s bedroom. Inside, they saw 
the narrative of her life: The 
purple walls. The corkboard with 
photos of her standing next to 
the Easter Bunny or being held 
in Faith’s arms. “I Love You 
Faith!!!!” she scrawled on the 
bottom border of the corkboard. 
On another wall was a poster of 
Houston Astros second baseman 
José Altuve, her favorite player, 
so beloved that she, too, played 
second base on her softball team. 
A soccer medal hung from the 
ceiling, dangling next to a soccer 
trophy and a container full of 
dollar bills.

“My sister was saving that 
money for a family trip,” Faith 
recalled. “She wanted us all to go 
to Disney World. She went a 
couple years ago. But she loved it 
so much she wanted to go back. 
We were planning to go once I 
graduated from college next 
year.”

Over by her desk sat a framed 
photo of the sisters having lunch 
in San Antonio, next to a glass 
full of pencils and markers and a 
miniature toy giraffe. A calendar 
from February hangs on the wall. 
“B-Day” is scrawled on Feb. 6.

It was time to go sleep. Faith 
had an idea. She wanted to sleep 
in the same bed as her parents. 
She was 21. But she felt the need. 
Then, another idea. They 
grabbed Tess’s white pillows, 
each of them printed with but-
terflies and flowers, and they 
took her pink blanket with pan-
das all over it. They took every-
thing and put it all on Veronica 
and Jerry’s bed. Now it was time 
to try to fall asleep. All three of 
them together.

“My mom slept with Tess’s 
blanket. We all each got one of 
her pillows,” Faith said. “It 
smelled like Tess.”

COURTESY OF THE MATA FAMILY 

Tess Mata at a restaurant in 
San Marcos, Tex., in December. 
The fourth-grader had been 
saving for a family trip to 
Disney World, her sister said. 

conservative lawmakers defied 
the gun lobbyists who for dec-
ades have opposed even widely 
popular reforms.

It was a frustration that no one 
expressed more clearly on Tues-
day than Fred Guttenberg, an-
other Parkland parent, whose 
daughter, Jaime, was killed four 
years ago. In an interview on 
MSNBC, he couldn’t contain his 
fury toward the politicians who 
refused to support change.

“I’d like to tell them all to go 
f-off because of what they did, 
what they do. The way they 
politicize guns and violence led 
us to this day,” he said, before 
turning to the victims.

“Parents, loved ones, who 
their world is spinning. Who 
right now have to think, ‘How am 
I going to plan a funeral?’ Who 
right now have to think, ‘What 
kind of casket?’ Who right now 
have to think, ‘All I did was send 
them to school. And I have to 
plan their funeral. And I have to 

write a eulogy. I have to comfort 
those who I love. My other chil-
dren, my spouse, my friends, my 
neighbors. I have to figure out 
how to go forward.’

“Because people failed,” he 
continued. “They … f---ing failed 
our kids again, okay? I’m done. 
I’ve had it. You know, how many 
more times?”

How many more times is a 
question that has been repeated 
by millions of people after hun-
dreds of shootings, and Gutten-
berg and Hockley and Oliver and 
Wind all knew that Tuesday did 
not mark the last day it would be 
asked.

The shootings will continue, 
and with them, more tears, more 
nausea, more pain. And though 
they understand that change 
might never come, all of them say 
they’ll keep fighting for it, be-
cause of another question 
they’ve repeated over and over:

What other choice do they 
have?

other to their favorite music — 
Frank Ocean and Tupac from 
Joaquin, the Ramones and the 
Clash from Oliver.

But the good memories were 
fleeting, because father and son 
would never make new ones. 
Joaquin was gone. That was the 
life sentence Uvalde’s parents 
would now begin to serve.

“I’m not happy with life any-
more,” Oliver said. “I just live.”

Wind, the 21-year-old Park-
land survivor, hasn’t given up 
being happy, but he also under-
stands how gun violence could 
haunt anyone — including him — 
forever, especially in a country 

where the threat of another mass 
shooting never subsides.

It struck him as he sat on the 
bus, checking for updates on his 
phone, that the kids at Robb 
were part of an entirely different 
generation from the teens at 
Parkland. But here they were, 
linked by the most American 
crisis of all.

“There are no words,” he said, 
pausing, “except the same words 
as the time before that and the 
time before that and the time 
before that.”

Like the others, and like Presi-
dent Biden, Wind believed that 
progress wouldn’t happen until 

“This didn’t hit close to home. This is home.”
Nicole Hockley, whose 6-year-old son was killed at Sandy Hook Elementary 

School in Connecticut  in 2012, on her reaction to Tuesday’s massacre 
at Robb Elementary School in Texas

BY JOHN WOODROW COX

Nicole Hockley learned about 
Tuesday’s massacre during a 
meeting at the organization she 
co-founded nearly a decade ago 
after her 6-year-old son was shot 
and killed at Sandy Hook El-
ementary. Manuel Oliver learned 
about it while he was in his home 
office, planning what he would 
do next to bring more attention 
to his 17-year-old son, who was 
shot dead at Marjory Stoneman 
Douglas High School. Alex Wind 
learned about it on a bus trip to 
New York, where he was headed 
to attend a wedding and take a 
break from the daily fight for gun 
reform he’s sought since he hid 
in a Parkland, Fla., classroom 
closet, listening to the gunshots 
that ended 17 lives.

The tears and nausea and 
breath-stripping pain would 
come for all of them in the hours 
ahead, but for Hockley, the 
numbness arrived first.

“How are you doing?” asked 
her Sandy Hook Promise co-
founder, Mark Barden, whose 
7-year-old son was also killed in 
the Connecticut shooting.

“I just feel empty,” Hockley 
told him.

She had endured what so 
many families in Uvalde, Tex., 
were about to face. By day’s end, 
at least 19 children and two 
adults would be reported dead at 
Robb Elementary — a school of 
just under 500 students, about 
the same size as Sandy Hook 
Elementary. The news both con-
sumed and overwhelmed the le-
gions of parents, siblings and 
survivors who have devoted their 
lives to stopping a day like 
Tuesday from ever happening 
again. Some of them turned off 
their TVs and put their phones 
away, unable to bear even incre-
mental updates, much less inter-
views with reporters. Others had 
no choice but to talk because 
they had to do something.

At first, Hockley offered to fly 
to Texas, to get to work on the 
ground. But her staff remem-
bered what had happened after 
Parkland, when she’d thrown 

herself into the response. Her 
body broke down, and she be-
came almost too ill to function.

The reality of that risk — of 
this shooting undoing her — felt 
only more acute as the day 
continued. The death count 
grew. The memories resurfaced.

She saw something on the 
news about the families in Uval-
de not knowing whose children 
had lived and whose had died. It 
took her back inside the brick 
firehouse up the road from San-
dy Hook. It was there that she 
had held on to hope. That she 
imagined her Dylan, the blue-
eyed little boy who liked to flap 
his arms because he imagined 
himself a “butterfly,” running, 
hiding, surviving.

“Not my son,” she’d told her-
self.

By Tuesday evening, she was 
thinking of how the families in 
Texas would have to help identify 
their slain children, just as she 
had. An officer had asked what 
Dylan was wearing, and she’d 
told him Velcro sneakers, jeans, 
red shirt, SpongeBob Square-
Pants underwear. Later, the po-
lice would give the clothes back, 
pocked with bullet holes.

It was impossible not to relive 
all of it.

“This didn’t hit close to home,” 
she said. “This is home.”

The shock enveloped Oliver, 
too, as did sadness and indigna-
tion. But there was no surprise.

From what he’d heard, the 
18-year-old Texas shooter didn’t 
sound much different from the 
19-year-old who killed his son, 
Joaquin. The shooters were 
about the same age and, appar-
ently, each had easy access to 
guns. The aftermath felt familiar, 
too: the panic in the parents’ eyes 
and the hollowness in the stu-
dents’; the conservative politi-
cians arguing that only more 
guns would keep children safe in 
schools and the liberal ones 
insisting that more guns had 
never kept children safe in 
schools.

Little had changed after he 
lived through all that four years 
ago, and he was skeptical that 
much would change after watch-
ing it this time.

If there was any consolation, it 
was the fresh questions about his 
son. He got to talk about them 
being best friends, going togeth-
er to Miami Heat games, sharing 
thick steaks, introducing each 

Anger, anguish among Parkland and Newtown families after new tragedy 

JOSHUA LOTT/THE WASHINGTON POST

A man named Eddie takes flowers to Robb Elementary School  in Uvalde, Tex., after Tuesday’s mass shooting there. 

News overwhelms 
families of victims and 
survivors of shootings
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had shared in private social me-
dia messages early Tuesday. The 
first item was to kill his grand-
mother, who lives near the 
school. He shot her in the face, 
authorities said, then left her for 
dead as he drove off in her truck. 
“I shot my grandmother,” Ramos 
wrote in an update. The next 
threat, according to the messag-
es, was to “shoot an elementary 
school.” Within minutes of press-
ing send, shortly after 11:30 a.m., 
Ramos was barricaded inside a 
classroom with the 19 students 
and two teachers he would kill.

Those are the central elements 
of the timeline, pieced together 
from law enforcement state-
ments, witness accounts and so-
cial media posts by families of 
victims. In the hours after the 
shooting, associates of Ramos 
shared disturbing exchanges or 
observations about him that sug-
gested he was in a downward 
spiral, with a miserable home 
life, no chance of graduating with 
his senior class and a history of 
being bullied for his speech and 
attire.

Still, much of how events un-
folded remains unclear, includ-
ing whether authorities missed 
warning signs or could have 
intervened earlier to prevent Ra-
mos from reaching the class-
room. Likewise, talk of motives 
remains speculative, with Texas 
officials invoking “mental ill-
ness” and biblical notions of 
good and evil to make sense of 
the violence. 

On May 12, Ramos began mes-
saging a California girl via Insta-
gram, asking if she would repost 
photos of his gun. The teen, who 
has since shared the exchanges 
publicly, described the messages 
as scary and strange because she 
didn’t know Ramos.

Early Tuesday, hours before 
his attack, Ramos again mes-
saged the girl, writing, “I’m about 
to” without finishing the 
thought. He told her he had “a lil 
secret” he wanted to share. She 
blew him off, saying she was sick 
and might be asleep. “Ima air 
out,” he wrote, a slang term that 
means to shoot a group of people, 
or “air out” a space. By the time 
the girl responded to his final 
message to her, Ramos probably 
was dead, according to the au-
thorities’ timeline that says he 
was killed around 1 p.m.

 On Tuesday morning, Miguel 
Cerrillo’s 11-year-old daughter 
Miah arrived late to school after 
a doctor’s appointment. Less 
than an hour later, the shooting 
began. When the parents heard 
the news, Cerrillo said, his wife 
got to the school first to check on 
their two daughters. He said his 
wife watched parents trying to 
break windows to help students 
escape.

When he arrived just after 
noon, Cerrillo said, he joined a 
crowd of law enforcement offi-
cers, journalists and a growing 
group of terrified parents. Some 
time later, he saw an officer exit 
the school carrying two children. 
One of them was Miah, alive but 
covered in blood. She was loaded 
onto a yellow school bus.

“I panicked,” Cerrillo said, de-
scribing how he ran toward the 
bus but was prevented from 
retrieving his daughter. They 
could only speak through the 
window, with Miah describing 
some of the violence she wit-
nessed. Cerrillo said his daughter 
saw her teacher, Eva Mireles, 
shot and the phone slip from her 
teacher’s hand. Miah grabbed it 
and called 911.

One of her classmates also was 
shot, Cerrillo’s daughter said, 
and bleeding. She decided to lie 
on top of the girl so the gunman 
would think they were both dead. 
At first her friend was still 
breathing, but she died before 
help arrived, Miah said, accord-
ing to Cerrillo’s account.

His daughter’s left side, from 
her neck all the way down her 
back, was lacerated by small 
bullet fragments, and her hair 
was singed by gunfire. At Uvalde 
Memorial Hospital, doctors dis-
infected and bandaged the cuts 
but decided against removing 
the fragments. Miah was dis-
charged late Tuesday evening 
and spent the night seized with 
fear, telling her father to get his 
gun because “he’s going to come 
get us.”

On Wednesday, the parents 
took her to another medical 
checkup and then to Sacred 
Heart Catholic Church in search 
of peace. They lit a candle. Two 
priests “prayed over her and 
prayed over us,” Cerrillo said. He 
said he still hadn’t come to terms 
with the tragedy.

“We figured Uvalde was safe,” 
he said. “Now we know it’s not 
safe.”

The latest revelations show 
the horror of a massacre so big in 

SHOOTING FROM A1

a town so small.  The daughter of 
a sheriff ’s deputy was among the 
dead. A cumbia DJ, an aviation 
mechanic and a pastor were all 
grieving slain children. Two 
members of a girls’ basketball 
team were killed and another 
injured. One Uvalde man lost 
three relatives in the shooting.

In addition to the dead, at least 
17 people were wounded or in-
jured, according to state authori-
ties.

On Wednesday morning, 
Cathy Gonzalez did what she 
does every day — take people’s 
orders for coffee, sodas and tacos 
at Ofelia’s and cash them out — 
but one thing was missing.

“These kids, we knew them. 
We know their parents, we know 
their grandparents,” Gonzalez 
said. “We’d see them every day.”

Mireles, the slain teacher, “was 
a regular,” Gonzalez said. So was 
Mireles’ husband, a police officer 
who works at the high school. 
Other victims came in often, and 
Gonzalez said she often gave 
them quarters for the restau-
rant’s gum ball machines.

“We bought their plate sales 
for baseball teams, or whatever 
fundraisers for school they had 
going on,” she said. The shooter 
“hurt all of us.”

According to the timeline au-
thorities offered publicly, a first 
alert came from Ramos’s 66-
year-old grandmother, who sur-
vived and was able to call police. 
She remains in critical condition 
after surgery. A woman who 
identified herself as Salvador Ra-
mos’s mother said in a brief 
phone conversation that the 
grandmother was expected to 
recover.

Within minutes of shooting 
his grandmother, Ramos had 
driven the couple of blocks to 
Robb Elementary, where stu-
dents and people in the neigh-
borhood were on lunch break.

 One lingering question is 

‘We figured Uvalde was safe. Now we know it’s not safe.’

when exactly the shooting began. 
Authorities agree that the gun-
man was dead by 1 p.m. but have 
offered conflicting accounts as to 
whether the attack began around 
11:30 a.m. or closer to noon. By 
11:43 a.m., the school announced 
on Facebook that it was under 
lockdown, citing gunshots in the 
area. “The students and staff are 
safe in the building,” it said.

In public transmissions on a 
radio channel used by local EMS 
workers, someone said at 11:53 
a.m. that a lieutenant had re-
quested a response to the area of 
the school. As the response was 
discussed, one official was heard 
telling first responders: “Please, 
just stay back.”

The Post reviewed recordings 
of the channel that were pub-
lished on the website Broadcasti-
fy. The public channel for EMS 
did not capture the transmis-
sions for all law enforcement at 
the scene but indicated when 
information was relayed to local 
EMS crews. 

When the attacker crashed the 
truck, it prompted a 911 call from 
a resident who added that the 
driver apparently had a rifle, said 
Travis Considine, spokesman for 
the Texas Department of Public 
Safety. The gunman encountered 
a school police officer and “they 
exchange gunfire,” Considine 

said, with the shooter wounding 
the officer and heading inside.

The side entrance to the school 
should have been locked, but it 
was unclear whether it was or if 
Ramos forced it open.

Two Uvalde police officers 
then showed up, Considine said, 
and tried to get inside, exchang-
ing more gunfire with Ramos. 
Both officers were wounded, he 
said. The attacker then went to a 
fourth-grade classroom, where 
he barricaded himself in and 
“does most, if not all, of his 
damage.” A Border Patrol team 
responded to the scene, as did 
other law enforcement officials, 
who “were breaking windows 
and getting kids out,” Considine 
said.

 By 12:10 p.m., a Facebook live 
stream recorded outside the 
front of the school showed police 
cars had established a perimeter, 
helicopters were flying overhead 
and onlookers had gathered. Sev-
en minutes later, school authori-
ties announced on social media 
that there was “an active shooter 
at Robb Elementary.”

Shots were still being heard at 
12:52 p.m., according to radio 
recordings. “Do not attempt to 
get closer,” a voice warned on the 
EMS channel. 

After hearing shooting, au-
thorities said, a tactical team 

formed a “stack” formation and 
eventually breached the class-
room door and killed Ramos in a 
shootout. Ramos was in the room 
for some minutes before police 
officers entered, and it was un-
clear whether he killed the stu-
dents when he first barricaded 
himself inside or just before the 
police breached the room.

 At 1:06 p.m., Uvalde Police 
announced on social media that 
the attack was over. 

Flanking Gov. Greg Abbott (R) 
at a news conference Wednesday, 
Texas law enforcement officials 
acknowledged a “failure” in pre-
venting the shooting but repeat-
edly emphasized that quick reac-
tion by authorities probably 
saved lives.

In Uvalde, population around 
16,000, news of the shooting 
spread so quickly that dozens of 
people had gathered outside the 
cordoned-off school before the 
shooting was over. Most were 
parents or relatives of students, 
desperate for word that they 
were safe. Pleas for information 
popped up on Facebook, along-
side photos of smiling children 
holding certificates from an 
award ceremony earlier that day.

“My son’s name is Rogelio 
Torres,” one father said, his face 
drawn, speaking to a local TV 
reporter. “Please, if you know 
something, let us know.” Within 
hours, Torres’s son became one of 
the first children confirmed 
dead.

Javier Cazares was on an er-
rand a half-mile away from his 
9-year-old daughter’s school 
when he heard about a commo-
tion near Robb.

Within minutes, Cazares said, 
he and at least other four men 
who had children in the school 
were huddled near the building’s 
front door. Then the fathers 
started hearing gunfire coming 
from the building.

“There were five or six of [us] 

fathers, hearing the gunshots, 
and [police officers] were telling 
us to move back,” Cazares said. 
“We didn’t care about us. We 
wanted to storm the building. We 
were saying, ‘Let’s go’ because 
that is how worried we were, and 
we wanted to get our babies out.”

It wasn’t until several hours 
later, after his daughter never 
emerged from the building, that 
Cazares learned Jacklyn had 
been shot and later died at the 
hospital.

As the day wore on, the details 
became excruciating. Outside a 
local civic center that became a 
gathering place for families, wit-
nesses described hearing 
screams as families received con-
firmation of children’s deaths. 
Some relatives were asked for 
DNA samples to help investiga-
tors verify identities. Images 
from outside the center showed 
red-eyed families wailing and 
embracing.

“We saw a little girl full of 
blood and the parents were 
screaming,” said Derek Sotelo, 
26, who runs Sotelo’s Auto Serv-
ice and Tire Shop, a family-
owned business that’s been in 
downtown Uvalde since 1950. “It 
was an ugly scene.”

As the sun started to set Tues-
day evening, John Juhasz stood 
inside the gymnasium at the 
Getty Street Church of Christ, 
welcoming people who came in 
to pray.

“We’re just trying to encourage 
each other and trying to get 
through this,” he said.

About a dozen people sat 
around plastic tables, under the 
fluorescent lights, to talk about 
what still seemed impossible to 
many of them. Miguelina Olivar-
ez, 37, a nurse, said she heard 
about the shooting from her son 
and daughter, a high school sen-
ior and freshman.

“My daughter called me and 
said she was hiding, that they 
were on lockdown for an active 
shooter,” she said. Olivarez said 
she then heard that the shooting 
was at the elementary school.

“And I immediately thought 
about all of the little cousins that 
we have at that school,” she said. 
One of her cousins, a 10-year-old, 
was wounded and was rushed to 
a San Antonio hospital for sur-
gery.

Erika Escamilla, 26, said that 
waiting for news about her niece 
and two nephews who attend the 
elementary school was like tor-
ture. Within a couple of hours of 
the shooting, they were reunited. 
Her niece, age 10, told Escamilla 
the shooting happened in the 
classroom next to hers.

The girl’s class was just com-
ing in from recess when they 
heard a guy cursing and yelling, 
and then gunshots. Their teacher 
pushed them into the classroom 
and told them to get down, 
Escamilla said. The teacher then 
turned off the air conditioner 
and the lights, and started to 
cover the windows with paper. 
When the children eventually 
were led to safety, Escamilla’s 
niece glimpsed the horrific scene 
in the classroom next door.

“She’s traumatized. She said 
she felt like she was having a 
heart attack,” Escamilla said. 
“She saw blood everywhere.”

Marcela Cabralez, a local pas-
tor, received two calls not long 
after the shooting began around 
midday Tuesday. The first was 
from her daughter, who works at 
the school, speaking so frantical-
ly that the only decipherable 
message was: Check on the kids.

Cabralez was able to confirm 
that they were safe, but shaken — 
her 9-year-old granddaughter 
was eating lunch when the shoot-
ing began and is now fearful of 
sudden attacks; her grandson hid 
in a bathroom during the ordeal.

“They just don’t feel safe any-
more,” Cabralez said.

The next call Cabralez received 
was from a fellow pastor who 
runs Hillcrest Memorial funeral 
home, a gathering place for trau-
matized children and teachers 
who escaped the shooting. The 
call was a request for help with 
counseling.

When she arrived at the funer-
al home, Cabralez said, she saw 
survivors rocking themselves, 
holding one another, covering 
their ears with their hands, and 
screaming. Others stared blankly 
in silence. Cabralez said she 
started to pray, with some of the 
children repeating after her.

“I tried to let them know they 
were safe,” she said.

Allam and Nakhlawi reported from 
Washington and Slater from 
Williamstown, Mass. Tim Craig and 
Eva Ruth Moravec in Uvalde; Annie 
Gowen in Lawrence, Kan.; Jon 
Swaine in New York; and Mark 
Berman, Silvia Foster-Frau, Devlin 
Barrett, Marissa J. Lang and Joyce 
Lee in Washington contributed to 
this report.
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ABOVE: Residents of Uvalde, Tex., await updates Tuesday outside the town’s civic center, where witnesses described hearing screams as 
families received confirmation of children’s deaths. Dozens of others had gathered outside the cordoned-off school before the shooting was 
over.  LEFT: A family waits to be escorted by a law enforcement officer to place flowers at a memorial at the school. The daughter of a 
sheriff ’s deputy was among the dead, as were two members of a girls’ basketball team. One Uvalde man lost three relatives in the shooting.  
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“We didn’t care about us. We wanted to storm the 
building. We were saying, ‘Let’s go’ because that is 
how worried we were, and we wanted to get our 

babies out.”
Javier Cazares, describing a group of fathers who had gathered near Robb 

Elementary’s front door,  then began to hear gunfire. Cazares would learn later 
that his daughter was fatally wounded in the attack. 
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movement in the states in the 
opposite direction. The Giffords 
Law Center to Prevent Gun 
Violence was established after 
then-Rep. Gabrielle Giffords (D-
Ariz.) was badly wounded in a 
2011 shooting that killed six and 
wounded 12 others in Tucson. 
The center’s website reports 
that in 2021, legislators in a 
dozen states enacted laws “to 
prevent America’s modest gun 
laws from being enforced.”

Various states have repealed 
laws that required gun owners 
to have permits to carry 
concealed weapons. Today, 
according to the Giffords Center, 
21 states allow someone to buy 
and carry a weapon “into public 
places without any background 
check or safety training.”

No law can stop all crimes, 
nor can any society eradicate 
evil. But America has a unique 
problem with guns. Public 
opinion has long been on the 
side of taking additional action 
to do more about that, but 
politicians — Republican 
politicians — bow to the loudest 
voices in their base, whether 
ordinary citizens or the NRA or 
gun manufactures who are 
adamant that any step toward 
restrictions is a step toward 
confiscation.

So long as that exists, so long 
as the right to bear arms is seen 
as wholly sacrosanct and not 
subject to scrutiny, Biden will 
not be the last president to 
exclaim, as he did Tuesday 
night: “Why are we willing to 
live with this carnage? Why do 
we keep letting this happen?”

been a rush to enact them. After 
a 2018 shooting that killed 10 
people at a school in Santa Fe, 
Tex., Gov. Greg Abbott (R) raised 
the idea of enacting a red-flag 
law. Resistance from gun 
activists and other Texas 
politicians scuttled the idea, and 
Abbott backed away.

Nor are tougher gun laws 
necessarily the only answer. In 
1968, President Lyndon B. 
Johnson signed federal 
legislation to tighten gun laws, 
moving in a year in which the 
Rev. Martin Luther King Jr. and 
Robert F. Kennedy were 
assassinated to capitalize on 
public sentiment. He decried 
the power of the gun lobby as 
having prevented even tougher 
measures from being enacted. It 
has been a constant refrain.

There have been other steps 
taken to tighten gun laws. One 
was the ban on assault weapons 
enacted in 1994, a law 
championed by Biden when he 
was a senator, but the 10-year 
prohibition expired at its sunset 
in 2004. Studies showed that it 
might have had a modest 
impact on mass shootings. 
There has been a proliferation 
in the years after the ban ended. 
Since then, further efforts to 
restrict the use of high-capacity 
magazines have failed, as have 
efforts to expand background 
checks on most gun sales, a part 
of the legislation that was 
defeated after Sandy Hook.

In the face of inaction at the 
federal level to make it harder 
for potential killers to possess 
and use guns, there is now 

having these maladies among its 
population, the president noted 
this Tuesday night. People in 
other countries suffer from 
mental illnesses, or are lost 
souls alienated from their 
societies, or are filled with 
politically inspired rage. These 
are human traits, after all. 

Only in America, however, do 
these afflictions manifest 
themselves with such 
regularity in mass shootings 
that leave families grieving, 
communities broken, presidents 
outraged and too many elected 
officials incapable of coming 
together.

After Tuesday’s killings, some 
Texas officials said that schools 
need additional protection, with 
armed police or other armed 
security personnel guarding the 
premises. This is often seen as a 
solution — “a good guy with a 
gun,” as the saying goes. 
Perhaps. But in Buffalo, a 
security guard engaged the 
shooter at the grocery store. The 
shooter was wearing body 
armor, and the security guard 
was killed. In Uvalde, two police 
officers encountered the shooter 
at the school; he nonetheless 
entered the school building and 
carried out his killings.

Red-flag laws, more resources 
for identifying and treating 
mental health, and more 
protection for students are some 
of the answers offered up at 
times such as these. They can 
contribute to identifying 
possible killers or protecting the 
innocent. They are not the only 
answers, however. Nor has there 

just 10 days after a racist attack 
at a grocery store in Buffalo that 
killed 10 people.

The Uvalde episode was the 
27th school shooting this year 
and the 119th since 2018, 
according to Education Week, 
which began compiling an 
inventory of such horrors that 
year. Think about what it means 
that the killings of children in 
their schools have become 
common enough to need such a 
list.

Biden noted that in the 
decade since Sandy Hook, there 
have been 900 incidents of 
gunfire at schools. More than 
300,000 students have been 
exposed to gun violence since 
the 1999 shooting at Columbine, 
in Colorado, according to a 
Washington Post database. No 
other country can claim such a 
shameful record.

Many factors can cause 
someone to go into a school 
filled with innocent children — 
or a nightclub filled with happy 
partyers (Orlando, 2016), or a 
Walmart filled with shoppers on 
their regular rounds (El Paso, 
2019), or a church where people 
are praying on a weeknight 
(Charleston, S.C., 2015), or an 
outdoor concert venue packed 
with country music lovers (Las 
Vegas, 2017) — and open fire. 
Mental illness, alienation and 
inner rage are among the 
reasons often cited or 
discovered after the fact. These 
are sometimes hard to spot, but 
as often as not they are seen and 
ignored.

America is not unique in 

In the decade since, the 
country has been paralyzed 
politically as one mass shooting 
after another takes place, 
sometimes only days apart, as 
was the case this month 
with the Buffalo and Uvalde 
killings.

In the years after Sandy 
Hook, the NRA has been 
hollowed out and weakened by 
scandal. But no matter. The gun 
lobby as it exists today is a 
citizen-grounded movement 
that retains a stranglehold on 
the Republican Party. Instead of 
moves to tighten gun laws, 
legislatures in Republican-led 
states, among them Texas, have 
acted to loosen them.

These actions further 
enshrine the gun culture as part 
of America’s heritage, all in the 
name of the Second 
Amendment, though it’s 
questionable that the Founders 
envisioned the constitutional 
right to bear arms serving as 
such a shield in the face of mass 
shootings of children.

Speaking on Wednesday, 
Biden said the Second 
Amendment “is not absolute” 
and renewed his call for what he 
called “common sense” gun 
legislation, saying such a 
measure would not negatively 
affect the amendment’s rights.

Tuesday’s rampage in the 
small community of Uvalde 
ended as the second-most-
deadly elementary school 
shooting in the past decade, just 
behind Sandy Hook, where 20 
elementary students were killed, 
along with six adults. It came 

Hours after 19 
children and two 
adults were shot 
and killed at the 
Robb Elementary 
School in Uvalde, 
Tex., President 
Biden captured 
the range of 
emotions 

coursing through a shaken 
country: grief, sadness, 
sympathy, despair, frustration, 
contempt, anger, even fury.

He offered, however, barely a 
shred of optimism for action.

Robb Elementary now joins 
Marjory Stoneman Douglas 
High School, Sandy Hook 
Elementary School, Virginia 
Tech and Columbine High 
School, among others, in a 
roster of death at educational 
institutions. 

Nowhere, it seems, are 
children and young people 
engaged in learning truly safe in 
America. Not in a nation where 
guns outnumber people, where 
a culture of gun violence 
continues to be tolerated and 
where episodes of carnage have 
become the norm.

Biden called for action by 
Congress to tighten gun laws, 
just as President Barack Obama 
did after the Sandy Hook 
shooting 10 years earlier in 
Newtown, Conn. Obama had 
deputized Biden, then his vice 
president, to lead that effort, 
but a bipartisan bill was 
defeated in the Senate thanks to 
the influence of the gun lobby, 
led then by the National Rifle 
Association. 

Biden lament is new U.S. norm: ‘Why are we willing to live with this carnage?’

Dan Balz
THE TAKE

BY MIKE DEBONIS

Members of the Senate — the 
ash heap for decades of federal 
gun-control proposals — con-
fronted another gut-wrenching 
mass shooting with a distinct 
sense of fatalism Wednesday, with 
most Republicans standing firm 
in defense of expansive gun rights 
as Democrats said they were des-
perate to pursue even meager at-
tempts to prevent another trag-
edy.

Much of the reaction inside the 
Capitol to the horror in Uvalde, 
Tex. — where an 18-year-old gun-
man killed 19 children and two 
teachers in an elementary school 
— followed a familiar script, one 
that has played out repeatedly 
since 2012, when the tragedy at 
Connecticut’s Sandy Hook El-
ementary School prompted a 
months-long failed effort to forge 
bipartisan compromise.

In attempting to explain Ameri-
ca’s outlier status on mass acts of 
gun violence, Democrats blamed 
the political and cultural influ-
ence of the National Rifle Associa-
tion and its gun industry allies, 
while Republicans pointed to 
mental health issues and inad-
equate school security — or simply 
maintained it was too soon to dis-
cuss a legislative response.

While Senate Majority Leader 
Charles E. Schumer (D-N.Y.) and 
fellow Democrats signaled 
Wednesday that they are open to a 
new round of negotiations with 
Republicans over modest new gun 
restrictions, they made clear that 
they were not optimistic.

“I know this is a slim prospect — 
very slim, all too slim. We’ve been 
burned so many times before. But 
this is so important,” he said on the 
Senate floor. “If you do the right 
thing and persist, justice will 
eventually prevail. … And for that 
reason alone, we must pursue it.”

Schumer’s remarks Wednesday 
indicate that he is, for now, siding 
with members of his caucus who 
want to at least try to work with 
Republicans firmly opposed to ex-
isting Democratic gun-control 
bills in hopes of striking a deal 
around some kind of narrow legis-
lation that could break decades of 
congressional stasis on guns.

But if past is prologue, those 
talks could drag on for weeks or 
longer and peter out as public 
attention turns away from Tues-
day’s shooting in Uvalde and the 
killing of 10 in a Buffalo supermar-
ket earlier this month.

Senate Minority Leader Mitch 
McConnell (R-Ky.) gave no im-
mediate indication about whether 
Republicans would engage on a 
potential compromise. In his own 
floor remarks Wednesday, he 
called the Texas shooting the work 
of a “deranged young man” and 
asked for prayers but did not men-
tion any legislative action.

“It’s literally sickening, sicken-
ing to consider the innocent 
young lives that were stolen by 
this pointless, senseless brutality,” 
McConnell said, adding: “The in-
vestigation is still underway. The 
authorities will continue to learn 

exactly what happened and how.”
The alternative to bipartisan 

talks would be to hold quick votes 
on two House-passed gun bills, 
neither of which would be expect-
ed to survive a GOP filibuster, to 
demonstrate Republicans’ opposi-
tion to modest gun-control mea-
sures ahead of the midterm elec-
tions.

Schumer did not rule out hold-
ing those votes eventually. Speak-
ing Wednesday, he acknowledged 
that some Democrats “want to see 
this body vote quickly so the 
American people can know which 
side each senator is on.”

“I’m sympathetic to that, and I 
believe that accountability votes 
are important,” he said. “But sadly, 
this isn’t a case of the American 
people not knowing where their 
senators stand. They know. They 
know because my Republican col-
leagues are perfectly clear on this 
issue — crystal-clear.”

Those attitudes were on full dis-
play Wednesday among Republi-
cans who were fully willing to 
defend the private ownership of 
firearms — even the military-style 
rifles purchased by the Uvalde 
shooter — as a constitutional 
rights that should not be infringed 
by Congress.

“I’m very sorry it happened, but 
guns are not the problem, okay?” 
said Sen. Tommy Tuberville (R-
Ala.). “People are the problem. 
That’s where it starts.”

“I don’t think when you have 
somebody as evil as this individual 
that they care” about gun laws, 
said Sen. Mike Rounds (R-S.D.). 
“He murdered kids. He did it in a 

school, apparently attempted to 
murder his grandmother. I don’t 
think he cares what somebody in 
Congress thinks.”

Several bills under consider-
ation past and present, however, 
might have kept the Uvalde shoot-
er from purchasing the rifle he 
used to kill 21 people. The federal 
assault weapons ban, which was 
in effect from 1994 to 2004, likely 
would have included the AR-style 
rifle he used. Sen. Dianne Fein-
stein (D-Calif.) introduced a bill 
Wednesday that would raise the 
minimum age for possession of 
such a rifle to 21.

A small group of Republicans 
who have previously engaged on 
potential changes to gun laws fol-
lowing previous mass shootings — 
such as Sens. Susan Collins 
(Maine) and Patrick J. Toomey 
(Pa.) — said they were willing to 
entertain a new round of negotia-
tions. But many Democrats did 
not express much optimism that 
they would be able to bring aboard 
the 10 GOP votes necessary to 
defeat a filibuster.

“I do not think on this issue 
there are 10 Republicans that are 
serious about doing the things 
that will make us safer,” said Sen. 
Cory Booker (D-N.J.), who called 
the predictable reaction a “per-
verse version of Groundhog Day, 
where we are literally seeing this 
over and over and over again with 
nothing changing.”

The debate over how to move 
forward was already underway 
just hours after news of the shoot-
ing coursed through the Capitol, 
with some Democrats calling for 

quick votes on bills that would 
expand background checks, ban 
high-capacity magazines and take 
other steps to restrict access to 
deadly weapons.

But Sen. Chris Murphy (D-
Conn.), who led efforts for con-
gressional action after the Sandy 
Hook shooting, counseled for a 
different approach — seeking to 
jump-start dormant talks with Re-
publicans to pass a bill, not make a 
political point. Schumer agreed to 
give Murphy and a small group of 
other Democrats, including Sens. 
Martin Heinrich (N.M.) and Joe 
Manchin III (W.Va.), time to find 
common ground.

“I’m just going to be very willing 
to be part of a conversation about 
compromise in the coming days 
and weeks,” Murphy said during a 
Washington Post Live event 
Wednesday. “Because I think we 
do need to show parents in this 
country that we’re not just ignor-
ing this.”

Later Wednesday, Murphy 
tweeted that he planned “to work 
hard at a compromise for the next 
10 days,” during which the Senate 
is scheduled to be out of session 
for a Memorial Day recess. “But if 
we can’t find common ground, 
then we are going to take a vote on 
gun violence,” he wrote. “The Sen-
ate will not ignore this crisis.”

Schumer moved Tuesday night 
to place two House-passed bills on 
the Senate calendar for potential 
action, but neither attracted sig-
nificant Republican support in the 
House and neither has anywhere 
near the 10 GOP votes necessary 
for passage in the Senate.

One, the Bipartisan Back-
ground Checks Act, would estab-
lish universal background checks 
for commercial gun sales. The oth-
er, the Enhanced Background 
Checks Act, would extend the peri-
od to perform a federal back-
ground check on a gun buyer from 
three to 10 days — closing the 
“Charleston loophole” that al-
lowed Dylann Roof, who killed 
nine people in a historic African 
American church in South Caro-
lina in 2015, to purchase a gun 
despite a previous criminal con-
viction because the background 
check was not completed in time.

Bipartisan negotiators have ex-
plored other potential compro-
mises in the past that could be the 
spark for new talks. Murphy nego-
tiated extensively with Sen. John 
Cornyn (R-Tex.) about a narrowed 
expansion of background checks 
that would expand the federal def-
inition of a firearms deals, but 
those talks petered out in 2021.

A separate negotiation 
emerged in summer 2019, after 
mass shootings in Dayton, Ohio, 
and El Paso, surrounding “red 
flag” laws that would allow au-
thorities to seize guns from indi-
viduals deemed to represent a 
threat. A group led by Sens. Rich-
ard Blumenthal (D-Conn.) and 
Lindsey O. Graham (R-S.C.) nego-
tiated for weeks in talks that also 
involved then-president Donald 
Trump’s Justice Department. The 
negotiations fell apart that Sep-
tember after House Democrats 
moved to impeach Trump over an 
unrelated matter.

Several senators with a long 

interest in forging a gun-control 
compromise said they believed a 
background-check expansion pro-
posal would carry the greatest 
chance of success. That includes 
Toomey, who worked with Man-
chin in 2013 to forge a response to 
Sandy Hook, and Sen. Mark Kelly 
(D-Ariz.), whose wife, former Rep. 
Gabrielle Giffords, was grievously 
wounded in 2011 by a would-be 
assassin’s bullet.

“That this body in the wake of 19 
dead little kids, you know, would 
do nothing, I just find, is totally 
unacceptable,” Kelly said in an in-
terview.

Any talks, however, face fierce 
head winds among Republicans. 
On red-flag laws, for instance, gun 
rights supporters have been in-
tensely wary of broadly defining 
what constitutes a threat worthy 
of suspending the constitutional 
right to bear arms, and they have 
been insistent that any legislation 
include robust due process protec-
tions to ensure that any such des-
ignation can be challenged and 
potentially overturned.

Sen. Thom Tillis (R-N.C.), who 
was involved in the 2019 negotia-
tions, said the red-flag proposals 
he has seen constitute “over-
reach.”

“Virtually every one that I’ve 
seen here has been one that 
sweeps up law-abiding gun own-
ers,” he said, adding: “The ques-
tion is, can we actually get to pol-
icy that can make a difference but 
not deny people their Second 
Amendment rights and give them 
due process?”

Background checks have been 
similarly problematic, as gun-
rights groups have objected to 
even modest attempts to expand 
the categories of gun sales that 
should be covered under existing 
federal law.

Instead, Republicans have sug-
gested it would be more fruitful to 
address mental health treatment 
or school security. But their pro-
posals along those lines have been 
modest, and Democrats have at-
tacked them as woefully insuffi-
cient.

On Wednesday, for instance, 
Sen. Ron Johnson (R-Wis.) went to 
the Senate floor to attempt to pass 
the Luke and Alex School Safety 
Act, a bill named after two of the 17 
victims of the shooting at Marjory 
Stoneman Douglas High School in 
Parkland, Fla., in 2018. The bill 
would establish a “federal clear-
inghouse on school safety best 
practices” and allow government 
agencies to identify potential 
grant funding from existing pro-
grams but would authorize no 
new money to allow schools to 
improve security.

“There’s nothing partisan 
about this bill whatsoever,” John-
son said. “It’s just a good idea that 
could save lives.”

Schumer objected to Johnson’s 
request, arguing that “the Ameri-
can people want a real solution to 
America’s gun violence epidemic.”

Leigh Ann Caldwell, Paul Kane and 
Marianna Sotomayor contributed to 
this report.

Pessimism abounds as Senate confronts another tragedy

JABIN BOTSFORD/THE WASHINGTON POST

Senate Majority Leader Charles E. Schumer (D-N.Y.) signaled that he is siding with members of his caucus who want to at least try to work 
with Republicans opposed to existing Democratic gun-control bills in hopes of striking a deal around some kind of narrow legislation.
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Texas school shooting

This year, the Justice Department 
will give $320 million to schools 
to hire law enforcement and im-
prove safety.

Congress has never passed 
meaningful gun regulations in 
response to a school shooting, but 
there have been other policy re-
sponses.

After the Marjory Stoneman 
Douglas shooting, President Don-
ald Trump controversially sug-
gested a federal program to arm 
schoolteachers, a proposal that 
received swift backlash from edu-
cators. Later, he formed a school 
safety commission that suggested 
that schools consider arming 
teachers, expand mental health 
services and dismantled guid-
ance that pressed schools to elim-
inate racial disparities in disci-
pline.

Mia Tretta, 17, was wounded 
when a classmate open fired in 
the courtyard of Saugus High 
School in Santa Clarita, Calif., 
killing two of her classmates. She 
rejected the idea that arming 
teachers would have made her — 
or any other student — safer.

“Teachers are not there to be 
war heroes,” said Tretta, who now 
advocates for stricter gun regula-
tions. “It took eight seconds. No 
one can stop a shooter in eight 
seconds.”

Brian Harrell, who was an as-
sistant secretary at the Depart-
ment of Homeland Security un-
der Trump, said that no matter 
what is proposed, school campus-
es should increase security. Har-
rell oversaw school security ini-
tiatives.

“Would-be criminals and do-
mestic terrorists will always use 
the path of least resistance, and 
often times soft targets and 
schools, are picked for this vio-
lence,” Harrell wrote in an email. 
“While there will be calls for re-
stricting guns, also at play here, is 
the fact that schools must invest 
in their campus security, becom-

ing a 'hard target.’”
Previous studies on security 

measures have not yielded evi-
dence that campus police officers 
make a definitive difference. In 
rare cases, they are able to disarm 
a shooter, or keep them from 
inflicting further damage. In oth-
ers, they have been outgunned by 
well-armed shooters. In Park-
land, the school resource officer 
hid rather than confront the gun-
man. But school shootings often 
transpire over a matter of sec-
onds, long before an officer has 
time to intervene.

According to federal data, the 
presence of police officers on 
school grounds has grown signifi-
cantly since the Parkland shoot-
ing. Between 2016 and 2020, the 
percentage of schools with an 
armed police officer regularly pa-
trolling campus grew from 43 
percent to 52 percent.

But after the murder of George 
Floyd, student activists success-
fully pushed school districts to 
get police out of schools —- or to 
reduce their presence. Minneapo-
lis, where Floyd was killed, was 
the first school district to abolish 
school police officers, followed by 
Denver; Portland, Ore.; Oakland, 
Calif.; Montgomery County, Md.; 
and several other small districts. 
Some of those districts have re-
versed those decisions. Officials 
in Montgomery County, as well as 
Alexandria, Va., have returned 
police to schools. This shooting is 
likely to create pressure to install 
more school police officers.

Many critics push back against 
the necessity for more school po-
lice or security guards, saying 
they can create a new set of prob-
lems. Johnson noted that schools 
with police officers refer more 
students to law enforcement, 
sometimes for routine misbehav-
ior, he said. And security guards 
and police officers have captured 
headlines for brutalizing — or 
even killing — young people.

BY MORIAH BALINGIT

Just hours after a man armed 
with a rifle rained bullets on a 
classroom full of fourth-graders, 
Texas Attorney General Ken Pax-
ton (R) went on the conservative 
Newsmax TV network to talk 
about what might have prevented 
the tragedy. His solution: better 
school security, and arming 
teachers and administrators.

“You’re going to have to do 
more at the school,” Paxton said. 
“You’re going to have to have 
more people trained to react.”

Lawmakers from both parties 
are facing pressure to respond to 
one of the nation’s deadliest 
school shootings, which occurred 
just a week after 10 people were 
slain at a Buffalo grocery store.

But Republicans, reluctant to 
entertain gun regulations, have 
already begun to focus their ef-
forts on what schools — and the 
administrators, teachers and stu-
dents inside them — can do to 
protect themselves and their stu-
dents from shooters like the 18-
year-old who got into Robb El-
ementary School. Salvador Ro-
lando Ramos outgunned law en-
forcement outside the building 
shortly before massacring 19 
fourth-graders and two teachers.

Politicians and policymakers 
have proposed adding police offi-
cers, arming teachers and admin-
istrators and advocating for 
“hardening” schools, making 
schools more like airports. In a 
news conference Wednesday, Lt. 
Gov. Dan Patrick described what 
the state did in the wake of a 2018 
school shooting, when a student 
killed eight classmates and two 
teachers at Santa Fe High School 

outside Houston.
“Some of those strategies re-

duced the number of entrances,” 
Patrick said. “They involve differ-
ent types of strategies that should 
make it more difficult for a shoot-
er to get into a school.”

Since Columbine, schools have 
tried many ways to resist school 
shootings, including making 
campuses and school buildings 
less porous, requiring guests to 
sign in and wear name tags, drill-
ing students to simulate school 
shootings, installing bulletproof 
glass and metal detectors and 
erecting doors without windows 
to make it more difficult for a 
shooter to see inside, or enter, a 
classroom.

The tactics also included in-
creasing the presence of armed 
guards and law enforcement. And 
in rare cases, they included arm-
ing teachers and administrators 
to respond to threats, a strategy 
that some rural schools employed 
in thinly patrolled counties.

Texas is one of a small number 
of states that support districts 
that want to arm their teachers 
with training. According to the 
Texas Education Agency, there 
are 253 school employees serving 
as school marshals in 62 school 
systems.

Critics of these notions say it is 
unfair — and ineffective — to put 
the onus on schools to stop mass 
shootings when so many of the 
measures being pushed now have 
failed to stop many of them.

A Washington Post analysis of 
225 school shootings between 
1999 and 2018 found that 40 
percent of the affected campuses 
had a police officer, meaning the 
mere presence of an officer was 

Republicans want more 
armed school staffers

learned that many of those mea-
sures “had no teeth,” or enforce-
ment mechanism to make sure 
schools put them in place. Rice 
pointed to a 2020 report from 
Texas State University’s Texas 
School Safety Center, which 
found that only 67 of 1,022 school 
districts had a “sufficient” emer-
gency operations plan, and 200 
had a “viable active shooter pol-
icy.”

“It was all just pomp and 
circumstance and the governor 
patting himself on the back and 
saying, ‘Look what a good job I 
did,’ ” Rice said. “And here we are 
again.”

Rice said she and fellow advo-
cates also pushed for more-strin-
gent gun storage laws, because 
the alleged Santa Fe shooter had 
used his father’s weapons, and 
stronger laws to hold parents 
accountable if they failed to keep 
their weapons out of children’s 
hands and those weapons were 
used to harm others.

“None of these things passed,” 
she said. “They were totally ig-
nored. So we were very disap-
pointed about that.”

The legislature has approved 
more-modest measures to tight-
en gun laws. In 2019, after the 
shooting in El Paso and another 
series of shootings in Odessa and 
Midland three weeks later that 
killed seven, Abbott signed a 
measure that made it a crime to 
lie on a background check to 
illegally purchase a gun. The 
state also approved a plan that 
year to spend $1 million on a 
campaign to promote safe gun 
storage.

Abbott has faced intense pres-
sure from gun rights groups, 
including the National Rifle As-
sociation.

On Wednesday, Aidan John-
ston, director of federal affairs for 
Gun Owners of America, accused 
gun-control advocates, including 
President Biden, of trying to co-
opt the Uvalde shooting in serv-
ice of a political agenda. Johnston 
said his group advocates for al-
lowing teachers to be armed in 
the classroom.

“Nothing should come be-
tween a teacher who wants to 
defend children and their right to 
carry a firearm,” Johnston said. 
He called Robb Elementary 
School a “soft target” because it, 
like most Texas schools, is subject 
to the federal Gun-Free Zone Act.

Zeph Capo, president of the 
Texas chapter of the American 
Federation of Teachers, said 
meaningful gun-control laws “fell 
to partisan politics within the 
Republican Party, a party that has 
chosen to listen to fringe voters 
over moms and dads, over teach-
ers, over kids, over everyone else 
time and time again. Not only 
have they not done nothing, but 
they’ve actually made things 
worse.”

2019. “The only reason to point 
out bills like that is that they 
somehow stopped this from hap-
pening. And they clearly didn’t.”

Moody said beefing up school 
security is necessary in a chang-
ing threat environment. But he 
emphasized that simply adding 
more security guards, cameras or 
metal detectors is not a reason-
able or effective solution. A 
school security guard was pre-
sent at the shooting site on Tues-
day, authorities said.

“I want my children to grow up 
as children. I don’t want to drop 
them off at a low-security prison 
every day,” Moody said.

Flo Rice, a substitute teacher 
who was shot six times in the 
Santa Fe attack, said the broad 
school safety bill passed by Texas 
lawmakers seemed “like a monu-
mental change.” She had testified 
in favor of measures to boost 
security and emergency response 
at schools — measures she said 
could have helped at Santa Fe, 
where she had no phone to call 
911 nor a key to lock the gym door 
where she was working. “We 
were very happy. We thought, 
‘Wow, something got accom-
plished!’ ”

But she said she has since 

violence prevention. “I was tenta-
tively, cautiously — I don’t know 
if I want to say hopeful, but 
curious and open to the initia-
tives that were put forward 
there.” A red-flag law and a re-
quirement to report the loss or 
theft of guns “were sensible mea-
sures that most voters here in 
Texas and around the country 
would support,” Golden said.

“But those fell short. He did 
not enact those things,” Golden 
said of Abbott.

In a report last June, Gun 
Owners of America hailed the 
Texas legislature for passing four 
bills to bolster gun rights, includ-
ing a provision authorizing what 
gun rights groups call “constitu-
tional carry” — the ability of 
residents to carry a handgun 
without a license or training. 
Another bill repealed the gover-
nor’s ability to regulate firearms 
during a disaster declaration or 
state of emergency.

“I do think it is strange to cite 
legislation from the wake of San-
ta Fe while you’re sitting in Uval-
de discussing the massacre of 
children,” said state Rep. Joe 
Moody, a Democrat who repre-
sents El Paso, where a gunman 
killed 23 people in a Walmart in 

sources.
“People need to understand 

that in the aftermath of the Santa 
Fe shootings, I signed 17 laws to 
address school safety,” Abbott 
said.

But Abbott abandoned sup-
port for a suggestion in the report 
that lawmakers consider approv-
ing a “red flag” law, which would 
authorize police or family mem-
bers to petition a court for remov-
al of a firearm from someone 
considered a threat. Lt. Gov. Dan 
Patrick (R), an adamant gun 
rights supporter, strongly op-
posed that measure.

Although the telehealth pro-
gram has expanded to more 
school districts since 2018, it is 
not being used in Uvalde, ac-
cording to the Texas Tech Uni-
versity department that admin-
isters it.

“You’re always going to have, 
no matter what you do, someone 
to find another area that’s vulner-
able,” Patrick said. “But the legis-
lature did act. The governor 
signed those bills.”

The school safety plan had 
“good ideas in it,” said Nicole 
Golden, executive director of Tex-
as Gun Sense, the only statewide 
advocacy organization for gun 

to firearms, pointing out that resi-
dents 18 and older have been 
legally allowed to buy long guns — 
a category that includes the style 
of gun used in the Uvalde shooting 
— for more than 60 years.

“During that time … we have 
not had episodes like this,” Ab-
bott said. “Why is it that in the 
majority of those 60 years, we did 
not have school shootings and 
why do we have them now? I 
really don’t have the answer to 
that question.”

Abbott defended his record 
during an appearance near the 
shooting site with top aides and 
Republican lawmakers, who 
sought to demonstrate a united 
front amid the investigation into 
the rampage. At one point, Ab-
bott was interrupted by Beto 
O’Rourke, the Democratic guber-
natorial nominee. He accused the 
governor of having failed to stem 
gun violence.

“You are doing nothing!” 
O’Rourke shouted, before being 
escorted out of the venue by 
police.

Authorities have identified the 
gunman as Salvador Ronaldo Ra-
mos, 18, who they said shot his 
grandmother before entering 
Robb Elementary School. Ramos 
had legally purchased a pair of 
semiautomatic rifles recently, 
they said.

Ramos, who was killed by po-
lice at the school, had no criminal 
record and left no forewarning of 
the attack other than a few social 
media messages about 30 min-
utes before he reached the site, 
authorities said.

Abbott speculated that Ramos 
probably suffered from mental 
illness — although he said au-
thorities found no mental health 
record — and he called on politi-
cal leaders to do more to address 
mental health.

Responding to questions from 
reporters over his response to 
past incidents, Abbott pointed to 
a 2018 attack at Santa Fe High 
School in the Houston area, 
where a 17-year-old student killed 
eight classmates and two teach-
ers. In the aftermath, the gover-
nor convened a task force — 
composed of parents, teachers, 
law enforcement, students and 
advocacy groups — that pro-
duced the 40-recommendation 
school safety and firearm plan, to 
which Abbott pledged to devote 
$110 million.

Lawmakers passed several 
school safety measures the fol-
lowing year that included in-
creasing law enforcement on 
campus and arming more school 
personnel, and trying to prevent 
threats by identifying potentially 
dangerous students and connect-
ing them with a telehealth coun-
seling program, among other ef-
forts to boost mental health re-

GUN LAWS FROM A1

Abbott faces criticism over firearms after latest massacre

SERGIO FLORES FOR THE WASHINGTON POST

Beto O’Rourke, the Democratic nominee for Texas governor, disrupts a news conference held by Gov. Greg Abbott (R) at Uvalde High 
School on Wednesday. “You are doing nothing!” O’Rourke shouted before being escorted out of the venue by police.

not enough to deter the shooter. 
During that period, it found only 
two cases where a school police 
officer gunned down a shooter.

Odis Johnson, executive direc-
tor of the Johns Hopkins Center 
for Safe and Healthy Schools, said 
many of the proposals now echo 
those that were tried in the wake 
of other school shootings.

“What happened after Park-
land is what happened before 
Parkland. We continue to believe 
that law enforcement within 
schools was the only way that we 
could ensure the safety of kids 
within U.S. schools,” Johnson 
said. “Data are showing that has 
not been an adequate response.”

He added that there’s been a 
steady rise in the number of peo-
ple injured or killed by guns on 
school grounds that the growth in 
campus law enforcement has 
failed to curtail.”

The Uvalde case raises ques-
tions about just how many police 
officers or security officers it 
would take to stop a shooter like 
Ramos, who wore a bulletproof 
vest and carried a rifle so power-

ful it rendered those shot unrec-
ognizable.

“Over and over - from Parkland 
to El Paso to Dayton to Uvalde - 
armed personnel on site couldn’t 
stop mass shooters who only 
needed minutes for mass slaugh-
ter,” tweeted Sen. Chris Murphy 
(D-Conn.). Newtown, Conn., is 
where 20 children were gunned 
down in an elementary school in 
2012.

The frequency of school shoot-
ings in the United States has 
spawned a whole industry of 
school security companies, which 
hawk bulletproof backpacks, bal-
listic whiteboards, tourniquets 
and programs that train former 
Special Operations officers to 
guard schools, a market that had 
grown to $2.7 billion in 2018, the 
year that a gunman opened fire at 
Marjory Stoneman Douglas High 
School in Parkland, Fla., killing 17 
people — including 14 students.

It also led to a massive expan-
sion of school police officer pro-
grams, with the federal govern-
ment pouring millions into 
grants to pay for armed officers. 

ALLISON DINNER/AGENCE FRANCE-PRESSE/GETTY IMAGES

Some politicians are advocating for “hardening” schools, making 
schools more like airports.

“Why is it that in 
the majority of those 
60 years, we did not 

have school shootings 
and why do we have 
them now? I really 

don’t have the answer 
to that question.”

Texas Gov. Greg Abbott (R), 
noting at a news conference that 
the state has allowed the sale of 
long guns for more than 60 years
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The World

PAKISTAN

Khan’s backers scuffle 
with police before rally 

Police in Pakistan fired tear gas 
and scuffled with stone-throwing 
supporters of ousted prime 
minister Imran Khan ahead of 
planned marches Wednesday 
toward central Islamabad. Khan 
had called his followers to rally 
outside Parliament to bring down 
the government and force early 
elections.

The marches have raised fears 
of major violence between backers 
of the former premier and security 
forces. The government of Khan’s 

successor, Shehbaz Sharif, has 
banned the rally and warned Khan 
of arrest if he went ahead with it.

The Supreme Court ruled later 
Wednesday that the rally could 
take place — but only at a 
specifically allocated public 
grounds. However, Khan urged his 
backers to head toward the square 
near Parliament for the rally. 

Earlier in the morning, riot 
police fired tear gas and pushed 
back hundreds of demonstrators 
who hurled stones as they tried to 
pass a bridge that was blocked 
near the city of Lahore to board 
buses bound for Islamabad, the 
capital. Dozens of Khan’s followers 
also briefly clashed with police in 

Islamabad. 
Altercations were also reported 

elsewhere, including in the city of 
Karachi, where demonstrators 
burned a police vehicle.

At least a dozen protesters and 
many police officers were injured. 

Khan, a former cricket star 
turned Islamist politician, was 
ousted in a no-confidence vote in 
Parliament last month.

— Associated Press

AFGHANISTAN

Blasts kill at least 14 in 
Kabul, Mazar-e Sharif

 Explosions shook Afghanistan 

on Wednesday, the Taliban said, 
including a blast inside a mosque 
in the capital that killed at least 
five worshipers and three 
bombings of minivans in the 
north that killed nine passengers. 

The Islamic State group’s local 
affiliate claimed responsibility for 
the minivan bombings.

The Kabul Emergency Hospital 
said it received 22 victims of the 
mosque blast, including five dead. 

A Taliban-appointed spokesman 
in Balkh province said explosive 
devices were placed in the vans 
targeted in Mazar-e Sharif. He said 
15 people were wounded in 
addition to the nine  killed. 

The Islamic State’s claim was 

posted by the group’s Aamaq 
news agency.

— Associated Press

Dozens of migrants missing off 
Tunisia: Rescue teams searched 
for dozens of people reported 
missing after a boat carrying 
migrants from Libya to Europe 
capsized off Tunisia’s coast. The 
International Organization for 
Migration said 30 people were 
rescued and 75 were unaccounted 
for after the boat sank off the city 
of Sfax in southern Tunisia. One 
body has been recovered, 
authorities said. According to the 
Sfax national guard, the vessel 
ran aground six miles from the 

Kerkennah Islands.

Uganda criminally charges 
leader of protests: Ugandan 
opposition leader Kizza Besigye 
was criminally charged by 
authorities, accused of inciting 
violence with his efforts to stage 
protests over rising commodity 
prices that the government largely 
blames on the war in Ukraine. 
Besigye, a four-time presidential 
candidate, is a serial campaigner 
against the government of 
longtime President Yoweri 
Museveni and has been arrested 
dozens of times. He has rarely 
faced charges in court, however. 

— From news services

DIGEST

BY EVA DOU 
AND PEI-LIN WU

beijing — It sounds like a sci-fi 
movie: personal codes that grant 
you access to society or turn you 
into a pariah.

In China, this high-tech reality 
is here. These health mobile codes 
are updated in real time with 
your latest coronavirus test infor-
mation and movements around 
town. Lose your green-code sta-
tus, and you could be locked out 
of public spaces for days or weeks.

Officials tout the system as an 
innovative way to do what virtu-
ally no other nation is still at-
tempting: eradicate all outbreaks 
of the fast-moving omicron vari-
ant of the coronavirus. It’s a stag-
geringly expensive campaign to 
test tens of millions of people dai-
ly, and there’s no end in sight.

Remember Tamagotchis? 
Those digital pocket pets of the 
1990s? These codes also require 
continual care and nourishment, 
except you need a negative coro-
navirus test every one to three 
days to feed this beast.

Also, if your Tamagotchi dies of 
neglect, you can restart the game. 
If you mess up your coronavirus 
code, you can’t enter a shop or 
public building and might be 
shipped off to quarantine.

These QR codes were intro-
duced in the early pandemic days 
for contact tracing, but with 
many cities instituting continu-
ous testing, they’re becoming a 
more intrusive part of life. With 
the devastation of Shanghai’s to-
tal lockdown in mind, officials 
hope that constant tests will help 
them catch outbreaks early.

In China’s capital, Beijing, a 
new term has been coined, tanch-
uang, or “pop-up window,” in ref-
erence to the app’s pop-up warn-

ing when you lose your precious 
green-code status. Those who are 
“pop-up windowed” — the noun 
does double duty as a verb — are 
locked out of offices, supermar-
kets, taxis, buses and any other 
public spaces until they can clear 
their status.

“If you skip one day, then you 
have a pop-up window problem,” 
says Erin Chen, 32, who works in 
Beijing’s Chaoyang district, 
where daily coronavirus testing 
became a requirement this 
month amid an outbreak.

There are different levels of 
tanchuang. If you missed only a 
coronavirus test, you can remedy 
your situation in as little as a day 
by taking a free test at one of the 
sidewalk stands located every few 
blocks across Beijing.

But if you unwittingly wander 
through a part of town designat-
ed as a covid hot zone, then you 
must stay home until a worker 
comes to test you and you are 
cleared — which could take days.

“Stay in place, and wait for a 
notice for coronavirus testing,” 
the text message says. “Thank you 
for your understanding about this 
inconvenience to you.”

The unluckiest souls are 
deemed close contacts of a covid 
patient, and they are assigned to 
quarantine centers. On Saturday, 
about 5,000 residents of one Bei-
jing housing complex were taken 
for seven days of quarantine, after 
26 cases were found in their com-
munity, according to state media.

Authorities have published in-
tricate flow charts to try to eluci-
date the various routes to tanch-
uang. But hot zones are declared 
retroactively, making it impossi-
ble to guarantee a safe outing, no 
matter how hard one studies the 
charts. The lack of clarity is a fea-
ture not a bug: It’s an incentive 

for everyone to, well, just stay 
home.

It results in an uncommon de-
gree of reflection before ventur-
ing across town for a meeting or 
to see friends — what if the trip 
results in a downgrade to your 
covid code?

The unyielding rules of tanch-
uang have resulted in some 
strange experiences. One Shang-
hai executive, Ren Junxia, in Bei-
jing as a tourist, found herself 
with a pop-up window on May 4. 
Her hotel refused to let her back 
in, saying that would put the en-
tire hotel under lockdown. She 
ended up fleeing to a remote 
stretch of the Great Wall.

“I became a wandering soul 
with nowhere to go in the imperi-
al capital,” she wrote in an online 
post that went viral.

Ren’s pop-up window disap-
peared on Day 5, as mysteriously 
as it came, filling her with joy. 
“My dear health code, you are 

normal!!!”
Beijing residents have reported 

being pop-up windowed while 
walking across the street to buy 
groceries and even while doing 
nothing in their apartments.

Beijing, Shanghai and other 
major cities appear to be follow-
ing the model of Shenzhen, Chi-
na’s southern high-tech hub, 
which has managed to stave off 
further outbreaks through con-
tinuous coronavirus testing of its 
17.6 million people after a week-
long lockdown in March.

Although Shenzhen is down to 
zero daily coronavirus cases, all 
public spaces still require a nega-
tive test within 72 hours, with 
some venues setting a shorter 48-
hour window. In the evenings, 
long lines at testing centers snake 
across the city.

Klaus Zenkel, the European 
Union Chamber of Commerce’s 
South China chair and a Shen-
zhen resident, said that while 

wait times are short at some test 
sites, they can exceed half an hour 
at others.

“This testing is taking away a 
lot of time of the people,” he said.

According to estimates by Chi-
na’s Soochow Securities, these 
tests cost 50 cents to $1.19 per 
test, which means the expendi-
tures could reach as high as 
1.27 percent of China’s nominal 
gross domestic product if 48-hour 
testing becomes standardized 
across major cities.

China’s financial capital, 
Shanghai, did not require contin-
uous testing before it went into a 
traumatic two-month lockdown 
in March. As it begins to emerge, 
Shanghai has announced plans 
for “normalized” citywide corona-
virus testing, with an aim of hav-
ing a site within a 15-minute walk 
from anywhere in the city.

The arrival of a digital code 
guarding access to public life con-
jures up a previous project, Chi-
na’s social credit system. Begun in 
2014, the social credit system 
sparked considerable debate due 
to fears that it would use “big 
data” to rate individuals, poten-
tially affecting what they could do 
and where they could go — remi-
niscent of a particularly famous 
episode of the television serial 
“Black Mirror.”

Jeremy Daum, a senior fellow 
at Yale Law School’s Paul Tsai Chi-
na Center in Beijing, said the so-
cial credit system was widely mis-
understood and has ended up in 
practice to be largely a regulatory 
mechanism for businesses. As for 
the health codes, he said they dif-
fer from social credit in their nar-
row focus on coronavirus health 
data.

“This is looking at a specific 
data set of your test results and 
where you’re located, it seems 

like,” Daum said. “The difference 
is that people imagine the social 
credit system as analyzing all as-
pects of your life.”

Still, some residents worry the 
health codes might endure as a 
social gatekeeper.

On Monday, Tsinghua Univer-
sity law professor Lao Dongyan 
wrote on social media platform 
Weibo that she was concerned 
about Beijing’s announcement 
that public buses would require 
health code check-ins.

“This also means the health 
code may accompany us perma-
nently in our lives, controlling 
our freedom of movement at any 
time,” she wrote. “I am very con-
cerned about this, because such 
measures have major hidden dan-
gers.”

Authorities have said the con-
tinuous testing program is tem-
porary, but they have not given a 
timeline for when coronavirus 
vaccination levels will be high 
enough to lift controls. While 
many of the test sites in Beijing, 
Shanghai and Shenzhen are pop-
up tents, others are more perma-
nent structures that suggest resi-
dents may be in for a long haul.

One Shanghai resident, a 24-
year-old woman surnamed Liu 
who declined to give her full 
name to discuss local regulations, 
said a sturdy testing booth was 
just constructed outside her 
housing complex, equipped with 
air-conditioning.

“In the future, this 48-hour 
PCR requirement basically means 
you need to test every day,” she 
said. “If you have a gap, your code 
will turn gray and you can’t go 
anywhere.”

Wu reported from Taipei, Taiwan. Lyric 
Li in Seoul and Vic Chiang in Taipei 
contributed to this report.

DISPATCH FROM CHINA

When QR red locks you out of normal life

BLOOMBERG NEWS

Residents line up at a coronavirus testing facility on Monday in Beijing, where a new term has been coined: tanchuang, or “pop-up window.” It refers to a person losing their green-code status.

EVA DOU/THE WASHINGTON POST

A QR red code in a health app in China. Not having a green code 
could mean being locked out of public spaces for days or weeks.
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war in ukraine

BY MISSY RYAN

When Russian President 
Vladimir Putin announced his 
invasion of Ukraine in February, 
diplomats gathered at the U.N. 
Security Council responded by 
evoking lofty principles of global 
order and solemnly urging him to 
stand down.

Ukraine’s representative to the 
United Nations, Sergiy Kyslytsya, 
hurriedly revised remarks he had 
planned to make to the council. 
Glaring across the chamber at his 
Russian counterpart, Kyslytsya 
demanded the official, diplomat 
Vasily Nebenzya, phone his supe-
riors in Moscow to appeal for an 
end to the offensive.

“There is no purgatory for war 
criminals,” he told Nebenzya with 
a withering look replayed repeat-
edly around the world. “They go 
straight to hell, ambassador.”

Three months after Russia’s 
assault began, thousands of 
Ukrainians have been killed and 
millions more forced from their 
homes. As Russian forces concen-
trate their fighting power on the 
country’s east, there are few signs 
that Putin will soon abandon his 
goal of controlling much of 
Ukraine.

Diplomatic observers believe 
the failure of the United Nations, 
with its mandate to keep the 
global peace, to do more to halt 
the fighting in Ukraine is rooted 
in rules embedded at the body’s 
founding. Decades ago, global 
powers emerging victorious from 
World War II endowed the Secu-
rity Council with the power to 
issue binding decisions while 
also granting its five permanent 
members — the United States, 
the United Kingdom, France, Chi-
na and the Soviet Union, succeed-
ed by the Russian Federation in 
1991 — the power to block such 
moves.

“The U.N. is at one level the 
great leveler, where all states are 
sovereign equals,” said Richard 
Gowan, U.N. director at the Inter-
national Crisis Group. When it 
comes to conflicts in Afghanistan 
or Somalia, where the interests of 
the United Nations’ biggest play-
ers don’t collide, Gowan said, the 
Security Council has used its heft 
to make a difference. “But when it 
comes to a big-power conflict like 

this, the structure of the U.N. 
always means that it’s going to be 
a place for theater rather than for 
serious diplomacy,” he said.

Kyslytsya, who carries a dog-
eared copy of the U.N. charter in 
his jacket pocket, said it is up to 
the permanent members aside 
from Russia to rectify the coun-
cil’s failings. It’s also in the inter-
est of those countries, including 
the United States, he said, to stick 
to the existing rules.

“The United Nations doesn’t 
come from Moses. It’s a man-
made institution,” Kyslytsya said 
in an interview. “What we have 
today is a result of a very long 
sequence of events where all of us 
to this or another extent are 
guilty.”

Kyslytsya arrived at the United 
Nations in February 2020, just as 
the coronavirus pandemic de-
scended upon New York. In his 
previous role as Ukraine’s deputy 
foreign minister, he had helped 
Ukraine navigate the global re-
sponse to Russia’s 2014 annexa-
tion of the Crimean Peninsula 
and the entrenched separatist 
conflict that kicked off in 
Ukraine’s eastern Donbas region.

During his time at the United 
Nations, Kyslytsya has been 
known for brandishing unusually 
colorful, Twitter-ready language 
to berate Russia over its actions 
in Ukraine. He has avoided the 
often leaden diplomatic boiler-
plate to capture the attention of 
his superiors back in Kyiv, the 
capital, and a larger global audi-
ence.

In Ukraine and much of Eu-
rope, he said, “they’re sick and 
tired of what is called U.N. gibber-
ish.”

After the Russian Embassy in 
London posted a tweet saying 
that Russia’s goal in the war was 
to prevent a Ukrainian invasion, 
he urged Russian diplomats there 
to call Britain’s mental health 
hotline.

In one powerful moment in the 
General Assembly, Kyslytsya held 
up printed copies of what he 
described as text messages be-
tween a Russian soldier deployed 
in Ukraine and his mother, mo-
ments before the soldier was 
killed.

“Alyosha, how are you doing? 
Why has it been so long since you 

responded?” the soldier’s mother 
asks, according to Kyslytsya’s re-
marks.

“Mama, I’m in Ukraine. There 
is a real war raging here,” the son 
replies, in his final exchange be-
fore his death. “I am afraid . . . 
Mama, this is so hard.”

Kyslytsya’s success in elevating 
Ukraine’s perspective at the Unit-
ed Nations is part of a larger 
Ukrainian communications 
strategy — often featuring Presi-
dent Volodymyr Zelensky, a one-
time television star, in late-night 
videos or employing wrenching 
imagery of victims of Russian 
violence — that has helped Kyiv 
secure greater external support, 
including an increasing array 
and quantity of Western arms.

Analysts compare the defiant 
strategy of Ukraine, which has a 
much smaller military than Rus-
sia and none of its nuclear clout, 
in challenging Russia at the Unit-
ed Nations with what occurred 
during the Cold War when newly 
independent nations challenged 
their erstwhile colonial rulers at 
the international body.

“That actually is why the U.N. 
is such a potent political theater, 
because this is where the combat-
ants meet face to face,” Gowan 

said.
Kyslytsya has also argued — so 

far unsuccessfully — that Russia 
should be removed from its Secu-
rity Council seat because it im-
properly inherited the Soviet 
Union’s place after the Cold War. 
Amid the fiery exchanges at the 
Security Council, he said he and 
Nebenzya, despite their common 
language and shared Soviet 
youth, have never spoken beyond 
exchanges in official settings.

U.N. experts say that Neben-
zya, now the face in New York of 
Putin’s widely condemned cam-
paign, was well-liked by his U.N. 
peers before the war.

“He was known as someone 
who would berate you publicly, 
and privately share a lot of vod-
kas” with fellow diplomats, Gow-
an said. It’s unclear how much he 
and other Russian diplomats 
knew about Putin’s plans ahead 
of time. Russia’s U.N. mission did 
not respond to a request for an 
interview with Nebenzya.

Kyslytsya and other diplomats 
note that the United Nations has 
played an active role in other 
ways, providing humanitarian 
aid and helping to document 
events during the war. U.N. Secre-
tary General António Guterres, 

who Kyslytsya said failed to take 
strong action in the lead-up to the 
war, visited Kyiv as Moscow 
launched missiles in April and 
later helped negotiate the evacu-
ation of civilians from the be-
sieged city of Mariupol.

Ukrainian diplomats have also 
worked, with the help of Wash-
ington and other backers, to 
build a coalition against Russia at 
the United Nations. In March, 
after Russia blocked a Security 
Council resolution condemning 
the invasion, 141 nations voted in 
support of a similar measure at 
the General Assembly, which in-
cludes all member states but does 
not have the same power to pass 
binding resolutions.

In April, the General Assembly 
suspended Russia from the U.N. 
Human Rights Council in an-
other symbolic rebuke. That 
same month, Ukraine garnered 
support for a resolution calling 
for the protection of civilians and 
humanitarian workers in the war, 
quashing a competing resolution 
by South Africa that Kyslytsya 
said failed to acknowledge Rus-
sia’s role in creating the crisis but 
instead ascribed the problems to 
“some extraterrestrials [who] 
landed a UFO somewhere doing 

some ugly things.”
Support for Ukraine has not 

been unanimous at the United 
Nations. China, which has her-
alded its friendship with “no 
limits” with Russia, has repeated-
ly abstained in votes seeking to 
hold Moscow accountable.

A large group of countries, 
including India, the United Arab 
Emirates and some Latin Ameri-
can nations, have appeared to sit 
on the fence, condemning the 
invasion but abstaining from Eu-
ropean- and U.S.-backed votes. A 
majority of African nations and 
the entire Persian Gulf region sat 
out the Human Rights Council 
vote, voicing discomfort at the 
move by Ukraine and its support-
ers to punish Russia before full 
investigations were complete.

A U.S. State Department offi-
cial, who spoke on the condition 
of anonymity under agency rules, 
said Washington and its allies are 
successfully isolating Russia, no 
matter its ability to stymie Secu-
rity Council moves.

“For us, the test of the global 
response was never going to be 
whether there was a U.N. resolu-
tion” compelling Russia to with-
draw, the official said. “It was 
going to be whether the world is 
mobilizing to respond to what 
Russia has done, whether people 
are stepping up to support 
Ukraine, whether we and our 
closest allies are united in terms 
of our response. And, of course, 
you’re seeing all of that happen.”

Russia is not the only perma-
nent member of the Security 
Council that has made regular 
use of its veto power. The United 
States has blocked dozens of reso-
lutions that criticized close ally 
Israel.

Louis Charbonneau, U.N. di-
rector at Human Rights Watch, 
said in an interview that the 
Security Council would ideally 
have been able to pass resolu-
tions to halt the war, but even 
that may not have altered the 
course of the devastation.

“There’s no world government 
to enforce Security Council deci-
sions, so if Russia, a country with 
a huge cache of nuclear weapons, 
wants to ignore the General As-
sembly, what’s to stop it from 
ignoring a legally binding Secu-
rity Council resolution?” he said.

To diplomatic observers, ongoing war highlights flaws in U.N. system 
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 Sergiy Kyslytsya, Ukraine’s representative to the United Nations, attends a Feb. 23 meeting of the U.N. 
Security Council. Ukraine is “sick and tired of what is called U.N. gibberish,” he said in an interview.
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Japan’s Defense Ministry said it 
detected at least two ballistic mis-
siles from North Korea and was 
investigating possibilities of addi-
tional launches.

Japanese Defense Minister No-
buo Kishi condemned the North’s 
missile launch as “clearly provoca-
tive, absolutely unacceptable.” He 
noted it came on the heels of the 
U.S. president’s meeting with 
Asian allies and member nations 
of the Indo-Pacific coalition 
known as the Quad.

“Even under a situation where 
covid-19 is spreading, North Ko-
rea continues to focus on nuclear 
and missile developments, with-
out regard for the lives and liveli-
hoods of the citizens,” he told re-
porters Wednesday. The two mis-
siles landed in the sea outside 
Japan’s exclusive economic zone, 
according to the Japanese coast 
guard.

U.S. Secretary of State Antony 
Blinken talked to his South Ko-
rean and Japanese counterparts 
on Wednesday, agreeing to work 
closely with them in line with U.N. 
Security Council resolutions.

Wednesday’s launch marks 
North Korea’s 17th known weap-
ons test this year, an unprecedent-
ed flurry. Pyongyang has been us-
ing the tests to diversify and ex-
pand its arsenal as part of leader 
Kim Jong Un’s five-year plan to 
expand the country’s military ca-
pabilities. Its last known weapons 
test was on May 12, when it fired 
three short-range ballistic mis-
siles toward the sea.

That test came just hours after 
North Korea reported its first cor-
onavirus outbreak and called it 
“the most serious national emer-
gency.” The largely unvaccinated 
country ordered a nationwide 
lockdown and mobilized its army 

to distribute covid-19 medica-
tions.

Just 10 days after reporting the 
country’s first outbreak, however, 
the North Korean state media 
shifted its tone on the pandemic, 
boasting about progress in its re-
sponse. During his trip to South 
Korea, Biden, along with South 
Korean President Yoon Suk-yeol, 
expressed willingness to provide 
coronavirus aid to North Korea, 
but Pyongyang has not responded 
to the offer.

U.S. and South Korean officials 
assessed that North Korea, de-
spite the virus outbreak, could 
conduct a nuclear test or launch a 
long-range missile around the 
time of Biden’s five-day Asia trip 
that concluded Tuesday.

Biden told reporters on Sunday 
in South Korea that he was “not 
concerned” about a potential 
weapons test from North Korea. 

“We are prepared for anything 
North Korea does. We’ve thought 
through how we would respond to 
whatever they do,” he said.

North Korea may react angrily 
to Biden’s and Yoon’s recent prom-
ises to step up allied deterrence 
against North Korea’s nuclear ar-
senal, which Pyongyang says is 
necessary to protect itself from 
American threats. A future expan-
sion of U.S.-South Korea military 
exercises could dial up regional 
tensions, experts said. While the 
two allies say the drills are defen-
sive in nature, Pyongyang called 
them preparation for an invasion.

The U.S. military’s Indo-Pacific 
Command said in a statement that 
Wednesday’s missile launch 
“highlights the destabilizing im-
pact of the DPRK’s illicit weapons 
program.”

Inuma reported from Tokyo.

AHN YOUNG-JOON/ASSOCIATED PRESS

U.S. troops are seen Wednesday  in Yeoncheon, South Korea, near the border with North Korea. The North  test-launched a suspected 
intercontinental ballistic missile and two shorter-range weapons into the sea Wednesday, South Korea said.

BY MIN JOO KIM 
AND JULIA MIO INUMA

seoul — North Korea launched 
three ballistic missiles, including 
a suspected intercontinental one, 
off its east coast on Wednesday, 
just hours after President Biden 
wrapped up his trip to Asia where 
he discussed a response to the 
security threats posed by the 
North.

South Korea also detected prep-
arations for a nuclear test — which 
would be the first since 2017 — 
with the testing of a detonation 
device, said deputy national secu-
rity adviser Kim Tae-hyo. “It is 
unlikely that a nuclear test will 
happen in a day or two, but after 
that, there is enough possibility,” 
he told reporters.

North Korea’s launch of an 
ICBM that can potentially reach 
the U.S. mainland is considered a 
red line by Washington and its 
allies monitoring the North’s mili-
tary actions.

The launches come just four 
days after Biden and his South 
Korean counterpart held a sum-
mit meeting in Seoul and agreed 
to consider expanded military ex-
ercises to counter North Korea’s 
nuclear threats.

South Korea’s Joint Chiefs of 
Staff said the missiles lifted off 
from Pyongyang’s Sunan area, 
where North Korea’s main inter-
national airport is located. The 
three missiles were fired one after 
another over less than an hour 
starting at 6 a.m. local time.

The first missile, which ap-
peared to be an ICBM, flew about 
224 miles at a maximum altitude 
of about 335 miles, according to 
the joint chiefs — far less than past 
ICBM tests, including one in 
March that flew 10 times higher.

South Korea’s Kim said 
Wednesday’s test could have in-
volved Hwasong-17, North Korea’s 
largest known intercontinental 
ballistic missile, which was show-
cased in a military parade in 
Pyongyang last month.

The second missile is thought 
to have failed midair, while the 
third one appeared to be a short-
range missile and flew about 472 
miles and reached a height of 37 
miles.

The South Korean government 
condemned the North’s launch as 
“a serious provocation that threat-
ens peace on the Korean Peninsu-
la and the international commu-
nity.”

“North Korea’s continued prov-
ocations cannot but result in a 
stronger and quicker allied deter-
rence from the U.S. and South 
Korea,” the presidential office said 
in a statement. “It will only lead to 
North Korea’s international isola-
tion.”

In response to the launch, the 
militaries of the United States and 
South Korea conducted a live-fire 
exercise involving their own mis-
sile systems “to demonstrate the 
ability of the combined ROK-U.S. 
force to respond quickly to crisis 
events,” U.S. Forces Korea said in a 
statement, using an abbreviation 
for the Republic of Korea, the for-
mal name of South Korea. 

South Korea’s air force conduct-
ed an “elephant walk” training 
with fighter planes the day before 
in preparation for a possible prov-
ocation by North Korea, the joint 
chiefs said. Elephant walking is a 
process that allows many planes 
to take off in close succession.

White House national security 
adviser Jake Sullivan and his 
South Korean counterpart, Kim 
Sung-han, “condemned the 
DPRK’s destabilizing ballistic mis-
sile tests and committed to contin-
ue building on their close coordi-
nation,” according to a readout of 
their call on Wednesday. DPRK is 
an abbreviation of North Korea’s 
formal name, the Democratic Peo-
ple’s Republic of Korea.

North Korea fires 
suspected ICBM 
after Biden’s trip

Hours before test, he 
wrapped up Asia visit 

meant to strengthen ties 
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BY KARLA ADAM 
AND WILLIAM BOOTH 

london — A long-awaited inter-
nal investigation squarely 
blamed the top leadership in 
Prime Minister Boris Johnson’s 
government for lockdown-break-
ing parties in and around Down-
ing Street, including a string of 
bashes with “excessive alcohol 
consumption” and one that 
prompted an official to boast, in a 
text, about living beyond pan-
demic rules.

Senior civil servant Sue Gray’s 
report, released Wednesday, of-
fered striking details of the cul-
ture of work and play within 
Johnson’s government in periods 
when covid restrictions limited 
mixing between households and 
kept people from visiting nursing 
homes or attending funerals.

While pubs across Britain 
were closed for business, the 
report suggests Downing Street 
served as a kind of after-hours 
joint for staffers, with some par-
ties going until nearly dawn.

There was loud music, danc-
ing, quiz games. And booze. Of-
ten lots of it.

At a gathering on June 18, 
2020, one person “was sick,” 
vomiting from so much drinking, 
and two others engaged in a 
“minor altercation,” a fight.

Downing Street staffers were 
accused of mocking security staff 
who told them to quiet down — 
even as they left rubbish bins 
overflowing with trash for custo-
dians to deal with. After one 
party, cleaners had to scrub red 
wine stains from a wall.

The 59-page report covered 16 
gatherings — held between May 
15, 2020, and April 16, 2021 — at 
the prime minister’s Downing 
Street office, his official resi-
dence upstairs or the nearby 
cabinet office.

“Many of these events should 
not have been allowed to hap-
pen,” the report concluded.

Gray wrote: “The senior lead-
ership at the center, both politi-
cal and official, must bear re-
sponsibility for this culture.” She 
added that some of the more 
junior civil servants “believed 
that their involvement in some of 
these events was permitted given 
the attendance of senior leaders.”

The report included nine pho-

tos of Johnson, including a series 
of him raising a glass in a toast on 
Nov. 13, 2020. Beside him, the 
table is littered with empty and 
half-empty bottles of wine and 
gin.

Although Johnson is expected 
to keep his job, for now, the 
report has fueled renewed anger 
about elites who consider them-
selves above the rules.

Speaking in the House of Com-
mons hours after the report was 
published on Wednesday, John-
son said he was “humbled” by the 
revelations and has “learned a 
lesson.” He said he took “full 
responsibility for everything that 
took place,” but it was time to 
“move on and focus on the priori-
ties of the British people.”

He added that he was “ap-

palled” by some of the report’s 
details. He said his attendance at 
some staff farewell parties was 
brief, and that he was “surprised 
and disappointed” to learn that 
drinking continued into the 
night.

At a gathering on the eve of 
Prince Philip’s funeral, some par-
tied past 4 a.m., and staffers 
broke a toy swing that belonged 
to Johnson’s toddler son, the 
report noted.

When news of the parties came 
to light, Johnson repeatedly told 
Parliament that he believed no 
parties had taken place and that 
no rules were broken. He still 
faces a parliamentary investiga-
tion into whether he misled law-
makers with those statements.

At a Wednesday afternoon 

news conference from Downing 
Street, the British leader was 
asked directly by a reporter, “Are 
you a liar?'

The prime minister insisted 
that he truly believed no rules 
were breached when he made 
that assertion to Parliament.

He defended himself by saying 
that staffers were “working very 
hard, very long hours” and that 
he believed “these were work 
events. They were part of my job.”

The lockdown restrictions al-
lowed for exceptions for gather-
ings that were essential for work 
purposes. Johnson called step-
ping into the parties to bid fare-
well to departing staffers “one of 
the essential duties of leader-
ship.”

But at least some of the attend-

ees seem to have realized they 
were breaking their own rules. In 
a WhatsApp exchange, a top civil 
servant wrote that “we seem to 
have got away with” a party on 
May 20, 2020.

The highly anticipated report 
— British journalists were calling 
Wednesday “Sue Gray Day” — 
followed a separate police inves-
tigation into a dozen of the 
gatherings. The police deter-
mined that 83 people violated 
lockdown rules, including the 
prime minister, his wife, Carrie, 
and Chancellor Rishi Sunak.

Johnson is the first British 
prime minister to be found to 
have broken the law while in 
office. Even still, some critics 
suggested the police let him off 
too lightly.

Opposition leader Keir Starm-
er said Wednesday that the Gray 
report was a testament to the 
“hubris and the arrogance of a 
government that believed it was 
one rule for them and another 
rule for everyone else.” He drew a 
contrast between himself and 
Johnson by reiterating a pledge 
to step down if police find he 
broke lockdown rules in a sepa-
rate scandal dubbed “beergate.”

The prime minister has made 
clear that he has no intention of 
resigning. And members of his 
Conservative Party are not ma-
neuvering in any great numbers 
to oust him as leader. Analysts 
say this is in part because there’s 
no obvious successor within the 
party.

Johnson’s allies have defended 
his resolve, citing among the 
reasons Russia’s war in Ukraine, 
where the U.K. has played an 
outsize role in military support.

But the Partygate scandal has 
dented support for the Conserva-
tives, who suffered losses in local 
elections this month.

Polls show that the majority of 
Brits say Johnson should step 
down, and his popularity rating 
has tumbled since the lockdown 
breaches were revealed.

“When you look at his approv-
al ratings now, they are not the 
kind of approval ratings that a 
prime minister normally comes 
back from,” said Chris Curtis, 
head of political polling at Opini-
um Research.

Curtis said the Conservative 
Party had lost its reputation for 
economic competence, with fuel 
and food prices surging. Inflation 
is now at 9 percent, a 40-year 
high.

“But the biggest thing that has 
ruined Boris Johnson’s reputa-
tion is undoubtedly Partygate,” 
Curtis said. He said that if there 
were an election now, polls sug-
gest that Johnson and the Con-
servative Party would be out of 
government.

The fact that the opposition 
Labour Party can see a route to 
power is a remarkable change of 
events from the 2019 election, 
when Johnson helped Conserva-
tives win an 80-seat majority.

Johnson, though, has also 
shown he can ride out contro-
versies that would topple most 
politicians.

U.K. report blames Johnson, staff for lockdown parties

LEON NEAL/GETTY IMAGES

The report covered 16 gatherings in 2020 and 2021 at British Prime Minister Boris Johnson’s Downing Street office, his official residence 
upstairs or the nearby cabinet office. Johnson. who said he was “humbled” by the report’s revelations, is expected to keep his job.
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at the disputed site, which Hindus 
believe to be the birthplace of the 
god Ram.

Vinod Bansal, a spokesperson 
for the Vishwa Hindu Parishad, an 
affiliate of the ruling party, said 
the recent relic discovery con-
firmed that the Gyanvapi mosque 
is a temple.

“Truth has come out. Arrange-
ments should be made for Hindus 
to pray there,” Bansal said. Those 
who still believe it to be a mosque, 
he said, were either “Islamic jiha-
di forces” or “the secular brigade,” 
a term used pejoratively by Hindu 
nationalists for liberals who 
champion India’s secular ideals.

The ruling in Varanasi set off a 
spate of similar petitions across 
the country laying claim to other 
historic and religious sites built 
by Muslim rulers. Even the Taj 
Mahal — the white-marbled mau-
soleum built by a Mughal em-
peror as a monument of love for 
his queen, and India’s most popu-
lar tourist destination — has not 
been spared.

While it is widely believed that 
a temple once stood at the site of 
the Gyanvapi mosque, some histo-
rians have argued that political 
expansion rather than religious 
bigotry was often behind temple 

demolitions by Muslim rulers. 
They note that Hindu kings also 
targeted places of worship, in-
cluding temples. And they take 
issue with the notion that India’s 
past can be reduced to a glorious 
Hindu period followed by cen-
turies of Muslim tyranny.

The Hindu nationalist view of 
history is “extremely prejudiced 
and totally motivated by the de-
sire to inculcate blind pride in 
oneself and blind hatred of the 
other,” said Tanika Sarkar, a histo-
rian who taught at New Delhi’s 
Jawaharlal Nehru University.

She feared the latest case was 
likely to “lead to a great deal of 
violence against ordinary Mus-
lims.”

In recent months, groups of 
saffron-clad Hindu men, some-
times wielding swords, have ral-
lied outside mosques chanting Is-
lamophobic slogans, often lead-
ing to clashes. Authorities in BJP-
ruled states have targeted 
interfaith marriages, banned 
headscarves from classrooms and 
summarily demolished Muslim 
homes.

The Gyanvapi mosque, with its 
white domes and minarets, rises 
out of a dense neighborhood in 
Varanasi next to the gold-spired 

Kashi Vishwanath temple, dedi-
cated to the Hindu god Shiva. 
Here, in one of India’s most an-
cient cities, mosque and temple 
stand side-by-side — monuments 
to diverse communities that have 
coexisted for centuries.

The site sits at the heart of a 
Modi-backed redevelopment 
project. A labyrinth of homes, 
small temples and shops around 
the neighborhood were demol-
ished in recent years to build a 
commanding sandstone complex 
connecting the temple to the 
nearby riverfront.

The white paint on the mosque 
has blackened from neglect, and it 
remains caged behind 20-foot-tall 
metal fences. Police guard it 
around-the-clock and access is 
limited.

On a recent evening, as mon-
keys scampered between the two 
holy sites, barefoot Hindu devo-
tees poured milk on an oval-
shaped black stone, the symbol of 
Shiva, at the temple sanctum. The 
court survey claimed to have dis-
covered a similar stone inside the 
mosque, in a pond where Muslims 
perform ablutions. Muslims ar-
gue the structure is a fountain and 
have asked for it to be examined 
by an expert.

But they fear they have already 
lost in the court of public opinion. 
Popular pro-government news 
channels broadcast the survey 
claims unchallenged.

As Muslim men streamed out of 
the mosque after Friday prayers, 
two middle-aged Hindu men 
stood watching by the roadside. 
One remarked that the mosque 
should be turned into a temple. 
The other nodded in agreement.

“The one in power is always 
right,” one said, refusing to share 
his name.

For now, the top court has al-
lowed prayer gatherings to con-
tinue at the mosque and directed 
a lower court to hear the Muslim 
petitioners. Experts expect a pro-
tracted legal battle, like that of the 
demolished Babri mosque, which 
was handed to Hindus in 2019 
after years of litigation.

“If history is the prism, then 
how far will we go back in time, 
because this is an endless debate,” 
said Ansari, the Muslim man in 
Varanasi. “Ultimately, Indians 
have to determine whether the 
road to development can be paved 
by digging up the past.”

Utpal Pathak in Varanasi contributed 
to this report.

BY NIHA MASIH

varanasi, india — On a swelter-
ing Friday afternoon last week, 
outside an imposing sandstone 
gate leading to the Gyanvapi 
mosque, the road teemed with 
dozens of policemen, some armed 
with tear gas. There were swarms 
of television cameras, and report-
ers thrust mics in the faces of 
prayer-goers.

The 17th-century mosque in 
Varanasi, Hinduism’s holiest city, 
has emerged as the latest flash 
point in the escalating struggle 
between India’s Hindu national-
ists and its Muslim minority. After 
a controversial court survey 
claimed to find the relic of a Hin-
du deity on its premises, the area 
was sealed by the court and large 
prayer gatherings were banned.

For decades, Hindu national-
ists have laid claim to several 
high-profile mosques, arguing 
they were originally Hindu tem-
ples, or holy sites desecrated by 
Muslim emperors hundreds of 
years ago. Their demands, which 
Muslims see as an attempt to 
erase their history from the coun-
try, have gained traction under 
Prime Minister Narendra Modi’s 
government.

“This is all a political ploy,” said 
Ateeq Ansari, a 66-year-old busi-
nessman who has prayed at the 
mosque for decades. “The beauty 
of this country — its diversity — is 
now being tarnished.”

The efforts to reclaim Muslim 
places of worship aren’t primarily 
about litigating the past, experts 
say. “For Hindu nationalists, there 
is no place for Muslims in India’s 
future except as oppressed, sec-
ond-class citizens whose rights 
are routinely denied,” said Audrey 
Truschke, a professor of South 
Asian history at Rutgers Univer-
sity.

The new legal momentum in 
the Gyanvapi case has led to fears 
of street violence, like the kind 
that engulfed the country 30 years 
ago after a Hindu mob razed a 
16th-century mosque in the city of 
Ayodhya. In the riots that fol-
lowed, 2,000 people were killed.

It was the movement against 
the mosque in Ayodhya that cata-
pulted Modi’s Bharatiya Janata 
Party, or the BJP, onto the national 
political stage in the early 1990s. 
Now, a grand temple is being built 

Mosque spotlights India’s battle over religious identity 
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LEFT: Police stand guard near the Gyanvapi mosque during Friday 
noon prayers last week in Varanasi, India. The area was sealed  
after a court survey claimed to find the relic of a Hindu deity at the 
site. Hindu nationalists contend the site once was a Hindu temple, 
the latest such claim against a mosque in a clash with minority 
Muslims that has been ongoing for decades. ABOVE: Muslims 
arriving for prayers speak with officers outside the mosque. 

“For Hindu nationalists, 
there is no place for 
Muslims in India’s 

future except as 
oppressed, second-class 

citizens whose rights 
are routinely denied.”

Audrey Truschke, professor of South 
Asian history at Rutgers University
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Economy & Business

LEGAL

Teva, Allergan settle 
W.Va. opioid case

Teva Pharmaceutical 
Industries and AbbVie’s Allergan 
unit reached a settlement worth 
$161.5 million to resolve claims 
the companies fueled an opioid 
epidemic in West Virginia, state 
Attorney General Patrick 
Morrisey said on Wednesday.

The agreement is the largest 
state-negotiated settlement in 
West Virginia history, and 
consists of $134 million in cash 
plus the contribution of drugs 
used to treat opioid overdoses, 
Morrisey said at a news 
conference.

West Virginia had accused 
Teva and Allergan of deceiving 
prescribers about the risks of 
opioids when marketing their 
drugs for the treatment for 
chronic pain. The misleading 
marketing led to an increase in 

substance abuse and overdose 
deaths, according to West 
Virginia’s complaint.

The settlement ended a trial 
that had been proceeding for two 
months in Kanawha County 
Circuit Court. The companies did 
not admit wrongdoing as part of 
the settlement.

The state’s decision to press 
forward at trial helped it secure 
more money, Morrisey said.

 “We took lot of risk to do the 
right thing, and it has paid off 
big for West Virginia,” he added.

Teva said it will pay $83 
million in cash and provide a 10-
year supply of Narcan, a drug 
used to stop opioid overdoses, 
which the state valued at $27 
million. Allergan said it will pay 
$51.2 million.

West Virginia has been hit 
particularly hard by opioid abuse 
and overdoses, with more than 
three times the national rate of 
overdose deaths in 2020, 
according to the U.S. Centers for 

Disease Control and Prevention.
— Reuters

PHARMACEUTICALS

Pfizer to lower prices 
for poor countries

Pfizer said Wednesday that it 
will provide nearly two dozen 
products, including its top-
selling coronavirus vaccine and 
treatment, at not-for-profit 
prices in some of the world’s 
poorest countries.

The drugmaker announced 
the program at the World 
Economic Forum’s annual 
gathering in Davos, Switzerland, 
and said it was aimed at 
improving health equity in 45 
lower-income countries. Most of 
the countries are in Africa, but 
the list also includes Haiti, Syria, 
Cambodia and North Korea. 

The products, which are 
widely available in the U.S. and 
the European Union, include 23 

medicines and vaccines that 
treat infectious diseases, some 
cancers and rare and 
inflammatory conditions. 
Company spokeswoman Pam 
Eisele said only a small number 
of the medicines and vaccines 
are currently available in the 45 
countries. 

New York-based Pfizer will 
charge only manufacturing costs 
and “minimal” distribution 
expenses, Eisele said. It will 
comply with any sanctions and 
all other applicable laws.

The drugmaker also plans to 
provide help with public 
education, training for health-
care providers and drug supply 
management. 

— Associated Press

ALSO IN BUSINESS
Amazon is opening its first 
physical clothing store on 
Wednesday, the latest brick-and-
mortar initiative from the 

world’s largest online retailer. 
Called Amazon Style, the shop is 
located in Glendale, Calif., near 
Los Angeles. The new wrinkle is 
an app that lets shoppers scan 
codes on displayed items, which 
employees fetch in the right size 
or color and then send to a 
fitting room or checkout counter. 
(Amazon founder Jeff Bezos also 
owns The Washington Post.)

Orders placed with U.S. factories 
for durable goods rose in April, 
highlighting firm and sustained 
demand for equipment and 
merchandise. Bookings for 
durable goods — items meant to 
last at least three years — 
increased 0.4 percent in April 
after a downwardly revised 0.6 
percent advance a month earlier, 
Commerce Department figures 
showed Wednesday. 

Home Depot shareholders voted 
Tuesday in favor of proposals 
calling for an independent racial 

audit and a report on the 
company’s links to deforestation 
in its wood sourcing, adding to 
the wave of companies facing 
investor pressure on 
environmental, social and 
governance issues. The racial-
equity resolution calls for 
directors to authorize an 
independent audit into the 
effectiveness of the retailer’s 
practices related to stakeholders 
who are Black, Indigenous or 
people of color, and to minority 
communities. The resolution 
flagged an incident in which an 
employee at one of Home Depot’s 
Minneapolis stores was 
suspended when he refused to 
remove a Black Lives Matter logo 
from his uniform.

COMING TODAY
8:30 a.m.: Commerce 
Department releases first-
quarter gross domestic product.

— From news services

DIGEST
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BY ERIC YODER

Starting next month, federal 
employees and military person-
nel will have a broad new range of 
investment options for their re-
tirement savings program.

The Thrift Savings Plan, which 
is the federal government’s ver-
sion of a 401(k), said Tuesday that 
it will open a long-planned mu-
tual fund “window” on June 1, 
providing investors with access 
to some 5,000 funds offered by 
about 300 mutual fund compa-
nies, and allowing for targeted 
investing in stocks, bonds, com-
modities and other markets in 
addition to the index-based funds 
the TSP itself offers.

The option will come with 
eligibility restrictions and fees, 
and several financial advisers 
who have counseled federal em-
ployees about their TSP accounts 

cautioned that the opportunity 
should be handled with care.

The June 1 date was an-
nounced at the monthly meeting 
of the program’s governing 
board, which previously had said 
only that the option would be-
come available sometime in June.

The expansion has been in 
development for years, since a 
law passed in 2009 to authorize 
the more broad options for TSP, 
which has more than 6.5 million 
account holders and some 
$740 billion on investment as of 
the end of April. It is part of an 
upgrade to the TSP’s operating 
platform that also adds new on-
line services and security protec-
tions and a mobile app.

“For those of us who have been 
along this entire journey, it’s a 
really special moment,” acting 
board chairman David A. Jones, a 
financial industry veteran, said at 
the meeting. “We had a vision of 
what the TSP should be . . . it’s 
very much in line with what our 
hopes were.”

The mutual fund window will 
be available only to those with at 
least $40,000 in investments be-
cause of the combination of two 

restrictions: The initial invest-
ment through the window will 
have to be for at least $10,000, 
and no new investments can 
bring the outside share above a 
quarter of an account’s total.

About 2.3 million of the 4.1  
million current and former feder-
al workers in the TSP have bal-
ances above that threshold, while 
that is the case for only about 
350,000 of the nearly 2.5 million 
current and former military per-
sonnel with accounts.

Also, because the 2009 law 
required that users of the mutual 
fund window bear its costs, they 
will have to pay annual fees 
totaling $150 plus a $28.75 
 per-trade fee.

“We’re not trying to put up a 
hurdle, but we’re trying to make 
sure people have thought about it 
and researched it a little,” TSP 
spokeswoman Kim Weaver said. 
“We wanted to make sure the 
amount that people were moving 
through was substantial enough 
so that it wouldn’t be substantial-
ly affected by the fees. We also 
wanted to make sure that people 
who were using it have some 
investing experience.”

The TSP traditionally has of-
fered only five funds tracking 
broad stock and bond indexes 
and government securities, plus 
funds that mix shares of those 
funds in differing ratios depend-
ing on the expected date to begin 
withdrawals. Ahead of the up-
coming change, the most signifi-
cant expansion of options had 
been increasing the number of 
target-date funds from five to 10 
in 2020.

Numerous bills have been in-
troduced in Congress over the 
years seeking add investment 
funds to the TSP focusing on 
certain market sectors or exclud-
ing investments in certain types 
of companies. On its own initia-
tive, the program had planned to 
widen its fund tracking interna-
tional stocks to include markets 
of some two dozen more coun-
tries in 2020, but it retreated 
after political opposition arose 
because that expansion would 
have included stocks of Chinese 
companies.

That opposition resurfaced 
just hours after the TSP made its 
announcement Tuesday when 
several congressional Republi-

cans urged the TSP to cancel or 
postpone the mutual fund win-
dow until it “can ensure that no 
TSP funds are invested in danger-
ous, non-compliant or opaque 
Chinese securities.” The TSP had 
no immediate response.

“We are reviewing the letter,” 
Weaver said. “I would note that 
the TSP’s mutual fund window 
will be entirely voluntary and no 
TSP participants will be required 
to invest through” it.

Weaver said the TSP expects 
that after several years, it will 
reach a steady state of 2 to 
3 percent of account holders in-
vesting in outside funds. “There 
will be people who have been 
eagerly awaiting this, and there 
will be others who will look into it 
and decide later,” she said.

“This is going to open it up to a 
lot more choices. That’s great,” 
said Ian Arrowsmith, managing 
partner of Scarborough Capital 
Management in Annapolis, Md. 
“However, people have to be care-
ful making the right investment 
choices for their age, their risk 
tolerance and their time horizon 
for when they’re going to retire.”

Jim Musgrave, a financial ad-

viser with Research Financial 
Strategies in Rockville, Md., said 
he has seen many federal employ-
ees transfer their TSP account 
money into IRAs after retirement 
to get a wider range of invest-
ment choices.

“I think it’s very advantageous 
for participants to have the op-
tion to go outside of the funds in 
the TSP,” he said. “There’s a lot of 
people who are more sophisticat-
ed who would love the opportu-
nity to go beyond those funds.”

“The downside is that a lot of 
investors chase returns,” he said. 
‘They’ll say, ‘This sector did really 
well the last six months. I’m 
going to put my money there.’ 
That hot sector is eventually go-
ing to die down and something 
else is going to replace it. They’ll 
be heavily weighted in a sector 
when they should have started to 
trim it.”

Eligible investors will have ac-
cess to the window through their 
online accounts, which will in-
clude a screening tool allowing 
them to select mutual funds 
meeting criteria they choose, in-
cluding what the funds invest in 
and what fees they charge.

Federal retirement program will expand investment options starting June 1
Long-planned ‘window’ 

will unlock access to 
5,000 mutual funds

tration plan to deal with what 
should have been a foreseeable 
event? It wasn’t until mid-May 
that the administration took this 
seriously and began to act,” Grif-
fith said.

The Biden administration 
launched Operation Fly Formula, 
using Defense Department planes 
to transport up to 1.5 million eight-
ounce bottles of three hypoaller-
genic formulas from Zurich to 
Plainfield, Ind. An airlift deliver-
ing 60 tons of formula from Ram-
stein Air Base in Germany arrived 
Wednesday at Dulles Internation-
al Airport.

Abbott announced Tuesday that 
it had reached an agreement with 
the FDA to release limited quanti-
ties of EleCare hypoallergenic spe-
cialty formulas to relieve the short-
age, offering the product free to 
children in need. It also said it will 
restart production at the Sturgis 
facility on June 4 and will prioritize 
EleCare, with the product released 
to consumers around June 20.

Biden has also directed ingredi-
ent manufacturers to prioritize 
providing supplies to formula 
companies and has said there 
would be a crackdown on price 

gouging or unfair sales practices.
It could be fall before store 

shelves are fully stocked with Sim-
ilac and other Abbott products.

Some lawmakers and advocates 
have expressed frustration that 
the FDA appeared flat-footed in 
understanding that Abbott’s Stur-
gis recall and facility closure — 
one of the country’s largest manu-
facturers of formula and the big-
gest one to serve low-income fami-
lies — would result in a national 
shortage that continues to endan-
ger lives.

The Agriculture Department’s 
supplemental nutrition program 
for low-income mothers and chil-
dren purchases half of the infant 
formula in the United States.

The FDA should have been ask-
ing how its actions might impact 
supply, said Jerry Mande, a senior 
USDA official during the Obama 
administration.

“Formula must be safe, abso-
lutely,” he said. “But this is a com-
plex issue, not only for infants, but 
for others who rely on specialty 
formula products, where shutting 
off supply could cause deaths, too. 
You must carefully balance both 
and the steps you’re going to take.”

Calamari apologized for the for-
mula shortage but defended his 
company’s practices. He said the 
company has always moved quick-
ly to address any problems, or “ob-
servations,” flagged by the FDA.

“We have a decade of reviews 
and inspections at the Sturgis fa-
cility, and in 2019 when there was 
an observation, we quickly ad-
dressed it,” he said. “And in 2021, 
we took action to address those 
observations. We value our rela-
tionship with our regulators; we 
have a safety-first [position] and 
have prioritized compliance.”

The issues have come to the 
surface in the wake of a formula 
crisis that has left many parents 
scrambling to feed their infants 
and medically fragile children.

In October, a whistleblower 
submitted a scathing report alleg-
ing unsanitary conditions at the 
Sturgis plant, but senior staff at 
the FDA did not respond for four 
months.

At the hearing, Califf acknowl-
edged that the process took too 
long and that “some decisions in 
retrospect were not optimal.” He 
said senior officials were not 
aware of the whistleblower report 

until Feb. 9 or 10. In his written 
testimony, Califf said the delay in 
inspecting the Abbott plant was 
the result of a coronavirus out-
break at the facility and that the 
lag in senior agency officials re-
ceiving the whistleblower’s report 
was a “failure in FDA’s mailroom.”

Frank Yiannas, the agency’s top 
food safety officer, confirmed at 
the hearing that he didn’t receive 
the report until “around Feb. 10 or 
thereabouts.”

“I’m not sure why the report 
wasn’t shared with me. There’s 
going to be a review and we’re 
going to try to get to the bottom of 
it,” he said.

The FDA eventually mounted an 
inspection of the Sturgis plant on 
Jan. 31 in response to reports that 
four infants were sickened or died 
after consuming formula pro-
duced at the plant — but not for 
three months after the reports sur-
faced. The inspection turned up 
allegedly unsanitary conditions. 
But nearly four months later, the 
facility remains shuttered, leaving 
supplies severely constricted.

Califf said the agency had “no 
choice” but to shut down the plant, 
saying the problems his agency 

found there were “beyond the 
pale.”

Califf said he had tapped Steven 
Solomon, director of the FDA’s 
Center for Veterinary Medicine, to 
oversee the investigation of what 
went wrong in the handling of the 
Abbott facility — not, as he sug-
gested in a hearing last week, Ja-
net Woodcock, the FDA’s principal 
deputy commissioner.

Rep. Billy Long (R-Mo.) asked 
the commissioner to rate the agen-
cy’s response on a scale of 1 to 10.

“Because of the outcome, I’d 
give it at best a 4 or 5,” Califf said. “I 
knew before coming in that food 
needs to be brought back at the 
FDA; it’s a major issue.”

Rep. Diana DeGette (D-Colo.) 
said that while “Abbott is not 
blameless, one company is not re-
sponsible for the situation and 
there is much more to learn about 
the agency’s actions.”

Rep. H. Morgan Griffith (R-Va.) 
spread the blame more broadly, 
saying that President Biden had 
flippantly told reporters that the 
administration might have done 
better if it had been “better mind 
readers.”

“Where was the Biden adminis-

BY LAURA REILEY

Lawmakers on Capitol Hill 
hammered officials at the Food 
and Drug Administration and an 
executive of Abbott Nutrition on 
Wednesday over wide-ranging 
failures that they said contributed 
to the nationwide baby formula 
shortage, demanding aggressive 
measures to increase trust in the 
food supply and prevent another 
formula crisis.

At a hearing, members of the 
House Energy and Commerce 
committee reserved particular 
criticism for the FDA, which they 
said has allowed long-standing 
structural flaws to fester. The food 
safety part of the agency, accord-
ing to experts, has been chronical-
ly understaffed and underfunded. 
Those problems, critics say, have 
been exacerbated by poor commu-
nication between its centers. More 
broadly, experts say, the agency 
has prioritized the drug and medi-
cine side, frequently drawing lead-
ers with medical backgrounds and 
not food industry knowledge.

“I’m pretty furious about the 
FDA’s lack of food safety leader-
ship, communication and action,” 
said Rep. Janice D. Schakowsky 
(D-Ill). “Food safety for decades 
has been a real problem.”

But committee members also 
sought answers from Christopher 
Calamari, president of Nutrition 
North America for Abbott, about 
unsanitary conditions at a plant in 
Sturgis, Mich. FDA inspections 
turned up evidence of workers han-
dling materials without washing 
hands, and pitting in dryers that 
could harbor bacteria. The short-
age largely stems from a February 
recall and shutdown of the factory, 
which produced most of the coun-
try’s supply of powdered Similac 
and some specialty formulas.

Lawmakers blast FDA, Abbott over baby formula shortage

JOSE LUIS MAGANA/ASSOCIATED PRESS

Workers at Dulles International Airport unload a 60-ton shipment of baby formula 
that arrived from Ramstein Air Base in Germany on Wednesday.

House panel focuses
on food safety leadership

and problems at plant

SARAH SILBIGER/BLOOMBERG NEWS

Christopher Calamari, president of Nutrition North America for Abbott, said the 
company has always moved quickly to address issues flagged by federal regulators.
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year the government of Ukraine 
issued a plea for help, asking 
satellite companies to share their 
data with the Ukrainian military.

Countries have for decades 
used satellites to spy on their 
enemies. But a revolution in 
technology, driven in large part 
by the private sector, has made 
the satellites smaller, less expen-
sive and highly capable. As a 
result, the U.S. government has 
said it wants to harness those 
capabilities.

“The NRO has a long-standing 
strategy of ‘buy what we can, 
build what we must,’ ” Chris Sco-
lese, director of the NRO, said in a 
statement. “The diversity offered 
by our expanding architecture 

lions of dollars” over the next 
decade, BlackSky said its award 
was worth $1 billion. In a filing, 
Maxar said its could be worth up 
to $3.24 billion. 

It was unclear how much Plan-
et would receive as part of the 
program. But Robbie Schingler, 
the firm’s co-founder and chief 
strategy officer, said: “We have 
long held the conviction that 
unclassified commercial satellite 
imagery not only equips the gov-
ernment with differentiated and 
innovative intelligence capabili-
ties, but also increases transpar-
ency and accountability that ad-
vances global security, as well as 
trust between government and 
citizens.”

BY CHRISTIAN DAVENPORT

The National Reconnaissance 
Office, the U.S. intelligence agen-
cy that operates the nation’s spy 
satellites, announced that it is 
awarding billions of dollars in 
contracts over the next decade to 
three commercial satellite com-
panies that take photos of Earth.

In a statement, the NRO said it 
was the “largest-ever commercial 
imagery contract effort” and that 

it represented “a historic expan-
sion of the NRO’s acquisition of 
commercial imagery to meet in-
creasing customer demands with 
greater capacity than ever 
 before.”

The awards went to Planet, 
BlackSky and Maxar, all of which 
operate fleets of satellites orbit-
ing Earth that take imagery of the 
ground below.

The contracts come as the 
Pentagon and intelligence agency 

are increasingly relying on im-
agery from commercial satellite 
companies to aid in spying, war-
fare and humanitarian efforts. 
Commercial images have played 
a big role in the war in Ukraine, 
as commercial satellites have 
captured troop movements, 
 destruction, even plumes of 
smoke that disclose the locations 
of missile attacks — all in 
 high-definition.

The imagery is so vital that this 

Spy agency awards ‘historic’ contracts 
to three commercial satellite firms

BY CHRISTIAN DAVENPORT

Boeing’s Starliner space cap-
sule landed in the New Mexico 
desert Wednesday, completing a 
six-day mission in which it finally 
reached the International Space 
Station and that could lead to 
flights with astronauts.

The capsule, without any crew 
on board, touched down as sched-
uled at 6:49 p.m. Eastern time at 
the White Sands Missile Range in 
New Mexico under a trio of para-
chutes. Air bags cushioned the 
landing.

The landing was the last step of 
a crucial test for Boeing and 
NASA, which required the aero-
space company to prove it could 
safely fly the vehicle to the station 
and back autonomously before al-
lowing it to fly astronauts.

The return flight went smooth-
ly, NASA and Boeing said, from 
undocking with the space station, 
then firing its thrusters to deorbit 
and entering the atmosphere. As it 
plunged back toward Earth, its 
heat shield endured temperatures 
as high as 3,000 degrees Fahren-
heit.

“Just a beautiful touchdown in 
White Sands this evening,” Lauren 
Seabrook, a Boeing spokesperson, 
said on the live broadcast of the 
landing.

She added that the spacecraft 
landed about three-tenths-of-a-
mile southeast of the landing site, 
“which is basically a bull’s eye,” she 
said.

It is unclear, however, when the 
first crewed flight would happen.

On its way to the station, two of 
its main thrusters cut off after 

sensors recorded problems. Back-
ups kicked in without delay, put-
ting the spacecraft on the right 
path to the station, but once it got 
close to the station, two other, 
smaller thrusters, used to position 
the spacecraft for docking, also 
had problems, Boeing said. In ad-
dition, the spacecraft’s thermal 
control system, used to keep the 
spacecraft at the right tempera-
ture, also failed.

Despite those challenges, NASA 
and Boeing hailed the mission as a 
“historic” first that would give the 
space agency an alternative to 
SpaceX for carrying cargo and 
astronauts to the station. Mark 
Nappi, a Boeing vice president 
who oversees the Starliner pro-
gram, said that despite the prob-
lems, the “spacecraft is in excel-
lent condition,” and that it “per-

formed like it was supposed to.”
Steve Stich, who runs NASA’s 

commercial crew program, said 
last week that the problems were 
overcome without too much trou-
ble but that the “failures” would 
have to be studied.

“We have a lot of redundancy so 
that really didn’t affect the rendez-
vous operations at all or affect the 
rest of the flight,” he said after the 
docking. “I know after the flight, 
we’ll go study the failures there 
and see what happened.”

That investigation is made 
more difficult by the fact that 
engineers on the ground won’t be 
able to examine the two main 
thrusters that cut out since they 
are housed in the spacecraft’s 
service module, which was jetti-
soned during the return.

Still, NASA and Boeing cel-

ebrated the flight as a success. 
During a post-flight briefing 
Wednesday evening, Stich said the 
“test flight was extremely success-
ful. We met all the mission objec-
tives.” He added that “the systems 
performed great on the vehicle 
and, you know, once we work 
through all the data, we’ll be ready 
to fly the crew on the vehicle.”

While there were several issues 
along the way, he said there were 
no “showstoppers.” Despite the 
problems with the thrusters, he 
said, “I don’t see any reason why 
we can’t proceed toward a crewed 
flight test next.”

Nappi added that “we are ex-
tremely pleased with the result of 
this mission.”

Boeing and NASA have said 
they would like to be able to fly a 
mission with astronauts by the 

end of the year, but they would 
first need to make sure they un-
derstand all of the issues that 
cropped up as well as study the 
data they have from the capsule 
now that it is back on the ground.

The program is already delayed 
by years after a series of previous 
problems. Boeing first attempted 
the uncrewed test flight in Decem-
ber 2019. But it had to cut the test 
short after a major software prob-
lem and a communications failure 
caused the spacecraft to burn too 
much fuel and not enter an orbit 
that would carry it to the space 
station. It took 20 months before 
the company tried again, but that 
flight failed even to get off the 
ground last August when engi-
neers discovered that 13 valves in 
the service module were stuck in 
the closed position.

In crucial test for Boeing, Starliner capsule lands on Earth to finish mission

BY NICK ANDERSON 
AND SUSAN SVRLUGA

The University of California 
has agreed to another massive 
round of settlements in response 
to sex abuse claims from hun-
dreds of patients of former UCLA 
gynecologist-oncologist James 
Heaps, officials said Tuesday, rais-
ing the university’s total payouts 
in the case to nearly $700 million.

That total is believed to set a 
record for a public university in 
resolving such allegations.

The settlements disclosed 
Tuesday, according to a statement 
from UCLA Health, will total 
$374.4 million and resolve law-
suits that 312 women filed in state 
court. That followed a disclosure 
from UC this year that its Board of 
Regents agreed to pay $241.2 mil-
lion to settle claims from 201 
women who alleged that Heaps 
sexually abused them. (The num-
ber of plaintiffs who qualified for 
that round of settlement has var-
ied slightly.) In addition, a state 
court last year approved a $73 
million agreement reached on be-
half of former patients of Heaps.

In all, UC’s payouts as a result 
of the Heaps scandal have 
reached more than $688 million. 
That is a landmark sum for a 
public university. It surpassed the 
$500 million that Michigan State 
University agreed to pay in 2018 
to resolve litigation in the sexual 
abuse scandal connected to dis-
graced sports doctor Larry Nas-
sar. Another major payout came 

in January, when the University 
of Michigan agreed to pay $490 
million to former patients of a 
sports doctor who alleged that he 
sexually abused them over many 
years.

Attorneys for plaintiffs in the 
Heaps cases described the UC 
payout as the largest sexual abuse 
settlement for a public university.

The private University of 
Southern California, in another 
scandal involving a gynecologist, 
agreed to pay more than $1 billion 
to settle allegations that former 
USC doctor George Tyndall had 
abused patients at the student 
health center for decades. A large 
portion of the payouts was an-
nounced last year.

For UCLA, the staggering costs 
of the Heaps scandal have been 
coming into focus in recent 
months. Heaps was arrested in 
2019 and has been charged with 
21 counts of sexual offenses, attor-
neys said, including sexual ex-
ploitation, sexual battery by fraud 
and sexual penetration of an un-
conscious person by fraudulent 
representation. He has pleaded 
not guilty and is awaiting crimi-
nal trial.

Heaps is “adamant” about his 
innocence, said Leonard B. 
Levine, an attorney who repre-
sents the doctor in the criminal 
case. “He’s looking forward to a 
jury trial where he believes he’ll 
be totally exonerated.”

Separately, civil lawsuits had 
alleged that UCLA concealed sex-
ual abuse by Heaps. Patients had 

complained of inappropriate 
touching and comments during 
gynecologic procedures.

“The conduct alleged to have 
been committed by Heaps is rep-
rehensible and contrary to our 
values,” UCLA Health said in its 
statement Tuesday. “We are grate-
ful to all those who came forward, 
and hope this settlement is one 
step toward providing some level 
of healing for the plaintiffs in-

volved.”
Despite complaints about 

Heaps, UCLA continued to “pack 
his waiting room,” until his de-
parture in June 2018, according 
to attorney Darren Kavinoky, who 
represented plaintiffs involved in 
the latest settlement. “That’s one 
of the most infuriating things 
about the case.” Rather than safe-
guard patients and suspend 
Heaps or take other action, Kavi-

noky said, UCLA let him remain 
in his position. “He continued to 
practice up until his very last day,” 
Kavinoky said, and his departure 
was announced to patients with 
“mixed emotions.”

Another attorney representing 
former patients of Heaps said 
Tuesday’s development is a mile-
stone.

“This is the latest in a long line 
of these types of cases” exposed in 

recent years, said Jennifer 
McGrath, citing episodes at nu-
merous prominent schools. She 
argued that the Heaps case also 
points to a systemic failure by 
UCLA Health to listen to not only 
patients but to employees who 
expressed concerns. Many em-
ployees feared retaliation if they 
spoke up, she said.

As for the plaintiffs, McGrath 
said, many were frightened by 
either the diagnosis or prospect 
of cancer when they sought care 
from Heaps. They were betrayed 
twice, McGrath said, “both by the 
physician they put their trust in, 
and the institution, UCLA, that 
they put their trust in.” McGrath 
said it is troubling that, by what is 
publicly known, UCLA does not 
appear to have disciplined any of 
the decision-makers involved 
with the Heaps case.

UCLA Health said it has taken 
measures to prevent abuse and 
misconduct, including updated 
and enhanced “chaperone pol-
icies” for sensitive exams and 
procedures, as well as “rigorous 
screening” before doctors are 
hired and expanded training for 
employees to report sexual vio-
lence and harassment.

“We are dedicated to providing 
the highest quality care that re-
spects the dignity of every pa-
tient,” UCLA Health said in its 
statement. “We are taking all nec-
essary steps to ensure our pa-
tients’ well-being in order to 
maintain the public’s confidence 
and trust.”

Settlements in UCLA sex abuse suits reach $688 million

AL SEIB/LOS ANGELES TIMES/ASSOCIATED PRESS

James Heaps, a former UCLA gynecologist-oncologist,  was accused of sexual abuse by hundreds of 
women. Heaps pleaded not guilty to 21 counts of sexual offenses and is awaiting criminal trial.

edged that the report does not 
reflect the likely full impact of the 
war on prices, as the invasion in 
particular appeared to put dra-
matic upward pressure on food 
and gas costs, and said inflation is 
likely higher than their report 

states. The CBO officials spoke on 
the condition of anonymity under 
the ground rules of the call.

The administration has tried to 
highlight the falling deficit, but 
voters have remained alarmed by 
rising prices. The persistent price 

BY JEFF STEIN

High inflation is expected to 
persist for the rest of the year, 
saddling Americans with higher 
costs as price hikes continue, the 
Congressional Budget Office said 
on Wednesday.

The nonpartisan budget office 
estimated that key measures of 
inflation will show signs of easing 
this year relative to last year, but 
will remain high as demand con-
tinues to outstrip supply, putting 
upward pressure on prices.

From the end of 2020 to the end 
of 2021, the consumer price index 
— one measure of inflation — grew 
by roughly 6.7 percent, the highest 
level in roughly four decades. The 
pace of that increase will come 
down, according to the CBO, but 
only to 4.7 percent — still far high-
er than policymakers want. Other 
measures of inflation cited by the 
budget office project that price 
hikes will remain roughly twice 
the Federal Reserve’s intended 
target of 2 percent. Price increases 
won’t fall back to targeted levels 
until 2024, the CBO said.

“There remains a significant 
gap between consumers’ demand 
and businesses’ ability to supply 
it,” said Adam Ozimek, chief econ-
omist at the Economic Innovation 
Group. “People’s desire to con-
sume more goods than businesses 
can produce is leading to a rise in 

prices, and consumers are going to 
feel that in their pocketbooks.”

The projections suggest the 
Biden administration could re-
main hemmed in by the politics of 
high inflation, which has hurt the 
president’s approval rating, while 
also potentially defining this fall’s 
midterms. But the CBO report of-
fers some hope for the White 
House, indicating high growth 
and low unemployment this year.

The eventual easing of infla-
tionary pressure is part of the 
budget office’s broader predic-
tions of a gradual restoration of 
more typical economic conditions 
after disruptions caused by the 
coronavirus pandemic, trillions of 
dollars in stimulus, and energy 
and food shocks after Russia’s in-
vasion of Ukraine. The CBO proj-
ects the U.S. economy will grow at 
3.1 percent in 2022 — faster than 
usual, but slower than the rapid 
5.5 percent clip of 2021 — as some 
of the factors juicing demand be-
gin to ebb. Unemployment is pro-
jected to remain low, at 3.8 percent 
this year and 3.5 percent next year.

Similarly, the federal budget 
deficit that exploded in 2020 and 
2021 amid a surge in pandemic 
spending is set to moderate over 
the next several years. The CBO 
projects the deficit will shrink to 
$1 trillion in 2021 and average $1.6 
trillion annually from 2023 to 
2032. The deficit hit a record of 

roughly $3 trillion in 2020.
In a news briefing, CBO officials 

said the projections were solidi-
fied by March 2 and incorporated 
some of the initial impact of the 
disruption caused by Russia’s war 
in Ukraine. But officials acknowl-

hikes pose a major challenge both 
for President Biden and the Feder-
al Reserve, which is weighing how 
to push interest rate hikes to crush 
higher prices without throwing 
the economy into recession.

“Other than maybe fuel and en-
ergy prices, I think we’ll see a 
deceleration of inflation,” said 
Larry Mishel, an economist at the 
Economic Policy Institute, a 
 left-leaning think tank, in an in-
terview before the report’s release. 
“How much, how quickly and 
where it will be is hard to judge.”

Federal revenue is projected to 
reach its highest level as a percent-
age of gross domestic product in 
more than two decades because of 
the strong economic recovery 
from the pandemic, according to 
the CBO. In the briefing, CBO offi-
cials said strong incomes across 
the economy — though offset by 
high prices — mean tax revenue 
overall is being pushed up, though 
they said many factors are likely in 
play. Investors also appeared to 
pay more on their capital gains.

Although the deficit is expected 
to fall in the short term, the CBO 
estimates that the deficit over 10 
years has increased from its last 
projections by roughly $1.1 
 trillion. That is in part because the 
central bank’s move to hike inter-
est rates will push up the cost of 
borrowing, even though revenue 
will also be higher.

High inflation will persist into next year, Congressional Budget O∞ce says
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Kelly Hayes bags groceries after shopping at Whole Foods Market in D.C.’s Tenleytown neighborhood 
in April. Hayes said she’s been more conscious of buying items on sale because of high  inflation.

composed of both commercial 
and NRO systems increases our 
resilience and enables an inte-
grated approach to the threats 
facing our nation.”

While the NRO said only that 
the contracts are “valued at bil-

“The NRO has a 
 long-standing strategy 
of ‘buy what we can, 

build what we must.’ ”
Chris Scolese, 

National Reconnaissance Office
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BY ARIANA EUNJUNG CHA

A large U.S. study looking at 
whether vaccination protects 
against long covid showed the 
shots have only a slight protective 
effect: Being vaccinated appeared 
to reduce the risk of lung and 
blood clot disorders, but did little 
to protect against most other 
symptoms.

The new paper, published 
Wednesday in Nature Medicine, 
is part of a series of studies by the 
Department of Veterans Affairs 
on the impact of the coronavirus, 
and was based on 33,940 people 
who experienced breakthrough 
infections after vaccination.

The data confirms the large 
body of research that shows vacci-
nation greatly reduces the risk of 
death or serious illness. But there 
was more ambiguity regarding 
long covid.

Six months after their initial 
diagnosis of covid, people in the 
study who were vaccinated had 
only a slightly reduced risk of 
getting long covid — 15 percent 
overall. The greatest benefit ap-
peared to be in reducing blood 
clotting and lung complications. 
But there was no difference be-
tween the vaccinated and unvac-
cinated when it came to longer-
term risks of neurological issues, 
gastrointestinal symptoms, kid-
ney failure and other conditions.

“This was disappointing,” said 
Ziyad Al-Aly, lead author and 
chief of research and develop-
ment service at VA Saint Louis 
Health Care System. “I was hop-
ing to see that vaccines offer more 
protection, especially given that 
vaccines are our only line of de-
fense nowadays.”

“Long covid” refers to the con-
stellation of symptoms that many 
people have reported months af-
ter their initial infections. Early 
in the pandemic, some patients 
who complained of lingering 
symptoms were dismissed by 
physicians who thought the man-

ifestations might be psychologi-
cal. But the condition has since 
become a major concern for the 
medical community.

The World Health Organiza-
tion has defined post-covid syn-
drome as symptoms that last for 
at least two months and cannot be 
explained by alternate diagnoses. 
It cited evidence suggesting that 
as many as 20 percent of the 
half-billion people worldwide es-
timated to be infected with coro-
navirus may experience mid- and 
long-term effects.

This week, the Centers for Dis-
ease Control and Prevention re-
leased new estimates of the syn-
drome’s toll in the United States, 
suggesting it affects one in five 
adults younger than 65 who had 
covid, and one in four of those 

aged 65 and older. People in both 
age groups had twice the risk of 
uninfected people of developing 
respiratory symptoms and lung 
problems, including pulmonary 
embolism, the CDC found. Those 
in the older age group were at 
greater risk of developing kidney 
failure, Type 2 diabetes, neurolog-
ical conditions and mental health 
issues.

The Veterans Affairs study, be-
lieved to be the largest peer-re-
viewed analysis in the United 
States on long covid based on 
medical records, looked at pa-
tients who either had two doses of 
the Moderna or Pfizer—BioNTech 
vaccines, or one dose of the John-
son & Johnson vaccine. It did not 
assess the impact of booster 
shots. While the study population 

contained a wide range of ages 
and racial and ethnic back-
grounds, it did skew older, Whiter 
and more male than the United 
States as a whole.

The VA study also had no way 
to tell how different variants may 
change the risk of long covid. 
These breakthrough infections, 
for example, took place at a time 
when alpha, delta and prior vari-
ants were at high levels in the 
United States. It does not cover 
the period when the omicron 
variant and its subvariants began 
circulating in late 2021.

The findings add to the debate 
surrounding similar analyses 
trickling out from the United 
Kingdom, Israel and other coun-
tries that have shown conflicting 
results in terms of whether vac-

cines protect against long covid.
One British study published in 

the medical journal Lancet, for 
example, based on self-reported 
data from an app, showed a 50 
percent reduction in risk among 
those who were vaccinated. On 
the other hand, a paper by Uni-
versity of Oxford researchers 
based on electronic records from 
the United States found that vac-
cination did not appear to reduce 
the risk of long covid for most 
symptoms.

The question of vaccines and 
long covid has been a critical one 
for doctors. Some patients have 
claimed a vaccine has cured 
them, while others have avoided 
the shots for fear of triggering 
symptoms.

Igor Koralnik, chief of neuro-

infectious diseases at Northwest-
ern Medicine, said recent re-
search suggests neither is true. In 
a paper published in the Annals of 
Clinical and Translational Neu-
rology on Tuesday, Koralnik and 
his colleagues found that 77 per-
cent of the 52 long-covid patients 
they are following had been vacci-
nated against the coronavirus, 
but the shots did not appear to 
have a positive or negative impact 
on cognitive function or fatigue.

“There is a neutral effect of 
vaccination. It didn’t cure long 
covid. It didn’t make long covid 
worse,” Koralnik said.

At the Dartmouth Hitchcock 
Medical Center’s Post-Acute 
COVID Syndrome Clinic, Christi-
na Martin, an advance practice 
nurse, said that since November, 
her staff has noticed a “worrying 
trend” of vaccinated people hav-
ing breakthrough infections and 
developing long covid.

When the clinic was founded a 
year ago, she said, they anticipat-
ed seeing fewer new patients by 
this time as more people became 
vaccinated. Unfortunately, 
they’ve seen the opposite, with 
patient numbers going up.

“We now feel that long covid is 
here to stay. … This will have 
profound implications on our 
health-care system and resourc-
es,” Martin said.

David Putrino, a long-covid re-
searcher who serves as director of 
rehabilitation innovation at the 
Mount Sinai Health System in 
New York, shares those concerns. 
He worries that public health 
leaders are not taking the current 
surge seriously enough because 
they are discounting the risks of 
long covid.

Putrino said that demand for 
appointments at his medical cen-
ter’s long covid clinic continues to 
increase and he does not antici-
pate a slowdown any time soon. 
The clinic has seen about 2,500 
patients since opening in May, 
2020.

“We failed in our health mes-
saging that death is not the only 
serious outcome of a covid-19 in-
fection,” Putrino said. “. . . I’m very 
concerned that what this is going 
to do is lead us into a continua-
tion of this mass-disabling event 
we are seeing with long covid.”

Vaccines may not prevent many symptoms of long covid
Study: Six months later, 
little difference between 

those who got shot or not

CAROLYN VAN HOUTEN/THE WASHINGTON POST

Eve Efron of Fairfax, Va., has been struggling with long covid for nearly a year,  including significant fatigue, brain fog, anxiety and 
depression. As many as 20 percent of the half-billion people infected with coronavirus may experience mid- and long-term effects.

BY KAREN DEYOUNG

Saying he was “not particular-
ly optimistic, to put it mildly,” of 
success in the year-long negotia-
tions over reviving the nuclear 
deal with Iran, the Biden admin-
istration’s envoy to the talks 
insisted Wednesday that ongoing 
diplomacy remains the best op-
tion for U.S. national security.

“The military option cannot 
resolve this issue” and prevent 
Iran from developing a nuclear 
weapon, Robert Malley told the 
Senate Foreign Relations Com-
mittee. “There is no military 
response … we’ve heard this 
repeatedly,” including from Isra-
el, he said. “The only option here 
is the diplomatic one.”

The hearing was the first ex-
tended public presentation by 
the administration since the 
stalemated talks were suspended 
in March. While several Demo-
crats urged the administration to 
continue negotiations, several 
others joined most Republicans 
in questioning the value of con-
tinuing the talks.

The administration said in 
February that if agreement had 
not been reached “within the 

next few weeks,” Iranian nuclear 
advances would “make it impos-
sible” to return to the 2015 Joint 
Comprehensive Plan of Action, 
or JCPOA, as the Barack Obama-
era deal is known.

“It’s late May,” committee 
Chairman Robert Menendez 
(D-N.J.) noted. “If Iran were to 
break out tomorrow,” with 
enough highly enriched uranium 
to make a bomb, “what is the 
United States prepared to do?” he 
asked. “We want to hear U.S. 
plans to enforce sanctions al-
ready in place … plans in detail 
for what the administration is 
prepared to do to stop the grow-
ing oil trade between Iran and 
China … to bring home Ameri-
cans wrongfully detained in 

Iran.”
The United States “must back 

up President Biden’s statement 
that ‘Iran will never get a nuclear 
weapon on my watch,’” Menen-
dez said.

Malley acknowledged that, in 
addition to expanding its nuclear 
program, Iran has increased its 
other destabilizing activities in 
the region, including support for 
proxy militias, development of 
its ballistic missile program and 
attacks against U.S. and other 
forces in the Middle East. But, he 
said, “it is much safer to negoti-
ate” those issues “when we know 
the nuclear program is under 
control.”

Since April last year, the Unit-
ed States has negotiated indirect-
ly with Iran through the three 
European parties — Britain, Ger-
many and France — to the origi-
nal agreement, which sharply 
limited Iran’s ability to produce 
and retain the enriched uranium 
needed for a nuclear weapon, in 
exchange for lifting U.S. 
 “nuclear-related” sanctions 
against it. Signers Russia and 
China have also participated in 
the negotiations, held in Vienna, 
to return from the agreement 
from which the Trump adminis-
tration withdrew in 2018.

After the withdrawal, Trump 
embarked on a “maximum pres-
sure” campaign against Iran, re-
imposing sanctions that had 
been lifted and adding about 
1,600 more, while Iran increased 
the quantity and quality of its 
enriched uranium production far 
beyond the JCPOA limits.

Under the terms of a new 
agreement, Iran would return to 
the 2015 restrictions on the size 
and scope of its nuclear program, 
and the United States would lift 
“nuclear-related” sanctions 
against it, while other sanctions 
would remain.

But negotiations were sus-
pended in March, according to 
U.S. and European officials, 
when Iran demanded that the 
United States also lift its 2019 
designation of the Islamic Revo-
lutionary Guard Corps, a branch 
of the Iranian military, as a 
foreign terrorist organization.

The Biden administration has 
not announced a decision in 
response to the Iranian demand. 
But Israeli Prime Minister Nafta-
li Bennett, in a series of state-
ments on Twitter on Tuesday, 
said that Biden had confirmed to 
him in a telephone call late last 
month that he would “keep … the 
IRGC” on the list, “which is 
where it belongs.”

Biden envoy tries to breathe life into Iran deal
He argues for diplomacy 
even as prospects fade in 
stalemated nuclear talks

In a tweet, Bennett thanked 
Biden “for this principled deci-
sion, and for being a true friend 
of Israel.”

Since the talks were suspend-
ed, the European Union negotia-
tors, who serve as coordinator for 
the negotiations, have traveled 
back and forth between Tehran 
and Washington trying to fash-
ion a way out of the stalemate. 
Chief E.U. negotiator Enrique 
Mora and the emir of Qatar, 
Tamim bin Hamad al-Thani, both 
issued mildly positive statements 
after visits to the Iranian capital 
this month.

In a lengthy prepared state-
ment, Malley acknowledged that 
there are “strongly held compet-
ing views” in Congress about the 
deal. Last month, a bipartisan 
supermajority of the Senate 
passed a nonbinding resolution 
insisting there be no delisting of 
the IRGC, and that any nuclear 
deal also address Iranian support 
for terrorism in the region.

Repeating familiar adminis-
tration talking points, Malley 
said that the negotiations were 
always limited to Iran’s nuclear 
program, with the hope that an 
agreement would lead to further 
discussions about Iran’s other 
activities, including terrorism, 
support for proxy forces in the 
region and development of bal-
listic missiles.

“To the extent that there is a 
disagreement in this room,” he 
told lawmakers, “it boils down to 
this: are we better off reviving 
the nuclear deal and, in parallel, 
using all other tools at our dis-
posal — diplomatic, economic 
and otherwise — to address 
Iran’s destabilizing policies? Or 
are we better off getting rid of the 
deal and banking on a policy of 
pressure alone to get Iran to 
accept more onerous nuclear 
constraints and curb its aggres-

sive practices.”
“We have gone through several 

years of a real-life experiment in 
the very policy approach critics 
of the JCPOA advocated: a so-
called maximum pressure policy, 
designed to strangle revenue for 
the Iranian regime, in hopes of 
getting Iran to accept far greater 
nuclear restrictions and engage 
in far less aggressive behavior,” 
Malley said.

“Many of us strongly disagreed 
with this policy at the time, but 
we could of course not prove that 
it would fail. That was then. This 
is now. Then we predicted, now 
we know.”

In response to questions, he 
repeated the administration’s 
pledge to submit any new deal to 
congressional review, while de-
clining appeals to make it a 
treaty that would be subject to 
Senate approval.

Malley’s testimony was fol-
lowed by that of Mark Dubowitz 
of the Foundation for Defense of 
Democracies, a leading critic of 
U.S. reentry into the nuclear 
deal. In his prepared remarks, 
Dubowitz said that reinstated 
sunset clauses in the original 
agreement — to be retained in a 
revived deal — would lift many of 
the nuclear restrictions it impos-
es on Iran within a handful of 
years, and the removal of nucle-
ar-related sanctions would pro-
vide Iran with $275 billion in 
sanctions relief during the first 
year, and $800 billion in five 
years.

Malley called those figures 
“wildly exaggerated compared to 
what our intelligence believes.” 
He said that removal of current 
sanctions on Iranian oil exports 
would bring Iran “about $5 bil-
lion a month at current prices.” 
China is the largest current pur-
chaser of Iranian oil, in violation 
of U.S. sanctions.

LUJAIN JO/ASSOCIATED PRESS

“The only option here is the diplomatic one,” said U.S. special 
envoy for Iran Robert Malley, shown here in March.

CONCRETE LIFTINGFOUNDATION REPAIR BASEMENT WATERPROOFING

0%
for 12 MONTHS*

INTEREST

NO PAYMENTS &

Call for a FREE INSPECTION

(703) 997-9316

* Subject to credit approval. Interest is billed during the promotional period but all interest is 
waived if the purchase amount is paid in full within 12 months. Cannot be combined with any 

other offers, offer expires 05/31/2022.

PROVIDING TRUSTED 
SERVICE SINCE 1993

TAKE ADVANTAGE OF Our Limited-Time

 FINANCING OFFER!



THURSDAY, MAY 26 ,  2022  .  THE WASHINGTON POST EZ RE A21

THURSDAY Opinion

T
he Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevention recommended 
last week that 5- to 11-year-olds 
receive booster doses if it’s been at 

least five months since their first two 
shots of the coronavirus vaccine. While 
this policy simplifies federal guidance — 
everyone 5 and older is now recommended 
to receive at least one booster — it doesn’t 
answer the pressing question on many 
parents’ minds: Should their child receive 
the booster now, or wait until the fall?

The answer is not straightforward, and 
the CDC’s blanket recommendation does 
not adequately address the nuances of 
boosting younger children.

On the one hand, there is growing 
evidence that the inoculations should be 
three-dose vaccines. Across all age groups, 
effectiveness against symptomatic infec-
tion after two doses wanes. In adults, 
effectiveness against severe illness also 
decreases over time. That effectiveness is 
restored after a third dose.

In studies of the 5- to 11-year-old age 
group, too few vaccinated individuals be-
came severely ill to conclude that a third 
dose would further reduce hospitalization 
or death. However, a third dose substan-
tially increased antibody levels, which, in 
all other age cohorts, correlated with pro-
tection against severe illness.

If these vaccines are meant to be three-
dose vaccines anyway, one could argue the 
CDC might as well recommend the boost-
er across the board to reduce confusion. 
Interestingly, an internal CDC work group 
initially proposed alternate language: 
That people ages 12 and over “should” 
receive the booster but that children ages 
5-11 “may” get it. Ultimately, CDC’s exter-
nal advisers chose “should” over “may” for 
younger kids, in large part to align the 
recommendation with other age groups.

I understand their rationale, but this 
“should” recommendation is not at the 
same level of certainty as other vaccine 
guidance. It’s clear that all adults should 
receive their first booster. Adults need at 
least three doses for optimal protection 
against severe disease, especially against 
the omicron sub-variants. It’s also clear 
that children need their primary series of 
two doses; 87 percent of children hospi-
talized during the omicron wave were 
unvaccinated.

But we don’t have a study that shows a 
third dose is needed for 5- to 11-year-olds 
to reduce severe illness. A third dose 
decreases their risk of symptomatic infec-
tion, but that protection is likely short-
lived, on the order of weeks to months. If 
we’re saying younger kids should get vac-
cinated now, what happens if their immu-
nity decreases after the summer? Should 
they all receive a second booster then, and 
at what frequency going forward?

That brings up the issue of timing. For 
older adults and those with serious medi-
cal conditions, additional boosters are 
needed now — during this new surge of 
infections — to prevent the most vulner-
able from becoming seriously ill and dy-
ing. Such a rationale might also apply to 
younger children with underlying medi-
cal diseases, but parents of generally 
healthy kids might ask whether it makes 
sense to wait until the fall. By then, there 
might be data to show that immunity 
against severe disease is waning, making 
the case for the booster more compelling. 
There could also be variant-specific boost-
ers available.

The CDC also leaves out another key 
consideration: According to their own 
estimates, based on blood testing for in-
fection-induced antibodies, 77 percent of 
5- to 11-year-olds have already contracted 
covid-19. Could a recent infection “count” 
as a booster?

Here’s what I would offer parents who 
want to tailor the CDC’s guidance to their 
own circumstances. Children with chron-
ic medical conditions should opt for their 
first booster dose now. Immunocompro-
mised children have already been eligible 
for their third dose. They are newly eligi-
ble for their fourth and should receive it 
five months after their third dose.

Kids who live at home with high-risk 
adults should probably also get their 
booster sooner rather than later, not pri-
marily to protect themselves but the peo-
ple they live with. Parents who have held 
off on certain activities for their children 
for fear of the coronavirus might also 
choose to boost sooner if it allows for a 
greater degree of normalcy.

On the other hand, kids who have re-
cently been infected with covid-19 can 
probably hold off on their booster. The 
risk of reinfection is low in the short-term, 
and people with recent infection could 
safely delay their booster for at least three 
months. Families who are vaccinating to 
prevent severe disease rather than any 
illness may also make a reasonable deci-
sion to hold off for now.

At the end of the day, boosting this age 
group is tinkering around the edges, while 
other priorities are far more urgent. 
About half of adults eligible for their first 
booster have not yet received them, in-
cluding 30 percent of those 65 and over. 
Less than 29 percent of 5- to 11-year-olds 
have received their first two doses. Public 
health efforts should prioritize increasing 
booster uptake for the most vulnerable 
and vaccinating the unvaccinated.

LEANA S. WEN

When to boost 
one’s kids is 
a tough choice 
for parents

F
ormer vice president Al Gore won an 
Academy Award 15 years ago for his 
documentary about the dangers of 
climate change, “An Inconvenient 

Truth.”
It’s too bad that title is already taken. It 

would have been perfect for a new book about 
how difficult — daunting, really — it will be to 
end or even substantially reduce global de-
pendence on carbon-emitting fossil fuel use.

Author Vaclav Smil chose “How the World 
Really Works,” which was apt enough. 
Whereas Gore sought to alarm his audience 
into action, Smil offers something akin to a 
timeout for reflection. His goal is to steer 
climate debate between what he considers 
equally unproductive extremes of “catastro-
phism” and “techno-optimism.”

“We are a fossil-fueled civilization whose 
technical and scientific advances, quality of 
life, and prosperity rest on the combustion of 
huge quantities of fossil carbon,” Smil de-
clares, “and we cannot simply walk away 
from this critical determinant of our fortunes 
in a few decades, never mind years.”

To be clear, Smil writes more in sorrow 
than in anger. He is no climate denier. An 
environmental scientist affiliated with the 
University of Manitoba and fellow of the 
Royal Society of Canada’s Academy of Sci-
ence, he comprehends and acknowledges the 
risks posed by accumulating atmospheric 
carbon dioxide.

You might call him a climate complexifier. 
Smil reminds us that, as damnably carbon-
intense as they are, fossil fuels are undeniably 
useful — and versatile. That is why the world 
adopted them to replace other energy 
sources over the past 150 years or so.

Specifically, humankind uses 17 percent of 
the world’s primary energy supply just to 
make four materials — ammonia (for fertiliz-
er), steel, cement and plastic — resulting in 
25 percent of all global carbon emissions. 
These substances, Smil explains, are “pillars 
of modern civilization,” crucial to feeding, 
housing, transporting and — through medi-
cal devices or hospital construction — heal-
ing billions of people.

Not only are there no readily available 
substitutes for these materials, but also there 
are no practical low-carbon ways to produce 
enough to meet current demand. And the 
world must actually expand their production 
as Africa and Asia modernize.

Some 3.1 billion people, including nearly 
all of those living in sub-Saharan Africa — 
consumed no more energy, per capita, in 
2020 than the people of France and Germany 
did in 1860. Smil estimates that providing 
them “a dignified standard of living” would 
require doubling that rate.

Consequently, Smil argues, there is little or 
no chance of meeting the United Nations 
target of “net zero” emissions by 2050 — just 
28 years from now. Despite a 50-fold increase 
in the supply of new renewable energy since 
2000, he notes, fossil fuels still provide 
85 percent of global primary energy, down 
from 87 percent.

Smil’s sobering assessment would prob-
ably still apply even if Congress were to adopt 
President Biden’s climate agenda or some-
thing like it. No industrialized country has 
pursued renewables and decarbonization 
more aggressively than Germany, which has 
spent many billions of dollars on that pur-
pose so far in the 21st century. Yet between 
2000 and 2019, Germany reduced the fossil-
fuel share of its primary energy supply only 
modestly, from 84 percent to 78 percent, Smil 
observes.

Much of that energy came from Russia, 
alas. Now Germany is scrambling to find 
other sources in the wake of Russian Presi-
dent Vladimir Putin’s aggression in Ukraine. 
This could accelerate the German transition 
to renewables. Overall, though, the new geo-
political situation seems less conducive to 
the global political cooperation Smil rightly 
identifies as a precondition for maximum 
decarbonization.

In Smil’s provocative but perceptive view, 
unrealistic notions about carbon reduction 
are partly, and ironically, attributable to the 
very productivity that societies achieved by 
substituting machine work, powered by fossil 
fuels, for draft animals and human laborers.

Modern people live “disconnected” from 
firsthand experience of what it takes to 
make stuff, especially in the United States, a 
service-dominated economy where just 
13 percent of the labor force is engaged in 
goods production and a mere 1.5 percent in 
agriculture.

“The proverbial best minds do not go into 
soil science and do not try their hands at 
making better cement,” Smil writes, “instead 
they are attracted to dealing with disembod-
ied information, now just streams of elec-
trons in myriads of microdevices.”

This argument will no doubt infuriate 
some readers, as will Smil’s contention that 
dependency on fossil fuels persists not just 
because of greedy industries or negligent 
politicians but also because of the general 
human “propensity” for short-term thinking.

He may fairly stand accused of failing to 
counter that propensity: This is that rare 
public policy book that offers essentially no 
solutions. Smil shows why one oft-cited idea, 
capturing carbon from the atmosphere, 
wouldn’t work but doesn’t really address 
arguments for a potentially more effective 
remedy: a carbon tax. “I am a scientist,” he 
declares, with “no agenda.”

You can agree or disagree with Smil — 
accept or doubt his “just the facts” posture — 
but you probably shouldn’t ignore him.

CHARLES LANE

Inconvenient 
truths about 
decarbonizing 
the economy

E
lections often produce mixed 
messages, but that wasn’t the 
case in Tuesday’s Georgia pri-
maries. Peach State voters 

made a loud and clear statement: 
Democracy is alive and well.

This is most obvious in the state’s 
raucous Republican contests. Former 
president Donald Trump intervened 
in a host of races with the intent to 
punish the Georgia GOP establish-
ment that refused to overturn the 
2020 election on his behalf. He recruit-
ed high-profile challengers to the two 
biggest “villains” in his twisted tale, 
Gov. Brian Kemp and Secretary of 
State Brad Raffensperger. He also en-
dorsed little-known challengers to the 
incumbent attorney general and in-
surance commissioner, all to replace 
the existing Georgia Republican lead-
ership with his minions.

The state’s GOP voters had other 
ideas. They turned out in record num-
bers to repudiate Trump’s attempted 
party coup. Kemp beat his foe, former 
senator David Perdue, by a whopping 
52 points, winning every one of Geor-
gia’s 159 counties. Trump’s candidates 
for attorney general and insurance 
commissioner were also walloped, 
with the incumbents each breaking 
70 percent of the vote.

Even Trump-backed candidates for 
the U.S. House fared relatively poorly. 
Former Democrat Vernon Jones and 
Jake Evans made it into the runoffs in 
their races, but neither broke 25 per-
cent of the vote. Both are likely to lose 
when GOP voters reconvene next 
month.

Raffensperger’s outright victory 
was the piece de resistance in this 

unceremonious defenestration. 
Against predictions, Republicans gave 
a majority to the man who stood up to 
Trump’s direct pressure in 2020 and 
refused to “find” 11,000 votes to 
change the state’s election results. The 
vote’s regional breakdown is even 
more revealing. Raffensperger’s chal-
lenger, Rep. Jody Hice, won only coun-
ties in or near his congressional dis-
trict. Raffensperger won almost every-
where else, reaching close to 50 per-
cent in rural Georgia and crushing 
Hice in the Atlanta area, where he won 
every county with as much as 68 per-
cent of the vote. This is the same place 
where Trump really lost the state two 
years ago.

Georgians also dealt a stinging re-
buke to another set of people lying 
about the state of Georgia’s democra-
cy: progressives who claimed Geor-
gia’s new voting law was “Jim Crow 
2.0.” Any fair reading of the law, passed 
over vociferous Democratic objections 
last year, would conclude that its pro-
visions would not lead to widespread 
voter suppression. But that didn’t stop 
the left — from President Biden on 
down — from beating the false narra-
tive that Georgia’s GOP would prevent 
Black people from voting.

That, predictably, did not happen. 
Republican turnout skyrocketed from 
the last gubernatorial primaries in 
2018, nearly doubling from 
607,000 votes to about 1.2 million. But 
more telling is that Democratic turn-
out also surged, even though the party 
did not have competitive primaries for 
either governor or senator. More than 
714,000 people voted in Tuesday’s 
Democratic senatorial primary, com-

pared with 553,000 in 2018’s seriously 
contested gubernatorial race. That’s a 
nearly 30 percent hike — far out of 
character in a year that has often seen 
declining turnout in Democratic races.

Clearly, advocates were spewing 
nonsense over the past year as they 
stoked fears and fanned racially tinged 
flames. Those unwilling to face the 
truth might find isolated incidents of 
voters facing obstacles to cast ballots 
to trumpet, but that’s exactly what 
Trumpist election truthers do: blow up 
anecdotes or easily explained adminis-
trative foul-ups into an unfounded 
conspiracy theory. More telling is what 
one Black voter, who believed the scare 
stories, recently told The Post: “To go 
in there and vote as easily as I did and 
to be treated with the respect that I 
knew I deserved as an American citi-
zen — I was really thrown back.”

No democracy is perfect, because 
people are imperfect. Some stray peo-
ple will cheat, and some election ad-
ministrators will mess up. But Ameri-
can democracy works because people 
are overwhelmingly honest, and the 
administrators are overwhelmingly 
competent. That’s what happened in 
2020 when Trump lost, and that was 
on display Tuesday night when Geor-
gians of all colors and parties swarmed 
to the polls to render their verdicts.

This unambiguous finding is a ray 
of sunshine for a gloomy nation. Our 
democratic system is sound, if we still 
want it to be. Georgians told the nation 
Tuesday that they still love democracy. 
Let’s hope voters across the country 
hear that message and similarly rise 
up to defeat those selling election 
snake oil, left and right.

HENRY OLSEN

In Georgia, a win for democracy

JOHN BAZEMORE/ASSOCIATED PRESS

Incumbent Gov. Brian Kemp speaks to supporters at an election night party after his primary win on Tuesday.

T
he secret to the Bush family’s 
longevity in politics was its 
quickness to move with the 
country — relocating from New 

England to Texas to Florida, while shift-
ing from country-club moderates to 
brush-clearing conservatives, as well as 
from Episcopalians to born-again evan-
gelicals — as tastes changed.

But the GOP in the era of Donald 
Trump has changed too dramatically for 
the Bushies to extend their dynasty into 
the fourth generation. Seventy years af-
ter the patriarch, Prescott Bush, was first 
elected to the Senate in Connecticut, 
George P. Bush lost a race Tuesday in 
Texas to be the next attorney general of 
the Lone Star State.

This is the third defeat Republican 
voters have handed Bush men since 
Trump rode down the golden escalator in 
2015. Jeb Bush, George P.’s father, ended 
his 2016 presidential bid after getting 
3 percent in Iowa, 11 percent in New 
Hampshire and 8 percent in South Caro-
lina. Pierce Bush, George P.’s cousin, fin-
ished third in 2020 when he ran for an 
open congressional seat near Houston, 
failing to even qualify for a runoff.

George P. (for Prescott, of course) was 
hardly a political novice. The 46-year-old 
has been buzzed about as a potential 
future president since he delivered the 
Pledge of Allegiance at the 1988 Republi-
can National Convention, when his 
grandfather was nominated for presi-
dent. “P,” as he was called by the family, 
was a favorite of the 41st president and 
was elected Texas land commissioner in 
2014 — an office that is more hat than 
cattle — and was perceived as a comer to 
watch.

Bush should have won this race and 
would have if not for the plague of 
Trumpism. His opponent, Ken Paxton, 
easily the worst attorney general in 
America, has been under indictment and 
awaiting trial for securities fraud since 
2015. He faces an unrelated FBI investi-
gation into bribery. Several former aides 
accuse Paxton of abusing power by help-
ing a real estate developer who hired a 

woman with whom Paxton was having 
an extramarital affair. Paxton denies any 
wrongdoing.

“This race isn’t about my last name,” 
Bush tweeted recently. “It’s about Ken 
Paxton’s crimes.”

But Paxton successfully turned the 
runoff into more of a referendum on the 
Bush family than his own misconduct by 
refusing to debate, declining interview 
requests and skipping forums where he’d 
face tough questions. Paxton’s secret 
weapon was his penchant for litigation 
against the Biden administration. (Pax-
ton filed the lawsuit seeking to overturn 
the 2020 election results in four swing 
states. The Supreme Court threw it out.)

“Help me end the Bush Dynasty,” Pax-
ton tweeted last week.

Bush tried to thread the needle be-
tween his establishment roots and his 
Trump-crazed party. For instance, he 
claimed there was “massive voter fraud” 
and attacked Paxton for not investigating 
discrepancies aggressively enough, but 
he also said he didn’t think it changed the 
outcome of the 2020 election and that 
Joe Biden is the legitimate president.

Even though his mother, Columba, 
was born in Mexico, Bush staked out the 
hardest line on immigration and won the 
endorsement of the Border Patrol union. 
He has pushed Gov. Greg Abbott (R) to 
declare that Texas is facing an “invasion” 
at the southern border in a move toward 
claiming war powers under the Constitu-
tion. You can only wonder what the 
original Prescott Bush, who played golf 
with Dwight D. Eisenhower and was a 
supporter of Planned Parenthood, would 
have made of his great grandson.

Could “P” come back? Of course, his 
father, his uncle and his grandfather all 
lost races early in their careers and 
bounced back to win big — and two of 
them made it to the White House. But the 
Bush era in Republican politics likely 
ended in 2009. That’s when George 
W. Bush left the White House, and the tea 
party movement soon developed as a 
repudiation from the right of his presi-
dency. That movement fed, watered and 
foreshadowed the Trump era — and a 
cultural tide among Republicans with 
which not even the Bush clan could 
contend.

JAMES HOHMANN

Is this how the Bush dynasty ends?

ASSOCIATED PRESS

President-elect George H.W. Bush at his victory rally with son George W. Bush 
and grandson George P. Bush in Houston on Nov. 9, 1988.
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“W
HY ARE we willing to live 
with this carnage? Why do 
we keep letting this hap-
pen? Where in God’s name 

is our backbone?” Those were the an-
guished questions of President Biden 
hours after Tuesday’s massacre at an el-
ementary school in Texas. The same 
haunting questions were asked after Col-
umbine, after Blacksburg, after Sandy 
Hook, after Roseburg, after Charleston. 
They will be asked again, and yet again, as 
long as Congress refuses to enact needed 
gun safety reform.

Just 10 days after a man allegedly driv-
en by racism gunned down 10 Black peo-
ple at a Buffalo supermarket came the 
murders of 19 children and two teachers 
in a fourth-grade classroom at Robb El-
ementary School in Uvalde, Tex.

Among the victims of the deadliest 
mass shooting at an American school in 
nearly a decade: Xavier Lopez, 10, who had 
just made the honor roll; Uziyah Garcia, 8, 
remembered by his grandfather as the 
“sweetest little boy that I’ve ever known”; 
Eva Mireles, an educator for 17 years 
whose daughter recently graduated from 

college; and Irma Garcia, a teacher and 
mother of four reported to have tried to 
shield her students from the gunman.

The shooting — one of at least 24 acts of 
gun violence on K-12 campuses so far this 
year in which at least 28 people have been 
killed, according to a Post database — 
came a day after a FBI report showing a 
sharp increase last year in active-shooter 
attacks nationwide. In 2020, for the first 
time, firearms became the leading cause 
of death for American children and teen-
agers, supplanting car accidents.

Yet Congress does nothing. The issue 
has not been seriously debated since 2013, 
after 20 children and six staff members 
were gunned down at Sandy Hook El-
ementary School in Newtown, Conn., in 
December 2012. Two proposals to expand 
and strengthen background checks — re-
forms that have overwhelming support 
from the American public — passed the 
House in March of 2021 but have lan-
guished in the Senate where 10 Republi-
can votes would be needed to overcome a 
filibuster.

Senate Majority Leader Charles 
E. Schumer (D-N.Y.) said Democrats are 

open to negotiations with Republicans in 
hopes of coming up with a deal on gun 
control legislation. One can hope that the 
horror in Uvalde has caused some soul-
searching among the Republican ranks. 
Fortifying background checks should be a 
priority. So should legislation sponsored 
by Sen. Dianne Feinstein (D-Calif.) that 
would raise the minimum age to purchase 
assault weapons and high-capacity am-
munition magazines from 18 to 21. 

The Texas gunman — like the shooting 
suspect in Buffalo and so many others 
responsible for mass slaughters — was a 
teenager but able to purchase military-
style weapons because of a provision in 
federal gun laws that requires someone to 
be 21 to purchase a handgun but not a rifle. 
After the Parkland shooting in 2018, Flori-
da’s GOP-controlled legislature passed 
and then-Gov. Rick Scott (R) signed into 
law a measure raising the minimum age 
for purchasing rifles to 21 years old. Surely, 
Mr. Scott, now in the Republican leader-
ship of the Senate, should stand behind a 
proposal he once championed. New laws 
won’t prevent all mass shootings, but they 
would stop some of them. That’s a start.

The same haunting questions
After so many mass shootings, will Congress ever see fit to act?

T
HERE’S GOOD news for U.S. de-
mocracy: On Tuesday night, Geor-
gia Gov. Brian Kemp and Secre-
tary of State Brad Raffensperger, 

both incumbents, won Republican pri-
maries to retain their offices, despite for-
mer president Donald Trump’s campaign 
of retribution against them for their refus-
al to join his malign effort to overturn the 
state’s 2020 presidential election results. 
Mr. Trump’s failure to convince Georgia 
voters has rendered some of the scariest 
2024 election scenarios far less likely.

Mr. Kemp easily beat Mr. Trump’s hand-
picked candidate, former U.S. senator Da-
vid Perdue, who declared during his cam-
paign against Mr. Kemp that, had he been 
governor in 2020, he would have refused 
to certify Joe Biden’s victory in Georgia. A 
Gov. Perdue might have had the opportu-
nity to do something similar in 2024, and 
then sent his own slate of presidential 
electors to Washington, in defiance of the 
people’s choice, based on lies about voter 
fraud. Under the vague rules of the 1887 
Electoral Count Act, a GOP House majori-
ty might have accepted them.

Even more valiant than Mr. Kemp in 

2020 was Mr. Raffensperger, who rejected 
Mr. Trump’s claims about a stolen 2020 
election, most dramatically during a call 
in which the then-president asked him to 
“find 11,780 votes” — Mr. Trump’s 2020 
margin of loss in Georgia. Mr. Trump ran a 
vicious campaign against Mr. Raffen-
sperger, during which the Georgia secre-
tary of state had to fear for his safety and 
that of his staff. Not only did Mr. Raffen-
sperger’s steadfastness prevail on Tues-
day, but his opponent, Trump-backed 
election denier Rep. Jody Hice, will not be 
in a position to “find” any votes for 
Mr. Trump or any other candidate in 2024. 
Moreover, Tuesday’s Georgia primaries 
attracted a notably large turnout, suggest-
ing voters were motivated to reject the 
election deniers — and also assuaging 
fears about the state’s new, more restric-
tive election law.

Yet Tuesday’s results do not mean that 
the nation’s democratic system is out of 
danger. Mr. Trump’s lies have prevailed in 
important races elsewhere — notably in 
places where party candidates are select-
ed in conventions that are dominated by 
far-right activists. Colorado Republicans 

overwhelmingly backed Tina Peters, a 
county clerk who has been indicted on 
charges related to election security 
breaches she allegedly committed while 
trying to find nonexistent evidence of 
voting fraud, to be Colorado’s secretary of 
state. Michigan Republicans, picking 
their choice for the state’s chief election 
officer, embraced Kristina Karamo, 
whose only relevant experience appears 
to be her belief in Mr. Trump’s 2020 
election lies.

Meanwhile, state Sen. Doug Mastriano 
won Pennsylvania’s GOP gubernatorial 
primary earlier this month, putting one of 
the country’s most aggressive election 
deniers in line to lead a major swing state. 
From that position, he could try to use the 
fake presidential electors maneuver that 
Mr. Perdue will not be able to attempt.

So there remains a hard core of Repub-
licans willing to use the levers of power in 
ways that could be fatal to the country’s 
democratic system. That is why, despite 
the fact that sanity prevailed in Georgia, 
Congress must revamp the Electoral 
Count Act and bolster the nation’s infra-
structure of democracy.

A good night for democracy
It prevailed in Georgia’s primaries, but there is still work to be done.

T
HE BABY formula debacle has 
taught the nation many lessons. 
Among the most important is 
how the Food and Drug Admin-

istration failed. The agency did an 
insufficient job inspecting and monitor-
ing formula factories. It reacted slug-
gishly to a whistleblower and to reports 
of sick infants. And it neglected to take 
timely action to prevent the shortage 
after a major production plant closed in 
February.

The timeline tells the story: Last Sep-
tember, the FDA made its first visit to 
Abbott’s Sturgis, Mich., baby formula 
plant during the pandemic and conclud-
ed the facility was not “in a clean and 
sanitary condition.” Around then, the 
Minnesota Health Department alerted 
the FDA to a sick infant who consumed 
formula from the Sturgis plant. In Octo-
ber, a whistleblower sent the FDA a 
34-page document alleging falsifying of 
records and uncleanliness at the Sturgis 
plant. (The agency says a “failure in FDA’s 
mailroom” prevented top officials from 
seeing it for months.) More reports of sick 
babies arrived on Dec. 1 and Jan. 11. But 
the FDA didn’t investigate the plant again 
until Jan. 31, which is when it found 
evidence of a bacteria deadly to infants. 
Abbott shut down the plant and issued a 
voluntary recall in mid-  February — five 
months after the initial red flags.

Four suppliers control almost all of the 
U.S. baby formula market. The massive 
drop in availability of Abbott formula 
quickly led to a nationwide shortage, a 
situation the FDA should have seen 
coming. But not until mid-May did the 
agency announce it would streamline the 
onerous process for importing supplies 
from abroad. (Formula is finally arriving 
from Europe with more expected from 
Britain in early June.)

The FDA needs an urgent overhaul of 
its food safety division. In an extensive 

Politico report last month, former acting 
FDA commissioner Stephen Ostroff put 
it bluntly: “The food program is on the 
back burner. To me, that’s problem No. 1.” 
FDA food investigations peaked in 2011 
at 10,641 and have been falling ever since. 
Beefing up inspections, staffing and 
oversight must be a priority for FDA 
Commissioner Robert M. Califf, who 
received a blistering grilling Wednesday 
on Capitol Hill.

Congress must also do its part to boost 
funding and give the FDA clear oversight 
authority, including requiring compa-
nies to report potential supply problems. 
House Appropriations Committee Chair-
woman Rosa L. DeLauro (D-Conn.) de-
serves credit for flagging FDA problems, 
including the troubling lack of inspec-
tions, for years. The agency only has nine 

full-time staff who review baby formula 
reports. There are a handful of on-the-
ground inspectors, but only one special-
izes in infant formula manufacturing. 
This is inadequate and highlights how 
wrong it was for 192 House Republicans 
to vote against giving the FDA a mere $28 
million in additional funding.

Abbott is also at fault. While the 
company likes to point out that the 
bacteria found at the plant did not match 
the exact illness the infants had, it’s clear 
there were major problems at the Sturgis 
facility. Abbott leadership needs to do 
more than say “we’re sorry.” More testing 
at the facility is the minimum needed.

Many failures led to this crisis, and the 
pandemic exacerbated them. But when 
the FDA is not looking carefully, there are 
serious and deadly consequences.

The FDA is on the hook
The agency must be held to account for the baby formula crisis.

SAMUEL CORUM/AGENCE FRANCE-PRESSE/GETTY IMAGES

Shelves meant for baby formula sit empty in D.C. on Sunday.

In her May 23 Style column, “What 
Biden should say about abortion,” Moni-
ca Hesse made a very thoughtful argu-
ment as to why those who can become 
pregnant should continue to have the 
choice of seeking medical care and 
intervention to end a pregnancy if they 
decide they need to for whatever reason.

The only points I would add are that 
we need better education in our schools 
covering reproduction and sexuality as 
well as better access to birth control. 
Our young people deserve to be 
equipped with facts so they can make 
informed decisions about their bodies 
and their behavior. This would decrease 
the need for abortions, something I 
think everyone can agree would be a 
better outcome.

Sharon Altman, La Plata

A way to reduce abortions

Jason Willick argued that an unpopular 
Supreme Court opinion should not give 
rise to doubts about the court’s legitimacy 
[“Sorry, but the court has no crisis of ‘legiti-
macy,’ ” op-ed, May 16]. Maybe it shouldn’t, 
but his analysis  avoided factors that might 
lead reasonable people to question the 
present court’s “legitimacy,” at least as it 
relates to Roe v. Wade and the recent 
leaked draft opinion that would overrule it.

The composition of the court has been 
partly determined by a profoundly hypo-
critical Republican tactic: refusing to 
move on Merrick Garland’s nomination 
eight months before the 2016 presidential 
election and then ramming through Amy 
Coney Barrett’s confirmation a week or so 
before the 2020 election. Donald Trump 
promised he would appoint justices who 
would vote to overrule Roe. And he did 
just that, after largely outsourcing the 
selection process to the Federalist Society 
and its board member, prominent activist 
Leonard Leo. The astonishing upshot is 
that Roe, a holding that’s inconsistent 
with the church’s position that life begins 
at conception, is now being reconsidered 
by a court with five devout conservative 
Catholics (plus Justice Neil M. Gorsuch, 
raised and educated Catholic).

Mr. Willick wrote that the court’s “legit-
imacy” depends on “the general accep-
tance of its rulings.” Surely that requires a 
belief that those rulings follow full and 
fair consideration of legal issues by an 
impartial body. If, on the other hand, the 
public were to see the court as politically 
engineered to ensure certain outcomes, 
questions of “legitimacy” are very proper-
ly raised, Mr. Willick notwithstanding.

Robert J. McManus,  Bethesda

The court’s legitimacy

Fareed Zakaria’s May 20 Friday Opin-
ion column, “President Biden has the 
means to reduce inflation. Why isn’t he 
acting?,” was heartbreaking at a time 
when Russian troops are marauding 
through Ukraine killing innocent civil-
ians. The idea that it is better for Mr. Biden 
to focus on easy political wins with Chi-
nese tariffs is exactly the kind of logic that 
Russian President Vladimir Putin count-
ed on when dealing with the West. For 
decades, the leaders of the free world have 
been more interested in making deals 
with dictators than considering the conse-
quences to global order. Germany’s deci-
sion to walk away from the Nord Stream 2 
pipeline is admirable, but it took the 
biggest war in Europe since World War II 
to change the calculus. It is  disingenuous 
to suggest that every single policy Presi-
dent Donald Trump enacted was a bad 
one that should be reversed. Voters will 
reward leaders who consider the full value 
and implications of global policy.

Patrick Andrews, Fairfax Station

It’s telling that in calling for the repeal 
of tariffs to combat inflation, Fareed Za-
karia never mentioned why penalty tariffs 
were imposed in the first place — to 
address China’s unfair and predatory 
trade practices — or the price we would 
pay in lost jobs and leverage with China if 
they were lifted. Tariffs didn’t cause infla-
tion, and cutting them isn’t the solution. 
They give us a chance to compete and 
trade negotiators a powerful tool to get 
China to change its behavior.

As Josh Rogin wrote the same day in “A 
concession to China that Biden can’t af-
ford to make” [Friday Opinion], removing 
tariffs “would have little, if any, measur-
able effect on inflation.” But it would be a 
surrender to China and send more Ameri-
can factories and jobs there. Let’s not take 
a simplistic approach to inflation that 
undermines U.S. firms and workers.

Kimberly Glas, Washington
The writer is president and chief 

executive of the National Council 
of Textile Organizations.

The trouble with tariffs

other DPC staff. We met again. 
It was immediately clear to us that 

Ms. Stefanik had special talents and high 
character, so, despite her youth, I pushed 
hard to have her hired as my assistant 
managing the day-to-day work of the 
DPC. She was one of my best hires. She 
never let down the DPC, the president or 
her country.

Mr. Bridgeland had left the White House 
before this happened, and I don’t believe 
he knows a whit about the darkness or 
brightness of Ms. Stefanik’s soul. She is one 
of today’s smartest and most principled 
members of Congress. The current attacks 
against her are opportunistic smears.

The discomfiture of Mr. Bridgeland, 
Mr. Milbank and other antagonists might 
stem from the fact that Ms. Stefanik’s 
cherished principles are simply different 
from theirs.

Karl Zinsmeister, Beaufort, S.C.

Dana Milbank’s May 22 Sunday Opinion 
column, “How a ‘bright light’ chose to take 
a darker path,” laid out John Bridgeland’s 
castigation of Rep. Elise Stefanik (R-N.Y.).

I hired Ms. Stefanik for her first job in 
the White House. At the time, I was serv-
ing as assistant to the president in charge 
of the Domestic Policy Council (DPC). A 
DPC staff member introduced me to a 
visiting college friend: Ms. Stefanik. As we 
talked, I was impressed by her wisdom 
and poise. I asked her to speak with some 

How Ms. Stefanik got started

Reading the May 20 Metro article “Re-
port knocks student performance” about 
Virginia Gov. Glenn Youngkin’s (R) mis-
leading claims of underperformance by 
Virginia students (who actually outper-
form national averages) and his alarm over 
unspecified “age-inappropriate” teaching, 
left me with a disturbing deja vu.

I’m recalling Mr. Youngkin’s campaign 
in which he disparaged Virginia’s eco-
nomic performance (despite its “Best State 
for Business” CNBC rating and other high 
rankings) and promoted unsubstantiated 
claims that critical race theory was being 
taught in our public schools.

There are two tactics here. The first 
involves the use of dubious statistics to 
discredit legitimate economic and educa-
tional achievements of the prior Demo-
cratic administration, which also has the 
added benefit of lowering the bar for 
achievement by the Youngkin administra-
tion. The second is the use of inflammatory 
allegations to sow fear and anger toward 
the current public educational system, un-
dermine its legitimacy and create demand 
for significant change. These tactics might 
yield short-term points with partisan audi-
ences, but they also recklessly politicize 
and undermine trust in our public educa-
tional system and educators and risk long-
term damage to institutions of learning on 
which much of Virginia’s future success 
ultimately depends.

Mr. Youngkin was elected on promises 
to be a uniter. Governor, in educational 
parlance, it’s time to “show your work.”

James A. Lindsay Jr., Arlington

Show your work, Governor
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T
he Department of Homeland Se-
curity’s announced “pause” of its 
Disinformation Governance 
Board, 21 days after creating it as 

a “national security” measure, probably is 
itself disinformation. DHS realizes that 
its 10-thumbed debut of this boneheaded 
idea almost doomed it, so the “pause” 
feigns deliberation while the department 
plots the DGB’s resurrection.

Government pratfalls such as the 
DGB are doubly useful, as reminders of 
government’s embrace of even prepos-
terous ideas if they will expand its 
power, and as occasions for progressives 
to demonstrate that there is no govern-
ment expansion they will not embrace. 
Progressives noted approvingly that 
DHS was putting a disinformation “ex-
pert” — a “scholar” — in charge, so 
science would be applied, including the 
“science” of sorting disinformation from 
real information.

Homeland Security Secretary Ale-
jandro Mayorkas’s short-lived choice as 
DGB executive director was Nina Janko-
wicz. Before becoming, for three weeks, 
head of the “nonpartisan” (so said the 
president’s press secretary) disinforma-
tion board, Jankowicz had a colorful 
career chastising “Republicans and oth-
er disinformers.” The contents of Hunt-
er Biden’s laptop? “A Trump campaign 
product,” she decreed. Her certitudes 
are many.

To assuage the anxieties of those 
uneasy about government bestowing the 
imprimatur of truthfulness on contested 
propositions, DHS officials said the dis-
information board had no “operational 
authority or capability,” and denounced 
as a “great misperception” the idea that 
the board’s mission would involve dispel-
ling what it deems unhelpful statements. 
The White House said the DGB would 
“prevent” the circulation of disinforma-
tion, yet without trying to “adjudicate” 
truth or falsehood.

Barack Obama, commenting on disin-
formation and offering a sample of it, 
recently called himself “pretty close to a 
First Amendment absolutist” while fond-
ly remembering the Fairness Doctrine 
(1949-1987) as part of the “framework” 
that made broadcasting “compatible 
with democracy.” That doctrine allowed 
the federal government to require broad-
cast entities — all dependent on federal 
licenses — to be what government con-
sidered fair and balanced.

Using radio spectrum scarcity as an 
excuse, even before the Fairness Doc-
trine was created, Republicans running 
Washington in the late 1920s pressured a 
New York station owned by the Socialist 
Party to show “due regard” for other 
opinions. What regard was “due”? The 
government knew. So, it prevented the 
Chicago Federation of Labor from buy-
ing a station, saying all stations should 
serve “the general public.”

In 1939, Franklin D. Roosevelt’s ad-
ministration conditioned one station’s 
license renewal on ending anti-FDR 
editorials. (Tulane Law School professor 
Amy Gajda’s new book, “Seek and Hide: 
The Tangled History of the Right to 
Privacy,” reports that earlier, FDR had 
“unsuccessfully pushed for a code of 
conduct for newspapers as part of the 
Depression-era National Recovery Act 
and had envisioned bestowing on com-
pliant newspapers an image of a blue 
eagle as a sort of presidential seal of 
approval.”) John F. Kennedy’s Federal 
Communications Commission harassed 
conservative radio, and when a conserva-
tive broadcaster said Lyndon B. Johnson 
used the Gulf of Tonkin incident in 1964 
as an excuse for Vietnam escalation, the 
Fairness Doctrine was wielded to force 
the broadcaster to air a response.

As the Disinformation Governance 
Board floundered in ignominy, Mayork-
as, the DHS secretary, said, “We could 
have done a better job of communicating 
what it is and what it isn’t.” It is ever 
thus: No progressive ideas are foolish or 
repellant, although a few are artlessly 
merchandized.

But to be fair to DHS, it has more 
employees (240,000) than Richmond, 
Va., has residents, and there is enough 
disinformation in circulation to preoccu-
py all of them. The Manhattan Institute’s 
Brian Riedl offers some examples from 
the administration that conceived the 
DGB:

President Biden said the $2.4 trillion 
Build Back Better spending bill “costs 
zero dollars.” Biden calls today’s infla-
tion, which ignited a year before the 
invasion of Ukraine, “Putin’s price hike.” 
Speaking in 2021 about his American 
Rescue Plan, Biden said, “According to 
Moody’s . . . this law alone will create 
7 million new jobs.” Moody’s actually said 
the law would add 4 million jobs to the 
3 million that would be created without 
the law. Last year, the Biden administra-
tion said Moody’s predicted “19 million 
jobs” would be created by the American 
Jobs Plan. Moody’s actually predicted 
2.7 million jobs over a 10-year period, 
with the other 16 million representing 
the baseline of expected job growth.

If — when — the DHS’s “pause” ends 
and a resuscitated disinformation board 
buckles down to protecting Americans 
from falsehoods, it will of course concern 
itself with only disinformation of foreign 
origin, the theory being that only this 
sort threatens national security. The 
theory will, of course, be disinformation.

GEORGE F. WILL

Watch for a 
return of the 
ignominious, 
notorious DGB 

A
ustralia sent the democratic world 
some useful messages in its recent 
election. The most important: that 
democracy can stay healthy even 

when voters are disgruntled, and even 
when they have problems with the two 
major parties.

Our friends Down Under could do this 
partly because they have an electoral sys-
tem that requires everyone to vote and 
allows voters to cast ballots in a nuanced 
way. Preferential voting, in which voters 
rank their choices, means that voters can 
say more about how they think than a 
single marking next to one candidate or 
party can convey.

And with turnouts approaching 90 per-
cent, the will of the people really is the will 
of the people.

The moderation that Australia’s inclu-
sive system encourages is also one reason 
that a conservative government under 
then-Prime Minister John Howard was 
able to push through a tough gun-control 
law after a 1996 massacre at Port Arthur in 
Tasmania.

The headline news this week  is the 
victory of the Labor Party, led by new Prime 
Minister Anthony Albanese. Think of Alba-
nese as a 59-year old Joe Biden, a main-
streamer with the common touch and long 
experience — he’s been in Parliament since 
he was 33. Albo, as he is known, ran down 
the middle, even though he began his 
political life on the left.

He is a shrewd negotiator and a careful 
tactician, and possesses an inner toughness 
that comes from being raised in what we 
would call the projects. The son of a single 
mother on a disability pension, he used his 
victory speech to express hope that “there 
are families in public housing watching this 
tonight” so parents could tell their children 
that “no matter where you live or where you 
come from, in Australia the doors of oppor-
tunity are open to us all.”

The new prime minister has a bit of a 
chip on his shoulder — “I’ve been underes-
timated my whole life,” he said at his 
moment of triumph — but he was not 
wrong in alluding to doubters. And 
staunch progressives were unhappy about 
his no-big-promises “small target” cam-
paign, designed to give his conservative 
foes as little to shoot at as possible.

Albanese correctly calculated that he 
could win simply by making the increas-
ingly unpopular and divisive incumbent, 
Scott Morrison, the issue. Morrison head-
ed Australia’s conservative coalition, a 
long-standing alliance of the Liberal and 
National Parties. (Yes, the Australian Lib-
erals are the conservatives.)

Labor unexpectedly lost the 2019 elec-
tion, and party moderates saw a bold list of 
policies — including strong action against 
climate change — as the culprit. So Alba-
nese took a more cautious stand in general, 
and especially on climate. His environmen-
tal goals were bolder than Morrison’s but 
not so sweeping as to endanger Labor in 
industrial and mining areas.

While Morrison performed well during 
the pandemic — certainly compared with 
Donald Trump — his importation of as-
pects of American-style cultural right-
wing politics (his backing of an anti-trans 
candidate, for example) did not go down 
well with moderates, including some 
members of his own party.

Many of the dissenters were women. 
They got their revenge in the Liberal Par-
ty’s upper-middle-class suburban heart-
land as one seat after another fell to a 
group of female candidates. Financed in 
the main by corporate figures committed 
to climate action, they were known as “Teal 
Independents,” their color a combination 
of green, for their forceful climate stance, 
and blue, the color of traditional, pro- 
 business Liberal Party supporters. They 
will also press the new government for a 
strong anticorruption commission.

The Teal revolution mattered. With sev-
eral seats still undecided, the Sydney Morn-
ing Herald’s count on Tuesday showed Lib-
erals losing 10 seats to Labor but six to 
Independents and one to the Greens. The 
Greens were the other big winners, taking 
three seats in the lower House, and they 
could end up with 12 seats in the Senate.

The Green and Teal surge reflected the 
urgency of the climate issue in Australian 
metro areas and a revolt against both 
parties — Morrison for his skepticism 
about climate action and Albanese for 
soft-pedaling it. The role of women in this 
anti-party revolt mattered, too, especially 
after the uproar created by a devastating 
2021 report on a toxic culture of sexual 
harassment in the Australian Parliament.

When all the votes are finally tallied, 
Labor is likely to have a bare majority of 
76 seats (and possibly one more) in the 
150-seat House of Representatives. But the 
two parties were on track for the lowest 
combined share of first preference votes in 
history, the Coalition with just under 
36 percent and Labor just under 33 percent.

Labor’s share was depressed by loyalists 
who backed Teal candidates in seats Labor 
could never win. But because of a prefer-
ence system that lets voters back third 
parties without fear of electing the party 
they like least, Australians were able to 
send a message to both major parties that 
they would like a different kind of politics.

Albanese has been given a chance to “end 
the climate wars,” one of his core promises, 
and to push moderately progressive pol-
icies that include universal child care. It 
also falls to this proud veteran of the old 
party system to usher in the new style of 
politics Australians seem to yearn for.

E.J. DIONNE JR.

Australians’ 
big message 
on climate 
and politics

T
his week is spirit week at my 
daughter’s elementary 
school. For Wednesday, the 
school advised cheerily: 

“Wear your favorite colors or tie-dye 
shirt.”

So on Sunday, we laid out her 
outfit — a long-sleeve neon tie-dye 
shirt with matching pants. Then we 
excitedly added her silly hat, cat 
sunglasses and pipe cleaners to the 
pile, for the rest of the week’s 
celebrations.

But Wednesday morning, just 
hours after 19 children were killed at 
their elementary school in Uvalde, 
Tex., my thoughts turned morbid: In 
the event of a shooting, would her 
bright outfit make her more of a 
target?

This is the sick calculation I must 
now make for my 6-year-old. The one 
all parents in this country must 
make. And it’s just one of many I 
have to consider every day as I 
attempt to exert some control or 
power during an epidemic of gun 
violence.

I’d already decided that I would 
never buy her light-up shoes, despite 
her many requests — because, 
whether fact or fiction, I once read 
that they could make her or her 
classmates targets if they had to 
huddle in a classroom.

Lights off. No sound. Pink lights 
flashing from a corner.

How about a bulletproof back-
pack? Should I buy her one of those? 
She already has such a small frame; it 
would probably be too heavy, espe-
cially when you take into account 
that she sometimes brings home a 
laptop because of school closures 
related to covid-19 — a totally differ-
ent epidemic.

As the news spread Tuesday after-
noon, I anxiously texted my daugh-
ter’s father, who was picking her up 
from school. I didn’t need to see or 
hear from her. I just needed reassur-
ance that someone had eyes on her 
and could confirm she was safe.

And what about my commute to 
work? Usually, I take the Metro. But 
on Wednesday I thought, maybe I 
should drive, never mind absorbing 
the price of tolls, gas and parking. At 
least I’d be able to respond quickly if 
something were to happen at my 
daughter’s school.

At the office, a colleague men-
tioned — as a group of us huddled 
tearfully, discussing the Uvalde 
shooting — that her daughter had 
pridefully worn sleeves of removable 
tattoos to school. My colleague’s 
thought: This was the sort of thing 
that could be used to identify her 
daughter’s body.

I wondered whther I should even 
send my daughter to school on 
Wednesday, fearing copycats. Some 
lone gunman entering her school, 
looking for “soft targets.”

Even that consideration is one that 
many families in Texas no longer get 
to make.

Does any of this even matter? I 
don’t know. In the face of an armed 
intruder, outfitted with body armor, 
high-capacity magazines and a will 
to kill, any child’s chances are slim.

The chance of any legislative ac-
tion seems even more grim. After the 
Sandy Hook Elementary School mass 
shooting in Newtown, Conn., which 
left 20 children and six adults dead, a 
bill to expand background checks — a 
basic, reasonable safety measure, 
supported by former representative 
Gabrielle Giffords (D-Ariz.), herself a 

survivor of gun violence — was 
defeated in the Senate. If such a bill, 
supported by such a woman, couldn’t 
be passed, what will it take?

With inaction by our elected offi-
cials, who offer only “thoughts and 
prayers,” the burden has been placed 
on our children: practice drills, stay 
vigilant.

As for their parents — what can we 
do but fret? What can we do but take 
whatever small, seemingly trivial 
precautions we can to keep our 
children safe?

Rationally, I know that my daugh-
ter’s chances of dying by gunfire in 
school is 1 in 10 million. But that 
means nothing to me. I’m worried 
about the statistic of one.

Last night, I let my daughter sleep 
in my bed, a rare instance that 
wasn’t lost on her. “I thought you 
said I couldn’t sleep with you on a 
school night,” she said. In that 
moment, I had to make yet another 
calculation: Do I tell her about the 
many families who are grieving? Do 
I explain that I needed to have her 
close because dozens of parents 
hundreds of miles away didn’t have 
that luxury? Should I conclude by 
once again explaining the impor-
tance of listening to her teacher, 
especially during those “special” 
drills?

No. Instead, I lied and made up an 
excuse about how great she’d been 
lately and deserved a treat. Honestly, 
I will probably make another excep-
tion and excuse tonight. And as I 
attempt to float off to sleep, I will 
start my calculations for the next day 
of spirit week: “Dress in your favorite 
sports team colors!” I hope the 
orange in her Chicago Bears shirt 
isn’t too bright.

NANA EFUA MUMFORD

I just want to know: How can 
I protect my 6-year-old?
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 Robb Elementary School in Uvalde, Tex., on Wednesday — the day after  19 children and two adults   were killed.

N
obody’s going to do anything, 
right? I’m betting you already 
know, in the wake of the deaths 
of 19 children at an elementary 

school in Texas, that nobody is going to 
do a single thing.

Oh, yes, for a while, people will stand 
behind microphones. Some will be sin-
cere. There will be a vigil, maybe many 
vigils. Perhaps some balloons will be 
released into the air. But no one will do 
anything substantial about the reality 
that, in the United States, you can pick 
up a gun and mow down people for no 
reason.

The fact of the matter is that nobody 
has done anything since Columbine in 
1999, or Virginia Tech in 2007, or Sandy 
Hook in 2012, or Parkland in 2018, and 
there’s virtually no chance that anyone 
is going to do anything now. It doesn’t 
matter that it’s children we’re talking 
about again. Nothing happened after 
innocent children were slaughtered the 
last time, or the time before that, and 
nothing is going to be done now. 
Nothing happens after it occurs in 
elementary schools, or grocery stores, 
college campuses or churches. Instead, 
we always defer to those whose fears 
outweigh others’ right to continue 
living.

The gun is a holy relic in America. A 
sacred talisman. More important than 
life itself.

We are living in a twisted version of 
“The Lottery,” the classic short story by 
Shirley Jackson. In the story, the resi-
dents of a small fictional town hurry 
about their day preparing for a big 

ceremony, which is slowly revealed to 
be a ritual human sacrifice. Death by 
stoning. Each year, someone is chosen 
at random to die, for the good of the 
town. So that the rest of the townspeo-
ple can feel safe. Perhaps so that their 
god can be appeased, or good crops can 
be enjoyed.

That’s where we live now. We live in a 
culture where human beings are ran-
domly chosen to die so that those who 
feel unseen or who fear the unknown or 
just love guns don’t have to feel afraid.

But our sacrifices aren’t yearly. 
They’re daily. One right after the other. 
Unlike the characters in Jackson’s story, 
the people who die in our tale lost their 
humanity long ago and are immortal-
ized only as statistics. Numbers to be 

added up.
Those of us who survive get to shake 

our heads and ask “Why?” while secretly 
just feeling lucky that it wasn’t us or 
someone we love who had to pay the 
price. This is also why nothing will be 
done. Because it didn’t affect us. We can 
push it out of our minds and say what a 
great tragedy it is. But we don’t have to 
do much else.

We won’t do anything because those 
among us who think their fears and 
their rights are the same thing hold all 
the cards. Because those who believe a 
boogeyman is lurking around every 
corner have agents walking the halls of 
our government to ensure that these 
shootings change nothing. We rarely 
note that most of these shooters are men 
who are angry and antisocial. And, 
unless we come up with a cure for angry 
and antisocial men and boys, these mass 
murders will continue.

We won’t do anything about this 
problem because we are not the land of 
the free and home of the brave that we 
think we are. We have that backward: 
America is the land of the fearful and 
trapped. We don’t feel our children are 
safe. We don’t think we can change this 
dreadful landscape. But we’ll watch 
politicians make speeches. We’ll see all 
the memes on social media and read all 
the opinion pieces from people like me. 
But, in the end, we’ll move on until there 
are new human sacrifices to make us 
forget about the old ones.

Because it’s important that the fearful 
feel safe. And we’re all fair game to be 
sacrificed.

BRIAN BROOME

Why nothing will change after Uvalde

MARCO BELLO/REUTERS

Gov. Greg Abbott (R)  addresses Texans 
after the nation’s  deadliest school 
shooting in nearly a decade.
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micro organisms. After the prob-
lem was found, the report alleged, 
management decided to remove 
some of formula from distribu-
tion but released the rest without 
additional testing. The whistle-
blower said that Abbott manage-
ment was worried that the FDA 
would find out about the problem 
during the 2019 FDA inspection 
and that after the fact, one mem-
ber of management said she was 
“amazed” that the FDA was un-
able to discover what had oc-
curred with the tainted batch.

The former plant worker also 
described repeatedly bringing up 
concerns about regulatory viola-
tions with management, which 
he claims ultimately led to his 
being fired.

An Abbott spokesperson said 
the company is reviewing the 
claims in the whistleblower re-
port.

“This former employee was 
dismissed due to serious viola-
tions of Abbott’s food safety pol-
icies. After dismissal, the former 
employee, through their attorney, 
has made evolving, new and esca-
lating allegations to multiple au-
thorities,” Abbott spokeswoman 
Vicky Assardo said in a state-
ment. “Abbott is reviewing this 
new document and will thor-
oughly investigate any new alle-
gations.”

The whistleblower report ar-
rived at the FDA weeks after a 
report that a second infant in 
Minnesota had been hospitalized 
after allegedly consuming tainted 
Abbott formula.

FDA officials did not meet with 
the whistleblower until sometime 
in December, according to several 
people familiar with the case — 
weeks after receiving the report.

According to FDA testimony 
released Tuesday night in ad-
vance of the Wednesday’s hear-
ing, Califf said the agency 
planned to inspect the facility 
early in December, but a covid-19 
outbreak at Abbott caused a de-
lay, and that a “failure in FDA’s 
mailroom” delayed the receipt of 
the whistleblower’s report by a 
week.

As a result, the FDA didn’t 
begin its inspection until Jan. 31. 
The following day, FDA inspec-
tors collected samples that con-
firmed the presence of 
cronobacter at the plant.

By then, one infant had died 
and two had been hospitalized 
after drinking formula made at 
the plant.

“The ignoring of the whistle-
blower complaint is just stunning 
to me and underscores the prob-
lems with how FDA is structured,” 
said Marler, the food poisoning 
attorney. “Everyone got that 
whistle blower report but Frank 
Yiannas — that makes no sense.”

On Feb. 17, the FDA issued a 
warning to consumers to not use 
certain powered infant formulas 
produced at the Abbott plant. The 
same day, the company initiated 
its first in a series of recalls. And 
the FDA received its fourth com-
plaint, involving an infant who 
died in Ohio after drinking for-
mula made at the plant. The 
cause of death was cronobacter 
poisoning.

It was also the new commis-
sioner’s first day on the job — 
eight days since Yiannas first 
learned of the crisis.

with another bacterial infection 
from cronobacter sakazakii after 
drinking formula from the plant.

None of this prompted the FDA 
to conduct its own testing of the 
formulas produced at the facility, 
records show. The complaints 
that the company received were 
also not mentioned in the final 
notice — called a 483 — which 
would have been reviewed by 
FDA officials with Abbott man-
agement at the close of the in-
spection. The pitting found in the 
plant’s dryers was also not men-
tioned, records show.

“This really hit me between the 
eyes,” said Phyllis Entis, a food 
safety microbiologist of 50 years 
who reviewed the inspection re-
ports. “Here was this great big 
flashing red warning light in Sep-
tember. They didn’t mention it in 
the 483. They didn’t do any addi-
tional swabbing or testing. They 
did nothing about it.”

Taylor, the former FDA deputy 
foods commissioner, said one of 
the likely reasons the agency did 
not take more aggressive action 
when it found problems at the 
plant is the agency is still operat-
ing under an old set of principles.

That was supposed to change 
when Congress passed the Food 
Safety Modernization Act in 2011, 
which aimed to radically shift the 
FDA to a model that prevents 
food poisoning outbreaks.

Inspectors were supposed to 
identify potential food safety 
problems — and demand correc-
tions — to keep bacterial contam-
ination from spreading in food 
plants. Instead, Taylor said in-
spectors continue to take aggres-
sive action mostly in cases in 
which the company’s conduct has 
already led to serious food-borne 
illnesses.

“They still need to shift from 
this historic reaction to a culture 
of prevention,” Taylor said. “What 
happened with the infant formu-
la illustrates that.”

Structural changes made un-
der the Trump administration 
further hampered communica-
tion in the agency, Taylor said. 
While Taylor was at the FDA, the 
two divisions for human and ani-
mal food products — the Center 
for Food Safety and Applied Nu-
trition and the Center for Veteri-
nary Medicine — reported direct-
ly to him. This changed during 
the Trump administration when 
then-FDA Commissioner Scott 
Gottlieb, who did not return calls 
seeking comment, had the two 
units report directly to him. This 
structure has not changed under 
the Biden administration.

When FDA inspectors failed to 
return to the Abbott plant, a 
former quality assurance worker 
turned whistleblower on Oct. 19 
and 20 mailed to several agency 
officials hard copies of his report, 
which DeLauro released at a 
hearing last month.

He claimed Abbott purposeful-
ly falsified records, released un-
tested formula, employed lax 
cleaning practices, misled audi-
tors, failed to take corrective mea-
sures and lacked good systems for 
tracing potentially contaminated 
products, the report shows.

The whistleblower said that 
before the 2019 FDA inspection, 
management authorized the re-
lease of some of an infant formula 
batch that tested positive for 

tion reports, you see FDA not 
being there during covid, even 
though they had found serious 
problems before. That seems cra-
zy, especially for infant formula,” 
said Bill Marler, a food poisoning 
attorney who is well known for 
helping shape federal food safety 
laws and policies.

Although the FDA is under-
staffed in its inspection ranks, 
during the height of the pandem-
ic, the absence of inspectors in 
food plants was a matter of policy. 
Woodcock signed off on a work-
from-home model for inspectors. 
Meanwhile, food safety problems 
mounted at the Abbott facility, 
records show.

“The untold story is that the 
FDA took all of their staff out of 
the field for nearly two years 
during covid except for ‘emergen-
cy for-cause inspections,’” said 
Steven Mandernach, executive di-
rector of the Association of Food 
and Drug Officials, the organiza-
tion responsible for the inspec-
tions at the state level. “Wood-
cock said they did all these in-
spections, but for two years many 
food inspectors never left their 
home — the states did them.”

However, Michigan food in-
spection records show that state 
inspectors also did not visit the 
Abbott plant in 2020. The last 
time they visited was in October 
2019, records show.

Mandernach said that during 
the pandemic, the FDA hired ad-
ditional staff, but because many 
of them were stuck at home, 
inspectors left the agency. “The 
FDA has had a huge retention 
problem,” he said, adding that 
food investigators or inspectors 
often are paid dramatically less 
than medical products investiga-
tors.

When FDA inspectors ulti-
mately returned to the plant in 
2021, they documented a host of 
new food safety problems at the 
Abbott plant. Workers were han-
dling raw materials, packing and 
equipment after failing to proper-
ly wash their hands. There was 
also pitting found in the dryers — 
nooks and crannies that had de-
veloped over the years where bac-
teria could lodge and grow. The 
report concluded that Abbott “did 
not maintain a building used in 
the manufacture, processing, 
packing or holding of infant for-
mula in a clean and sanitary 
condition.”

These and other observations 
were made by FDA inspectors 
even though the agency had de-
parted from its routine of con-
ducting “surprise” or unan-
nounced inspections during the 
pandemic. Records show the 
agency gave the plant several 
days notice before inspectors ar-
rived.

During their visit, inspectors 
also learned that Abbott had re-
ceived 16 complaints from 2019 to 
2021 about infants who became ill 
after drinking Abbott products, 
agency records indicate. Testing 
showed it was from bacterial in-
fections, including from salmo-
nella and cronobacter. As with 
the previous complaints found 
during 2019 inspection, Abbott 
said it had determined its prod-
ucts were not responsible.

In the middle of the inspection, 
the FDA also received its first 
complaint of a child hospitalized 

training and firsthand experience 
in the food industry.

“The FDA’s delays on inspec-
tion and acting on the whistle-
blower complaint made the recall 
so much worse,” he said of the 
shortage. “They didn’t under-
stand that the Sturgis facility was 
such a dominant source and that 
they would need to backfill for-
mula from other sources.”

The Sturgis plant has experi-
enced food safety problems in the 
past. In September 2010, the com-
pany issued a recall of some of its 
Similac powered infant formula 
after beetles and beetle larvae 
were found in the finished formu-
la, which was produced at the 
plant.

The following month, the FDA 
went into the plant to investigate 
and cited the company for several 
food safety violations and a “fail-
ure to manufacture foods under 
conditions and controls neces-
sary to minimize contamination,” 
public records from the agency 
show.

After that, the Abbott facility 
passed annual inspections for 
nearly a decade without any seri-
ous food safety findings, agency 
records show.

That changed in 2019. During a 
routine inspection that year, FDA 
inspectors learned that Abbott 
had found the potentially deadly 
pathogen cronobacter in its fin-
ished products. They also discov-
ered plant workers were doing 
inadequate pathogen testing of 
formula produced at the plant.

“You did not test a representa-
tive sample of a production ag-
gregate of a powdered infant for-
mula at the final product stage 
and before distribution to ensure 
that the production aggregate 
meets the required microbiologi-
cal quality standards,” the report 
read.

Inspectors also found the com-
pany had received at least 10 
complaints from nurses and par-
ents who believed Abbott’s prod-
ucts were making infants sick. 
One complaint came from a pedi-
atric nurse who said five babies 
had consumed Similac Sensitive 
Infant Formula and that “all ba-
bies were projectile vomiting,” 
records show.

In another instance, involving 
three different Abbott formulas, 
records show an infant had a 
seizure and was diagnosed with a 
bacterial infection from a strain 
of the cronobacter pathogen.

The children recovered and, in 
each case, the company said it 
investigated and determined 
their products were not responsi-
ble, records show.

Despite these findings, the 
FDA did not issue any restrictions 
on the plant and closed out the 
investigation. Inspectors did not 
return to the plant for two years, 
records show, and the agency 
cited the pandemic and the risk of 
spreading the coronavirus as one 
of the reasons.

In a statement, the FDA noted 
that “mission-critical inspections 
when possible were made on a 
case-by-case basis. … We can con-
firm that during the pandemic, 
the agency conducted a number 
of inspections of powdered infant 
formula manufacturers.”

But not at Abbott’s Sturgis fa-
cility.

“When you look at the inspec-

seriously to stop the domino ef-
fect. That didn’t happen.”

The national fallout over the 
Abbott case has exposed a frac-
tured structure at an agency that 
has long prioritized drugs and 
medicine over food safety, experts 
say — a problem exemplified by 
its handling of the whistleblower 
complaint and other warning 
signs of problems at the plant.

Neither of the FDA’s food policy 
divisions has to report to Yiannas, 
and neither do the agency’s food 
safety inspectors. Instead, they 
report directly to FDA Commis-
sioner Robert M. Califf, a physi-
cian who was appointed to the 
top post on Feb. 17, the day Abbott 
recalled many of its powdered 
products. Before Califf was ap-
pointed, food safety problems 
were reported directly to Princi-
pal Deputy Commissioner Janet 
Woodcock, another physician 
who was acting commissioner 
when the whistleblower com-
plaint arrived.

“The essential thing is that 
you’ve got three major operating 
components that are reporting 
only to the [FDA] commissioner, 
who, by tradition and current 
reality is a physician who is fo-
cused on medical products and 
doesn’t have the bandwidth or 
the inclination to spend time 
providing the leadership that’s 
needed for the food program to be 
successful,” said Michael R. Tay-
lor, who was deputy commission-
er for foods and veterinary medi-
cine during the Obama adminis-
tration.

On Wednesday, two House 
committees held separate hear-
ings to investigate the agency’s 
actions in the Abbott case as well 
as whether there are deeper 
structural problems in the agen-
cy.

“Why didn’t we act more quick-
ly on the complaints and the 
whistleblower report? Who knew 
what when?” Yiannas said. 
“Those are going to be some of the 
tough questions that will have to 
be answered.”

Yiannas spoke to The Post after 
calling back a reporter who stated 
their name, title and the nature of 
the story in a voice mail; after 
repeatedly addressing the report-
er by name, Yiannas later termi-
nated the conversation and 
claimed he did not realize he was 
speaking to a journalist.

In a statement on Tuesday, an 
FDA spokeswoman declined to 
comment on Yiannas’s claim 
about a lag of months in learning 
of the whistleblower’s report. She 
said that Califf will testify in the 
hearings about the agency’s re-
sponse to the formula crisis.

“Once the immediate public 
health risk is minimized, the FDA 
will conduct a programmatic re-
view to ensure the maximum 
effectiveness of agency programs 
and policies related to infant for-
mula and special medical food 
complaints, illnesses and recalls,” 
the spokeswoman wrote.

Abbott said there is not clear 
evidence that the contamina-
tion affecting babies originated at 
its plant. “After a review of all 
available data, there is no conclu-
sive evidence to link Abbott’s 
 formulas to these infant illness-
es,” the company said in a state-
ment.

Organizations representing 
consumers, the food industry and 
state food regulators are pushing 
to restructure the FDA. In April, 
the groups sent a letter to Califf, 
calling on him to unify the entire 
FDA food program under Yiannas 
and to maintain that structure 
with his successors.

Meanwhile, Yiannas said he 
continues to be cut out of the 
FDA’s oversight of the Abbott 
facility. He began work on a cor-
rective action plan for Abbott in 
February but said he was told to 
“stand down” by Woodcock.

The FDA disputed that Wood-
cock gave such an order, and also 
Yiannas’s claim that he hasn’t 
been given oversight of the facili-
ty’s reopening process. The agen-
cy said he is managing an agency-
wide group working to address 
the formula crisis.

Lawmakers have expressed 
concern at Woodcock’s role in the 
FDA as it works with Abbott to 
address the safety issues to re-
open its plant. Rep. Rosa L. De-
Lauro (D-Conn.) in a hearing 
called Woodcock — who received 
the whistleblower complaint and 
was heading the agency as offi-
cials failed to act on it for months 
— a “fox in the hen house” and 
said it appeared she was playing a 
leading position in the Abbott 
plant review. (The FDA also dis-
putes that Woodcock is oversee-
ing efforts to reopen the plant.)

Tom Neltner, chemicals policy 
director for the Environmental 
Defense Fund, who has been 
working with the agency to elimi-
nate heavy metals from baby 
foods, said the national formula 
shortage has been exacerbated 
because the agency has given 
authority to officials without 

FDA FROM A1

Whistleblower report didn’t reach top FDA safety official
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The Abbott infant formula 
factory  in Sturgis, Mich. 
The company in a statement 
said there is not clear evidence 
that the contamination 
originated at its plant. “After a 
review of all available data, 
there is no conclusive evidence 
to link Abbott’s  formulas to 
these infant illnesses.”

“Why didn’t we act 
more quickly on the 
complaints and the 

whistleblower report? 
Who knew what 

when? Those are going 
to be some of the 

tough questions that 
will have to be 

answered.”
Frank Yiannas, 

the FDA’s deputy commissioner for 
food policy and response
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BY TOM JACKMAN
AND PETER HERMANN

The executive order to improve 
policing in the United States un-
furled by President Biden on 
Wednesday has direct effect only 
on federal officers and agents, who 
were instructed to wear body cam-
eras, create a national database of 
police misconduct and conduct 
thorough internal investigations 
in use-of-force cases. But there are 
about five times as many local 
police officers and sheriffs depu-
ties nationwide as federal agents, 
and the president doesn’t have 
authority over them. And it was 
local, not federal, police officers in 
Minneapolis, Louisville and At-
lanta whose widely publicized ac-
tions in 2020 sparked the nation-
wide call for police reform.

Still, local police officials say 
they have already implemented 
most of the reforms being ordered 
by Biden federally, though some 
community activists say the pace 
of change hasn’t been fast enough. 
And two of the key contributors to 
the Biden order, the leaders of the 
International Association of 
Chiefs of Police (IACP) and the 
Fraternal Order of Police (FOP), 
said the Biden reforms were large-
ly based on changes already enact-
ed at the local level. They said 
Biden’s 21-point order should cre-
ate a national policing standard 
for departments that aren’t al-
ready restricting choke holds and 
no-knock warrants, limiting use of 
force and training their officers in 
avoiding biased policing, as the 
president instructed federal agen-
cies to begin doing.

Christopher Geldart, the Dis-
trict’s deputy mayor for public 
safety and justice, said many of the 
21 actions ordered by Biden “are 
things we have already done or are 
currently doing.” Police in the Dis-
trict have banned the use of choke-
hold restraints, which caused the 
death of Eric Garner in New York 
in 2014, and no-knock warrants, 

SEE POLICE ON B4

Police 
react to 
Biden’s 
order

MANY REFORMS 
ALREADY UNDERWAY

Federal-officer mandate 
could create standard
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Florence Merriam Bailey's 
“Birds Through an Opera-
Glass” inspired a new way 
of birding. B3
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Union Station’s operator 
blasted Amtrak’s bid to 
take over the property via 
eminent domain. B3
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BY NICK ANDERSON

Three days before Christmas, the founder of a 
private school with global ambitions sent a bombshell 
note to families, faculty and staff of the D.C. campus. 
Paychecks for employees of Whittle School & Studios 
were a week late, Chris Whittle disclosed, and the 
financial situation looked dire. It was unclear whether 
classes would resume after the winter break.

“It has been 7 years since we began work on the 
school and this is the most worried I have ever been 
that we may not be able to continue and to fulfill what 
we all set out to do,” Whittle wrote to his D.C. 
community. He appealed to investors, friends and 
families for emergency help.

The school survived that scare, with parents pitch-
ing in to help cover the payroll. It plans to hold its first 
D.C. graduation this week for 14 students in the Class of 
2022 — a milestone for an educational start-up that has 
struggled to live up to grand promises.

Uncertainty hangs over Whittle School nearly three 
years after it opened in Northwest Washington with 
about 185 students in tandem with a sister campus in 
China. It now enrolls fewer than 130 in a cavernous 
building on Connecticut Avenue that was once envi-
sioned as a futuristic campus for more than 2,000 
students from prekindergarten through high school, 
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Enrollment also has ebbed in
 the District for a private start-up 

that envisioned a network of 
campuses around the globe

TOP: The China-centric classroom at Whittle School & Studios in Northwest Washington. The private start-up 
opened three years ago along with a sister campus in China. ABOVE: School founder Chris Whittle pitched the 

 for-profit venture in 2018 as “the first global school,” but the goal now is just to remain open in D.C. 

I was a kid when a classmate was 
shot and killed. That trauma lasts.

I am shaking as I 
write this.

I am thinking 
of them. I am 
thinking of her.

I am grieving 
for their parents. I 
am grieving again 
for hers.

I am a mother of two trying to 
make sense of the elementary 
school shooting that occurred in 
Uvalde, Tex., not far from where I 
grew up. I am 13 again and 
walking past my classmate’s 
casket after she was gunned 
down at a birthday party in San 
Antonio.

The trauma from Tuesday’s 
shooting, in which a gunman 
killed at least 19 students and 
two teachers, won’t just be far 
reaching and long lasting. It will 
reach further and last longer 
than anyone will be able to see. I 
know that not because of any 
studies or expert opinions. I 
know that because I lost a 
classmate to a mass shooting in 
Texas three decades ago.

My eighth-grade classmate 
Blanca Garcia was shot and 
killed at a birthday party  
attended by half my classmates. 
Several of them and their 

parents were also shot when 
gang members, who had the 
wrong house, barged in and 
started firing with handguns and 
shotguns.

In the coming days, prayers 
for the Uvalde community will 
increasingly be replaced by 
political posturing, and people 
who prioritize saving guns over 
protecting children will 
characterize school shootings as 
“rare.” The problem with doing 
that, beyond the insensitivity of 
it, is it offers a skewed 
measurement. It counts events, 
not damage. It does not take into 
account how many people are 
actually affected when bullets fly 

at children and how long they 
carry that trauma with them.

Even before the Uvalde 
shooting occurred, I was 
thinking about my middle school 
classmate because of an email I 
received weeks ago. The subject 
line contained only two words: 
Blanca Garcia.

I wondered who, after all this 
time, could be writing to me 
about her. I clicked it open.

“A friend just mentioned the 
band Birthday Massacre,” it read. 
“Took me back to one of my 
worst nights as a TV News 
Photographer.”

The man who wrote the email 
explained that on the night of the 
shooting he was working the 
overnight shift for a local news 
station.

“We heard the call over the 
radio,” he wrote. “We were close 
by and made it to the house even 
before the ambulances arrived. It 
was f---ing terrible. … It was the 
first time I cried at a scene.”

When shootings happen, we 
tend to focus on where those 
bullets land. We count the dead 
and we note the number of 
injured. But we are fooling 
ourselves if we think that 
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 Blanca Garcia,  14, was fatally 
shot at a birthday party.

BY SALVADOR RIZZO

His expression blank, his voice 
monotone, the MS-13 leader told 
a hushed courtroom how he and 
others in the gang took turns 
stabbing and striking one of the 
teens, and how the other begged 
to know why he was being at-
tacked.

Testifying in federal district 
court in Alexandria about the 
two 2016 slayings, Josue Vigil 
Mejia said MS-13 members sus-
pected one of the youths, a 14-
year-old, of working with police, 
and the other, a 17-year-old, of 
spying for the rival 18th Street 
gang.

But prosecutors said the 14-
year-old was no police inform-
ant. And Vigil Mejia said that 
shortly after killing the 17-year-
old, gang members found a photo 
on his phone showing he was 
earnestly trying to join their 
MS-13 clique in Northern Vir-
ginia.

“By that time, it was too late,” 
said Vigil Mejia, who conceded 
he stabbed the teen about 20 
times with a knife. “We shouldn’t 
have killed him.”

Vigil Mejia, who is in his 
mid-20s and went by the nick-
name “Horror,” is considered the 
most critical witness in the trial 
of five members of a Northern 
Virginia MS-13 clique, all in their 
mid-20s to early 30s, who pros-
ecutors say killed 17-year-old Ed-
vin Eduardo Escobar Mendez  of 
Falls Church and 14-year-old Ser-
gio Anthony Arita Triminio of 
Alexandria.

The teenagers’ bodies were 
found buried 50 yards from each 
other in a Fairfax County park in 
2017, police said. Prosecutors be-
gan presenting their case to ju-
rors this month, with Vigil Mejia 
providing painstaking details of 
the killings over four days of 
testimony last week.

Those on trial are Ronald Her-
rera Contreras, Duglas Ramirez 
Ferrera, Pablo Miguel Velasco 
Barrera, Elmer Zelaya Martinez, 
and his brother, Henry Zelaya 
Martinez.

They were among 13 men in-
SEE TRIAL ON B2

Gang chief 
describes 
slayings
of 2 teens 

Leader is a top witness
at  murder trial of 5

MS-13 members in N.Va. 

After flashy opening, financial 
struggles for Whittle  School 
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BY DANA HEDGPETH

The number of blue crabs in the 
Chesapeake Bay hit a record low, 
marking the lowest count in more 
than three decades of tracking the 
crustaceans, experts said.

The annual Baywide Blue Crab 
Winter Dredge Survey, which 
comes up with an estimate of the 
blue crab population, this year 
tallied 227 million crabs, the “low-
est abundance observed since the 
survey began in 1990,” said the 
authors of the count. Officials say 
the survey by the Maryland De-
partment of Natural Resources 
(DNR) and the Virginia Institute 
of Marine Science (VIMS) is key to 
knowing how to manage the num-
ber of blue crabs that can be har-
vested each year by commercial 
and recreational fishing opera-
tions.

“It provides the guardrails of 
how we manage the crab harvest,” 
said Michael Luisi, acting director 

of Maryland DNR Fishing and 
Boating Services, whose division 
helps in the survey.

This year’s survey raised several 
concerns: The number of juvenile 
crabs was down at roughly 101 
million, marking the “third con-
secutive year of [a] below  average” 
count; and the number of female 
crabs that are of spawning age 
dropped from 158 million crabs in 
2021 to 97 million.  According to 

the survey, there were also 28 
million adult male crabs, which 
experts called the “lowest adult 
male abundance on record.”

Experts said the number of fe-
male crabs that could spawn in the 
coming year is an important “indi-
cator of future spawning 
 potential.” By knowing the total 
number of crabs in the bay, they 
said, they can figure out how 
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Chesapeake’s blue crab count at a 
low, and experts search for solutions
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The annual Baywide Blue Crab Winter Dredge Survey estimates 
the blue crab population in the Chesapeake Bay at 227 million.

Decline in number of 
females raises concerns 
about future spawning
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BY TOM JACKMAN

A Howard County man who 
discharged a fire extinguisher 
into a group of police officers try-
ing to hold back the surging mob 
at the Capitol on Jan. 6, 2021, 
while also exhorting rioters to 
press forward, was sentenced  this 
week to 33 months in prison by a 
federal judge in the District.

Prosecutors asked U.S. District 
Judge Randolph D. Moss to im-

pose a term of 51 months on Mat-
thew Ryan Miller, 23, of Cooks-
ville. That would have been equal 
to the second-highest term yet 
handed out for the Jan. 6 attack. 
Federal advisory sentencing 
guidelines called for a range of 41 
to 51 months, and Assistant U.S. 
Attorney Jacqueline N. Schesnol 
urged Moss to give Miller the high 
end of the range, saying, “Let’s 
ensure that Mr. Miller and others 
like him are deterred from com-

mitting attacks on democracy,”
Schesnol showed video and 

photos that depicted Miller, wear-
ing a red Washington Capitals jer-
sey, hurling a beer can and batter-
ies at police, then leading chants 
of “Heave ho!” as the crowd surged 
toward the Capitol’s lower West 
Terrace entrance. Then Miller 
could be seen aiming a fire extin-
guisher at Capitol and D.C. police 
and spraying it at them, creating a 
cloud in the terrace tunnel and 

forcing some officers to retreat. 
The mob could be heard cheering.

After Miller dropped the fire 
extinguisher, video showed that 
another man, Robert S. Palmer, 
picked it up and emptied it at the 
police, then hurled it at them. He 
received a sentence of 63 months, 
the longest term handed down so 
far for the Jan. 6 riot. Miller plead-
ed guilty in February to obstruc-
tion of an official proceeding, 
namely the certification of the 

electoral college vote.
Miller was 22 at the time of the 

attack. His lawyer, A. Eduardo 
Balarezo, said Miller’s age and his 
intoxication — he drank 10 beers 
and some hard liquor and smoked 
some marijuana — clouded his 
judgment. Miller told the judge on 
Monday, “I’m ashamed to have 
been so swayed by my shortcom-
ings, addictions and naivete. Sad-
ly, I partook in some idiotic ac-
tions that have changed my life 

forever.”
Judge Moss said he was moved 

by Miller’s statement, as well as 
his age — “he was barely 22, his 
judgment was still developing” — 
the fact that he was “somewhat 
intoxicated” and that he behaved 
well while on pretrial release. 

The judge went below the sen-
tencing guidelines to 33 months 
and ordered Miller to serve two 
years on supervised release after 
his prison term ends.

THE DISTRICT

Maryland man gets 33 months for attack on police  at the Capitol insurrection

dicted in 2018 and 2019 on charg-
es of kidnapping and murdering 
the teenagers. Vigil Mejia and at 
least some of the other seven 
have pleaded guilty and are coop-
erating with prosecutors; their 
plea agreements are under seal.

Defense attorneys have argued 
Vigil Mejia was a mastermind 
behind the killings and was now 
trying to pin the blame on others 
to reduce his own time behind 
bars.

Vigil Mejia pleaded guilty to 
murder in aid of racketeering, 
faces life in prison and said he 
cut a deal with federal prosecu-
tors to testify in court because he 
hopes to get a sentence reduc-
tion. Prosecutors plan to call 
other cooperating witnesses who 
pleaded guilty to the killings, but 
Vigil Mejia’s account is the most 
extensive, Assistant U.S. Attorney 
Rebecca Bellows said.

The trial is expected to last 

TRIAL FROM B1 several more weeks. Those 
charged face life in prison if 
convicted.

Vigil Mejia said he and other 
MS-13 members took turns stab-
bing and striking Escobar Men-
dez after luring him up a hillside 
to a wooded area in Holmes Run 
Valley Stream Park. Gang mem-
bers placed the teenager in a 
headlock from behind, threw 
him to the ground and struck 
him more than 250 times with 
knives, machetes, an ax and the 
shovel they had used to prepare a 
grave, Vigil Mejia said. Some 
attendees in the courtroom 
choked up as he recounted the 
violence.

Once Escobar Mendez had 
been killed and buried — and 
cellphone video sent as proof to 
MS-13 leaders — Vigil Mejia said 
that he and the other gang mem-
bers who participated were pro-
moted.

Prosecutors allege that Elmer 
Zelaya Martinez, whom they say 

led the Park View Locos Salvatru-
cha cell of MS-13 operating in 
Virginia and is among those on 
trial, sent Vigil Mejia a message 
boasting of “killing chavalas with 
elegance,” using a Spanish term 
for a rival gang member.

Bellows, the lead prosecutor, 
asked, “Did you understand what 
he meant when he said, ‘With 
elegance, dawg, killing chavalas 
with elegance’?”

“No traces left of them,” Vigil 
Mejia said.

The Park View Locos quickly 
discovered that Escobar Mendez 
was not a rival gang member but 
withheld that information from 
MS-13 leaders for fear of being 
punished, Vigil Mejia said.

Vigil Mejia, who said he joined 
the gang in his native El Salvador 
at age 13, later testified that, 
weeks after Escobar Mendez’s 
slaying, he reported to MS-13 
bosses that Arita Triminio, 14, 
was a police informant. Gang 
leaders ordered the teenager 

killed, he said. Vigil Mejia said he 
did not take part in that attack, 
but described videos he had seen 
of the slaying.

“He was in agony, saying, ‘Why 
are you killing me? Why are you 
doing this to me?’ ” Vigil Mejia 
said of one of the videos. He said 
he received that footage the day 
after Arita Triminio’s killing in 
September 2016, from Elmer Ze-
laya Martinez.

Vigil Mejia said law enforce-
ment officials later showed him a 
second video in which Arita 
Triminio was battered beyond 
recognition. Prosecutors said Ar-
ita Triminio was not a police 
informant and argue both kill-
ings were senseless, even under 
MS-13’s violent rules.

Bellows asked Vigil Mejia 
about dozens of Facebook, 
WhatsApp, text and audio mes-
sages and conversations span-
ning several months around the 
time of the killings, and he was 
able to recall nearly everything 

from the witness stand. But un-
der questioning from defense 
attorney Manuel Leiva, who rep-
resents Elmer Zelaya Martinez, 
his memory seemed to falter.

For example, Vigil Mejia said 
he could not recall a 2016 ex-
change shown to him in court in 
which Vigil Mejia stated a desire 
to kill the mother of his daughter. 
Nor could he remember a Face-
book message he sent days before 
Escobar Mendez’s death, express-
ing an “urge to kill.”

“Is that because you always 
had the urge to kill, you don't 
remember?” Leiva asked.

Defense attorneys have said 
the teenagers were not kid-
napped, arguing they sought out 
the gang. Vigil Mejia said in 
response to other questions from 
Leiva that Arita Triminio was 
“eager” and “excited” to transfer 
to the Park View MS-13 crew from 
another clique called Silvas Lo-
cos Salvatrucha. The 14-year-
old’s mother, Karla Triminio, ear-

lier in the trial testified that he 
was a loving son who liked soc-
cer, doted on his baby sister and 
— despite her warnings — went 
out sometimes with seedy char-
acters.

Triminio told the jury she 
arranged two of her son’s three 
placements in juvenile deten-
tion, adding she sensed he was in 
danger “because some people 
were looking for him.” As she 
testified, Triminio pointed out 
two men she said had been 
stalking her son: Herrera Contre-
ras and Velasco Barrera.

Triminio said she confronted 
Herrera Contreras in 2016, say-
ing her son was detained because 
of him, and that he threatened 
her.

“I told him … I didn’t want to 
see them near my son,” said 
Triminio, who has attended every 
day of the trial. She said Herrera 
Contreras responded: “Ma’am, be 
careful with what you’re doing. 
We love the kid a lot.”

Gang leader was mastermind of 2  killings in N.Va., defense attorneys argue

including boarders.
Whittle, an education entre-

preneur who critics say delivers 
more rhetoric than results, had 
pitched the for-profit venture in 
2018 as “the first global school.” 
Targeting a high-end market, it 
would operate in multiple cities 
on multiple continents with a 
common faculty. The interdisci-
plinary curriculum would em-
phasize experiential learning, for-
eign-language skills and “a collec-
tive intelligence.” It would charge 
tuition of more than $40,000 a 
year.

For now, Whittle has a humbler 
goal: to stay open in Washington, 
his only active campus in the 
United States. Tuition discounts 
are plentiful. He said he is opti-
mistic the school will operate in 
the fall, but he declined to make a 
guarantee.

“Do you realize how many 
times I’ve been asked that ques-
tion?” he said in a telephone in-
terview this month. “Not just of 
this fall, but the prior fall and the 
prior fall. We’ve literally been 
asked that question for every fall. 
What everyone wants to hear — 
they want to hear ‘100 percent.’ 
And that is dishonest.”

As evidence of viability, he cit-
ed $30 million in loans and in-
vestments that have kept the 
school running in Washington 
while Whittle seeks to raise a 
major new round of investments 
to put it on stable footing. The 
“bridge financing,” as he calls it, 
shows the venture is withstand-
ing scrutiny. “People don’t do that 
casually,” he said. “That’s not 
something that people just wire.”

Still, some parents have given 
up.

“We didn’t want our kid to be 
left with no school at all,” said one 
who pulled his child out this year 
because of the school’s financial 
troubles. He spoke on the condi-
tion of anonymity, citing a desire 
to protect the privacy of his child. 
But he said he was not unhappy 
with the education. “Up until the 
moment we left, I never had a 
problem with the teachers. I nev-
er had any problem with the mod-
el or the way my kid was learning. 
We were planning to stay.”

Graduating seniors, well aware 
of the upheaval, praise the 
school’s Chinese-language in-
struction and hands-on ap-
proach. “I’ve never felt like my 
academic experience has suf-
fered,” said Calla O’Neil, 18, who is 
headed in the fall to Georgetown 
University.

“We’ve had the opportunity to 
start a lot of things,” including a 
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debate team and student govern-
ment, said Charlotte Weir, 18, an-
other senior. “There’s a lot of 
value in learning those lessons. 
For me, it definitely helped me get 
to college.” She plans to attend the 
University of St. Andrews in Scot-
land.

O’Neil, Weir and classmate Ra-
chael Muresan, a boarder from 
Tennessee, gave a brief tour of the 
school one recent morning, show-
ing off the renovated interior of 
the aluminum-and-glass struc-
ture once known as the Intelsat 
building. Sunlight streamed 
through the roof. Classrooms rose 
in a multistory stack around an 
atrium.

On a lower level, young chil-
dren in helmets rode tricycles and 
scooters around an octagonal 
courtyard. Above them, older stu-
dents worked in an art studio and 
other classrooms. A striking gym-
nasium occupied a higher level, 
with a blue “W” for Whittle cen-
tered on the hardwood floor of a 
basketball court.

“I was on the team,” O’Neil said. 
For every basketball game, she 
said, the stands “were completely 
filled.”

Her father, Michael O’Neil, is 
involved in efforts to stabilize the 
school’s finances. He said he un-
derstands why parents are asking 
hard questions. “These are very 
personal, very serious things,” he 
said. “Nothing’s more important 

or more emotional than trying to 
figure out what is right for your 
family and your children.”

When Whittle School opened, 
it sought to make a splash in a 
regional market with numerous 
tuition-charging competitors, 
from Catholic schools to Sidwell 
Friends School to Edmund Burke 
School, just across Connecticut 
Avenue in the Van Ness neighbor-
hood. Some families were lured to 
Whittle’s progressive vision of 
education. They were unfazed by 
its for-profit structure, as a busi-
ness incorporated in the Cayman 
Islands.

Most private schools in the 
United States operate as nonprof-
it or religious institutions. But 
Whittle said his arrangement was 
simply a way to raise enough 
money to accomplish the school’s 
vast goals. He talked of opening 
36 campuses in 15 countries with-
in a decade. The debut campus in 
China, known there as Huitong 
School, launched in 2019 in the 
city of Shenzhen.

Midway through the first 
school year, the deadly coronavi-
rus emerged. Campuses shut-
tered everywhere, including 
Whittle’s.

“He opened his doors and got 
hit by a tsunami,” said Thomas 
Toch, a research professor at 
Georgetown’s McCourt School of 
Public Policy and an expert on the 
region’s private school market. 

“The pandemic shut the school 
down six months after its open-
ing.” Rising tensions between the 
United States and China also hurt 
the enterprise, Toch said. “Those 
things made it really difficult to 
be successful.”

Whittle said the Shenzhen 
campus has drawn about 1,000 
students, and another will open 
soon in the Chinese city of 
 Suzhou. But it is unclear how or 
whether the apparent momen-
tum in China can boost the D.C. 
campus. Whittle said the school is 
navigating “a new regulatory en-
vironment in China” but declined 
to elaborate.

The pandemic dealt a formi-
dable blow to his launch plans, he 
said, derailing the development 
of a Brooklyn campus, delaying 
other expansions and leading in-
vestors to abruptly withhold 
$60 million that had been com-
mitted to the enterprise. He said 
an almost-done deal for another 
$40 million also dissolved in early 
2020. The net result: $100 million 
had suddenly vanished from the 
school’s grasp. That was more 
than a third of the total invest-
ment ($270 million) Whittle had 
been counting on at the time.

Marketing plans were hobbled 
as the school, like others, was 
forced to operate remotely for 
months. “I’ve been through my 
ups and downs in the past 50 
years, but nothing compared with 

this,” he said.
Whittle, 74, is controversial in 

the education world. In 1989 he 
launched Channel One, a news 
program for schools that critics 
said exposed students to too 
much commercial advertising. In 
the early 1990s he co-founded 
Edison Schools, a for-profit ven-
ture that sought to improve pub-
lic schools through better man-
agement. Edison’s record, finan-
cially and educationally, was 
mixed. But it provided significant 
early support to the charter 
school movement, including 
Friendship Public Charter 
Schools in the District.

In 2012, Whittle led the open-
ing of Avenues: The World School 
in New York, another private 
school venture. He left three years 
later, for reasons he declined to 
explain, but Avenues continues to 
operate in Manhattan and has 
programs in Sao Paulo in Brazil 
and in Shenzhen.

For his latest big idea, Whittle 
assembled a high-powered team 
of educators and advisers. Among 
them were Nicholas Dirks, former 
chancellor of the University of 
California at Berkeley; and Jim 
Hawkins, former headmaster of 
the venerable Harrow School in 
England.

“Chris had a really compelling 
vision for not only a great school, 
but a great network of schools,” 
said Tom Vander Ark, a promi-
nent education consultant and 
former schools superintendent, 
who until 2019 chaired an educa-
tional advisory board for Whittle. 
“Like everything Whittle does, it 
was grand and initially well-

resourced. I think in the end, he 
ran out of money for a variety of 
reasons, including but not limited 
to the pandemic.”

Some of the big names, includ-
ing Dirks and Hawkins, have left 
the company’s top level. There 
has been churn, too, at the D.C. 
campus. Manuel J. Rivera, who 
had been global head of faculty 
recruitment, last year became 
head of the campus.

“Yeah, it’s been challenging,” 
Rivera said in an interview. But 
the campus continues to operate, 
he said, and it is recruiting for the 

fall. A top priority is to draw 
international boarding students.

“We’re small now. There are 
advantages to being small,” Rive-
ra said. “And we’ll be small again 
next year. That’s a given.” He 
hopes to enroll 150 to 200 stu-
dents in the fall, calling that a 
“reasonable, achievable” number.

Several parents who pulled 
their children from the school 
declined to discuss their reasons 
for the record. One expressed dis-
satisfaction with the curriculum; 
others worried about faculty 
turnover and  school  finances.

Whittle defended the quality of 
education the school has provid-
ed but acknowledged some par-
ents are skittish. He said he has 
sought to keep them informed 
about financial realities, opting 
for a policy of transparency in a 
bid to secure as much support as 
possible from the parent commu-
nity.

On March 1, for example, Whit-
tle provided families with an up-
date on negotiations with poten-
tial investors. He expressed opti-
mism that “we are on a path to 
concluding this capital program 
within 30 days, with 45 days being 
the latest,” according to a copy of a 
letter that a parent provided to 
The  Washington Post. He added: 
“I want to thank you for your 
immense patience as I know how 
anxiety-producing these days 
have been. I also know that you 
may be thinking ‘is it really going 
to happen this time.’ The answer 
is the four of us believe, if we stick 
together and continue the good 
progress of the past few days, yes, 
we will succeed!”

As of this week, Whittle ac-
knowledged to The Post, the long-
term investments he is seeking 
had not yet been concluded. He 
cited progress, including the refi-
nancing of a building loan, which 
removed a foreclosure threat that 
had shadowed the property 
where the school is based. (The 
school is a tenant.) A broader 
capital package, he said, “is what 
we’re working on literally at this 
moment.”

Transparency is a “doubled-
edged sword,” Whittle said. It can 
lead parents to demand more 
information even when deals 
 haven’t been fully executed, con-
tributing to a sense that financial 
stability is perpetually elusive, al-
ways just around the next corner. 
“You just can’t believe how diffi-
cult that has been,” Whittle said.

But transparency did help 
solve the payroll crisis in Decem-
ber. “I was really struggling,” he 
said, “and families stepped up. It 
was a nice Christmas Eve in that 
regard.”

Cash  crunch imperils Whittle School, its global ambitions

BILL O'LEARY/THE WASHINGTON POST

From left, Calla O’Neil, Rachael Muresan and Charlotte Weir give a tour this month of Whittle School. 
They’ll be among the 14 in its first commencement in D.C. this week and give their campus high marks.

“He opened his doors 
and got hit by a 

tsunami.”
Thomas Toch, Georgetown University 
expert on the region’s private school 

market, on the effect of the pandemic
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One of the 
greatest friends 
the wrens, robins 
and chickadees of 
Washington ever 
had was the 
author of a book 
with the 
wonderful title 
“Birds Through 
an Opera-Glass.” 

Her name was Florence 
Merriam Bailey and she was 
among the first to champion a 
radical idea: If you want to learn 
about birds, it’s better to look at a 
live one through a pair of 
binoculars than to hold a dead 
one in your hands.

“I think she’s a really 
interesting person,” said Lisa 
Alexander, executive director of 
an organization Bailey helped 
found in 1897, the Audubon 
Naturalist Society, in Chevy 
Chase, Md. The group is 
celebrating its 125th anniversary 
with a gala gathering on June 2.

In the late 19th century, 
Americans were wiping out 
entire bird populations to satisfy 
the human desire to adorn hats, 
scarves and coats with feathers. 
Bailey decried the insatiable 

hunger the millinery trade had 
for birds.

“The history of the Audubon 
movement involved a lot of 
women naturalists,” said 
Alexander. “It’s women who were 
really appalled by the slaughter 
of birds for fashion and food. It 
was women who kind of planted 
the seed that we needed to do 
something about it.”

What’s especially remarkable, 
Alexander said, is that women 
such as Bailey were doing this 
work — which included lobbying 
for the passage of what became 
the Migratory Bird Treaty Act of 
1918 — at a time when they didn’t 
even have the right to vote.

“They had to do it all by 
persuasion,” Alexander said.

Among Bailey’s tools of 
persuasion: enticing people to go 
outside and look at the birds. She 
was born in 1863 and grew up on 
a family estate in Locust Grove, 
N.Y., near the Adirondacks. 
Bailey attended Smith College, 
where she began leading birding 
hikes for students.

Bailey published “Birds 
Through an Opera-Glass” when 
she was 26 and continued to 
study birds throughout her life, 

penning both popular works 
aimed at encouraging lay people 
to embrace birdwatching and 
more scholarly works describing 
in detail birds native to various 
areas.

In 1899, she married Vernon 
Bailey, the chief field naturalist 
of the U.S. Biological Survey. 
They built a house at 1834 
Kalorama Rd. NW, a house 

remembered, one visitor wrote, 
for “its oaks and squirrels and 
birds (but no cats!).”

Because of the damage they 
did to native birds, cats — along 
with English sparrows — were 
among Bailey’s least-favorite 
things. “I would favor a license 
for cats, which would greatly 
diminish the number of unfed 
alley cats that must hunt for 

their living,” she once said.
While it’s hard today to 

imagine the Baileys’ Adams 
Morgan home as a sylvan retreat, 
apparently it was.

“Kalorama was pretty far out,” 
said Alexander. “It was much 
more verdant than it is today.”

In a 1916 interview with the 
Washington Evening Star, Bailey 
described the coveys of quail that 
roamed the fringes of 
Washington, “fed by the police 
patrolling the outskirts of the 
city.” She recommended porch 
sleeping as a way to really 
become familiar with different 
birds. You’d be able to hear them 
as they migrated at night, she 
said, and in the morning you 
could awaken to a chorus of 
birdsong.

By 1912 — in between research 
trips to the American West with 
her husband — Bailey was 
responsible for planning 
educational programs for 
Washington schoolchildren, 
teachers and others interested in 
birds. Bird walks organized by 
Bailey could attract hundreds of 
participants. She invited 
lecturers such as Edward Avis, 
“a noted bird mimic, whistler 

and violinist” from Connecticut.
Bailey died in 1948. In a 

memorial essay in the 
ornithological journal the Auk, 
Paul H. Oehser wrote: “Though 
not a robust woman, and as a girl 
threatened with tuberculosis, 
she developed a wonderful 
vitality, both physically and 
mentally. The rich experiences of 
the outdoors, especially in the 
great Southwest which she loved, 
the companionship of her 
husband, and the stimulation of 
the work they were 
accomplishing — these were the 
rewards of the arduous life she 
chose to pursue.”

Among Florence Merriam 
Bailey’s messages was that 
birding didn’t have to be 
arduous. She wrote: The “student 
who goes afield armed with 
opera-glass and camera will not 
only add more to our knowledge 
than he who goes armed with a 
gun, but will gain for himself a 
fund of enthusiasm and a lasting 
store of pleasant memories. Far 
more than all the statistics is the 
sanity and serenity of spirit that 
comes when we step aside from 
the turmoil of the world to hold 
quiet converse with Nature.”

Florence Merriam Bailey  championed birds and invited others to join the flock

John 
Kelly's 
Washington
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An Eastern bluebird at the Patuxent Research Refuge in Laurel. 
Watch and learn, Florence Merriam Bailey would have said.

8 p.m. on Friday in the 
5700 block of Marlboro Pike in 
the District Heights area.

An initial investigation found 
that the driver of an SUV — later 
identified as Marquise Lewis, 29 
— was headed south on 
Marlboro Pike when he crossed 
the double yellow line and hit a 
pickup truck head-on, according 
to local police. He was taken to a 
hospital, where he died a few 
days later.

The pickup truck driver had 
minor injuries and a passenger 
in the truck who was later 
identified as Emma Bradley, 48, 
was taken to the hospital, where 
she died the next day, police 
said. Both Bradley and Lewis 
were from the District.

Another crash happened just 
before 4 p.m. on Monday in the 
8400 block of Central Avenue in 
Seat Pleasant. Police said the 
driver of a pickup truck was 
headed east on Central Avenue 
when it hit a car driven by a 
man police later identified as 
Jose Hernandez Chavez, 28, of 
Hyattsville. Hernandez Chavez’s 
vehicle then hit another vehicle. 
Hernandez Chavez was taken to 
a hospital, where he was 
pronounced dead, police said.

The other drivers were not 
hurt, officials said.

Both crashes are under 
investigation.

— Dana Hedgpeth

THE DISTRICT

Man fatally shot on 
North Capitol Street

A man died shortly after he 
was shot Tuesday night just off 
New York Avenue and south of 
the Truxton Circle neighborhood 
in Northwest Washington.

The shooting occurred about 
10 p.m. in the 1200 block of 
North Capitol Street NW, near 
an apartment building.

D.C. police said someone 
drove the victim, Jahmeze 
Williams, 20, of Southeast 
Washington, to a hospital, where 
he died. No arrest has been 
made, and police released no 
other details.

There have been 77 homicides 
reported in the District this year, 
a 7 percent increase over this 
time in 2021. Last year ended 
with more than 200 homicides 
for the first time since 2003.

There have been 20 homicides 
in D.C. so far in May.

— Peter Hermann

MARYLAND

Prince George’s auto 
crashes leave 3 dead

Three people died in two 
recent crashes in Prince 
George’s County.

One happened just before 
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DISTRICT
Day/DC-3: 0-9-2
 DC-4: 9-6-2-3
 DC-5: 3-8-4-2-9
Night/DC-3 (Tue.): 4-4-4
 DC-3 (Wed.): 2-4-5
 DC-4 (Tue.): 9-5-9-4
 DC-4 (Wed.): 3-1-1-8
 DC-5 (Tue.): 7-0-2-0-2
 DC-5 (Wed.): 0-1-1-3-2

MARYLAND
Day/Pick 3: 6-7-9
 Pick 4: 1-1-8-5
 Pick 5: 6-5-2-4-5
Night/Pick 3 (Tue.): 8-2-3
 Pick 3 (Wed.): 8-3-5
 Pick 4 (Tue.): 4-2-8-9
 Pick 4 (Wed.): 3-1-3-9
 Pick 5 (Tue.): 8-7-0-2-7
 Pick 5 (Wed.): 6-6-6-2-5
Bonus Match 5 (Tue.): 3-4-12-28-36 *16
Bonus Match 5 (Wed.): 12-24-27-28-33 *4

VIRGINIA
Day/Pick-3: 2-7-5 ^7
 Pick-4: 7-9-2-9 ^4 
Night/Pick-3 (Tue.): 2-1-5 ^1
 Pick-3 (Wed.): 5-0-4 ^8
 Pick-4 (Tue.): 1-9-6-3 ^7
 Pick-4 (Wed.): 7-6-4-6 ^5
 Cash-5 (Tue.): 18-22-24-29-31
 Cash-5 (Wed.): 1-11-14-30-35
Bank a Million: 10-11-17-28-29-32 *4
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Mega Millions: 3-5-6-63-68 **25
 Megaplier: 3x
Powerball: 19-28-39-42-57 †17
 Power Play: 3x
 Double Play: 3-16-20-33-45 †11
Cash 4 Life: 8-11-39-46-47 ¶1
Lucky for Life: 11-12-28-30-37 ‡1

*Bonus Ball **Mega Ball ^Fireball
¶ Cash Ball †Powerball ‡Lucky Ball

For late drawings and other results, check 
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BY LUZ LAZO

The company that owns sub-
leasing rights at Washington’s 
Union Station blasted Amtrak’s 
bid to take over the property via 
eminent domain, saying the pas-
senger railroad is attempting an 
“unlawful condemnation” and 
making a “grossly inadequate” 
$250 million offer.

In a court filing last week, 
Union Station Investco LLC (USI) 
and its associate, Union Station 
Sole Member LLC, challenged 
Amtrak’s authority to use emi-
nent domain, saying the carrier 
has not met requirements under 
U.S. law to take over Union 
Station, including proving that 
the entirety of the property is 
needed for its transportation op-
erations.

Under federal code, Amtrak 
has authority to use eminent 
domain to acquire interests in 
property that’s necessary for the 
use of intercity passenger rail 
operations. In a complaint filed 
last month in U.S. District Court 
for the District of Columbia, 
Amtrak said it hopes to take over 
operations and management of 
the train hall to pursue multibil-
lion-dollar investments, includ-
ing a long-planned concourse 
expansion and repairs to a tunnel 
under the station that Amtrak 

said is “in serious need of repair 
or replacement.”

USI’s filing counters that the 
bulk of those two projects “will 
take place in areas already sub-
leased by Amtrak” and adds that 
the railroad can seek additional 
space if needed. Amtrak subleas-
es a small portion of the station — 
about 13.4 percent of it — from 
USI for railroad operations, 
which includes the concourse 
area before passengers go to the 
platform.

“Neither of these projects ne-
cessitate taking the entirety of 
Union Station, which is approxi-
mately 420,797 square feet. Nor 
could Amtrak expand its opera-
tions into many parts of the 
Station because they are protect-
ed as historic sites,” USI argued in 
the latest filing.

The station, which opened in 
1907 in the heart of the nation’s 
capital, is owned by the United 
States but is leased to and operat-
ed by other entities. Amtrak al-
ready owns the station’s plat-
forms and railroad tracks. The 
U.S. government in 1985 author-
ized the nonprofit Union Station 
Redevelopment Corp. (USRC) to 
oversee the property. Union Sta-
tion Investco has sublease rights 
through USRC until 2084.

Officials at Kasowitz Benson 
Torres LLP, the law firm repre-
senting USI, didn’t respond to 
requests for comment Wednes-
day.

Amtrak said in a statement 
Wednesday that its “focus re-
mains on protecting the safety 
and security of the traveling pub-
lic, and to improve passenger 

amenities and experience at the 
station.”

The Amtrak complaint also 
names as a defendant Kookmin 
Bank Co., a South Korean invest-
ment trust and lender in the 
property. Kookmin Bank in a 
separate filing last week called 
for dismissal of the case, ques-
tioning Amtrak’s motive for tak-
ing over the property.

“Amtrak wants to seize control 
of a valuable asset or at least 
leverage its position in order to 
extract economic concessions to 
which it is not entitled,” the 
Kookmin filing said.

The Kookmin and USI filings 
decry Amtrak’s allegation that 
the station is plagued by poor 
maintenance and a lack of capital 
investment. According to the 
Amtrak filing, about $75 million 
in deferred maintenance is need-
ed at Union Station, citing a 
building assessment by USI and 
the Federal Railroad Administra-
tion.

A transportation hub with re-
tail and food establishments, 
Union Station also serves many 
commuters using Metro, as well 
as Maryland and Virginia com-
muter trains and local and inter-
city buses. The station’s outdated 
facilities and poor lighting are a 
source of traveler complaints, 
coming as local officials have 

pushed for investments to mod-
ernize the busy transit hub.

“The potential that this site 
holds is enormous,” Mayor Muri-
el E. Bowser (D) said during a 
news conference at the station in 
March. “Union Station is the first 
place that many people experi-
ence Washington, D.C., and we 
want that to be an exceptional 
experience. … We also know that 
the redevelopment of Union Sta-
tion is critical to our transporta-
tion growth, and not just our 
growth, but the entire region and 
indeed the entire East Coast.”

Amtrak’s action comes amid a 
push from the railroad and USRC 
for a multibillion-dollar expan-
sion and overhaul of Union Sta-
tion that would add concourses 
and tracks, more retail options, a 
new train hall, and modern park-
ing and bus facilities. The pro-
posed expansion, at least a $10 

billion private and public invest-
ment, calls for a transformation 
of the nation’s second-busiest rail 
hub by 2040.

USI’s filing says it has made 
“substantial and significant im-
provements to the Station” and 
turned it into “a premier dining 
and retail location” during its 15 
years of managing the property. 
Among the investments cited is 
an $18 million project to restore 
the ceiling in the main hall after a 
2011 earthquake.

The Investco filing also alleges 
that Amtrak is “thoroughly inca-
pable of running Union Station’s 
non-rail operations.”

Amtrak made an offer to USI to 
buy its leasing rights for $250 
million on April 6 but said the 
company did not respond to the 
offer by an April 13 deadline. A 
day later, the railroad filed the 
lawsuit and made the $250 mil-

lion payment to the court, “the 
amount of which it estimates to 
be just compensation,” according 
to the court filing, which says the 
amount was determined through 
an independent real estate ap-
praisal.

The Investco filing calls the 
$250 million “a lowball, bad faith 
offer” and said the seven-day 
deadline Amtrak imposed was 
not “remotely sufficient time to 
consider and negotiate the sale of 
any significant commercial prop-
erty, let alone one that is as large 
and complex as Union Station.”

Investco said Amtrak’s ap-
praisal was faulty and made with-
out sufficient analysis of the sta-
tion’s revenue and financial 
standing, and that a recent inves-
tor valued Union Station at more 
than $700 million. The court 
would determine the appropriate 
price if Amtrak were to take over.

THE DISTRICT

Union Station operator opposes Amtrak’s bid for eminent-domain  takeover 
Firm decries railroad’s 
offer of $250 million for  
control of the property
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many are harvested each year. 
Even with lower numbers, Mary-
land DNR officials said the num-
ber of spawning-age females is “at 
a level capable of producing a 
strong year class.”

Officials at the Virginia Marine 
Resources Commission, which 
helped with the survey, said in a 
statement that adult female crabs 
are “the key to conservation.” Each 
female can spawn an average of 3 
million eggs per brood and in one 
year can average up to three 
broods. Female crabs  observed in 
the survey are predicted to spawn 
in late May to mid summer, so that 
contributes to next year’s juvenile 

CRABS FROM B1 population, officials said.
While the water quality and 

vegetation in the bay has im-
proved, Virginia marine experts 
said they’re concerned that “blue 
crabs are still vulnerable to low 
oxygen levels from nutrient runoff 
and a lack of sea grasses, which 
can leave vulnerable juveniles and 
soft crabs without [habitat] for 
refuge.”

There are likely multiple rea-
sons for the declines in the blue 
crab population, experts said, 
 including the changing condition 
of the ocean and rising water tem-
peratures, plus the impacts of 
storms and currents on crab habi-
tats and an uptick in crab preda-
tors such as blue catfish and red 

drum.
“Climate change could abso-

lutely be a part of it,” Luisi said, 
noting that for juvenile crabs, cli-
mate change could impact the 
timing of the availability of their 
food resources, thereby impacting 
how they grow.

“The air, the tides, the winds, 
the water being warmer or how 
they’ll find protection in the bay 
all impact the crab population,” 
Luisi said.

Even though experts said they 
believe they have kept “safe levels” 
in managing the number of blue 
crabs harvested each year, “adult 
blue crabs abundance has steadily 
declined.”

While many wildlife watchers 

worry whether the bay’s blue 
crabs are being overfished, Luisi 
said they don’t believe that’s the 
case. In 2021, the maximum per-
centage of females that could be 
harvested annually without over-
fishing was 26 percent; that com-
pares with a maximum percent-
age of 37 percent a decade earlier, 
according to the survey and sum-
maries.

About 41.6 million pounds of 
blue crabs were harvested from 
the bay and its tributaries, 
 according to a 2021 report from 
the Chesapeake Bay Stock Assess-
ment Committee.

The dredge survey drew con-
cern from environmental groups 
worried about the bay and its 

wildlife.
“Crabs have a pretty short life 

span of two to three years, so if you 
have two to three years of low 
production, it’s setting up a trend 
that could continue into the fu-
ture unless something changes,” 
said Allison Colden, the Maryland 
senior fisheries scientist for the 
Chesapeake Bay Foundation.

“Environmental factors are so 
unpredictable,” she said. “But we 
hope they will take a deep-dive 
into looking at this. … Otherwise 
we are setting ourselves up for a 
declining trend if it continues.”

The annual dredge survey is 
done in the winter when blue 
crabs are less active. Biologists use 
equipment to dredge them at 

1,500 sites along the bay’s lower, 
middle and upper portions of 
Maryland and Virginia. The crabs’ 
measurements, weight and sex 
are recorded, then they’re re-
leased.

Experts said they’re developing 
a plan to try to figure out how to 
improve the crab population and 
keep up the “health and sustain-
ability” of the species, given the 
declines they found.

“They’re a very resilient popu-
lation, and they’ve been around 
longer than we have,” Luisi said. 
“They’ll find a way, and we will 
deal with the consequences to 
make sure we allow for enough of 
them to stay in the bay to increase 
their production.”

Declining population of blue crabs in Chesapeake Bay will a≠ect harvest limit

BY LAURA VOZZELLA

richmond — Two key state sena-
tors on Wednesday separately 
raised doubts about legislation 
meant to lure the Washington 
Commanders football team to Vir-
ginia with a new, taxpayer-sup-
ported stadium, signaling that the 
effort could be in trouble when the 
General Assembly returns to the 
Capitol next week.

Sen. Chap Petersen (D-Fairfax 
City), for years one of the team’s 
most ardent boosters in Rich-
mond, announced that he will not 
vote for a stadium bill — in part 
because he has lost “confidence in 
the Washington Commanders as a 
viable NFL franchise.”

His concerns were rooted chief-
ly in the team’s on-field woes, di-
minished fan base and abandon-
ment of its original name, which 
the team dumped amid criticism 
that it was a racial slur but the 
senator supported as a historic 
and storied National Football 
League brand.

Separately, Stephen D. New-
man (R-Bedford), part of a team of 
legislators working to hash out 
differences in rival House and 
Senate stadium bills and rein in 

the cost to taxpayers to below 
$300 million, said controversies 
surrounding Commanders owner 
Daniel Snyder threaten to sink the 
legislation. Snyder has been ac-
cused of sexual misconduct and 
financial improprieties — allega-
tions he denies.

“Most people would like to have 
the team here. The question that 
still remains is whether or not 
there is any political will to move 
forward this year given some of 
the difficulties surrounding the 
owner,” Newman said in an inter-
view with The Washington Post. 
“I’ve heard from a number of fel-
low senators who are concerned.”

Commanders team president 
Jason Wright said in a statement: 
“We are incredibly eager to contin-
ue our work with legislative lead-
ers in Virginia and other jurisdic-
tions. The bill being crafted in the 
Virginia General Assembly would 
pave the way for us to engage in 
meaningful discussions with state 
and local leaders in the Common-
wealth on their economic develop-
ment goals and how our new ven-
ue can dramatically support those 
objectives.”

Some members of the General 
Assembly remained upbeat about 

the plan’s prospects, although Del. 
Barry D. Knight (R-Virginia 
Beach), who sponsored the bill in 
the House, declined to comment, 
and Sen. Richard L. Saslaw (D-
Fairfax), who carried it in the Sen-
ate, did not respond to a request 
for comment.

“I feel very confident that we 
still have a majority in both cham-
bers to pass the legislation,” said 
Del. Luke E. Torian (D-Prince Wil-
liam), who said the project would 
bring “an economic infusion into 
the commonwealth of Virginia for 
many years to come.”

“This is not about what we can 
do for the Commanders — this is 
about Virginians finally getting a 
team,” said Del. Lamont Bagby 
(D-Henrico). 

The Commanders are contrac-
tually obligated to play at FedEx 
Field in Landover, Md., until 2027, 
after which they could stay or seek 
another home. The team has been 
shopping for a new home for years 
in Virginia, Maryland and D.C.

Snyder wants to build not just a 
new stadium but a vast commer-
cial and residential complex that 
supporters call a “mini-city,” in-
cluding a convention center, con-
cert venue, hotels, restaurants and 

housing. A pair of bills introduced 
in Virginia’s General Assembly 
this year would create a stadium 
authority to oversee construction 
and financing, allowing the team 
to collect a share of state tax rev-
enue generated by the stadium 
and the more expansive commer-
cial development to finance con-
struction of the stadium.

The effort initially appeared to 
have broad support, with Gov. 
Glenn Youngkin (R) giving it a 
shout-out in his first speech to the 
General Assembly. The Republi-
can-controlled House of Delegates 
and the Democratic-led Senate 
passed separate bills in February 
by wide, bipartisan margins.

But there were concerns about 
the amount of tax revenue the 
state would forfeit, initially esti-
mated at $1 billion. In March, ne-
gotiators trying to iron out differ-
ences in the bills said they would 
cap the cost at $350 million. They 
failed to reach a compromise be-
fore the legislature wrapped up its 
regular session that month, so the 
legislation rolled into a special 
session called primarily to com-
plete work on the state budget.

Little information on the sta-
dium bills emerged from negotia-

tions since then, but on Wednes-
day, Newman said they plan to 
lower the cap again, to under $300 
million. He  said he expects the 
compromise bill to let the team 
have a share of revenue generated 
only from the stadium, not from 
the broader commercial develop-
ment. Without that provision, 
Newman predicted the bills will 
die in conference committee, 
meaning they will not come before 
the House and Senate for a vote 
next week.

The Commanders and Snyder 
have been embroiled in scandal 
for much of the past two years with 
the allegations of sexual miscon-
duct and financial impropriety, 
which have prompted investiga-
tions by the NFL and Congress, as 
well as possibly the Federal Trade 
Commission. Last month, attor-
neys general Karl A. Racine of D.C. 
and Jason S. Miyares of Virginia 
launched their own probes of the 
team and Snyder.

Petersen and Newman voiced 
concerns about the bill following 
reports this week that the Com-
manders had acquired the right to 
purchase 200 acres in Prince Wil-
liam County for the project. 
Leaked a little more than a week 

before the General Assembly has 
its last chance to vote on the sta-
dium bill June 1, the disclosure 
could have been intended to pull 
the measure over the finish line.

But it had the opposite effect for 
Petersen, who in his statement 
objected to the Woodbridge site, 
near the Potomac Mills shopping 
center and 23 miles from the U.S. 
Capitol building, as “too far re-
moved from an urban setting, un-
like Nats Park at the Navy Yard, 
which will make it solely depend-
ent on vehicle traffic for access.”

Petersen said his more serious 
concern was the team’s dimin-
ished stature on the field and in 
the community — this from a die-
hard fan.

“That team defined our com-
munity for multiple generations,” 
he wrote. “The Washington Com-
manders are not that team. They 
have no history, no tradition and 
no fan base. I do not consider them 
an appropriate economic partner 
for the Commonwealth of Vir-
ginia, because I don’t think they 
have the community support to 
survive.”

Nicki Jhabvala contributed to this 
report.

VIRGINIA
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BY JUSTIN JOUVENAL 
AND MARTIN WEIL

A 9-year-old girl was hit by a 
stray bullet and suffered critical 
injuries while playing in a Wood-
bridge neighborhood Tuesday, 
Prince William County police 
said. The harrowing scene was 
captured by a security camera.

Officers were called around 
6:40 p.m. to the 15300 block of 
Gatehouse Terrace, where they 
found the girl suffering from a 

gunshot wound, police said.
Officers administered aid until 

rescue crews arrived, and the girl 
was flown to a hospital with life-
threatening injuries, police said. 
Prince William County Police 
Chief Peter Newsham said 
Wednesday afternoon that she re-
mained in an intensive care unit.

Newsham said an investigation 
revealed that a group of teenage 
males, possibly juveniles, were 
walking in the area when one 
opened fire at a car. Multiple shots 

were fired and one of the bullets 
struck the girl. The vehicle was 
also hit.

Newsham said investigators 
were able to locate the driver of 
the car, but he revealed little about 
a motive for the shooting. The 
chief said one theory is that there 
was an existing dispute between 
the driver and the group of males.

Newsham said police have 
some leads on identifying the 
group of males but asked the pub-
lic for additional tips. Newsham 

said he was dismayed by the 
shooting.

“I think it goes to the belief by 
some in the community that it’s 
okay to discharge a firearm in our 
community,” the chief said. “We 
need to change that.”

The shooting was captured by a 
neighbor’s surveillance camera 
and obtained by Fox 5 news.

The video shows five children 
playing on a sidewalk in a town-
house development, as four indi-
viduals in black walk up a parallel 

sidewalk on the far side of a park-
ing lot. The children appear to 
notice the individuals, and one of 
the children mentions something 
about “gangsters.”

Soon after, a silver car enters 
the parking lot, drives by the indi-
viduals in black and then stops. 
The vehicle reverses and turns 
around, heading back toward the 
individuals in black. Suddenly, 
three gunshots can be heard and 
the car drives off.

The children scatter and a girl 

who is part of the group falls 
backward on the sidewalk and 
begins screaming. She says at one 
point, “I can’t feel my legs!” A 
woman runs to her and picks her 
up before the video ends.

Master Police Officer Renee 
Carr, a spokeswoman for the 
Prince William County Police De-
partment, said investigators are 
looking into whether one or more 
of the individuals in black in-
volved in the shooting were 
masked.

VIRGINIA
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which led to the fatal shooting of 
Breonna Taylor in Louisville in 
2020.

Police Chief Robert J. Contee III 
told the D.C. Council in February 
that all officers are trained in de-
escalation, “to ensure force is only 
used when necessary,” and that the 
police are teaching officers about 
their duty to intervene when they 
see other officers commit wrong-
doing. The Justice Department 
last week updated its use-of-force 
policy to require officers to inter-
vene, as well.

“It doesn’t really impact my 
agency,” said Prince William 
County Police Chief Peter New-
sham, “because we’re pretty much 
up to date on a lot of the things 
[the Biden order] is requiring.” 
Newsham said the department al-
ready has body-worn cameras and 
has banned chokeholds and no-
knock warrants. But the former 
D.C. chief said he felt “a lot of 
agencies will benefit” by having 
the federal requirements in place, 
as standards to achieve if they 
haven’t already.

Terry Cunningham, deputy ex-
ecutive director of the IACP, and 
Jim Pasco, executive director of 
the FOP, worked with Biden ad-
ministration officials such as Su-
san Rice and Vanita Gupta to de-
vise the executive order.

“The direct impact on nonfed-
eral agencies will be minimized,” 
Cunningham said Wednesday. 
“However, what’s important about 
the executive order is that it will 
provide law enforcement agencies 
with guidance on evidence-based 
leading practices, promote adop-
tion of policies that emphasize the 
preservation of life and promote 
officer wellness and safety, and 
direct federal agencies to provide 

POLICE FROM B1 resources and training to state 
and local agencies.”

The first prong of Biden’s order 
promotes accountability for po-
lice, in part by creating a new 
national database of police mis-
conduct. But such a database, the 
National Decertification Index, 
has been maintained for years by 
the International Association of 
Directors of Law Enforcement 
Standards and Training. Federal 
agencies do not currently submit 
their data about fired or disci-
plined officers to the database. 
Michael N. Becar, executive direc-

tor of the database, said Wednes-
day that he had not heard yet if the 
Biden administration intended to 
add federal agents’ disciplinary 
records to the existing local-police 
database or create an entirely new 
one.

Angelo Consoli, president of the 
Prince George’s County police 
union, said that many of the exec-
utive order’s points were mandat-
ed after Maryland lawmakers 
passed sweeping police reform 
legislation last year, which includ-
ed Anton’s Law — a bill that made 
police disciplinary records avail-
able to the public.

“You’re not going to find too 
many officers opposed to any 
statewide or nationwide database 
of cops that got in trouble or disci-
plined or fired, whether it’s for 
excessive force or dishonesty,” 
Consoli said. “The only thing 
we’ve ever asked for is due proc-
ess,” he said, which the executive 
order promises.

The FBI has attempted to create 
a national database on use-of-
force incidents but has been ham-
pered by lack of participation by 
local departments. The executive 
order requires all federal agencies 
to submit such data on a monthly 
basis, and instructs the attorney 
general to help local departments 
compile and submit their num-
bers. Cunningham said such data 
should also include uses of force 

against the police, not just by the 
police.

Currently only private organi-
zations such as The Washington 
Post comprehensively track po-
lice-involved killings.

The Biden order requires new 
standards that limit the use of 
force and require de-escalation for 
all federal agencies. Lee Holland, 
president of Montgomery Coun-
ty’s police union, FOP Lodge 35, 
said the county “has been well 
ahead of most agencies when it 
comes to strict use-of-force pol-
icies and other measures I have 
seen in the executive order.” 

Newsham said that many large 
police agencies shifted to de-esca-
lation tactics after 2016, when the 
Police Executive Research Forum 
called on departments to retrain 

officers on creating time and dis-
tance from subjects during critical 
incidents rather than using a tra-
ditional pyramid of increasing 
force.

Contee said D.C. officers are 
now being trained in the duty to 
intervene when they see other offi-
cers commit wrongdoing.

But Patrice Sulton, a member of 
the city’s Police Reform Commis-
sion, said that reform efforts have 
stalled and that the D.C. Council 
has not held the police to account 
on issues such as diverting money 
into alternative justice programs 
and shifting responsibilities away 
from law enforcement.

“There is not enough conversa-
tion,” Sulton said Wednesday, 
“about what police are doing and 
how we can effectively prevent 

violence and reduce harm.” She 
said the District doesn’t need 
guidance from the White House 
when it already has a blueprint 
from the reform commission.

Pasco, the longtime executive 
director of the FOP, said that he 
anticipated resistance from rural 
and smaller police departments, 
and that “the sales job’s on us” to 
convince them to adopt measures 
such as tracking use-of-force data 
and seeking formal accreditation, 
two tenets of the Biden order.

“We would hope that they 
would agree,” Pasco said, “that the 
executive order lays out a really 
thoughtful framework, which will 
hopefully serve to improve the re-
lationships between officers and 
the communities they serve. And 
at the same time, create opportu-
nities for enhancing the efficiency 
of departments and individual of-
fices through education and 
grants.”

Cunningham said he hoped 
that perhaps 10 of the 21 items in 
the Biden order would become a 
“blueprint for legislation.” He said 
that there has been “a swath of bad 
legislation across the country” on 
police issues and that perhaps fed-
eral legislation would create na-
tional standards on accreditation, 
advanced biometric technologies, 
and plans for front-end diversion 
and alternatives to incarceration.

Montgomery County Police 
Chief Marcus Jones said he en-
dorsed Biden’s order “along with 
my fellow chiefs from the Major 
Cities Chiefs Association. The ex-
ecutive order is an excellent first 
step towards accountable policing 
and strengthening trust and pub-
lic safety in our community across 
the nation.”

Dan Morse and Katie Mettler 
contributed to this report.

Many of Biden’s reforms are already underway, local police departments say
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 Patrice A. Sulton, founder of the DC Justice Lab and a member of the D.C. Police Reform Commission, 
said the city doesn’t need White House guidance   when it already has a blueprint from the  commission.

“It doesn’t really impact 
my agency because 

we’re pretty much up to 
date on a lot of the 

things [the Biden order] 
is requiring.”

 Peter Newsham, 
Prince William County police chief
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captures the totality of the 
damage. Gun violence takes 
people from us, but it also takes 
from people who are connected 
to the dead, the injured and the 
scene. It takes from relatives, 
friends, classmates, teachers, 
people who live in the 
neighborhood, first responders 
and, yes, even hardened 
journalists.

Since the shooting at 
Columbine High School in 1999, 
more than 311,000 students have 
experienced gun violence at 
school, according to a count by 
The Washington Post. That’s a 

VARGAS FROM B1 huge number, and it only takes 
into account students and 
school-based incidents. Consider 
how that count grows when you 
start looking at other shootings 
involving children and the full 
scope of people affected by them.

The phrase “ripple effect” is 
commonly used to describe how 
trauma spreads outward from 
random shootings, but it’s not 
quite the right analogy. When 
ripples end, calm resumes. The 
way trauma spreads from 
shootings seems closer in nature 
to how stains form when a black 
marker presses against a white 
napkin. The ink seeps, and even 
though it gets less noticeable the 

further it travels from the center, 
every part of the napkin it 
touches remains forever altered.

That email I received about 
Blanca provided a powerful 
reminder of that. Three decades 
have passed since she was killed, 
and that news photographer still 
carries her shooting with him.

He explained in his email that 
he was searching online for 
information about the incident 
when he found a column I wrote 
several years ago about Blanca. 
In it, I shared how it wasn’t until 
I was an adult that I learned the 
shooting affected more than our 
middle school. It fueled federal 
legislation and led to the 

creation of special law 
enforcement units.

“I’m not even sure why I’m 
writing you,” read the 
photographer’s email, which he 
gave me permission to share 
with you. “I think reading this 
helps me by putting some kind of 
ending to this story. The 
overnight crew never had anyone 
to talk to about the things we 
experienced except each other so 
of course we didn’t.”

As more and more photos of 
those children lost in the Uvalde 
shooting emerge, you might feel 
tempted to turn away. Please 
look at them. Mourn them. And 
then honor them by doing 

whatever it takes to make sure 
this doesn’t happen again.

And again.
And again.
On Wednesday, I spoke to one 

of my former middle school 
classmates, Henry Hernandez Jr., 
who became a lifelong educator 
in San Antonio. I recalled him as 
a kind, caring kid, but he told me 
Blanca’s death changed him. He 
said it turned his empathy into 
numbness.

“It went away when we came 
to school on Monday morning 
and saw her empty desk,” he said. 
“That’s when the innocence of 
my childhood left.”

Lawmakers held the power 30 

years ago to do something 
substantial about the country’s 
gun problem, and they hold the 
power now.

“Everything we’re 
experiencing right now,” he said, 
“these are traumatic events that 
could have been avoided.”

In the hours after the Uvalde 
shooting, before the names of the 
lost started to emerge, he posted 
on his Facebook page that he had 
relatives among the victims.

“Keep my family in your 
prayers folks,” he wrote. “Two 
passed away. One in critical 
condition. Two missing. My 
heart hurts. … Everyone, tell 
people you love them.”

THERESA VARGAS

Shooting trauma will reach further, last longer than anyone will be able to see  

BY TEO ARMUS

An environmental organiza-
tion that monitors the Potomac 
River is suing Alexandria, charg-
ing that the Northern Virginia 
city has been allowing coal tar 
and other cancer-causing pollut-
ants to contaminate the water-
way for decades.

The Potomac Riverkeeper Net-
work’s lawsuit, which was filed in 
federal court earlier this month, 
concerns a storm pipe that is 
meant to collect rainwater near 
the former location of the now-
defunct Alexandria Town Gas 
company and empties into the 
river through a nearby outfall at 

the edge of Oronoco Street in Old 
Town.

Potomac Riverkeeper Dean 
Naujoks said that pipe has also 
collected toxic chemicals from 
contaminated soil and ground-
water at the former gas plant for 
decades and deposited those pol-
lutants into the river — even as 
the city has spent millions to 
address the issue.

“The idea that they would 
continue hemorrhaging oil out of 
this pipe after six years of us 
asking, begging, pleading them 
to do the right thing — it’s 
frustrating that we’re at this 
place,” Naujoks added. “I thought 
this would have been resolved 

years ago.”
Andrea Blackford, a spokes-

woman for the city, said in a 
statement that Alexandria was 
“surprised” by the suit. Local 
government officials have 
“worked closely” with the group 
and the Virginia Department of 
Environmental Quality to reme-
diate the remnants of contami-
nation at the gas plant site, she 
added.

The manufactured-gas factory 
fueled homes and businesses in 
Alexandria starting in the late 
1800s until its closure in the 
middle of the last century. Coal 
tar discharges at the outfall were 
first reported in 1975, and local 

officials entered into a voluntary 
remediation program run by the 
state in 2000. Since then, the city 
“has implemented the approved 
remedial measures in accor-
dance with the approved sched-
ules,” Blackford added.

Still, Naujoks said that the 
problem has not been properly 
addressed — an especially poor 
showing by a city that was one of 
the first in Virginia to adopt an 
“eco-city” charter, he added.

According to the city’s website, 
Alexandria has installed floating 
booms meant to contain the 
pollutants near the outfall, re-
lined the storm pipe, and in-
stalled a treatment system that is 

meant to remove coal tar from 
groundwater before it discharges 
into the Potomac. It has also 
dredged contaminated sediment 
and capped off that area to 
prevent it from seeping into the 
rest of the river.

The lawsuit, however, charges 
that those efforts have not done 
enough to stop the pollution — in 
violation of the federal Clean 
Water Act, and at risk to humans 
and animals that come into con-
tact with the river.

“You can dredge all you want. 
But if oil continues to discharge, 
it’s going to get recontaminated,” 
Naujoks said. “And I believe it 
has.”

The coal tar contamination is 
one of several environmental is-
sues the city has been struggling 
with due to aging pipes in Old 
Town. Last year, Alexandria em-
barked on a massive infrastruc-
ture project to replace the histor-
ic neighborhood’s combined 
sewer system, which spews mil-
lions of gallons of raw sewage 
into the Potomac River when it 
overflows.

As part of the city’s capital 
improvement plans, Alexandria 
lawmakers are considering a 
plan to spend an additional 
$9.76 million to maintain the 
groundwater treatment system 
and the dredge and cap system.

VIRGINIA

Environmental group’s suit says Alexandria pollutes Potomac with coal tar

BY MARTIN WEIL 
AND NICOLE ASBURY

School systems and law en-
forcement officials throughout 
the D.C. region indicated that 
they would add security  for reas-
surance after the mass shooting 
at a Texas elementary school in 
which at least 19 children and 
two adults were killed.

In the wake of the killings at 
Robb Elementary School in Uval-
de, Tex., D.C. Public Schools 
Chancellor Lewis D. Ferebee said 
the system would “continue to 
work closely” with the D.C. police 
and other city agencies on school 
security and on the well-being of 
school communities.

He said this would include a 
layered safety and security pro-
gram with school security guards 
and with the D.C. police’s special-
ly trained school resource offi-
cers.

On Wednesday morning, three 
D.C. police patrol cars were sta-
tioned outside of Roosevelt High 
School the day after a man was 
shot and critically wounded near 
the school building. One police 
officer stood outside the school’s 

front doors as students walked 
into the school about 10 a.m.

Also Wednesday, school offi-
cials in two Maryland counties 
responded to reports of threats 
to school buildings.

In Prince George’s County, ad-
ministrators notified parents of a 
brief lockdown at Green Valley 
Academy in Suitland. The almost 
10-minute lockdown just before 
11 a.m., was due to a false report 
of a person with a gun on school 
property, said a letter from the 
school’s acting principal.

In Charles County, the school 
system was increasing police pa-
trols near schools after a threat 
was made toward a local busi-
ness and Gale-Bailey Elemen-
tary. On Tuesday a man called the 
school and business and “made 
several threats of mass violence,” 
the sheriff ’s office said. The calls 
were related to people the knew 
at the locations and appeared to 
be domestic-related. Sheriff ’s of-
ficers arrested a man Wednesday 
in connection with making the 
threats.

There will be an additional 
security presence at the elemen-
tary school this week, and addi-

tional security staff will be at 
elementary schools for the re-
mainder of the school year, ac-
cording to a statement Wednes-
day from the school system. Po-
lice will also patrol upcoming 
high school graduations and 
school celebrations.

In Virginia, the Loudoun 
County Sheriff ’s Office pledged 
an increased presence at county 
elementary schools to ensure 
that “our community feels safe in 
the schools.”

“No known threats” exist, the 
sheriff ’s office said, but “over the 
next several days” there will be 
an increased presence out of an 
abundance of caution.

In Fairfax County, the school 
system assured parents that the 
safety of the schools and those in 
them was “our highest priority.”

The school system said it al-
ready has one of the “most ad-
vanced school security systems 
in the nation” but would contin-
ue assessing it to “ensure the 
safest” environment possible.

In Maryland, the Montgomery 
County police said community 
engagement officers would be 
“continuously checking” on 

schools to ensure student safety.
Anne Arundel County police 

also said residents might notice 
an increased security presence 
around schools this week.

Police emphasized that this 
was not because of any threat to 
county schools but “simply to 
provide comfort.”

In Takoma Park, police said 
they planned to increase patrols 
on foot and by car at all schools. 
Police in the city of Hyattsville 
also said they would bolster 
patrols and monitor social me-
dia.

On Wednesday morning, chil-
dren giggled as they hopped off 
the school buses pulling into 
Takoma Park Elementary’s drive-
way at about 9 a.m. Parents held 
their children’s hands as they 
walked the students to the 
school’s front doors.

A car from the Takoma Park 
Police Department sat stationed 
in the school’s parking lot the day 
after the deadliest mass shooting 
at an elementary school in nearly 
a decade.

Brad De Gregorio playfully 
chased his daughter around the 
Montgomery County elementary 

school’s lawn before the doors 
opened. After his daughter 
walked into the building, he said 
he wasn’t concerned about her 
safety at school. De Gregorio, 42, 
has another student at Takoma 
Park Middle School, and he said 
the middle school responds well 
to incidents of violence or con-
flict, and the responsiveness 
seems to “trickle down” to the 
elementary school.

Montgomery County Public 
Schools — Maryland’s largest 
school system with about 
159,000 students — sent a mes-
sage to families late Tuesday 
evening mourning the children 
who were killed in Texas. The 
school system said it was com-
mitted to the safety and well-be-
ing of all of its students and 
staffers.

The school system finalized an 
agreement last month restoring 
a police presence in schools. The 
agreement allows for community 
engagement officers to be in 
county schools with a designated 
workspace.

Rob Wilcox, a father of third 
and sixth grade students in 
Montgomery County’s school 

system, said the district’s leader-
ship has been doing everything it 
can to keep students safe by 
providing mental health resourc-
es and addressing access to guns 
in homes.

“It’s heartbreaking to think 
about another group of parents 
who will never see their children 
again," Wilcox, 42, said by phone 
Wednesday afternoon as school 
was ending for the day. “Because 
of how often it happens in Ameri-
ca, it’s hard not to be afraid for 
my own.”

Wilcox added that he feels 
better living in a state like Mary-
land, where the red-flag law 
exists and has been used to seize 
guns from people who are a 
danger to themselves or others. 
The law allows a relative, spouse, 
legal guardian or roommate to 
seek a court order to keep a 
person from possessing a gun.

”Although this is a country 
that makes it far too easy for 
people who are in crisis or at risk 
to themselves, at risk to others to 
get guns, we have a lot of strong 
laws in this state that I know 
make a difference in keeping us 
safe," Wilcox said.

THE REGION

Schools will ramp up security after Texas massacre ‘to provide comfort’

BY ANTONIO OLIVO

A trio of candidates backed by 
members of the local Democratic 
Party committee won seats on the 
board of the McLean Community 
Center in a fraught election that 
infused the normally apolitical 
center with controversy follow-
ing a “Drag StoryBook Hour” 
event for preschoolers last sum-
mer.

With about 2,500 ballots cast 
— more than 10 times the usual 
amount — preliminary results 
showed Kristina Groennings, 
Anna Bartosiewicz and Ari 
Ghasemian leading the other six 
candidates by at least 750 votes.

Katherine Gorka, a former 
Trump administration official 
whose presence in the race gener-
ated intense concern among 
Democrats, came in a distant 
fourth place, with 643 votes, 
preliminary results showed. The 
election will be certified by the 
county Board of Supervisors in 
the coming weeks, which will 
officially appoint the winners to 
the board, a community center 
spokeswoman said.

“It’s been a real wild ride,” 
Groennings, 45, said about the 
run-up to the election, during 
which residents queried the can-
didates about their positions on 

the Pride Month event, co-spon-
sored by the center and a local 
library last June, that featured 
performers in drag reading aloud 
stories about gender fluidity to a 
group of children and their 
 parents.

Groennings, who received the 
most votes with 1,531, said she 
understood the interest but sus-
pects most in the liberal commu-
nity of 50,000 don’t see a drag 
event as a high priority.

“There are so many other 
things we can talk about,” she 
said.

The bulk of the voting oc-
curred through absentee ballots 
cast in advance of the McLean 
Day family festival Saturday that 
served as the election’s main 
venue, a reflection of the aggres-
sive lobbying on behalf of Groen-
nings and her running mates by 
members of the Dranesville Dem-
ocratic Party Committee.

While Gorka was the sole Re-
publican in the field, some local 
Democratic Party committee 
members worked to whip up 
votes by warning residents of a 
conservative plot to take over the 

community center.
“This year, the vote is more 

important than ever,” read one 
email from a former party com-
mittee chair to local Democrats. 
“Now, right-wing candidates 
have filed to run in this year’s 
election and the people of 
McLean deserve better than to 
accept an agenda of intolerance.”

Julie Waters, the party com-
mittee chair, said none of the 
candidates received official en-
dorsements, but she acknowl-
edged that some members fa-
vored the “more progressive” 

candidates.
The concerted effort angered 

several of the other candidates, 
who said the election was meant 
to be nonpartisan and about 
substantive issues affecting the 
community center, such as 
whether to install electric vehicle 
charging stations in the parking 
lot and whether the center’s gov-
erning structure should be 
changed.

“The aggressive campaigning 
going on is ridiculous,” Lauren 
Kahn, one of the candidates, 
wrote to a local newspaper.

“We will serve the entire Great-
er McLean community, not the 
narrow agenda of any political 
party or other special-interest 
group,” another slate of three 
candidates — Maire Shine, James 
Lawless and Debra Butler — 
wrote in a different letter sent to 
the same newspaper.

Groennings said she and her 
running mates worked harder 
than the others, spending their 
own money on campaign signs 
and get-out-the-vote efforts — a 
$2,000 expense for Groennings.

“My 78-year-old mom was out 
canvassing every day for over two 
weeks,” she said. “I had people 
supporting my campaign that 
were not Democrats. I think that 
was really encouraging because 
that should be how the commu-
nity board is run. It’s not sup-
posed to be a political institu-
tion.”

Kathleen Gillette-Mallard, 
who was among a group of resi-
dents upset about the drag event, 
said she voted for Gorka, Groen-
nings and Butler, based on their 
responses to questions about that 
issue.

Though Gorka didn’t win, she 
said, the election showed that 
there is a substantial number of 
residents who are worried about 
the community center’s direc-
tion.

“We’ll see what happens,” 
 Gillette-Mallard said. “We will 
work with that new board and we 
will be calm and cool and reason-
able and, hopefully, the concerns 
of a pretty big segment of people 
in the community will be heard.”

VIRGINIA

Democratic-backed candidates win heated McLean Community Center vote
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Candidate Kristina Groennings, center, received the most votes in 
the McLean Community Center election with 1,531.

BILL O’LEARY/THE WASHINGTON POST

The local Democratic Party’s influence in the election angered 
several candidates, who said the vote was meant to be nonpartisan.

‘Drag StoryBook Hour’ 
infused controversy into 
normally apolitical board 
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BY ADAM BERNSTEIN

June Hansen, an English-born 
actress who enlivened dozens of 
Washington-area theatrical pro-
ductions with her barbed deliv-
ery and mischievous presence, 
died April 28 at her home in 
Boise, Idaho. She was 95.

The cause was pneumonia, 
said a son, Jim Hansen.

After performing with British 
repertory companies in the 
1940s and early ’50s, Mrs. Han -
sen was in South Africa playing 
the lead in a touring production 
of George Bernard Shaw’s “Saint 
Joan” when she met her future 
husband, Orville Hansen, an 
American traveling on a fellow-
ship. She accompanied him to his 
native Idaho, where she raised 
seven children while he prac-
ticed law and rose as a Republi-
can in the state legislature.

They settled in the Washing-
ton area in 1969, after he was 
elected to the first of three terms 
in Congress, and she soon re-
newed her theater career. Work-
ing frequently at Arena Stage and 
the Washington Stage Guild, 
Mrs. Hansen spent three decades 
playing all manner of British 
roles, from Henry Higgins’s 
housekeeper in Shaw’s “Pygmal-
ion” to the grandmotherly eccen-
tric medium Madame Arcati in 
Noël Coward’s “Blithe Spirit.”

Joe Brown, in his 1989 Wash-
ington Post review of the Coward 
comedy at the Washington Stage 
Guild, noted her ability to “dither 
adorably” in such roles.

But Mrs. Hansen showcased a 
broader range as the frumpish 
proprietor of an English seaside 
boardinghouse in Harold 
Pinter’s “The Birthday Party” at 
the Studio Theatre in 1986. She 
twice played the tenacious Win-
nie, the half-buried heroine of 
Samuel Beckett’s existential play 
“Happy Days,” in stagings by the 

Washington Stage Guild and the 
Scena Theatre. As a caustic bu-
reaucrat from a preservation 
trust, she also won plaudits in 
Peter Shaffer’s “Lettice and 
Lovage” at the Folger Eliza-
bethan Theatre in 1993.

She was nominated seven 
times for the Helen Hayes Award, 
a Washington theater award for 
excellence, before winning in 
2000 for her supporting per-
formance in Tom Stoppard’s “In-
dian Ink” at the Studio Theatre. 
She played an acerbic widow 
who comments on her vivacious 
late sister’s active love life: “She 
used them like batteries. When 
things went flat, she’d put in a 

new one.”
Washington Post theater critic 

Lloyd Rose found Mrs. Hansen 
“simply delicious, hitting her 
consonants with a resounding 
whack that knocks the lines over 
the fence.”

June Duncan was born in 
Southport, north of Liverpool, on 
June 29, 1926. Her father was a 
chartered accountant, and her 
mother had been a nurse before 
marrying.

She spent her Washington 
years in the suburb of Arlington, 
Va., where she was among the 
first female lay readers of St. 
Andrew’s Episcopal Church and 
helped start a church theater 

group. She moved back to Idaho 
in 2014.

Her husband died in 2017. In 
addition to her son, of Boise, 
survivors include six other chil-
dren, Margaret Hansen of Mid-
dleton, Idaho; Elizabeth Stripe of 
Vienna, Va.; Katherine Hansen of 
McCall, Idaho; John Hansen of 
Boise; Mary Szymanski of Glen 
Allen, Va.; and Sara Yun of Gil-
berts, Ill.; 12 grandchildren; and 
a great-granddaughter.

As she reflected on a career 
that would last from age 16 until 
her retirement at 79, she once 
told The Post: “My father thought 
I would grow out of it, but I 
didn’t, actually.”

JUNE HANSEN, 95

Award-winning actress graced the stage in dozens of D.C. productions

SCOTT SUCHMAN/STUDIO THEATRE

Holly Twyford, left, and Mrs. Hansen star in Studio Theatre’s “Black Milk” in 2004. Mrs. Hansen, an 
English-born actress, spent three decades playing all sorts of British roles. 

CHRISTOPHER O. BANKS/INTERACT THEATRE COMPANY

Actress June Hansen plays a fairy in “Star-Spangled Christmas at 
the Old Bull and Bush” by Interact Theatre Company in 2001.

BY HARRISON SMITH

Colin Cantwell, a concept art-
ist, animator and computer engi-
neer who helped bring the Star 
Wars universe to life, designing 
and building prototypes for a fleet 
of epic spacecraft — from the 
menacing TIE fighter to the el-
egant, dart-shaped X-wing — and 
giving the Death Star its alien look 
and fatal flaw (a trench), died May 
21 at his home in Colorado 
Springs. He was 90.

The cause was dementia, said 
Sierra Dall, his partner of 24 years 
and only immediate survivor.

A veteran of NASA’s Jet Propul-
sion Laboratory, where he created 
educational programs to teach 
the public about early space 
launches, Mr. Cantwell went on to 
work with directors including 
Stanley Kubrick and Steven Spiel-
berg, developing miniatures, 
computer graphics and other vis-
ual effects for movies including 
“2001: A Space Odyssey” (1968) 
and “Buck Rogers in the 25th 
Century” (1979).

But he was best known for his 
work on George Lucas’s “Star 
Wars” (1977), when he created the 
first designs for many of the mov-
ie’s most memorable ships, help-
ing to define the look of the block-
buster franchise even though he 
worked on only its first install-
ment. “He was a fairly quiet, very 
nice and extremely talented man,” 
said Craig Miller, a former direc-
tor of fan relations for Lucasfilm.

In a statement, Lucas said that 
“Colin’s imagination and creativi-
ty were apparent from the get-go,” 
adding, “His artistry helped me 
build out the visual foundation 
for so many ships that are instant-
ly recognizable today. His talent 
was and remains evident for all to 
see.”

When the filmmaker hired Mr. 
Cantwell in late 1974, Lucas was 
still negotiating financing with 
Twentieth Century Fox, working 
out concepts like the Force and 
overhauling a screenplay that was 
tentatively titled “Adventures of 
the Starkiller, Ep. 1: The Star 
Wars.” The script mentioned a 
number of spacecraft, but offered 
only vague descriptions of what 
they looked like and how they 
moved.

Mr. Cantwell was tasked with 
filling in the details, instructed by 
Lucas to make the ships look real-
istic but with “a comic book nobil-
ity,” according to Brian Jay Jones’s 
book “George Lucas: A Life.” He 
exchanged drawings with the di-
rector before landing on final 
sketches that he used to make his 
models, assembling plastic minia-

tures from thousands of pieces — 
including pill containers, lamp 
pieces, and parts of commercial 
model kits for planes, cars and 
boats — that he stored in a set of 
eight-foot-tall drawers.

Whether the spacecraft were 
shown individually or en masse, 
zipping across the screen in for-
mation or chasing one another in 
a dogfight, Mr. Cantwell wanted 
them to be immediately recogniz-
able, and to generate a sense of 
nervousness or excitement de-
pending on their place in Lucas’s 
science fiction saga. “My premise 
was you had to instantly know the 
bad guys from the good guys … by 
how [a ship] looks and feels,” he 
said in a 2014 interview for the 
website Original Prop Blog.

His design for the X-wing, the 
Rebel Alliance’s signature star-
fighter, was inspired by seeing a 
dart thrown at an English pub and 
was meant to suggest the image of 
a cowboy drawing his guns out-
side a saloon. His sleek initial 
model for the Millennium Falcon, 
on the other hand, was meant to 
evoke a lizard that was poised to 
strike — and was used instead as 
the basis for the rebel blockade 

runner that appears in the film’s 
opening scene. (Other artists, in-
cluding Joe Johnston and Ralph 
McQuarrie, ultimately contribut-
ed to the Millennium Falcon’s 
worn-down, hamburger-shaped 
look.)

Mr. Cantwell also created pro-
totypes for the imperial star de-

stroyer, the wedge-shaped ship 
that fills the screen in the film’s 
opening moments (to determine 
its size, he asked Lucas whether 
the ship was supposed to be “big-
ger than Burbank”; the answer 
was yes), and created the Death 
Star, the laser-equipped space sta-
tion capable of destroying entire 
planets.

The film’s climax featured an 
attack run across the Death Star’s 
equator, in which Luke Skywalker 
(Mark Hamill) flies through a can-
yonlike trench to fire torpedoes at 

the space station’s one weak 
point. As Mr. Cantwell told it, the 
scene originated by chance, after 
he had almost finished making 
the Death Star model from a plas-
tic sphere measuring about 14 
inches across.

The sphere came in two halves, 
which he transformed into the 

Death Star by scratching features 
into its surface, but the halves 
shrank at the middle where they 
were supposed to meet. “It would 
have taken a week of work just to 
fill and sand and refill this depres-
sion,” he said in an interview with 
the Montecito Journal of Califor-
nia. “So, to save me the labor, I 
went to George and suggested a 
trench, with armaments project-
ing from the sides of the trench 
resulting in battles with starships 
flying in and out of the trench. 
Lucas agreed, and it became a key 

point in the film.”
Colin James Cantwell was born 

in San Francisco on April 3, 1932. 
His father was a commercial art-
ist, and his mother worked as a 
riveter during World War II to 
support the military effort. One of 
his uncles was Robert Cantwell, a 
journalist for Time and Sports 
Illustrated who wrote a pair of 
well-received novels.

As a boy, Mr. Cantwell was 
bedridden with tuberculosis and 
a partially detached retina. “The 
cure was to confine me to a dark 
room with a heavy vest across my 
chest to prevent coughing fits,” he 
recalled in a 2016 “Ask Me Any-
thing” interview on Reddit. “I 
spent nearly TWO YEARS of my 
childhood immobilized in this 
dark room. Suffice to say, nothing 
else could slow me down after 
that!”

Mr. Cantwell studied at the 
University of California at Los 
Angeles, where he made student 
films and received a bachelor’s 
degree in applied arts in 1957.

During the 1969 moon landing, 
he served as the conduit between 
CBS broadcaster Walter Cronkite 
and NASA, listening to the com-

munications line between Apollo 
11 astronauts and Mission Control 
so that he could update Cronkite 
on the space capsule’s progress.

By then, he had started making 
scientific and commercial films 
and was using his technical exper-
tise for big-budget pictures. Trav-
eling to London, he helped Ku-
brick shoot space scenes for 
“2001”  and befriended the direc-
tor; years later, he recalled visit-
ing Kubrick’s home one night and, 
while dining on turkey sandwich-
es, suggesting the film’s dramatic 
opening scene, a celestial image of 
the sun, moon and Earth scored to 
Richard Strauss’s “Also sprach 
Zarathustra,” which became the 
movie’s main theme.

Mr. Cantwell later wrote and 
directed “Voyage to the Outer 
Planets,” a large-screen trip 
through the solar system that ran 
at what is now the Fleet Science 
Center in San Diego, and contrib-
uted technical dialogue for “Close 
Encounters of the Third Kind” 
(1977).

He also worked as a computer 
graphics consultant for Hewlett-
Packard, helping to develop one of 
the first color display systems for 
a desktop computer. Mr. Cantwell 
used the system to create graphics 
for the Cold War techno-thriller 
“WarGames” (1983), in which a 
dozen giant computer screens 
flash with the positions of Soviet 
nuclear missiles.

Mr. Cantwell later conducted 
quantum physics research, ac-
cording to his partner, Dall, in 
addition to writing a two-volume 
science-fiction epic called “Core-
Fires.” He rarely spoke about his 
“Star Wars” work until he was in 
his mid-80s, when he began ap-
pearing at fan conventions and 
selling prints of his concept art, 
after decades when far more fans 
seemed to know the work of col-
laborators such as McQuarrie.

Interviewed by the Denver 
Post, he said he felt that Lucas had 
underplayed his role in the crea-
tion of “Star Wars” because Mr. 
Cantwell had declined an offer to 
run the director’s special-effects 
shop, Industrial Light & Magic. 
He was far less interested in con-
tinuing his effects work, he said, 
than in pursuing new avenues of 
invention.

“Colin told me one time that 
this is the way he went through 
life, that he liked to create things 
that people couldn’t unthink,” 
Dall told the Denver Post. “That’s 
how he got into a lot of things: He 
would come up with such origi-
nal, creative and intelligent ideas 
that people would look at it, and 
then they couldn’t go back.”

COLIN CANTWELL, 90

Engineer designed Death Star, other spacecraft key to Star Wars universe

JEROD HARRIS/WIREIMAGE/GETTY IMAGES

Colin Cantwell, seen in 2014, suggested to George Lucas that the Death Star have a trench, after his model from a plastic sphere came in 
two halves, which shrank at the middle where they were supposed to meet. The Death Star’s trench became a key plot point.

“You had to instantly know the bad guys from the 
good guys … by how [a ship] looks and feels.”

Colin Cantwell
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OF NOTE

Obituaries of residents from the 
District, Maryland and Northern Vir-
ginia. 

Darryll ‘Craig’ Stone, 
HUD systems analyst

Darryll “Craig” Stone, 75, a re-
tired Department of Housing and 
Urban Development systems ana-
lyst who in the mid-1980s created 
a programming algorithm to help 
the agency’s regional offices effi-
ciently calculate fair market rents, 
died March 14 at a hospital in 
Woodbridge, Va. The cause was a 
heart attack, said his son Devin 
Stone.

Mr. Stone, a Woodbridge resi-
dent, was born in Detroit. He   
served two tours of duty in the 
Army in Vietnam and received a 
Purple Heart. He began his 32-
year career at HUD in 1979 as an 
appraiser in Des Moines. He came 
to the Washington area in 1988 
when he began working for HUD’s 
office of program system manage-
ment in multifamily housing.

Caroline Cook, 
environmental consultant

Caroline Cook, 45, who had 
been a senior associate at Environ-
mental Incentives, a government 
contractor working on environ-
mental conservation issues, died 
April 6 at her home in Takoma 
Park, Md. The cause was brain 
cancer, said her husband, Jona-
than Cook.

Mrs. Cook was born Caroline 
Simmonds in Philadelphia and 
grew up mostly in Wyndmoor, Pa. 
She was a Peace Corps volunteer in 
Malawi and deputy director of the 
World Wildlife Fund’s coastal East 
Africa program before joining En-
vironmental Incentives in 2014. 

Maurice Burg, 
NIH lab chief

Maurice Burg, 91, a scientist 
emeritus at the National Institutes 
of Health who retired from the 
National Heart, Lung and Blood 
Institute about five years ago as 
senior investigator in the systems 
biology center, died April 24 in 
Miami Beach. The cause was 
pneumonia, said his wife, Ruth 
Burg.

Dr. Burg a nephrologist, was 
born in Boston. Earlier in his NIH 
career, he was chief of the kidney 
and electrolyte metabolism lab. 
He was in the Public Health Serv-
ice for 37 years and retired at the 
rank of captain. He was a past 
president of the American Society 
of Nephrology and was inducted 
into the National Academy of Sci-
ences, among his professional 
honors. He moved to Miami Beach 
from Washington in 2017.

Olcay Cigtay, 
Georgetown physician

Olcay Cigtay, 88, a physician at 
Georgetown University Hospital 
who was a professor of radiology 
and director of student education, 
died Feb. 7 at a care center in 
Fairfax County, Va. The cause was 
complications from a fall, said a 
friend, Leyla Uzer.

Dr. Cigtay, a resident of 
McLean, Va., was born in Izmir, 
Turkey. From 1969 to 1998, she was 
on the faculty at Georgetown. Ear-
lier she was director of mammog-
raphy at D.C. General Hospital 
and on the staff of St. Elizabeths 
Hospital. She was a radiologist 
consultant to the State Depart-
ment.

Lisa Pannoni, 
childbirth instructor

Lisa Pannoni, 58, a childbirth 
instructor from 2004 to 2017 with 
Physicians & Midwives Collabora-
tive Practice in Alexandria, Va., 
died April 12 at her home in Albu-
querque. The cause was multiple 
system atrophy, said a daughter, 
Rosie Donaldson.

Mrs. Pannoni was born Lisa 
Sherman in Washington. She was 
a labor and delivery nurse at Inova 
Alexandria Hospital from 1998 to 
2020. She was a school nurse at St. 
Bernadette’s Catholic School in 
West Springfield, Va., from 2004 to 
2009, among other nursing jobs. 
She moved to Albuquerque from 
Lorton, Va., in 2020.

J. Leeds Barroll, 
Shakespeare scholar

J. Leeds Barroll, 93, a Shake-
speare scholar, college professor 
and researcher who was scholar-
in-residence at the Folger Shake-
speare Library from 1988 to 2005, 
died April 22 at a care facility in 
Rockville, Md. The cause was kid-
ney failure, said his wife, Susan 
Zimmerman.

Dr. Barroll, a Washington resi-
dent, was born in Lausanne, Swit-
zerland. He grew up in Philadel-
phia and was on the faculties of 
the University of Cincinnati, New-
castle University in England, the 
University of South Carolina, the 
University of Maryland Baltimore 
County and others before he 
joined the Folger Shakespeare Li-
brary. He wrote and edited books 
and was founder and editor of two 
journals: Shakespeare Studies,  
and Medieval and Renaissance 
Drama in England.

— From staff reports
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INMEMORIAM

CAGE
MARY E. CAGE

Mom! My mind still talks to you. My heart
still looks for you. My soul knows you are
at peace.

Joyce and Michael Ford

DEATH NOTICE

CARTWRIGHT

KATHERINE PALIC CARTWRIGHT
Katherine Palic Cartwright, 83, of Washing-
ton, DC, died peacefully on May 20, sur-
rounded by her family. She is survived by
her daughter Katherine Cartwright Knodel
and her children Alyson and Charles; son
William Allen Cartwright, and his wife, Don-
na, their children William and Joseph; son
Vladimir Martin Cartwright and his wife, Ev-
elyn, their children Georgia and Gretchen;
a brother, V. Jan Palic. She was preceded in
death by her husband,William T. Cartwright
and by her parents, Vladimir and Georgine
Palic .
A service will be performed at 10 a.m. on
Thursday, May 26 at St. Paul’s Lutheran
Church, 4900 Connecticut Avenue, NW,
Washington, DC. Interment is private.

DALL
BARBARA M. DALL (Age 80)

On May 19, 2022, Barbara M. Dall, longtime
resident of the Mount Vernon area of Fair-
fax County, Virginia, passed away. Loving
wife for over 50 years to Ronald A. Dall,
mother to Meghan Dall Ryan and Maureen
Dall, mother-in-law to Patrick Ryan and Ja-
son Lott, and grandmother to Ainsley and
Thomas Ryan. Barbara worked as a social
worker after college and later worked as a
tax preparer for an accounting firm. How-
ever, her kindness, her sewing and knitting
creations, and her love for her family and
friends are what many will remember
most.

A funeral service will be held at 12 noon
on Friday, May 27, 2022 at St. Bernadette’s
Catholic Church, 7600 Old Keene Mill Rd.,
Springfield, VA 22152. In lieu of flowers,
donations may be made in her honor to
The Leukemia And Lymphoma Society.

When the
need arises,
let families
find you in the
Funeral Services
Directory.

To be seen in the
Funeral Services
Directory, please call
paid Death Notices
at 202-334-4122.

POST YOUR
CONDOLENCES

Now death notices on
washingtonpost.com/obituaries allow you

to express your sympathy with greater ease.
Visit today.
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DEATH NOTICE

ELSTER
MARVIN ELSTER

MARVIN ELSTER (known by many of his old
friends as “what’s his name”), Montgom-
ery Village, MD. First generation American.
Born June 3, 1932 and raised in Buffalo,
NY. Died May 21, 2022. Survived by sons
David (Christine) and Jeff; grandchildren
Sydney and Alex; shorter brother Irv (Sha-
ron) Elster; brother-in-law Steve Bricker; 13
nieces and nephews and their spouses and
children scattered around the US and Can-
ada; and by Judy Korn, his long-time com-
panion and special friend. Predeceased by
parents Sol and Helen Elster; and sisters
Caroline (Milton) Friedman, Edith (Jack)
Ruina, Phyllis (Harold) Eskin, Blanche (Jack)
Kaplan; and Linda (Steve) Bricker Previous-
ly married to Kay (Novenstein) Nudelman.
Army Morse Code operator in Korea during
and after the war there. Late bloomer:
started college at 27, law school at 47.
Commercial Arbitrator for 40+ years, con-
tinuing until his death. Bridge Life Master
for 50 years. Smart, witty, irreverent, never
at a loss for a timely quip. Never ran for of-
fice, but politically astute. Not particularly
athletic, but once successfully leapt over a
very short building. As a young man Marvin
worked on and off for 17 years in his fa-
ther’s old fashioned fruit market, and even
in his later years could easily distinguish an
apple from a potato. He also worked for a
few years in a junk yard, together leading
to his planning, but never executing, a new
and used food store. Marvin was a fairly
serious cook, and did it well, or so he said.
Likewise his harmonica playing.
Marvin donated his body to a medical
school with the hope that some bright med
student will be able to decode the work-
ings of his phenomenal brain.A celebration
of Marvin’s life will take place at a later
date. Marvin said he wanted his friends
and relatives to remember him with a
smile. He encouraged donations in his
name to the Montgomery County Manna
Food Center or Doctors Without Borders.

HERSH
EVELYN CUTLER HERSH (Age 99)

Evelyn Cutler Hersh passed
away peacefully on Wednes-
day, May 25, 2022, in Rockville,
MD. She was predeceased by
her husband Michael and her
parents Harry (Rochmiel) and

Esther (nee Brown/Potash) Cutler. She is
survived by her children Joel (Angela), Da-
vid, Martin (Judy), and Stuart (Janet) Hersh,
11 grandchildren, and two great-grandchil-
dren. Born in Philadelphia, PA, she moved
to Washington, DC as a young child. She
worked as a grants specialist at NIH in
Bethesda and took great joy in the accom-
plishments of her family. Graveside ser-
vice will be held on Friday, May 27, 2022,
12 p.m. Noon at Mount Lebanon Cemetery,
9304 Adelphi Rd, Adelphi, MD 20783. In
lieu of flowers, donations may be made in
Evelyn’s name to JSSA Hospice (jssa.org).
Services entrusted to Sagel Bloomfield
Danzansky Goldberg Funeral Care.

www.sagelbloomfield.com

JAMISON

DEWANA A. JAMISON
On May 15, 2022, Dewana A. Jamison de-
parted this life peacefully and entered
eternal rest. Devoted mother of Kenneth
Morrison. She is also survived by her two
brothers, Nathan A. Dobbins and Ronald
Dobbins(Jean); one sister-in-law, Irma Dob-
bins; cousin, Alexander W. Dobbins, Es-
quire and other relatives. On Friday, May
27, 2022, a visitation will be at 12:30 p.m.,
with service to follow at 1:30 p.m., at Fort
Lincoln Funeral Home, 3401 Bladensburg
Road, Brentwood, MD 20722. Interment is
at Fort Lincoln Funeral Cemetery.

PIERCE

DELORES S. PIERCE
Delores S. Pierce, closed her eyes in peace-
ful sleep on May 4, 2022. She is survived
by her husband Preston, two sons Derick
and Tony, two daughters-in law Linda and
Karen, five grandchildren Todd, Rachel,
Lindsay, Allison, and Nicole, and countless
other relatives and friends.
A visitation will be held at Dale City Chris-
tian Church, 14022 Lindendale Road, Dale
City, Virginia 22193, on Friday, May 27. The
viewing will begin at 10 a.m., with the ser-
vice following at 11 a.m. The service will
also be livestreamed on www.dccccofpra-
sie.org/ and www.facebook.com/dccccof-
praise/. Interment will follow the Service at
1:30 p.m. at Quantico National Cemetery in
Triangle, Virginia.
In lieu of flowers, the family requests char-
itable contributions in memory of Delores
S. Pierce be made to Chantilly Baptist
Church, Christian Education Ministry, PO
Box 220175, Chantilly VA, 20153; or use
E-Commerce giving on the website, at
www.chantillybaptist.org.
Services entrusted to Ames Funeral Home
in Manassas, VA.

REED
GEORGE RICHARD REED

George Richard Reed, formerly of Waldorf
MD, died peacefully at his home in Frack-
ville PA on May 19, 2022. He was a latent
fingerprint examiner/specialist with the FBI
and Washington Metropolitan Police Dept.
respectively; spanning the years 1954-
1989. He also served in the Army.
Funeral services will be held Thursday, May
26 at Nice-Hart Funeral Home, 9 N. Lehigh
Ave., Frackville PA 17931 with the Rev. Carl
Shankweiler officiating. Visitation 10 a.m.
to 11 a.m. In lieu of flowers, contributions
may be made to Zion Lutheran Church,
33 S. Broad Mountain Ave., Frackville PA
17931 and Hillside SPCA, P.O. Box 233,
Pottsville PA 17901. Burial with military
honors will be held in Odd Fellows Cem-
etery, Frackville.

DEATH NOTICE

RUBEN
SHELDON RUBEN
Sheldon Ruben, of Palm Beach
Gardens, Florida, passed away
on Wednesday, May 25, 2022
at the age of 93. He is survived
by his children, Ellen (Charlie)
Cooper and David (Carolyn)

Ruben, his sister, Elaine (Harold) Schultz,
his grandchildren, Mitch (Jenna) Cooper,
Rachel (Adam) Edelman, and Kate, Jessie,
and Jake Ruben, and his great-grandchil-
dren, Rory Cooper, Jimmy Cooper, and Ri-
ley Edelman. He was predeceased by his
wife, Ruth Sue Ruben (nee Caplan) and his
parents, Howard and Lubah Ruben.
He was a loving husband, father, grandfa-
ther, and great-papa. He was successful in
business and a wonderful friend to many,
who was very loved and loved life.
Services at Beth El Memorial Park, 9701
Liberty Road Randallstown, MD 21133,
on Thursday, May 26, 2022 at 12:15 p.m.
Please omit flowers. Contributions in his
memory may be sent to Suburban Hospital,
8600 Old Georgetown Rd., Bethesda, MD
20814 and Washington Hebrew Congrega-
tion, 3935 Macomb St., NW, Washington,
DC 20016. Shiva will be observed at the Ru-
ben residence, Thursday only, immediately
following interment, with services 7 p.m.
Arrangements by Sol Levinson and Bros.
Funeral Home. www.sollevinson.com

www.sollevinson.com

DEATH NOTICE

ABELL

DR. JAMES ESTEN ABELL
Born 6/13/24 - Died: 5/21/22

Dr. James Esten Abell, Esten to most, died
peacefully on Saturday May 21, 2022 at age
97 at the Larkin Chase Rehabilitation Center
in Bowie, Maryland.

Esten was born son of Charles Ethelbert and
Marie Hungerford Abell in Leonardtown, MD
on June 13 1924.

Esten served the United States of America
during World War II as an Aerial Navigator
for the US Air Force as a 1st Lieutenant, fly-
ing top secret missions over Europe earn-
ing him the Air Medal. Returning from the
war on a Friday and attending college that
following Monday, Esten graduated from
Mount St. Mary’s College in 1946, and grad-
uated Georgetown School of Medicine in
1950.

Esten started his private medical practice
as a general Family Practitioner in 1951
before founding one of the largest OB-GYN
practices in the Washington, DC metro area:
Abell, Grigorian, Murgalo & Scartascini. His
illustrious medical career saw Esten serving
as the Chief of Obstetrics and Gynecology
at Prince George’s General Hospital while
also delivering thousands of babies in the
National Capital metro area.

While Esten loved his hobbies of real estate,
daily workouts, education and philanthropy,
they were far surpassed by his never ending
commitment to his Catholic faith and his
family.

Esten is survived by his wife Eda Ann Abell;
sister Lucille Nunn; and 10 children: James
Abell, Jaqueline Maloney, Vincent Abell, Tim-
othy Abell, Sharon DeRosa, Scott Fields, Jea-
nette Abell, Tina Jarvis, Douglas Fields, and
Jason Abell. In addition, he was blessed with
39 grandchildren and 25 great-grandchil-
dren. He was preceded in death by his wife
Jaqueline Marie Abell and brothers Dent
Abell, Ethelbert Abell, and Whitney Abell.

A viewing for Esten will be held Friday May
27 from 6 t0 8 p.m. at Gasch’s Funeral Home
located at 4739 Baltimore Ave., Hyattsville,
MD 20781. A funeral will be held on Satur-
day May 28 at 10 a.m. at St. Mark’s Catholic
Church located at 7501 Adelphi Rd., Hyatts-
ville, MD 20782 followed by burial services
at Fort Lincoln Cemetery located at 3401
Bladensburg Rd. Brentwood, MD 20722.

The family has requested donations be
made to the St. Marks food panty (where
Esten regularly volunteered), where checks
can be made out to St. Mark the Evangelist
Church with the memo “Food Pantry” sent
to the above address for St. Mark’s.

JUDGE

MICHAEL JUDGE
Michael Judge, an actor, playwright, screen-
writer, folklorist and Congressional historian
and guide, died May 20, 2022. The cause
was complications from cancer, which he
courageously battled for several years. He
was 62 years old.

Michael was a native of Washington, DC. He
attended Georgetown Preparatory School
and Washington and Lee University. He be-
came part of a close group of actors, artists
and writers who worked in the growing D.C.
theatre scene of the 1980s.

The highlight of his theatre work in Wash-
ington was winning the Helen Hayes Award
for Best Actor in 1988. He won this honor
for his role in the play “How I Got That Sto-

ry,” staged at the Source Theatre. He also
starred in an acclaimed production of “Ju-
lius Caesar.”

Michael also wrote several plays. His best-
known work as an author was The Dance of
Time: The Origins of the Calendar, published
in 2004. The book explored the creation of
the Western calendar.

After residing briefly in New York and Los
Angeles, Michael returned to Washington
to begin a long career as a US Capitol Tour
Guide and Congressional historian. Repre-
sentatives and Senators often requested
Michael’s services for special guests. He
used his extensive knowledge of the Capitol
to edit the Senate newsletter, The Inkwell.
He retired in 2015 after 20 years of Federal
service.

During his tenure at the Capitol, he met and
married Nancy McWilliams in 2002. They
were often seen in the city walking their
dog, Oliver. After his retirement Michael
spent time recommending books, movies
and music in funny and insightful on-line
reviews. He loved to cook and was an ac-
complished artist, spending several hours a
day drawing.

Michael is survived by his wife, Nancy; a sis-
ter Alyson Frederick of Crofton MD; a broth-
er Mark Judge of Potomac MD; a brother
Joseph Judge of Virginia Beach VA; a sister-
in-law Marianne Springer Judge of Virginia
Beach VA and numerous beloved nieces and
nephews. A celebration of Mike’s life will be
held in October. Condolences may be left at

www.dignitymemorial.com

SCHREYER

FRANK J. SCHREYER
Frank died peacefully on May 19, 2022 with
his devoted wife of 67 years, Marion, at his
side. Born February 13, 1929 (Geistown, PA),
he served in the Air Force (1948-1952), test-
ing the first moving target indication radar
equipment and achieving the rank of Staff
Sergeant. He received the Army of Occu-
pation Medal with the Berlin Airlift Device,
Good Conduct Medal, and Humane Action
Medal. Hired by Philco (Philco-Ford, Ford
Aerospace, Loral Corp., Lockheed-Martin)
in 1952, his career spanned 42 years with
the company, working as a technical advi-
sor to the 64th Air Division and the North
American Air Defense Radar Extension Pro-
gram, supervising air defense engineering

contracts, managing critical aerospace and
defense programs (eg, long range radar,
electro-optical weapons control systems,
Sidewinder Air Intercept Missiles) and he
retired in 1994. He is recognized on the
Wall of Honor at the National Air and Space
Museum. Frank was a parishioner of St. Ra-
phael Church, Rockville, MD for 50 years. His
hobbies included model railroading, playing
the Hammond organ,Air Force memorabilia,
and golf. The Schreyers are long-time mem-
bers of Lakewood Country Club, Rockville,
MD.
Beloved husband of Marion (nee Oke, St.
John’s, NL); devoted father of Catherine,
Mark, Paul, Carl and Earl; father-in-law
of Monika, Sheila, and Marc Klein; loving
brother of William, Augusta Smith, Joanne
Olejasz, Clara White, Mary Bonenberger and
the late Pauline Dusch and John and James
Schreyer.Also survived by grandchildren Vali
and Jesse Klein, Sage, William and Jackson
Schreyer; granddaughter-in-law Barbara;
great granddaughter Lauren, and many lov-
ing nieces and nephews.
A service will be celebrated June 5, 2022 at
1 p.m., Guild Memorial Chapel, 211 Russell
Ave, AMV, Gaithersburg, MD. In lieu of flow-
ers, contributions may be made to Wheeling
Corpus Christi Parish (https://corpuschristi-
wheeling.org/donate/), The National Orga-
nization for Rare Disorders (https://raredis-
eases.org/donate/) and the AMV Benevolent
Fund (https://www.asbury.org/foundation/
donate/asbury-methodist-village/).
Condolence messages may be posted at
https://www.pumphreyfuneralhome.com/
obituaries/obituary-listings?areaId=53
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Because your loved one served proudly...
Military emblems are available with death notices and in-memoriams

To place a notice call 202-334-4122 or 800-627-1150, ext. 44122

DEATH NOTICE

STEPHENS

GREGORY ANTHONY STEPHENS
Gregory Anthony Stephens passed away
suddenly on the morning of May 14, 2022
at his home in Morningside, Maryland.
Gregg was born November 29, 1952 to
Marian and Kermit Stephens, and was the
youngest of two daughters and two sons.
He is survived by his beloved wife, Cher-
yl Stephens; his two children Joseph and
Lillian; his three grandchildren: QuenTravi-
ous Anderson Heath, Octavion Stephens,
and AvaTiana Heath; as well as his niece
and nephew Sara and Ryan Stephens. Fu-
neral Services will take place at 11 a.m.
on Saturday, May 28, 2022 at Bethel Free
Methodist Church, 8411 Allentown Road,
Ft. Washington, MD. Interment will be at
a later date at MD Veterans Cemetery in
Cheltenham, MD.

DEATH NOTICE

WALLER

JOHN ARTHUR WALLER
On May 18, 2022 peacefully entered into
eternal rest. He is survived by wife, Benet-
ta Waller; three daughters and one son Re-
nee Pulliam, Tonya Primus, Kia Waller and
John A. Waller II; sister Velada Waller; 13
grandchildren and a host of other relatives
and friends. Services will be May 27, 2022
at 3 p.m. at Snowden Funeral Home, 246
N. Washington St., Rockville, MD. Services
entrusted to SNOWDEN FUNERAL HOME.

www.snowdencares.com

DEATH NOTICE

GREEN

LOUISE ELAINE GREEN
Louise Elaine Green was sent peacefuly to
heaven on Sunday May 15, 2022 at the age
of 79. She is survived by her loving hus-
band, Nolton Sr.; four children, Kim, Robert
(Stephen), Nolton Jr. (Tiffany) and Keno (An-
gela); six grandchildren, Emmett (Tonya),
Le’Shawn (Randall), John, Taylor Rose, Na-
dia and Dallas; six great-grandchildren, Evi-
on, Kaiyin, Kali, Tamia, Kash, and Giovanni;
one brother, Lester Jr. (Joyce) Trena, Lester
III (Kim) Robert (Veronica) and Tameaka,
and a host of relatives and friends. Service
will be held on May 27, 2022 at Saint John’s
Baptist Church 1905 Columbia Pike Arling-
ton, Virginia. Viewing 10 a.m.; Funeral 11
a.m. Entombment Fort Lincoln Cemetery,
Brentwood, Maryland. In lieu of flowers,
memorial contributions may be made to
the Susan G. Komen Foundation. Arrange-
ments by Tri-State Funeral Services

HALL

JAMES ALVIN HALL SR.
James Alvin Hall, Sr., also known as “Floss-
ie’’ and later in life’’Wine”.
and ‘’Ringo”, born April 13, 1938, in Wash-
ington, DC, quietly passed away on May 11,
2022, at White Oak Medical Center in Silver
Spring, MD. He was one of five children
born to James Isaiah Hall and Flossie Ham-
mond (both deceased). James is survived
by his beautiful and phenomenal wife
of 65 years, Evelyn Hall, from this union,
they had four children: Denise Miller (Bill),
Rochel Gaines (John), Renee Maddox (Mi-
chael, deceased), and James Hall, Jr. (Kim);
eight grandchildren; six great grandchil-
dren; four great-great grandchildren; and a
host of other family and friends. On Friday,
May 27, 2022 from 10 a.m. until service at
11 a.m. friends may visit with the family
at Marshall-March Funeral Home Chapel,
4308 Suitland Rd, Suitland, MD 20746 In-
terment: Lincoln Memorial Cemetery, Suit-
land, MD.

www.marshallmarchfh.com
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53° 4:00 a.m.
77°/56°
92° 1991
36° 1967

74° 3:05 p.m.
58° 3:19 a.m.
78°/56°
94° 1991
38° 1956

Washington 12:15 a.m.  5:56 a.m. 12:58 p.m.  6:20 p.m.

Annapolis  3:26 a.m.  9:42 a.m.  3:16 p.m.  9:17 p.m.

Ocean City  5:19 a.m. 11:30 a.m.  5:49 p.m. none

Norfolk  1:28 a.m.  7:30 a.m.  1:26 p.m.  7:58 p.m.

Point Lookout  5:54 a.m. 11:14 a.m.  5:22 p.m. none

73° 68° 78° 65° 77° 64° 83° 64° 87° 69° 90° 68°

 Sun 5:48 a.m. 8:23 p.m.
 Moon 3:51 a.m. 4:51 p.m.
 Venus 4:05 a.m. 5:09 p.m.
 Mars 2:59 a.m. 2:58 p.m.
 Jupiter 3:01 a.m. 3:07 p.m.
 Saturn 1:27 a.m. 12:00 p.m.
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June 14
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Last 
Quarter
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6.01"
3.18"
18.61"
15.37"
 
 

0.00"
6.06"
3.80"
16.43"
16.32"
 
 

0.00"
5.04"
3.09"
18.67"
16.47"

Blue Ridge: Today, a thick cloud cover; an afternoon 
thunderstorm, except dry in central parts. High 62 to 66. 
Winds south 10–20 mph. Tonight, a thunderstorm; rain, a 
thunderstorm in southern parts. Low 55 to 59. Winds south 
10–20 mph.

Atlantic beaches: Today, mostly cloudy, a shower; humid 
in the south. High 68 to 78. Winds southeast 7–14 mph. 
Tonight, mostly cloudy, a shower. Humid in the south; warm 
in central parts. Low 64 to 69. Winds south 7–14 mph.

Pollen: Low
Grass Low 
Trees Low 
Weeds Low 
Mold Low 

UV: Moderate
3 out of 11+

Air Quality: Good
Dominant cause: Ozone
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73/62 73/68
61°

60°
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Waterways: Upper Potomac River: Today, mainly cloudy. Wind east–
southeast 4–8 knots. Waves less than a foot. Visibility clear. • Lower 
Potomac and Chesapeake Bay: Today, partly sunny, a shower. Wind 
southeast 6–12 knots. Waves 1–2 feet on the Lower Potomac; 1–3 
feet on the Chesapeake Bay.• River Stages: The stage at Little Falls 
will be around 4.00 feet today, falling to 3.80 Friday. Flood stage at 
Little Falls is 10 feet.

Albany, NY 75/62/c 78/65/t
Albuquerque 88/60/s 92/59/pc
Anchorage 62/48/pc 66/51/pc
Atlanta 76/64/r 77/60/pc
Austin 92/63/s 95/66/s
Baltimore 71/66/c 78/65/t
Billings, MT 81/57/pc 77/54/c
Birmingham 74/61/r 78/61/s
Bismarck, ND 80/51/s 84/57/pc
Boise 89/59/s 76/53/pc
Boston 68/60/pc 78/65/c
Buffalo 78/65/t 72/58/sh
Burlington, VT 74/64/c 78/64/sh
Charleston, SC 85/74/t 84/67/t
Charleston, WV 80/62/t 73/55/t
Charlotte 81/67/t 80/60/t
Cheyenne, WY 78/50/c 81/53/pc
Chicago 73/53/sh 64/50/pc
Cincinnati 73/59/r 68/57/sh
Cleveland 80/65/t 73/58/sh
Dallas 84/59/s 88/66/s
Denver 81/54/c 86/56/pc

Des Moines 63/49/pc 75/56/s
Detroit 77/64/t 72/57/sh
El Paso 97/66/s 100/69/s
Fairbanks, AK 71/48/pc 71/49/pc
Fargo, ND 72/50/pc 80/59/pc
Hartford, CT 72/61/c 77/64/t
Honolulu 84/71/s 85/72/s
Houston 89/67/s 93/68/s
Indianapolis 72/58/r 66/54/sh
Jackson, MS 80/59/pc 78/58/s
Jacksonville, FL 88/72/pc 87/66/t
Kansas City, MO 64/48/sh 76/56/s
Las Vegas 101/76/s 99/73/s
Little Rock 69/57/pc 78/56/s
Los Angeles 74/58/pc 72/59/pc
Louisville 75/60/r 70/58/sh
Memphis 73/58/s 75/59/s
Miami 89/78/c 88/77/sh
Milwaukee 73/52/sh 60/49/pc
Minneapolis 64/49/c 75/59/s
Nashville 74/59/r 71/57/c
New Orleans 84/68/r 86/69/s
New York City 68/62/pc 77/65/t
Norfolk 78/69/pc 82/67/t

Oklahoma City 72/52/pc 82/61/s
Omaha 64/47/pc 78/61/s
Orlando 91/73/c 90/71/t
Philadelphia 71/65/c 81/67/t
Phoenix 105/78/s 104/75/s
Pittsburgh 79/63/t 73/59/t
Portland, ME 63/56/c 74/61/c
Portland, OR 71/56/sh 67/54/r
Providence, RI 67/59/pc 74/63/c
Raleigh, NC 84/70/pc 80/63/t
Reno, NV 87/55/pc 80/54/pc
Richmond 78/67/c 80/64/t
Sacramento 79/53/pc 84/57/pc
St. Louis 71/58/r 67/55/sh
St. Thomas, VI 85/77/sh 85/77/c
Salt Lake City 93/65/s 85/62/pc
San Diego 67/61/pc 68/60/pc
San Francisco 67/54/pc 67/55/pc
San Juan, PR 86/76/sh 87/76/t
Seattle 63/51/sh 63/48/r
Spokane, WA 72/53/c 66/44/c
Syracuse 78/65/c 76/58/sh
Tampa 91/78/c 89/77/t
Wichita 66/50/pc 79/60/s

Addis Ababa 83/55/c 83/54/c
Amsterdam 64/54/c 59/51/pc
Athens 88/68/s 88/69/s
Auckland 63/49/sh 59/51/s
Baghdad 96/70/s 100/71/s
Bangkok 92/80/t 93/80/t
Beijing 92/56/s 94/63/c
Berlin 71/55/pc 65/47/r
Bogota 64/51/c 64/51/r
Brussels 70/55/pc 64/47/pc
Buenos Aires 57/48/s 57/49/c
Cairo 92/69/s 95/71/s
Caracas 74/64/r 74/64/t
Copenhagen 62/50/pc 58/48/sh
Dakar 80/72/s 80/73/pc
Dublin 64/43/sh 62/44/pc
Edinburgh 59/46/sh 59/42/pc
Frankfurt 73/56/pc 71/47/pc
Geneva 75/52/pc 77/55/pc
Ham., Bermuda 77/71/pc 78/72/pc
Helsinki 56/45/sh 60/45/sh
Ho Chi Minh City 93/79/t 88/78/t
Hong Kong 86/79/r 86/80/r

Islamabad 101/78/s 104/80/s
Istanbul 79/65/s 81/64/s
Jerusalem 85/62/s 87/63/s
Johannesburg 69/44/s 68/46/s
Kabul 85/63/s 83/60/s
Kingston, Jam. 86/77/t 85/76/t
Kolkata 96/84/sh 98/84/t
Kyiv 70/56/t 72/52/c
Lagos 86/73/t 87/74/t
Lima 66/59/pc 65/59/pc
Lisbon 87/63/s 90/62/s
London 69/53/c 67/48/pc
Madrid 81/56/s 86/59/s
Manila 95/81/t 95/80/t
Mexico City 80/55/pc 79/54/pc
Montreal 70/63/sh 74/60/sh
Moscow 68/49/r 59/46/sh
Mumbai 92/83/pc 92/83/pc
Nairobi 78/59/t 77/59/t
New Delhi 98/85/pc 102/84/pc
Oslo 58/44/sh 51/47/sh
Ottawa 72/63/sh 75/55/r
Paris 72/54/pc 72/49/pc
Prague 68/54/pc 66/45/sh

Rio de Janeiro 79/67/s 80/68/s
Riyadh 108/82/s 109/82/s
Rome 84/64/c 89/67/pc
San Salvador 83/69/r 79/69/r
Santiago 65/43/pc 60/43/c
Sarajevo 80/54/t 81/56/t
Seoul 73/59/s 76/56/s
Shanghai 77/66/c 86/70/pc
Singapore 90/78/pc 90/77/t
Stockholm 60/46/sh 56/44/sh
Sydney 69/54/pc 70/55/pc
Taipei City 80/71/r 76/73/t
Tehran 83/60/s 82/65/s
Tokyo 76/67/pc 74/65/r
Toronto 75/63/t 73/56/r
Vienna 76/56/pc 79/55/c
Warsaw 68/54/sh 61/45/r

Today
Mostly cloudy

Friday
Heavy 
t-storms

Saturday
T-storm

Sunday
T-storm

Monday
Mostly sunny

Tuesday
Partly sunny, 
hot
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Statistics through 5 p.m. Wednesday

Difference from 30–yr. avg. (Reagan): this month: –0.2° yr. to date: +0.2°

High: Needles, CA 102°
Low: Climax, CO 17°

World
High: Sunaynah, Oman 116°
Low: Hall Beach, Canada –8°

Weather map features for noon today.

WIND: SSE 6–12 mph

HUMIDITY: High

CHNCE PRECIP: 25%

FEELS*: 73°

W:

H:

P:

FEELS: 81°

S 8–16 mph

Very High

90%
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FEELS: 80°

W 6–12 mph

High

80%

W:
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FEELS: 89°

NW 4–8 mph

High

40%

W:
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FEELS: 92°

ESE 4–8 mph

High

5%

W:

H:

P:

FEELS: 96°

S 4–8 mph

Very High

15%

Mostly cloudy
A couple of showers could be around 
at almost any time. That said, 
morning might be favored. Clouds 
will remain numerous, with perhaps 
a few afternoon breaks. Highs will be 

in the mid-70s or so. An increase in humidity is 
also noticeable. Winds will blow from the 
southeast about 5 to 10 mph.

The Weather
W A S H I N G T O N P O S T . C O M / W E A T H E R  .  T W I T T E R :  @ C A P I T A L W E A T H E R  .  F A C E B O O K . C O M / C A P I T A L W E A T H E R

BY DANA HEDGPETH

Carol Lessans looked out the 
window above her kitchen sink 
Tuesday morning and was 
stunned: As she watched, a black 
bear walked through her Silver 
Spring yard, lay down and ate 
seeds from her bird feeder.

Her home, along Cutstone Way, 
backs up to a heavily wooded area 
near Route 200, so she and her 
husband are used to seeing foxes 
and birds, including the occasion-
al wild turkey. But after 33 years 
there, she said, it was the first time 
they’d encountered a black bear.

“We were like, ‘Oh my god,’ ” 
Lessans said. She reached for her 
cellphone and recorded a short 
video of the bear that she later 
posted to Facebook. “We have a 
bear in our yard!!!!” she wrote.

Wildlife experts at Maryland’s 
Department of Natural Resources 
saw the video and said they believe 
the bear was a male about 11/2 years 
old, weighing between 100 and 
200 pounds.

It is “unusual but not unheard 
of” to see a black bear in a D.C. 
suburb, said Brian Eyler, the game 
mammal section leader for the 

Maryland DNR, and this is the 
time of year when young male 
bears are venturing out and look-
ing for their own territory. There 
were several reports of black bear 
sightings in the Silver Spring area 
in June 2016.

On Tuesday, Lessans said, she 

and her husband tried to get a 
better view of the bear from their 
screened-in porch, but when her 
husband made a noise, the bear 
fled. Hours later, even though she 
said she had seen a previous post 
about a bear sighting farther 
north in Montgomery County, she 

could scarcely believe it.
“I knew about the sightings,” 

Lessans said, “and you see them 
on Facebook, but you think, ‘Oh, 
they could be in another country.’ ”

But, in hindsight, there were 
signs. The couple’s backyard bird 
feeder had been broken earlier 

this week in a “strange way,” said 
Lessans, who works as an artist. 
“It wasn’t as if it had fallen over 
and broken. It was open like an-
other being could have done it.”

The couple joked that maybe a 
bear had knocked it over, but they 
didn’t think too much of it. Her 
husband put up a new feeder. 
Then, around 7 a.m. Tuesday, she 
saw the black bear eating from it.

Lessans said she called local 
wildlife authorities but got discon-
nected as she was being trans-
ferred. Maryland DNR officials 
confirmed they got a report Tues-
day of a bear sighting in the Silver 
Spring area.

Eyler said the bear in Lessans’s 
yard probably came from a less-
dense area to the more urban area 
of Silver Spring via parklands and 
greenways. His department re-
cently had a report of a black bear 
sighting in Howard County, he 
said, and “this could possibly be 
the same bear,” although he cau-
tioned there was no way to know.

“We don’t get them inside the 
Beltway as often,” Eyler said.

In 2014, a young black bear 
captured regional attention when 
it took officials three hours to 

scare it out of a tree on the grounds 
of the National Institutes of 
Health campus, near the Medical 
Center Metro stop in Bethesda. It 
was tranquilized and relocated to 
western Montgomery County. The 
year before, a young black bear 
was relocated after it was sedated 
and caught in Northwest D.C.’s 
Palisades neighborhood.

Black bears are native to the 
D.C. region, and officials said 
there’s a healthy population of 
about 2,000, mostly in western 
Maryland but slowly expanding 
outward. In the spring and early 
summer, young males are usually 
“dispersing and trying to find 
their own territory,” Eyler said. 
Think of them, he said, “as teen-
agers trying to find their way.”

Officials advised the public to 
remove any items that would at-
tract black bears, including gar-
bage, bird feeders and grills with 
grease.

Some other advice, perhaps, 
went without saying.

“I just wanted to go out and give 
it a big, old hug,” Lessans said of 
the bear she encountered Tuesday. 
“It looked so adorable. But I 
wouldn’t do that. I’m not crazy.”

MARYLAND

Bear caught on video  stealing food from bird feeder in Silver Spring yard

CAROL LESSANS

Carol Lessans captured a video of a young black bear that wandered into her backyard Tuesday near 
Route 200. After 33 years living there, Lessans says this is the first time she has seen a black bear.

BY HANNAH NATANSON

Admissions officers at Thomas 
Jefferson High School for Science 
and Technology have sent offers to 
a more diverse group of students 
for the second year in a row, ac-
cording to data released Wednes-
day.

The Class of 2026 at TJ, as the 
school is known, will include 550 
students accepted from a pool of 
2,544 applicants. Of the offers sent 
to eighth-graders, about 60 per-
cent went to Asian students, 
21 percent to White students, 
8 percent to Hispanic students 
and 6 percent to Black students. 
Roughly 33 percent of offers went 
to low-income students and 
51 percent went to female stu-
dents.

The class is the second under a 
controversial admissions system 
established in late 2020 that divid-

ed parents and alumni and 
spurred a lawsuit alleging racial 
discrimination. That suit, which is 
ongoing, recently drew the inter-
vention of the Supreme Court.

The demographics of this year’s 
class closely resemble last year’s, 
although the percentage of Asian 
students increased slightly, while 
the percentage of Hispanic stu-
dents decreased slightly. The per-
centage of White students and 
Black students receiving offers re-
mained about the same. The per-
centage of low-income and female 
students rose.

“The Class of ’26 offer data 
shows us that the revised admis-
sions process, developed to create 
a more accessible, merit-based 
and race-neutral process for stu-
dents, continues to be effective at 
breaking down barriers to TJ,” 
Fairfax County Public Schools 
spokeswoman Julie Moult said in 

a statement.
TJ, a prestigious magnet school 

with a heavy focus on science, 
engineering, technology and 
math, is often ranked the best 
public school in the nation. But it 
has long enrolled single-digit per-
centages of Black and Hispanic 
students — meaning they are un-
derrepresented compared with 
the county — while enrolling large 
numbers of Asian and White stu-
dents.

Two years ago, hoping to boost 
diversity, top officials with Fairfax 
County Public Schools revised the 
admissions system by removing a 
notoriously difficult test and a 
$100 application fee. The changes 
led to the acceptance of the most 
diverse class of students in recent 
memory.

The Class of 2025, the first to be 
admitted under the system, was 
about 54 percent Asian, 22 percent 

White, 11 percent Hispanic and 
7 percent Black. Roughly 25 per-
cent of students receiving offers 
were economically disadvan-
taged. 

Over the past five years before 
the admissions changes, between 
65 and 75 percent of offers typical-
ly went to Asian students, while 
between 17 and 22 percent of offers 
went to White students. Hispanic 
students accounted for between 
1 and 5 percent of offers, while 
Black students accounted for be-
tween 1 and 2 percent.

The county at large was 50 per-
cent White, 20 percent Asian, 
17 percent Hispanic and 10 per-
cent Black in 2020, according to 
Fairfax government data.

The revised TJ admissions sys-
tem is the subject of a parent 
lawsuit that alleges it discrimi-
nates against Asian Americans. In 
February, U.S. District Judge 

Claude Hilton ruled that the ad-
missions process constitutes an 
illegal act of “racial balancing” 
and barred Fairfax schools from 
using it. Fairfax appealed that rul-
ing to the U.S. Court of Appeals for 
the 4th Circuit, which is now con-
sidering the matter.

Hilton had also ruled that Fair-
fax could not employ the system 

for the Class of 2026, although 
school officials had already begun 
assessing applications when he 
gave his opinion. Fairfax appealed 
that part of Hilton’s ruling all the 
way to the Supreme Court, which 
in late April intervened to say that 
Fairfax could keep using its admis-
sions system for this year. The 
court did not explain its reason-
ing. But three justices, Clarence 
Thomas, Samuel A. Alito Jr. and 
Neil M. Gorsuch, noted their dis-
agreement.

The average GPA of the thou-
sands who applied to TJ was about 
3.8. The average GPA of students 
offered spots in the Class of 2026 
was 3.95.

Students across Northern Vir-
ginia are eligible to apply to TJ, 
including those living in Arling-
ton, Fairfax, Loudoun and Prince 
William counties, as well as Fair-
fax City and Falls Church.

VIRGINIA

In second year of new admissions system, TJ claims more diverse o≠er class

KATHERINE FREY/THE WASHINGTON POST

Thomas Jefferson High School 
for Science and Technology. 
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BY PHILIP KENNICOTT

We need a National Memorial to Gun Violence, 
now.

It must be at the end of the National Mall, near the 
base of the U.S. Capitol, where loyalty to the National 
Rifle Association has long trumped the national 
welfare, including the survival of our children. 
Design and construction of the memorial should 
begin immediately, and the memorial should be 
imposing, sobering and monumental.

It should include the names of every victim of gun 
violence, which is, of course, impracticable, but that 
is the point. This memorial is meant to be finished 
only when America’s grotesque fetish cult of guns 
has finally yielded to peace.

There is one obvious and necessary site for the 
memorial: the lopped-off triangle of land on the 
north side of the Reflecting Pool, at the base of the 
Capitol, a plot bounded by Pennsylvania Avenue, 
Constitution Avenue and First and Third streets NW. 
This is the last, large open space close to the Capitol.

And the new memorial must be close to the 
Capitol, close enough to implicate and shame the 
men and women who work inside it on a daily basis.

Year after year, decade after decade, gun violence 
remains our preeminent source of national grief and 
humiliation, a battle we lose every hour, with a toll 
beyond calculation if measured in the only term that 
matters, which is misery. All of this could be stopped, 
and we could join the host of other countries, many 
of them developed, prosperous democracies, in 
which this scourge is unknown. We could, were it not 
for the gun lobby and its dominion over a sufficient 
number of elected representatives to thwart all 
efforts at reasonable gun control.

The plot on the northwest side of the Capitol 
grounds has the symbolic resonance and density 
that the original designers of the Mall would have 
wanted. A gun-violence memorial situated there 
would give symmetry across the north-south axis of 
Union Square, site of the brooding and powerful 
memorial to Ulysses S. Grant. Thus, it would balance 
the message of growth and fertility embodied in the 
United States Botanic Garden, which is sited in the 
mirror-image plot along Independence Avenue. One 
side of the square would be a memorial to death; on 
the other side, a garden of life. And between them, a 
reflecting pool and a reminder of the Civil War, a war 

SEE NOTEBOOK ON C2

CRITIC’S NOTEBOOK

A memorial to confront 
the toll of gun violence

A structure to mark the deaths of those killed by firearms should be erected 
on the National Mall, with a bell to ring through the Capitol’s chambers

KATHERINE FREY/THE WASHINGTON POST

MATT BURKHARTT FOR THE WASHINGTON POST JAE C. HONG/ASSOCIATED PRESS

CLOCKWISE FROM TOP: A National Memorial to Gun Violence on the National Mall would be contiguous with the Peace 
Monument, which features the figure of Grief hiding her face, and weeping on the shoulder of History; A law enforcement 

personnel lights a candle outside Robb Elementary School in Uvalde, Tex., where 19 students and two adults were killed by  a 
gunman; a sign left at a memorial in Buffalo lists the names of the victims of a mass shooting this month. 

BOOK WORLD 

Books emphasize interiority, empathy and 
deeper thought — things we all need. C2  

‘THIS IS US’

The way they were when the series began 
and where they were when it ended. C2 

CAROLYN HAX 

A parent has “grave misgivings” about 
daughter’s polyamorous marriage. C4 

BY SONIA RAO

Halsey posted a TikTok this week with 
the effect of a hostage video. In it, she 
gazes blankly toward the camera as 
words appear on-screen: “basically i have 
a song that i love that i wanna release 
ASAP but my record label won’t let me. 
ive been in this industry for 8 years and 
ive sold over 165 million records and my 
record company is saying that i can’t 
release it unless they can fake a viral 
moment on tiktok.”

Ironically, that very TikTok went viral 
— attracting the attention the label want-
ed, but with indignation at its core. Some 
wondered whether this was the market-
ing ploy. Others rallied behind Halsey, 
who uses she/they pronouns, arguing 
they “should be able to release music how 
you want.” Fellow performer King Prin-
cess wrote, “Tell the girls !!!!”

The relationship between musical art-
ists and their labels has always been 
tenuous as they often butt heads over 
creative desires and business strategies; 
Sara Bareilles said last year that her 2007 
hit “Love Song,” in which she sings that 
she is “not gonna write you a love song/ 
’Cause you asked for it, ’cause you need 
one,” doubled as a frustrated response to 
“feeling invisible” to her label, which she 

SEE TIKTOK ON C8

Labels, artists 
in a tit for tat 
over TikToks

BY TRAVIS M. ANDREWS

Model Kate Moss, who dated Johnny 
Depp from 1994 to 1998, briefly testified 
from Gloucester, England, on Wednesday 
morning during the sixth and final week 
of testimony in the contentious trial 
between Depp and his ex-wife Amber 
Heard. She rebutted earlier testimony 
from Heard, who had referred to a rumor 
that Depp once pushed Moss down the 
stairs on a trip to Jamaica.

“There had been a rainstorm. As I left 
the room, I slid down the stairs and I hurt 
my back. And I screamed, because I 
didn’t know what happened to me and I 
was in pain,” Moss said during her 
three-minute testimony. Depp “came 
running back to help me and carried me 
to my room and got me medical atten-
tion.”

“He never pushed me, kicked me or 
threw me down any stairs,” she added.

Depp has sued Heard for $50 million, 
alleging defamation over a 2018 op-ed 
she published in The Washington Post in 
which she referred to herself as a public 
figure representing domestic abuse. 
Depp claimed the article damaged his 
career and has denied allegations of 
abuse. Heard countersued Depp for 
$100 million after Depp’s lawyer Adam 
Waldman gave several statements in the 
media describing her claims as false.

SEE DEPP ON C5

Kate Moss 
rebuts rumor 
about Depp

BY PAUL FARHI 
AND ELAHE IZADI

CNN anchor Victor Blackwell stood 
outside a supermarket in Buffalo on May 
16 and choked back tears as he reported 
the details of a mass shooting in which 
10 people were killed. He wondered 
when he would have to report the next 
massacre.

“I’ve done 15 of these, at least the ones 
I can count,” Blackwell told viewers. “Are 
we destined to just keep doing this, city 
after city? Have we just resigned that 
this is what we’re going to be?”

Barely a week later, he was doing No. 
16. It fell to Blackwell to break the news 
to CNN viewers Tuesday afternoon that 
a South Texas elementary school had 
just been attacked by a gunman. By 
night, the death toll had reached 19 
children and two adults.

Media coverage of the massacre in 
Uvalde, Tex., feels like a grotesque deja 
vu — the initial police alerts, the teem-
ing crime scene, the live helicopter 
shots, the family tragedies and, inevita-
bly, another round of inconclusive de-
bates about gun control and mental 
health.

NPR host Rachel Martin said mass 
shootings have become so routine that 
her station now has an informal play-
book to cover them.

SEE MEDIA ON C4

Reporting on 
shootings is 
vicious cycle
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BY SONIA RAO

Matthew McConaughey is-
sued a statement Wednesday 
calling for action after 19 chil-
dren and two adults were fatally 
shot at an elementary school in 
Uvalde, Tex., his hometown. The 
tragedy, which occurred Tuesday 
morning, was the deadliest mass 
shooting at an American school 
in nearly a decade.

“As Americans, Texans, moth-
ers and fathers, it’s time we 
re-evaluate, and renegotiate our 
wants from our needs,” the Os-
car-winning actor wrote. “We 
have to rearrange our values and 
find a common ground above 
this devastating American reali-
ty that has tragically become our 
children’s issue. This is an epi-
demic we can control, and 
whichever side of the aisle we 
may stand on, we all know we 
can do better. We must do bet-
ter.”

Last year, McConaughey put 
an end to rumors that he 
planned to run for Texas gover-
nor — but did not rule out 
running for office in the future. 
In his Wednesday statement, he 
said the “true call to action now 
is for every American to take a 
longer and deeper look in the 
mirror, and ask ourselves, ‘What 
is it that we can truly value? How 
do we repair the problem? What 
small sacrifices can we individu-
ally take today, to preserve a 
healthier and safer nation, state, 
and neighborhood tomorrow?’ ”

While expressing that “we 
cannot exhale once again, make 
excuses, and accept these tragic 

realities as the status quo,” Mc-
Conaughey’s call to action nota-
bly avoided suggesting any con-
crete solutions to gun violence, 
such as stricter gun control laws.

Other prominent figures in 
entertainment have been more 
pointed in their responses to the 
tragedy. Writing that his words 
“ring so true and cut so deep,” 
pop singer Taylor Swift shared a 
video of Golden State Warriors 
coach Steve Kerr demanding 
swift action Tuesday in response 
to several shootings over the past 
couple weeks, including the 
murder of 10 people in a predom-
inantly Black part of Buffalo, and 
the targeted attack at a Taiwan-
ese congregation in Laguna 
Woods, Calif.

“When are we going to do 
something? I’m so tired of get-
ting up here and offering condo-
lences to the devastated families 
that are out there. I’m tired of the 
moments of silence. Enough,” 
Kerr said, adding that there are 
“50 senators right now who re-
fuse to vote on HR8,” a bill 
passed by the House two years 
ago expanding federal back-
ground checks for gun purchases 
and transfers.

“There’s a reason they won’t 
vote on it: to hold on to power,” 
Kerr continued. “So I ask you, 
Mitch McConnell, I ask all of you 
senators who refuse to do any-
thing about the violence and 
school shootings and supermar-
ket shootings, I ask you, are you 
going to put your own desire for 
power ahead of the lives of our 
children and our elderly and our 
churchgoers?”

McConaughey, raised 
in Uvalde, Tex., calls for 
action after shooting

MATT WINKELMEYER/GETTY IMAGES

“As Americans, Texans, mothers and fathers, it’s time we re-
evaluate, and renegotiate our wants from our needs,” Matthew 
McConaughey wrote after the Uvalde, Tex., mass shooting.

BY MICHAEL DIRDA

When I was growing up, my 
father — always eager to instruct 
his backward son — would regu-
larly intone the phrase, “I shall 
pass this way but once.” Since 
Dad wasn’t one to care about 
anybody outside our extended 
family, he never quoted the rest of 
the old Quaker proverb: “Any 
good that I can do or any kind-
ness I can show to any human 
being; let me do it now.” No, he 
simply meant that I shouldn’t put 
things off, imagining that I’d 
come back to them at some later 
date.

To my surprise, this paternal 
advice became, without my quite 
knowing how, the abiding princi-
ple of my professional life as a 
writer and reviewer — at least 
until recently. Over the years I’ve 
certainly returned several times 
to a handful of writers, most 
prominently those twin mon-
sters, Evelyn Waugh and Vladi-
mir Nabokov, but in general I’ve 
never counted on rereading any-
thing. I give each book or subject 
my best, then move on to some-
thing new.

Still, I often guiltily recall Os-
car Wilde pointing out that if a 
book wasn’t worth reading over 
and over again, it shouldn’t be 
read at all. That’s essentially an 
aesthetic attitude, the approach 
of a connoisseur — or, more sadly, 
the fate of a college professor 
locked into teaching Milton for 
the next 40 years. But since ado-
lescence, I’ve wanted to experi-
ence as many books as possible, 
to familiarize myself with, as 
Matthew Arnold’s catchphrase 
goes, the best that has been 
thought and said. It should be 
emphasized that, for me, the 
“best” means the best in every 
genre, not just the traditional 
classics of world literature.

Lately, however, I’ve begun to 
question my life’s relentless, un-
ending hustle. Each week I settle 

into three or four days of freneti-
cally intense reading and re-
search, as I try to make myself feel 
mildly competent to say some-
thing halfway interesting about a 
novel, biography or work of schol-
arship. The initial drafts I then 
scribble almost always strike me 
as — to use an irresistible oxymo-
ron — deeply superficial, short-
changing the author, the book, 
the happy few who constitute my 
“audience,” and even myself. At 
that point I begin to wonder how 
I ever got into this business in the 
first place. No doubt some Post 
readers speculate about this, too. 
Still, the next morning I pull 
myself together and go through 
my draft literally dozens of times, 
adding detail, sharpening my so-
called thoughts, thickening the 
thin prose and laboring hard to 
make it all sound easygoing and 
friendly.

In the end, as my deadline 
looms, I file each Thursday col-
umn feeling pathetically gloomy 
and wishing it were better. In 
truth, doggedness — my sole gift 
from the gods — can accomplish 
just so much. If only I’d been 
allotted another 20 points to my 
IQ! If only I hadn’t tumbled down 
the basement steps when I was 2 
and cracked my head — my father 
later told me that I’d seemed 
quite a bright little kid till then. 
Being all too aware of my authori-
al shortcomings, I never torture 
myself further by looking at the 
online comments about my es-
says and reviews.

Of course, “the unspeakable 
horror of the literary life” — to 
borrow Mr. Earbrass’s phrase 
from Edward Gorey’s “The Un-
strung Harp” — is a familiar 
threnody in the writing biz. Still, 
to use one of my own favorite 
expressions, I soldier on, hour 
after hour, week after week, pok-
ing at sentences in the hopes of 
making them better. Of course, 
any professional writer is su-
premely lucky, even blessed. 

What we do for a living most 
people around the world would 
hardly think of as work. My hands 
and clothes are clean at the end of 
the day.

At least the evening does bring 
a glass of beer or wine, along with 
some Jarlsberg cheese and crack-
ers. The beginning of the day is 
another matter. Every morning 
when I glance at the paper, I 
murmur to myself: Why bother? 

Does anybody in these depressing 
and violent times really care 
about books? Obviously, some 
people must, and yet today a 
passion for reading seems vague-
ly quaint, while to be called 
“bookish” or “learned” verges on 
an insult, suggesting a slightly 
ditsy, even elitist unworldliness. 
After all, books emphasize interi-
ority, encourage empathy, require 
thought, and are meant to foster 

rational argument and dissent. 
Good luck with those in an age 
when the screed and the accusa-
tion have become our basic prose 
genres.

Ever since being hired by The 
Post, I’ve aimed to champion 
experimental and innovative 
works, genre literature and un-
dervalued classics. It’s an uneasy 
mix, especially these days. Admit-
tedly, artists from the past some-

times use language and exhibit 
attitudes we now rightly deplore. 
But as Joe E. Brown observed at 
the end of “Some Like It Hot,” 
nobody’s perfect. One must bal-
ance Wagner’s music against his 
reprehensible anti-Semitism. You 
may choose never to listen to 
“Tristan und Isolde,” but you can’t 
deny its heart-stopping beauty 
and profound influence. What 
may be Joseph Conrad’s greatest 
novella carries the “N-word” in its 
title. How much does this matter? 
Each person should be allowed to 
make his or her own decision 
about such things.

Does my tolerant laissez-faire 
outlook imply a shirking of com-
bat duty in today’s vicious culture 
wars? Absolutely. Don’t ask that I 
start reviewing fiction or nonfic-
tion that addresses the hot-but-
ton topics of the moment. I’m not 
that much of a journalist. Politi-
cal tracts, bandwagon novels, ce-
lebrity biographies, self-help 
guides — these are the mayflies of 
publishing. They enjoy a period 
of ephemeral buzz and a year 
later can’t be given away.

As I’ve grown older, the darker 
memento mori aspect of my fa-
ther’s sage advice has come to 
seem increasingly urgent. Conse-
quently, I now want to revisit 
books that blew me away when I 
first reviewed them, whether 
Russell Hoban’s “Riddley Walker,” 
Angela Carter’s “Wise Children,” 
Umberto Eco’s “The Name of the 
Rose” or A.S. Byatt’s “Possession.” 
Yet I also hope to fill in some 
long-standing gaps on my life-
time reading list, starting with 
Lord Byron’s letters, Dorothy 
Dunnett’s swashbuckling “Ly-
mond Chronicles” and Spenser’s 
“The Faerie Queene.” And did I 
mention the essays and rediscov-
eries I still want to write? Clearly, 
this isn’t the time to dawdle or 
slack off. Onward!

Michael Dirda reviews books for 
Style every Thursday.

BOOK WORLD

In times like these, does anyone care about books? I do. 

SINISA JANJIC/SHUTTERSTOCK

Regardless of the style or par-
ticulars of its design, the essential 
thing is that it impose itself on the 
landscape. It must be large 
enough that no tour bus can pass 
by without someone on board 
asking: What is that? Why is it 
there? Why are they still ham-
mering names on its wall and 
how can we make them stop?

Perhaps it should have a bell, a 
huge, somber bell loud enough to 
be heard inside the Senate cham-
ber. Let it ring once for every gun 
death in the United States that 
day. With well more than a 100 
gun deaths per day, it would mark 
the quarter hours, at least. Make 
it the Liberty Bell, the actual 
Liberty Bell, and ring it until it 
shatters. Because who can say we 
are free when we cannot free 
ourselves from this self-immola-
tion?

There are huge hurdles to cre-
ating new monuments and me-
morials in Washington, a process 
that takes years. This particular 
parcel of land is at the end of the 
National Mall, in an area con-
trolled by the Architect of the 
Capitol, and subject to a complex 
process of oversight.

But the new memorial should 
be defined from the beginning as 
a temporary structure, to be de-
molished the minute it is finished 
— perhaps when gun deaths fall 
below some designated daily toll, 
ideally zero, but at least some-
thing that isn’t an international 
embarrassment. And let’s hope it 
is finished. Let’s hope that one 
day, for a full day, the bell never 
tolls, and the masons chiseling 
names on the walls can put down 
their tools.

Pennsylvania Avenue, reversing 
the direction of the inaugural 
parade, to symbolically enact the 
undoing of our own power, the 
uselessness of political leader-
ship in a culture bought and paid 
for by the gun lobby.

If the memorial is classical in 
design — and perhaps that will 
speak better to the audience that 
needs to hear this message — let it 
be engraved not with vague plati-
tudes but very specific pleas and 
demands. Our poets will say it 
better, so let them dress up words 
to this effect and chisel them on 
the frieze: Here we grieve those 
who died because we were impo-
tent to help ourselves.

ask God to fix the things you 
might easily fix if you had the 
courage to do so? After every 
mass shooting, turn on the 
brightest lights, power up the 
microphones, and let no political 
leader who makes the symbolic 
pilgrimage escape speaking actu-
al truth on a site sacred to those 
who suffer.

It should be the obvious place 
where the president, after yet 
another mass killing like the rac-
ist killing of 10 African Americans 
in Buffalo less than two weeks 
ago, goes to make his or her 
statement, and say his or her 
prayers (if he or she is religious). 
Let the motorcade travel up 

of fratricidal carnage that we 
actually fought to an end, unlike 
our ongoing age of self-destruc-
tion.

The memorial would also be 
contiguous, on its southeast cor-
ner, with the Peace Monument, 
erected in 1878 and meant as a 
Civil War memorial. Atop this 
44-foot-high marble sculpture, 
the figure of Grief hides her face, 
weeping on the shoulder of His-
tory. At its base are the figures of 
two tiny children, representing 
Mars and Neptune. But forget 
their allegorical meaning. Let 
them just be children, like the 
children who died at Newtown, 
Conn. Like the children who died 
in a fourth-grade classroom Tues-
day in Uvalde, Tex.

Visitors to the new national 
memorial to gun violence will be 
able to look up at the Capitol and 
ask questions prompted by the 
old Peace Monument: Why can’t 
the United States of America pro-
tect its children? Why do we 
continue to use weapons of war to 
make war on ourselves? Why 
have we committed to a doctrine 
of self-destruction, when once we 
thought we might wrangle His-
tory and define our own destiny? 
Why does Grief never take a 
vacation?

And what would this new me-
morial look like?

There is already a Gun Vio-
lence Memorial Project, con-
ceived by MASS Design Group 
and conceptual artist Hank Willis 
Thomas, which has been in-
stalled in Chicago and is now on 
view (through September) in 
Washington. It offers one very 
sensible possibility for what the 
new National Memorial might 
look like. It includes four, house-
like structures made of glass 
bricks, with niches in which the 
families of gun-violence victims 
can place mementos of their lost 
loved ones. Scaled up to a necrop-
olis, it could make the right im-
pression, a modernist Hoover-
ville of death in the shadow of our 
great national charnel house of 
inaction.

But it would also need a focus, 
a site for public speaking and 
gathering. The essential thing is 
that the new memorial force us 
all, and especially our feckless 
political leaders, to get beyond 
the generalities and obfuscations 
they have used for decades to 
perpetuate this endless and cha-
otic civil violence. It must be a 
place where thoughts are specific 
and prayers are articulated pub-
licly.

No politician may come and 
simply repeat the platitude of 
thoughts and prayers. What, spe-
cifically, are you praying for? And 
does your religion allow you to 

NOTEBOOK FROM C1

A memorial close enough to shame Congress

ELMAN STUDIO/NATIONAL BUILDING MUSEUM

MATT MCCLAIN/THE WASHINGTON POST

TOP: The Gun Violence Memorial Project, which  is currently on 
view at the National Building Museum, has niches in which the 
families of gun-violence victims can place mementos of loved ones. 
ABOVE: Three women embrace at a makeshift memorial outside 
Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School in Parkland, Fla., in 2018, 
where a shooter killed 17 people.



THURSDAY, MAY 26 ,  2022  .  THE WASHINGTON POST EZ RE  C3

Television
BROADCAST CHANNELS

5/26/22 7:00 7:30 8:00 8:30 9:00 9:30 10:00 10:30 11:00 11:30
 4.1 WRC (NBC) ◆ NBC News ◆ Hollywood ◆ Celebrity Escape Room ◆ Law & Order: SVU ◆ Law & Order: Organized News ◆ J. Fallon

 4.2 WRC (IND) The Nanny The Nanny Frasier Frasier Frasier Frasier Roseanne Roseanne Roseanne Roseanne

 5.1 WTTG (Fox) Fox 5 ◆ TMZ ◆ MasterChef ◆ Welcome to Flatch Fox 5 News at 10 News The Final

 7.1 WJLA (ABC) ◆ Wheel ◆ J’pardy! ◆ Grey’s Anatomy (10:01) ◆ The Rookie News ◆ Kimmel

 9.1 WUSA (CBS) Open Mic ◆ ET ◆ Sheldon ◆ United States (9:01) ◆ Ghosts ◆ B Positive ◆ Bull 9 News ◆ Colbert

 14.1 WFDC (UNI) ◆ La rosa de Guadalupe ◆ La rosa de Guadalupe Fútbol Fútbol Mexicano Primera División: Atlas vs Pachuca (Live)

 20.1 WDCA (MNTV) ◆ Family Feud ◆ Family Feud Fox 5 News ◆ Family Feud Fox 5 News ◆ Family Feud Big Bang Big Bang ◆ Dateline

 22.1 WMPT (PBS) BBC News Made-Md. Escape to the Chateau DIY Father Brown Cold War & Cinema Farm-Harvest Connection

 26.1 WETA (PBS) ◆ PBS NewsHour Midsomer Murders COBRA The Fall Amanpour-Co

 32.1 WHUT (PBS) DW News Tell Me More Independent Lens The Pride Album Lionel Richie: The Library World News Seat-Table

 50.1 WDCW (CW) ◆ black-ish ◆ black-ish ◆ Walker ◆ Legacies ◆ Seinfeld ◆ Seinfeld Two Men Two Men

 66.1 WPXW (ION) Chicago P.D. Road to the Bee Chicago P.D. Chicago P.D. Chicago P.D.

CABLE CHANNELS
 A&E The First 48 After the First 48 Accused: Guilty Interrogation Raw (11:04) The First 48

 AMC (5:00) American Sniper Movie: The Rock ★★★ (1996) The Hitman’s Bodyguard

 Animal Planet Deadliest Catch Deadliest Catch Deadliest Catch Deadliest Catch Born Mucky: Life On The

 BET (6:00) Movie: What’s Love Got to Do With It ★★★ (1993) Movie: Fist Fight ★★ (2017) Martin

 Bravo Top Chef Top Chef Movie: 13 Going on 30 ★★★ (2004)

 Cartoon Network Teen Titans Teen Titans King of Hill King of Hill Burgers Burgers American American American Rick, Morty

 CNN Erin Burnett OutFront Anderson Cooper 360 CNN Tonight (Live) Don Lemon Tonight Don Lemon Tonight

 Comedy Central The Office (7:45) The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office

 Discovery Mysteries of the Abandoned Mysteries Aband. Mysteries of the Abandoned Mysteries of the Abandoned Mysteries of the Abandoned

 Disney Big City Big City Big City Big City Jessie Jessie Big City Big City Ladybug Ladybug

 E! (5:30) Movie: The Notebook ★★ (2004) Movie: The Notebook ★★ (2004) Nightly

 ESPN NHL Hockey: New York Rangers at Carolina Hurricanes (Live) NHL Hockey: Edmonton Oilers at Calgary Flames (Live)

 ESPN2 College Softball: Longhorns at Razorbacks Update College Softball: Tigers at Cowboys SportCtr

 Food Network Beat Bobby Beat Bobby Restaurant: Impossible Beat Flay Beat Bobby BBQ Brawl Beat Bobby Beat Bobby

 Fox News Jesse Watters Tucker Carlson Tonight Hannity (Live) The Ingraham Angle Gutfeld!

 Freeform The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office The Office The 700 Club

 FX (6:00) Movie: Pitch Perfect 3 Movie: Girls Trip ★★★ (2017) Movie: Girls Trip ★★★ (2017)

 Hallmark Don’t Go Breaking My Heart Movie: Romance to the Rescue (2022) Golden Girls Golden Girls Golden Girls Golden Girls

 Hallmark M&M Movie: Christmas at Holly Lodge (2017) Movie: Rip in Time (2022) Murder, She Wrote

 HBO (6:25) Blades of Glory (2007) George Carlin’s American Dream (9:51) George Carlin’s American Dream Time Travel.

 HGTV Windy City Rehab Windy City Rehab Windy City Rehab Hunters Hunt Intl Hunters Hunters Int’l

 History Mountain Men Mountain Men Alone (10:34) Kings of Pain Mnt. Men

 Lifetime Rizzoli & Isles Rizzoli & Isles Rizzoli & Isles (10:03) Rizzoli & Isles (11:03) Rizzoli & Isles

 MASN MLB Baseball: Colorado Rockies at Washington Nationals (Live) Nats Bensinger Heartland Poker Tour

 MSNBC The ReidOut (Live) All In With Chris Hayes MSNBC Prime (Live) The Last Word With 11th Hour

 MTV Ridiculous Ridiculous Ex on the Beach Siesta Key MTV Cribs MTV Cribs Ridiculous Ridiculous

 Nat’l Geographic Life Below Zero Primal Survivor: Escape the Escape the Amazon Running Wild Running Wild-Bear Grylls

 NBC SportsNet WA (6:00) 106.7 The Fan’s Sports Junkies Football American Ninja Warrior Ninja Warrior

 Nickelodeon Danger Hustle SpongeBob SpongeBob Movie: Shrek 2 ★★★ (2004) Friends Friends

 NWSN On Balance Marni Hughes Dan Abrams Live (Live) Banfield NewsNation

 PARMT Two Men Two Men Movie: Top Gun ★★★ (1986) Movie: Top Gun ★★★ (1986)

 Syfy Peppermint Movie: The Mechanic ★★ (2011) Movie: Constantine ★★ (2005)

 TBS Big Bang Big Bang Big Bang Big Bang Rat in the Kitchen Full Full Frontal Sheldon Sheldon

 TCM (7:15) MGM Parade Lady From Chungking ★ (9:15) Movie: Impact ★★ (1949) (11:15) Portrait in Black

 TLC Unexpected Dr. Pimple Popper My Feet Are Killing Me My Addiction My Addiction Save My Skin

 TNT (6:00) Movie: Tag ★★ NBA Tip-Off (Live) NBA Basketball: Dallas Mavericks at Golden State Warriors (Live) In NBA

 Travel Paranormal Caught- Camera Paranormal Caught- Camera Paranormal Ca. Paranormal Caught- Camera Paranormal Caught- Camera

 TruTV Imp. Jokers Imp. Jokers Imp. Jokers Imp. Jokers Imp. Jokers Imp. Jokers Imp. Jokers Imp. Jokers Inside Jokes Inside Jokes

 TV Land Andy Griffith Andy Griffith Raymond Raymond Raymond Raymond Raymond Raymond King King

 TV One Cosby Show Cosby Show Fatal Attraction Fatal Attraction Sins of the City Fatal Attraction

 USA Network Chicago Fire Chicago Fire Chicago Fire Chicago Fire Chicago Fire

 VH1 (6:00) Movie: 8 Mile ★★★ (2002) Movie: Four Brothers ★★ (2005) My True Crime Story

 WNC8 Got Dirt? Meet Blink Govt. Matters 7News at 6 SportsTalk ABC News News Govt. Matters The National Desk

LEGEND: Bold indicates new or live programs  ◆ High Definition  Movie Ratings (from TMS)  ★★★★ Excellent  ★★★ Good  ★★ Fair  ★ Poor  No stars: not rated

TV HIGHLIGHTS

FINALES

Grey’s Anatomy (ABC at 8) In the 
two-hour season finale, the 
hospital seeks blood donations; 
Nick and Meredith team up to help 
a patient; Winston tries to make 
peace with his brother.

Top Chef (Bravo at 8) The final four 
head to Tuscon to create dishes 
inspired by the Sonoran Desert to 
determine this season’s winner.

Welcome to Flatch (Fox at 9:01) 
Kelly gets tangled up in a wellness 
pyramid scheme while also being 
put in charge of the family 
Christmas celebration; Father Joe 
helps Shrub out.

Bull (CBS at 10) Bull and his team 
take on one last case that changes 
their fate in the series finale of the 
long-running drama.

SPECIAL

Road to the Bee (Ion at 8) In 
anticipation of the National 
Spelling Bee, which begins 
Tuesday, a documentary narrated 
by LeVar Burton about some of the 
young contestants’ preparation.

MOVIE

Cheating for Your Life (Lifetime 
Movie at 8) A star student wants to 
know how some of her slacker 
classmates got great SAT scores 
and uncovers an underground 
operation that puts her life in peril.

RETURNING

Accused: Guilty or Innocent? 
(A&E at 9) Season 3.

Alone (History Channel at 9) 
Season 9.

Kings of Pain (History Channel at 
10:34) Season 2.

Pokémon Master Journeys: The 
Series (Netflix) The final part of 
Season 2.

Shaman King (Netflix) Season 4.

That Damn Michael Che (HBO 
Max) Season 2.

Tig n’ Seek (HBO Max) Season 4.

LATE NIGHT

Tonight Show/Fallon (NBC at 
11:34) Machine Gun Kelly, Harry 
Kane, Lainey Wilson.

Late Show/Colbert (CBS at 
11:35) Beto O’Rourke, Hugh Dancy.

Jimmy Kimmel Live (ABC at 
11:35) Rose Byrne, Sebastián 
Yatra.

Late Late Show/Corden (CBS at 
12:37) Terry Crews, June Diane 
Raphael, Amos Lee.

Late Night/Meyers (NBC at 
12:37) Jon Hamm, Julio Torres, a 
performance from the musical 
“Six,” Ulf Mickael Wahlgren.

— Hau Chu

 HULU

Look at Me: XXXTentacion (Hulu) A documentary about  the  young Florida 
rapper who gained notoriety  before his fatal shooting in 2018.

in Alcoholic Anonymous. Then 
there is Madison (Caitlin Thomp-
son), the aforementioned “not-re-
ally-fat rich girl.” Madison be-
comes Kate’s close friend, and lat-
er, after a one-night stand with 
Kevin, the pair become parents of 
twins. Their relationship makes it 
all the way to their wedding day 
before Madison realizes that Kevin 
isn’t in love with her.

Because all roads led back to 
Sophie (Alexandra Breckenridge), 
the girl Kevin fell in love with in 
elementary school. They got mar-
ried in college and then divorced 
after Kevin cheated on her with a 
girl from his acting class in L.A. 
They reconnect briefly years later, 
and then break up again. In fact, 
Kevin showed up at Sophie’s 
mom’s funeral but, after finding 
out she was engaged, left and slept 
with Madison (hello, twins). 
Through all that drama, Kevin 
struggles with addiction, his act-
ing career and his relationship 
with his family. It isn’t until he 
comes out on the other side of a 
lifelong battle with maturity that a 
newly divorced Sophie shows up 
again — this time at Kate’s wed-
ding to Phillip — and Kevin is 
ready.

It’s Rebecca who ties it all to-
gether for the two. She encounters 
Sophie at the wedding and, in a 
fragile stage of her Alzheimer’s, 
offers some advice for the Sophie 
of 20 years before: “The timing is 
just off right now. He isn’t ready for 
you. He will be, but it’s going to 
take a while. . . . But when the 
timing is right, he’s going to be so 
great.”

In the end, Kevin does turn out 
pretty great. He and Sophie get 
married and move to the cabin to 
take care of Rebecca in her final 
decade.

BY HELENA ANDREWS-DYER

Note: This article contains 
spoilers for the entirety of “This 
Is Us,” including Tuesday’s se-
ries finale.

After six seasons of dizzying 
twists and stomach-churning 
drops, the emotional roller coast-
er of “This Is Us” pulled quietly 
back into the station in its series 
finale. The screams, the tears, the 
hysterical laughter all died lov-
ingly down as the tangled loops of 
dozens of lives smoothed out for 
the home stretch. And there wait-
ing on the proverbial platform 
was Jack. Home will always be 
Jack.

Following the tried-and-true 
“This Is Us” formula, the last epi-
sode weaves together the present 
and the past. In the future, it’s 
Rebecca’s funeral and the Big 
Three — Randall, Beth and Kevin 
— say a final goodbye to the fam-
ily ’s near-
mythical matriarch after she bat-
tled Alzheimer’s disease for years. 
But the tears don’t come in tidal 
waves. This farewell is reflective. 
Randall, the show’s crier in chief, 
struggles with the very meaning 
of life.

“It just all feels so pointless,” 
Randall tells his eldest daughter, 
Deja.

Back in the past, Jack has an 
explanation for his son. It’s the 
’90s, and the Pearsons have a rare 
lazy Saturday. The preteen Big 
Three approach the day with 
varying degrees of excitement: 
Kate wants to watch old home 
videos and just be together; Ran-
dall and Kevin are restless.

“That’s what we’re doing, just 
collecting these little moments,” 
Jack tells them. “We don’t recog-
nize them when we’re in them 
because we’re too busy looking 
forward. But then we spend the 
rest of our lives looking back try-
ing to remember them, trying to 
be back inside them.”

Taking in the sum of our experi-
ences. That’s the sweet spot of 
“This Is Us” — and what makes 
the show both cathartic and com-
forting.

“It forces you to think about 
why we show up in the world the 
way we do,” explained filmmaker 
Codie Elaine Oliver, whose OWN 
series “Black Love” has featured 
“This Is Us” actor Sterling K. 
Brown.

In the end, this is a show about 
love, how we show up for one 
another and, most important, the 
ripple effect of our major deci-
sions. It would be nearly impossi-

ble to map out all that the Pear-
sons have gone through. But 
here’s how their stories began in 
the pilot episode in 2016, and 
where they ended Tuesday night.

Rebecca and Jack
The show opens and closes 

with these two. In the very first 
scene, Rebecca (Mandy Moore) is 
heavily pregnant with triplets on 
Jack’s (Milo Ventimiglia) 36th 
birthday, and her water breaks. 
While she is in the throes of a 
difficult labor, Jack tells their con-
cerned doctor, the godlike Dr. K, 
“We’re walking out of this hospital 
with three healthy babies and one 
healthy wife.” That happens, but 
not in the way they’d planned. 
One of the triplets is stillborn, and 
that tragedy leads the Pearsons to 
take home another baby, later 
named Randall, who had been 
abandoned at a fire station that 
very day.

Jack and Rebecca’s love story — 
even after Jack’s sudden death in 
Season 2 — is the beating heart of 
the show. Together they weather 
Jack’s alcoholism, Rebecca’s brief 
stint as a lounge singer, and rais-
ing a Black son, a disaffected 
daughter and a self-absorbed 
jock. After Jack dies in his early 
50s, Rebecca eventually falls for 
his best friend and later hers, 
Miguel. The unlikely pair spend 
their golden years together, and 
when she slowly slips away, 
Miguel becomes Rebecca’s devot-
ed caregiver until his own death. 
Though Rebecca sees Miguel 
when she transitions to the after-
life, it is Jack who is there waiting 
for her at the end.

“Hey, babe, we did good,” he 
tells her as they head to the next 
adventure together. “You did so 
good.”

Randall and Beth
When we first meet Randall 

(Brown) and Beth (Susan Kelechi 
Watson), they are already an insti-
tution. Much like Rebecca and 
Jack, they are a pair with an easy 
intimacy — a power-couple arche-
type in line with the Cosbys or the 
Obamas. Randall is a hotshot cor-
porate suit complete with a glass 
office and luxury car. Beth is the 
better half who takes no crap. “Oh 
my God, baby, you’re cracking up,” 
Beth tells Randall after he invites 
William (Ron Cephas Jones), his 
biological father, to their subur-
ban dream home in the pilot. 
William, a recovering drug addict 
who is dying, eventually lives out 
his final months with Beth, Ran-
dall and their girls, Tess and An-
nie. After William dies, Beth and 

Tears, laughter, it all had 
a season on ‘This Is Us’

Randall buy the decrepit building 
he used to live in and adopt a 
teenager, Deja, who shares a spe-
cial father-daughter bond with 
Randall.

For a while, it seems as if Beth 
and Randall, who met in college, 
can do practically anything to-
gether. But when their career 
paths take yet another turn with 
Beth returning to the dance stu-
dio and Randall running for pub-
lic office, their relationship finally 
hits what could be an impasse. “At 
any other point in our marriage, if 
you had decided that you wanted 
to go back to dance, I would have 
been nothing but supportive,” 
Randall tells her in Season 3. “Oh, 
so when would I have done that?” 
Beth snaps. “Between which of 
your anxiety attacks?” But they 
rallied, moving to Philadelphia 
together and making it work.

Flash-forward some 20 years, 
and the pair are poised to actually 
be the next Obamas. Randall is a 
U.S. senator contemplating 
“deep-fried Oreos” at his mother’s 
funeral, which means he’s debat-
ing heading to the Iowa State Fair 
to appeal to potential voters. Beth, 
ever the ride-or-die, is on board. 
But the real bow around their 
family’s love story comes courtesy 
of their eldest daughter, Deja, who 
is expecting her first child with 
Malik, the boy she fell in love with 
in high school. They’re having a 
son and naming him William.

“Your grandson is going to be 
named after a man I never met, 
but I know him because I know 
you. It’s not pointless,” Deja says.

Kate and Toby
“I had this whole dream life 

that I envisioned for myself. A real 
career. I would marry a man like 
Dad, I would be a mom like Mom, 
but look at me, Kev. It’s like I ate 

my dream life away,” Kate (Chris-
sy Metz) confesses to her brother 
in the series opener. The two are 
on the floor of her bathroom 
where Kate fell after trying to 
weigh herself, which leads her to a 
support group for overweight 
people and a man named Toby 
(Chris Sullivan). (There’s also an 
annoyingly thin woman who ap-
pears in the credits as “not-really-
fat rich girl.”) Despite telling Toby 
that she doesn’t want to date a 
man of his size because she wants 
to focus, Kate is obviously smit-
ten. But their first date is inter-
rupted by Kevin, who is drunk 
and miserable after tanking his 
career during a live studio taping 
of his hit show “The Manny.”

Eventually, Kate will get the 
dream life she told her brother 
about. She marries Toby, falls in 
love with teaching music and goes 
back to school. They have a blind 
son named Jack (the Pearsons 
love family names) and adopt a 
daughter, Hailey. But not all 
comes up roses. Toby loses the 
weight and takes a high-power 
tech job in San Francisco while 
Kate stays behind in Los Angeles 
to care for the kids. The tension 
comes to a head in the final sea-
son.

“I am sorry that I like putting 
on a suit to go to work, and Jack 
Pearson hated it. I’m sorry I don’t 
father my children exactly the 
way Jack Pearson did. I’m sorry 
that Jack Pearson died, and you 
ended up having to marry me 
instead of him,” Toby tells Kate.

“It’s over, Toby. It’s time,” she 
responds.

In the end, what Kate told Toby 
the day of their divorce comes 
true: This is not how their story 
ends. Kate marries her co-worker, 
Phillip, and Toby also finds love. 
They transition into one of those 

divorced couples that cannot only 
be in the same room, but probably 
vacation together. At Rebecca’s 
funeral Toby tells Kate, “I love ya, 
kid,” and he means it.

Kevin and Sophie
Let’s be honest, Kevin’s (Justin 

Hartley) first big love was himself. 
When we meet him, he’s in the 
middle of a potential threesome at 
a Hollywood party, but instead of 
taking off his clothes, he goes on 
and on about how unfulfilled he is 
in life. That’s a theme with Kevin. 
The man is in search of something 
but doesn’t quite know what it is. 
During the course of the show, he’s 
had more than a few big loves: an 
actress; a playwright; Beth’s cous-
in, Zoe; Cassidy, a woman he met 

RON BATZDORFF/NBC

Milo Ventimiglia and Mandy Moore as Jack and Rebecca with their kids in NBC’s “This Is Us”
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Adapted from an 
online discussion.

Dear Carolyn: 
Our only child, a 
daughter in her 
early 40s, 
married, with 
two young 

children, recently told us she 
had a polyamorous marriage. 
She hinted about it frequently 
for a year and then I asked her 
directly. The issue seems to 
have now completely dictated a 
shallow level of communication 
between us. She sent me a 
bunch of articles to read about 
the wonders of polyamory.

I know it’s none of my 
business how they conduct 
their marriage, but grave 
misgivings fill my head and 
heart. She is very sensitive to 
anything that feels like 
criticism and always has been 
thin-skinned. The children are 
pre-hormone so I assume this is 
going undetected on their level. 
She has told me I need to 
practice acceptance.

I am concerned about the 
future. We do whatever we can 
to love and support the 
grandchildren, but I don’t know 

how to navigate the future with 
the knowledge I have. My moral 
compass says this isn’t right and 
I see it as attention-seeking and 
flawed, which I am probably 
telegraphing indirectly. Like I 
said, communication has 
become very surface-level. Do 
you have a direction for me?

— Concerned

Concerned: You treat her as 
your daughter. Which means, 
override your impulse to judge 
her and navigate the future by 
the usual standards. Care about 
her, trust her to manage her 
own life, and don’t offer advice 
unless asked.

If it helps, I will take your key 
sentence and reverse it: I know 
grave misgivings fill your head 
and heart, but it’s none of your 
business.

She is wrong on one point for 
sure; you don’t “need” to accept 
anything, any more than she 
“needs” to conduct her marriage 
to your standards.

But if you feel your behavior 
has to be in service of your 
moral compass, then frame it 
this way: IF your concerns for 
the future are founded, then 
your maintaining a solid 

relationship with your daughter 
and her children will be of 
utmost importance.

And the path to a solid 
relationship with your daughter 
is, all together now: to care 
about her, trust her to manage 
her own life, and not offer 
advice unless asked. I.e., wipe 
the judgy off the face.

Hi Carolyn! Is there a non-
hurtful way to explain why I 
“unfriended” someone on 
Facebook? We have almost 
nothing in common anymore. 
Our friendship — formed when 
our kids were in school — has 
run its course. It seems these 
folks and I hold different world/
political views. We used to be 

close, but a lot has changed, and 
I’ve had life events I kept off 
Facebook that they know 
nothing about.

I know it’s a slim possibility, 
but they have a bully-ish vibe 
and I can see them questioning 
me. I’m stumped on a graceful 
answer, especially considering I 
will probably see them often. 

We’re neighbors and have 
mutual friends.

— Unfriend

Unfriend: I’m not even sure 
how to answer this, because I 
just can’t see someone you 
already don’t interact with 
much even noticing they’ve 
been unfriended, and getting 
exercised over it, and actually 
saying something about it. This 
can be hard even to notice when 
the algorithms already make 
some people disappear for their 
own reasons.

But, okay: “Oh, I just 
streamline my list when I don't 
hear from people. No harm 
intended.”

Re: Unfriending: Hide them or 
put on some filters.

— Anonymous

Anonymous: For next time, yes.

Write to Carolyn Hax at 
tellme@washpost.com. Get her 
column delivered to your inbox each 
morning at wapo.st/gethax.

 Join the discussion live at noon 
Fridays at washingtonpost.com/live-
chats.

 Worried about your daughter’s polyamorous marriage? It’s not your a≠air.

Carolyn 
Hax

NICK GALIFIANAKIS FOR THE WASHINGTON POST

talk about mental illness, the 
tragedy of the situation, the 
individual characteristics of the 
shooter, and the need for ‘safer 
schools,’ ” Cassino said, noting 
that “safer schools” usually 
means arming teachers and se-
curity guards. “If I’m for gun 
control, I will call for regulating 
certain types of weapons and 
particular types of ammunition. 
The mentions of mental health 
are usually about how Republi-
cans have gotten rid of funding 
for mental health treatment.”

The tone of sorrow and weari-
ness may have been captured by 
NBC News anchor Lester Holt 
during his broadcast Tuesday 
night, just a few hours after the 
news from Texas broke. “The 
funerals in Buffalo aren’t even 
over yet and tonight, the families 
of elementary schoolchildren 
and teachers in Texas are faced 
with the unthinkable, burying 
their own,” Holt said on “NBC 
Nightly News.”

“We have been here before: 
Columbine, Sandy Hook, Marjo-
ry Stoneman Douglas,” he con-
tinued. “Now it’s Robb Elemen-
tary. Every time, every time, we 
pray things are going to change, 
that things are going to be differ-
ent. We search for motives, for 
answers and for the way to make 
sure these horrible scenes can 
never happen again. Today’s 
news is confirmation we have yet 
to find those answers.”

Jeremy Barr and Sarah Ellison 
contributed to this report.

ementary school where 26 peo-
ple were killed in 2012. While 
conservative and liberal pundits 
once seemed boggled by the 
horror of a mass shooting, many 
now seemed to retreat to well-re-
hearsed stances. 

“If I’m against gun control, I 

Daniel Cassino, a professor of 
political science at Fairleigh 
Dickinson University who has 
studied the discussion of gun 
control on cable news.

“The talking points have calci-
fied since Sandy Hook,” he said, 
referring to the Connecticut el-

person tasked with telling this 
story recognize the formula that 
stands out, what does that mean 
for how the audience is absorb-
ing the story?”

The commentary in reaction 
to the shooting also unfolded 
with a certain sameness, noticed 

same thing with a story pub-
lished Wednesday on how to talk 
to children about mass shoot-
ings.

“We’ve written this story too 
many times,” the article began. 
“Instead of writing a new one, we 
are revamping tips we’ve com-
piled in the past about how to 
talk to your kids about scary 
things. This applies to this most 
recent horrific shooting. We wish 
we didn’t have to continually 
reup these tips, but here we are.”

Martin, who co-host’s NPR’s 
“Morning Edition,” said in an 
interview that she has lost count 
of the shootings she has covered. 
Her first was as a reporter in 
2007 when she covered the Vir-
ginia Tech shooting in which 32 
people were killed and 17 injured 
by a student gunman. She has 
covered so many since then that 
“it’s really telling that I can’t 
even name to you all the shoot-
ings.”

Martin said NPR’s editorial 
meetings after each of these 
events features an all-too-famil-
iar checklist: Have we heard 
from the victims’ families? What 
is the public safety official in 
charge saying about the suspect-
ed shooter? What about a local 
clergy member who can talk 
about how the community is 
coming together? Who is cover-
ing the candlelight vigil?

“It’s all stuff that has to hap-
pen — these are important el-
ements of the story that have to 
be represented — but you start 
wondering to yourself . . . if I, as a 

“Every single time, there is an 
urgent need to represent the loss 
in those communities and to 
hear the stories of the victims’ 
families and the outrage, but it 
has become this painful routine 
that is just excruciating,” she 
said, and paused, holding back 
tears. “It’s hideous.”

News coverage of mass shoot-
ing has become so ritualized that 
it was famously satirized by the 
Onion newspaper in 2014. Head-
line: “ ‘No Way to Prevent This,’ 
Says Only Nation Where This 
Regularly Happens.”

The Onion has republished 
the parody more than 20 times 
since, including last week and 
then again Wednesday, when 
every headline on the homepage 
read: “No Way to Prevent This.”

In this case, satire isn’t all that 
far from reality.

On May 16, the New York 
Times published a partial list of 
mass shootings, writing that “the 
massacre in which 10 people 
were killed in a Buffalo super-
market on Saturday was the 
deadliest mass shooting in the 
United States so far this year.”

This week, that piece had been 
updated to reflect the new dead-
liest shooting of the year with 
just a few word swaps: “elemen-
tary school” for “supermarket”; 
“Uvalde, Tex.” for “Buffalo”; “10 
people” for “19 children and two 
teachers.”

The Washington Post ac-
knowledged it did much the 

MEDIA FROM C1

‘We have been here before,’ NBC anchor Holt told viewers
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Journalists gather Wednesday across the street from  Robb Elementary School in Uvalde, Tex., where a 
day earlier a gunman fatally shot 19 students and two adults.
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capture photos of Heard “leaving 
the courthouse and [of] an al-
leged bruise on the right side of 
her face” after she filed the tem-
porary restraining order in May 
2016.

He also received a video clip 
showing Depp slamming cabi-
nets and pouring a large glass of 
wine, which TMZ published and 
which the defense has entered 
into evidence in this trial. Tre-
maine testified that the video in 
evidence has been edited from 
the original to remove a part in 
which Heard is seen snickering at 
Depp.

While Tremaine said he doesn’t 
know who sent TMZ the clip, he 
strongly suggested it was Heard, 
explaining that the quickest way 
for the website to receive a copy-
right of a video is to get it directly 
from the person who shot and 
owns it — and that they published 
the video about 15 minutes after 
receiving it.

Tremaine admitted during 
cross-examination to having 
watched some of the trial, leading 
Heard’s lawyer Elaine Bredehoft 
to ask: “This gets you your 15 
minutes of fame, doesn’t it?”

“I’m actually putting myself 
kind of in the target of TMZ, a 
very litigious organization, and 
I’m not seeking any 15 minutes 
here.” Tremaine replied. “Though 
you’re welcome to speculate. I 

count of the brutal fight they had 
in Australia in 2015, during which 
the tip of his finger was severed. 
He dismissed Heard’s claim that 
he took eight to 10 MDMA pills, 
saying, “I’m pretty sure I’d be 
dead. I think one would die, 
probably rather quickly.” He also 
again alleged that Heard threw a 
vodka bottle at him, which shat-
tered and cut off a “chunk” of his 
finger. “I miss it,” he said with a 
chuckle. The defense has suggest-
ed he injured himself.

He also claimed Heard gave 
him a “shiner” during their 2015 
honeymoon on the Orient Ex-
press, and his lawyer showed the 
jury two photos in which he 
appears to have a black eye. (The 
defense has argued he had a black 
eye before boarding the train.)

Ultimately, Depp described 
Heard’s testimony as “horrible, 
ridiculous, humiliating, ludi-
crous, painful, savage, unimagin-
ably brutal, cruel — and all false.” 
He added that he testified be-
cause “I don’t think anyone en-
joys having to slit themselves 
open and tell the truth, but there 
are times when one just simply 

Depp, at times wearing glasses 
with darkened lenses, took the 
stand for the first time since late 
April and recounted the same 
story as Moss. “Ms. Heard took 
the story and turned it into a very 
ugly incident, all in her mind,” he 
said. “There was never a moment 
when I pushed Kate down any set 
of stairs.”

He then went on to deny much 
of the defense’s case, claiming 
Heard was abusive toward both 
him and her sister, Whitney, 
whom he described as a “punch-
ing bag or a dart board” for 
Heard. He called his former busi-
ness manager Joel Mandel, 
against whom he filed a now-set-
tled suit in 2016, a “bitter man 
who ended up with a lot of money 
I worked hard for over the years.” 
Finally, he stated he didn’t see any 
of Waldman’s statements until 
Heard filed a countersuit against 
him in August 2020, and claimed 
he didn’t know where they were 
published and said they seemed 
like “word salad.”

Depp also disputed Heard’s ac-

DEPP FROM C1

Depp: Heard’s  testimony 
was ‘horrible, ridiculous’

the actor suggested Rottenborn 
“could have typed it up last night.”

Later in the day, the Hollywood 
news outlet TMZ filed an emer-
gency motion — which Judge 
Penney Azcarate denied — to 
prevent its former employee Mor-
gan Tremaine from testifying. 
The outlet argued that the identi-
ty of a journalist’s source should 
be protected under Virginia law.

Tremaine worked as a field 
assignment manager for TMZ. He 
dispatched a camera crew to a 
courthouse in Los Angeles to 

has to, because it’s gotten out of 
control.”

During cross-examination, 
Depp made snide comments and 
often laughed, seemingly in frus-
tration, as Heard’s lawyer Ben 
Rottenborn highlighted inconsis-
tencies in his testimony — such as 
the fact that he previously men-
tioned a phone in the bar area of 
the house in Australia but denied 
its existence on Wednesday. 
When presented with a text mes-
sage in which he wrote about 
women, “I need, I want, I take,” 

EVELYN HOCKSTEIN/AGENCE FRANCE-PRESSE/GETTY IMAGES

Model Kate Moss testifies via video link in ex-boyfriend Johnny 
Depp’s defamation suit against his ex-wife Amber Heard.

could say the same thing, by 
taking Amber Heard as a client, 
for you.”

Jurors spent the rest of the day 
hearing expert testimony, includ-
ing that of a psychologist called to 
rebut a defense expert’s opinion 
that Heard suffered post-trau-
matic stress caused by intimate 
partner violence; and a digital 
forensics expert called to suggest 
that photos of Heard’s injuries 
had probably been run through a 
photo-editing program, although 
he could not definitively state 
that the photos were altered.

Testimony is scheduled to con-
clude Thursday, with closing ar-
guments beginning Friday morn-
ing.

“Ms. Heard took the 
story and turned it into 
a very ugly incident, all 
in her mind. There was 
never a moment when I 
pushed Kate down any 

set of stairs.”
Johnny Depp, testifying Wednesday
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Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: (!) 4:30-7:00
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: (!) 4:00-7:10

Landmark E Street Cinema
   555 11th Street Northwest    

Petite maman (PG) (!) 3:45
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: (!) 1:05-4:05-7:05
Pleasure (NR) (!) 2:10-4:40-7:10
The Duke (R)  CC: (!) 5:30
Montana Story (R)  CC: (!) 2:20-
4:50-7:20
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
(!) 1:15-4:15-7:15
Men (R)  CC: (!) 2:25-4:55-7:25
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-7:00-7:45
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: (!) 1:00-2:00-5:00-7:45

Regal Gallery Place
   701 Seventh Street Northwest    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
4:00-7:10-10:25
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:20
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
1:00-1:40-2:40-4:40-5:00-6:10-
7:50-8:20-9:30
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:50-3:30-
6:20-8:55
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R) 1:10
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
6:50-9:50
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:40-3:50-10:10
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 12:00-3:15
Firestarter (R) 12:05-2:35
Men (R) 12:00-6:50
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13) 
12:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-4:30-5:00-5:30-6:00-7:45-
8:15-8:45-9:15-10:00
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
5:40-9:00
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
OC: 7:00
Doctor Strange in the Multiverse 
of Madness 3D (PG-13) 2:20

MARYLAND
AFI Silver Theatre  

Cultural Center
   8633 Colesville Road    

Edge of the City (NR) 12:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:10-2:40-5:10-7:45
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 1:40-8:45
The Servant (1963) (NR) 6:30

Porco Rosso (Kurenai no buta) 
(PG) 5:00
The Duke (R) 11:40-4:25
Bix: 'Ain't None of Them Play 
Like Him Yet' 2:30
The 48 Hour Film Project (NR) 
7:00-9:30

AMC Academy 8
   6198 Greenbelt Road    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-4:00-5:15-6:15-7:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:30-8:15
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
4:15-5:00
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 5:15
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
4:20-7:10
Firestarter (R)  CC: 7:45
Men (R)  CC: 8:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13)  
CC: 7:25

AMC Annapolis Mall 11
 1020 Annapolis Mall Road   

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 1:45
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-3:30-4:00-5:00-6:10-6:40-
7:10-7:40-8:10-9:15-9:45-10:15-
10:45-11:15
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
12:00-12:50-1:50-2:50-3:50-6:00-
7:00-9:00-10:00
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 1:10-
3:45-6:20
The Unbearable Weight of Mas-
sive Talent (R)  CC: 12:10-12:35
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
1:55-4:45
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 12:20-3:15-6:30-9:30
The Northman (R)  CC: 12:40
Firestarter (R)  CC: 9:10
Men (R)  CC: 12:30-3:00-5:30-
8:00-10:30

AMC Center Park 8
   4001 Powder Mill Rd.    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-6:15
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 1:00-4:00-7:00

AMC Columbia 14
   10300 Little Patuxent Parkway    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets 
of Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 
1:10-4:25-8:00
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-6:00-9:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 1:35-
4:35-7:15
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13)  CC: 
3:30-6:30-9:30
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
1:10-4:25-7:30
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 1:35-5:00-8:20
Firestarter (R)  CC: 1:05-3:40-
6:10-8:45
Men (R)  CC: 1:15-3:45-6:15-8:45
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13)  
CC: 2:30
Paap Punyo 1:05
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
1:00-1:30-2:00-4:00-5:00-8:00
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
4:30-7:30-8:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 2:00-5:00-7:00-8:00
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  
OC: 5:30

AMC DINE-IN Rio Cinemas 18
   9811 Washingtonian Center    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 12:15-
3:30-7:00-10:15
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-6:15-9:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45-10:30
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 12:30-
3:15-6:15-9:00
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13)  CC: 
4:00-7:15-10:30
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R)  CC: 12:45-
1:30-1:45-7:30-10:10
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
12:00-2:00-3:00-6:00-9:15
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 12:00
The Northman (R)  CC: 8:45
Montana Story (R)  CC: 7:00-9:45
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 12:00-3:15-6:30-
10:00
Firestarter (R)  CC: 12:45-3:30-
6:00-8:30
Men (R)  CC: 12:00-2:30-5:00-
7:30-10:15
Family Camp (PG)  CC: 12:15-
3:00-5:45
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness: The IMAX 2D 
Experience (PG-13)  CC: 1:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13)  
CC: 1:45-4:15
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:30-4:30-5:00-6:45-7:45-8:15-
10:00

Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
12:30-2:45-3:45-6:00-7:00-9:15-
10:15
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 1:15-4:15-7:15-10:15

AMC Loews  
St. Charles Town Ctr. 9

   11115 Mall Circle    
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-3:45-4:30-6:15-7:00-7:45-
9:30-10:15-11:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
4:00-7:15-10:30
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 4:00-6:30
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
3:00-6:00-9:00
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 3:45-6:45-9:45
Firestarter (R)  CC: 9:15
Men (R)  CC: 4:45-7:15-10:00

AMC Magic Johnson  
Capital Center 12
   800 Shoppers Way    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-4:15-5:00-7:30-8:15-9:30-
9:45-10:45
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
1:15-2:15-4:15-5:15-7:15-8:15-
10:20
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 1:50-
4:25-7:05
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13)  CC: 
3:45-7:00-10:15
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
1:30-4:30-7:25-10:20
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 1:00-4:10-7:20-
10:35
Firestarter (R)  CC: 6:45-9:15
Men (R)  CC: 1:30-4:20-7:00-9:35
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  
OC: 6:15

AMC Montgomery 16
 7101 Democracy Boulevard   

Uncharted (PG-13)  CC: 2:45
Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 1:45
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-3:30-4:00-4:15-4:30-4:45-
5:00-5:15-5:30-5:45-6:00-6:15-
6:45-7:00-7:15-7:30-7:45-8:00-
8:15-8:30-8:45-9:00-9:15-9:30; 
9:45-10:00-10:15
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45-10:15
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
1:30-2:30-5:30-8:30-10:15
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 12:15-
2:15-4:45-7:15
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R)  CC: 3:15
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  
CC: 12:45
Downton Abbey: A New Era 
(PG)  CC: 12:00-1:00-2:15-4:00-
7:00-10:00
The Northman (R)  CC: 1:30
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 1:00
Firestarter (R)  CC: 12:30-2:45
Men (R)  CC: 2:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  
OC: 3:45

Cinemark Egyptian 24 and XD
 7000 Arundel Mills Circle   

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  XD: 
4:00-7:15-10:30; 5:00-8:15-11:30; 
3:00-6:15-9:30; 3:00-6:15-9:30
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  XD: 
10:25AM; 10:05-1:10; 10:45-
11:25-11:40-12:05-12:20-1:50-
2:10-2:30-2:50-3:10-4:15-4:55-
7:20-8:00-10:25; 10:25AM; 12:50
Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 12:25
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
10:05-1:10
The Bad Guys (PG) 10:55-1:35-
4:25
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:30-6:50-10:10
The Bob's Burgers Movie 
(PG-13) 5:00-6:00-7:40-8:40-
10:20-11:20
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
12:40
Private Watch Party 11:00-2:45
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
10:15-11:00-11:45-1:15-2:05-
2:45-4:00-7:15-10:15; 12:30
The Northman (R) 12:55
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 12:15-3:35-6:50-10:35
Memory (R) 10:00-1:05
Firestarter (R) 12:10-2:40
Men (R) 11:20-2:00
Family Camp (PG) 10:10-1:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13) 
11:05-5:15
2000 Mules 12:00-2:25
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
5:00-8:15-11:30; 3:10-3:45-
4:10-4:30-5:15-5:30-5:45-6:45-
7:00-7:35-7:45-8:00-8:35-8:45-
9:00-9:15-10:00-10:15-10:45-
11:00-11:15-11:25-11:45-11:55; 
12:01AM

Cinépolis Gaithersburg
 629 Center Point Way   

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-3:30-4:00-4:30-5:15-6:30-
7:00-7:30-8:00-8:40-10:00

The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 4:45-7:45-10:40
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
2:40-7:15-10:20
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
2:20-6:15
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 2:00-5:40-9:40

Hoyt's West Nursery  
Cinema 14

 1591 West Nursery Road   
Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 1:00
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-3:40-4:20-5:00-6:00-6:40-
7:20-8:00-9:00-9:40-10:20
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
12:30-1:30-3:20-6:15-9:15
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:25-9:50
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 1:20-
4:15-6:45-9:10
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
1:10-4:05-6:50-9:00
Ambulance (R)  CC: 1:05-4:10-
7:05-10:05
The Lost City (PG-13)  CC: 1:15-
3:45-6:25-9:35
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 12:40
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 12:50-3:40-6:30-9:20
Memory (R)  CC: 1:40
Firestarter (R)  CC: 4:35-7:20-
9:40
Father Stu (R)  CC: 12:45-3:35-
6:35-9:25
Men (R)  CC: 1:35-4:50-7:25-
10:10
Firestarter (R) 1:50

Landmark  
Bethesda Row Cinema

   7235 Woodmont Avenue    
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: (!) 1:30-2:15-4:30-7:15-8:00
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: (!) 1:15-4:10-7:05
Petite maman (PG) (!) 1:05
The Duke (R)  CC: (!) 2:10-4:50-
7:45
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
(!) 1:00-4:15-5:00-7:00
Emergency (R)  CC: (!) 1:20-
4:00-6:45
Men (R)  CC: (!) 2:00-4:20-7:10
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-5:45-8:30

Phoenix Theatres Marlow 6
   3899 Branch Avenue    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 3:00-
4:00-6:00-6:55-9:00-10:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:15-7:30
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
3:00-6:00-9:00
The Bad Guys (PG) 3:00
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
2:00-5:00-7:45
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:45-3:30-6:15-9:15

Regal Bowie
   15200 Major Lansdale Boulevard    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-3:50-4:40-5:30-6:20-7:10-
8:00-8:50-9:40-10:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:45-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
12:00-12:50-2:40-3:20-4:00-5:40-
6:30-7:10-8:50-9:40-10:20
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 12:10
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:00-1:30-
4:00-6:30-9:10
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 1:10-
4:10-7:10-10:10
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:20-1:40-3:40-7:00-10:05
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 12:25
Firestarter (R) 12:00-2:30
Men (R) 12:50-3:50-6:50-9:45

Regal Cinemas Majestic 
Stadium 20 & IMAX

   900 Ellsworth Drive    
Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 12:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 3:00-
4:00-4:30-5:00-5:30-6:20-7:20-
7:40-8:10-9:00-9:40-10:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie 
(PG-13) 5:00-6:00-7:45-8:45-
9:30-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
12:30-1:00-1:30-2:00-3:30-5:00-
6:30-8:00-9:30
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 12:00-
3:20-6:40-10:00
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:45-3:30-
6:10-8:45
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13) 3:30-
7:00-10:15
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R) 12:35-3:20-
6:05-8:50
Sarkaru Vaari Paata 12:50
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
12:15-3:20-6:20-6:40-9:45
Dhaakad (Hindi) 1:00
The Lost City (PG-13) 3:50
The Northman (R) 12:00
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:25-1:00-3:25-6:25-9:25
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 12:10-3:25-6:40-9:55
Firestarter (R) 1:20-4:00-6:35-
9:20

Men (R) 1:05-3:15-3:45-6:35-9:20
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness: The IMAX 2D 
Experience (PG-13) 12:00
Paap Punyo 12:20-3:25-6:35-
9:45

Regal Germantown
   20000 Century Boulevard    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-3:30-4:00-4:30-6:00-6:30-
7:00-7:30-9:00-9:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 6:10-9:10
Doctor Strange in the Multiverse 
of Madness (PG-13) 11:10-
11:50-12:30-1:20-2:10-3:00-4:40-
5:20-6:00-7:50-8:30-9:10
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 11:00AM
The Bad Guys (PG) 10:50-3:30-
6:30-9:05
Sarkaru Vaari Paata 1:30-9:00
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
11:40-2:40
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
11:35-12:10-12:50-2:45-3:20-
3:50-5:45-6:20-7:10-8:55
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 11:45AM
Don (Tamil) 5:10
Firestarter (R) 11:05-1:40
Men (R) 10:55-12:00-2:30-
5:10-7:40
Paap Punyo 9:10
The Bad Guys (PG)  OC: 1:00

Regal Hyattsville Royale
   6505 America Blvd.    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-3:40-4:40-5:25-6:20-7:00-
8:00-8:45-9:40-10:20
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:00-8:00-10:00
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:45-3:55-7:05
Men (R) 1:50-4:30-7:20

Regal Laurel Towne Centre
   14716 Baltimore Avenue    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 7:20
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 3:00-
4:00-4:30-5:00-6:00-7:00-7:30-
8:00-9:00-10:00-10:30-11:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:20
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
11:30-12:00-2:00-2:30-5:30-8:30
The Bad Guys (PG) 11:30-12:40-
3:20-6:00-8:40
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
11:45-2:55-5:50-8:50
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
11:50-1:30-3:10-6:10-9:10
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 11:35-2:45-5:55-9:00
Firestarter (R) 12:45-3:25-
5:55-8:25
Men (R) 11:50-2:15-4:45

Regal Rockville Center
   199 East Montgomery Avenue    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 12:10
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-4:00-5:00-6:00-7:00-7:30-
8:00-8:30-9:00-10:00-11:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:50-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
12:10-12:50-1:30-2:00-3:20-4:00-
5:20-6:30-7:20-8:30-9:40-10:30
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 2:10
The Bad Guys (PG) 1:20-4:00-
6:40
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
12:00
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:40-1:10-3:50-4:20-7:10-10:10
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 1:30-5:00-9:30
Firestarter (R) 1:40
Men (R) 12:20-3:10-6:00-8:50

Regal UA Snowden Square
   9161 Commerce Center Drive    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-3:30-4:00-5:00-5:30-6:00-
6:20-6:50-7:20-8:20-8:50-9:40-
10:10-10:40-11:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:15-8:00-10:50
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:40-3:50-7:00
Men (R) 11:55-2:20-5:00-7:50-
10:30

Regal Waugh Chapel & IMAX
 1419 South Main Chapel Way   

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 1:40
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
4:00-5:00-6:00-7:00-7:30-8:30-
9:00-9:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:10-8:10
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
1:30-2:00-5:00-8:00
The Bad Guys (PG) 1:10-3:40
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13) 3:00-
6:30-10:00
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
12:50
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
1:20-2:50-4:20-5:50-7:20-10:20
Firestarter (R) 4:10-6:40-9:10
Men (R) 2:20-5:00-7:40-10:20
Doctor Strange in the Multiverse 
of Madness 3D (PG-13) 1:00

Regal Westview & IMAX
   5243 Buckeystown Pike    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 12:20

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:40-4:30-7:10-8:00-8:40-9:10-
10:30-11:10
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:15
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
12:40-2:40-5:50-9:30
The Bad Guys (PG) 6:50
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13) 3:00-
6:30-9:50
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 3:50
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:15-1:00-4:10-7:30-10:40
Firestarter (R) 12:05-2:30-5:10-
7:45-10:20
Men (R) 1:15-2:20
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness: The IMAX 2D 
Experience (PG-13) 11:45AM
The Bad Guys (PG)  OC: 12:10-
4:00

Xscape Theatres  
Brandywine 14

   7710 Matapeake Business Drive   
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
(!) 4:00-4:30-5:00-7:00-7:30-8:00-
10:00-10:30-11:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: (!) 5:10-7:40-10:10
Morbius (PG-13)  CC: 10:05AM
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
11:20-11:50-2:20-5:20-8:20
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 11:00-
1:40-4:40-7:10-9:40
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
10:40-1:30-4:30-7:30-10:30
Private Watch Party CC: (!) 1:00-
4:30-8:00
Ambulance (R)  CC: 1:05
Downton Abbey: A New Era 
(PG)  CC: (!) 10:10-1:10-4:10-
7:00-10:00
Memory (R)  CC: 11:15AM
Firestarter (R)  CC: 10:35-12:55-
4:05-7:15-9:35
Men (R)  CC: (!) 11:40AM
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13)  
CC: 12:50-3:50-6:50-9:50
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
10:20-10:50
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
(!) 3:00-3:30-6:00-6:30-9:00-9:30

iPic Pike & Rose
   11830 Grand Park Avenue    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) (!) 
3:00-3:30-4:15-6:00-6:45-7:30-
8:00-8:45-9:45-10:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) (!) 6:30-9:30
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
3:45-7:15-10:45
The Bad Guys (PG) 3:15-5:15
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
(!) 3:00-6:15-10:00

VIRGINIA
AMC Courthouse Plaza 8

 2150 Clarendon Blvd.   
Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 1:35
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-3:20-5:00-6:00-8:00-9:00-
9:50-11:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:40-10:10
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
1:30-4:00-7:00-10:00
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R)  CC: 12:20
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 2:00-4:30-7:30-10:20
The Northman (R)  CC: 12:55
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 1:40-4:50-8:10-
9:10
Firestarter (R)  CC: 1:20
Men (R)  CC: 12:50-3:50-6:30-
11:10

AMC Hoffman Center 22
   206 Swamp Fox Rd.    

Uncharted (PG-13)  CC: 4:30
Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets 
of Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 
2:15-5:45-9:15
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-6:30-10:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-8:00
The Batman (PG-13)  CC: 1:00
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 
1:50-4:25
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13)  CC: 
3:30-7:00-10:30
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R)  CC: 3:00-
5:45-8:30
The Duke (R)  CC: 1:00
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  
CC: 1:00
Ambulance (R)  CC: 1:45
The Lost City (PG-13)  CC: 1:10
The Northman (R)  CC: 2:15-
5:30-8:45
Montana Story (R)  CC: 7:00-
9:50
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 3:00-6:15-9:30
Memory (R)  CC: 2:50-5:40-8:30
Firestarter (R)  CC: 2:30-8:30
Father Stu (R)  CC: 1:30
Men (R)  CC: 2:30-5:15-7:50-
10:30

Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
1:00-2:00-2:30-3:00-3:30-4:00-
5:15-6:45-7:00-7:30-9:15-9:45-
10:00-10:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
4:00-4:30-5:00-5:30-7:30-8:00-
8:30-9:00
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 3:00-6:00-9:00
Men (R)  OC: 6:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  
OC: 6:00

AMC Potomac Mills 18
   2700 Potomac Mills Circle    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets 
of Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 
1:45-8:45
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-6:15-9:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:45-10:30
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 1:20-
2:40-4:00-6:40
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13)  CC: 
3:45-7:00-10:15
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R)  CC: 4:40
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
3:15-6:15-9:15
The Lost City (PG-13)  CC: 1:40
The Northman (R)  CC: 5:15
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 1:15-4:30-7:45-
9:45
Montana Story (R)  CC: 7:00-9:45
Firestarter (R)  CC: 9:20
Men (R)  CC: 1:30-4:10-6:50-9:30
Pathaam Valavu 5:45
Family Camp (PG)  CC: 1:10-4:10
Paap Punyo 2:45
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
4:30-5:00-7:45-8:15-9:00-9:45
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
1:00-1:45-2:30-3:15-5:30-6:30-
7:30-8:45-9:45-10:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 1:00-4:00-7:00-10:00
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  
OC: 5:45

AMC Shirlington 7
   2772 South Randolph St.    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:30-4:30-5:30-6:30-7:30-8:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:10-7:40
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
2:00-5:00-8:00
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 1:40
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 1:05-4:00-7:00
The Northman (R)  CC: 2:20
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 1:20-4:10-7:20
Men (R)  CC: 1:00-2:40

AMC Tysons Corner 16
   7850e Tysons Corner Center    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13)  CC: 1:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-6:10-9:20-12:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:00-7:40-10:20
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 2:20-
3:20-6:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
1:00-2:00-4:05-5:25-7:10-8:35-
10:15-11:40
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R)  CC: 8:30
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13)  CC: 
4:30-7:45-10:55
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC: 
12:40-3:40-6:50-9:50
The Lost City (PG-13)  CC: 1:50
The Northman (R)  CC: 12:55
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 12:35-3:55-7:20-
10:40
Firestarter (R)  CC: 11:15
Men (R)  CC: 1:55-4:40-7:15-
9:55-12:25
Family Camp (PG)  CC: 12:50-
2:35
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness: The IMAX 2D 
Experience (PG-13)  CC: 12:25
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:50-4:10-5:40-7:00-7:25-8:20-
8:55-9:05-9:45-10:10-10:35-
11:45-12:05
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 12:30-3:30-6:30-9:30-12:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  
OC: 5:05

AMC Worldgate 9
   13025 Worldgate Drive    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC: 
3:00-4:00-5:00-6:00-7:00-8:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13)  CC: 5:15-7:45
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC: 
3:15-4:00-6:15
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC: 3:45
F3: Fun and Frustration 7:00
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC: 3:30-6:30
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R)  CC: 4:15-7:20
Men (R)  CC: 6:30

Alamo Drafthouse Cinema -  
One Loudoun

 20575 East Hampton Plaza   
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:30-8:30

Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
1:30-2:30-6:00-9:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:30-2:45-4:00-7:45-9:45
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:00
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-6:30-10:00
Firestarter (R) 12:00
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
4:30-8:00
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 2:15-6:00-9:25
Men (R) 12:15-3:20-6:45-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13) 1:00
The Bad Guys (PG) 1:45-4:45

Angelika Film Center Mosaic
   2911 District Ave    

Pleasure (NR) 1:15
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
1:45-4:25-7:15-9:55
Hit the Road 12:45-2:50
Montana Story (R) 2:10-4:45-
7:25
Men (R) 12:50-3:15-5:25-7:45
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 2:15-5:30-8:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
1:30-4:30-7:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-4:15-5:00-6:00-7:00-8:00-
9:00-10:00

CMX Village 14
 1600 Village Market Boulevard   

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 7:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 6:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:45
The Bad Guys (PG) 4:00
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R) 4:20
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 3:35
F3: Fun and Frustration 
4:00-7:35
The Northman (R) 4:25
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
3:30-4:10-6:30-7:15
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 7:55
Firestarter (R) 3:40
Men (R) 7:40
Doctor Strange in the Multiverse 
of Madness 3D (PG-13) 8:15
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 3:45-
4:45-6:30-7:00-7:30-8:00
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
3:50-4:35-7:00-7:45

Cinema Arts Theatre
   9650 Main St    

Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC; 
DVS: 9:40-12:00-2:30-5:00-7:30
The Duke (R)  CC; DVS: 9:50-
12:10-2:25-4:45-7:20
Petite maman (PG)  CC; DVS: 
10:00-12:00-7:15
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG)  
CC; DVS: 9:40-12:05-2:00-2:35-
4:30-5:05-7:40
Peace By Chocolate CC; DVS: 
9:55-12:15-2:20-4:35-7:00
The Sound of Violet (PG-13)  CC; 
DVS: 9:45-12:20-2:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC; 
DVS: 4:45-7:30

Cinemark Centreville 12
   6201 Multiplex Drive    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 11:40AM
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-6:20-9:40
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:20
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 10:10-
1:35
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:10-2:50
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
10:15-1:15
F3: Fun and Frustration 
8:30-9:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
10:00-11:35-1:05-2:35-4:05-5:35-
7:05-8:35-10:05
Don (Tamil) 10:40-2:20
Firestarter (R) 11:50-2:25
Men (R) 11:30-2:15
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
10:25-11:25-12:25-1:30-2:30-
4:35-5:45-7:45-8:50-10:50
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:40-4:20-5:00-5:40-7:00-7:40-
8:20-9:00-10:20-11:00

Cinemark  
Fairfax Corner and XD

   11900 Palace Way    
Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 1:20-4:45
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 4:40-
5:10-7:50-8:20
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:20
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 1:35
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:55
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 1:25
F3: Fun and Frustration 8:30-9:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era 
(PG) 1:00-2:30-4:00-5:30-7:00-
8:35-10:05
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 1:15-4:35-7:55
Firestarter (R) 1:10-3:45-6:15
2000 Mules 2:05
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:40-6:50-10:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13) 1:30-
3:05-4:40-6:20-7:45-9:25
Men (R) 1:45-4:25-7:05-9:45

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  XD: 
3:00-4:10-6:10-7:20-9:20-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  XD: 
12:50

Medal of Honor Theater -  
NMMC

 18900 Jefferson Davis Highway   
We, the Marines (NR) 10:00-
11:00-12:00-1:00-2:00-3:00-4:00

Regal Ballston Quarter
 671 North Glebe Road   

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-3:30-4:00-4:30-5:00-5:30-
6:10-6:40-7:10-7:40-8:10-8:40-
9:20-9:50-10:20
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:15
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
12:50-1:30-4:40-8:00
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:10-3:10-
6:00
An Arden Heart (Corazón 
ardiente) 1:00
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 1:05
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:40-3:50-7:00-8:55-10:05
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 3:30-6:55-10:15
Firestarter (R) 2:05
Men (R) 1:50-4:30-7:20-10:05

Regal Dulles Town Center
 21100 Dulles Town Circle   

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets of 
Dumbledore (PG-13) 2:40
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 3:00-
4:00-5:00-6:30-7:30-8:30-10:00
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-8:00
Doctor Strange in the Multiverse 
of Madness (PG-13) 12:40-1:30-
3:35-4:45-6:45-10:00
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:00-2:30-
4:30-7:00
The Unbearable Weight of 
Massive Talent (R) 9:30
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 1:15
F3: Fun and Frustration 7:30-9:15
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
11:40-12:45-3:45-6:00-7:00-10:15
Firestarter (R) 1:00
Men (R) 1:50-4:30-7:25-10:05
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13) 
12:15

Regal Fairfax Towne Center
 4110 West Ox Road   

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 3:00-
6:30-7:30-9:20-9:50
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:20
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
3:40-4:10-6:50-8:00-10:10
The Bad Guys (PG) 5:40
An Arden Heart (Corazón 
ardiente) 5:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
3:30-6:40-9:40
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 4:20-8:10
Firestarter (R) 10:00
The Roundup 3:20-6:20
Men (R) 4:30-7:20
Another One (Wahed Tany) 7:50
The Bad Guys (PG)  OC: 3:10

Regal Fox & IMAX
   22875 Brambleton Plaza    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-7:00-10:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-8:00-10:55
Kokka 1:35
Doctor Strange in the Multiverse 
of Madness (PG-13) 12:30
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 3:15-
6:40-10:20
The Bad Guys (PG) 2:15-5:00-
7:40-10:20
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13) 4:00-
8:00-11:00
Sarkaru Vaari Paata 4:20
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 1:00
Jungle Cry 1:30
The Northman (R) 9:10
F3: Fun and Frustration 7:30
Saunkan Saunkne 12:30-8:00
Firestarter (R) 12:00-2:40-5:15
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
2:50-6:00
Men (R) 12:50-3:30-6:20-9:05
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness 3D (PG-13) 
12:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness: The IMAX 2D 
Experience (PG-13) 12:15
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:30-7:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:40-3:50-7:00-10:10
Doctor Strange in the Multiverse 
of Madness (PG-13) 1:15-2:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 4:30-
5:00-6:00-7:30-8:30-9:00-9:30

Regal Kingstowne & RPX
   5910 Kingstowne Towne Center    

Uncharted (PG-13) 9:40
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
4:00-7:10-10:15
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13) 1:00
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 12:05-
3:25
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:10-5:35-
8:05
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
12:50-3:40-6:55
F3: Fun and Frustration 7:30

Downton Abbey: A New Era (PG) 
12:40-1:45-3:50-4:55-7:00-9:55
The Northman (R) 10:40
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 1:15-10:00
Firestarter (R) 12:35-3:05-5:30
Men (R) 1:50-4:30-7:20
Family Camp (PG) 12:15
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-6:10-9:15
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:15-8:00-10:35
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13) 12:00
The Bad Guys (PG)  OC: 2:45
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:30-4:30-5:00-6:40-7:40-8:10-
8:40-9:45-10:50
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
1:30-2:00-2:50-3:45-6:15-6:45-
7:50-9:30-10:30

Regal Manassas & IMAX
   11380 Bulloch Drive    

Fantastic Beasts: The Secrets 
of Dumbledore (PG-13) 12:50-
4:10-9:00
The Bad Guys (PG) 12:15-3:20-
6:15-7:30-10:10
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 1:30
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 1:40-5:00-8:30
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-5:00-6:00-7:30-8:00-9:00-
9:30-10:30
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:20
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
12:00-12:30-3:00-3:30-6:30-9:30
Bhool Bhulaiyaa 2 (NR) 12:50
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13) 4:00-
7:00-10:00
An Arden Heart (Corazón ardi-
ente) 2:00-4:35-7:10-9:45
Sarkaru Vaari Paata 1:30-5:30
Downton Abbey: A New Era 
(PG) 12:40-3:55-6:55-10:00
Firestarter (R) 12:20
Men (R) 4:30-7:20-10:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness: The IMAX 2D 
Experience (PG-13) 1:00
Paap Punyo 12:10

Regal Springfield Town Center
   6859 Springfield Mall    

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-3:40-4:30-5:40-6:20-7:00-
7:50-9:00-9:40-10:20
The Bob's Burgers Movie (PG-
13) 5:00-7:40-10:30
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
11:40-12:00-12:30-12:50-2:10-
3:30-4:00-5:40-6:40-7:10-9:00-
10:00-10:30
The Bad Guys (PG) 1:00-4:10-
6:50-9:30
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
11:25-2:40
Downton Abbey: A New Era 
(PG) 11:40-1:00-2:50-4:00-
6:00-7:00
The Northman (R) 9:10
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 11:30AM
Firestarter (R) 11:10-2:10
Men (R) 11:05-1:50-4:30-7:20-
10:05

Regal Virginia Gateway & RPX
 8001 Gateway Promenade Place   

Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:45-7:00-10:20
The Bob's Burgers Movie 
(PG-13) 5:00-6:00-7:00-8:00-
9:10-10:00
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13) 12:30
The Bad Guys (PG) 1:15-4:10-
6:15
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG) 
12:25-9:25
An Arden Heart (Corazón 
ardiente) 12:20
Downton Abbey: A New Era 
(PG) 12:40-1:40-3:50-7:00-10:15
Everything Everywhere All At 
Once (R) 12:10
Firestarter (R) 12:50-3:45
Men (R) 1:50-4:30-7:20-10:05
Family Camp (PG) 1:15
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13) 
3:00-4:15-4:45-5:15-6:15-7:30-
8:00-9:00-9:50
Doctor Strange in the Mul-
tiverse of Madness (PG-13) 
12:00-1:00-1:30-2:30-3:00-4:00-
6:30-7:20-8:05-9:30-10:30

Smithsonian -  
Airbus IMAX Theater

 14390 Air and Space Museum Parkway   
Journey to Space (2015) (NR) 
10:30-11:45
To Fly! (1976) (NR) 11:05AM
Top Gun: Maverick - The IMAX 
2D Experience (PG-13) 3:00-
6:00-8:45
Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness: The IMAX 2D 
Experience (PG-13) 12:25

University Mall Theatre
   10659 Braddock Road   

Doctor Strange in the Multi-
verse of Madness (PG-13)  CC; 
DVS: 12:00-2:30-5:00-7:00-
7:40-9:30
The Bad Guys (PG)  CC; DVS: 
12:20-2:40
Sonic the Hedgehog 2 (PG)  CC; 
DVS: 12:05-2:35-5:05
Top Gun: Maverick (PG-13)  CC; 
DVS: 4:50-7:30

MOVIE DIRECTORY (!) No Pass/No Discount Ticket
Thursday, May 26, 2022

www.washingtonpost.com/movies
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BREWSTER ROCKIT: SPACE GUY! TIM RICKARD

CURTIS RAY BILLINGSLEY

SHERMAN’S LAGOON JIM TOOMEY

RED AND ROVER BRIAN BASSET

FRANK AND ERNEST TOM THAVES

RHYMES WITH ORANGE HILARY PRICE

LIO MARK TATULLI

HAGAR THE HORRIBLE CHRIS BROWNE

BLONDIE DEAN YOUNG & JOHN MARSHALL

MIKE DU JOUR MIKE LESTER

AGNES TONY COCHRAN

WUMO MIKAEL WULFF & ANDERS MORGENTHALER

MARK TRAIL JULES RIVERA

MOTHER GOOSE & GRIMM MIKE PETERS

BALDO HECTOR CANTU & CARLOS CASTELLANOS

SALLY FORTH FRANCESCO MARCIULIANO & JIM KEEFE

CLASSIC PEANUTS CHARLES SCHULZ

CLASSIC DOONESBURY GARRY TRUDEAU PICKLES BRIAN CRANE

SUDOKU

NORTH
♠  7 5
♥  J 6 3
♦  9 7 2
♣  A K 6 4 3

WEST
♠  K J 10 9 6
♥  9 7
♦  5 4
♣  Q J 9 5

EAST
♠  8 3 2
♥  K Q 10 8 5
♦  Q J 10 8 3
♣  None

SOUTH (D)
♠  A Q 4
♥  A 4 2
♦  A K 6
♣  10 8 7 2

The bidding:

“Your honor,” the district 
attorney intoned, “we 

will prove that South commit-
ted a felony, in that he went 
down at a cold game.”

“State your case,” the 
judge instructed, and the 
court kibitzed the evidence.

“Against 3NT,” the DA 
began, “West led a normal 
jack of spades. Declarer 
won with the queen and led 
the seven of clubs, correctly 
beginning to unblock the 
suit. But when West followed 
with the five, South put up 
dummy’s ace.

“East discarded,” the DA 
went on, “and South was 
sunk. West had two club 
tricks and could get to set up 
his spades. Nor could declar-
er find a ninth trick in one of 
the red suits. Down one.”

“My client was unlucky,” 
South’s counsel roared. “He 
couldn’t know that clubs 
were breaking 4-0.”

“Guilty as charged,” the 
judge ruled. “Declarer should 
lead the 10 of clubs, intend-
ing to let it ride. He has two 
spades, a heart and two 
diamonds and needs only 
four club tricks to make 3NT. 
When East discards, declarer 
ducks a club next and is safe 
for nine tricks.”
DAILY QUESTION 

You hold: 
♠ 8 3 2 ♥ K Q 10 8 5
♦ Q J 10 8 3 ♣ None
The opponents are vulner-

able. The dealer, at your 
right, opens one club. What 
do you say?

ANSWER: You should act. 
To overcall one heart would 
be acceptable, but you can 
mention both your suits 
at once. Jump to 2NT. An 
“Unusual” 2NT bid usually 
shows length in both minors, 
but over a one-club opening, 
it shows the red suits. Most 
often, the bid suggests a 
possible sacrifice against an 
opposing game.

N-S VULNERABLE

SOUTH WEST NORTH EAST

1 NT Pass 2 NT Pass
3 NT All Pass
Opening lead — ♠ J

BRIDGE

©2022, TRIBUNE CONTENT AGENCY, LLC.
— Frank Stewart
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PREVIOUS SCRABBLEGRAMS SOLUTION

PREVIOUS SUDOKU SOLUTION DENNIS THE MENACE H. KETCHAM FAMILY CIRCUS BIL KEANE REPLY ALL LITE DONNA A. LEWISSPEED BUMP DAVE COVERLY

PEARLS BEFORE SWINE STEPHAN PASTIS

DUSTIN STEVE KELLEY & JEFF PARKER

BEETLE BAILEY MORT, BRIAN & GREG WALKER

BIG NATE LINCOLN PEIRCE

THE AMAZING SPIDER-MAN STAN LEE & ALEX SAVIUK

LOOSE PARTS DAVE BLAZEK

BABY BLUES RICK KIRKMAN & JERRY SCOTT

BARNEY AND CLYDE WEINGARTENS & CLARK

PRICKLY CITY SCOTT STANTIS

CANDORVILLE DARRIN BELL

JUDGE PARKER FRANCESCO MARCIULIANO & MIKE MANLEY

ON THE FASTRACK BILL HOLBROOK

ZITS JERRY SCOTT & JIM BORGMAN

GARFIELD JIM DAVIS

NON SEQUITUR WILEY

MUTTS PATRICK McDONNELL

DILBERT SCOTT ADAMS

FRAZZ JEF MALLETT

More online: washingtonpost.com/comics. Feedback: 1301 K St. NW, Washington, D.C., 20071; comics@washpost.com; 202-334-4775. 

You are a dedicated, 
hard worker with 
focus. You’re 
observant and 

insightful about others. 
Although you appear 
lighthearted, you are 
philosophical and serious. 
This is the first year of a nine-
year cycle for you. It’s time 
to explore new opportunities 
and discover new paths. Be 
courageous, flexible and ready 
to open doors! 
 
Moon Alert: Avoid shopping 
or important decisions after 
11 p.m. today. The Moon is in 
Aries.

ARIES  
(MARCH 21-APRIL 19). 
Today you have an excellent 
balance between head and 
heart. This means you can 
balance your emotional needs 
with your obligations and 
sense of duty. Someone older, 
wiser or more experienced 
might have excellent advice 
for you.

TAURUS  
(APRIL 20-MAY 20). 
Listen to bosses, parents 
and VIPs today, especially if it 
applies to research that you 
might be doing or anything 
that you are working on 
privately or behind the scenes. 
Their input could be valuable 
for you. 

GEMINI  
(MAY 21-JUNE 20).  
This is an excellent day to 
think about your goals and 
how you can bring your hopes 
and dreams for the future into 
your reality. Start small with 
baby steps. Deal with what is 
possible right now.  

CANCER  
(JUNE 21-JULY 22).  
People notice you today. Fear 
not, because you look great in 
the eyes of others. This is why 
someone might help you in 
a practical sense or give you 
valuable advice, especially 
regarding financial matters or 
something to do with shared 
property or banking.

LEO  
(JULY 23-AUG. 22).  
This is an excellent day to 
study, because your mind is 
focused and you are patient. 
You will be able to channel this 
same productive focus into 
making travel plans or dealing 
with publishing, the media, 
medicine or the law.

VIRGO  
(AUG. 23-SEPT. 22).  
Roll up your sleeves and tackle 
red-tape issues that you might 
have been avoiding, because 
today you have the focus, 
patience and concentration 
to deal with these tasks. This 
includes matters related to 
shared property, taxes, debt 
and insurance issues.

LIBRA  
(SEPT. 23-OCT. 22).  
Someone close to you, 
perhaps a partner or friend, 
might share some wisdom with 
you today. Or perhaps they will 
give you advice. Don’t take 
offense, because very likely, 
their advice will be practical 
and helpful. 

SCORPIO  
(OCT. 23-NOV. 21). 
This is a productive day for 
you, because you are focused 
and persevering. This is why 
you will do careful work and 
pay attention to detail today. 
It’s also why you won’t make 
mistakes again. 

SAGITTARIUS  
(NOV. 22-DEC. 21).  
Your ability to teach children is 
top-notch today. For starters, 
you have the patience, and 
you’ll be calm. Possibly, the 
flipside will occur, and you are 
the younger person receiving 
advice from someone older.

CAPRICORN  
(DEC. 22-JAN. 19).  
Family discussions will be 
cooperative and productive 
today. You don’t feel 
particularly social. You’re 
happy to be alone with your 
thoughts and feelings. 

AQUARIUS  
(JAN. 20-FEB. 18).  
This is a good day to study 
and learn something new 
because you have the patience 
and forbearance for this kind 
of task. You won’t overlook 
details. You’ll be careful in 
everything you do. 

PISCES  
(FEB. 19-MARCH 20).  
You will be thrifty and careful 
with your money today, which 
is why if you are shopping 
you will most likely shop for 
long-lasting, practical items. 
You also might see ways to 
cut costs and save money in 
certain areas. 

BIRTHDAY | MAY 26

— Georgia Nicols
© 2022, KING FEATURES SYNDICATE, INC.

HOROSCOPE
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ACROSS 
 1 Spanish  

pronoun
 4 “Ohio” quartet, 

briefly
 8 “Sounds like a 

hoot”
 13 Plastic fig.?
 14 “Salt Fat __ 

Heat”: Samin 
Nosrat  
cookbook

 15 Pen
 17 Round  

bakeware
 19 One score
 20 Only unanimous 

Baseball Hall of 
Fame electee

 21 Ride the waves
 23 Main line
 24 Coppers
 25 Coastal inlet
 26 __ review
 27 Bouquet __
 29 Small bit
 31 Small swirl
 32 Mine lode
 33 Genève’s land
 34 Digital ledger 

that stores  
nonfungible 
tokens, and 
what can be 
found in each 
set of shaded 
squares

 38 On the same 
side

 41 “That sounds 
painful”

 42 “Mare of East-
town” Emmy 
winner Peters

 46 Fare plans
 47 __ all’Arrabbiata
 49 Mustard family 

member
 50 Up-in-the-air 

fig.?
 51 Part
 52 River from the 

Himalayas
 54 Impishness
 57 Use a pinch 

runner for, e.g.
 58 Sign up
 59 Club that may 

get heckled 
when they take 
the field

 61 More tart
 62 Pixar film set 

in Radiator 
Springs

 63 Place for  
“me time”

 64 Itty-bitty
 65 Wraps up
 66 Chef’s meas.

DOWN
 1 Alt-rock’s  

Jimmy __  
World

 2 Urged (on)
 3 Went around in 

circles?
 4 Culinary bud
 5 Next-level  

awesome
 6 NPR legal affairs 

correspondent 
Totenberg

 7 Skein units: 
Abbr.

 8 Army  
swimmers?

 9 Folksy greeting
 10 Glenn of the 

Eagles
 11 Banquet  

coffeepots
 12 Essences
 16 Liner notes 

component
 18 All
 21 __ vivant

 22 Imitation
 23 Mimic
 24 Sch. for tots
 28 Halo piece
 29 __ generis
 30 Woodworker’s 

inconvenience
 33 Protect
 35 French  

article
 36 Scoop holder
 37 Snookums

 38 “Whataya Want 
from Me” singer 
Lambert

 39 Easter blooms
 40 “We should 

pass”
 43 Least clear
 44 Brewpub  

fixtures
 45 Old console  

letters
 47 “__ Is Not a 

Luxury”: essay 
by Audre Lorde

 48 Sprite
 51 Up
 53 Deep space
 55 Board game 

with rooms
 56 Sign on
 57 Cygnet
 59 Royal flush card
 60 Trailhead  

display

By Blake SloneckerLA TIMES CROSSWORD

WEDNESDAY’S LA TIMES SOLUTION

© 2022 Tribune Content Agency, LLC. 5/26/22

TODAY’S NEWS

JAE C. HONG/ASSOCIATED PRESS

Flowers are placed around a welcome sign outside 
Robb Elementary School in Uvalde, Texas, to honor the 
victims killed in Tuesday’s shooting at the school.

Tuesday’s school shooting — 
in which a gunman killed 19 chil-
dren and two adults at an el-
ementary school in Uvalde, Texas 
— has caused activists, sports 
figures and celebrities to urge 
new laws to reduce gun violence.

“Gun owners, non-gun own-
ers, the left, the right, Ameri-
cans need to stop focusing on 
what we can’t agree on and de-
mand or politicians act on what 
we do agree on,” activist David 
Hogg tweeted on Wednesday.

Hogg is one of the founders of 
March for Our Lives, an organi-
zation of students at Marjory 
Stoneman Douglas High School 
in Parkland, Florida, started af-
ter 17 people died in a 2018 

shooting at their school.
Steve Kerr, coach of the Gold-

en State Warriors, spoke Tues-
day before Game 4 of the Na-
tional Basketball Association’s 
Western Conference finals 
about the shooting.

“When are we going to do 
something?” Kerr said, pound-
ing his hand on the table in front 
of him. “I’m tired of the mo-
ments of silence.”

Lawmakers in Congress have 
not passed major gun-control 
laws despite public outrage af-
ter the deadly shootings in Park-
land and at Sandy Hook El-
ementary in Newtown, Con-
necticut, in 2012.

— From wire and staff reports

Texas school shooting spurs  pleas 
for  tougher gun-control laws

CHIP SAYS

On this day in 1959, the Pittsburgh Pirates’ Harvey 
Haddix pitched 12 perfect innings. That means during 
those innings, no player on the opposing Milwaukee 
Braves got on base. Nevertheless, the Pirates lost.

kidspost
KIDSPOST.COM

We need drawings to go 
with our weather 
forecast. Find out online 
how to send us yours.

TODAY

Skies are cloudy as temperatures 
edge slightly warmer with highs in 
the low to middle 70s.
ILLUSTRATION BY WILLIAM ESHGH, 6, BETHESDA

Watching the 
National 
Basketball 
Association 
(NBA) playoffs 

makes any fan realize that 
basketball is a shooter’s game.

In the playoffs, the four 
remaining teams are taking more 
than 40 percent of their shots 
from behind the three-point line. 
The Dallas Mavericks have 
heaved well over 50 percent of 
their shots from long range. 
Maybe that’s too many because 
the Mavs  are losing to Golden 
State.

All this shooting is a 
continuation of the regular 
season, in which a lot of NBA 
teams took more than 40 percent 
of their shots from three-point 
land.

It wasn’t always like this. The 
NBA adopted the three-point 
shot at the start of the 1979-1980 
season after the three-pointer 
had been part of rival pro leagues 
such as the American Basketball 
League (1961-62) and the 
American Basketball Association 
(1967-1976).

The three-point shot, however, 
was not a big part of the 1980 
NBA Finals between the Los 
Angeles Lakers and Philadelphia 
76ers, which featured legends 
such as Kareem Abdul-Jabbar, 
Earvin “Magic” Johnson and 
Julius “Doctor J” Erving. In that 
six-game series, won by Los 
Angeles, the Lakers attempted 
only four three-pointers and 
made none. The 76ers made one 
of 16 attempts.

Now players and teams at all 
levels — high school, college and 
professional — take many more 
long shots.

So if you want to play 
basketball, you had better 
become a good shooter. How? 
Just practice.

When I walk around my 
neighborhood or travel in the 
D.C. area, I am always sad when I 
see no one playing basketball at a 
playground or shooting hoops at 
the baskets in their driveway or 
on the street.

One of the great things about 
basketball is that it’s a game you 
can adapt to play by yourself or 
with just one other person.

Here’s a great way to practice 
shooting with a friend: the 
60-second drill. Set the timer on 
your watch or phone for 60 
seconds. One kid is the shooter, 

and the other kid is the 
rebounder. The shooter shoots, 
then has to move to another spot 
on the court after each shot. The 
rebounder has to get the ball and 
pass it as quickly as possible to 
the shooter.

The point of the game is to see 
how many baskets you can make 
in 60 seconds. Take turns being 
the shooter and rebounder. The 
drill is a great way to learn to 
catch the ball and shoot quickly 
(no dribbling). Just like the pros.

Start at a distance where you 
feel comfortable shooting. Don’t 

stand 25 feet from the basket 
chucking three-pointers. That 
will get you into bad shooting 
habits. You can move farther out 
as you get stronger.

But the big thing is to practice 
shooting if you want to play 
basketball at any level. Because 
shooting is a big part of the game.

Bowen writes the sports opinion 
column for KidsPost. He is the author 
of 27 sports books for kids. His latest 
book is “Hardcourt: Stories From 75 
Years of the National Basketball 
Association.”

 3-pointer rules basketball, but work up to the long ball
The Score
FRED BOWEN

THEARON W. HENDERSON/GETTY IMAGES

 Stephen Curry  of the Golden State Warriors warms up for the NBA Playoffs Western Conference 
finals.  Basketball, from high school to the pros,  has evolved into a shooter’s game. For example, in the 
playoffs,  four  teams are taking more than 40 percent of their shots from behind the three-point line.

None of this is very romantic, 
and singers looped into the mar-
keting process — especially those 
who have already amassed a fol-
lowing and could arguably suc-
ceed without TikTok fame — ar-
gue that these considerations 
take away from the artistry in-
volved. In a November interview, 
Adele said she responded to her 
label’s request for her to make 
TikToks with, “Tika Toka, who?”

“It was like, if everyone’s mak-
ing music for the TikTok, who’s 
making the music for my genera-
tion?” Adele continued. “Who’s 
making the music for my peers? I 
would do that job, gladly.”

The singer-songwriter Vérité, 
who has released music indepen-
dently since 2014, said it is “really 
disheartening when technology 
and culture shift in a way that . . .  
is so blatantly focused on pure 
consumerism.” Deciding to re-
main independent was difficult, 
she said, but ultimately came 
down to her desire to maintain 
autonomy and control over her 
music and overall vision.

“The major-label system is a 
gamble,” she said. “When it pays 
off and works well, it’s brilliant 
and you can become extremely 
successful. You can become fa-
mous and you can have No. 1s and 
all the dreams come true. If it 
doesn’t go well — which is, let’s be 
honest, most of the time — a lot of 
artists are stuck. They’re unable 
to monetize and don’t have own-
ership over their work.”

Some artists end up leaving 
labels altogether, an easier choice 
when they already have a follow-
ing. John Mayer announced in 
March that he decided not to 
renew his contract with Colum-
bia Records and “hasn’t signed 
another one because he doesn’t 
really need to,” according to Plot-
kin.

Artists bound by agreements 
with their labels may envy this 
freedom, but some, including 
Halsey, don’t seem to have been 
barred from saying as much. The 
day before Doja Cat posted an 
exceedingly silly, soon-to-be viral 
TikTok lamenting the loss of Taco 
Bell’s discontinued Mexican piz-
za, she shared another warning 
viewers of the “terrible” video to 
come.

“Just know,” she said, “it’s con-
tractual.”

cerned with conversion to plat-
forms like Spotify or Apple Music. 
We could have a TikTok video that 
gets 4 million plays, and 15 of 
those people want to go listen.”

Brandon Stosuy, a music man-
ager who co-founded the compa-
ny Zone 6, found the intense 
focus on TikTok to be a natural 
extension of how labels have al-
ways operated. He recalled when, 
in the early 1990s, labels scram-
bled to sign grunge bands in 
response to Nirvana’s massive 
success.

“Some things got signed that 
were good, some were terrible, 
some made no sense,” Stosuy said. 
“That’s the trend you see with 
major and independent labels 
over the years, where something 
works for one person so they want 
to re-create that success for an-
other person. You can’t predict 
TikTok, if something is going to 
go viral or not. It’s hard to re-cre-
ate that.”

Having grown up with the In-
ternet, young consumers tend to 
be savvier than older generations 
when it comes to sensing whether 
content online is manufactured. 
Stosuy pointed to this as why 
unexpected viral sensations have 
the most impact. The Belarusian 
post-punk band Molchat Doma, 
for instance, became a meme 
when teenagers used its music in 
TikToks to channel what Pitch-
fork described as “Soviet vibes.” 
Surely, the independent label Sa-
cred Bones didn’t plan this.

But smaller artists still face 
pressure to chase this unlikely 
success, especially when trying to 
grab the attention of labels tuned 
in to TikTok. Plotkin described 
the dynamic as “an early stage 
A&R cheat code,” an easy way to 
scout for talent based on a quanti-
fied level of interest.

told Glamour magazine she felt 
was being “withholding” because 
she didn’t have a big radio-ready 
single.

But Halsey’s complaints shone 
a light on the specific strain some 
artists experience when expected 
to produce additional content for 
TikTok, a platform that tends to 
reject artificiality. Teams of peo-
ple contribute to marketing cam-
paigns, but viral TikTok moments 
often hinge upon the authenticity 
of the artists themselves creating 
the videos. It works for artists 
such as Doja Cat, who is particu-
larly adept at performing for an 
online audience, while others 
find it a more unnatural task.

“When music is finished and 
you’re a major label artist, it’s 
traditionally quite a while before 
it comes out,” said Marc Plotkin, a 
music business professor at New 
York University who has run mar-
keting campaigns for both inde-
pendent and major labels. 
“They’re not waiting so long be-
cause they have to manufacture 
CDs, like in the ’90s. They want to 
tee up enough attention. The 
shortcut to that is if you have 
millions of followers on TikTok.”

After Halsey’s TikTok, social 
media users began to circulate 
other instances of major artists 
speaking out against similar ex-
pectations. Months ago, Charli 
XCX mentioned her label asking 
her “to make my 8th tiktok of the 
week.” In March, Florence Welch 
of Florence and the Machine 
posted a video singing a cappella 
because “the labels are begging 
me for ‘low fi tik toks.’ ” In a 
since-deleted post, FKA twigs 
said she “got told off today for not 
making enough effort.”

Ed Sheeran filmed himself eat-
ing chips for 15 seconds straight, 
adding in an overlay of text: 
“When you are supposed to be 
making promos for your song, but 
you just really want a snack and 
you decide that eating a snack can 
be promo for a song because 
everyone loves snacks.”

According to Plotkin, TikTok 
dominates marketing conversa-
tions more than other platforms 
did in the past, whether Facebook 
or Instagram. But the attention 
can be a little misleading, he said, 
adding that he is “entirely con-

TIKTOK FROM C1

As record labels push for TikToks, 
some artists create eye-rolling ones

“It was like, if 
everyone’s making 

music for the TikTok, 
who’s making the music 

for my generation?” 
Adele

Ask KidsPost
Do you have questions about the Uvalde shooting, gun laws or gun-
related activism? Kids ages 7 to 13 can have a parent or guardian 
send them to us, and we will do our best to get them answered. Go to 
wapo.st/kidsgunquestions. We will contact families before publishing a 
reader’s question.



KLMNO

SPORTS
  THURSDAY, MAY  26 ,  2022   .  WASHINGTONPOST.COM/SPORTS  M2 D

WOMEN’S COLLEGE LACROSSE

A pair of fifth-year Terps have experienced drastic highs 
and lows in careers that will end at the Final Four. D6

HIGH SCHOOLS

Playoffs heat up in Maryland with baseball and softball 
state semifinals and boys’ and girls’ lacrosse finals. D7

HOCKEY

Capitals winger Tom Wilson will miss six to eight 
months after undergoing surgery on a torn ACL. D8

the pain the community in 
Uvalde, Tex., is going through.

Spoelstra, the Miami Heat’s 
coach, said all this before taking 
any questions, sitting down and 
adjusting the microphone so 
that everyone could hear him 
clearly. He summed up his 
thoughts — a stream of 
sympathy and grief and a call to 
action — by saying how much 
he felt for the families.

He then was asked about 
Tyler Herro’s playing status for 
Game 5 of the Eastern 
Conference finals.

“Sorry to turn it back to 
basketball . . .” the reporter 
began.

It takes a special kind of skill 
SEE BUCKNER ON D3

miami — Before 
Erik Spoelstra 
had to fulfill the 
media 
responsibilities 
required of him 
as an NBA coach 
Wednesday 
night, he wanted 

to express the compassion 
expected of any human being. 
The day after the nation’s latest 
shame, in which 19 children and 
two teachers were massacred 
inside an elementary school, 
Spoelstra shared the recent 
memory of leaving FTX Arena 
before a playoff game to pick up 
his two boys from school. How 
his wife had once taught junior 
high. And how he can’t imagine 

Candace 
Buckner

BY LIZ CLARKE

paris — The French Open has 
barely gotten underway, yet five 
of the top 10 women’s seeds al-
ready have been ousted, includ-
ing defending champion Barbora 
Krejcikova.

Reigning Australian Open 
champion Ashleigh Barty wasn’t 
in the field, having abruptly re-
tired in March at age 25. Reigning 
U.S. Open champion Emma Rad-
ucanu is already out of it after she 
lost her second-round match 
Wednesday.

But in recently minted world 
No. 1 Iga Swiatek, women’s tennis 
may well have found the cham-
pion of staying power it has 
lacked since Serena Williams 
claimed her 23rd major in 2017.

Since February, the 20 year-old 
Swiatek has been the game’s most 
dominant player, as sure-footed 
on hard courts as she is on her 
beloved clay, claiming five consec-
utive titles in Doha, Indian Wells, 
Miami, Stuttgart and Rome.

Swiatek (pronounced 
 SCHVON-tek) burst to promi-
nence by winning the 2020 
French Open as an unseeded teen 
without conceding a set, toppling 
then No. 1 Simona Halep en route. 
She is also an avid reader (cur-
rently consumed with Yuval Noah 
Harari’s “21 Lessons for the 
21st Century”); owner of a cat 
named Grappa; a fan of AC/DC, 
Pink Floyd and nearly all classic 
rock; a dabbler on the ukulele, a 
gift from the sports psychologist 
who travels with her; and a curi-
ous young woman who believes 
the richness of life lies beyond the 
bounds of a tennis court.

But it’s what Swiatek has 
SEE FRENCH OPEN ON D2

Swiatek 
is taking 
the game 
by storm

Top-ranked woman 
enters French Open 

enjoying dominant run

Rockies at Nationals
Today, 7 p.m., MASN

As diversion, games go on
Mourning in America 

means moving forward
Steve Kerr’s 
potential for 
outburst has 
always been 
there, under the 
judicious manner 
and the suavity. 
He was almost 
uncontrollably 

tempestuous as child until he 
was tamed by his parents’ 
scholarly patience — only to 
have one of those parents 
assassinated by an Islamist 
militant’s gun. His career in 
basketball has been a long 
personal quest for emotional 
self-rule, and his outward daily 
mildness can lull you into 
forgetting that, into losing sight 
of the utter outrage 

underpinning his life. Until 
another gunman fires a 
reminder.

Nevermind whether you 
agree with him on gun reform. 
What matters is that unlike a lot 
of siloed athletes, the Golden 
State Warriors head coach has 
actually lived the grief of which 
he speaks, not merely played out 
false dramas on courts or in 
demonstrations, and he has 
struggled mightily for every 
ounce of self-possession that he 
has. When it wavers, as it did 
Tuesday night after the mass 
shooting in Uvalde, Tex., when 
his voice cracks and his palm 
hits the table, you remember 
what’s under there, and it 

SEE JENKINS ON D3

Agree with Kerr or not, 
but respect his outrage

Sally 
Jenkins

WILFREDO LEE/ASSOCIATED PRESS

Miami hosted a somber yet sadly familiar ceremony as players on the Heat and Celtics along with fans paused for a moment of silence for those killed in Uvalde, Tex.

It was the Nats’ second shutout 
victory of the season — the other 
also a 1-0 result in that April 19 
game against the Arizona Dia-
mondbacks — and the first time 
the Dodgers, who lead the majors 
in runs, have been held scoreless 
in 2022.

“I’ve said it before: We get some 
starting pitching, we get deep — 
deep to me is somewhere in that 
sixth inning or so — and we got 
the lead, our bullpen can hold us 
down,” Manager Dave Martinez 
said. “Today was an example of 
that with a really good team and a 
really good lineup.”

The bullpen and Washington’s 
singular run helped Erick Fedde 
earn a win as he continued a 
productive May with six innings 
of four-hit ball.

SEE NATIONALS ON D5

BY ANDREW GOLDEN

Tanner Rainey ran out of the 
bullpen in the ninth inning at 
Nationals Park with his team 
clinging to a one-run lead 
Wednesday against the Los Ange-
les Dodgers.

It was an unfamiliar sight. 
Rainey hadn’t had a save opportu-
nity at home since April 19 — also 
the date of his last save.

The closer made things inter-
esting by allowing two runners to 
reach base, but he salvaged a 1-0 
victory for the Washington Na-
tionals against one of baseball’s 
best offenses, finishing a game in 
which the lone run came on César 
Hernández’s single in the sixth to 
score Victor Robles.

Nationals’ arms team up 
to silence Dodgers’ bats

NATIONALS 1,
DODGERS 0

Big news, football 
fans: A number of 
NFL owners are 
willing to 
consider a “tough 
suspension” of 
Daniel Snyder, 
owner of the 
franchise 

formerly known as the 
Washington Football Team.

This “tough suspension” 
would apparently be considered 
only if the latest NFL 
investigation of Snyder’s various 
misdeeds — which includes an 
allegation of the team cooking 
its books — again finds him 
guilty. Remember: He already 
has been found guilty of creating 
a “toxic” atmosphere by a 
previous investigator, who 
looked into accusations that 
Snyder and his cronies had 
created an “Animal House” 
atmosphere in their offices.

So the NFL fined Snyder 
$10 million — “Yawn, cash or 
check” was probably his 
response — and announced his 
wife, Tanya Snyder, would 
assume responsibilities for day-
to-day team operations and 
represent the team at league 
meetings. Big change there. In 
the only on-the-record one-on-
one interview Tanya Snyder has 
done since she took the job, she 
responded to a bunch of softball 
questions by somehow blaming 
what happened to the team on 
the media.

Now, though, the NFL is really 
mad — especially at the notion 

SEE FEINSTEIN ON D6

NFL cowers 
rather than 
takes stand 
with Snyder

John 
Feinstein

JOHN MCDONNELL/THE WASHINGTON POST

Erick Fedde threw six innings of four-hit ball as the Nationals earned their second shutout of the year.

French Open, second round
Today, 5 a.m., Tennis Channel; 
7 a.m., MASN2

Western Conference finals Game 5: Dallas at Golden State | Today, 9 p.m., TNT
The Celtics beat the Heat, 93-80, in a rugged Game 5 to move one win away from the NBA Finals.  D3
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PRO BASKETBALL

Amid slow start, Fever
fires Stanley as coach

The Indiana Fever fired coach 
Marianne Stanley on Wednesday 
with the team off to a 2-7 start in 
her third season and promoted 
assistant Carlos Knox to interim 
coach.

The 68-year-old Hall of Famer’s 
teams  won just 14 games in a little 
more than two seasons with the 
WNBA club. 

“With this new group of 
players, it is time for our 
organization to go in a different 
direction,” interim general 
manager Lin Dunn said in a 
statement.

 Indiana won just six games 
each of the two previous seasons. 
This season only the 1-5 New York 
Liberty has fewer wins.

Stanley was in the final year of 
her contract. Knox was a star 
college player at IUPUI and 
played for the Indiana Pacers 
from 1998 to 1999.

Stanley has spent 45 years in 
coaching, including 22 years at 
the college level with Old 
Dominion, Pennsylvania, 
Southern California, Stanford 
and California. She also coached 
the Washington Mystics in 2002 
and 2003.

 Stanley is set to be enshrined 
into the Naismith Memorial 
Basketball Hall of Fame on 
Sept. 10.

SOCCER
 Barcelona’s first match in 

Australia ended in a 3-2 victory in 
Sydney over an A-League all-star 
team, with substitute Ansu Fati 
scoring the winning goal.

Before 70,174 spectators at the 
Olympic Stadium, Barcelona led 
1-0 at halftime after Ousmane 
Dembele scored in the bottom 
right corner in the 34th minute.

Rene Piscopo leveled for the 
all-stars in the 47th minute, and 
the home side took the lead when 
Adama Traore scored in the 53rd. 
But his opposing namesake — 
Adama Traore — leveled for 
Barcelona in the 72nd minute 
before Fati’s winner five minutes 
later.

“Tactically,  [the all-stars] were 
very good,” Barcelona Coach Xavi 
said. “They created chances in 
transition, and we suffered a lot. It 
was a big surprise for us because I 
don’t follow the A-League a lot.”

 Barcelona  was without injured 
Gerard Pique, Pedri, Sergio 
Roberto, Eric Garcia and 
Sergiño Dest. . . . 

 Liverpool midfielder Thiago 
Alcantara could be fit for 
Saturday’s Champions League 
final against Real Madrid despite 
missing training with an injury.

The Spain international came 
off with an Achilles’ tendon injury 
in the 3-1 win vs. Wolverhampton 
on Sunday, but Liverpool 
Manager Jürgen Klopp said the 
problem “was not that bad.”

Another Liverpool midfielder, 
Fabinho, trained after missing 
the team’s past three matches 
because of a hamstring injury. . . . 

 AC Milan forward Zlatan 
Ibrahimovic had surgery on his 
left knee  and faces up to eight 
months on the sidelines — if he 
decides to continue his playing 
career.

Ibrahimovic missed large 
portions of Milan’s title-winning 

campaign with injury. The 
 40-year-old Swede made 
23 appearances in Italy’s Serie A, 
though most of them were off the 
bench.

Milan said the knee operation, 
which was performed in France, 
had been scheduled for a while 
“to definitively resolve the joint’s 
instability.”

Ibrahimovic’s contract ends 
this year. . . . 

In Tirana, Albania, Italian club 
Roma  claimed its first European 
title in more than six decades.

Nicolò Zaniolo scored in the 
first half, goalkeeper Rui Patrício 
made some big saves in the 
second and Roma beat 
Feyenoord, 1-0, to win the 
inaugural edition of the third-tier 
Europa Conference League.

It’s Roma’s first European 
trophy since it won the 1961 Inter-
Cities Fairs Cup — a tournament 
considered to be the precursor to 
the UEFA Cup and Europa League.

COLLEGES
In Charlotte,  Jaime Ferrer and 

James Tibbs each had a two-run 
double, Alex Toral capped the six-
run second inning with a two-run 
homer and ninth-seeded Florida 
State routed fifth-seeded Virginia, 
13-3,  in the first round of the ACC 
baseball tournament.

The Seminoles (34-22) face 
fourth-seeded Notre Dame on 
Thursday before the Irish cap 
pool play against Virginia on 
Friday.

Colton Vincent led Florida 
State with three hits, with five 
other players having two hits. 
Toral drove in four runs, and 
Reese Albert had a two-run 
homer in the seventh inning.

 Brian Gursky, who entered 
with a 7-1 record and a 3.32 ERA 
for the Cavaliers (38-16), did not 
make it out of the third inning 
and  faced only 14 batters. . . . 

 Rose Zhang wrapped up her 
match with a two-putt par on the 
17th hole after Sofie Kibsgaard 
Nielson received a bizarre 
penalty, and Stanford beat 
Oregon, 3-2, in Scottsdale, Ariz., 
for its second national 
championship.

The Ducks lost the first two 
matches but rallied to win the 
next two, leaving it up to Zhang 
and Kibsgaard Nielson at 
Grayhawk Golf Club. 

Leading 2 up, Zhang hit her tee 
shot into the rough short of the 
par-4 17th. Kibsgaard Nielson did 
not see the ball and rolled over it 
with her push cart. 

Kibsgaard incurred a one-shot 
penalty — it wouldn’t have been 
in stroke play — and Zhang made 
a 15-foot par putt for the Pac-12’s 
unprecedented 200th women’s 
NCAA title across all sports.

CYCLING
Richard Carapaz maintained 

his slim overall lead in the Giro 
d’Italia after a tough 17th stage 
that was won by Santiago 
Buitrago for his first grand tour 
victory.

Carapaz remained three 
seconds ahead of 2020 runner-up 
Jai Hindley — with just four days 
of racing remaining — after both 
crossed the line together at the 
end of the 168-kilometer 
 (104-mile) route from Ponte di 
Legno to Lavarone, which packed 
in almost 4,000 meters 
(13,000 feet) of climbing.

— From news services
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completeness of her game, the 
Grand Slam titles on clay, grass 
and hard court. And she spent 
weeks in the offseason practicing 
how to counter Barty’s devilish 
slice, having lost to Barty in their 
two previous meetings.

“I was crying for a long time,” 
Swiatek told reporters the next 
morning as the Miami Open got 
underway. “There was lot of con-
fusion in me, for sure. But also 
sadness. . . .

“When I think of the player that 
is really complete in terms of 
physicality, mentality, tennis-
wise, I always thought of Ash. And 
I always looked up to her. I mean, 
I still do.

“On the other hand, there are 
many players who I have great 
competition against. We’re not 
going to be bored.”

that year’s French Open girls’ 
doubles title, Swiatek hasn’t lost 
her tennis fandom.

She vividly remembers the awe 
she felt attending her first pro 
tournament in her native Poland 
as a young fan, as well as the 
nerves she battled as a ball kid a 
few years later, worried she 
wouldn’t be able to throw the 
tennis ball all the way to Caroline 
Wozniacki.

She keeps the player auto-
graphs she collected in her fam-
ily’s attic. She blushes when hear-
ing compliments from other play-
ers, and she spoke openly about 
weeping nearly all night in her 
Miami hotel room when she 
learned that Barty was retiring.

She considered Barty a bench-
mark for so much she aspires to — 
the variety of her strokes, the 

er. She competes with palpable 
joy in the game — a love of compe-
tition and hunger to improve 
that’s reminiscent of Nadal, who 
has long been her idol.

She has studied his game, just 
as she has studied his humility, 
and is making a conscious effort 
to emulate both, as she explained 
in a column she wrote this year for 
BBC, describing how “down to 
earth” Nadal was when she first 
met him.

“He was really humble and it 
doesn’t seem like the success has 
changed him,” Swiatek wrote. “If 
I’m going to win more Grand 
Slam titles and have more success 
in my career then I hope I will be 
like Rafa.”

Just a few years removed from 
the top junior ranks, winning 
Wimbledon’s 2018 girls’ title and 

achieved on court of late that has 
made her the prohibitive favorite 
to win this year’s French Open, 
opening her Paris campaign on a 
28-match winning streak.

Even before the slew of first- 
and second-round upsets 
wreaked havoc on the field, she 
was the player no woman wanted 
to face. She was also the unani-
mous pick to win the French Open 
of ESPN’s 13-member panel of 
tennis analysts.

“I think she goes in as the 
biggest favorite since [2014], 
when Serena Williams was the 
dominant player,” said Pam Shriv-
er, who won four French Open 
doubles titles during her Hall of 
Fame career and is covering the 
tournament for Tennis Channel. 
“Her game is built around the 
forehand, just being able to pun-
ish you to both corners. . . . To win 
this many tournaments in a row, 
beating virtually all of your fellow 
top-10ers and beating a few of 
them a couple of times, it’s really 
Serena-like.”

Though Swiatek skipped Ma-
drid’s clay-court tournament this 
month with an ailing right shoul-
der, she showed no lingering ef-
fects in her first-round match, 
breezing past Ukraine’s Lesia 
Tsurenko, 6-2, 6-0, in just 54 min-
utes.

“She’s playing just incredible 
now,” Tsurenko said. “Almost all 
of the shots are like very close to 
the lines, which makes [it] very 
tough. To create something 
[against her] is very tough.”

Asked afterward whether she 
had seen a fan’s sign that read, 
“Swiatek may never lose again!” 
she smiled.

“I’m pretty sure that I am going 
to lose at some point,” Swiatek 
said. “I also want to be ready for 
that and be aware that there are 
many players out there who can 
play great tennis and who are 
really dangerous.”

Like Rafael Nadal, who won the 
first four of his men’s-record 
21 Grand Slam titles on the 
French Open’s clay before adapt-
ing his game to triumph on Wim-
bledon’s grass and the U.S. Open 
and Australian hard courts, Swi-
atek has worked intently to shore 
up weaknesses in her repertoire.

While her strength is her fore-
hand, she has improved her back-
hand and bolstered her serve. 
And on clay, a surface that trips up 
players unaccustomed to sliding, 
her movement is a terrific asset.

But what has elevated her 
game, she believes, is the aggres-
sive mind-set that she has adopt-
ed under the tutelage of her new 
coach, Tomasz Wiktorowski.

“For sure he helped me to 
change my attitude toward my 
game,” Swiatek said in March. “He 
convinced me to just play more 
aggressively. Before I didn’t really 
think it was my kind of game. 
Right now I feel like most of the 
success that I had this season was 
because of that.”

It’s not just the caliber of her 
strokes, tactics and footwork that 
make Swiatek a must-watch play-
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Swiatek is looking unstoppable in Paris
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World No. 1 Iga Swiatek stretched her winning streak to 29 matches after beating  Lesia Tsurenko.

BY HOWARD FENDRICH

paris — This was the sort of point 
in the sort of contest that, if 
19-year-old Carlos Alcaraz even-
tually reaches the heights so 
many believe he will, the lucky 
folks on hand at Court Simonne 
Mathieu on Wednesday night just 
might regale dinner guests for 
years with tales that begin, “We 
were there when . . .”

Not, mind you, the match point 
Alcaraz saved in his second-round 
French Open marathon against 
Albert Ramos-Vinolas, a fellow 
Spaniard who is 15 years his elder. 
That one, necessary as it was, of 
course, to the eventual 6-1, 6-7 
(9-7), 5-7, 7-6 (7-2), 6-4 outcome in 
the sixth-seeded Alcaraz’s favor, 
was rather mundane: a three-
stroke exchange that ended with 
Ramos-Vinolas pushing a ner-
vous-looking forehand into the 
net while serving for the win at 
5-4 in the fourth set.

No, instead, let’s examine what 
happened on a break point at 4-4 
in the fifth, with Alcaraz leading, 
Ramos-Vinolas serving, the 
crowd holding its breath and the 
stadium clock already reading 4 
hours 31 minutes. On the sixth of 
what would become 15 strokes, 
Alcaraz tried one of his feathery 
drop shots. Ramos-Vinolas got to 
it and responded by sending the 
ball off the baseline, forcing Al-
caraz to race to his left to flick a 
no-look backhand lob.

Ramos-Vinolas replied with an 
overhead to that corner, sending 
Alcaraz well wide of the doubles 
alley for another defensive back-
hand lob. Vinolas-Ramos guided 
this one to the opposite corner, 

pushing Alcaraz to his forehand 
side, so he sprinted, then slid 
almost into the splits, to retrieve 
that one. Yet another lob pro-
duced yet another overhead, 
again back to Alcaraz’s left, and 
this time he came up with a down-
the-line backhand passing shot 
that Ramos-Vinolas volleyed into 
the net.

Some in the crowd were on 
their feet during that series of 
exchanges; all were by the end. 
Ramos-Vinolas chucked his rack-
et into the net. Alcaraz raised his 
arms and index fingers to the sky 
— a gesture for “No. 1,” a spot 
expected of him one day, perhaps 
soon — while in the stands, his 
coach, 2003 French Open cham-
pion Juan Carlos Ferrero, pointed 
to his temples. Alcaraz wouldn’t 
cede another point.

“It’s great that the people talk 

about you, think that I’m going to 
be No. 1 in the world, but of course 
it’s a little bit of pressure on me,” 
Alcaraz said. “But I try not to 
think about it.”

He had trailed by two sets to 
one. He had been a point from 
defeat. He had been down 3-0 in 
the fifth set. He made 74 unforced 
errors. He accumulated 31 break 
points but frittered away 23 of 
them. None of that mattered. On a 
day he was not at his best — never 
quite able to show off all of the 
shot-making that carried him to a 
tour-high four titles and a 30-3 
record in 2022 and that this 
month made him the first player 
to beat Rafael Nadal and Novak 
Djokovic at the same clay-court 
tournament — he thought and 
hustled his way through the finish 
line.

“At the end of the third set, I 

thought I was going to lose,” Al-
caraz said. “I knew I had to change 
something or I would lose.”

The day also included straight-
set victories for defending cham-
pion Djokovic and 13-time cham-
pion Nadal, along with a come-
back from a two-set hole for No. 3 
seed Alexander Zverev, who like 
Alcaraz needed to save a match 
point.

There were losses for reigning 
U.S. Open champion Emma Rad-
ucanu — the 19-year-old’s French 
Open debut ended against Aliak-
sandra Sasnovich with a 3-6, 6-1, 
6-1 defeat — and No. 4 seed Maria 
Sakkari, while Olympic gold med-
alist Belinda Bencic beat 2019 U.S. 
Open champion Bianca Andrees-
cu, 6-2, 6-4. Seeded Americans 
Coco Gauff, Amanda Anisimova 
— who defeated Naomi Osaka in 
the first round — Sebastian Korda 
and John Isner advanced. So did 
past Grand Slam champs Angel-
ique Kerber, Victoria Azarenka 
and Sloane Stephens.

Most attention, however, was 
on Alcaraz. He is skilled. He is 
tenacious. He is young — in April 
he became the youngest man to 
break into the top 10 of the ATP 
rankings since Nadal in 2005.

This is just the sixth Grand 
Slam tournament for Alcaraz, 
whose best showing was the U.S. 
Open quarterfinals in September.

Alcaraz is 18-1 on clay this sea-
son, another reason his name is in 
the discussion about who could 
leave Roland Garros with the title. 
That lone loss came at the Monte 
Carlo Masters last month against 
Korda — who happens to be Al-
caraz’s next opponent.

— Associated Press

FRENCH OPEN

Alcaraz rallies to keep his promising season going
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“At the end of the third set, I thought I was going to lose,” said 
Carlos Alcaraz, 19, who defeated Albert Ramos-Vinolas in five sets.
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of that same freeing vantage 
point to his players. “There is 
such great value in going for it 
and putting yourself in the 
moment and not fearing the 
repercussion of the miss or the 
loss,” he has said.

Kerr’s parents taught him the 
value of developed reason by 
exemplifying it themselves. He 
found a way to pursue that 
philosophy even in the face of an 
event that destroyed reason, 
through a career that has been all 
about self-mastering fears, 
insecurities and angers. But it’s 
tested over and over again, 
whenever a gun goes off.

A gunshot wrecks all self-
control, all curiosity in outcomes 
— including that of the shooter — 
with the most fearful 
repercussion. A bullet in the air 
renders everyone and everything 
impotent against it and 
vulnerable to its collateral 
chaotic ricochet. Kerr was 18 
when he felt that fatal 
abbreviation; his father was 
murdered in Lebanon in 1984. He 
is now 56. “I’m tired — I’m so 
tired of getting up here and 
offering condolences to the 
devastated families that are out 
there,” Kerr said Tuesday night. 
“I’m tired of the — excuse me, I’m, 
I’m sorry, I’m so — I’m so tired of 
the moments of silence. Enough.”

Somehow, Kerr goes on. 
Whatever you think of his 
political stance, he is worth 
attending to, closely, for his 
testimony on the subject and for 
his attempt to wrest some control 
and reason from the most 
annihilating event.

myself and could pretend that I 
wasn’t bothered. It took me quite 
a long time for that.”

Today, when Kerr is asked to 
give advice to parents of athletes, 
he replies: “Keep your mouth 
shut. Just shut up.”

It was a lesson Kerr never 
forgot. “Coaching isn’t 
controlling,” he has said. 
Obedience is merely a grudging, 
forced, external result. It’s a 
mistake poor coaches or 
overinvolved sports parents often 
make but one that great coaches 
don’t. “My goal by the end of the 
year is to just sit there and do 
nothing,” he remarked shortly 
after his first championship with 
the Warriors. “And that means it 
works. Because that’s what a 
coach’s job is. It’s not to pull 
strings and call every play and 
direct traffic. It’s to say, ‘This is 
your team.’ ”

Those looking for the source of 
Kerr’s extraordinary success in 
coaching — on the verge of 
making a sixth NBA Finals in 
eight years with the Warriors — 
naturally go to his basketball 
mentors, to Lute Olson, to Phil 
Jackson, to Gregg Popovich, and 
no question he took a little from 
each. But the real seed of it was 
perhaps planted much, much 
earlier by the scholar-father who 
embedded that first clue, the 
power of thoughtful self-
possession, the ability to compete 
with a sense of inquisitiveness 
rather than insistence or 
recrimination.

Kerr’s great strength, his 
riveting signature as head coach 
of the Warriors, is his conveyance 
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Jaylen Brown scored 25 points as Boston moved within one win of 
a berth in the NBA Finals with a Game 5 victory Wednesday night.

“And a teacher,” he said, 
swallowing heavily, almost 
choking on the word.

Malcolm Kerr was a teacher, a 
worldly professor of political 
science at UCLA who loved to 
compete yet prided himself on 
his reason and broad perspective. 
Kerr’s mother, Ann Kerr-Adams, 
also was a scholar, who now 
heads the Fulbright scholar-
enrichment program at UCLA. 
There were times when their 
hyper-reactive, ball-addicted son 
baffled them. “They might’ve 
looked at my obsession with 
basketball with a little bit of, 
what’s the word? I don’t know if 
condescension is the right word; 
that’s the wrong word. 
Puzzlement,” Kerr said in that 
phone conversation. “Like, 
‘What’s the deal?’ ”

Great teachers don’t seek to 
control their students. They seek 
to foster self-command in them. 
Kerr’s parents were more 
interested in that than in curbing 
a disposition that regularly 
embarrassed them in public. “I 
was a disaster as a kid with my 
temper because I was so 
competitive,” he confessed. One 
Easter when he was about 7, Kerr 
lost the annual egg hunt, failing 
to find the golden egg hidden in a 
garden. He dissolved into a 

renews your respect for the 
healing resolution he has found 
for himself in the game.

If Kerr has one quality above 
all others, it’s a sure perception of 
context, that basketball is not the 
most serious endeavor but a 
balm. In a phone conversation a 
couple of years ago during the 
pandemic shutdown, I asked him 
a simple question: Why is 
basketball important? He 
laughed. “I’m not sure that it is,” 
he said. His pregame demeanor is 
usually so relaxed that his face 
practically won’t hold a face 
mask; it keeps slipping down. 
The voice is smooth as cloth, and 
his posture is habitually 
lounging. So, when Kerr began 
his news conference before 
Game 4 of the NBA Western 
Conference finals against the 
Dallas Mavericks with the skin 
around his mouth stretched tight 
and his hands one minute 
smacking the table and the next 
rubbing at his forehead, it 
demanded attention.

“Any basketball questions 
don’t matter,” he began. “Since we 
left shoot-around, 14 children 
were killed 400 miles from here.” 
Then he paused and stared down 
at the table.

JENKINS FROM D1
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After mass shooting, Kerr 
is a voice for the voiceless

professional basketball

BY TIM REYNOLDS

miami — The Boston Celtics know 
the formula. They believe their de-
fense, as has been the case time and 
again in these playoffs, will even-
tually wear down teams.

Hard to argue.
Jaylen Brown scored 25 points, 

Jayson Tatum added 22, and the 
Celtics are now one win from the 
NBA Finals. They ran away after 
halftime to beat the Miami Heat, 

93-80, on Wednesday night and 
take a 3-2 lead in the Eastern Con-
ference finals.

“I think the mental stress and 
strain we put on some teams with 
our defense has worked and car-
ried us through the playoffs at 
times,” Celtics Coach Ime Udoka 
said.

Al Horford had 16 points and 
Derrick White added 14 for the 
Celtics. Tatum finished with 12 re-
bounds and nine assists.

Bam Adebayo scored 18 points 
and grabbed 10 rebounds for the 
Heat, which shot 32 percent from 
the field in the game — after shoot-
ing 33 percent in Boston’s 20-point 

win in Game 4. Gabe Vincent add-
ed 15 and Jimmy Butler had 13 for 
Miami.

The Heat was 7 for 45 from three-
point range. It played without an 
injured Tyler Herro (groin), and 
several Miami players were ques-
tionable entering the day with a 
variety of ailments.

“We are not going to make any 
kind of deflection or any kind of 
excuse,” Heat Coach Erik Spoelstra 
said. “Boston beat us tonight. And 
let’s be clear about that. There’s 
guys that are far from 100 percent 
on both sides.”

Game 6 is Friday night in Bos-
ton, where a pair of trophies bear-

ing the names of Celtics legends 
will be waiting. The Bob Cousy 
trophy goes to the East champs, the 
Larry Bird trophy to the East finals 
MVP, and the Celtics are one win 
from hoisting them.

“We’ve got an opportunity to do 
something with this group that’s 
special,” Brown said. “Let’s not take 
that for granted.”

Boston outscored Miami 32-16 
in the third quarter. The margin 
was only 11 at that point — but 
Boston opened the fourth quarter 
with a 14-2 spurt.

NBA PLAYOFFS

Boston upends Miami, returns home with 3-2 lead
CELTICS 93,

HEAT 80

Parkland] and spending time in 
that community and just the 
shock that it was happening, so 
real in our neighborhood really, 
in our community.

“But it just continues to 
happen. I know everybody is 
saying that there needs to be a 
call to action, and I think what 
this is forcing people to do is 
just to figure it out, including 
myself,” Spoelstra continued. 
“We don’t have the answers, but 
we want to be heard to be able 
to force change to the people 
that can actually make the 
change.”

Most sane people want this 
same change because we have 
fears and concerns over 
protecting the next school. But 
we also want life to go back to 
normal because our minds can’t 
easily process the horror of 
fourth graders having to duck 
and hide under plastic desks to 
save their lives. And so we look 
for familiar habits we love, 
distractions from our pain. 
Certainly, the majority of people 
inside the sold-out arena 
Wednesday night mourned over 
the lives lost. But that didn’t 
stop them from showing up to 
cheer for grown people wearing 
matching outfits and playing a 
child’s game.

However, some in sports — 
such as Steve Kerr on Tuesday 
night, such as Wade after the 
Parkland shooting — found that 
whiplash almost too much to 
tolerate.

“What started going through 
my mind was: ‘How do I dare 
come here and act like I know 
what you guys have been going 
through?’ ” Wade said of his visit 
to students at Marjory 
Stoneman Douglas less than a 
month after the shooting. “How 
narcissistic of me to think that I 
can come here and make a 
difference because I’m good at 
my sport?”

“Sadness and disbelief,” Wade 
tweeted Tuesday, when the 
familiar scenes repeated 
themselves in Texas. He later 
added another tweet about the 
updated body count. He did not 
mention Herro’s absence in 
Game 5.

that day, was buried in a 
Dwyane Wade jersey.

“It is tough. It’s very tough,” 
Spoelstra said Wednesday night 
about the feeling of shifting 
from concerned citizen to a 
coach concerned about 
matchups. “My wife and I had 
kind of a tough afternoon 
reflecting on it last night for 
those very reasons, and it does 
feel like just yesterday that we 
were going up there [to 

use that phrase without critics 
weighing in and diminishing the 
standard expression of 
sympathy. He did so because 
earlier that day a gunman had 
killed 14 students, a teacher and 
two coaches at Marjory 
Stoneman Douglas High School 
in Parkland, Fla. Then Spoelstra 
went on to coach the game. The 
players went on to perform. Fans 
cheered as usual. Joaquin Oliver, 
a Parkland student who died 

doubt by this time his mind had 
shifted from feeling devastated 
for the families to focusing on 
how to stop all-NBA forward 
Jayson Tatum. He has practice in 
compartmentalizing. In being a 
coach who has to diverge from 
the script of basketball to 
address terrible days in America.

Before a game in Philadelphia 
on Feb. 14, 2018, Spoelstra 
offered his “thoughts and 
prayers” when it was still okay to 

would get the crowd excited 
once more. Because, after all, 
this was a playoff game. 
Entertainment. A happy 
distraction from the day’s bleak 
news as the number of dead 
children in Uvalde grew from 
the initial count of 14 to 19.

Spoelstra spent much of the 
start of the game with arms 
crossed, pacing the sideline as 
the teams toddled through a 
low-scoring first quarter. No 

for us Americans to go on with 
life as usual after a tragedy such 
as Uvalde. We have become such 
masters at moving on anytime a 
gunman walks into a public 
space and opens fire on innocent 
and unarmed targets that we all 
should be suffering from 
whiplash. Once unfathomable, 
now it’s just a Tuesday in Texas. 
Or a Wednesday in Parkland, 
Fla.

We pause and reflect or 
protest and rage, directing our 
indignation at legislators who 
refuse to create meaningful laws 
that would limit the 
proliferation of guns in our 
society. But mostly we mourn 
and then move on. This cycle 
may not be more obvious and 
inevitable anywhere than in 
sports, the great American 
diversion.

Heat fans on their way to 
Wednesday night’s game, some 
of them heading north on 
Biscayne Boulevard, may have 
spotted the electronic floating 
billboard that advised them: 
“Hug your kids tight today. In 
memory of the victims of 
Uvalde, Texas.” At the same time, 
those zooming south on 
Interstate 95 may have noticed 
the billboard advertising the 
Miami Gun Show this weekend.

Once inside the building, just 
as it had the previous night in 
Dallas before Game 4 of the 
Western Conference finals, the 
atmosphere turned somber as 
the public address announcer 
asked fans “to join us in a 
moment of silence.” The Heat 
then took a further step by 
projecting a black-and-white 
image, urging fans to “Support 
Common Sense Gun Laws” 
along with a link to register to 
vote.

Applause, from ticket buyers 
who presumably live in a state 
that does not require a permit to 
purchase a firearm, filled the 
room, but as always, the show 
went on. The cheers grew louder 
once the earsplitting bass line of 
“Seven Nation Army” piped in. 
The graphic eventually faded so 
the rallying cry “Let’s Go Heat!” 

BUCKNER FROM D1

CANDACE BUCKNER

Sports are the great American diversion, and we’re always having to move on

LYNNE SLADKY/ASSOCIATED PRESS

Miami Heat players pause for a moment of silence for those killed in Uvalde, Tex. “It just continues to happen,” Coach Erik Spoelstra said.

Noticeably so. After the game, he 
would simmer in the car ride on 
the way home as his parents 
listened with detached calm. 
Silently. They would wait, 
patiently, until he cooled off 
before saying a word.

Later, after some of the heat 
had gone out of him and he was 
capable of listening, Malcolm 
would explain that temper only 
compounded his problems. 
When opponents saw him 
running too hot, they knew 
where he was vulnerable. Kerr 
gradually became aware that his 
parents possessed that quality 
called composure. Which was the 
source of real command in any 
contest. “I learned to at least 
pretend like I was composed,” he 
said. “Where I’d make a mistake 
in a game and be furious with 

weeping, screeching tantrum. “I 
completely broke down crying 
and throwing a fit, and everybody 
thought I was crazy,” he said. 
“And I was. I couldn’t help it; 
that’s just who I was.”

The Kerrs understood that 
trying to constrain him would 
not have worked — compression 
only creates more combustion. 
His temperament remained a 
work in progress throughout his 
adolescence, his competitive 
intensity flaring obnoxiously. He 
was an overwrought, sweat-
flushed striver who seethed over 
every mistake. His parents dealt 
with it by displaying their own 
self-discipline. At Kerr’s games, 
while all the other parents yelled 
urgently at their kids from the 
stands, they would sit quietly, 
undemonstrative, all but still. 

SCOTT STRAZZANTE/ASSOCIATED PRESS

“I’m so tired of getting up here and offering condolences to the 
devastated families that are out there,” Steve Kerr said Tuesday.

Heat at Celtics
Friday, 8:30 p.m., ESPN
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Reds 4, Cubs 3
Joey Votto homered and 

tripled, then shouted at Chi-
cago reliever Rowan Wick 
during a tense ending to 
Cincinnati’s narrow victory.

Wick brushed back Votto 
in the eighth, then walked 
him. An Inning later, Reds 
reliever Hunter Strickland 
plunked Patrick Wisdom.

Cubs Manager David 
Ross came out to argue and 
was ejected.

CUBS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Morel 2b ..............4 1 1 0 1 2 .296
Ortega cf .............4 0 0 0 0 2 .214
Suzuki rf..............3 1 1 0 1 1 .241
Happ lf.................4 0 1 2 0 1 .274
Schwindel dh.......4 0 0 0 0 1 .227
Wisdom 3b..........2 1 0 0 1 0 .223
Rivas 1b...............3 0 1 0 1 0 .239
Higgins c .............3 0 0 0 0 1 .300
Contreras ph .......1 0 0 0 0 0 .256
Simmons ss ........3 0 0 0 0 0 .231
Hoerner ph ..........1 0 1 1 0 0 .278
TOTALS 32 3 5 3 4 8 —

REDS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Naquin dh............4 0 0 0 0 0 .262
Drury 2b ..............4 1 0 0 0 1 .236
Pham lf................4 1 2 1 0 1 .226
Votto 1b ..............3 1 2 3 1 1 .161
Moustakas 3b .....4 0 0 0 0 1 .220
Senzel cf..............3 0 0 0 1 1 .172
Aquino rf .............3 0 0 0 0 2 .113
Garcia c................3 1 1 0 0 1 .189
Reynolds ss.........3 0 2 0 0 0 .237
TOTALS 31 4 7 4 2 8 —

CHICAGO........ 200 000 001 — 3 5 0
CINCINNATI ... 013 000 00X — 4 7 0

LOB: Chicago 7, Cincinnati 5. 2B: Happ 
(8), Morel (1). 3B: Votto (1). HR: Votto 
(2), off Hendricks.
CUBS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Hendricks............. 4 5 4 4 1 1 5.20
Norris................... 2 0 0 0 0 4 4.80
Givens.................. 1 1 0 0 0 2 3.31
Wick..................... 1 1 0 0 1 1 1.69

REDS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Castillo................. 5 4 2 2 1 6 4.35
Santillan .............. 1 0 0 0 2 0 4.80
Díaz...................... 1 0 0 0 0 1 0.87
Warren................. 1 0 0 0 0 0 5.74
Strickland ............ 1 1 1 1 1 1 5.60

WP: Castillo (1-2); LP: Hendricks (2-5); S: 
Strickland (1). HBP: Strickland (Wis-
dom). T: 3:04. A: 11,417 (42,319).

NL games

ROCKIES AT NATIONALS, 7:05

W-L ERA TEAM

Márquez (R) 1-4 6.14 3-5

Corbin (L) 0-7 6.60 0-9

CUBS AT REDS, 12:35

Steele (L) 1-4 3.82 3-5

Greene (R) 1-6 5.49 1-7

PHILLIES AT BRAVES, 7:20

Nola (R) 1-4 3.96 1-8

Wright (R) 4-2 2.49 5-3

BREWERS AT CARDINALS, 7:45

Lauer (L) 4-1 2.16 6-1

Wainwright (R) 5-3 2.87 5-3

DODGERS AT DIAMONDBACKS, 9:40

White (R) 1-0 6.17 1-0

Castellanos (R) 3-1 4.29 4-3

AL games

YANKEES AT RAYS, 6:40

W-L ERA TEAM

Cortes (L) 3-1 1.80 6-2

TBD ---- ---- ----

GUARDIANS AT TIGERS, 7:10

Civale (R) 2-3 7.84 4-3

Skubal (L) 3-2 2.22 4-4

ROYALS AT TWINS, 7:40

Lynch (L) 2-3 4.01 3-4

Smeltzer (L) 1-0 1.74 1-1

RED SOX AT WHITE SOX, 8:10

Wacha (R) 3-0 1.76 5-1

Keuchel (L) 2-4 6.60 3-4

BLUE JAYS AT ANGELS, 9:38

Ryu (L) 1-0 6.00 2-2

Ohtani (R) 3-2 2.82 3-4

RANGERS AT ATHLETICS, 9:40

Pérez (L) 3-2 1.64 5-3

Montas (R) 2-4 3.55 2-7

NL scores

TUESDAY’S RESULTS 
L.A. Dodgers 9, at Washington 4
Chicago Cubs 11, at Cincinnati 4
Colorado 2, at Pittsburgh 1 (10)
Toronto 8, at St. Louis 1
at Atlanta 6, Philadelphia 5
at Arizona 8, Kansas City 6
Milwaukee 4, at San Diego 1
at San Francisco 13, N.Y. Mets 12

WEDNESDAY’S RESULTS 
at Washington 1, L.A. Dodgers  0
at Pittsburgh 10, Colorado 5
at San Francisco 9, N.Y. Mets 3  
Milwaukee 2, at San Diego 1
at Cincinnati 4, Chicago Cubs  3
at Atlanta 8, Philadelphia 4

AL scores

TUESDAY’S RESULTS 
at Minnesota 2, Detroit 0
at N.Y. Yankees 7, Baltimore 6 (11)
at Houston 7, Cleveland 3
Boston 16, at Chicago White Sox 3
at L.A. Angels 5, Texas 3
Oakland 7, at Seattle 5

WEDNESDAY’S GAMES 
 at N.Y. Yankees 2, Baltimore 0
Detroit 4, at Minnesota 2 (10)
Oakland 4, at Seattle 2 (10)
at Chicago White Sox 3, Boston 1
 at Houston 2,  Cleveland 1
Texas at L.A. Angels, Late

Rays 5, Marlins 4
Harold Ramírez hom-

ered in a five-run first in-
ning, Colin Poche struck 
out Jesús Aguilar to strand 
the bases loaded in the 
ninth, and Tampa Bay held 
on to beat Miami. 

The Marlins have lost 
five of six and are 6-16 fol-
lowing a 12-8 start.

MARLINS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Cooper 1b............4 0 1 0 1 2 .263
Aguilar dh ...........5 0 0 0 0 2 .267
Soler lf ................4 1 1 1 0 2 .207
García rf..............4 1 1 0 0 3 .207
Anderson 3b .......2 2 2 0 2 0 .267
Stallings c...........4 0 1 2 0 1 .236
Sánchez cf ..........2 0 1 0 1 0 .221
De La Cruz ph......1 0 0 0 0 0 .264
Rojas ss ..............4 0 1 1 0 1 .207
González 2b ........2 0 0 0 0 1 .194
Astudillo ph-2b...2 0 0 0 0 0 .000 
TOTALS 34 4 8 4 4 12 —

RAYS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Kiermaier cf........3 1 0 0 1 2 .248
Franco ss ............4 1 2 1 0 1 .267
Díaz 3b-1b...........3 1 0 0 1 0 .275
Choi 1b................2 0 0 0 2 2 .276
Arozarena lf........4 1 1 2 0 1 .264
Ramírez dh .........4 1 1 2 0 1 .287
Mejía c ................3 0 0 0 0 1 .245
Margot rf ............3 0 1 0 0 0 .347
Bruján 2b ............3 0 1 0 0 1 .125 
TOTALS 29 5 6 5 4 9 —

MIAMI............ 000 300 001 — 4 8 0
TAMPA BAY .. 500 000 00X — 5 6 2

E: Walls (6), Franco (4). LOB: Miami 7, 
Tampa Bay 4. 2B: Stallings (4), Sánchez 
(5), Franco 2 (11), Arozarena (12). HR: 
Soler (9), off Rasmussen; Ramírez (2), 
off Poteet. 
MARLINS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Poteet.................. 3 4 5 5 3 1 2.42
Nance .................. 1 1 0 0 0 3 1.17
Hernandez ........... 1 0 0 0 0 2 5.45
Sulser .................. 1 0 0 0 0 2 2.65
Okert ................... 1 1 0 0 0 1 2.13
Floro .................... 1 0 0 0 1 0 7.11

RAYS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Rasmussen.......... 5 6 3 3 2 7 2.68
Adam................... 1 0 0 0 1 1 0.96
Wisler.................. 1 1 0 0 0 0 2.86
Feyereisen........... 1 0 0 0 0 3 0.00
Poche................... 1 1 1 0 1 1 1.29 

WP: Rasmussen (5-1); LP: Poteet (0-1); 
S: Poche (1). WP: Poteet. T: 3:05. A: 
7,520 (25,000). 

Braves 8, Phillies 4
 Dansby Swanson 
scored the tiebreaking run 
in the fifth inning on a se-
ries of defensive miscues, 
and   Atlanta beat Philadel-
phia.
 Austin Riley homered for 
the  Braves.  Bryce Harper 
had four hits for Philadel-
phia and has seven hits in 
his past eight at-bats.

PHILLIES AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Hoskins 1b..........4 0 0 0 1 1 .222
Bohm 3b..............5 1 2 0 0 2 .295
Harper dh............5 1 4 0 0 0 .318
Castellanos rf .....4 0 0 1 1 1 .248
Segura 2b............5 1 2 1 0 1 .297
Schwarber lf .......4 0 0 0 0 2 .197
Realmuto c .........2 0 1 0 1 0 .238
Herrera cf ...........4 1 2 2 0 0 .257
Stott ss...............4 0 0 0 0 2 .123 
TOTALS 37 4 11 4 3 9 —

BRAVES AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Albies 2b.............5 1 1 2 0 2 .251
Swanson ss ........5 2 4 2 0 0 .268
Ozuna lf ..............5 0 1 0 0 3 .231
Heredia lf............0 0 0 0 0 0 .111
Riley 3b...............4 1 2 1 1 1 .244
Olson 1b..............4 0 1 0 1 2 .244
Contreras c .........2 2 1 1 2 1 .273
Duvall cf..............2 1 1 0 2 1 .200
Arcia dh ..............3 1 2 1 1 0 .341
Demeritte rf .......4 0 0 0 0 2 .207 
TOTALS 34 8 13 7 7 12 —

PHILA............. 010 120 000 — 4 11 1
ATLANTA....... 040 021 10X — 8 13 0

E: Herrera (1). LOB: Philadelphia 10, At-
lanta 9. 2B: Harper 2 (17), Arcia 2 (4). 
HR: Herrera (3), off Morton; Contreras 
(7), off Suárez; Riley (9), off Alvarado; 
Swanson (6), off Bellatti. 
PHILLIES IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Suárez .............. 41/3 6 5 5 4 4 4.74
Alvarado............. 2/3 2 1 1 2 0 7.62
Bellatti ................ 1 1 1 1 0 2 2.70
Brogdon............... 1 2 1 1 1 3 3.68
Norwood.............. 1 2 0 0 0 3 7.90

BRAVES IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Morton ............. 41/3 9 4 4 1 4 5.28
Strider .............. 22/3 0 0 0 2 5 2.22
McHugh ............... 2 2 0 0 0 0 3.71 

WP: Strider (1-1); LP: Suárez (4-3). In-
herited runners-scored: Alvarado 1-1, 
Strider 1-0. HBP: Morton (Realmuto). 
WP: Alvarado. T: 3:30. A: 29,339 
(41,084). 

Yankees 2, Orioles 0
ORIOLES AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Mullins cf............. 3 0 1 0 1 1 .242
Mancini 1b ........... 3 0 0 0 1 0 .288
Santander rf ........ 4 0 0 0 0 2 .219
Hays lf ................. 4 0 1 0 0 1 .283
Mountcastle dh ... 4 0 0 0 0 2 .256
Rutschman c........ 4 0 2 0 0 0 .250
Urías 3b................ 4 0 0 0 0 1 .220
Odor 2b ................ 3 0 1 0 1 1 .222
Mateo ss.............. 4 0 0 0 0 3 .207 
TOTALS 33 0 5 0 3 11 —

NEW YORK AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Hicks cf ...............4 0 0 0 0 1 .209
Judge rf ..............4 1 1 0 0 0 .313
Rizzo 1b ..............4 0 0 0 0 1 .226
Torres 2b ............3 1 1 0 0 1 .243
Andújar lf............3 0 2 1 0 1 .308
Gallo dh...............3 0 0 0 0 0 .171
Kiner-Falefa ss ...3 0 0 0 0 0 .255
Gonzalez 3b ........3 0 1 0 0 1 .213
Higashioka c .......3 0 1 0 0 0 .162 
TOTALS 30 2 6 1 0 5 —

BALTIMORE... 000 000 000 — 0 5 1
NEW YORK .... 000 200 00X — 2 6 1

E: Rutschman (1), Torres (2). LOB: Balti-
more 9, New York 4. 2B: Judge (9). RBI: 
Andújar (1). SB: Andújar (1), Mullins (10). 
ORIOLES IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Wells ................... 5 5 2 2 0 2 4.30
Krehbiel ............... 1 0 0 0 0 1 3.05
Gillaspie .............. 1 1 0 0 0 0 1.80
Diplán .................. 1 0 0 0 0 2 0.00

NEW YORK IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Sears ................... 5 3 0 0 2 5 0.00
Marinaccio........... 2 0 0 0 0 3 6.75
Luetge ................ 2/3 0 0 0 1 1 5.25
Castro................. 1/3 0 0 0 0 1 3.29
Holmes ................ 1 2 0 0 0 1 0.38 

WP: Sears (2-0); LP: Wells (1-4); S: 
Holmes (5). Inherited runners-scored: 
Castro 1-0. T: 3:07. A: 39,154 (47,309). 

Pirates 10, Rockies 5
 Jack Suwinski hit a tying 
three-run home run in the 
sixth and Josh VanMeter 
followed with a three-run 
homer in the seventh to 
break open the game as 
Pittsburgh rallied. 
 The drive increased Su-
winski’s home run total to 
five, tops among National 
League rookies.

ROCKIES AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Joe lf ...................5 0 1 0 0 1 .281
Daza cf................5 1 2 0 0 0 .353
Blackmon dh .......3 0 1 0 2 0 .221
Cron 1b................5 2 2 1 0 1 .314
McMahon 3b.......3 1 2 0 1 0 .261
Grichuk rf............4 1 2 3 0 2 .281
Iglesias ss...........4 0 1 0 0 1 .309
Hampson 2b........4 0 0 0 0 1 .162
Serven c ..............4 0 2 1 0 2 .333 
TOTALS 37 5 13 5 3 8 —

PIRATES AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Reynolds cf .........4 2 1 0 1 1 .216
Mitchell rf...........5 1 2 1 0 1 .333
Hayes 3b.............5 0 0 1 0 2 .272
Gamel dh ............4 1 2 2 0 2 .269
Chavis 1b ............2 1 0 0 1 2 .291
VanMeter 2b.......4 1 2 3 0 0 .210
Castro ss.............3 1 1 0 1 2 .220
Suwinski lf..........3 2 1 3 1 1 .188
Heineman c.........3 1 0 0 1 0 .000 
TOTALS 33 10 9 10 5 11 —

COLORADO .... 031 010 000 — 5 13 0
PITTSBURGH . 002 003 41X — 10 9 0

LOB: Colorado 8, Pittsburgh 5. 2B: Mc-
Mahon (9), Grichuk (4), Reynolds (5), 
Mitchell (1). HR: Cron (12), off Thomp-
son; Suwinski (5), off Estévez; VanMe-
ter (3), off Lawrence. 
ROCKIES IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Feltner................. 5 3 2 2 2 7 5.40
Gilbreath ............ 2/3 0 1 1 1 1 8.71
Estévez............... 1/3 2 2 2 0 0 6.23
Lawrence............. 1 3 4 4 1 2 5.52
Goudeau .............. 1 1 1 1 1 1 6.62

PIRATES IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Thompson ........... 3 7 4 4 0 3 5.50
Keller ................ 31/3 5 1 1 1 2 6.05
Peters................. 2/3 0 0 0 1 0 3.63
Crowe .................. 1 0 0 0 0 1 2.33
De Los Santos ..... 1 1 0 0 1 2 0.00 

WP: Peters (4-2); LP: Lawrence (1-1). 
Inherited runners-scored: Estévez 1-1. 
HBP: Feltner (Chavis). WP: Feltner(2). 
T: 3:20. A: 10,014 (38,747). 

Tigers 4, Twins 2 (10)
 Jeimer Candelario hit a 
tiebreaking two-run homer 
in the 10th inning after 
Harold Castro went deep 
twice earlier as Detroit 
ended Minnesota’s six-
game winning streak.

TIGERS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Cameron rf..........4 0 0 0 1 1 .158
H.Castro ss .........4 2 3 2 0 0 .301
Cabrera ph ..........1 0 0 0 0 1 .287
Grossman lf ........0 0 0 0 0 0 .189
Schoop 2b ...........5 1 0 0 0 1 .172
Báez dh ...............4 0 0 0 1 2 .201
Candelario 3b......4 1 1 2 1 2 .192
Torkelson 1b.......4 0 0 0 1 0 .183
W.Castro lf-ss ....5 0 2 0 0 0 .269
Haase c ...............3 0 0 0 1 1 .172
Hill cf ..................3 0 2 0 1 1 .224 
TOTALS 37 4 8 4 6 9 —

TWINS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Buxton dh ...........5 0 0 0 0 1 .202
Arraez 1b-2b.......5 0 1 0 0 1 .347
Correa ss.............5 0 2 0 0 2 .275
Kepler rf..............4 0 0 0 1 3 .248
Sánchez c............4 1 0 0 1 1 .208
Larnach lf............3 1 2 2 0 0 .295
Miranda 1b..........0 0 0 0 0 0 .143
Urshela 3b ..........4 0 1 0 0 1 .254
Gordon 2b-lf .......4 0 1 0 0 2 .250
Celestino cf.........4 0 0 0 0 2 .319 
TOTALS 38 2 7 2 2 13 —

DETROIT...... 000 001 010 2 — 4 8 1
MINNESOTA 000 200 000 0 — 2 7 1

E: W.Castro (2), Urshela (3). LOB: De-
troit 10, Minnesota 10. 2B: Correa (9). 
HR: H.Castro (2), off Bundy; H.Castro 
(3), off Pagán; Candelario (4), off Me-
gill; Larnach (1), off García. 
TIGERS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
García .................. 4 3 2 2 2 5 3.00
Peralta................. 2 2 0 0 0 2 0.93
Jiménez ............... 1 0 0 0 0 3 3.24
Soto .................. 11/3 0 0 0 0 0 2.63
Lange.................. 2/3 1 0 0 0 1 1.56
Fulmer ................ 1/3 1 0 0 0 1 3.24
Chafin ................. 2/3 0 0 0 0 1 2.70

TWINS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Bundy ............... 52/3 5 1 1 1 6 4.54
Jax ...................... 2/3 0 0 0 2 0 3.43
Smith.................. 2/3 0 0 0 0 0 0.61
Pagán................... 1 1 1 1 1 1 2.30
Thielbar ............... 1 1 0 0 2 1 5.82
Megill .................. 1 1 2 1 0 1 3.38 

WP: Lange (1-1); LP: Megill (0-1); S: 
Chafin (1). Inherited runners-scored: 
Lange 1-0, Chafin 3-0, Jax 1-0, Smith 
1-0. HBP: Soto (Garlick). WP: García, 
Pagán. T: 3:45. A: 20,375 (38,544). 

Giants 9, Mets 3
Evan Longoria homered 

twice and Joc Pederson hit 
his fourth in two games as 
San Francisco went deep 
four times in the first two in-
nings off Thomas Szapucki 
and routed  New York.

Mike Yastrzemski also 
homered off Szapucki, who 
was making his first major 
league start.

METS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Nimmo cf ............4 1 1 1 0 1 .294
Marte rf ..............4 0 0 1 0 0 .270
Lindor ss .............4 1 2 1 0 0 .250
Alonso dh............4 0 0 0 0 2 .275
McNeil lf .............1 0 0 0 0 0 .321
Jnkowski ph-lf ....3 0 0 0 0 2 .209
Escobar 3b ..........4 0 1 0 0 1 .229
Do.Smith 1b........2 0 0 0 2 0 .198
Guillorme 2b .......2 1 0 0 2 0 .324
Mazeika c............4 0 1 0 0 1 .240 
TOTALS 32 3 5 3 4 7 —

GIANTS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Ruf dh .................4 0 0 0 0 4 .232
Flores 1b.............4 2 2 1 0 1 .264
Yastrzemski rf....3 2 1 2 1 0 .309
Longoria 3b.........4 2 2 4 0 1 .225
Estrada 2b ..........3 1 1 0 1 1 .273
Pederson lf .........2 1 1 2 2 0 .260
Fairchild cf..........4 0 0 0 0 2 .000
Bart c ..................3 0 0 0 1 1 .165
Walton ss ...........3 1 1 0 0 0 .286 
TOTALS 30 9 8 9 5 10 —

NEW YORK .... 001 001 010 — 3 5 0
SAN FRAN. .... 540 000 00X — 9 8 0

LOB: New York 6, San Francisco 2. 2B: 
Lindor (8), Escobar (12), Flores 2 (10), 
Walton (2), Estrada (11). 3B: Nimmo 
(4). HR: Lindor (8), off Junis; Longoria 2 
(2), off Szapucki; Pederson (11), off 
Szapucki; Yastrzemski (4), off Szapucki. 
METS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Szapucki ........... 11/3 7 9 9 3 2 60.7
Williams........... 32/3 1 0 0 2 5 4.37
Holderman........... 1 0 0 0 0 2 0.00
Shreve ................. 1 0 0 0 0 0 4.50
Lugo..................... 1 0 0 0 0 1 4.00

GIANTS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Junis .................... 6 3 2 2 1 4 2.76
Álvarez ................ 1 1 1 1 2 2 4.76
Littell................... 1 0 0 0 0 0 5.94
Llovera................. 1 1 0 0 1 1 5.87 

WP: Junis (2-1); LP: Szapucki (0-1). In-
herited runners-scored: Littell 1-1. PB: 
Mazeika (1). T: 2:44. A: 27,432 (41,915). 

Brewers 2, 
Padres 1 (10)
 Rowdy Tellez doubled off 
Yu Darvish to bring in the 
tying run in the seventh 
 inning and Tyrone Taylor 
followed with a sacrifice fly 
to lift Milwaukee, which 
took two of three in the se-
ries.
 Darvish held Milwaukee 
to one hit through six, but 
the Brewers recorded two 
hits, a walk and the sacri-
fice fly in the seventh.

BREWERS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Wong 2b .............3 0 1 0 1 0 .222
Urías ss...............3 1 0 0 1 2 .271
Yelich lf...............4 0 0 0 0 0 .238
McCutchen dh.....3 1 2 0 1 1 .252
Tellez 1b .............4 0 1 1 0 1 .246
Taylor rf..............2 0 0 1 0 1 .238
Narváez c ............2 0 0 0 1 2 .230
Cain cf.................3 0 0 0 0 2 .180
Peterson 3b ........3 0 0 0 0 1 .200 
TOTALS 27 2 4 2 4 10 —

PADRES AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Crnenworth 2b....4 0 1 0 0 1 .211
Machado 3b ........3 0 0 0 1 0 .361
Profar lf ..............3 0 0 1 1 0 .212
Hosmer 1b ..........4 0 1 0 0 2 .325
Myers rf ..............4 0 0 0 0 1 .232
Voit dh ................4 0 1 0 0 3 .202
Kim ss.................4 0 1 0 0 0 .220
Nola c..................2 1 0 0 1 0 .212
Canó ph...............1 0 0 0 0 0 .172
Azocar cf.............2 0 0 0 0 1 .239
Grisham ph-cf.....2 0 1 0 0 0 .157 
TOTALS 33 1 5 1 3 8 —

MILWAUKEE . 000 000 200 — 2 4 1
SAN DIEGO .... 000 010 000 — 1 5 0

E: Peterson (3). LOB: Milwaukee 3, San 
Diego 8. 2B: Tellez (11). 
BREWERS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Ashby ............... 52/3 4 1 0 3 5 2.91
Perdomo ........... 11/3 1 0 0 0 0 2.16
Boxberger............ 1 0 0 0 0 3 2.93
Williams.............. 1 0 0 0 0 0 3.50

PADRES IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Darvish ............. 62/3 3 2 2 2 7 3.76
Suarez .............. 11/3 0 0 0 2 3 3.66
García .................. 1 1 0 0 0 0 3.31 

WP: Perdomo (1-0); LP: Darvish (4-2); 
S: Williams (4). Inherited runners-
scored: Perdomo 1-0, Suarez 1-0. PB: 
Narváez (3). T: 3:05. A: 27,831 (40,209). 

Athletics 4, 
Mariners 2 (10)
 Elvis Andrus hit a two-
run homer in the sixth in-
ning and Paul Blackburn 
held Seattle scoreless on 
one hit into the sixth inning 
to lead Oakland to victory.
 Four relievers completed 
the five-hitter, with Dany 
Jimenez working the ninth 
inning for his 10th save.

ATHLETICS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Neuse 2b.............5 0 0 0 0 1 .243
Lowrie dh............4 0 1 0 0 2 .247
Pinder lf ..............4 0 0 0 0 2 .239
Bethancourt c .....4 1 1 0 0 1 .232
Andrus ss............4 1 2 2 0 0 .235
Brown 1b ............3 2 2 1 1 1 .208
Smith 3b .............3 0 0 0 1 2 .220
Pache cf ..............4 0 1 0 0 2 .164
Barrera rf............4 0 2 1 0 1 .333 
TOTALS 35 4 9 4 2 12 —

MARINERS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Winker lf.............2 0 0 0 2 1 .216
France 1b ............2 1 1 0 1 0 .331
Frazier 2b............4 0 1 0 0 1 .256
Rodríguez cf .......3 0 0 0 1 1 .267
Suárez 3b............4 0 0 0 0 1 .216
Crawford ss ........4 0 2 0 0 0 .296
Lewis dh .............4 0 0 0 0 0 .250
Trammell rf ........1 0 0 0 1 1 .000
Moore ph-rf ........0 1 0 0 1 0 .152
Ford ph................1 0 0 0 0 0 .182
Torrens c.............3 0 1 1 0 0 .194 
TOTALS 28 2 5 1 6 5 —

OAKLAND ...... 000 102 001 — 4 9 0
SEATTLE........ 000 000 110 — 2 5 0

LOB: Oakland 6, Seattle 6. 2B: Brown 
(8), Pache (3), Barrera (4). HR: Brown 
(5), off Ray; Andrus (3), off Ray. 
ATHLETICS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Blackburn ......... 51/3 1 0 0 5 2 1.70
Trivino ................ 2/3 0 0 0 0 1 6.55
Puk....................... 1 2 1 1 1 1 0.95
Jackson................ 1 2 1 1 0 1 3.05
Jiménez ............... 1 0 0 0 0 0 0.49

MARINERS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Ray ...................... 6 7 3 3 1 10 4.75
Muñoz ................. 1 1 0 0 0 0 5.65
Castillo ................ 1 0 0 0 0 1 7.80
Sewald................. 1 1 1 1 1 1 2.81 

WP: Blackburn (5-0); LP: Ray (4-5); S: 
Jiménez (10). Inherited runners-scored: 
Trivino 2-0. HBP: Blackburn (France). 
WP: Puk, Jackson, Muñoz. T: 3:10. A: 
15,856 (47,929). 

White Sox 3, Red Sox 1
 Jake Burger hit a three-
run homer off Rich Hill, Lu-
cas Giolito overcame a 
shaky first inning, and  Chi-
cago ended  Boston’s six-
game winning streak.
 Burger hit an 0-2 break-
ing pitch in the fifth that 
traveled an estimated 
444 feet. Giolito  allowed 
fewer than two runs for the 
fourth time this season. 
Liam Hendriks got  four 
outs to earn his 14th save.

RED SOX AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Hernández cf ......4 0 1 0 1 1 .201
Devers 3b............5 0 1 0 0 2 .333
Martinez dh ........3 1 2 0 2 0 .372
Bogaerts ss ........3 0 1 0 2 1 .323
Verdugo lf...........4 0 1 1 0 1 .215
Story 2b ..............4 0 0 0 0 2 .224
Cordero 1b ..........4 0 0 0 0 2 .237
Vázquez c............2 0 0 0 2 0 .263
Bradley Jr. rf.......4 0 1 0 0 1 .214 
TOTALS 33 1 7 1 7 10 —

WHITE SOX AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Anderson ss........4 0 0 0 0 1 .355
Vaughn rf............4 0 1 0 0 0 .286
Moncada 3b ........4 0 0 0 0 2 .136
Abreu 1b .............2 1 1 0 2 0 .229
Pollock lf .............4 1 0 0 0 1 .228
Burger dh............3 1 1 3 0 0 .237
Engel cf...............3 0 0 0 0 0 .216
McGuire c............2 0 1 0 1 0 .203
Harrison 2b.........3 0 1 0 0 0 .182 
TOTALS 29 3 5 3 3 4 —

BOSTON......... 100 000 000 — 1 7 1
CHICAGO........ 000 030 00X — 3 5 0

E: Devers (3). LOB: Boston 12, Chicago 
5. 2B: Abreu (10). HR: Burger (3), off 
Hill. 
RED SOX IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Hill ....................... 5 2 3 2 1 1 3.86
Houck .................. 3 3 0 0 2 3 4.28

WHITE SOX IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Giolito.................. 6 5 1 1 4 7 2.63
Bummer.............. 2/3 1 0 0 0 0 4.26
Graveman........... 1/3 1 0 0 1 0 2.91
Kelly ................... 2/3 0 0 0 0 2 9.53
Hendriks ........... 11/3 0 0 0 2 1 3.48 

WP: Giolito (3-1); LP: Hill (1-2); S: Hen-
driks (14). Inherited runners-scored: 
Graveman 1-0. T: 2:58. A: 21,075 
(40,615). 

Astros 2, Guardians 1
 Yuli Gurriel and José Siri 
had two hits each and Cris-
tian Javier tied a career 
high with nine strikeouts to 
propel Houston to a series-
clinching victory.
 It was a much-needed 
performance from Gurriel, 
who hit .319 last season to 
win the AL batting title but 
has struggled this year. He 
entered in an 0-for-9 slide 
and is hitting .224 this sea-
son.

GUARDIANS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Straw cf ..............4 0 0 0 0 1 .240
Rosario lf ............4 0 1 0 0 2 .236
Ramírez 3b .........3 0 1 0 1 0 .293
Miller 1b .............4 0 0 0 0 2 .273
Naylor dh ............3 1 0 0 1 2 .306
Giménez ss .........4 0 1 0 0 2 .288
Clement 2b .........4 0 1 0 0 2 .226
Kwan rf ...............3 0 0 0 0 0 .257
Hedges c .............2 0 0 0 1 1 .161 
TOTALS 31 1 4 0 3 12 —

ASTROS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Altuve 2b ............4 0 1 0 0 1 .288
Brantley lf ..........2 0 0 1 1 0 .279
Bregman 3b ........4 0 1 0 0 1 .230
Alvarez dh ..........2 1 0 0 2 2 .246
Gurriel 1b............4 0 2 0 0 1 .224
Díaz ss ................4 0 0 0 0 1 .217
Castro c...............1 0 1 1 1 0 .125
Dubón cf .............3 0 0 0 0 0 .167
Siri rf...................3 1 2 0 0 1 .241 
TOTALS 27 2 7 2 4 7 —

CLEVELAND... 000 000 100 — 1 4 1
HOUSTON ...... 000 011 00X — 2 7 0

E: Quantrill (2). LOB: Cleveland 6, Hous-
ton 7. 2B: Ramírez (11), Siri (4). 
GUARDIANS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Quantrill .............. 6 6 2 2 4 3 3.42
Stephan............... 1 0 0 0 0 1 2.55
Shaw ................... 1 1 0 0 0 3 5.27

ASTROS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Javier................ 52/3 3 0 0 1 9 2.43
Stanek ................ 1/3 0 0 0 0 0 1.12
Taylor ................. 2/3 1 1 1 1 1 4.30
Neris................... 1/3 0 0 0 1 0 2.21
Montero .............. 1 0 0 0 0 1 0.48
Pressly................. 1 0 0 0 0 1 2.70 

WP: Javier (3-2); LP: Quantrill (1-3); S: 
Pressly (7). Inherited runners-scored: 
Stanek 2-0, Neris 2-1. WP: Neris. T: 
3:00. A: 25,412 (41,168). 

Athletics 7, Mariners 5
Late Tuesday

Elvis Andrus hit a tying 
homer in the sixth, singled 
and scored in the seventh, 
and Oakland snapped a 
13-game losing streak 
against Seattle.  Tony 
Kemp had three hits for 
the Athletics and Jed Low-
rie also homered.

ATHLETICS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Kemp 2b..............4 3 3 0 1 0 .233
Lowrie dh............5 1 2 3 0 1 .247
Pinder lf ..............5 0 1 1 0 2 .248
Brown 1b ............5 0 1 0 0 2 .197
Murphy c.............4 1 1 0 1 1 .203
Andrus ss............4 2 2 1 0 1 .227
Barrera rf............4 0 2 1 0 2 .316
Smith 3b .............4 0 0 0 0 1 .226
Pache cf ..............4 0 1 0 0 1 .162 
TOTALS 39 7 13 6 2 11 —

MARINERS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Winker lf.............5 2 2 0 0 1 .219
France 1b ............3 0 1 3 1 1 .330
Frazier 2b-rf .......4 0 0 0 1 0 .256
Rodríguez cf .......5 1 1 2 0 1 .272
Suárez 3b............4 0 0 0 0 1 .222
Crawford ss ........4 0 2 0 0 0 .291
Lewis dh .............4 0 2 0 0 0 .500
Trammell rf ........1 1 0 0 1 1 .000
Moore ph-rf ........1 0 0 0 0 1 .152
Ford ph................0 0 0 0 1 0 .190
Raleigh c .............4 1 1 0 0 3 .130 
TOTALS 35 5 9 5 4 9 —

OAKLAND ...... 101 021 200 — 7 13 0
SEATTLE........ 002 030 000 — 5 9 1

E: Winker (1). LOB: Oakland 7, Seattle 
8. 2B: Pinder (6), Lowrie (2), Brown (7), 
Barrera (3), France (10). HR: Lowrie (3), 
off Kirby; Andrus (2), off Steckenrider; 
Rodríguez (5), off Kaprielian. 
ATHLETICS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Kaprielian ............ 5 7 5 5 1 3 5.48
Moll .................. 11/3 1 0 0 0 3 0.61
Acevedo.............. 2/3 0 0 0 1 0 3.32
Jackson................ 1 1 0 0 1 1 2.75
Jiménez ............... 1 0 0 0 1 2 0.52

MARINERS IP H R ER BBSO ERA
Kirby .................... 5 8 4 4 0 9 4.50
Steckenrider....... 2/3 2 1 1 0 1 5.65
Misiewicz ............ 1 2 2 2 2 0 5.40
Romo ................ 11/3 1 0 0 0 0 1.12
Murfee................. 1 0 0 0 0 1 1.26 

WP: Moll (2-0); LP: Misiewicz (0-1); S: 
Jiménez (9). Inherited runners-scored: 
Misiewicz 1-0, Romo 1-0. HBP: Kaprie-
lian (France). 

PERSONNEL DEPT.

Rockies: Placed OF Kris 
Bryant on the injured list 
for the second time this 
season with an injured 
back. Bryant is hitting 
.270 with no home runs 
and four RBI in 17 games 
after signing a seven-year, 
$182 million deal in the 
offseason.

Twins: Placed RHP Joe 
Ryan on the covid-19 IL. 
The 25-year-old leads all 
rookies in wins (five) and 
innings pitched (431/3).

Yankees: Placed OF 
Giancarlo Stanton on the 
10-day IL with a right calf 
strain and RHP Jonathan 
Loaisiga on the  15-day IL 
with shoulder 
inflammation.

BY THE NUMBERS

25
Home runs for the Tigers 
this season, the fewest in 
MLB, after they slugged 
three in a 4-2 victory over 
Minnesota.

18
Consecutive starts at 
home without a loss for 
Giants right-hander Logan 
Webb to match a modern-
day franchise record. 

QUOTABLE

“He’s got some 
thump, man. The 
kid can hit. His 
numbers in 
[Class AA] before 
he got here were 
stupid.”

— Pirates second baseman 
Josh VanMeter on 

teammate Jack Suwinski, 
who mashed a three-run 

home run to erase a three-
run deficit — the rookie’s fifth 
long ball to lead all rookies — 

in Pittsburgh’s 10-5 victory 
over visiting Colorado.

STAR OF THE DAY

Evan Longoria, Giants

The third baseman went 
2 for 4 with two home 
runs and four RBI in a 9-3 
win over the Mets.

TODAY’S GAME 
TO WATCH

Brewers at Cardinals, 
7:45 p.m.

Left-hander Eric Lauer 
(4-1, 2.16 ERA) takes the 
hill for National League 
Central-leading 
Milwaukee against righty 
Adam Wainwright (5-3, 
2.87) in the opener of a 
four-game set.

NL leaders
Through Tuesday’s games

BATTING
Machado, SD .................................... .368
Goldschmidt, StL ............................. .344
Hosmer, SD ...................................... .327
McNeil, NY ....................................... .323
Cron, Col ..........................................  .311
Harper, Phi ....................................... .302
Freeman, LA ....................................  .302
Nimmo, NY ......................................  .295
Bell, Was .........................................  .295
Segura, Phi ......................................  .293 

HOME RUNS
Betts, LA ............................................  12
Walker, Ari .........................................  11
Cron, Col .............................................  11
Alonso, NY .......................................... 11
Pederson, SF ....................................... 10
Wisdom, Chi .......................................  10
Schwarber, Phi ...................................  10
Harper, Phi .......................................... 10
Adames, Mil .........................................  9
Tellez, Mil ............................................. 9
Renfroe, Mil .......................................... 9
Arenado, StL ......................................... 9 

RBI
Alonso, NY .......................................... 41
Turner, LA ........................................... 34
Goldschmidt, StL ................................ 33
Tellez, Mil ........................................... 32
Arenado, StL ....................................... 32
Cron, Col .............................................  32
Lindor, NY ........................................... 32
Harper, Phi .......................................... 31
Betts, LA ............................................  30
Turner, LA ........................................... 29 

STOLEN BASES
Bader, StL ........................................... 11
Edman, StL .........................................  10
Acuña Jr., Atl ........................................ 8
Turner, LA ............................................. 8
Wong, Mil .............................................  8
Machado, SD ......................................... 7
9 tied ..................................................... 6  

ERA
Musgrove, SD .................................. 1.90
Mikolas, StL ....................................  1.96
López, Mia .......................................  2.04
Alcantara, Mia ................................. 2.11
Burnes, Mil ......................................  2.19
Wright, Atl ......................................  2.49
Scherzer, NY .................................... 2.54
Urías, LA .......................................... 2.63
Wainwright, StL .............................. 2.87
Buehler, LA ...................................... 2.91 

WINS
Buehler, LA .......................................  6-1
Anderson, LA ....................................  5-0
Musgrove, SD .................................... 5-0
Scherzer, NY .....................................  5-1
Webb, SF ........................................... 5-1 

STRIKEOUTS
Burnes, Mil .........................................  67
Nola, Phi .............................................  64
Rodón, SF ............................................ 62
Scherzer, NY ....................................... 59
López, Mia ..........................................  56
Wright, Atl .........................................  56
Manaea, SD ........................................  55
Lauer, Mil ............................................ 54 

Baseball

National League American League

GREGORY BULL/ASSOCIATED PRESS

Arriving with aplomb
Milwaukee’s Luis Urías slides into third base just under the tag of San Diego’s Manny Machado in the seventh inning. Urías later scored in the Brewers’ 2-1 win.

TODAY

Interleague scores

TUESDAY’S RESULTS
at Tampa Bay 4, Miami 0
Toronto 8, at St. Louis 1
at Arizona 8, Kansas City 6

WEDNESDAY’S RESULTS
at Tampa Bay 5, Miami  4

AL leaders
Through Tuesday’s games

BATTING
Martinez, Bos .................................. .366
Anderson, Chi ..................................  .365
Arraez, Min ...................................... .354
Devers, Bos ...................................... .337
France, Sea ...................................... .330
Trout, LA .......................................... .328
Benintendi, KC ................................. .327
Bogaerts, Bos .................................. .323
Judge, NY ......................................... .314
Peña, Hou ........................................  .293
Ramírez, Cle ....................................  .293 

HOME RUNS
Judge, NY ............................................ 17
Alvarez, Hou ....................................... 12
Trout, LA ............................................. 12
Buxton, Min ........................................ 11
Ramírez, Cle .......................................  11
Rizzo, NY ............................................  11
Stanton, NY ........................................ 11
Devers, Bos ......................................... 10 

RBI
Ramírez, Cle .......................................  43
Stanton, NY ........................................ 35
Judge, NY ............................................ 34
Story, Bos ........................................... 33
France, Sea ......................................... 31
Tucker, Hou ........................................  29
Ohtani, LA ..........................................  28
Walsh, LA ...........................................  27
Trout, LA ............................................. 26
Bregman, Hou ..................................... 26
Rizzo, NY ............................................  26 

ERA
Verlander, Hou ................................  1.22
Kopech, Chi ...................................... 1.29
Manoah, Tor ....................................  1.62
Pérez, Tex ........................................ 1.64
Cortes, NY .......................................  1.80
McClanahan, TB ............................... 2.06
Skubal, Det ...................................... 2.22
Gausman, Tor ..................................  2.25
Ryan, Min ......................................... 2.29
Gilbert, Sea ...................................... 2.60 

STRIKEOUTS
McClanahan, TB .................................. 74
Cease, Chi ...........................................  71
Gausman, Tor .....................................  65
Cole, NY ..............................................  62
Ray, Sea .............................................. 58
Cortes, NY ..........................................  56
Gilbert, Sea ......................................... 55
Montas, Oak .......................................  55
Eovaldi, Bos ........................................ 53 

NOTES

EAST W L PCT GB L10 STR

New York 31 13 .705 — 6-4 W-2

Tampa Bay 26 17 .605 41/2 6-4 W-2

Toronto 23 20 .535 71/2 6-4 W-1

Boston 20 23 .465 101/2 7-3 L-1

Baltimore 18 27 .400 131/2 4-6 L-2

CENTRAL W L PCT GB L10 STR

Minnesota 27 17 .614 — 8-2 L-1

Chicago 22 21 .512 41/2 6-4 W-1

Cleveland 18 22 .450 7 3-7 L-2

Detroit 15 28 .349 111/2 5-5 W-1

Kansas City 14 28 .333 12 2-8 L-6

WEST W L PCT GB L10 STR

Houston 29 16 .644 — 6-4 W-2

x-Los Angeles 27 17 .614 11/2 5-5 W-3

x-Texas 18 23 .439 9 5-5 L-3

Oakland 19 27 .413 101/2 4-6 W-2

Seattle 18 27 .400 11 2-8 L-2

x-Late game

EAST W L PCT GB L10 STR

New York 29 17 .630 — 6-4 L-2

Atlanta 21 23 .477 7 5-5 W-2

Philadelphia 20 24 .455 8 3-7 L-2

Miami 18 24 .429 9 4-6 L-2

Washington 15 30 .333 131/2 3-7 W-1

CENTRAL W L PCT GB L10 STR

Milwaukee 28 16 .636 — 7-3 W-2

St. Louis 24 19 .558 31/2 6-4 L-1

Chicago 18 25 .419 91/2 5-5 L-1

Pittsburgh 18 25 .419 91/2 4-6 W-1

Cincinnati 13 30 .302 141/2 4-6 W-1

WEST W L PCT GB L10 STR

Los Angeles 29 14 .674 — 8-2 L-1

San Diego 28 16 .636 11/2 7-3 L-2

San Francisco 24 19 .558 5 4-6 W-2

Arizona 23 22 .511 7 5-5 W-2

Colorado 20 23 .465 9 3-7 L-1

 

BALTIMORE TEAM LEADERS 
Batters Avg AB R H HR RBI
Mancini .293 157 13 46 3 16
Hays .284 148 18 42 4 20
Mountcastle .264 129 13 34 5 18
Mullins .240 179 22 43 5 16
Urías .227 128 14 29 3 11
Santander .225 151 19 34 7 21
Nevin .222 63 9 14 1 7
McKenna .222 36 6 8 0 3
Odor .220 123 13 27 3 18
Mateo .213 136 13 29 2 9
Rutschman .188 16 2 3 0 0
Gutiérrez .143 28 2 4 0 3
Bannon .143 14 0 2 0 0
Chirinos .140 86 5 12 1 8
Owings .128 47 6 6 0 0
Bemboom .115 52 4 6 1 1
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wouldn’t jump to conclusions un-
til the team got the results of 
Ross’s MRI exam.

Martinez said before the outing 
that the plan was for Ross to pitch 
four innings and roughly 
60 pitches. Ross was throwing up 
to 95 mph through the first two 
innings, but his velocity began to 
drop, and he felt sore after the 
third inning — a discouraging end 
to his first rehab start since he had 
a bone spur removed from his 
elbow in early March.

Strasburg update
Stephen Strasburg said 

Wednesday he felt his typical 
post-start soreness following his 
rehab appearance, in which he 
threw 61 pitches over 22/3 innings 
in Fredericksburg on Tuesday 
night.

Martinez said he assumes 
Strasburg will pitch in Fredericks-
burg for his next rehab start, too. 
The plan is for Strasburg to stay 
on a normal five-day schedule as 
he works his way back.

“I’m not the one making the call 
when I’m pitching up here again, 
but I feel good today, and I’m 
going to continue working on 
what I need to work on,” Strasburg 
said Wednesday. “They talk about 
focusing on the process. That nev-
er changes as a pitcher, no matter 
if you’re healthy from day one or 
coming back like I am. You just 
have to keep looking big picture 
and getting better every day.”

PHOTOS BY JOHN MCDONNELL/THE WASHINGTON POST

Victor Robles scored the game’s lone run Wednesday against the Dodgers, coming home on César Hernández’s single in the sixth inning. 

BY NATHAN RUIZ

new york — Baltimore Orioles 
Manager Brandon Hyde has been 
pleased with his team’s improved 
competitiveness against the 
teams atop the American League 
East. It has not resulted in consis-
tent wins.

The Orioles dropped a rubber 
game for only the second time 
this season, losing a second 
straight game to the New York 
Yankees, 2-0, to drop a third con-
secutive series to their American 
League East foe.

Right-hander Tyler Wells had 

held New York to one hit in three 
scoreless innings before Aaron 
Judge one-hopped the left field 
wall for a double to open the 
fourth. Back-to-back singles from 
Gleyber Torres and Miguel Andú-
jar brought him home, with Tor-
res scoring from third when 
Andújar stole second base and 
catcher Adley Rutschman’s throw 
went into center field, the top 
prospect’s first major league er-
ror.

Wells did not allow any further 
damage, with right fielder Antho-
ny Santander’s dive to rob Judge 
of a run-scoring hit ending the 
fifth and Wells’s outing. In three 
starts against New York, Wells has 
a 2.57 ERA, though Baltimore  
(18-27) has dropped each of those 
games.

Baltimore’s offense was unable 
to capitalize on its opportunities. 
The Orioles put their first two 
runners on against left-hander JP 
Sears, who was making his third 
major league appearance and 
first start, but two of the next 
three batters struck out.

The Orioles put runners in 
scoring position against Sears in 
the second and fifth, but he held 
them to 0 for 7 in those situations. 
After two hits in the ninth from 
Rutschman and Rougned Odor — 
the latter a bloop into center that 
gave Odor a career-high-tying 
 10-game hitting streak — Jorge 
Mateo struck out to end the game 
and leave Baltimore’s average 
with runners on either second or 
third base this season at .198. No 
team has finished a season below 

.200 in that regard.
 After winning their first series 
of the year against the Yankees, 
the Orioles have gone 2-8 against 
the AL East leaders. The teams 
don’t meet again until the first 
series out of the all-star break 
then face each other in the sea-
son’s penultimate series.

No batter has been better at 
working counts this season than 
Rutschman, and that trend con-
tinued Wednesday.

By seeing 19 pitches in his four 
at-bats, Rutschman is averaging 
4.86 per plate appearance thus 
far. No player who has seen at 
least 100 pitches this year entered 
Wednesday with a better mark, 
and only eight have finished a 
season above it.

— Baltimore Sun

Wells has no luck as New York blanks Baltimore
YANKEES 2, 
ORIOLES 0

JIM MCISAAC/GETTY IMAGES

 Tyler Wells pitched well over  five innings for Baltimore but took 
the loss as the Orioles failed to cash in  on their offensive chances.

 

Maikel Franco tagged out  Hanser Alberto at third base in the fifth, slowing a potential Dodgers rally. 

Soto running back and I saw him 
turn around and kind of camp 
under a little bit, [there was] a lot 
of relief here.”

Here’s what else to know from 
the Nationals’ victory:

Setback for Ross?
Joe Ross was pulled from Tues-

day night’s rehab start at Harris-
burg after three innings with 
tightness in his right elbow. Mar-
tinez said he was concerned but 

Fedde endured a rough April, 
pitching to a 6.00 ERA and lasting 
five or fewer innings in all four of 
his starts. In five starts since then, 
he has allowed six runs over 
272/3 innings (1.99 ERA). His ERA 
for the season dropped to 3.55.

Fedde walked only one batter 
Wednesday — former National 
Trea Turner in the third — and 
was able to mix his pitches to 
strike out six: three on sinkers, 
one on a curveball and two on 
cutters.

He has relied on his cutter more 
in May than in April, increasing 
its usage from 26.3 percent to 
32.8 percent. On Wednesday, he 
threw it 39 times out of his 
90 pitches (43 percent). Fedde 
credits that pitch, as well as his 
ability to throw his sinker up in 
the zone, for his recent success.

“I think it’s just the command 
of the cutter, especially to the 
lefties,” he said. “That’s where I’ve 
had a lot of trouble throughout 
the career, where teams stack sev-
en, eight [left-handed batters] 
against me and just really didn’t 
have a weapon that I felt could 
punch them out or really keep 
them off the barrel.”

After four innings Wednesday 
he had thrown 75 pitches, and it 
looked as if he might have another 
short outing, especially as he 
stared at a Dodgers lineup for a 
third time through the order. But 
Martinez kept him in the game, 
and the 29-year old right-hander 
came through.

In the fifth inning, Fedde 
worked around a first-pitch dou-
ble by Hanser Alberto. A fielder’s 
choice retired Alberto at third, 
and then Fedde induced a double 
play from Turner, making for a 
quick, six-pitch inning.

Fedde threw just nine more 
pitches in the sixth, working to 
preserve a bullpen that used sev-
en arms in the first two games.

Carl Edwards Jr., Kyle 
Finnegan and Rainey each 
pitched an inning to finish the 
deal Wednesday. The Nationals 
entered the day with the fewest 
save opportunities in the majors 
(eight). The team’s previous save 
came a week earlier when Victor 
Arano cleaned up after Rainey 
blew an opportunity against the 
Marlins, one of two straight 
blown saves for Rainey.

In this one, Rainey retired the 
leadoff batter before walking Max 
Muncy. He then allowed a single 
to Gavin Lux but got Cody Bell-
inger to pop out and Will Smith to 
line out sharply to right field on a 
ball that carried to the warning 
track.

“The ball was hit a little bit 
harder than I was hoping for,” 
Rainey said while cracking a 
smile. “But when I saw [Juan] 

NATIONALS FROM D1

Fedde, bullpen combine 
to shut out the Dodgers

NATIONALS ON DECK

vs.  Colorado Rockies

Today 7:05 MASN

Tomorrow 7:05 MASN

Saturday 4:05 MASN2

Sunday 1:35 MASN2

at New York Mets

Monday 7:10 MASN

Tuesday 7:10 MASN

Wednesday 1:10 MASN

at Cincinnati Reds

June 2 6:40 MASN

June 3 6:40 MASN

June 4 4:10 MASN

June 5 1:40 MASN

Radio: WJFK (106.7 FM)

Nationals 1, Dodgers 0
DODGERS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
T.Turner ss .....................3 0 1 0 1 1 .289
Freeman 1b ....................3 0 0 0 1 1 .297
J.Turner 3b .....................4 0 1 0 0 0 .203
Ríos dh............................4 0 1 0 0 2 .254
Taylor cf-rf .....................3 0 1 0 1 1 .248
Muncy 2b........................3 0 0 0 1 2 .150
Lux lf ..............................4 0 1 0 0 0 .256
Alberto rf .......................2 0 1 0 0 0 .244
Bellinger ph-cf................2 0 0 0 0 0 .213
Barnes c..........................2 0 0 0 0 1 .235
Betts ph..........................1 0 0 0 0 1 .290
Smith c ...........................1 0 0 0 0 0 .252 
TOTALS 32 0 6 0 4 9 —

NATIONALS AB R H BI BB SO AVG
Hernández 2b .................4 0 1 1 0 0 .274
Thomas lf .......................4 0 0 0 0 1 .205
Soto rf ............................3 0 0 0 1 1 .236
Cruz dh ...........................3 0 2 0 0 0 .227
Bell 1b ............................3 0 1 0 0 0 .296
Franco 3b........................3 0 1 0 0 0 .257
Adams c..........................3 0 0 0 0 2 .200
Robles cf.........................1 1 0 0 2 1 .227
Escobar ss ......................2 0 1 0 0 0 .212
Hernandez ph .................1 0 0 0 0 0 .308
Strange-Gordon ss.........0 0 0 0 0 0 .262 
TOTALS 27 1 6 1 3 5 —

L.A........................... 000 000 000 — 0 6 0
WASH ..................... 000 001 00X — 1 6 0

LOB: Los Angeles 9, Washington 5. 2B: Taylor (9), Al-
berto (3), Cruz (3), Franco (11). RBI: Hernández (10). 
SB: T.Turner 2 (10). CS: Soto (1). 
DODGERS IP H R ER BB SO NP ERA
Urías ........................6 4 1 1 3 3 87 2.49
Almonte ...................2 2 0 0 0 2 26 1.12

NATIONALS IP H R ER BB SO NP ERA
Fedde ........................... 6 4 0 0 1 6 90 3.55
Edwards Jr. .................. 1 0 0 0 1 1 21 2.79
Finnegan ...................... 1 1 0 0 1 2 19 3.12
Rainey ......................... 1 1 0 0 1 0 19 2.84 

WP: Fedde (3-3); LP: Urías (3-4); S: Rainey (4). IBB: off 
Finnegan (Freeman). T: 2:53. A: 23,341 (41,339). 

HOW THEY SCORED
NATIONALS SIXTH
Victor Robles walks. Alcides Escobar singles to shallow 
infield. Victor Robles to second. Cesar Hernandez sin-
gles to left field. Alcides Escobar to second. Victor Rob-
les scores. Lane Thomas pops out to Freddie Freeman. 
Juan Soto called out on strikes. Nelson Cruz singles to 
shortstop. Cesar Hernandez to second. Alcides Escobar 
out at home.
Nationals 1, Dodgers 0

FLOORING
SALE

FREE INSTALLATION ON ALL
CARPET HARDWOOD LAMINATE VINYL

FREE INSTALLATION ON ALL

Mention Promo Code “WAPO”
To Save An Additional $100

CALL TODAY!

855-997-1360

Sale Applies To AlI Carpet, Hardwood, Laminate, and Vinyl.
Offer Good Through May 31, 2022.

W

E
CO

ME TO YOU!

FREE

IN-HOME
ESTIMATES

CARPET HARDWOOD LAMINATE VINYL

FLOORING
SALE
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Gonzaga junior Bryson Moore 
surveyed the field for a perfect 
place to hit the upcoming pitch. 
He settled on deep center field.

Moore smoked the following 
pitch from Jackson-Reed ace Kai 
Leckszas over the wall in left-cen-
ter for what wound up being the 
game-winning hit for the Eagles, 
who went on to win, 4-2.

“That was un-freaking real, 
straight-up storybook stuff,” said 
Moore, the team’s co-captain.  It 
was weird because he threw it 
right in my spot, and I thought I 
crushed it, but as I was watching 
it seemed like it wasn’t going to 
have enough at first. Then it just 

kept going and going, and once I 
realize it was for sure gone, I 
started flapping my arms and 
screamed.”

Moore, who was named MVP 
of the game, didn’t stop there. He 
served as the Eagles’ closer in the 
bottom of the seventh and 
slammed the door on any hopes 
of a comeback by the Tigers.

“I honestly wasn’t supposed to 
pitch today, because I’d pitched so 
much in the WCAC series,” said 
Moore, whose Eagles (23-12) up-
set St. John’s this month for their 
first Washington Catholic Athlet-
ic Conference championship 
since 2000. “But I told Coach that 

I wanted this moment, and, man, 
that was incredible. Nothing bet-
ter than throwing your glove and 
getting to be at the bottom of the 
dogpile.”

While Moore and his team-
mates reveled on the field at 
Nationals Youth Baseball Acad-
emy in Southeast Washington, 
senior Nicholas Morabito had to 
cut his celebration short to get 
ready for his next big step.

Morabito, a Virginia Tech com-
mit projected to be picked in the 
top 50 of the upcoming MLB 
draft, has a workout with the 
Chicago Cubs at Wrigley Field on 
Thursday.

“Bro, this is crazy; we just won 
a championship, and now I have 
to jump on a flight in like 30 min-
utes,” the senior co-captain said 
over the phone during a post-
game interview. “If you’d told me 
at the beginning of the year that 
this would be happening right 
now, I’d have called you nuts or 
something.”

For Jackson-Reed (24-10), a 
year full of adversity came to a 
painful close. In the team’s first 
season under Coach Henry Marti-
nez, the Tigers’ batting cages were 
taken down by the city, and the 
team’s practice field regularly 
flooded. Still, they won another 

D.C. Interscholastic Athletic As-
sociation title and reached a fifth 
straight DCSAA title game.

“To be on a 17-game winning 
streak after losing eight straight 
private-school games to start and 
wind up reaching a second title 
game is just a testament to the 
culture that we’ve developed 
here,” Martinez said.

Leckszas, a Georgetown com-
mit, finished with 10 strikeouts 
and allowed three runs in six 
innings pitched for the Tigers. 
Gonzaga starting pitcher Ethan 
Van Sice allowed two earned runs 
while striking out 10 in six in-
nings.

BY TRAMEL RAGGS

Through the first five innings 
of Wednesday’s D.C. State Athlet-
ic Association baseball champi-
onship game, Gonzaga and Jack-
son-Reed were starving for of-
fense. Each pitcher had settled in 
after allowing one run apiece in 
the first inning.

Knowing the importance of his 
at-bat — with a man on second in 
a tie game in the top of the sixth — 

DCSAA BASEBALL FINAL

Moore provides an ‘un-freaking real’ moment with home run for the Eagles
GONZAGA 4,

JACKSON-REED 2

of minorities. Other NFL players 
subsequently joined the protest 
movement.

In 2019, Kaepernick reached a 
settlement with the league and its 
teams of the collusion grievance 
that he brought accusing them of 
conspiring, in violation of the col-
lective bargaining agreement, to 
keep him out of the NFL. 
l MISC.: A judge in Nevada al-

lowed former Raiders coach Jon 
Gruden’s lawsuit against the NFL 
to proceed, denying separate mo-
tions by the league to dismiss the 
case or force it into arbitration.

District Judge Nancy L. Allf 
made the rulings at a hearing at-
tended by Gruden.

The NFL said it would appeal.
“We believe Coach Gruden’s 

claims should have been com-
pelled to arbitration, and we will 
file an appeal of the Court’s deter-
mination,” league spokesman Bri-
an McCarthy said in a statement. 
“The Court’s denial of our motion 
to dismiss is not a determination 
on the merits of Coach Gruden’s 
lawsuit, which, as we have said 
from the outset, lacks a basis in 
law and fact and proceeds from a 
false premise — neither the NFL 
nor the Commissioner leaked 
Coach Gruden’s offensive emails.”

According to the Las Vegas Re-
view-Journal, Gruden declined to 
answer questions from the media 
following the hearing but said: 
“I’m going to let the process take 
care of itself. Go Raiders.”

Gruden filed his lawsuit in No-
vember in the Eighth Judicial Dis-
trict Court in Clark County, Nev. It 
accused the NFL and Commis-
sioner Roger Goodell of using 
leaked emails to “publicly sabo-
tage Gruden’s career” and pres-
sure him into resigning from his 
coaching job in October.

BY MARK MASKE

Colin Kaepernick is one step 
closer to making a return to the 
NFL.

The quarterback was scheduled 
to work out Wednesday for the Las 
Vegas Raiders, according to a per-
son familiar with the situation. 
After he began a movement of 
players protesting during the na-
tional anthem, he has been effec-
tively banished, receiving scant 
interest from NFL teams.

It was not immediately clear 
whether the Raiders will sign 
Kaepernick, who last played in the 
NFL in the 2016 season for the San 
Francisco 49ers.

Kaepernick, 34, recently has re-
doubled his efforts to resume his 
NFL career, with a series of well-
publicized workouts in various 
cities. Kaepernick also threw pass-
es at halftime of Michigan’s spring 
game. The Wolverines are coached 
by Jim Harbaugh, formerly Kaep-
ernick’s coach with the 49ers.

If Kaepernick returns to the 
NFL, it probably will be as a back-
up. The Raiders have an estab-
lished starter at quarterback in 
Derek Carr. He’s expected to work 
out in front of Raiders Coach Josh 
McDaniels, General Manager Dave 
Ziegler and other team officials. 
Mark Davis, the team’s owner, re-
cently expressed public support for 
Kaepernick’s bid to return.

“If our coaches and general 
manager want to bring him in or 
want him to be the quarterback on 
this team, I would welcome him 
with open arms,” Davis told NBC 
last month.

While with the 49ers during the 
2016 season, Kaepernick did not 
stand for the anthem as he sought 
to draw attention to racial in-
equality and police mistreatment 

NFL NOTES

In big step,  Kaepernick is set 
to work out for the Raiders

BY EMILY GIAMBALVO

Three years ago, the Maryland 
women’s lacrosse team celebrated 
amid confetti and joyous screams 
with oversized championship 
 T-shirts and a few dozen personal 
trophies that matched the large 
one. The Terrapins had won the 
2019 national title, continuing 
the program’s run of dominance.

But as soon as the season end-
ed, losses hit the team: Megan 
Taylor, the Tewaaraton Award 
winner and four-year stalwart in 
goal, graduated. So did Julia 
Braig, the nation’s best defender, 
along with Maryland’s top three 
scorers. Programs always cycle 
through players, but that senior 
class left a particularly large void.

So after the celebration, a re-
building process began, and now 
the second-seeded Terps are back 
in this weekend’s Final Four in 
Baltimore. Before returning to 
that summit, they had to weather 
struggles in 2020 before the sea-
son abruptly ended because of the 
coronavirus pandemic. The next 
year, the Terps exited the NCAA 
tournament in the second round 
and accumulated the same num-
ber of losses (seven) as the previ-
ous five seasons combined.

As Maryland returns to the 
sport’s biggest stage, a pair of 
fifth-year players, Grace Griffin 
and Torie Barretta, have led this 
group — still a team inexperi-
enced in postseason play — and 
will soon end their Maryland ca-
reers with a wide-ranging assort-
ment of experiences. They started 
their careers with a Final Four 
appearance in 2018 and a semifi-
nal loss. Griffin, a five-year starter 
in the midfield, scored three 
times in the 2019 national cham-
pionship game. Barretta celebrat-
ed on the sideline before ascend-
ing into a starting role in 2020, 
beginning the stretch of two diffi-

cult seasons.
Griffin has excelled as the pro-

gram’s first three-time captain. 
Barretta, also a captain, hoped to 
contribute on the field and win a 
national title, adding to the cham-
pionship tradition that lured her 
to College Park. In Maryland’s 
10th game, she tore her ACL, 
ending her playing career with 
the Terps. Her role changed from 
starting defender to sideline en-
ergizer, and the injury added to 
what Barretta describes as a long 
career with “well-rounded emo-
tions.”

“Those two guys, gosh, they 
mean so much to Maryland la-
crosse,” Coach Cathy Reese said 
after the Terps won this year’s Big 
Ten tournament. “I’m going to cry 
even talking about it. They stuck 
it out. It was not easy. These past 
two years were not easy.”

The canceled postseason in 
2020, followed by the second-
round loss, led to a series of firsts 
for this year’s group. Griffin and 
Barretta were the only players on 
the roster who had won the con-
ference tournament before Mary-
land lifted the trophy this month. 
The freshmen, sophomores and 
juniors hadn’t played in an NCAA 
quarterfinal until they dominat-
ed seventh-seeded Florida last 
week. When the Terps face No. 3 
seed Boston College, the defend-
ing national champion, in Fri-
day’s semifinal, 11 of Maryland’s 
12 starters will be making their 
first Final Four appearance.

“We were such a young team in 
2020 before the season ended,” 
Barretta said. “And then 2021, we 
were finally starting to connect 
the dots and figure it all out. I felt 
like this season we could really 
execute on those connected dots.”

That’s partially why Barretta 
returned for this additional sea-
son. She wanted to see the end of 
what has felt like a three-year arc 

back to the Final Four. Griffin, 
who has lived with Barretta all 
five years, knew soon after the 
NCAA granted eligibility relief 
she would return for an extra 
year.

“She doesn’t want it to end,” 
Reese said of Griffin, who has 
started 83 games and scored 
133 goals as a Terp. “These guys 
want to keep playing as long as 
they can.”

During high school, Griffin and 
Barretta watched the Terps have a 
remarkable four-year stretch that 
included three national titles, one 
runner-up finish and just three 
losses. Initially, Griffin didn’t 
know whether she wanted to play 
for Maryland. She wasn’t sure she 
was good enough, and growing 
up in Sykesville, about 45 minutes 
from College Park, she saw many 
top players flock to Maryland. 
Maybe, she thought, she would 

head down a different path.
“You almost think it’s too good 

to be true,” Griffin said. One call 
with Reese changed her mind, 
and Griffin remembers thinking, 
“If they have this much confi-
dence in me, why wouldn’t I want 
to go play under them?”

Reese knows her young players 
feel the stress of wanting to carry 
on the program’s success, but 
Griffin, thrust into a starting role 
as a freshman, remembers the 
upperclassmen helping her feel at 
ease. Taylor, the star goalkeeper, 
would tell her, “You’re the best 
middie ever!” And fellow mid-
fielder Jen Giles would embrace 
Griffin during games when “we 
were running down the field a 
million times,” Griffin said, as if to 
remind her, “we’re in this togeth-
er.”

Advancing to the national 
semifinals felt natural. The 2019 

trip was Maryland’s 11th straight 
Final Four appearance. After the 
two-year absence, Griffin said, “I 
think I definitely realize how 
hard it is and how much more 
meaningful it is now.”

Before this season, Maryland 
added a pair of graduate transfers 
in Aurora Cordingley from Johns 
Hopkins and Abby Bosco from 
Penn. The two standout players 
join Griffin and Barretta as cap-
tains. Cordingley, the Big Ten 
attacker of the year and a 
Tewaaraton finalist, and Bosco, 
the Big Ten defender of the year, 
have added experience to the ros-
ter but are still first-timers at the 
Final Four. After Bosco saw a 
video of Maryland players cel-
ebrating the 2019 title, she said: 
“We had the chills. We just want 
that to happen, and we want it so 
badly.”

During the 2019 national title 

run, Barretta played only sparing-
ly, but in the lopsided semifinal 
win over Northwestern, she en-
tered the game for the final few 
minutes. Barretta’s family greet-
ed her with excitement after-
ward, and she remembers think-
ing how it would help her not be 
as nervous next time she stepped 
on the field in a Final Four game.

That opportunity never came. 
She is instead leaning on her 
experience to assure other bench 
players that their job on the side-
line matters. She has had both 
roles — as the underclassman 
scout-team player and as the 
starter who benefits from the 
sideline encouragement.

During games, Barretta doesn’t 
feel sorry for herself. She said she 
watches with pride. It’s some-
times tough to see her teammates 
laugh and enjoy practices while 
she’s off to the side working 
through physical therapy. But 
she’s still glad she’s at Maryland 
for this fifth season because the 
dream of another national title 
lives on.

“I do think, even being injured, 
I’m in the best place that I could 
be,” Barretta said. “And I’m so 
grateful that it’s happened here 
instead of anywhere else.”

As Maryland returns to Home-
wood Field, the site of the 2019 
championship, Barretta plans to 
bring energy and a relaxed de-
meanor to the sideline while also 
supplying cool water towels to 
sweaty teammates. Griffin leads 
on the field, reminding the 
younger players that they’re capa-
ble. She’s trying not to think 
about her dwindling time left as a 
Maryland player, even though 
that reality sometimes creeps 
into her mind.

But there is a simple way for 
Griffin to approach the weekend: 
“Not ending on a loss would be 
the best thing ever.”

For two fifth-year Terrapins, return to Final Four caps whirlwind careers
Barretta and Griffin lead Maryland women back 

into national title contention after two tough years

HANNAH WAGNER FOR THE WASHINGTON POST

Grace Griffin, right, is a five-year starter who played a key role  on Maryland’s 2019   national title team.

understand that no smart 
politician in any accessible 
jurisdiction is going to touch 
him right now. He’s radioactive.

The NFL has done everything 
it can to protect Snyder, even 
allowing him to begin to 
investigate himself in the wake 
of the initial sexual harassment 
allegations. Then, after it took 
over the investigation, it ensured 
there would be no written 
report.

Seriously?
The great Bob Woodward has 

always insisted that you get to 
the heart of any story by getting 
the documents. Goodell made 
sure there were no documents.

Regardless of the outcome of 
the latest investigation — 
launched in the wake of new 
allegations made during a 
congressional roundtable — this 
nightmare doesn’t end until 
Snyder is forced to sell. A new 
owner could walk in with a clean 
slate, the ability to negotiate a 
stadium deal someplace closer to 
or even inside D.C. — will the 
new fight song conclude with the 
words “Fight for old 
Woodbridge?” — and not be 
dragged down by what is now 
23 years of rancid baggage.

I would suggest that Goodell 
take a leadership role in getting 
this done, but he’s too busy 
shopping for new suits and 
putting out bogus news releases 
about the NFL’s search (ha!) for 
more diversity.

Snyder’s a member of an 
exclusive, only-White-people-
need-apply club. As much as he 
has done and is still doing to 
damage the club’s, the city’s and 
the league’s image, no one seems 
inclined to kick him to the curb, 
which is where he belongs.

Instead, it’s pass the cigars 
and the brandy.

the world noticed. Washington is 
now the laughingstock of the 
NFL. It finished second-to-last 
(!) in attendance this past season 
— ahead of Detroit but behind 
Jacksonville (seriously, 
Jacksonville) — and even the 
pathetic announced average of 
52,571 per game doesn’t begin to 
tell the story. People who 
attended games thought the 
stadium looked significantly 
emptier than that, and at most 
home games, it appeared that at 
least half of those who did show 
up were fans of the visiting 
team.

This is a city where people 
once waited years for the chance 
to buy a season ticket, where you 
could walk into a supermarket 
on a Sunday afternoon and have 
the place to yourself because 
those not at the game were home 
watching on TV. The store 
employees? They had the game 
on the radio.

Snyder’s response to all this 
has been twofold: deny every 
charge against him through 
statements put out by the team 
or his lawyers — he never speaks 
on the record to the media 
anymore — and have his flunkies 
talk nonstop about where they 
want to build a new stadium.

If you believe Snyder’s denials, 
that means every person who 
has spoken out against him in 
any way, shape or form is lying. 
If you’re buying that, then 
perhaps you’d like to help him 
fund a new stadium on the 
 200-hundred acre tract the team 
just acquired the option to 
purchase in Woodbridge.

There are two theories on that 
purchase: Snyder’s trying to 
bluff the D.C. and Maryland 
governments into thinking he 
might actually take the team 
there, or the people around him 

as to why the owners are so 
reluctant to boot Snyder is 
they’re afraid he will litigate 
them into the next century. 
There’s no doubt he would, but 
so what? They’re a bunch of 
billionaires, with plenty of 
money to pay their lawyers to 
take on Snyder’s lawyers. This is 
a case of being penny-wise and 
pound-foolish. Sure, Snyder 
would continue to be a nuisance, 
but how can anyone look at the 
chaos Snyder has brought to 
what was once judged the most 
valuable franchise in sports — 
read that phrase again, the most 
valuable franchise in sports — 
and not understand that the 
sooner he’s gone, the better off 
everyone will be?

It isn’t just that the team was 
worth a lot of money; it’s that it 
was one of the most respected 
franchises in sports. Vince 
Lombardi coached the team; 
George Allen led the team to a 
Super Bowl. General manager 
Bobby Beathard hired Joe Gibbs, 
who won three Super Bowls and 
went to another.

Now, the fact that the team is, 
at best, mediocre on occasion is 
the least of its problems.

Jack Kent Cooke built a 
monument to himself in a 
terrible location, and the team’s 
fans have suffered because of 
that. But Snyder took a bad 
situation and made it worse — 
expanding the stadium to 
include obstructed view seats 
(and then removing them when 
he couldn’t find buyers), 
charging ridiculous prices to 
park and  taking lousy care of the 
stadium, from the playing field 
to the fan experience itself.

And that’s not close to the 
worst of it. While the NFL only 
wrist-slapped Snyder for his 
treatment of female employees, 

that the team might have been 
manipulating its finances so as 
not to pay money due the other 
owners. 

That —  not treating women 
horribly — would really upset 
them. Thus the theoretical talk 
of a “tough suspension.”

What exactly is a “tough 
suspension?” Does it mean 
Snyder has to go sit in a corner 
and face the wall? Presumably, it 
means Snyder actually would be 
banned from his office, practices 
and games.

Here’s what I think about 
that: big deal.

My colleague Mark Maske 
reported this week that a 
number of owners said a “tough 
suspension” would be 
considered if Snyder is found 
guilty in the latest dragged-out 
NFL investigation. None of these 
owners would go on the record 
— God forbid they make Snyder 
angry — and the most telling 
quotes came from two owners 
responding to a USA Today 
report that some owners were 
beginning to “count votes” to see 
if they could get the 24 they 
would need to force Snyder to 
sell the team.

“If that’s happening, no one’s 
asked for my vote,” one told 
Maske.

Another said, “I don’t think 
that’s accurate.

Asked about such an effort in 
a news conference later Tuesday, 
Commissioner Roger Goodell 
said, “I’m not aware of that at 
all.”

Of course, Goodell is rarely 
aware of anything beyond 
funding for new stadiums and 
TV ratings. He still, however, 
looks great in a suit.

The reason generally floated 

FEINSTEIN FROM D1

JOHN FEINSTEIN

Are NFL owners afraid to  take on Snyder? Apparently.

NCAA women’s semifinals
Maryland vs. Boston College
Tomorrow, 5:30 p.m., ESPNU
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high schools

BY JACOB RICHMAN

When Sherwood played for 
the Maryland 4A championship 
in 2021, Amari Allen was hurling 
fastballs for DeMatha.

A year later, he was running 
toward the crowd of Sherwood 
fans at McCurdy Field in Freder-
ick after being the catalyst on the 
mound during the Warriors’ 3-1 
win over Churchill in the state 
semifinals Wednesday.

After hearing stories from his 
teammates about playing in a 
state championship game last 
year — which it won in extra 
inning innings against Severna 
Park — Allen will get his oppor-
tunity against Severna Park on 

Friday at Regency Furniture Sta-
dium in Waldorf.

“It’s everything,” Allen said 
about reaching the title game. 
“It’s all about team first, though. 
It’s all about us being together 
. . . but I’m ready to feel that 
feeling that they had last year 
that I wasn’t a part of.”

Wednesday’s semifinal match-
up was the third meeting be-
tween No. 3 Sherwood (22-1) and 
No. 2 Churchill (18-2), with the 
teams splitting the first two. 
Allen hadn’t taken the bump in 
either matchup. He got the start 
this time around and was the 
X-factor.

After a troubling first inning 
in which he loaded the bases 
after walking back-to-back bat-
ters, the junior settled in for five 
scoreless innings that included 
eight strikeouts.

Allen’s bat was working just as 

well as his arm. He went 2 for 3 
before being intentionally 
walked in the seventh.

“Amari’s a big piece of our 
puzzle offensively,” Coach Sean 
Davis said. “He’s a guy that teams 
game-plan around, but we’ve got 
other good players too.”

Leadoff hitter Niko Pernie 
knocked in all three runs for 
Sherwood with a two-run hit in 
the second inning and a single 
that sneaked through the infield 
to score Jack Andre in the fourth.

Churchill struggled to get any-
thing going off Allen after the 
first inning. The Bulldogs man-
aged to load the bases in the 
sixth inning against reliever Mac 
Crismond but scored their only 
run on a double play.

“We gave them too much. We 
gave them very little, but it was 
too much,” Churchill Coach Pat 
Skellchock said. “They got a key 

hit. We had opportunities; we 
didn’t get a key hit.”

Severna Park returns to final
Angel Santiago-Cruz lifted a 

ball into the outfield, driving in 
James Henson III and sending 
Severna Park to its second consec-
utive 4A title appearance.

A five-inning mercy rule win, 
10-0 over Dulaney, set up not just 
consecutive trips to the champi-
onship but another shot at Sher-
wood for the Falcons (18-3).

Junior Seamus Patenaude led 
the way on the mound, pitching a 
shutout.

Glenelg advances in extras
After a devastating 14-inning 

loss in the 2021 region final, 
Glenelg was headed to extra 
innings Wednesday with a spot 
in the 2022 2A championship 
game on the line.

Glenelg wasted little time as 
outfielder Todd Calhoun laid 
down a perfect bunt to put the 
Gladiators ahead before junior 
Jackson Kelley closed out a 4-3 
win over North East to send 
them to their first state final 
appearance in nearly 25 years.

The Gladiators (18-5) were 
cruising, leading 3-0 heading to 
the bottom of the seventh, when 
North East (20-2) rallied to tie 
the game.

Kelley hadn’t been used in the 
playoffs to that point, but he was 
ready.

“I’ve been telling him that 
we’d need him in a moment like 
this,” Coach Steve Tiffany said.

The first two North East bat-
ters got on base, but Kelley 
retired the next three batters to 
send the Gladiators through to 
face top-seeded Patuxent in Sat-
urday’s championship game.

Patuxent extends perfect run
Brady Powell has been a key 

hitter all season for undefeated 
Patuxent.

In the Panthers’ 3-1 win over 
Liberty in the state semifinals in 
Waldorf, his work on the mound 
brought the Panthers (24-0) one 
step closer to their first 2A state 
title.

Powell pitched only 11 innings 
throughout the season but deliv-
ered with six strikeouts in 
31/3 clutch innings Wednesday. 
The George Mason commit, who 
usually anchors the middle in-
field, hasn’t allowed an earned 
run all season.

“He didn’t pitch much in his 
whole life until really this year, 
but he’s done a tremendous job,” 
said Coach Keith Powell, Brady’s 
father. “He’s our leader, we real-
ly feed off his energy, and to-
night really showed that.

MARYLAND BASEBALL SEMIFINALS

Allen gets a shot to craft his desired ending in first year with the Warriors
SHERWOOD 3,
CHURCHILL 1

BY NOAH FERGUSON

Before the state playoffs be-
gan, Severna Park Coach Mer-
edith McAlister had a lengthy 
talk with her team, which en-
tered the postseason with a 
near-.500 record and relatively 
low hopes for a state title bid.

“We preached a lot of growth 
and a lot of energy,” McAlister 
said. “They have to win six 
games.”

Just weeks later, the Falcons 
stand one game away from a 
state title.

In an extra-inning thriller 
Wednesday against South River, 
a team that had beaten it twice 
during the regular season, McAl-
ister’s squad ousted its Anne 

Arundel County foe at Bachman 
Sports Complex in Glen Burnie, 
13-12.

Severna Park will play Sher-
wood at 3:30 p.m. Saturday in 
College Park in the 4A champi-
onship game.

South River (20-5) came out 
sizzling in the opening frame, 
driving home four runs and 
another in the second. After 
hanging 17 runs in their previous 
matchup against their county 
foe, the Seahawks looked primed 
to roll over Severna Park again.

But spurred by a series of 
bunts in the third inning, the 
Falcons (13-10) soon got going 
offensively. A five-run outburst 
in the third knotted the game at 
five apiece, quieting South Riv-
er’s dugout as the once-hushed 
Severna Park cheering section 
came to life.

The Seahawks and Falcons 
traded blows in the subsequent 

frames — another five-run 
Severna Park burst in the sixth 
inning gave the Falcons an 11-9 
edge heading into the bottom of 
the seventh inning.

South River freshman Hanna 
Grambo brought the tying run to 
the plate with a rope single 
down the left field line before 
pitcher Brianna Ford lined a 
single to right field. A one-out 
groundout halved the Severna 
Park advantage, and a throwing 
error tied the back-and-forth 
slugfest at 11 heading into extra 
innings.

Severna Park scored in the top 
of the eighth, and South River 
matched.

In the ninth, Severna Park 
scored on a fielder’s choice to 
make it 13-12, and this time it 
retired the South River side. As 
the final groundout rolled into a 
Severna Park glove, the Falcons 
swarmed the field in jubilation.

“It’s a full 18 [players] to get it 
done,” McAlister said.

Sherwood returns to final
It’s back to the 4A state cham-

pionship game for the Warriors.
Pitcher Kat Hanson con-

trolled the mound for Sherwood 
(17-2), throwing a two-hitter 
while striking out seven to pro-
pel her team to a comfortable 
5-0 win over Catonsville.

The six-time state champion 
Warriors, who beat Churchill, 
19-0, to stake their claim in the 
state semifinals, will look to take 
home their first state title since 
2019.

Damascus suffers first loss
Damascus’s bid for an unde-

feated season fell short at the 
hands of Linganore, which 
snapped the Hornets’ 22-game 
winning streak with a 4-0 victo-
ry in the 3A semifinals.

 It was an all-too familiar fate 
for the Swarmin’ Hornets (22-1), 
whose season ended in the state 
semifinals for the second con-
secutive season.

“Nothing to hang our heads 
about,” Coach Lindsay Burns 
told her team after the loss. “We 
were in the same boat last year 
and lost 1-0 in the same game, so 
it certainly stings to [lose] two 
years in a row, but we’ll be back.”

The usually potent Hornets 
were stifled by Linganore’s 
pitching staff. Damascus had 
just seven hits.

“The one thing that didn’t go 
our way that’s gone our way all 
season was the bats,” Burns said.

Calvert advances
Desperate to avenge its extra-

innings loss in last year’s state 
championship, Calvert breezed 
past Walkersville, 11-0, to give 
itself another shot at a 2A title.

“My kids were just absolutely 
hungry,” Coach Lauren Robison 
said. “March 1 couldn’t have 
come soon enough for softball 
season to start, and once it did I 
feel like we just hit the ground 
running. . . .  They just wanted to 
pick up where they left off and 
leave no stone unturned.”

Robison was a two-time state 
champion as a player at Calvert 
in the mid-2000s. Though her 
team’s quest to reclaim the 
crown fell short last season, the 
Cavaliers are using that as fuel as 
their next opportunity ap-
proaches.

“When you coach a bunch of 
girls that are as competitive as 
my kids are, it doesn’t take much 
other than just showing them a 
second-place medal,” Robison 
said.

 “We remembered what it felt 
like and just [know] that they 
want their names on a banner.”

MARYLAND SOFTBALL SEMIFINALS

Unlikely contender Severna Park advances behind a bunch of ‘growth,’ ‘energy’
SEVERNA PARK 13,

SOUTH RIVER 12 (9)

BY KYLE MELNICK

baltimore — Fifty-five seconds 
after the Mount Hebron boys’ 
lacrosse team made its deficit 
manageable Wednesday night, 
Severna Park attackman Nolan 
Zborai unleashed a rifle into the 
back of the net.

The senior turned to Loyola 
University’s bleachers late in the 
Maryland 3A championship 
game and placed his right index 
finger over his lips. Nobody has 
been able to hush Severna Park’s 
dynasty.

The Anne Arundel County 
powerhouse beat Mount Hebron, 
9-6, for its sixth consecutive title 
and Maryland-record 11th crown. 
The Falcons tied Hereford (2008-
13) for the most consecutive 
championships in state history.

“It’s awesome just carrying the 
tradition all across these six 
years,” said midfielder Ryan La-
Rocque, who had a hat trick. 
“Kids want to keep coming and 

playing for this program. That’s 
what gives us fire and keeps us 
going every day in practice.”

“It’s truly unreal,” attackman 
Joaquin Villagomez followed. 
“You don’t want to be the senior 
class that didn’t win the champi-
onship. That’s what it’s become.”

Severna Park (16-4) has faced 
many challenges during its run, 
including the coronavirus, inju-
ries and coaching changes. This 
spring, the Falcons faced a new 
threat.

On April 29, Severna Park fell 
to Broadneck in its first county 
loss since 2015 — ending a 
 61-game winning streak. It also 
dropped its first matchups 
against private schools since 
April 2019. That unfamiliar heart-
break reminded players they’re 
beatable — and motivated them 
to avoid that feeling.

When Severna Park met Broad-
neck again in the county champi-
onship game May 9, the Falcons 
won, 13-6. Before every game, 
Coach David Earl posts a sheet in 
the locker room that lists the 
team’s 16 goals for the game. The 
Falcons accomplished about 
70 percent of their objectives in 

most early-season games. Against 
Broadneck, Severna Park met 
nearly 90 percent of its goals as it 
began to peak.

“We were definitely doubted,” 
said Villagomez, a Towson com-
mit. “We lost a lot of players last 
year. Everyone kind of just came 
together this whole season and 
just put that behind us. We creat-
ed a new team, and we were able 
to just go on and continue that 
tradition of playing hard all sea-
son . . . and just finishing off with 
a bang.”

Severna Park built a 6-1 lead by 
the third quarter’s conclusion 
against Mount Hebron (17-2). 
When the Vikings cut their deficit 
to three goals with 6:24 remain-
ing, Zborai reminded spectators 
of Severna Park’s dominance. 
While their previous titles came 
in Maryland’s highest classifica-
tion, the Falcons dropped to 3A 
this season.

Soon after the game, players 
raised six fingers for photos with 
the trophy.

“Our arms are getting tired,” 
they yelled, having added a sec-
ond arm to complete their cham-
pionship finger count.

MARYLAND 3A BOYS’ LACROSSE FINAL

For Falcons, six is the magic number
SEVERNA PARK 9,
MOUNT HEBRON 6

BY KYLE MELNICK

baltimore — Anxiety flooded 
Marriotts Ridge attacker Sofie 
Bender when she drew a foul in 
the final minute of a tie game in 
the Maryland 3A championship 
game Wednesday night. Then 
teammate Hayley Lettinga ap-
proached the junior and stared 
into her eyes.

“I’ve seen you score 
1,000 eight-meters,” Lettinga 
said. “You can do this.”

Lettinga’s encouragement in-
stilled confidence in Bender, who 
scored moments later on a free 
possession with 54.8 seconds re-
maining. That goal secured Mar-
riotts Ridge’s 11-10 win over 
Severna Park at Loyola Univer-
sity as the Mustangs secured 
back-to-back titles and the fifth 
in program history.

“You can believe in yourself all 
you want, but when your team 
says something to you, I literally 
go, ‘There is no missing this goal,’ 

” said Bender, a Florida Institute 
of Technology commit. “That is 
not an option.”

Marriotts Ridge (15-4) lost to 
Severna Park (18-3) by 10 goals 
March 29. The Mustangs used 
the start of the season to accom-
modate defenders who didn’t 
play on last year’s squad, which 
beat C. Milton Wright for the 3A 
title.

After an inconsistent start, 
Marriotts Ridge closed on a 
 10-game winning streak after 
falling to Howard County rival 
Glenelg on April 20.

“If you were to be in the locker 
room right before we went out 
onto the field, of course every-
body has nerves. . . . But with 
everybody dancing, there was no 
telling how the game was going 
to go,” Marriotts Ridge midfield-
er Maisy Clevenger said. “We just 
needed to go out there and give it 
our all. And we did.”

Still, Severna Park seemed on 
track for its 15th state title when 
it claimed a 10-8 lead with 
11:29 remaining. With 4:05 left, 
Clevenger, a Maryland commit, 
scored the last of her four goals. 
Fifty-two seconds later, Lettinga 

added her fourth goal. Mustangs 
midfielder Sophia Baxter con-
trolled the ensuring draw before 
Bender drew a foul while attack-
ing the goal.

After Bender slotted the ball 
into the bottom left corner of the 
net, teammates rushed to em-
brace her. When she returned to 
the opposite side of the field, the 
referees paused the game.

Nerves returned to Marriotts 
Ridge coaches and players, but 
the officials checked — and 
cleared — Bender’s stick, spur-
ring another round of cheers 
from players. Coach Amanda 
Brady had reminded her players 
Tuesday night to ensure their 
sticks met state regulations.

The celebrations intensified 
with 12 seconds remaining, when 
Marriotts Ridge forced a turn-
over and players stormed the 
turf.

“We definitely knew we 
weren’t 10 goals worse,” defender 
Emi Moran said. “The first time 
we played them was very early on 
in the season, so we had a lot to 
work on. But going in, we knew 
this was our game. We weren’t 
giving up.”

MARYLAND 3A GIRLS’ LACROSSE FINAL

The power of belief propels Mustangs
MARRIOTTS RIDGE 11,

SEVERNA PARK 10

JONATHAN NEWTON/THE WASHINGTON POST

Talan Livingston (19) helped Severna Park tie Hereford for the most consecutive titles in state history. 

JONATHAN NEWTON/THE WASHINGTON POST

Marriotts Ridge, which fell to Severna Park by 10 goals in March, won its second consecutive 3A title.
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Washington Capitals winger 
Tom Wilson underwent surgery to 
repair an ACL tear in his left knee 
Tuesday, the team announced, a 
procedure that is expected to side-
line him for the start of the 2022-
23 season.

Wilson was injured in Game 1 of 
Washington’s first-round Stanley 
Cup playoff series against the Flor-
ida Panthers and did not play the 
remainder of the postseason. 
Washington lost the series, four 
games to two.

Wilson’s recovery time is six to 
eight months. The earliest he 
would return is late November.

The 28-year-old was hurt early 
in Game 1 after he took the worst 
of a hit he tried to throw on Pan-
thers defenseman MacKenzie 
Weegar along the boards. Wilson 
left the game and didn’t return.

“It was kind of a weird, kind of 
freak thing,” Wilson said in mid-
May after Washington was elimi-
nated from the playoffs. “I went 
into the hit and tweaked my knee. 
Everything you guys heard was 
honest. I was doing everything I 
could to try to get back. It was just 
one of those things where I wasn’t 
able to.”

The Capitals listed Wilson as 
“day-to-day” until the season’s 
end. Wilson skated twice on his 
own, trying to see whether he 
could play with a torn ACL, but 
ultimately could not.

“I was trying to be the unique 
situation or the odd person that 
can do it,” Wilson said. “You get a 
brace, and you get out there, and 
there’s a chance. So I was trying 
everything I could. I just wasn’t 
able to do it.”

Wilson is coming off his best 

offensive year, with career highs of 
24 goals and 28 assists. He also 
made his first All-Star Game ap-
pearance.

Wilson’s surgery was the only 
procedure the Capitals an-
nounced Wednesday. There is still 
a possibility that veteran center 
Nicklas Backstrom, 34, who dealt 
with a nagging hip injury all sea-
son, will have offseason surgery.

— Samantha Pell
l PANTHERS: Veteran center 

Joe Thornton,  who just completed 
his 24th season in the NHL and 
first with Florida, said he has not 
decided whether  to retire.

Thornton turns 43 on July 2. He 
was the second-oldest skater to 
appear in a game this season; New 
York Islanders defenseman Zdeno 
Chara turned 45 in March and also 
just  finished his 24th NHL season.

Thornton has played 
1,714 games — sixth most in regu-
lar season history.

St. Louis stays alive in West
Tyler Bozak scored 3:38 into 

overtime, and the St. Louis Blues 
fended off elimination in Game 5 
of the Western Conference semifi-
nals, overcoming a three-goal defi-
cit in a 5-4 victory over the Colora-
do Avalanche in Denver.

Bozak unleashed a shot from 
near the blueline that got past 
Darcy Kuemper, capping a re-
markable comeback for St. Louis. 

Robert Thomas had two goals 
for the Blues, including the tying 
tally with 56 seconds left in regula-
tion. Vladimir Tarasenko and Jus-
tin Faulk also scored, and Nick 
Leddy had four assists.

The comeback offset a hat trick 
from Colorado’s Nathan MacKin-
non.

Game 6 is Friday in St. Louis.
— Associated Press

NHL NOTES

Caps’ Wilson has surgery 
on ACL, out 6-8 months

JONATHAN NEWTON/THE WASHINGTON POST

Washington’s Tom Wilson, 28, is coming off his best offensive year 
but is expected to  miss the start of next season after knee surgery.

BY ADELA SULIMAN
AND STEVEN GOFF

london — The British govern-
ment approved the sale of Chelsea 
Football Club months after it 
placed sanctions on Russian bil-
lionaire Roman Abramovich, the 
longtime owner of the London-
based team.

“Last night the Government 
issued a licence that permits the 
sale of @ChelseaFC,” Nadine Dor-
ries, the British cabinet minister 
responsible for sports, tweeted 
Wednesday morning. “Given the 
sanctions we placed on those 
linked to Putin and the bloody 
invasion of Ukraine, the long-
term future of the club can only be 
secured under a new owner.”

Dorries said the British govern-
ment was “satisfied the proceeds 
of the sale will not benefit Roman 
Abramovich or other sanctioned 
individuals.” Abramovich, who 
British officials note has ties with 
Russian President Vladimir Pu-
tin, was placed under sanctions in 
March after London came under 
pressure to punish Kremlin-
linked oligarchs.

The Premier League, Britain’s 
top soccer division, said late Tues-
day its board had approved the 
sale of Chelsea to Los Angeles 
Dodgers co-owner Todd Boehly 
and members of the Clearlake 
Consortium for roughly $5.3 bil-
lion. It said it had “undertaken 
the necessary due diligence” for 
the sale.

Boehly, 48, has strong ties to 
the D.C. region. He is a Northern 
Virginia native who attended 
Landon School in Bethesda start-
ing in sixth grade and graduated 
in 1991. He was a star wrestler 

who helped the Bears win two 
Interstate Athletic Conference 
championships. In his senior 
year, Boehly was named team 
MVP and a Washington Post All-
Met honorable mention in the 
135-pound category.

Landon said Boehly, a former 
member of its board of trustees, is 
the largest benefactor in school 
history, though no specific data 
has been made public. In 2014, 
Landon dedicated the Boehly 
Family Wrestling Room.

Boehly also wrestled at William 
& Mary, from which he graduated 
in 1996. His wife, Katie Garrett 
Boehly, is a 1995 graduate of the 
school. In 2014, they founded Wil-
liam & Mary’s Boehly Center for 
Excellence in Finance. Six years 
later, William & Mary announced 
the couple would be major con-
tributors to a $57 million project 
upgrading the athletic facilities.

Last fall, Boehly was caught in 
the middle of a power struggle for 
control of the National Women’s 
Soccer League’s Washington Spir-
it. The owner, Steve Baldwin, en-
tered into exclusive negotiations 
to sell the team to Boehly even 
though Boehly’s bid was consider-
ably less than the one submitted 
by co-owner Y. Michele Kang. 
Amid pressure from investors, 
players and fans, Baldwin sold the 
team to Kang early this year.

Abramovich made his money 
after the fall of the Soviet Union 
by acquiring billions of dollars in 
oil and other Russian state assets. 
He owned the west London club 
for 19 years, during which it won 
21 trophies. He has since been 
spotted on the sidelines of inter-
national peace negotiations be-
tween Ukraine and Russia, al-
though his exact role in the talks 
remains unclear.

“Please know that this has been 
an incredibly difficult decision to 
make . . . and it pains me to part 
with the club in this manner,” he 
said in March when announcing 
his decision to sell the soccer club.

Chelsea’s sale approved
by British government

Boehly will buy club
after sanctions were put
on owner Abramovich

PRO BASKETBALL

NBA playoffs
CONFERENCE SEMIFINALS
Best of seven
EASTERN CONFERENCE
CELTICS ELIMINATED   BUCKS, 4-3
Game 1: Milwaukee 101, at Boston 89
Game 2: at Boston 109, Milwaukee 86
Game 3: at Milwaukee 103,  Boston 101
Game 4: Boston 116, at  Milwaukee 108
Game 5: Milwaukee 110,  at Boston 107
Game 6: Boston 108, at Milwaukee 95
Game 7: at  Boston 109, Milwaukee 81
HEAT ELIMINATED  76ERS, 4-2
Game 1: at Miami 106, Philadelphia 92
Game 2: at Miami 119, Philadelphia 103
Game 3: at Philadelphia 99, Miami 79
Game 4: at Philadelphia 116, Miami  108
Game 5: at Miami 120, Philadelphia 85
Game 6: Miami 99,  at Philadelphia 90
WESTERN CONFERENCE
MAVERICKS ELIMINATED   SUNS, 4-3
Game 1: at Phoenix 121, Dallas 114
Game 2: at Phoenix 129, Dallas 109
Game 3 at Dallas 103, Phoenix  94
Game 4:  at Dallas 111, Phoenix 101
Game 5:  at Phoenix 110, Dallas 80
Game 6: at Dallas 113, Phoenix  86
Game 7: Dallas 123, at Phoenix 90
WARRIORS ELIMINATED  GRIZZLIES, 4-2
Game 1: Golden State 117, at Memphis 116
Game 2: at Memphis 106, Golden State 101
Game 3: at Golden State 142, Memphis 112
Game 4: at Golden State 101, Memphis 98
Game 5: at Memphis 134, Golden State  95
Game 6: at Golden State 110, Memphis 96

CONFERENCE FINALS
Best of seven; x-If necessary
EASTERN CONFERENCE
CELTICS LEAD HEAT, 3-2
Game 1: at Miami 118, Boston 107
Game 2: Boston 127, at Miami 102
Game 3: Miami 109, at Boston 103
Game 4: at Boston 102, Miami 82
Game 5: Boston 93, at Miami 80
Friday’s game: Miami at Boston, 8:30, ESPN
x-Sunday’s game: Boston at Miami, 8:30, ESPN
WESTERN CONFERENCE
WARRIORS LEAD MAVERICKS, 3-1
Game 1: at Golden State 112, Dallas  87
Game 2: at Golden State 126, Dallas 117
Game 3: Golden State 109, at Dallas 100
Game 4: at Dallas 119, Golden State 109
x-Thursday’s game: Dallas at Golden State, 9, TNT
x-Saturday’s game: Golden State at Dallas, 9, TNT
x-Monday’s game: Dallas at Golden State, 8, TNT

NBA FINALS
HEAT-CELTICS WINNER VS. 
WARRIORS-MAVERICKS WINNER
Best of seven
TBD

Mavericks 119, Warriors 109
Late Tuesday
Golden State ......................  24 23 23 39 — 109
Dallas ..................................  28 34 37 20 — 119

GOLDEN STATE MIN FG FT O-T A PF PTS
D.Green 25:51 4-8 2-5 0-6 6 1 10
Wiggins 30:32 5-11 2-2 3-5 1 3 13
Looney 19:48 1-3 1-3 1-6 1 0 3
Curry 32:33 7-16 4-5 0-5 8 2 20
Thompson 28:09 5-10 0-1 0-1 1 2 12
Poole 28:36 5-10 2-2 0-0 4 6 14
Moody 22:40 4-7 0-0 0-2 0 0 10
Kuminga 21:38 5-11 6-8 0-8 1 2 17
Lee 15:14 3-6 0-0 2-6 1 0 6
Bjelica 14:50 2-2 0-0 0-3 3 2 4
Toscano-Ander-
son 0:06 0-0 0-0 0-0 0 0 0

TOTALS 240 41-84 17-26 6-42 26 18 109 

Percentages: FG .488, FT .654. 3-Point Goals: 10-28, .357 
(Moody 2-3, Curry 2-5, Poole 2-5, Thompson 2-6, 
Kuminga 1-3, Wiggins 1-3, Lee 0-1, D.Green 0-2). Team 
Rebounds: 9. Team Turnovers: None. Blocked Shots: 4 
(D.Green 2, Looney, Poole). Turnovers: 8 (Curry 2, 
Kuminga 2, D.Green, Looney, Moody, Poole). Steals: 5 
(Moody 2, Thompson 2, Curry). Technical Fouls: None. 

DALLAS MIN FG FT O-T A PF PTS
Bullock 38:22 6-10 0-0 0-2 2 1 18
Finney-Smith 38:52 9-13 1-2 0-6 2 3 23
Powell 11:45 0-0 0-0 0-1 0 0 0
Brunson 34:21 5-12 4-5 1-5 5 3 15
Doncic 37:42 10-26 7-10 0-14 9 2 30
Dinwiddie 27:38 2-7 4-4 0-3 8 2 10
Kleber 22:07 5-6 1-1 2-8 2 5 13
Ntilikina 17:02 2-2 0-0 0-1 1 3 5
Bertans 9:43 2-6 0-0 1-5 1 0 5
J.Green 2:28 0-0 0-0 0-0 0 0 0
TOTALS 240 41-82 17-22 4-45 30 19 119 

Percentages: FG .500, FT .773. 3-Point Goals: 20-43, .465 
(Bullock 6-10, Finney-Smith 4-7, Doncic 3-11, Kleber 2-3, 
Dinwiddie 2-5, Ntilikina 1-1, Brunson 1-2, Bertans 1-4). 
Team Rebounds: 2. Team Turnovers: None. Blocked 
Shots: 6 (Kleber 3, Doncic 2, Brunson). Turnovers: 8 
(Dinwiddie 3, Doncic 3, Finney-Smith 2). Steals: 4 
(Doncic 2, Dinwiddie, Ntilikina)

WNBA
EAST W L Pct GB
Washington..................................6 2 .750 —
Chicago .........................................4 2 .667 1
Connecticut ..................................4 2 .667 1
Atlanta .........................................4 3 .571 11/2
Indiana..........................................2 7 .222 41/2
New York......................................1 5 .167 4 

WEST W L Pct GB
Las Vegas .....................................7 1 .875 —
Dallas............................................5 2 .714 11/2
Seattle..........................................3 3 .500 3
x-Phoenix .....................................2 4 .333 4
x-Los Angeles...............................2 5 .286 41/2
Minnesota ....................................2 6 .250 5 

x-Late game

TUESDAY’S RESULTS
at Washington 70, Atlanta 50
Dallas 85, at Connecticut 77
at Minnesota 84, New York 78
at Chicago 95, Indiana 90

WEDNESDAY’S GAMES
Phoenix at Los Angeles, Late

THURSDAY’S GAMES
Dallas at Connecticut, 7

Sky 95, Fever 90
Late Tuesday
INDIANA .............................  22 27 16 25 — 90
CHICAGO ............................  28 14 28 25 — 95

INDIANA: Engstler 5-11 0-2 11, Vivians 7-17 0-2 17, Egbo 
4-8 2-3 10, K.Mitchell 9-16 5-5 25, Robinson 2-6 0-0 4, 
A.Smith 0-3 0-0 0, Coates 1-2 2-2 4, Henderson 4-15 2-2 
13, T.Mitchell 2-4 2-2 6. Totals 34-82 13-18 90. 

CHICAGO: Copper 3-11 6-7 12, Meesseman 3-5 3-3 9, 
Parker 6-9 3-5 16, Quigley 4-9 4-5 12, Vandersloot 4-9 
5-8 14, Hebard 1-2 0-0 2, Stevens 6-13 2-3 15, Evans 2-4 
4-4 10, Gardner 2-3 0-0 5. Totals 31-65 27-35 95.

Three-point Goals: Indiana 9-20 (Vivians 3-5, Henderson 
3-6, K.Mitchell 2-4, Engstler 1-2, Robinson 0-1, A.Smith 
0-2), Chicago 6-15 (Evans 2-2, Gardner 1-1, Vandersloot 
1-1, Parker 1-3, Stevens 1-3, Copper 0-2, Quigley 0-3). 
Fouled Out: None. Rebounds: Indiana 40 (Engstler 13), 
Chicago 38 (Stevens 7). Assists: Indiana 21 (Engstler, 
T.Mitchell 4), Chicago 23 (Parker, Vandersloot 7). Total 
Fouls: Indiana 25, Chicago 18. A: 7,741 (10,387)

HOCKEY

Stanley Cup playoffs
CONFERENCE SEMIFINALS
Best of seven; x-If necessary

EASTERN CONFERENCE 
HURRICANES AND RANGERS TIED, 2-2
Game 1:  at Carolina 2, N.Y. Rangers 1 (OT)
Game 2: at Carolina 2, N.Y. Rangers 0
Game 3: at N.Y. Rangers 3, Carolina 1
Game 4: at N.Y. Rangers 4, Carolina 1
Thursday’s game: N.Y. Rangers at Carolina, 7, ESPN
Saturday’s game: Carolina at N.Y. Rangers, TBA
x-Monday’s game: N.Y. Rangers at Carolina, TBA
LIGHTNING ELIMINATED PANTHERS, 4-0
Game 1: Tampa Bay 4, at Florida 1
Game 2: Tampa Bay 2, at Florida 1
Game 3: at Tampa Bay 5, Florida 1
Game 4: at Tampa Bay 2, Florida 0
WESTERN CONFERENCE 
OILERS LEAD FLAMES, 3-1
Game 1: at Calgary 9, Edmonton  6
Game 2: Edmonton 5, at Calgary 3
Game 3: at Edmonton 4, Calgary 1
Game 4: at Edmonton 5, Calgary  3
Thursday’s game: Edmonton at Calgary, 9:30, ESPN
x-Saturday’s game: Calgary at Edmonton, TBA
x-Monday’s game: Edmonton at Calgary, TBA
AVALANCHE LEADS BLUES, 3-2
Game 1: at Colorado 3, St. Louis   2 (OT)
Game 2: St. Louis 4, at Colorado 1
Game 3: Colorado 5, at St. Louis 2
Game 4: Colorado 6, at St. Louis 3
Game 5: St. Louis 5, at Colorado 4 (OT)
x-Friday’s game: Colorado at St. Louis, 8, TNT
x-Sunday’s game: St. Louis at Colorado, TBA

CONFERENCE FINALS
Best of seven
EASTERN CONFERENCE
LIGHTNING VS.  HURRICANES-RANGERS 
WINNER 
TBD
WESTERN CONFERENCE
FLAMES-OILERS WINNER VS. 
AVALANCHE-BLUES WINNER
TBD

STANLEY CUP FINALS
Best of seven
TBD

Oilers 5, Flames 3
Late Tuesday
CALGARY .................................  0 2 1 — 3
EDMONTON .............................  3 0 2 — 5 

FIRST PERIOD
Scoring: 1, Edmonton, Nugent-Hopkins 3, 0:21. 2, Ed-
monton, Hyman 7 (McDavid, Draisaitl), 9:53 (pp). 3, 
Edmonton, Kane 11 (Draisaitl, Ceci), 18:54. 

SECOND PERIOD
Scoring: 4, Calgary, Lindholm 5 (Hanifin, Toffoli), 9:04 
(pp). 5, Calgary, Backlund 4 (Tanev), 9:40. 

THIRD PERIOD
Scoring: 6, Calgary, Andersson 3, 10:56 (sh). 7, Edmon-
ton, Nugent-Hopkins 4 (Yamamoto, Barrie), 16:33. 8, 
Edmonton, Kane 12 (McDavid), 19:35 (en). 

SHOTS ON GOAL
CALGARY ...............................  13 7 12 — 32
EDMONTON .............................  9 7 10 — 26
Power-play opportunities: Calgary 1 of 3; Edmonton 2 of 
4. Goalies: Calgary, Markstrom 5-6-0 (25 shots-21 
saves). Edmonton, Smith 7-3-0 (32-29). A: 18,347 
(18,641). T: 2:27. 

AUTO RACING

Indianapolis 500 
QUALIFYING LINEUP
At Indianapolis Motor Speedway
Speedway, Ind.
Lap Length: 2.5 miles
(Car number in parentheses)

1.(9) Scott Dixon, Chip Ganassi Racing, Honda, 234.046 
mph four-lap average
2.(10) Alex Palou, Chip Ganassi Racing, Honda, 233.499
3.(21) Rinus VeeKay, Ed Carpenter Racing, Chevrolet, 
233.385
4.(33) Ed Carpenter, Ed Carpenter Racing, Chevrolet, 
233.08
5.(8) Marcus Ericsson, Chip Ganassi Racing, Honda, 
232.764
6.(1) Tony Kanaan, Chip Ganassi Racing, Honda, 232.372
7.(5) Pato O’Ward, Arrow McLaren SP, Chevrolet, 
232.705
8.(7) Felix Rosenqvist, Arrow McLaren SP, Chevrolet, 
232.182
9.(28) Romain Grosjean, Andretti Autosport, Honda, 
231.999
10.(51) Takuma Sato, Dale Coyne Racing with RWR, 
Honda, 231.67
11.(12) Will Power, Team Penske, Chevrolet, 231.534
12.(48) Jimmie Johnson, Chip Ganassi Racing, Honda, 
231.264
13.(18) David Malukas, Dale Coyne Racing with HMD 
Motorsports, Honda, 231.607
14.(2) Josef Newgarden, Team Penske, Chevrolet, 
231.58
15.(23) Santino Ferrucci, Dreyer & Reinbold Racing, 
Chevrolet, 231.508
16.(60) Simon Pagenaud, Meyer Shank Racing, Honda, 
231.275
17.(11) J.R. Hildebrand, A.J. Foyt Enterprises, Chevrolet, 
231.112
18.(20) Conor Daly, Ed Carpenter Racing, Chevrolet, 
230.999
19.(77) Callum Ilott, Juncos Hollinger Racing, Chevrolet, 
230.961
20.(27) Alexander Rossi, Andretti Autosport, Honda, 
230.812
21.(15) Graham Rahal, Rahal Letterman Lanigan Racing, 
Honda, 230.766
22.(24) Sage Karam, Dreyer & Reinbold Racing, Chevro-
let, 230.464
23.(98) Marco Andretti, Andretti Herta Autosport w/
Marco and Curb-Agajanian, 230.345
24.(29) Devlin DeFrancesco, Andretti Steinbrenner Au-
tosport, Honda, 230.326
25.(26) Colton Herta, Andretti Autosport with Curb-
Agajanian, Honda, 230.235
26.(3) Scott McLaughlin, Team Penske, Chevrolet, 
230.154
27.(27) Helio Castroneves, Meyer Shank Racing, Honda, 
229.63
28.(14) Kyle Kirkwood, A.J. Foyt Enterprises, Chevrolet, 
229.406
29.(4) Dalton Kellett, A.J. Foyt Enterprises, Chevrolet, 
228.916
30.(6) Juan Pablo Montoya 6, Arrow McLaren SP, 
Chevrolet, 228.622
31.(30) Christian Lundgaard, Rahal Letterman Lanigan 
Racing, Honda, 227.053
32.(45) Jack Harvey, Rahal Letterman Lanigan Racing, 
Honda, 226.851
33.(25) Stefan Wilson, DragonSpeed/Cusick Motor-
sports, Chevrolet, no attempts

NASCAR Cup Series 
POINTS LEADERS
Through Monday

1. Chase Elliott, 475.
2. Ryan Blaney, 423.
3. Kyle Busch, 417.
4. William Byron, 415.
5. Ross Chastain, 407.
6. Martin Truex Jr, 400.
7. Joey Logano, 396.
8. Alex Bowman, 386.
9. Kyle Larson, 376.
10. Christopher Bell, 359.
11. Kevin Harvick, 335.
12. Aric Almirola, 322.
13. Austin Dillon, 311.
14. Chase Briscoe, 300.
15. Tyler Reddick, 300.
16. Austin Cindric, 291.
17. Erik Jones, 290.
18. Kurt Busch, 283.
19. Daniel Suárez, 273.
20. Denny Hamlin, 267.
21. Chris Buescher, 261.
22. Bubba Wallace, 257.
23. Michael McDowell, 245.
24. Justin Haley, 245.
25. Ricky Stenhouse Jr, 227.
26. Ty Dillon, 222.
27. Cole Custer, 215.
28. Harrison Burton, 185.
29. Todd Gilliland, 185.
30. Corey Lajoie, 179.

SOCCER

MLS
EAST W L T Pts GF GA
Philadelphia ......................6 1 6 24 18 9
New York City FC ..............7 3 2 23 24 10
Orlando City ......................6 4 3 21 16 17
CF Montréal ......................6 5 2 20 24 23
New York...........................5 3 5 20 20 14
Cincinnati ..........................6 6 1 19 18 21
Charlotte FC ......................5 7 1 16 12 16
Atlanta..............................4 4 4 16 19 18
New England.....................4 5 3 15 21 22
Inter Miami CF ..................4 6 3 15 13 21
D.C. United ........................4 6 2 14 16 19
Columbus ..........................3 5 4 13 15 15
Toronto FC ........................3 7 3 12 18 25
Chicago..............................2 6 5 11 11 17 

WEST W L T Pts GF GA
Los Angeles FC..................8 3 2 26 26 14
Austin FC ..........................7 3 3 24 27 14
FC Dallas ...........................6 3 4 22 21 12
Real Salt Lake ...................6 3 4 22 14 17
LA Galaxy ..........................6 5 2 20 13 14
Nashville ...........................5 4 4 19 15 15
Houston ............................5 5 3 18 17 14
Colorado ............................5 5 3 18 15 14
Minnesota United .............5 5 3 18 15 14
Portland ............................3 5 6 15 20 23
San Jose............................3 5 5 14 23 29
Seattle ..............................4 6 1 13 13 15
Sporting KC.......................3 7 4 13 13 25
Vancouver .........................3 7 2 11 13 23 

WEDNESDAY’S RESULTS
New York City FC 2, D.C. United 0
Chicago 3, New York 3
Miami 0, Philadelphia 0
LA Galaxy 1, Minnesota 1
Seattle 1, Houston 0
Sporting KC 2, Colorado 1
Nashville 2, CF Montréal 1
Vancouver 2, FC Dallas 1
Austin FC 2, Los Angeles FC 1
San Jose 3, Portland 2

SATURDAY’S RESULTS
Toronto FC 2, D.C. United 2
Los Angeles FC 2, Columbus 0
New England 3, Cincinnati 2
Atlanta 2, Nashville 2

SUNDAY’S RESULTS
Real Salt Lake 2, CF Montréal 1
Charlotte FC 2, Vancouver 1
New York City FC 1, Chicago 0
Miami 2, New York 0
Minnesota 2, FC Dallas 1
Sporting KC 1, San Jose 1
Orlando City 2, Austin FC 2
Colorado 1, Seattle 0
Houston 3, LA Galaxy 0
Philadelphia 2, Portland 0

SATURDAY’S MATCHES
D.C. United at New York, 7
San Jose at Los Angeles FC, 6
Columbus at Atlanta, 7
Chicago at Toronto FC, 7
Cincinnati at CF Montréal, 7:30
Philadelphia at New England, 7:30
FC Dallas at Orlando City, 7:30
Portland at Miami, 8
New York City FC at Minnesota, 8
Nashville at Colorado, 9
Vancouver at Sporting KC, 9
Houston at Real Salt Lake, 9:30

SUNDAY’S MATCHES
Austin FC at LA Galaxy, 6
Charlotte FC at Seattle, 9:30

NWSL
W L T Pts GF GA

San Diego ..........................4 1 0 12 8 2
Angel City FC ....................3 1 0 9 4 2
Louisville...........................2 1 2 8 6 5
Houston ............................2 1 1 7 5 2
Orlando .............................2 2 1 7 7 10
Chicago..............................2 1 0 6 7 5
Portland ............................1 1 2 5 4 3
Washington ......................1 1 2 5 3 3
x-OL Reign ........................0 1 3 3 3 4
Gotham FC ........................1 2 0 3 3 5
x-Kansas City....................0 3 1 1 2 8
North Carolina...................0 3 0 0 2 5 

x-Late match

SATURDAY’S RESULTS
Houston 2, Portland 0
Angel City FC 1, Kansas City 0

SUNDAY’S RESULTS
Washington 0, OL Reign 0
San Diego 1, North Carolina 0
Louisville 1, Gotham FC 0
Chicago 4, Orlando 2

WEDNESDAY’S RESULT
Kansas City at OL Reign, Late

FRIDAY’S MATCHES
Washington at Orlando, 7

SATURDAY’S MATCHES
Portland at Chicago, 8

SUNDAY’S MATCHES
San Diego at OL Reign, 3
North Carolina at Houston, 7
Gotham FC at Angel City FC, 8

MLS leaders
Through Sunday

GOALS
Jesus Ferreira, DAL........................................................ 9
Sebastian Driussi, ATX .................................................. 8
Adam Buksa, NE............................................................. 7
Valentin Castellanos, NYC ............................................. 7
Jeremy Ebobisse, SJ ...................................................... 7
Daniel Gazdag, PHI......................................................... 7
Jesus Jimenez, TOR ....................................................... 7
Djordje Mihailovic, MTL ................................................. 7
Brandon Vazquez, CIN.................................................... 7
Leonardo Campana, MCF................................................ 6
Robin Lod, MIN............................................................... 6
Diego Rubio, COL............................................................ 6
Carlos Vela, LFC.............................................................. 6 

ASSISTS
Diego Fagundez, ATX ..................................................... 7
Carles Gil, NE.................................................................. 7
Cristian Espinoza, SJ...................................................... 6
Omir Fernandez, NYR..................................................... 6
Jan Gregus, SJ ................................................................ 6
Santiago Rodriguez, NYC ............................................... 6
Luciano Acosta, CIN ....................................................... 5
Raheem Edwards, LA ..................................................... 5
Julian Gressel, DC .......................................................... 5
Talles Magno, NYC ......................................................... 5
Marcelino Moreno, ATL.................................................. 5
Hany Mukhtar, NSH ....................................................... 5
Mauricio Pereyra, ORL ................................................... 5
Kai Wagner, PHI ............................................................. 5 

SHOTS ON GOAL
Hany Mukhtar, NSH ..................................................... 23
Karol Swiderski, CLT .................................................... 19
Valentin Castellanos, NYC ........................................... 18
Sebastian Driussi, ATX ................................................ 17
Daniel Gazdag, PHI....................................................... 17
Jeremy Ebobisse, SJ .................................................... 16
Adam Buksa, NE........................................................... 15
Javier Hernandez, LA ................................................... 15
Diego Rubio, COL.......................................................... 15

CAUTIONS
Gregore, MCF .................................................................. 7
Robin Jansson, ORL........................................................ 7
Roger Espinoza, KC......................................................... 6
Teenage Hadebe, HOU.................................................... 6
Miguel Angel Navarro, CHI............................................. 6
Wil Trapp, MIN ............................................................... 6
Josecarlos Van Rankin, POR........................................... 6
Obed Vargas, SEA........................................................... 6 

CARDS
Y R TOTAL

Robin Jansson, ORL ........................7 1 8
Josecarlos Van Rankin, POR...........6 2 8
Gregore, MCF ..................................7 0 7
Teenage Hadebe, HOU....................6 1 7
Claudio Bravo, POR.........................5 1 6
Julian Carranza, PHI .......................5 1 6

GOALS ALLOWED AVERAGE
Andre Blake, PHI........................................................ 0.69
Maarten Paes, DAL.................................................... 0.82
Sean Johnson, NYC.................................................... 0.83
Carlos Miguel Coronel, NYR ...................................... 1.00
Maxime Crepeau, LFC ................................................ 1.00
Jonathan Bond, LA .................................................... 1.08
Steve Clark, HOU ....................................................... 1.08
William Yarbrough, COL ............................................ 1.08
Brad Stuver, ATX....................................................... 1.09
Dayne St. Clair, MIN .................................................. 1.09 

SHUTOUTS
Sean Johnson, NYC......................................................... 7
Andre Blake, PHI............................................................. 6
Pedro Gallese, ORL ......................................................... 6
William Yarbrough, COL ................................................. 6
Jonathan Bond, LA.......................................................... 5
Gabriel Slonina, CHI........................................................ 5

SAVES
Alex Bono, TOR .............................................................54
Zac MacMath, RSL ........................................................52
Kristijan Kahlina, CLT ...................................................48
Dayne St. Clair, MIN......................................................45
JT Marcinkowski, SJ .....................................................44
Steve Clark, HOU ..........................................................41
Andre Blake, PHI ...........................................................39
Aljaz Ivacic, POR ...........................................................39
Joe Willis, NSH .............................................................36
William Yarbrough, COL ...............................................35 

TRANSACTIONS

MLB
Baltimore Orioles: Claimed RHP Chris Vallimont off 
waivers from Minnesota and optioned him to Bowie 
(EL). Transferred LHP Alexander Wells from the 10-day 
IL to the 60-day IL.
Boston Red Sox: Signed RHP Brett Kennedy to a minor 
league contract.
Minnesota Twins: Placed RHP Joe Ryan on the covid-19 
IL. Recalled LHP Devin Smeltzer from St. Paul (IL).
Tampa Bay Rays: Reinstated CF Manuel Margot from the 
10-day IL. Optioned RHP Dusten Knight to Durham (IL).
Chicago Cubs: Placed C Yan Gomes on the 10-day IL. 
Reinstated INF Nico Hoerner from the 10-day IL.
Colorado Rockies: Placed OF Kris Bryant on the 10-day IL, 
retroactive to May 23. Recalled RHP Ryan Feltner from 
Albuquerque (PCL).
New York Mets: Optioned RHP Stephen Nogosek to 
Syracuse (IL). Recalled LHP Thomas Szapucki from 
Syracuse. Acquired OF Daniel Johnson from Cleveland in 
exchange for cash considerations and assigned him to 
Syracuse (IL).
San Francisco Giants: Recalled INF Donovan Walton 
from Sacramento (PCL). Optioned INF Kevin Padlo to 
Sacramento.

NFL 
Arizona Cardinals: Signed LB Cameron Thomas to a 
four-year contract.
Atlanta Falcons: Signed LB Troy Anderson to a four-year 
contract.
Cleveland Browns: Re-signed DE Jadeveon Clowney.
Green Bay Packers: Claimed DL Chris Slayton off waivers 
from San Francisco.
Miami Dolphins: Signed LB Channing Tindall to a rookie 
contract.

CANADIAN FOOTBALL LEAGUE 
Winnipeg Blue Bombers: Released WR Jalen Saunders.

NHL 
Colorado Avalanche: Recalled G Hunter Miska from 
Colorado (AHL) loan.
Pittsburgh Penguins: Signed D Taylor Fedun to a 
two-year, two-way contract. Announced D Juuso Riikola 
signed a one-year deal with Swedish club IK Oskar-
shamn.

AMERICAN HOCKEY LEAGUE 
Grand Rapids Griffins: Re-signed D Brian Lahoff to a 
one-year contract and C Tyler Spezia to a two-year 
contract.

ECHL
Newfoundland Growlers: Activated Fs Zach O’Brien and 
Pavel Gogolev from reserve. Placed D Evan Neugold and 
F Nathan Noel on reserve.

USL CHAMPIONSHIP 
Loudoun United FC: Signed D Jalen Robinson and G Dane 
Jacomen.

NWSL
NJ/NY Gotham: Announced F Ifeoma Onumonu has been 
selected to compete with the Nigerian National Team in 
Morocco as it prepares for the 2022 Women’s Africa Cup 
of Nations in July.

COLLEGES
Adrian: Announced Michael Duffy is retiring as athletic 
director.
Memphis: Announced Beth Harrelson is retiring as head 
women’s golf coach.

TENNIS

French Open
At Stade Roland Garros in Paris
Purse: €16,404,509
Surface: Red clay

MEN’S SINGLES — SECOND ROUND
Felix Auger-Aliassime (9), Canada, def. Camilo Ugo Cara-
belli, Argentina, 6-0, 6-3, 6-4; John Isner (23), United 
States, def. Gregoire Barrere, France, 6-4, 6-4, 3-6, 7-6 
(7-5); Karen Khachanov (21), Russia, def. Hugo Dellien, 
Bolivia, 4-6, 6-4, 7-6 (1), 6-3; Cameron Norrie (10), Britain, 
def. Jason Kubler, Australia, 6-3, 6-4, 6-3; Bernabe Zapata 
Miralles, Spain, def. Taylor Fritz (13), United States, 3-6, 
6-2, 6-2, 6-3; Aljaz Bedene, Slovenia, def. Pablo Cuevas, 
Uruguay, 4-6, 6-4, 7-6 (5), 6-4; Filip Krajinovic, Serbia, def. 
Borna Gojo, Croatia, 7-6 (7-5), 6-2, 5-7, 6-1; Alexander 
Zverev (3), Germany, def. Sebastian Baez, Argentina, 2-6, 
4-6, 6-1, 6-2, 7-5; Brandon Nakashima, United States, def. 
Tallon Griekspoor, Netherlands, 7-6 (6), 6-4, 6-2; Novak 
Djokovic (1), Serbia, def. Alex Molcan, Slovakia, 6-2, 6-3, 
7-6 (7-4); Diego Schwartzman (15), Argentina, def. Jaume 
Munar, Spain, 2-6, 6-7 (3), 6-2, 6-2, 6-2; Botic Van de 
Zandschulp (26), Netherlands, def. Fabio Fognini, Italy, 6-4, 
7-6 (2), 3-2, ret; Grigor Dimitrov (18), Bulgaria, def. Borna 
Coric, Croatia, 6-0, 6-4, 6-3; Carlos Alcaraz (6), Spain, def. 
Albert Ramos-Vinolas, Spain, 6-1, 6-7 (9-7), 5-7, 7-6 (7-2), 
6-4; Sebastian Korda (27), United States, def. Richard 
Gasquet, France, 7-6 (7-5), 6-3, 6-3; Rafael Nadal (5), Spain, 
def. Corentin Moutet, France, 6-3, 6-1, 6-4.

WOMEN’S SINGLES — SECOND ROUND
Elise Mertens (31), Belgium, def. Marie Bouzkova, Czech 
Republic, walkover; Jil Teichmann (23), Switzerland, 
def. Olga Danilovic, Serbia, 6-4, 6-1; Victoria Azarenka 
(15), Belarus, def. Andrea Petkovic, Germany, 6-1, 7-6 
(7-3); Aliaksandra Sasnovich, Belarus, def. Emma Radu-
canu (12), Britain, 3-6, 6-1, 6-1; Angelique Kerber (21), 
Germany, def. Elsa Jacquemot, France, 6-1, 7-6 (2); 
Amanda Anisimova (27), United States, def. Donna 
Vekic, Croatia, 6-4, 6-1; Coco Gauff (18), United States, 
def. Alison van Uytvanck, Belgium, 6-1, 7-6 (7-4); 
Karolina Muchova, Czech Republic, def. Maria Sakkari 
(4), Greece, 7-6 (7-5), 7-6 (4); Kaia Kanepi, Estonia, def. 
Beatriz Haddad Maia, Brazil, 6-4, 6-4; Leylah Annie 
Fernandez (17), Canada, def. Katerina Siniakova, Czech 
Republic, 6-3, 6-2; Sloane Stephens, United States, def. 
Sorana Cirstea (26), Romania, 3-6, 6-2, 6-0; Varvara 
Gracheva, Russia, def. Ajla Tomljanovic, Australia, 6-4, 
6-7 (7-5), 7-5; Belinda Bencic (14), Switzerland, def. 
Bianca Andreescu, Canada, 6-2, 6-4; Martina Trevisan, 
Italy, def. Magda Linette, Poland, 6-3, 6-2; Daria Saville, 
Australia, def. Petra Kvitova (32), Czech Republic, 6-4, 
6-2; Diane Parry, France, def. Maria Camila Osorio 
Serrano, Colombia, 6-3, 6-3.

MEN’S DOUBLES — FIRST ROUND
Michael Venus, New Zealand, and Tim Puetz (7), 
Germany, def. James Duckworth, Australia, and Ilya 
Ivashka, Belarus, 6-2, 6-4; Bruno Soares, Brazil, and 
Jamie Murray (10), Britain, def. Jonathan Erlich, Israel, 
and Lloyd Harris, South Africa, 6-1, 6-2; Lukasz Kubot, 
Poland, and Edouard Roger-Vasselin, France, def. Denis 
Kudla, United States, and Emil Ruusuvuori, Finland, 6-4, 
6-2; Marcel Granollers, Spain, and Horacio Zeballos (4), 
Argentina, def. Constant Lestienne and Ugo Humbert, 
France, 7-5, 6-2; Andrea Vavassori and Lorenzo Sonego, 
Italy, def. Matthew Ebden and Max Purcell (14), Aus-
tralia, 7-5, 7-6 (8-6); Mackenzie McDonald and Tommy 
Paul, United States, def. Aisam-ul-Haq Qureshi, Paki-
stan, and Aleksandr Nedovyesov, Kazakhstan, 3-6, 6-2, 
6-3; Thanasi Kokkinakis, Australia, and Alexander Bub-
lik, Kazakhstan, def. Kamil Majchrzak, Poland, and 
Nathaniel Lammons, United States, 7-5, 7-6 (7-5); 
Nicholas Monroe, United States, and Miomir Kec-
manovic, Serbia, def. Nikoloz Basilashvili, Georgia, and 
Joao Sousa, Portugal, 6-4, 6-4; Ramkumar Ramanathan, 
India, and Hunter Reese, United States, def. Oscar Otte 
and Daniel Altmaier, Germany, 7-6 (4), 6-3; Robin Haase, 
Netherlands, and Raven Klaasen, South Africa, def. 
Gilles Simon and Hugo Gaston, France, 6-3, 6-1; Arthur 
Rinderknech and Benjamin Bonzi, France, def. Denys 
Molchanov, Ukraine, and Franko Skugor, Croatia, 6-3, 
3-6, 7-6 (4); Adrian Mannarino and Albano Olivetti, 
France, def. Jonathan Eysseric and Quentin Halys, 
France, 7-6 (7-5), 6-3; Fabien Reboul and Sadio Doumbia, 
France, def. Pablo Andujar and Pedro Martinez, Spain, 
6-2, 7-6 (6); Harri Heliovaara, Finland, and Lloyd 
Glasspool, Britain, def. Kevin Krawietz and Andreas 
Mies (9), Germany, 6-4, 6-2; Enzo Couacaud and Manuel 
Guinard, France, def. Federico Delbonis, Argentina, and 
Hugo Dellien, Bolivia, 6-7 (11-9), 6-2, 6-4; Gonzalo 
Escobar, Ecuador, and Ariel Behar, Uruguay, def. Federi-
co Coria and Francisco Cerundolo, Argentina, 6-2, 6-4; 
Rajeev Ram, United States, and Joe Salisbury (1), 
Britain, def. Marcos Giron, United States, and Kwon 
Soon Woo, South Korea, 6-3, 6-2; Luke Saville and Jordan 
Thompson, Australia, def. Dusan Lajovic, Serbia, and Jiri 
Vesely, Czech Republic, 7-6 (6), 7-5; Sander Gille and 
Joran Vliegen, Belgium, def. Nicolas Mahut and Pierre-
Hugues Herbert (3), France, 6-4, 6-7 (7-5), 6-3.

WOMEN’S DOUBLES — FIRST ROUND
Demi Schuurs, Netherlands, and Desirae Krawczyk (5), 
United States, def. Katarzyna Piter, Poland, and Nuria 
Parrizas Diaz, Spain, 6-0, 6-3; Alicja Rosolska, Poland, 
and Erin Routliffe, New Zealand, def. Nicole Melichar-
Martinez, United States, and Ellen Perez (16), Australia, 
6-2, 7-5; Ulrikke Eikeri, Norway, and Catherine Harrison, 
United States, def. Andreja Klepac, Slovenia, and Alexa 
Guarachi (6), Chile, 6-2, 6-4; Han Xinyun and Zhu Lin, 
China, def. Sabrina Santamaria, United States, and 
Viktoria Kuzmova, Slovakia, 4-6, 7-5, 6-3; Heather 
Watson and Samantha Murray Sharan, Britain, def. 
Madison Brengle, United States, and Arina Rodionova, 
Australia, 6-1, 6-3; Lyudmyla Kichenok, Ukraine, and 
Jelena Ostapenko (14), Latvia, def. Elixane Lechemia 
and Harmony Tan, France, 6-4, 6-2; Madison Keys and 
Taylor Townsend, United States, def. Ekaterine Gor-
godze, Georgia, and Irina Bara, Romania, 6-2, 7-6 (8-6); 
Sam Stosur, Australia, and Latisha Chan, Taiwan, def. 
Alexandra Panova, Russia, and Aleksandra Krunic, Ser-
bia, 6-4, 7-6 (8-6); Kristina Kucova, Slovakia, and 
Anastasia Potapova, Russia, def. Chloe Paquet and Clara 
Burel, France, 6-3, 6-2; Zhang Shuai, China, and Caty 
McNally (4), United States, def. Julia Lohoff, Germany, 
and Lucia Bronzetti, Italy, 6-2, 6-2; Tamara Zidansek and 
Kaja Juvan, Slovenia, def. Oceane Dodin and Tessah 
Andrianjafitrimo, France, 6-0, 6-3; Maryna Zanevska and 
Kimberley Zimmermann, Belgium, def. Katarzyna Kawa, 
Poland, and Tereza Mihalikova, Slovakia, 6-1, 3-6, 6-1; 
Kristina Mladenovic and Caroline Garcia, France, def. 
Laura Siegemund, Germany, and Ekaterina Alexandrova, 
Russia, 6-4, 4-6, 6-3; Veronika Kudermetova, Russia, and 
Elise Mertens (2), Belgium, def. Petra Martic, Croatia, 
and Shelby Rogers, United States, 7-6 (7-2), 6-0; Storm 
Sanders, Australia, and Caroline Dolehide (7), United 
States, def. Natela Dzalamidze and Kamilla Rakhimova, 
Russia, 6-3, 7-5; Xu Yifan and Zhaoxuan Yang (13), 
China, def. Jessika Ponchet and Estelle Cascino, France, 
7-6 (7-3), 6-7 (7-5), 6-3.

MIXED DOUBLES — SECOND ROUND
Matwe Middelkoop and Demi Schuurs, Netherlands, def. 
Austin Krajicek and Jessica Pegula, United States, 7-6 
(8-6), 6-2; Ivan Dodig, Croatia, and Sania Mirza, India, 
def. Santiago Gonzalez, Mexico, and Laura Siegemund, 
Germany, 7-6 (4), 6-2.

Celtics 93, Heat 80
Boston ................................  17 20 32 24 — 93
Miami .................................  19 23 16 22 — 80

BOSTON MIN FG FT O-T A PF PTS
Horford 39:19 5-8 5-7 0-7 5 0 16
Tatum 44:25 7-20 6-8 2-12 9 3 22
Williams III 26:47 2-2 2-2 3-10 0 1 6
Brown 39:49 10-19 0-1 0-4 1 3 25
Smart 23:42 1-5 2-2 1-5 4 4 5
White 29:09 6-8 2-3 0-1 5 4 14
Williams 23:02 2-5 0-0 0-6 0 4 5
Pritchard 6:05 0-2 0-0 0-1 0 0 0
Fitts 1:32 0-0 0-0 0-0 0 0 0
Kornet 1:32 0-0 0-0 0-0 0 0 0
Morgan 1:32 0-0 0-0 0-0 0 0 0
Nesmith 1:32 0-0 0-0 0-0 0 0 0
Stauskas 1:32 0-2 0-0 0-0 0 0 0
TOTALS 240 33-71 17-23 6-46 24 19 93 

Percentages: FG .465, FT .739. 3-Point Goals: 10-33, .303 
(Brown 5-9, Tatum 2-8, Horford 1-3, Smart 1-3, Williams 
1-4, Pritchard 0-2, Stauskas 0-2, White 0-2). Team 
Rebounds: 6. Team Turnovers: None. Blocked Shots: 7 
(Williams III 3, Horford 2, Brown, White). Turnovers: 15 
(Tatum 5, Brown 4, White 3, Horford, Smart, Williams). 
Steals: 5 (White 2, Brown, Horford, Williams III). 
Technical Fouls: None. 

MIAMI MIN FG FT O-T A PF PTS
Butler 40:20 4-18 4-4 3-6 4 2 13
Tucker 31:46 3-7 0-0 6-11 2 1 7
Adebayo 38:20 8-15 2-2 6-10 1 3 18
Lowry 24:40 0-6 0-0 0-1 0 5 0
Strus 20:02 0-9 4-4 0-2 3 3 4
Robinson 27:58 4-12 0-0 2-4 1 4 11
Vincent 23:20 6-12 2-2 0-2 2 1 15
Oladipo 15:16 1-7 1-2 0-5 0 0 3
Martin 15:13 3-7 0-0 1-6 1 0 7
Highsmith 1:32 0-0 0-0 1-2 0 0 0
Yurtseven 1:32 1-1 0-0 0-0 0 0 2
TOTALS 240 30-94 13-14 19-49 14 19 80 

Percentages: FG .319, FT .929. 3-Point Goals: 7-45, .156 
(Robinson 3-10, Martin 1-3, Butler 1-5, Tucker 1-5, 
Vincent 1-7, Oladipo 0-3, Lowry 0-5, Strus 0-7). Team 
Rebounds: 8. Team Turnovers: None. Blocked Shots: 2 
(Adebayo, Butler). Turnovers: 11 (Oladipo 4, Lowry 3, 
Vincent 3, Adebayo). Steals: 7 (Butler 2, Oladipo 2, 
Robinson, Tucker, Vincent).

Blues 5, Avalanche 4 (OT)
ST. LOUIS ........................... 0 1 3 1 — 5
COLORADO ........................ 2 1 1 0 — 4 

FIRST PERIOD
Scoring: 1, Colorado, MacKinnon 6 (Lehkonen, Byram), 
3:51. 2, Colorado, MacKinnon 7 (Rantanen, Makar), 18:23 
(pp). 

SECOND PERIOD
Scoring: 3, Colorado, Landeskog 6 (MacKinnon, Toews), 
4:02. 4, St. Louis, Tarasenko 6 (Schenn, Leddy), 14:42. 

THIRD PERIOD
Scoring: 5, St. Louis, Thomas 1 (Leddy, Buchnevich), 
9:57. 6, St. Louis, Faulk 1 (Leddy, Toropchenko), 15:14. 7, 
Colorado, MacKinnon 8 (Byram), 17:14. 8, St. Louis, 
Thomas 2 (Buchnevich, Tarasenko), 19:04. 

OVERTIME
Scoring: 9, St. Louis, Bozak 2 (Leddy), 3:38. 

SHOTS ON GOAL
ST. LOUIS ........................... 9 9 10 2 — 30
COLORADO ...................... 18 6 5 5 — 34
Power-play opportunities: St. Louis 0 of 3; Colorado 1 of 
3. Goalies: St. Louis, Husso 2-4-0 (34 shots-30 saves). 
Colorado, Kuemper 5-2-0 (30-25). 
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Legal Notices815

Call for heirs as per Art. 555
Para. 1 of the Swiss Civil Code

MICHEL Tony, born August 28,
1938, from Guggisberg, Switzer-
land, Canton Bern (BE), watch-
maker by trade, former resident
of 1371 Clinton Ave North, Bay
Shore, Long Island, New York,
11706 USA, died December 1,
2010.

The deceased did not leave any
legal stipulations in Switzerland
to be followed upon his death,
thereby initiating the state suc-
cession process.

Legal heirs, in particular as-yet-
unknown additional legal heirs,
are called upon to come forward
as per Art. 555 Para. 1 of the
Swiss Civil Code.

The deceased was married and
had two sons. Their names and
personal details are known to the
notary listed below, but not their
addresses.

The legal heirs as well as any
as-yet unknown heirs who have
succession rights, are called
upon, within one year of this last
publication of the call for heirs,
to report in writing, providing
certificates proving their status
as heirs, to the notary office
aarenotare, Notary Dieter Her-
rmann, Hauptgasse 5 / Postfach
162, in CH-3294 Büren an der
Aare, info@aarenotare.ch,
www.aarenotare.ch.

Büren a.A., May 17, 2022

Dieter Herrmann, Notar

SUPERIOR COURT OF
THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

PROBATE DIVISION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001-2131

2022 FEP 000054
December 5, 1995
Date of Death

CHARLES E.WILLIAMS JR.
Name of Decedent

NOTICE OFAPPOINTMENT OF
FOREIGN PERSONAL
REPRESENTATIVE AND
NOTICE TO CREDITORS

Myra Williams, whose address is
629 Pickford Place NE, Washington,
DC 20002, was appointed person-
al representative of the estate of
Charles E. Williams, Jr., deceased,
by the Orphan's Court for Prince
George's County, State of Maryland,
on June 30, 2021.
Service of process may be made
upon Sharon Williams, 3586 Hayes
Street NE, Washington, DC 20019
whose designation as District of
Columbia agent has been filed with
the Register ofWills, D.C.
The decedent owned the following
District of Columbia real property:
629 Pickford Place NE, Washington,
DC 20002. Claims against the dece-
dent may be presented to the
undersigned and filed with the Reg-
ister of Wills for the District of
Columbia, Building A, 515 5th
Street, NW, 3rd Floor, Washington
DC 20001 within 6 months from
the date of first publication of this
notice.

MyraWilliams
Personal Representative

Nicole D. Stevens
Register ofWills

SUPERIOR COURT OF THE
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
PROBATE DIVISION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001-2131
2022ADM 000215

ELLENVARADI
Christiane E. Sorel

2801 NewMexico Avenue, N.W.#308
Washington, DC 20007

NOTICE OFAPPOINTMENT,
NOTICE TO CREDITORSAND
NOTICE TO UNKNOWN HEIRS

Christiane E. Sorel, whose address
is 2801 New Mexico Avenue, N.W.
#308, Washington, DC 20007 was
appointed personal representative
of the estate of Ellen Varadi, who
died on January 12, 2022 with a
will and will service without Court
supervision. All unknown heirs and
heirs whose whereabouts are
unknown shall enter their appear-
ance in this proceeding. Objections
to such appointment (or to the
probate of decedent's Will) shall be
filed with the Register of Wills, D.C.,
Building A, 515 5th Street, N.W., 3rd
Floor, Washington DC 20001, on or
before 11/12/2022. Claims against
the decedent shall be presented
to the undersigned with a copy to
the Register of Wills or filed with
the Register of Wills with a copy
to the undersigned, on or before
11/12/2022, or be forever barred.
Persons believed to be heirs or lega-
tees of the decedent who do not
receive a copy of this notice by mail
within 25 days of its first publication
shall so inform the Register of Wills,
including name, address and rela-
tionship.

Christiane E. Sorel
PERSONAL REPRESENTATIVE

Nicole D. Stevens
REGISTER OFWILLS

Home delivery is so easy.
1-800-753-POST SF

Legal Notices815

Home delivery
is convenient.

1-800-753-POST
SF

C JOBS

Legal Notices815

SUPERIOR COURT OF THE
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
PROBATE DIVISION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001-2131
2022ADM 000439

Damaur aka Damaur Damaur aka
Damaur D. Damaur
Name of Decedent

NOTICE OFAPPOINTMENT,
NOTICE TO CREDITORSAND
NOTICE TO UNKNOWN HEIRS

Bruce Stewart Quander, whose
address is 206 17th Street NE,
Washington, DC 20002 was
appointed personal representative
of the estate of Damaur aka Damaur
Damaur aka Damaur D. Damaur,
who died on August 13, 2021 with
a will and will serve without Court
supervision. All unknown heirs and
heirs whose whereabouts are
unknown shall enter their appear-
ance in this proceeding. Objections
to such appointment (or to the
probate of decedent's Will) shall be
filed with the Register of Wills, D.C.,
Building A, 515 5th Street, N.W., 3rd
Floor, Washington DC 20001, on or
before 11/26/2022. Claims against
the decedent shall be presented
to the undersigned with a copy
to the Register of Wills or filed
with the Register of Wills with a
copy to the undersigned, on or
before 11/26/2022, or be forever
barred. Persons believed to be
heirs or legatees of the decedent
who do not receive a copy of this
notice by mail within 25 days of its
first publication shall so inform the
Register of Wills, including name,
address and relationship.

Bruce Stewart Quander
PERSONAL REPRESENTATIVE

Nicole D. Stevens
REGISTER OFWILLS

SUPERIOR COURT OF THE
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
PROBATE DIVISION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001-2131
2021 ADM 1363

Joseph Bradley, Sr.
Deceased

NOTICE OF STANDARD PROBATE

Notice is hereby given that a peti-
tion has been filed in this Court
by LaVerne Mae Smith and Joseph
Bradley, Jr. for standard probate,
including the appointment of one
or more personal representatives.
Unless a responsive pleading in the
form of a complaint or an objection
in accordance with Superior Court
Probate Division Rule 407 is filed
in this Court within 30 days from
the date of first publication of
this notice, the Court may take the
action hereinafter set forth.
In the absence of a will or proof
satisfactory to the Court of due
execution, enter an order determin-
ing that the decedent died intestate
appoint unsupervised Co-Personal
Representative.

Darrell Chambers, Esquire
4800 Hampden Lane #200
Bethesda MD 20814

PETITIONER
Nicole D. Stevens
REGISTER OFWILLS

SUPERIOR COURT OF THE
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
PROBATE DIVISION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001-2131
2021ADM 001192

NAKIA JAMAR STEWART, JR.
Brian K.McDaniel
1001 L Street, SE,

Washington DC 20003

NOTICE OFAPPOINTMENT,
NOTICE TO CREDITORSAND
NOTICE TO UNKNOWN HEIRS

Erika Monet Sellers Stewart, whose
address is 1504 Montello Avenue,
NE, Washington DC 20002 was
appointed personal representative
of the estate of Nakia Jamar Stew-
art, Jr., who died on January 29,
2021 without a will and will serve
without Court supervision. All
unknown heirs and heirs whose
whereabouts are unknown shall
enter their appearance in this pro-
ceeding. Objections to such
appointment shall be filed with the
Register of Wills, D.C., Building A,
515 5th Street, NW, 3rd Floor,Wash-
ington DC 20001, on or before
11/19/2022. Claims against the
decedent shall be presented to the
undersigned with a copy to the
Register of Wills or filed with the
Register of Wills with a copy to
the undersigned, on or before
11/19/2022, or be forever barred.
Persons believed to be heirs or lega-
tees of the decedent who do not
receive a copy of this notice by mail
within 25 days of its first publication
shall so inform the Register of Wills,
including name, address and rela-
tionship.

Erika Monet Sellers Stewart
PERSONAL REPRESENTATIVE

Nicole D. Stevens
REGISTER OFWILLS

Official Notices820

Dish Wireless proposes to
collocate wireless commu-
nications antennas at cen-
terline heights of 108 feet
on a building with an overall
height of 111 feet at the
approx. vicinity of 5415 Con-
necticut Avenue NW Wash-
ington, District of Columbia
County, DC 20015. Public
comments regarding poten-
tial effects from this site on
historic properties may be
submitted within 30 days
from the date of this publica-
tion to: Trileaf Corp, Jaimie
Tarnai, j.tarnai@trileaf.com,
8600 LaSalle Road, Suite
301, Towson, MD 21286,
410-853-7128.

Home delivery
is convenient.

1-800-753-POST
SF

Official Notices820

Home delivery
is convenient.

1-800-753-POST
SF

Bids & Proposals825

RICHARDWRIGHT PUBLIC
CHARTER SCHOOL

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL –
SCHOOL FOOD SERVICES

RICHARD WRIGHT PCS, in accor-
dance with section
2204(c)(XV)(A) of the District of
Columbia School Reform Act of
1995, hereby solicits proposals
to provide the following service
for SY2022-2023 at 475 School
Street, SW, Washington, DC
20024:

H Food Services

Please email request for RFP
Forms to BIDS@RICHARD-
WRIGHTPCS.ORG for more details
about requirements.

Bids are DUE BY June 24th,
2022.

Montgomery County850

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT
FORMONTGOMERY COUNTY

MARYLAND

CARRIE M.WARD, et al.
6003 Executive Blvd, Suite 101
Rockville,MD 20852
Substitue Trustee/Plaintiffs,

vs.

MICHAEL PHILLIP BEAVER
(DECEASED)
9610 Dewitt Drive
Unit B105
Silver Spring,Maryland 20910
Defendant(s).

Case No. C-15-CV-21-000059
NOTICE

Notice is hereby given this 10th
day of May, 2022, by the Circuit
Court for Montgomery County,
Maryland, that the sale of the
property mentioned in these pro-
ceedings and described as 9610
Dewitt Drive, Unit B105, Silver
Spring, Maryland 20910,made and
reported by the Substitute
Trustee, will be RATIFIED AND
CONFIRMED, unless cause to the
contrary thereof be shown on or
before the 10th day of June, 2022,
provided a copy of this NOTICE be
inserted in some daily newspaper
printed in said County, once in
each of three successive weeks
before the 10th day of June 2022.
The report states the purchase
price at the Foreclosure sale to be
$252,000.00.

Karen A. Bushell
Clerk, Circuit Court for

Montgomery County,Maryland

BWW#MD-334960
May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385940

Prince Georges County851

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT
FOR PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY

MARYLAND
JOHN E. DRISCOLL, III, et al
Plaintiffs, Substitute Trustees

v.

NAOMIE MESIDOR
JEAN RMESIDOR
Defendant(s)

Civil Action No. CAEF18-44222

NOTICE
Notice is hereby given this 18th
day of May, 2022, by the Circuit
Court for Prince George's Coun-
ty, Maryland, that the sale of the
property mentioned in these pro-
ceedings and described as 1219
Kingsbury Drive, Bowie, MD 20721
will be ratified and confirmed
unless cause to the contrary there-
of be shown on or before the
20th day of June, 2022, provided a
copy of this NOTICE be published
at least once a week in each of
three successive weeks in some
newspaper of general circulation
published in said County before
the 20th day of June, 2022.
The Report of Sale states the
amount of the sale to be
$454,500.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court For

Prince George's County,Maryland

May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385930

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT FOR
PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY,

MARYLAND

WILLIAMM. SAVAGE, et al.
Trustee(s)
Plaintiff(s)

vs.

NATHANIEL POWELL, SRA/K/A
NATHANIEL POWELL SR
Defendant(s)
Mortgagor(s)

CIVIL NO: CAEF20-03224

NOTICE
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, this 20th
day of May, 2022 by the Circuit
Court for the County of Prince
George's, Maryland and by the
authority thereof, that the sale
made by William M. Savage and
Gregory N. Britto, Trustees, of the
Real Property designated as 5704
Allwood Ct, Lanham, MD 20706,
and reported in the above entitled
cause, will be finally ratified and
confirmed, unless cause to the
contrary thereof be shown on or
before the 20th day of June, 2022
next; provided a copy of this order
be inserted in THE WASHINGTON
POST, 1150 15th Street, Washing-
ton, DC, MD published in said
County of Prince George's once
a week for three successive weeks
before the 20th day of June, 2022.
The report states the amount of
the sale to be $496,000.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court For
County of Prince George's

LOGS LEGAL GROUP LLP
10021 Balls Ford Rd, Suite 200
Manassas,Virginia 20109
(703) 449-5800
Trustee File #20-285745

May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385929

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT FOR
PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY,

MARYLAND

WILLIAMM. SAVAGE, et al.
Trustee(s)
Plaintiff(s)

vs.

DAVIDANDERSON BELL, JR A/K/A
DAVIDANDERSON BELL JR
DORIS BELL
Defendant(s)
Mortgagor(s)

CIVIL NO: CAEF22-00471

NOTICE
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, this 17th
day of May, 2022 by the Circuit
Court for the County of Prince
George's, Maryland and by the
authority thereof, that the sale
made by William M. Savage and
Gregory N. Britto, Trustees, of the
Real Property designated as 7708
Ravine Dr, Fort Washington, MD
20744, and reported in the above
entitled cause, will be finally rati-
fied and confirmed, unless cause
to the contrary thereof be shown
on or before the 17th day of June,
2022 next; provided a copy of this
order be inserted in THE WASH-
INGTON POST, 1150 15th Street,
Washington, DC, MD published in
said County of Prince George's
once a week for three successive
weeks before the 17th day of June,
2022.
The report states the amount of
the sale to be $271,000.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court For
County of Prince George's

LOGS LEGAL GROUP LLP
10021 Balls Ford Rd, Suite 200
Manassas,Virginia 20109
(703) 449-5800
Trustee File #21-289591

May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385926

Legal Notices815

TOWN OF FAIRMOUNT HEIGHTS
NOTICE OFA PROPOSED

REAL PROPERTY TAX INCREASE

TheMayor and theTownCouncil of theTown of
Fairmount Heights of Prince George’s County
proposes to increase real property taxes.
1. For the tax year beginning July 1, 2022,
the estimated real property assessable base
will increase by 6.9% from $120,591,130 to
$128,942,691.
2. If the Town of Fairmount Heights maintains
the current tax rate of $.43 per $100 of
assessment, real property tax revenues will
increase by 6.9% resulting in $35,912 of new
real property tax revenues.
3. In order to fully offset the effect of increasing
assessments, the real property tax rate should
be reduced to $.4021, the constant yield tax
rate.
4. The Town of Fairmount Heights is consid-
ering not reducing its real property tax rate
enough to fully offset increasing assessments.
The Town of Fairmount Heights proposes to
adopt a real property tax rate of $.43 per
$100 of assessment. This tax rate is 6.9%
higher than the constant yield tax rate and will
generate $35,912 in additional property tax
revenues.
A public hearing on the proposed real property
tax rate increase will be held at 7:30 p.m.
on Friday, June 10, 2022 at 6100 Jost Street,
Fairmount Heights,Maryland.
The hearing is open to the public, and public
testimony is encouraged.
Persons with questions regarding this hearing
may call 301-925-8585 for further information.

Prince Georges County851

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT
FOR PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY

MARYLAND
ROBERTA. JONES, et al
Plaintiffs, Substitute Trustees

v.

SEGUNDO LAZO FUENTES
YESSICA EMEDRANO
Defendant(s)

Civil Action No. CAEF21-12156

NOTICE
Notice is hereby given this 18th
day of May, 2022, by the Circuit
Court for Prince George's Coun-
ty, Maryland, that the sale of the
property mentioned in these pro-
ceedings and described as 1402
Edgewick Avenue, Capitol Heights,
MD 20743 will be ratified and con-
firmed unless cause to the con-
trary thereof be shown on or
before the 20th day of June, 2022,
provided a copy of this NOTICE be
published at least once a week in
each of three successive weeks
in some newspaper of general cir-
culation published in said County
before the 20th day of June, 2022.
The Report of Sale states the
amount of the sale to be
$278,500.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court For

Prince George's County,Maryland

May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385933

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT FOR
PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY,

MARYLAND

WILLIAMM. SAVAGE, et al.
Trustee(s)
Plaintiff(s)

vs.
JESSIE HWALKERA/K/A
JESSE HWALKER
Defendant(s)
Mortgagor(s)

CIVIL NO: CAEF21-14735

NOTICE
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, this 18th
day of May, 2022 by the Circuit
Court for the County of Prince
George's, Maryland and by the
authority thereof, that the sale
made by William M. Savage and
Gregory N. Britto, Trustees, of the
Real Property designated as 4701
Elm Tree Court, Temple Hills, MD
20748, and reported in the above
entitled cause, will be finally rati-
fied and confirmed, unless cause
to the contrary thereof be shown
on or before the 20th day of June,
2022 next; provided a copy of this
order be inserted in THE WASH-
INGTON POST, 1150 15th Street,
Washington, DC, MD published in
said County of Prince George's
once a week for three successive
weeks before the 20th day of June,
2022.
The report states the amount of
the sale to be $373,000.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court For
County of Prince George's

LOGS LEGAL GROUP LLP
10021 Balls Ford Rd, Suite 200
Manassas,Virginia 20109
(703) 449-5800
Trustee File #19-281597

May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385928
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Rosenberg & Associates, LLC
4340 East West Highway, Suite 600

Bethesda, MD 20814
(301) 907-8000

www.rosenberg-assoc.com
SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES’ SALE
OF IMPROVED REAL PROPERTY

2937 CRAIGLAWN RD.
SILVER SPRING, MD 20904

Under a power of sale contained in a certain Deed of Trust from Jose M. Martinez
and Maximino Altamirado a/k/a Maximino Altamirano dated November 30, 2005 and
recorded in Liber 31551, folio 693 among the Land Records of Montgomery County,
MD, default having occurred under the terms thereof, the Sub. Trustees will sell at
public auction at the Circuit Court for Montgomery County, at the Court House Door,
50 Maryland Ave., Rockville, MD 20850, on

JUNE 10, 2022 AT 10:42 AM
ALL THAT FEE SIMPLE LOT OF GROUND, together with the buildings and
improvements thereon situated in Montgomery County, MD and more fully described
in the aforesaid Deed of Trust. Tax ID #05-01884028, Tax ID #05-01971194 and
Tax ID #05-01991501.
The property, which is improved by a dwelling, will be sold in an "as is" condition and
subject to conditions, restrictions and agreements of record affecting the same, if any,
and with no warranty of any kind.
Terms of Sale: A deposit of $45,000 in the form of certified check, cashier's check
or money order will be required of the purchaser at time and place of sale. Balance
of the purchase price to be paid in cash within ten days of final ratification of sale by
the Circuit Court for Montgomery County. Interest to be paid on the unpaid purchase
money at the rate pursuant to the Deed of Trust Note from the date of sale to the date
funds are received in the office of the Sub. Trustees. There will be no abatement of
interest in the event additional funds are tendered before settlement or if settlement
is delayed for any reason. The noteholder shall not be obligated to pay interest if it is
the purchaser. TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE FOR THE PURCHASER. Adjustment of all
real property taxes, including agricultural taxes, if applicable, and any and all public
and/or private charges or assessments, to the extent such amounts survive foreclosure
sale, including water/sewer charges and ground rent, to be adjusted to date of sale
and paid at execution of the deed, except where the secured party is the purchaser,
and thereafter assumed by the purchaser. Condominium fees and/or homeowners
association dues, if any, shall be assumed by the purchaser from the date of sale
forward. Cost of all documentary stamps, transfer taxes and settlement expenses shall
be borne by the purchaser. Purchaser shall be responsible for obtaining physical
possession of the property. Purchaser assumes the risk of loss or damage to the
property from the date of sale forward. Additional terms to be announced at the time
of sale.
If the Sub. Trustees are unable to convey good and marketable title, the purchaser's
sole remedy in law and equity shall be limited to a refund of the deposit without
interest. If the purchaser fails to go to settlement, the deposit shall be forfeited,
to the Trustees for application against all expenses, attorney�s fees and the full
commission on the sale price of the above-scheduled foreclosure sale. In the event
of default, all expenses of this sale (including attorney�s fees and the full commission
on the gross sale price of this sale) shall be charged against and paid out of the
forfeited deposit. The Trustees may then re-advertise and resell the property at the
risk and expense of the defaulting purchaser or may avail themselves of any legal or
equitable remedies against the defaulting purchaser without reselling the property.
In the event of a resale, the defaulting purchaser shall not be entitled to receive the
surplus, if any, even if such surplus results from improvements to the property by said
defaulting purchaser and the defaulting purchaser shall be liable to the Trustees and
secured party for reasonable attorney�s fees and expenses incurred in connection with
all litigation involving the Property or the proceeds of the resale. Trustees' file number
22-000963-MD-F-1.

Diane S. Rosenberg, Mark D. Meyer, et al., Substitute Trustees

Maryland Office:
908 York Road � Towson, MD 21204 � 410.828.4838

www.alexcooper.com
May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385276

Prince Georges County851

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT
FOR PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY

MARYLAND

MarkW. Schweitzer
Aaron D. Neal
Plaintiffs/Substitute Trustees

v.

Intellectual Property
Group, LLC, et al.
Defendants

Case No. CAEF21-016580

Property:
501 Black BranchWay
Bowie,Maryland 20721
NOTICE

Notice is hereby given this 13th
day of May, 2022, by the Circuit
Court for Prince George's County
that the sale of the property being
described in the abovementioned
proceeding, know as 501 Black
Branch Way, Bowie, Maryland
20721, made and reported by
Mark W. Schweitzer and Aaron
D. Neal, Substitute Trustees, be
ratified and confirmed, unless
cause to the contrary be shown
on or before the 13th day of June,
2022, provided that a copy of this
Notice be inserted in The Wash-
ington Post once in each of three
successive weeks on or before
the 13th day of June, 2022.
Said property was sold by the
Substitute Trustee at public auc-
tion on May 3, 2022 at a price of
$925,000.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court for

Prince George's County,
Maryland

May 19, 26, June 2, 2022
12385315
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Prince Georges County851

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT
FOR PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY

MARYLAND
Diane S. Rosenberg
Mark D.Meyer
Maurice O'Brien
Rosenberg &Associates, LLC
4340 EastWest Highway,
Suite 600
Bethesda,MD 20814

Substitute Trustees
Plaintiff(s)

v.
Barbara AMoon
Lynn NMoon
5211 Kenmont Road
Oxon Hill, MD 20745
Defendant(s)

Case No. CAEF18-30620

NOTICE
Notice is hereby given this 19th
day of May, 2022, by the Circuit
Court for Prince George's County,
Maryland, that the sale of 5211
Kenmont Road, Oxon Hill, MD
20745, made and reported, will
be ratified and confirmed, unless
cause to the contrary thereof be
shown on or before the 20th day
of June, 2022, provided a copy of
this notice be inserted in a daily
newspaper printed in said County,
once in each of three successive
weeks before the 20th day of June,
2022. The Report of Sale states
the amount of the foreclosure sale
price to be $192,560.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court

Prince George's County,MD

May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385936

Montgomery County850

SHERIFF�S SALE
VALUABLE REAL PROPERTY

STATE OF MARYLAND
MONTGOMERY COUNTY,TOWIT:

By virtue of a Writ of Execution issued by the District Court for
Montgomery County, Maryland, and to me as Sheriff of said County,
directed at the suit of Kings Overlook I Condominium East Assoc. v
The Estate of Gladys Boodhoo in the District Court for Montgomery
County, Maryland Case No. 060100069142020 have this 22nd day of
June 2021, seized and taken into execution all the right and title,
claim, interest, and estate, at the time the judgment became a lien
on the property, both at law and in equity of the said Estate of
Gladys Boodhoo, of, in, to, and about the following described property
to wit:

Real property of the Estate of Gladys Boodhoo, located at 14241 Kings
Crossing Blvd. #205, Boyds, MD 20841 and further described as Condo-
minium Unit No. 205, in the King�s Overlook Condominium I as shown
on the Condominium Plan entitled �King�s Overlook Condominium
I�, recorded among the Condominium Plats of Montgomery County,
Maryland in Condominium Book No. 34164 Page Nos. 428-511 as
amended to date; together with an undivided percentage interest in the
common elements and in the common expenses and common profits of
the King�s Overlook Condominium I of 1.8181 percent.
Subject to and with the benefit of the King�s Overlook Condominium
I Declaration aforesaid as amended to date and the King�s Overlook
Condominium I By-Laws dated the 7th day of February, 2007, both
recorded among the Land Records of Montgomery County, Maryland
aforesaid in Liber No. 34164, folios 428-511, as amended to date,
and further subject to all rights, easements, restrictions, covenants
and reservations contained in or referred to in the King�s Overlook
Condominium I Declaration as amended to date as if recited and
stipulated at length, herein, and the Grantee, by acceptance of this
Deed, hereby assumes and agrees to be bound by the covenants and
the provision of the King�s Overlook Condominium I Declaration and By-
Laws as amended to date as if the same had been fully set forth herein,
including, but not limited to, the obligation to pay the assessments as
described in the Condominium Declaration and By-Laws as amended to
date.
Subject to the Declaration for King�s Overlook Land Condominium
recorded among the Land Records of Montgomery County, Maryland in
Liber 34164, folio 400.
Subject to a Declaration of Water and Sewer Charges recorded among
the Land Records of Montgomery County, Maryland in Liber 32030, folio
731.
Subject to Moderately Priced Dwelling Units Declaration of Covenants
for Sale Subdivisions recorded among the Land Records of Montgomery
County,Maryland in Liber 32688, folio 572.
The improvements thereon being known as 14241 King�s Crossing Blvd.,
Unit 205, Boyds,Maryland 20841.
BEING the same property conveyed unto the Estate of Gladys Boodhoo,
by deed recorded in Liber 34514 at Folio 621 among the land records of
Montgomery County,Maryland.
Purchasers should be aware that they are purchasing the Estate of Gladys
Boodhoo�s interest only. The described property will be sold subject to
reservations of title, subject to liens of records, and to all claims known
and unknown. In order to obtain clear title, the cost of conveyance and
outstanding senior liens must be paid by the purchaser.

I hereby give notice that I will sell all the right, title, claim, interest and
estate both in law and in equity of the said the Estate of Gladys Boodhoo,
and, of, in, to, and about the above described property to the highest
bidder for cash at the Maryland Avenue entrance of the Judicial Center,
50 Maryland Avenue, Rockville,Maryland on June 15, 2022 at 1000am.

TERMS OF SALE:
A deposit of $5,000 of the purchase pricewill be required at the time of the
sale, balance due within 10 days after ratification from the courts. Deposit
and remaining balance must be paid in U.S. currency, certified check or
cashier�s check. No personal or business checks will be accepted. In
order to be eligible to bid you must have a government issued photo ID
(i.e. Drivers License) and $5,000.00 deposit in hand.

In the event of default by said purchaser and at their risk and expenses,
the Sheriff may declare the deposit forfeited and resell the premises. In
such event the defaulting purchaser will be liable for payment of all costs
and expenses of both sales. The forfeited deposit, less expenses, will be
credited towards the judgment after the final ratification. This sale will be
final after ratification from the courts.

Darren M. Popkin, Sheriff
Montgomery County,Maryland

May 26, 2022 12385908

Prince Georges County851

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT FOR
PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY,

MARYLAND

WILLIAMM. SAVAGE, et al.
Trustee(s)
Plaintiff(s)

vs.
LEE A CALHOUN
Defendant(s)
Mortgagor(s)

CIVIL NO: CAEF20-09813

NOTICE
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, this 18th
day of May, 2022 by the Circuit
Court for the County of Prince
George's, Maryland and by the
authority thereof, that the sale
made by William M. Savage and
Gregory N. Britto, Trustees, of the
Real Property designated as 11444
Honeysuckle Court Unit 6-2, Upper
Marlboro, MD 20774, and reported
in the above entitled cause, will
be finally ratified and confirmed,
unless cause to the contrary there-
of be shown on or before the 20th
day of June, 2022 next; provided
a copy of this order be inserted
in THE WASHINGTON POST, 1150
15th Street, Washington, DC, MD
published in said County of Prince
George's once a week for three
successive weeks before the 20th
day of June, 2022.
The report states the amount of
the sale to be $212,000.00.

Mahasin El Amin #597
Clerk of the Circuit Court For
County of Prince George's

LOGS LEGAL GROUP LLP
10021 Balls Ford Rd, Suite 200
Manassas,Virginia 20109
(703) 449-5800
Trustee File #20-285872

May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12385927

Anne Arundel County852

IN THE
CIRCUIT COURT

FOR
ANNEARUNDEL COUNTY

Brian Campbell, et al.
Substitute Trustees
Versus

Joshua Michael Rugg
Defendant

NO. C-02-CV-21-000163
NOTICE

Notice is hereby issued this Thurs-
day, May 12, 2022 that the sale
of the property in the proceedings
mentioned, made and reported
by John Ansell, Esq., Substitute
Trustee
BE RATIFIED AND CONFIRMED,
unless cause to the contrary there-
of be shown on or before the 13th
day of June 2022 next; provided,
a copy of this Notice be inserted
in some newspaper published in
Anne Arundel County, once in
each of three successive weeks
before the 13th day of June 2022
next. The report states that the
amount of sale of the property at
10 BREAKWATER COURT, PASADE-
NAMD 21122 to be $201,000.00.

Scott A. Poyer
CIRCUIT COURT FOR

ANNEARUNDEL COUNTY,MD.
May 19, 26, June 2, 2022
12384739
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Prince William County873

TRUSTEE�S SALE OF
7933 Hugh Mullen Drive 48,

Manassas,VA 20109
In execution of a Deed of Trust
in the original principal amount
of $106,547.00 dated May 28,
2002 recorded among the land
records of the Circuit Court for
Prince William County on May 29,
2002 as Instrument Number:
200205290068776, the under-
signed appointed Substitute
Trustee will offer for sale at public
auction, at the Main entrance of
the courthouse for the Circuit
Court of Prince William County,
9311 Lee Ave, Manassas, VA
20110 on July 14, 2022 at 11:00
AM the property described in said
deed of trust, located at the above
address and briefly described as:

UNIT 48, TYPE A, BRIGHTON COM-
MONS, A CONDOMINIUM, TOGETH-
ER WITH THE UNDIVIDED INTEREST
IN THE COMMON ELEMENTS
APPERTAINING THERETO PUR-
SUANT TO THE DECLARATION
RECORDED ON APRIL 6, 1982, IN
DEED BOOK 1175 AT PAGE 821,
AMOING THE LAND RECORDS OF
PRINCE WILLIAM COUNTY, VIR-
GINIA.
Tax ID: 7697-50-1818.02.

TERMS OF SALE: A bidder�s
deposit of $10,000.00 or 10% of
the sale price, whichever is lower,
will be required in the form of a
certified or cashier�s check. Cash
will not be accepted as a deposit.
Settlement within fifteen (15)
days of sale, otherwise Trustee
may forfeit deposit. Additional
terms to be announced at sale.
This is a communication from a
debt collector. This notice is an
attempt to collect on a debt and
any information obtained will be
used for that purpose.

(Trustee # 22-000202)

Substitute Trustee: ALG Trustee,
LLC C/O Orlans PC PO Box 2548,
Leesburg, VA 20177 (703) 777-
7101 website: www.Orlans.com

The Vendor auction.com will be
used in conjunction with this sale.

Potential Bidders: For sale infor-
mation, please visit www.Auc-
tion.com or call (800) 280-2832.

Publication Dates:
May 26, June 2, 9, 16, 2022
12384637
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Rosenberg & Associates, LLC
4340 East West Highway, Suite 600

Bethesda, MD 20814
(301) 907-8000

www.rosenberg-assoc.com
SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES’ SALE
OF IMPROVED REAL PROPERTY

4215 RED CEDAR LN.
BURTONSVILLE, MD 20866

Under a power of sale contained in a certain Deed of Trust from Issa Seydou Bagayoko
dated October 26, 2005 and recorded in Liber 31237, folio 539 among the Land
Records of Montgomery County, MD, default having occurred under the terms thereof,
the Sub. Trustees will sell at public auction at the Circuit Court for Montgomery
County, at the Court House Door, 50 Maryland Ave., Rockville, MD 20850, on

JUNE 3, 2022 AT 2:55 PM
ALL THAT FEE SIMPLE LOT OF GROUND, together with the buildings and
improvements thereon situated in Montgomery County, MD and more fully described
in the aforesaid Deed of Trust. Tax ID #05-02865670.
The property, which is improved by a dwelling, will be sold in an "as is" condition and
subject to conditions, restrictions and agreements of record affecting the same, if any,
and with no warranty of any kind.
Terms of Sale: A deposit of $55,000 in the form of certified check, cashier's check
or money order will be required of the purchaser at time and place of sale. Balance
of the purchase price to be paid in cash within ten days of final ratification of sale by
the Circuit Court for Montgomery County. Interest to be paid on the unpaid purchase
money at the rate pursuant to the Deed of Trust Note from the date of sale to the date
funds are received in the office of the Sub. Trustees. There will be no abatement of
interest in the event additional funds are tendered before settlement or if settlement
is delayed for any reason. The noteholder shall not be obligated to pay interest if it is
the purchaser. TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE FOR THE PURCHASER. Adjustment of all
real property taxes, including agricultural taxes, if applicable, and any and all public
and/or private charges or assessments, to the extent such amounts survive foreclosure
sale, including water/sewer charges and ground rent, to be adjusted to date of sale
and paid at execution of the deed, except where the secured party is the purchaser,
and thereafter assumed by the purchaser. Condominium fees and/or homeowners
association dues, if any, shall be assumed by the purchaser from the date of sale
forward. Cost of all documentary stamps, transfer taxes and settlement expenses shall
be borne by the purchaser. Purchaser shall be responsible for obtaining physical
possession of the property. Purchaser assumes the risk of loss or damage to the
property from the date of sale forward. Additional terms to be announced at the time
of sale.
If the Sub. Trustees are unable to convey good and marketable title, the purchaser's
sole remedy in law and equity shall be limited to a refund of the deposit without
interest. If the purchaser fails to go to settlement, the deposit shall be forfeited,
to the Trustees for application against all expenses, attorney�s fees and the full
commission on the sale price of the above-scheduled foreclosure sale. In the event
of default, all expenses of this sale (including attorney�s fees and the full commission
on the gross sale price of this sale) shall be charged against and paid out of the
forfeited deposit. The Trustees may then re-advertise and resell the property at the
risk and expense of the defaulting purchaser or may avail themselves of any legal or
equitable remedies against the defaulting purchaser without reselling the property.
In the event of a resale, the defaulting purchaser shall not be entitled to receive the
surplus, if any, even if such surplus results from improvements to the property by said
defaulting purchaser and the defaulting purchaser shall be liable to the Trustees and
secured party for reasonable attorney�s fees and expenses incurred in connection with
all litigation involving the Property or the proceeds of the resale. Trustees' file number
22-000837-MD-F-1.

Diane S. Rosenberg, Mark D. Meyer, et al., Substitute Trustees

Maryland Office:
908 York Road � Towson, MD 21204 � 410.828.4838

www.alexcooper.com
May 19, 26, June 2, 2022 12384136

Stafford County878

TRUSTEE SALE
358 Bridgewater Cir,

Fredericksburg,VA 22406
Stafford County

In execution of a Deed of Trust
in the original principal amount
of $135,000.00, dated December
31, 2003 recorded in the Clerk's
Office of the Circuit Court of the
Stafford County, Virginia, in Doc-
ument No. 040000096, at the
request of the holder of the Note,
the undersigned Substitute
Trustee will offer for sale at public
auction at the entrance to the
Judicial Center, 1300 Courthouse
Road, Stafford, on June 21, 2022 at
10:00 AM the property described
in said deed, located at the above
address and briefly described as:

Lot 754, Section 3B, England Run
North, with any improvements
thereon

Subject to any and all covenants,
conditions, restrictions, ease-
ments, and all other matters of
record taking priority over the
Deed of Trust, if any, affecting the
aforesaid property.

TERMS OF SALE: CASH: A deposit
of $20,000.00 or 10% of the sales
price, whichever is lower, cash or
certified check will be required
at the time of sale, but no more
than $10,000.00 of cash will be
accepted, with settlement within
fifteen (15) days from the date of
sale. Sale is subject to post sale
confirmation that the borrower
did not file for protection under
the U.S. Bankruptcy Code prior to
the sale which affects the validity
of the sale, as well as to post-
sale confirmation of the status of
the loan with the loan servicer
including, but not limited to,
determination of whether the bor-
rower entered into any repay-
ment agreement, reinstated or
paid off the loan prior to the
sale. In any such event, the sale
shall be null and void, and the
Purchaser�s sole remedy, in law
or equity, shall be the return of
his deposit without interest. Addi-
tional terms may be announced
at the time of sale. Pursuant to
the Federal Fair Debt Collection
Practices Act, we advise you that
this firm is a debt collector
attempting to collect the indebt-
edness referred to herein and
any information we obtain will be
used for that purpose.

SAMUEL I.WHITE, P.C.,
Substitute Trustee

This is a communication from a
debt collector.

FOR INFORMATION CONTACT:
SAMUEL I.WHITE, P.C. (79750)
596 Lynnhaven Parkway Suite 200
Virginia Beach,VA 23452
757-457-1460 - Call Between
9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m.
or visit our website at
www.siwpc.net

May 19, 26, 2022 12384602

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
Roommates

BROOKLAND DC 2 blocks metro,
already furn bedroom, shared bath,
ac cable, kitch privlages,male pref-

ered, $680/m. 202-526-1054

MARYLAND
Roommates

CAPITAL HEIGHTS - House to share.
Close to shopping &Metro.

$175 & up each Friday. 240-840-6308

FORT WASHINGTON - Lg house to
share. Free cable. Close to MGM.
W/D. $150/wk Special. 240-882-8973

Montgomery County850

MARYLAND
Roommates
LARGO - 2 large room in bsmt, pvt
kitch, bathroom, all utils incl, nr
metro, $750/mo. 240-353-1428

Time Shares/
Rentals, Sales

Timeshare Cancellation Experts
Wesley Financial Group, LLC
Over $50,000,000 in timeshare debt
and fees cancelled in 2019. Get
free informational package and
learn how to get rid of your time-
share! Free consultations. Over 450
positive reviews.Call 888-984-2917.

Electronics245

DISH Network. $64.99 for
190 Channels! Blazing Fast Internet,
$19.99/mo. (where available.)

Switch & Get a FREE $100 Visa Gift
Card. FREEVoice Remote. FREE HD
DVR. FREE Streaming onALL

Devices. Call today! 1-855-407-6870.

Home & Garden265

BATH & SHOWER UPDATES
in as little as ONE DAY! Affordable
prices - No payments for 18 months!
Lifetime warranty & professional

installs. Senior & Military
Discounts available. 877-738-0991.

Dogs for Sale610

ADORABLE RED POMSKI GIRL, ready
to be your new best friend, current

on everything, dob 2/1/202
434-566-6641

Bernese Mtn Puppies, 2 Males,
1 female, AKC, ready, $2500.

717-823-8512
Hilltopheritagemtndogs.com

CANE CORSO BLUE PUPS 8 weeks,
shots, tails & ear done. Reg., lic.
breeder, $2200. 804-347-2600

CAVACHON PUPPIES lovingly raised
in home, Northern VA.

571-918-1965
Cavachon Puppies in Virginia
Adorable baby doll faces Ready
weekend. M/F. Local breeder
raised in home. 703-362-8718
www.dcdogfinders.com

COCKAPOO PUPPIES
$995 each

301-491-0941

COCKAPOOS,AKC parents,
black & chocolate, ready 6/19

202-409-0851
luluslovelys.com

ENGLISH SPRINGER SPANIELS AKC,
black & white, liver & white,
ready 6/26. 202-409-0851

luluslovelys.com

Havanese Pups,AKC, vet
checked, health guar. $1500.

740-679-3633
LAB PUPS - 9 wk old 4 females, 4
males, 2 cream males, vet checked,
shots, dewormed, ready for forever
homes. 540-7189334 call/ text $600

PUG PUPPIES - CKC, FAWN,MALES
& FEMALES Shots, wormed,vet
checked, Ready now. $1500.

540-879-9492
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ACCREDITED INVESTORS ONLY
Colorblind correction patent

11,204,455 targets >215% per year
for 15 years. Ron 301-725-0000

ACCREDITED INVESTORS ONLY
Colorblind correction patent

11,204,455 targets >215% ROI per
year for 15 years. Ron 301-725-0000

INSURANCE
SERVICES

DENTAL INSURANCE from Physicians
Mutual Insurance Company. Cover-
age for 350 plus procedures. Real
dental insurance � NOT just a dis-
count plan. Do not wait! Call now!
Get your FREE Dental Information Kit
with all the details! 1-855-337-5228
dental50plus.com/MDDC#6258
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BROCK & SCOTT, PLLC
5431 Oleander Drive
Wilmington NC, 28403

SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES' SALE OF
VALUABLE FEE SIMPLE PROPERTY

KNOWN AS
1906 JARVIS AVENUE
Oxon Hill, MD 20745

Under and by virtue of the power of sale contained in a certain
Deed of Trust to JOHN M. MERCER, Trustee(s), dated June
28, 2006, and recorded among the Land Records of PRINCE
GEORGE'S COUNTY, MARYLAND in Liber 33767, folio 107,
RE-RECORDED FEBRUARY 9, 2017 IN BOOK 34223, PAGE
293 the holder of the indebtedness secured by this Deed of
Trust having appointed the undersigned Substitute Trustees, by
instrument duly recorded among the aforesaid Land Records,
default having occurred under the terms thereof, and at the
request of the party secured thereby, the undersigned Substitute
Trustee will offer for sale at public auction at THE PRINCE
GEORGE'S COUNTY COURTHOUSE LOCATED AT FRONT OF
THE DUVAL WING OF THE COURTHOUSE COMPLEX 14735
MAIN ST, UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772 ON,

JUNE 13, 2022 at 9:45 AM
ALL THAT FEE SIMPLE LOT OF GROUND and improvements
thereon situated in PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY, MD and
described as follows:
ALL THAT PROPERTY SITUATE IN PRINCE GEORGE'S COUN-
TY, STATE OF MARYLAND, DESCRIBED AS; LOT NUMBERED
FORTY (40), IN BLOCK LETTERED "X, OF THE SUBDIVISION
KNOWN AS "PLAT FOUR, SECTION TWO, BIRCHWOOD CITY",
AS PER PLAT RECORDED IN PLAT RECORDED IN PLAT BOOK
WWW 45 PLAT NO. 46, AMONG THE LAND RECORDS OF
PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY, MARYLAND. WHICH HAS THE
ADDRESS OF 1905 JARVIS AVENUE, OXON HILL, MD 20745.
The property will be sold in an "AS IS WHERE IS" condition
without either express or implied warranty or representation,
including but not limited to the description, fitness for a
particular purpose or use, structural integrity, physical condi-
tion, construction, extent of construction, workmanship, mate-
rials, liability, zoning, subdivision, environmental condition,
merchantability, compliance with building or housing codes or
other laws, ordinances or regulations, or other similar matters,
and subject to easements, agreements and restrictions of record
which affect the same, if any. The property will be sold
subject to all conditions, liens, restrictions and agreements of
record affecting same including any condominium and of HOA
assessments pursuant to Md Real Property Article 11-110.
TERMS OF SALE: A deposit of $24,000.00 payable in certified
check or by a cashier's check will be required from purchaser at
time of sale, balance in immediately available funds upon final
ratification of sale by the Circuit Court of PRINCE GEORGE'S
COUNTY, MARYLAND interest to be paid at the rate of 3.125%
on unpaid purchase money from date of sale to date of
settlement. The secured party herein, if a bidder, shall not be
required to post a deposit. Third party purchaser (excluding the
secured party) will be required to complete full settlement of
the purchase of the property within TEN (10) CALENDAR DAYS
of the ratification of the sale by the Circuit Court otherwise the
purchaser's deposit shall be forfeited and the property will be
resold at the risk and expense, of the defaulting purchaser.
All other public charges and private charges or assessments,
including water/sewer charges, ground rent, taxes if any, to
be adjusted to date of sale. Cost of all documentary stamps
and transfer taxes and all other costs incident to the settlement
shall be borne by the purchaser. If applicable, condominium
and/or homeowner association dues and assessments will be
adjusted to date of sale. If the sale is rescinded or not ratified for
any reason, including post sale lender audit, or the Substitute
Trustees are unable to convey insurable title or a resale is to
take place for any reason, the purchaser(s) sole remedy in law
or equity shall be limited to the refund of the aforementioned
deposit. The purchaser waives all rights and claims against
the Substitute Trustees whether known or unknown. These
provisions shall survive settlement Upon refund of the deposit,
this sale shall be void and of no effect, and the purchaser
shall have no further claim against the Substitute Trustees.
The sale is subject to post-sale review of the status of the
loan and that if any agreement to cancel the sale was entered
into by the lender and borrower prior to the sale then the sale
is void and the purchaser's deposit shall be refunded without
interest. Additional terms and conditions, if applicable, maybe
announced at the time and date of sale. Sale is subject to
the attestation by the Borrower in accordance with Section 5.A
of the Governor's order of 10.16.2020. File No. (13-23699)

Thomas W. Hodge, Gene Jung, Robert M. Oliveri,
Christine Johnson, Melissa Alcocer, Jeana McMurray,

Brennan Ferguson, and Jessica Elliott, Substitute Trustees
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BROCK & SCOTT, PLLC
5431 Oleander Drive
Wilmington NC, 28403

SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES' SALE OF
VALUABLE FEE SIMPLE PROPERTY

KNOWN AS
6915 EMERSON STREET
Hyattsville, MD 20784

Under and by virtue of the power of sale contained in a certain
Deed of Trust to , Trustee(s), dated December 22, 1978,
and recorded among the Land Records of PRINCE GEORGE'S
COUNTY, MARYLAND in Liber 5040, folio 358, RE-RECORDED
JULY 23, 1996 IN BOOK 50561, PAGE 713 the holder of the
indebtedness secured by this Deed of Trust having appointed the
undersigned Substitute Trustees, by instrument duly recorded
among the aforesaid Land Records, default having occurred
under the terms thereof, and at the request of the party
secured thereby, the undersigned Substitute Trustee will offer
for sale at public auction at THE PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY
COURTHOUSE LOCATED AT FRONT OF THE DUVAL WING
OF THE COURTHOUSE COMPLEX 14735 MAIN ST, UPPER
MARLBORO, MD 20772 ON,

JUNE 13, 2022 at 9:45 AM
ALL THAT FEE SIMPLE LOT OF GROUND and improvements
thereon situated in PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY, MD and
described as follows:
LOT 17, BLOCK 16, WOODLAWN, AS PER PLAT THEREOF
RECORDED IN PLAT BOOK WWW 18 AT PLAT 55, AMONG THE
LAND RECORDS OF PRINCE GEORGE'S COUNTY, MARYLAND
BEING IN THE SECOND ELECTION DISTRICT. SUBJECT TO
BUILDING RESTRICTION LINE OF RECORD
The property will be sold in an "AS IS WHERE IS" condition
without either express or implied warranty or representation,
including but not limited to the description, fitness for a
particular purpose or use, structural integrity, physical condi-
tion, construction, extent of construction, workmanship, mate-
rials, liability, zoning, subdivision, environmental condition,
merchantability, compliance with building or housing codes or
other laws, ordinances or regulations, or other similar matters,
and subject to easements, agreements and restrictions of record
which affect the same, if any. The property will be sold
subject to all conditions, liens, restrictions and agreements of
record affecting same including any condominium and of HOA
assessments pursuant to Md Real Property Article 11-110.
TERMS OF SALE: A deposit of $5,500.00 payable in certified
check or by a cashier's check will be required from purchaser at
time of sale, balance in immediately available funds upon final
ratification of sale by the Circuit Court of PRINCE GEORGE'S
COUNTY, MARYLAND interest to be paid at the rate of 9.5% on
unpaid purchase money from date of sale to date of settlement.
The secured party herein, if a bidder, shall not be required to
post a deposit. Third party purchaser (excluding the secured
party) will be required to complete full settlement of the
purchase of the property within TEN (10) CALENDAR DAYS of
the ratification of the sale by the Circuit Court otherwise the
purchaser's deposit shall be forfeited and the property will be
resold at the risk and expense, of the defaulting purchaser.
All other public charges and private charges or assessments,
including water/sewer charges, ground rent, taxes if any, to
be adjusted to date of sale. Cost of all documentary stamps
and transfer taxes and all other costs incident to the settlement
shall be borne by the purchaser. If applicable, condominium
and/or homeowner association dues and assessments will be
adjusted to date of sale. If the sale is rescinded or not ratified for
any reason, including post sale lender audit, or the Substitute
Trustees are unable to convey insurable title or a resale is to
take place for any reason, the purchaser(s) sole remedy in law
or equity shall be limited to the refund of the aforementioned
deposit. The purchaser waives all rights and claims against
the Substitute Trustees whether known or unknown. These
provisions shall survive settlement Upon refund of the deposit,
this sale shall be void and of no effect, and the purchaser
shall have no further claim against the Substitute Trustees.
The sale is subject to post-sale review of the status of the
loan and that if any agreement to cancel the sale was entered
into by the lender and borrower prior to the sale then the sale
is void and the purchaser's deposit shall be refunded without
interest. Additional terms and conditions, if applicable, maybe
announced at the time and date of sale. Sale is subject to
the attestation by the Borrower in accordance with Section 5.A
of the Governor's order of 10.16.2020. File No. (18-11192)

Thomas W. Hodge, Robert M. Oliveri, Christine Johnson,
Melissa Alcocer, Jeana McMurray, Brennan Ferguson,

Substitute Trustees
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Samuel I. White, P.C.
596 Lynnhaven Parkway, Suite 200

Virginia Beach, VA 23452
SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES' SALE OF
VALUABLE FEE SIMPLE PROPERTY

KNOWN AS
5604 Dover Street

Churchton, MD 20733
Under and by virtue of the power of sale contained in a
certain Deed of Trust to JOHN J. ROMANO, Trustee(s), dated
June 14, 2007, and recorded among the Land Records of
ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY, MARYLAND in Liber 19236, folio
0518, the holder of the indebtedness secured by this Deed of
Trust having appointed the undersigned Substitute Trustees, by
instrument duly recorded among the aforesaid Land Records,
default having occurred under the terms thereof, and at the
request of the party secured thereby, the undersigned Substitute
Trustee will offer for sale at public auction at THE ANNE
ARUNDEL COUNTY COURTHOUSE LOCATED AT 8 CHURCH
CIR, ANNAPOLIS, MD 21401 ON,

JUNE 13, 2022 at 10:00 AM
ALL THAT FEE SIMPLE LOT OF GROUND and improvements
thereon situated in ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY, MD and
described as follows:
LOT NUMBERED TWENTY-ONE (21) IN BLOCK NUMBERED
EIGHT (8) IN THE SUBDIVISION KNOWN AS "FRANKLIN
MANOR BEACH", AS PER PLAT THEREOF RECORDED APRIL
25, 1922 IN LIBER WWW 1 SECTION 4, FOLIO 349, AND NOW
OF RECORD IN PLAT BOOK 15 AT FOLIO 4, AMONG THE LAND
RECORDS OF ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY, MARYLAND; BEING
IN THE 7TH ASSESSMENT DISTRICT OF SAID COUNTY. TAX
ID # 7-268-9002-1103
The property will be sold in an "AS IS WHERE IS" condition
without either express or implied warranty or representation,
including but not limited to the description, fitness for a
particular purpose or use, structural integrity, physical condi-
tion, construction, extent of construction, workmanship, mate-
rials, liability, zoning, subdivision, environmental condition,
merchantability, compliance with building or housing codes or
other laws, ordinances or regulations, or other similar matters,
and subject to easements, agreements and restrictions of record
which affect the same, if any. The property will be sold
subject to all conditions, liens, restrictions and agreements of
record affecting same including any condominium and of HOA
assessments pursuant to Md Real Property Article 11-110.
TERMS OF SALE: A deposit of $20,000.00 PAYABLE ONLY BY
certified funds, shall be required at the time of sale. CASH WILL
NOT BE AN ACCEPTABLE FORM OF DEPOSIT. The balance of
the purchase price with interest at 4.625% per annum from the
date of sale to the date of payment will be paid within TEN
DAYS after the final ratification of the sale. There will be no
abatement of interest for any reason. Adjustments on all taxes,
public charges and special or regular assessments will be made
as of the date of sale and thereafter assumed by purchaser. There
will be no abatement of taxes, public charges and special or
regular assessments for any reason. If applicable, condominium
and/or homeowner association dues and assessments that may
become due after the time of sale will be the responsibility of
the purchaser. Title examination, conveyancing, state revenue
stamps, transfer taxes, title insurance, and all other costs
incident to settlement are to be paid by the purchaser. Time is
of the essence for the purchaser, otherwise the deposit will be
forfeited, and the property may be resold at risk and costs of the
defaulting purchaser and the purchaser agrees to pay reasonable
attorneys' fees for the Substitute trustees, plus all cost incurred,
if the Substitute Trustee's have filed the appropriate motion with
the Court to resell the property. The purchasers waives personal
service of any papers filed in connection with such a motion
and expressly agrees to The purchaser agrees to accept service
by first class mail at the address provided by the Purchaser as
identified on the Memorandum of Sale. If the sale is not ratified
or if the Substitute Trustees are unable to convey marketable
title in accord with these terms of sale, the purchaser's only
remedy is return of the deposit.
The sale is subject to post-sale confirmation and audit of the
status of the loan with the loan servicer including, but not
limited to, determination of whether the borrower entered into
a repayment agreement, reinstated, or paid off the loan prior to
sale. In any such event, this sale shall be null and void, and the
Purchaser's sol remedy, in law or equity, shall be the return of
the deposit without interest.

Trustee's File No. (33480)
Robert A. Jones, et al SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES
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May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12382376

Samuel I. White, P.C.
596 Lynnhaven Parkway, Suite 200

Virginia Beach, VA 23452
SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES' SALE OF
VALUABLE FEE SIMPLE PROPERTY

KNOWN AS
440 Lynwood Drive

Severna Park, MD 21146
Under and by virtue of the power of sale contained in a certain
Deed of Trust to DAVID SILVERMAN, Trustee(s), dated December
14, 2018, and recorded among the Land Records of ANNE
ARUNDEL COUNTY, MARYLAND in Liber 32793, folio 455, the
holder of the indebtedness secured by this Deed of Trust having
appointed the undersigned Substitute Trustees, by instrument
duly recorded among the aforesaid Land Records, default having
occurred under the terms thereof, and at the request of the party
secured thereby, the undersigned Substitute Trustee will offer
for sale at public auction at THE ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY
COURTHOUSE LOCATED AT 8 CHURCH CIR, ANNAPOLIS, MD
21401 ON,

JUNE 13, 2022 at 10:00 AM
ALL THAT FEE SIMPLE LOT OF GROUND and improvements
thereon situated in ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY, MD and
described as follows:
BEING KNOWN AND DESIGNATED AS LOT 24 AS SHOWN ON
THE PLAT OF "CANDLEWOOD" DATED OCTOBER 27, 1964 BY
JOHN E. HARMS, JR. AND ASSOCIATES, SURVEYORS AND
RECORDED AMONG THE PLAT RECORDS OF ANNE ARUNDEL
COUNTY IN PLAT BOOK 33 FOLIO 31.
The property will be sold in an "AS IS WHERE IS" condition
without either express or implied warranty or representation,
including but not limited to the description, fitness for a
particular purpose or use, structural integrity, physical condi-
tion, construction, extent of construction, workmanship, mate-
rials, liability, zoning, subdivision, environmental condition,
merchantability, compliance with building or housing codes or
other laws, ordinances or regulations, or other similar matters,
and subject to easements, agreements and restrictions of record
which affect the same, if any. The property will be sold
subject to all conditions, liens, restrictions and agreements of
record affecting same including any condominium and of HOA
assessments pursuant to Md Real Property Article 11-110.
TERMS OF SALE: A deposit of $20,000.00 PAYABLE ONLY BY
certified funds, shall be required at the time of sale. CASH WILL
NOT BE AN ACCEPTABLE FORM OF DEPOSIT. The balance of
the purchase price with interest at 5.25% per annum from the
date of sale to the date of payment will be paid within TEN
DAYS after the final ratification of the sale. There will ne no
abatement of interest for any reason. Adjustments on all taxes,
public charges and special or regular assessments will be made
as of the date of sale and thereafter assumed by purchaser. There
will be no abatement of taxes, public charges and special or
regular assessments for any reason. If applicable, condominium
and/or homeowner association dues and assessments that may
become due after the time of sale will be the responsibility of
the purchaser. Title examination, conveyancing, state revenue
stamps, transfer taxes, title insurance, and all other costs
incident to settlement are to be paid by the purchaser. Time is
of the essence for the purchaser, otherwise the deposit will be
forfeited, and the property may be resold at risk and costs of the
defaulting purchaser and the purchaser agrees to pay reasonable
attorneys' fees for the Substitute trustees, plus all cost incurred,
if the Substitute Trustess have filed the appropriate motion with
the Court to resell the property. The purchasers waives personal
service of any papers filed in connection with such a motion
and expressly agrees to The purchaser agrees to accept service
by first class mail at the address provided by the Purchaser as
identified on the Memorandum of Sale. If the sale is not ratified
or if the Substitute Trustees are unable to convey marketable
title in accord with these terms of sale, the purchaser's only
remedy is return of the deposit.
The sale is subject to post-sale confirmation and audit of the
status of the loan with the loan servicer including, but not
limited to, determination of whether the borrower entered into
a repayment agreement, reinstated, or paid off the loan prior to
sale. In any such event, this sale shall be null and void, and the
Purchaser's sol remedy, in law or wquity, shall be the return of
the deposit without interest.

Trustee's File No. (74943)
Robert A. Jones, et al SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES
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A181, A316, A311, A183, A425, A426, A461, A463, A508
May 26, June 2, 9, 2022 12381251

Samuel I. White, P.C.
596 Lynnhaven Parkway, Suite 200

Virginia Beach, VA 23452
SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES' SALE OF
VALUABLE FEE SIMPLE PROPERTY

KNOWN AS
504 LOUISE AVENUE

LINTHICUM AKA LITHICUM HEIGHTS, MD 21090
Under and by virtue of the power of sale contained in a
certain Deed of Trust to LAWYERS TITLE INSURANCE CORP.,
Trustee(s), dated September 23, 2003, and recorded among the
Land Records of ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY, MARYLAND in Liber
13897, folio 679, the holder of the indebtedness secured by
this Deed of Trust having appointed the undersigned Substitute
Trustees, by instrument duly recorded among the aforesaid Land
Records, default having occurred under the terms thereof, and
at the request of the party secured thereby, the undersigned
Substitute Trustee will offer for sale at public auction at
THE ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY COURTHOUSE LOCATED AT 8
CHURCH CIR, ANNAPOLIS, MD 21401 ON,

JUNE 13, 2022 at 10:00 AM
ALL THAT LEASEHOLD LOT OF GROUND and improvements
thereon situated in ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY, MD and
described as follows:
BEING KNOWN AND DESIGNATED AS LOT NO. 2, AS SHOWN
ON A PLAT ENTITLED, "PLAT NO. 2, SWEETSER HEIGHTS",
WHICH PLAT IS RECORDED AMONG THE LAND RECORDS
OF ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY, MARYLAND IN PLAT BOOK 24,
FOLIO 19.
THE PROPERTY IS SUBJECT TO AN ANNUAL GROUND RENT
OF $96.00 PAYABLE ON THE 1st DAYS OF June AND December
OF EACH AND EVERY YEAR.
The property will be sold in an "AS IS WHERE IS" condition
without either express or implied warranty or representation,
including but not limited to the description, fitness for a
particular purpose or use, structural integrity, physical condi-
tion, construction, extent of construction, workmanship, mate-
rials, liability, zoning, subdivision, environmental condition,
merchantability, compliance with building or housing codes or
other laws, ordinances or regulations, or other similar matters,
and subject to easements, agreements and restrictions of record
which affect the same, if any. The property will be sold
subject to all conditions, liens, restrictions and agreements of
record affecting same including any condominium and of HOA
assessments pursuant to Md Real Property Article 11-110.
TERMS OF SALE: A deposit of $20,000.00 PAYABLE ONLY BY
certified funds, shall be required at the time of sale. CASH WILL
NOT BE AN ACCEPTABLE FORM OF DEPOSIT. The balance
of the purchase price with interest at 4.5% per annum from
the date of sale to the date of payment will be paid within
TEN DAYS after the final ratification of the sale. Adjustments
on all taxes, public charges and special or regular assessments
will be made as of the date of sale and thereafter assumed
by purchaser. If applicable, condominium and/or homeowner
association dues and assessments that may become due after
the time of sale will be the responsibility of the purchaser.
Title examination, conveyancing, state revenue stamps, transfer
taxes, title insurance, and all other costs incident to settlement
are to be paid by the purchaser. Time is of the essence for
the purchaser, otherwise the deposit will be forfeited and the
property may be resold at risk and costs of the defaulting
purchaser. The purchaser agrees to accept service by first class
mail and certified mail addressed to the address provided by
said Purchaser as identified on the Memorandum of Sale for any
Motion or Show Cause Order incident to this sale including a
Motion to Default Purchaser and for Resale of the Property. If
the sale is not ratified or if the Substitute Trustees are unable to
convey marketable title in accord with these terms of sale, the
purchaser's only remedy is return of the deposit.
Trustee's File No. (69415)

JOHN E. DRISCOLL III, et al SUBSTITUTE TRUSTEES
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LOCAL LIVING

BY JEANNE HUBER

Q: When we use our washing 
machine, a GE top-loader that we 
bought in 2015, there is a terrible 
sewage smell. It’s not inside the 
machine, but in the basement air. 
We have tried several ways to fix 
the problem, including snaking 
the vents on the roof, replacing 
the one-way valve into the sink 
drain and sealing off the pipe 
into the septic system with foam 
insulation. But the smell persists. 
Any suggestions?

Reston

A: The solution may have more 
to do with how you care for your 
washer than with your plumbing.

Both top- and front-loading 
machines can develop smells 
when soap scum, mineral 
deposits and grime build up on 
surfaces that stay damp for a 
long time, creating an ideal 
environment for mildew and 
bacteria. Sewer smells, or “egg 
smells,” are more likely when 
most washes are done with cool 
water, because that isn’t as 
efficient as hot water in rinsing 
away soap scum, which is food 
for the bacteria that cause the 
smells. Periodically running a 
hot-water cycle can reduce the 
chances of having a problem, but 
once smells develop, thorough 
cleaning is the solution.

GE recommends using hot, 
soapy water and a soft cloth to 
clean the door and, on front-
loaders, the gasket around the 
door. If there is stubborn 
buildup, it suggests using white 
vinegar and an old toothbrush, 
never harsh chemicals or steel 
wool. And get into all the folds of 
the gasket. Use a swab, an old 
toothbrush or other tool to 
remove gunk at the bottom of the 
gasket, so it doesn’t block the 
drain holes on the inside bottom 
edge of the seal.

Residue will also probably 
build up on soap and softener 
dispensers, so clean those, too. 
The fabric softener dispenser on 
some GE top-loaders is on top of 
the agitator. After lifting it out, 
separate the dispenser cup from 
the cover by grasping the top and 
pushing down on the cup. 
Instructions should be in the 
manual, which can typically be 
found on a manufacturer’s 
website. For GE, go to the “owner 
support” page of 
geappliances.com, then click 
“appliance manuals” and enter 
your model number.

To clean a detergent dispenser, 
soak it in warm water and scrub 
with an old toothbrush. For a 
softener dispenser, GE 
recommends soaking it in a 
solution of 1/4 cup heavy-duty 
liquid detergent, one cup bleach 
and one gallon warm water.

To clean the drum and parts 
you cannot see or reach, GE 
recommends using a washing-
machine cleaner, such as Cerama 
Bryte washer cleaner ($8.60 for a 
16-ounce bottle from 
geapplianceparts.com). 
Washing-machine cleaners are 
formulated to remove mineral 
deposits, so they are acidic. As an 
alternative, GE suggests cleaning 
the washer with ingredients you 
might already have. Into the soap 
dispenser, pour a mixture of 
1/4 cup water and 1/4 cup baking 
soda, and into the empty 
washing machine, pour two cups 
of white vinegar. Then run a hot 
wash cycle.

People with front-loaders have 
one other place to clean: a 
compartment at the base of the 
machine where water collects 
around a filter that protects the 
pump. The combination of 
stagnant water, lint and grime 
trapped by the filter can lead to 
an unpleasant smell, especially if 
fresh laundry water hasn’t been 
pushed through the filter 
recently. Check the manual for 
how to clean this. Some Samsung 
models, for example, have a filter 
door on the front of the machine 
about an inch from the floor. 
Inside is a short hose with a plug 
at the end that pulls out. Once 
the plug is removed, the hose 
drains the stagnant, smelly 
water. Then a bigger plug can be 
twisted and pulled out, revealing 
the filter, which can be washed 
off.

If smells persist even after 
thorough cleaning, check one 
more area before calling a 
professional. The drain pipe or 
standpipe that the hose empties 
into might be partially plugged. 
Remove and rinse the hose. 
(Check YouTube for how-to 
videos. There’s one from the 
repairclinic.com channel titled 
“GE Top-Load Washer Drain 
Hose Replacement.”) And try 
pouring a combination of white 
vinegar and baking soda down 
the standpipe. You might also try 
disassembling and cleaning the 
P-trap below the standpipe.

If none of this works, it’s time 
to call an appliance repair 
company that works on GE 
washers. And if that doesn’t 
work, call a plumber.

Once you find and fix the 
problem that’s leading to the 
smells, minimize the chances of 
experiencing a repeat. Avoid 
using more detergent than 
recommended, cut back on fabric 
softeners and occasionally run a 
wash cycle on hot. You should 
also leave the washer door open 
for at least 20 minutes after the 
last load of the day, so the 
interior can dry out.

 Have a problem in your home? 
Send questions to 
localliving@washpost.com. Put “How 
To” in the subject line, tell us where 
you live and try to include a photo.

HOW TO 

Eliminating odors related to your washing machine

READER PHOTO

Both top- and front-
loading machines can 
develop smells when 
soap scum, mineral 
deposits and grime 

build up on surfaces 
that stay damp for a 

long time, creating an 
ideal environment for 
mildew and bacteria.

A reader wants to 
know how to get rid of 
a sewage smell. 
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2GASFIREPLACES.COM

CALL OR SCHEDULE ONLINE NOW!

SPRING BLACK FRIDAY SALE

FREE
REMOTE*

MAKE SURE YOUR GAS FIREPLACE IS SAFE!

CALL TO SCHEDULE A SERVICE APPOINTMENT
FOR INSPECTION, CLEANING, AND TUNE UP!

Let us make your fireplace look new again 
with this Tune-Up! PLUS get an additional 

$50 OFF a new remote control for your 
existing Fireplace 

For New Customers Only. Regular Price is $464 per visit

703.459.9405301.200.9434 202.796.2262

No chopping or hauling logs
Light with a remote control

No soot or ashes to clean up
Heat home far as little as .10¢ per hour

Works even when you lose power
99% energy efficient  

Serving VA, MD, and DC Since 1967
Sales, Service, and Installation

Virginia Washington DCMaryland

*Exclusions apply, see store for details.

 Schedule Free In-Home Estimate   OR   Showroom Appointment Online

Falls Church Rockville Alexandria

Family
Owned
Since 1967

*UP TO

For 54 years Cyprus Air and it’s employees have proudly served families in your community. Come visit one of our 
locations to see 56 Live Burning Showroom Displays, and let Cyprus Air convert your Fireplace  to Gas or schedule a 
Free In home Estimate. Cyprus Air is your one-stop shop, handling Installation, Inspection, and Permits.

UP TO 50% OFF*

Buy a Maintenance Agreement at $22/Mo and Pay $230 for Initial Visit 
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BY LAURA DAILY

M
y motto has always been: Use the right tool for the right job. It’s something I learned early 
on; my father made sure I had an array of tools from the moment I started living on my own.

I’m grateful for that. It’s embarrassing (and sometimes expensive) to call a handyperson 
for a simple repair. Or to be caught unprepared when you discover that a dining room chair 
leg is wobbly just before guests are scheduled to arrive and you don’t have a 

what-do-you-call-it to tighten it up.
Even if you weren’t gifted a set of tongue-and-groove pliers — more on those later — with teal handles 

for your 18th birthday (thanks for that, Dad), it’s not too late to compile your own assortment of 
essential tools and supplies. Here’s what experts suggest you need. Note that many of the items are 
multipurpose, which can save you space and money.

Hammer. Hammers are the workhorses in any tool kit. You can 
use them to close a paint can, pull out an errant nail or pound that 
security alarm sign into your flower bed. Consider it a must-have, 
says Chuck Khiel, senior vice president for Bethesda-based Fred 
Home Improvement. There are various types, including ball-peen, 
sledge and mallet, but the 16-ounce claw hammer, which has a head 
that is split and curved on one side, should handle most jobs and 
isn’t too heavy to wield.

Tape measure. Look for one that is at least 25 feet long to 
measure pretty much anything inside or out. It should have the 
fractions of an inch — down to 1/16 — labeled, so you can concentrate 
on the measurement and not on counting the marks, says Vineta 
Jackson, who writes about home improvement at the Handyman’s 
Daughter.

Four-in-one screwdriver. Whether you need to tighten a 
loose hinge, assemble a toy or change an item’s batteries, this is the 
ultimate affordable tool, says Sean Walsh, a general contractor and 
CEO of Walcraft Cabinetry in Ohio. It comes with two double-sided 
bits, including two flat heads and two X-shaped Phillips heads. 
These can be swapped in and out of the screwdriver handle.

Set of pliers. A standard three-piece set includes six-inch 
slip-joint, needle-nose and diagonal (or cutter) pliers. “They allow 
you to get a grip on anything,” says Kevin Busch, vice president of 
operations for Mr. Handyman. Needle-nose pliers are especially 
efficient in small, tight spaces, and diagonal ones are ideal if you 
need to cut wires.

Tongue-and-groove pliers. These adjustable pliers are 
good for tightening threaded fittings, such as sink drains, and 
turning handles or valves. “They’re my go-to for plumbing repairs: 
to stop leaking water, change a shower head or grip a stuck valve, so 
you can apply enough leverage to turn it off,” Walsh says.

Socket wrench set. A socket wrench does the same job as a 
conventional wrench, only more efficiently. Instead of buying 
dozens of wrenches, you can buy a single handle and removable 
sockets in different sizes. A socket wrench, with its ratcheting 
handle, lets you turn a nut or bolt without repositioning the tool on 
the fastener — as you would need to do with a wrench — when there 
isn’t enough room to turn it in a full circle. A set with about 
25 sockets should be sufficient.

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE

The 15 tools every 
homeowner should have

Hammers, tape measures, pliers: These items are toolbox staples

Home
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Levels. Jackson suggests you add two sizes of levels to your tool kit. 
One should be six to eight inches long, and the other should be four 
feet long. “The shorter one is good for hanging pictures or shelves,” 
she says. “The longer one should be enough for greater spans, say 
side-by-side shelves, or if you have a project like outdoor pavers.”

Five-in-one painter’s tool. This inexpensive gadget may 
be the Swiss Army knife of hardware. It looks like a putty knife, with 
its wide, flat blade, and it has a point for gouging, a square end 
opposite the point and a curved cutout. Use it as a can or bottle 
opener, a scraper, a paint roller cleaner, a screwdriver and more. 
Khiel says it can even help unstick painted windows.

Utility knife. “Please don’t use a steak knife to open boxes,” 
Busch says. A utility knife with retractable and replaceable blades 
can cut through thick materials, including cardboard, rope, foam 
rubber, heavy tape and more.

Cordless drill with interchangeable bits. The least 
intimidating of all power tools is the cordless drill. Prices start at 
about $35, and manufacturers typically produce them with 
long-lasting rechargeable batteries. Even if you have to pay a bit 
extra, get a full set of bits — drill, screwdriver, hex head, star head — 
to make it as versatile as possible. A good cordless drill allows you to 
do a job much more efficiently than by hand, Busch says.

Magnetic stud finder. A stud is the wood frame holding up 
your wall. When you go to hang a heavy item, you want to be sure 
you are nailing or drilling into wood and not just drywall, so it 
doesn’t fall. Electronic stud finders tend to give false readings, 
especially on textured walls, Jackson says. Instead, use a magnetic 
one (about $10), which you can move over the wall. Stud finders 
should stick to the screws or nails in the wood framing.

Duct tape. A universal adhesive, duct tape can seal boxes, corral 
cords, patch holes in a garden hose or spray faucet, mend a shower 
curtain and more. And it comes in a rainbow of colors.

WD-40. This blend of lubricants and anti-corrosion agents 
silences noisy doors and hinges, lubricates locks, loosens stuck bolts 
or zippers, and even removes crayon marks and other stains from 
many surfaces.

Allen wrench key set. If you have ever assembled a piece of 
Ikea furniture, then you are well-acquainted with this tiny tool, also 
called a hex key, used for turning bolts and screws with hexagonal 
sockets, Jackson says. “I like mine on a ring, so you can easily find 
the one that fits,” she says. Allen wrenches are useful for tightening 
assembled furniture, towel rods and more.

Something to put it all in. Whether it’s a five-gallon paint 
bucket, a heavy-duty duffle bag or a toolbox with multiple shelves, 
store everything in one place, not throughout your house. When you 
do need to make a quick fix, you want something that’s easy to tote, 
so you don’t have to run around digging through drawers or 
scouring cabinets.

Denver-based writer Laura Daily specializes in consumer advocacy and 
travel strategies. Find her at dailywriter.net.

 Chat Thursday at 11 a.m. Asher Kohring, senior buyer for Shades of 
Light, joins staff writer Jura Koncius for our weekly online Q&A on 
decorating and household advice. Submit questions at 
live.washingtonpost.com.

 At Home newsletter Go to the Home & Garden page to subscribe to 
our email newsletter, delivered every Thursday.

FROM PREVIOUS PAGE

SEB AGRESTI/ILLUSTRATIONS FOR THE WASHINGTON POST
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BY KEVIN BRASLER 
AND JENNIFER BARGER

Think of window treatments 
as the little black dress of your 
home. On one hand, Roman 
shades, silk curtains or plain old 
blinds are practical must-haves. 
They block streetlight glares and 
morning rays, help insulate 
against heat and cold, and even 
shield you from the eyes of 
prying neighbors. But with the 
right flourishes, they also serve 
as decorations, elevating your 
home from just-out-of-college 
bare to magazine beautiful.

There are many choices — and 
price ranges — when it comes to 
window treatments. Here’s ad-
vice to help you get good prod-
ucts and good deals.

Types of treatments
There’s no one-size-fits-all so-

lution here. Consider what you 
need from your window treat-
ments. Do you want to block out 
sunlight in a nursery, or do you 
need insulation for a cold den?

In addition to traditional 
wood or cellular blinds, most 
window-covering stores also sell 
plantation shutters, curtains, 
Roman shades (fabric shades 
that fold neatly when you raise 
them) and roller shades. The last, 
often crafted from sleek, natural 
materials or hip fabrics, have 
made a comeback recently, 
thanks to technology improve-
ments and the minimalism 
trend. Roller shades now come in 
materials far better looking than 
the flimsy ones from decades 
past, and many of them can also 
block UV rays while still admit-
ting light. Or, thanks to thin-yet-
dense construction, they can ob-
scure outside light.

Where to look
Spend time visiting show-

rooms or perusing online to 
determine what you want. Like 
most types of retailers, online 
window-dressing companies 
continue to gain traction. Al-
though most offer tools that let 
you visualize colors, models and 
types of coverings on generic 
windows, you’ll find it easier to 
evaluate options in a place where 
you can touch and compare ma-
terials and styles. Plus, at the 
best stores, pros will help you 
pick what works for your win-
dow type.

To help you find a retailer, 
Washington Post readers get free 
access until June 25 to nonprofit 
Washington Consumers’ Check-
book’s unbiased ratings of local 
window-treatment retailers at 
Checkbook.org/WashingtonPost/
Window-Treatments.

In addition to specialty shops 
and big-box stores, some uphol-

sterers and paint centers or de-
sign stores offer window-
treatment services, usually for 
curtains or Roman shades. Al-
though this sounds expensive, it 
is often cheaper than using big-
name online outfits, and you 
have numerous choices of fabrics 
and colors.

Bring home samples (which 
should be free) of materials 
you’re considering. You’ll want to 
see firsthand what complements 
your furnishings, and it’s better 
to do this in the place the 
treatments will go.

You can tell workers or online 
sellers what your space and win-
dows look like — or show them 
photographs — and ask for ad-
vice. Some stores will also send 
salespeople to your home to offer 
advice, show samples and take 
measurements. There’s usually 
no charge or obligation to buy, 
but ask to be sure.

Before deciding, tape samples 
to the wall near where the treat-

ments will hang and see what 
they will look like at different 
times of day. And hold them up 
in front of the window during the 
day and night to see how much 
light filters through.

Evaluate your options
For most blinds and shades, 

you’ll have choices regarding 
how they function. You can order 
standard cords; continuous-loop 
cords; top-down, bottom-up 
treatments; or something cord-
less, which is ideal for families 
with pets or young children, for 
whom traditional hanging cords 
pose a strangulation risk. These 
work on a concealed pulley sys-
tem; you operate them by pulling 
a bottom bar or a ring on the 
back. The Consumer Product 
Safety Commission continues to 
work with window-treatment 
manufacturers to eliminate cord 
strangulation. Check its website, 
cpsc.gov, and visit the Window 
Covering Safety Council’s site, 

windowcoverings.org, for warn-
ings, tips and safety videos.

Motorized shades and blinds 
have become more widely avail-
able in recent years, and some 
can be connected to timers or 
controlled via smartphones. Al-
though these models can seem 
cool and are useful for otherwise 
inaccessible windows, the add-
ons can be costly; some stores 
charge $300 to $500 per window 
for automated systems.

Look at warranties
Get product descriptions, 

measurements and delivery 
dates in writing, and ask for a 
written guarantee before paying. 
Pay with a credit card, so you can 
dispute charges if the store 
doesn’t deliver on its promises or 
refuses to correct problems. And 
compare warranties and guaran-
tees, both for the blinds and for 
the installation (if you’re not 
doing it yourself ).

Some stores offer lifetime 
guarantees, meaning they’ll send 
someone out to fix a broken blind 
slat, replace a malfunctioning 
motor or untangle cords. Al-
though you might save money by 
buying from a low-cost online 
store and doing your own instal-
lation, this arrangement doesn’t 
provide the free repairs you’d get 
from a store that offers a custom-
er-friendly, long-term guarantee.

Ask about timing
Many blinds, shades and cur-

tains are custom-made. This 
used to take as long as a month, 
but increasingly, some stores can 
deliver within a few days to a 
week.

If you’re in a hurry or want to 
save money, many retailers, such 
as Pottery Barn, Target, Ikea, 
Anthropologie and West Elm, as 
well as home improvement 
stores offer premade shades, 
blinds or curtains. With blinds, 
some stores can cut stock prod-
ucts to fit, and you might be able 
to shorten slatted ones yourself.

With stock Roman shades, 
there is wiggle room if they’re too 
long — but not if they’re too 
short. Premade curtains can also 
be shortened via hem tape or 
sewing, or by taking a trip to the 
tailor.

Shop around
When Checkbook’s undercov-

er shoppers sought prices for 
window treatments for four win-
dows — including cellular 
shades, blinds and Roman 
shades — at a sampling of local 
stores and online outlets, they 
found a wide range.

For example, for cellular 
shades, Checkbook’s shoppers 
specified that they wanted four 
3/8-inch single-cell, white, light-
filtering cellular shades, 30 inch-
es wide by 68 inches long. For the 
least-expensive brand available 
at each local store, not including 
installation, prices ranged from 
$437 to $2,010. Among local 
stores, price winners include 
the big-box operations (Costco, 
Home Depot, Lowe’s), plus 
J.C. Penney.

Be sure to factor in installa-
tion costs. At some stores, these 
are included in the price of the 
window treatments; at others, 
they are extra (or substantially 
extra). Some suppliers don’t offer 
professional installation. Don’t 
assume buying online will save 
you a lot of money. Some online 
sellers charge low prices, while 
others charge high. Plus, a few of 
the pricey Internet retailers were 
more expensive than local 
bricks-and-mortar options.

Covering all the bases: What to know about window treatments

PHOTOS BY ISTOCK

There are many choices  — and price ranges — when it comes to window treatments. Before you 
choose, you’ll want to first bring home samples to see what complements your furnishings.

Kevin Brasler is executive editor 
and Jennifer Barger is a contributing 
editor at Washington Consumers’ 
Checkbook magazine and 
Checkbook.org, a nonprofit 
organization with a mission to help 
consumers get the best service and 
lowest prices. It is supported by 
consumers and takes no money 
from the service providers it 
evaluates. You can access 
Checkbook’s unbiased ratings of 
Washington-area window-treatment 
retailers free until June 25 at 
Checkbook.org/WashingtonPost/
Window-Treatments.
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Home

will feel more like home when 
you can make yourself a meal.

Q: What are you supposed to do 
when the movers are at your 
house? I don’t want to get in the 
way, but I feel as if I should 
supervise.
A: If you’ve labeled your boxes 
in detail, you’ve helped the 
movers already by knowing 
what rooms your boxes should 
go in. If it’s unclear which room 
is which (such as with different 
bedrooms), then put signs on 

the doors. I would stay clear of 
stairs and entryways, but you 
can hang out in the kitchen or 
living room to see whether 
there’s anything you can do. 
Providing food is always 
appreciated. 

Q: We thought of moving as an 
adventure and presented it that 
way to our children. What has 
helped you make moving a 
positive experience for your 
family?
A: Find three reasons the move 

is going to be a fun and good 
thing for your family. Maybe 
you’re moving to be closer to 
family, or maybe there’s an ice 
cream shop within walking 
distance of your new home. 
Then get the children involved. 
Even as toddlers, my kids would 
help me. Young kids can 
decorate moving boxes, and 
older kids can design their new 
rooms. Try to keep those happy 
moving vibes going as much as 
you can, because your 
enthusiasm and positive energy 
will affect your children.

Q: There are so many wasteful 
packing materials, but I don’t 

ISTOCK

ISTOCK

Ali Wenzke, author of “The Art of Happy Moving,” right, suggests 
labeling moving boxes in detail, top. Write what room the box will 
go into in big letters. And when moving with children, above, she 
recommends finding age-appropriate ways to get them involved.

Ali Wenzke, au-
thor of “The Art 
of Happy Mov-
ing: How to 
Declutter, Pack, 
and Start Over 
While Maintain-
ing Your Sanity 
and Finding Hap-

piness,” joined staff writer Jura 
Koncius last week for our online 
Q&A. Here is an edited excerpt.

Q: What is the best way to label 
boxes when you’re moving and 
someone else is going to unpack 
the truck?
A: The best way to label boxes is 
in detail. In big letters, write 
what room the box will go into. 
Write the name of the room on 
different sides of the box, so you 
can see it from multiple angles 
when unloading. Then list the 
items in the box. For example, 
write “primary bathroom,” then 
say: “tissue holders, soap 
dispensers, toothbrush holders, 
bathrobe.” 

Q: How do you know whether 
you should hire a moving 
company or whether you can 
handle a move with some 
friends?
A: I’d say about 75 percent of 
moves are do-it-yourself moves. 
My husband and I did seven of 
our 10 moves on our own. I 
would also say hiring movers is 
the best money I’ve ever spent. 
There can be moving issues and 
items can get damaged 
sometimes, but it’s a luxury to 
have movers. However, if you’d 
rather spend that money on 
decorating your new space or 
going out to explore your new 
city, that works, too. I would 
still recommend getting an 
estimate, so you can see how 
much you saved by doing it 
yourself.

Q: How do you start unpacking 
once you’ve moved?
A: As you pack, add a heart to 
any boxes that contain your 
favorite items. Then, when you 
unpack, start with those boxes, 
so you can be surrounded by 
what you love. It’s more fun to 
be surrounded by your family 
photos, cozy slippers and 
scented candles when 
you’re unpacking your office 
supplies.

In terms of which rooms to 
unpack first, if you have 
children, set their bedrooms up 
first, so they have a place to 
escape from the moving chaos. 
Then unpack your bedding and 
must-have bedroom items. I 
recommend doing the kitchen 
next, because your new place 

want to break my stuff when I 
move. What’s the best material 
to use to pack items such as 
dishes or books?
A: For a low-cost option, use 
recycled newspaper to pack 
dishes. You can also go online 
and ask people for free moving 
supplies, because they often like 
to recycle those items when they 
move, whether it’s packing 
paper or moving boxes. When 
you pack books, remember to 
use small moving boxes, because 
otherwise they will be too heavy 
to move. For items you need 
access to, such as children’s toys, 
I recommend using clear 
plastic storage containers. 
They’re great for storage later, 
too.

Q: How much time should be 
allotted to move? I’d love to do 
it all in one day, but is it better 
to do it over several days?
A: You may need someone to 
help you with heavier items 
such as couches or beds, so it’s 
best to get it all scheduled for 
one day, if possible. You should 
also consider the cost of a 
moving truck rental if you 
decide to space it out over time. 
Plan early to book movers (or 
friends helping you move), as 
well as the truck. If you have 
small items you can move in 
your car, you can start the 
process early and do it over 
several days. However, you 
should have a specific moving-
day target.

Q: How do you decide whether 
to sell or donate items before a 
move?
A: It depends. How much time 
do you have before you move? 
How likely are you to sell the 
item? Is it going to sit in a pile 
to get to later? If you have the 
time and energy to sell items, 
that’s an excellent way to cover 
some of your moving costs or to 
create a fund to decorate your 
new home. Try selling through 
your neighborhood Facebook 
page. There are many online 
thrift shops that would love 
your vintage jeans. You can sell 
furniture, china, vases and more 
through estate-sale companies 
that will sell the items for you 
for a commission fee. A garage 
or yard sale is another option, 
and it’s a fun way to say 
“goodbye” to your neighbors 
before you move.

If all of these options sound 
like too much work, then donate 
your items instead. Don’t 
overthink it. There is no reason 
to spend money on packing, 
moving and unpacking items 

SEE Q&A ON 9

LIVE Q&A

Author and real estate agent Ali Wenzke on stress-free moving

Ali Wenzke

WILLIAM MORROW
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A: It’s not weird at all to put 
them in a suitcase. Use all of the 
moving containers you have. 
You may have more clothes than 
will fit in the suitcases you have, 
so moving boxes are useful, 
because they are easy to stack 
and move.

Q: I’m moving my daughter to 
college this fall. I can tell she’s 
excited but nervous, and I want 
to help her manage her 
expectations and make it easier, 
but I’m feeling emotional about 
her leaving home. How can we 
balance all of this and make 
sure it gets done efficiently?
A: Use the school’s dorm 
checklist to make sure it’s done 
efficiently. In terms of the 
emotional aspect, your daughter 
may want to bring a few items 
that remind her of home. I 
know one college student who 
took holiday lights with her to 
school, because Christmas was 
her favorite time with her 
family, and she wanted to feel as 
if her family was around. 
Scented candles that remind 
your daughter of home or family 
photos are also great items to 
bring.

Q: I want a fresh start and am 
actively applying to other jobs 
in a new city. How do you start 
budgeting and planning for a 
potential move?
A: The average cost of a local 
move is about $1,500, and the 
average cost of a long-distance 
move is about $5,000. However, 
that is just for the move itself. If 
you are looking to buy a house, 
you will need to consider those 
additional costs, too. Create an 
account for yourself to start 
setting aside money for your 
next adventure. Check out cost-
of-living calculators to see what 
it would be like to live in a 
different city. 

Q: I hired professional packers 
for my latest move. I advise 
people to group related items 
together, otherwise it can be 
several days or weeks until you 
find that TV remote. Do you 
agree?
A: Grouping like items together 
is a good idea. If you are 
disassembling furniture before 
the movers take it away, put all 
the nuts and bolts in a plastic 
bag, and label everything. 
Instead of using tape to secure a 
plastic bag to furniture, use 
plastic wrap, so you don’t have 
to deal with sticky residue. 
And take photos before you 
disassemble anything, 
especially pieces with cables 
and cords.

 Also at washingtonpost.com 
Read the rest of this transcript and 
submit questions to the next chat, 
Thursday at 11 a.m., at 
live.washingtonpost.com.

Q: What’s the best way to 
handle wires and cables?
A: Start by decluttering them. 
Take out all the wires and 
cables, and sort them by 
category. Then choose the ones 
you want to keep. If you have no 
idea what the wires or cables go 
to, throw them out. You won’t 
suddenly remember after the 
move. After they are decluttered 
and sorted, keep them in a 
clearly labeled container.

Q: Should we move our outdoor 
furniture and items such as 
garden tools and hoses, or 
should we purchase new ones?
A:  Keep them if they’re 
functional, you plan to use them 
or if you’d repurchase them 
when you move. With supply 
chain issues, consider how long 
it would take to replace items 
such as outdoor furniture.

Q: What’s the best way to pack 
clothes? It feels silly to put them 
in a suitcase.

down the list, ending with 
paperwork and memorabilia. 
Don’t get bogged down with old 
photos and concert tickets. 
What’s wonderful about 
starting your decluttering 
process now is that you will 
have the opportunity to sell 
your items instead of being in a 
rush. Reach out to a 
professional organizer to help 
you through the decluttering 
process, then contact a local 
estate sale professional to help 
you sell your items. It is well 
worth the money to have 
someone help you through the 
process.

However, nothing beats going to 
the city and spending time there 
to get a feel for the place. 
Although many people would 
disagree, I strongly recommend 
renting in a city you don’t know 
well before you buy.

Q: Retirement is around the 
corner, and even though we’re 
not moving, we are decluttering. 
How do we tackle this?
A:  Start with your heaviest and 
bulkiest items first. I 
recommend starting with books 
and magazines, followed by 
furniture, sports equipment, 
shoes and clothes, then moving 

you don’t plan to keep. Do what 
will be less stressful for you.

Q: What are the biggest 
mistakes people make when 
planning a move and on moving 
day?
A: The biggest mistake people 
make when moving is they don’t 
give themselves enough time. 
However long you think it’s 
going to take to declutter and/or 
pack, double that amount of 
time. The earlier you begin, the 
less stressful it will be. And 
don’t forget to measure. If your 
dining room table isn’t going to 
fit in your new apartment, it’s 
time to get rid of it.

Q: I’m helping my sister and her 
boyfriend move, and they’re 
both micromanagers who are 
stressing everyone out, even 
though everything is planned. 
How do I get them to chill out 
and relax?
A: Having a moving checklist 
can be helpful, because 
sometimes people get stressed 
when they don’t know what 
they’re missing. Food and 
beverages can help, too. People 
get stressed all the time while 
moving. That’s why it’s nice that 
there’s a deadline. After moving 
day, their stress levels will go 
down several notches.

Q: My wife and I are planning to 
move from Northern Virginia to 
Baltimore. How can we find 
good real estate agents in a city 
about 50 miles away? Any 
special insights about 
evaluating Baltimore other than 
surfing the Web and driving 
around its neighborhoods?
A: Ask your favorite local real 
estate agent for references. For 
example, I’m a real estate agent 
in the Chicago North Shore 
area, and I have a network of 
agents across the country that I 
work with. If someone who is 
relocating contacts me, then I 
connect that person with an 
agent in a different city. In 
addition to making the 
connection, I am also a resource 
throughout the process. Word of 
mouth or crowdsourcing on 
social media is also a great way 
to find an agent in the town you 
plan to move.

As for evaluating a city, I like 
the forums on City-Data (city-
data.com). These are chat rooms 
where people moving from out 
of town ask many of the 
questions that are probably on 
your own mind, such as 
commutes, neighborhoods, 
schools and more. Because it’s a 
chat room, I would take 
comments with a grain of salt, 
but it’s a useful way to get the 
inside scoop on a city. I also like 
BestNeighborhood 
(bestneighborhood.org). 

Q&A FROM 8

Home

PHOTOS BY ISTOCK

TOP: However long you 
think it’s going to take 
to pack, double that 
amount of time, Wenzke 
suggests. LEFT: When 
unpacking, Wenzke says 
to start with the boxes of 
your favorite items, so 
you can be surrounded 
by what you love.  
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ly new to us, we have enough 
experience with similar things 
that our nervous system doesn’t 
react to it as if it’s completely new.”

But picky eaters lack that con-
text. “That can be what’s so frus-
trating,” Zickgraf said. “On a con-
scious level, they know it’s safe, 
but their nervous system is acting 
as if it’s not.” So if you’re a picky 
eater who wants to change, you’ll 
need to deliberately expose your-
self to new foods — because, as 
Zickgraf said, “you can’t really 
think your way out of it.” Here’s 
how to get started.

Choose compassion
Many adult picky eaters strug-

gle with public shame and social 
isolation, said Nancy Zucker, a 
professor of psychiatry and behav-
ioral sciences at Duke University 
and director of the Duke Center 
for Eating Disorders.

As a first step, she suggests 
opening up about your picky eat-
ing when dining with others, al-
lowing yourself to feel heard and 
understood. Give yourself “points 
just for having an experience with 
food,” she said, rather than beat-
ing yourself up if you don’t like 
something.

Keira Oseroff, a psychothera-
pist and faculty member with the 
nonprofit Ellyn Satter Institute, 
agrees that “shame has never been 
an effective motivator.” She en-
dorses creating small, attainable 
goals, because changing eating 

patterns can take months or years. 
“Patience is key,” she said.

Pick foods to learn about
Next, make a list of foods to try, 

said Jennifer Thomas, co-director 
of the Eating Disorders Clinical 
and Research Program at Massa-
chusetts General Hospital and co-
author of “The Picky Eater’s Re-
covery Book.” Choose foods that 
could help you socially and nutri-
tionally. (Sorry, but that probably 
means vegetables.)

For example, Thomas said, 
many adult picky eaters prioritize 
salad, because it’s such a busi-
ness dinner staple. With a multi-
ingredient dish like that, take the 
fancy restaurant approach and de-
construct it. Put lettuce, tomatoes 
and olive oil on your list, getting 
used to each item’s individual 
taste before mixing them together.

And if you can’t stand the 
thought of, say, broccoli, leave it 
off the list. “Luckily, there’s like 
100 vegetables,” Thomas said, “so 
just pick another one.”

Be Switzerland
Once you’ve got your list of 

foods, select five to try over 
the next week. Thomas suggested 
initially sampling fruits and veg-
etables raw, because cooking 
them can intensify their flavors, 
but do whatever makes you most 
comfortable.

In a low-stakes environment 
(perhaps alone, at home), place 

the foods in front of you and de-
scribe how each one looks, feels 
and smells, doing your best to 
avoid negative language. Instead 
of calling kale “gross,” for example, 
say: “It’s green and leafy, with an 
earthy smell.”

Zickgraf advised keeping your 
face neutral, too. That’s because 
the universal disgusted face — you 
know, the one with the scrunched-
up nose — is a physiological re-
sponse meant to protect us, again, 
from consuming toxins. “It pre-
pares you to spit out whatever’s in 
your mouth,” she said.

Try, then try again
Take a deep breath, then take a 

bite. Describe it. If you can, take 
another bite; if you can’t, try again 
the next day, and the next. Re-
search has shown that infants 
need about seven to 12 exposures 
before they’ll start eating a new 
food regularly. “You can’t really 
expect to be able to form an opin-
ion about it on the first try. That’s 
just not how omnivores work,” 
Zickgraf said.

“Continuing to have little tastes 
repeatedly should build familiari-
ty, which helps to build liking,” 
Thomas said. She compared it to 
hearing a new song on the radio: 
The first time, you might hate it, 
but by the fifth time, you might be 
singing along.

After your initial exposure, it 
might also help to sample the food 
in other ways: Try mixing it with 

things you enjoy (adding blueber-
ries to cereal), using condiments 
(dipping carrots in ranch dress-
ing) and experimenting with 
preparation methods (roasting vs. 
steaming).

Keep tasting
As you work through your list, 

remember that you don’t have to 
love something to add it to your 
diet. There are other reasons to 
put a food into regular rotation: 
convenience, variety, nutritional 
value.

But if you really hate a food 
after 10 tries, Thomas grants you 
permission to give up. “You have 
to kiss a lot of toads before you can 
find your prince,” she said. The 
good news about kissing toads is it 
should only get easier. In Thom-
as’s experience, the more new 
foods patients add to their reper-
toires, the more their fear of unfa-
miliar foods decreases.

That’s certainly true of Tet-
reault. Although her quest to ex-
pand her diet is ongoing (and she 
still doesn’t eat cucumbers), she 
said confronting her picky eating 
has been “life-changing.” Since 
starting therapy, she has taken 
business trips to Peru and Moroc-
co, without panicking about what 
she’s going to eat. “For some peo-
ple, it might seem very small,” she 
said. “For me, it’s been huge.”

Susan Shain is a freelance journalist 
based in Brooklyn.

BY SUSAN SHAIN

The cucumber was the final 
straw.

Prodded by her mother to try it, 
Jacqui Tetreault, then 19, had a 
“full-blown panic attack.” It was 
the culmination of years of being 
labeled a picky eater, years of be-
ing pressured to taste new foods 
and feeling her family’s and her 
own disappointment when she re-
fused or didn’t enjoy them.

“I want to like salad,” said 
Tetreault, now 28 and a luxury 
travel planner in Boston. “I want 
to like all this food. I just don’t. 
Even if I try it, I just don’t like it. 
And there’s this deep sense of 
shame of, like, I can’t be what I 
want and what everyone else 
wants.”

Although Tetreault had been a 
picky eater her whole life — jok-
ingly calling herself a “breadetari-
an” with an internal “iron wall” 
that slammed shut at the prospect 
of new foods — she’d never had a 
panic attack before the cucumber 
incident. So she decided to seek 
professional help, and eventually 
began receiving therapy for 
avoidant/restrictive food intake 
disorder (ARFID).

Many people with ARFID eat 
fewer than 20 foods, mostly carbs 
and dairy. Although ARFID is on 
the polar end of the picky-eating 
spectrum, affecting about 0.3 per-
cent to 3 percent of the popula-
tion, moderate pickiness is much 
more common. According to 
Hana Zickgraf, an assistant pro-
fessor of psychology who studies 
eating behavior at the University 
of South Alabama, roughly 30 per-
cent of people identify as picky.

Evolution played a big part in 
that. As omnivores, we’re “biologi-
cally prepared to reject really nov-
el foods the first couple times” we 
try them, to prevent us from in-
gesting toxic substances, Zickgraf 
said. It’s no accident we reach the 
height of pickiness around 2 years 
old, soon after we’ve gained the 
motor control and chewing skills 
required to wander and potential-
ly consume things we shouldn’t.

Although we generally pass 
through our peak picky phase 
around age 5 or 6, some people do 
so less completely. Zickgraf said 
nature, rather than nurture, is 
probably to blame, with potential 
factors including heightened sen-
sory and disgust sensitivity, as 
well as cognitive rigidity.

Whatever the cause, one thing 
is clear: Picky eating produces 
more picky eating.

As non-picky eaters age, they 
try more and more foods, expo-
nentially increasing those their 
body recognizes as safe. As a re-
sult, Zickgraf said, “even if we 
come across a combination of 
tastes and textures that’s relative-

Are you a picky eater? Expand your palate with these tips.

Wellness

ISTOCK

Psychotherapist  Keira Oseroff suggests creating   small, attainable goals, because changing eating patterns can take months or years.
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coverage of telehealth visits and 
allow out-of-state providers to 
participate, are expiring. And 
some private insurance compa-
nies have begun rolling back tele-
health coverage.

But now is the time that the 
teletherapy option, in particular, 
is vitally needed, many experts 
say. The prevalence of anxiety and 
depression has increased by 
25 percent worldwide since the 
start of the pandemic, while, at 
the same time, there’s an alarm-
ing shortage of therapists taking 
new clients. 

The use of teletherapy by psy-
chologists increased from about 
7.1 percent of their work pre-
pandemic to 85.5 percent of their 
work during the pandemic, ac-
cording to a national study led by 
researchers at Virginia Common-
wealth University and published 
in American Psychologist. And 
research indicates that it can be 
as effective as in-person treat-
ment, said Ashley Batastini, a 
psychologist and assistant profes-
sor in the counseling, educational 
psychology and research depart-
ment at the University of 
Memphis.

Batastini analyzed two dec-
ades’ worth of data comparing 
teletherapy and traditional treat-
ment, for a range of diagnostic 

criteria that included depression 
and eating disorders. “We didn’t 
find any evidence that there’s a 
difference between videoconfer-
encing and in-person mental and 
behavioral health interventions,” 
Batastini said. In fact, based on 
the data, some women appear to 
have better outcomes using video 
therapy than in-person treat-
ment, although Batastini says 
that further study is needed.

The American Psychological 
Association supports the contin-
ued use of telepsychology, in a 
secure and private way, said Lynn 
Bufka, associate chief of practice 
transformation for the APA. 
“We’ve had the big experiment for 
two years, and we’ve seen that it 
works.”

Bufka added that the organiza-
tion was “advocating that tele-
health should continue to be an 
option that is paid for equivalent-
ly, since there’s no difference in 
the quality of the services that are 
delivered.”

Timothy Heckman, senior as-
sociate dean for research and 
faculty affairs at the University of 
Georgia, co-authored a study that 
found that teletherapy produced 
large improvements in patient 
outcomes that persisted for sev-
eral months after treatment end-
ed and were no different than the 

reported outcomes from clients 
who received in-person therapy. 
However, more research is need-
ed with a more diverse group of 
clients, including those with post-
traumatic stress disorder, Heck-
man said.

The efficacy of teletherapy is 
not the only reason it should 
continue, patients and practitio-
ners say. The convenience of tele-
therapy is also a lifeline for people 
who have challenges getting to 
in-person appointments — such 
as people who live in rural areas 
where practitioners are scarce, 
those who live in traffic-choked 
urban areas, those who have been 
exposed to or have symptoms 
of covid-19, and those who are 
disabled.

Pedro Ventura lives in Los An-
geles and is a quadriplegic be-
cause of a spinal cord injury. 
Before his 2019 injury, the result 
of gun violence, he attended ther-
apy in person, both in New York 
City and Los Angeles. In New 
York, he often commuted an hour 
and half by subway to get to his 
appointments.

Now, Ventura doesn’t have to 
spend time getting to an in-
person appointment, and he also 
doesn’t have to worry whether his 
therapist’s office is too small to 
comfortably accommodate his 

BY AMY ETTINGER

As I drove my husband of 
18 years to the emergency room 
last November, he apologized for 
the inconvenience. “I’m sorry,” 
Dan said. “I just can’t believe this 
is happening.”

Dan had been struggling with 
sleeplessness, depression and 
anxiety for months. Persistent 
negative thoughts plagued him, 
until they crowded out every-
thing else. He was suffering from 
the second epidemic that’s raging 
throughout the world right now: 
the mental health crisis.

After several weeks of minimal 
sleep, Dan finally got an emergen-
cy telehealth appointment with a 
psychiatrist. After 10 minutes of 
talking with him, she had me join 
the Zoom call and told me I 
needed to take Dan to the nearest 
ER for a psychiatric evaluation 
immediately.

That virtual intervention saved 
his life, but the stress of helping 
my husband began to wear on me. 
I needed a therapist for myself, 
but I didn’t want to see one in 
person. I have always been anx-
ious about going into doctors’ 
offices, a condition often referred 
to colloquially as “white coat syn-
drome.” My blood pressure rises 
and my heart pounds when I need 
to see any medical professional. 
Besides, I have a busy schedule 
with work and parenting.

After months of searching, I 
found a provider who offered the 
option of online therapy. I decid-
ed to give it a try, even though I 
was skeptical about revealing my 
feelings through a Zoom call. I 
worried that virtual sessions 
would ruin the intimacy of one-
on-one counseling and that a 
therapist would be just another 
talking head on a screen.

But right away, I began to no-
tice the benefits. For the first time 
in my life, I felt no anxiety before a 
therapy appointment. I found it 
comforting to talk to my counsel-
or while wearing fuzzy house slip-
pers. And to my surprise, I was 
able to share my emotions 
through a screen much more easi-
ly than I’ve ever been able to with 
an in-person psychotherapist.

I realize that my experience 
pushes back against prevailing 
cultural ideas about the “return 
to normalcy” and the need to 
reestablish analog experiences. 
It’s true that many therapists and 
patients have been eager to get 
back to in-person sessions. Oth-
ers who would prefer to continue 
telehealth appointments, howev-
er, are finding the option being 
curtailed. Emergency orders es-
tablished by states as the pan-
demic took hold, which mandate 

wheelchair. “You don’t think 
about it when you’re not in a 
chair,” Ventura said, “but accessi-
bility in an office is not always a 
given.” Finding a new therapist 
was also easier online, because he 
didn’t have to travel to multiple 
offices to interview potential 
counselors. 

Ventura said he doesn’t miss 
being in the physical room with 
his therapist. “I feel like I can 
open up about the same on the 
screen. A good therapist is a good 
therapist.”

Los Angeles-based therapist 
Maria Evans sees all of her clients 
remotely, in part because she 
wants them to avoid the hassle of 
traffic. At the start of the pandem-
ic, Evans helped train more than 
10,000 therapists and social 
workers who needed to transition 
to teletherapy.

In some cases, Evans believes 
that clients would be better 
served going to an office to meet 
— if they don’t feel safe in their 
homes, for example, or don’t have 
privacy. But in most cases, she 
thinks teletherapy will suffice; 
she has even had long-term pa-
tients she has never met in per-
son. When they parted, she said, 
“there were a lot of tears. This 
shows we’re still able to build as 
in-depth connections as we 
would in person.”

Although convenience is a 
huge factor, another important 
benefit of teletherapy is the in-
creased comfort patients feel, 
which may allow them to open up 
even more. For me, it’s my fuzzy 
slippers; Santa Monica, 
Calif.-based therapist Ashley Gra-
ber said she has clients whose 
companion animals join them for 
sessions. She also said online 
therapy helps her have better 
insight into a patient’s home life.

And it doesn’t have to be all one 
way or the other. Some patients 
benefit from a hybrid course of 
treatment. My husband, for ex-
ample, prefers to see his therapist 
in person, feeling as if he benefits 
from the connection. But he still 
has many behavioral health ap-
pointments online, which saves 
him hours of driving each week.

I, however, will continue my 
therapy online as long as my 
insurance reimburses for it, 
choosing healing from the com-
fort of home.

Amy Ettinger is the author of “Sweet 
Spot: An Ice Cream Binge Across 
America.” Find her at 
amyettinger.com.

 Wellness newsletter Go to 
washingtonpost.com/wellness to 
subscribe to our email newsletter, 
delivered every Wednesday.

PERSPECTIVE

In some areas, telehealth is being curtailed. But it is still needed. 

Wellness

ISTOCK

Research shows that the use of teletherapy by psychologists increased from about 7.1 percent 
of their work pre-pandemic to 85.5 percent of their work during the pandemic.
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BY MEGHAN LEAHY

Q: My son just found out 

he didn’t get into his first 

choice of college. I’m not 

surprised, because he 

didn’t care enough about 

his grades to work hard. 

He was clearly 

disappointed when he got 

the news, but an hour later, 

it was “just annoying,” then 

he showed no further 

evidence of anything.

He doesn’t reveal his 

emotions easily to me. If 

anything, he seems 

delusional (“I’m sure I’ll 

get in”) and avoidant of 

emotion. Now he might not 

get into his safety school, 

and I mentioned that to 

him. He got angry and 

asked why I would bring 

that up, telling me I’m 

going to make him worry.

I think I’m beginning to 

see that he copes with the 

possibility of failure by 

denying it could happen. 

Then he doesn’t process it 

and simply moves on. I’m 

worried about this, and 

I’m wondering whether 

I should guide him in 

some way?

A: I am sorry your son didn’t get 
into his first choice of college. 
Whatever we may think about 
his efforts and caring, it is 
normal for teens to get excited 
about a goal (even when it is out 
of reach) and to feel crushed 
when the dream isn’t realized. 
Natural consequences are a part 
of life, and the sooner a child 
safely experiences them, the 
better their resilience. But there 
is an undertone of frustration 

and hurt in your tone, and we 
need to dig into that.

Ross Greene, a child 
psychologist and the author of 
“The Explosive Child,” says 
something I repeat to my clients 
and myself quite a bit: “Kids do 
well when they can.” I thought of 
this saying when I read this 
sentence: “I’m not surprised, 
because he didn’t care enough 
about his grades to work hard.” 
As a student who didn’t get good 
grades, as a teacher, as a school 
counselor, and as a parent and 
coach, I have not found that 
children just don’t care enough 
to work hard. I have found, 
almost unequivocally, that 
students have some kind of pain, 
insecurity, learning issue or self-
esteem problem that is standing 
in the way of them doing well.

I am not saying this to make 
you feel badly; teens can be very 
good at throwing their parents 
off the scent of their pain. They 
can be snarky, silent, mean or 
aloof, and, in your case, they can 
be in denial and avoidant. Is he 
really delusional? I don’t know, 
but a true delusional disorder is 
rare and serious, because the 
person cannot tell the difference 

between what is real and what is 
not. If you think this is the case, 
please call a specialist to have 
your son assessed.

Otherwise, you are working 
with a teen who is in a lot of 
emotional pain.

I wish I could sit down with 
you and ask, “When did this 
avoidance begin?” because, at 
17 or 18, it is hard to sort this all 
out. Has he been avoidant for 
years? When did his grades start 
slipping? What has happened in 
his life to cause this? Does he 
have a learning disorder? And 
most importantly, is he 
depressed? Many assume that 
depression means lying on the 
couch and sighing. Although it 
can look like that, it also looks 
like anger, especially in boys and 
men. I don’t know whether 
depression is a primary issue or 
the result of another issue, such 
as a learning disability, or both. 
But it is never too late to start 
helping your son.

First, stop assuming he didn’t 
work hard or didn’t care. That is 
probably not true, and it won’t 
lead to any good change. Second, 
say something like: “I think I 
make you worry or feel nervous 

when I ask you about things, 
and I don’t want to do that 
anymore. Let’s find a better way 
to communicate.” This may be 
the first time you speak to him 
with this level of vulnerability, 
so you may need more support.

Finally, start spending some 
positive time with your son. 
Take him away for the weekend, 
go out to eat or watch a movie. 
Do anything to bring the two of 
you together, so you can learn 
more about him. You don’t want 
him to just be realistic about his 
future, which can be a goal. You 
want to understand what makes 
him tick, why he is shutting 
down and whether he needs 
professional help.

Again, please reach out to his 
pediatrician or an expert who 
works with older teens for 
guidance. You don’t have to do 
this alone. Good luck.

 Also at washingtonpost.com 
Read the transcript of a recent live 
Q&A with Leahy at 
washingtonpost.com/advice, where 
you can also find past columns.

 Send parenting questions to 
Leahy at onparenting@washpost.com.

Family
ON PARENTING

My son didn’t make it into his top college choice. What can I do?

ISTOCK/WASHINGTON POST ILLUSTRATION
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These sales data recorded by the 
D.C. Office of Tax and Revenue 
were provided by Black Knight Inc. 
For information about other 
residential real estate 
transactions, visit 
washingtonpost.com/homesales.

NORTHEAST
Anacostia Ave., 4329, $520,500.
Buchanan St., 35, $800,000.
Channing St., 3018, $905,000.
Clay St., 5919, $359,500.
D St., 1354, $1.18 million.
E St., 2006, $651,000.
F St., 907, $1.1 million.
Florida Ave., 1120, $1.2 million.
Gales St., 1710, No. 4, $422,500.
Half Moon Pl., 2179, $689,000.
Holbrook Terr., 1210, No. 201, 
$450,000.
Kennedy St., 44, $751,000.
Lang Pl., 1720, $494,000.
Maryland Ave., 317, $2.02 
million.
Nannie Helen Burroughs Ave., 
4404, $329,000.
Oneida St., 334, $405,000.
Penn St., 1111, No. 2, $329,000.
Quincy Pl., 135, No. 2, $850,000.
Sheridan St., 67, $415,000.
Taylor St., 2010, $810,000.
W St., 1364, $467,000.
First Pl., 4420, No. 11, $215,000.
Fourth St., 2701, No. 402, 
$399,500.
Ninth St., 18, No. 304, $260,000.
13th St., 401, No. 301, $455,000.
14th Pl., 249, $645,000.
14th St., 2711, $550,000.
16th St., 1232, No. 1, $345,000.
22nd St., 3925, $980,000.
48th Pl., 112, $400,000.

NORTHWEST
Adams St., 13, $949,000.
Alton Pl., 3543, $910,000.
Beekman Pl., 1652, No. C, 
$866,000.
Brandywine St., 4719, $2.83 
million.
California St., 1870, $1.65 
million.
Champlain St., 2359, $1.12 
million.
Columbia Rd., 1106, No. 205, 
$300,000.
Columbia Rd., 2022, No. 315, 
$1.1 million.
Connecticut Ave., 5410, No. 209, 
$229,000.
D St., 631, No. 536, $447,100.
E St., 915, No. 1103, $410,000.
Euclid St., 1212, $1.54 million.
Farragut St., 728, $925,000.
Gallatin St., 110, No. 4, 
$294,000.
Georgia Ave., 6645, No. 111, 
$260,000.
Hamilton St., 606, $550,000.
Hiatt Pl., 3221, $1.6 million.
I St., 2141, No. 816, $325,000.
Ingomar Pl., 3637, $980,000.
Jocelyn St., 3704, $1.06 million.
Kenyon St., 1390, No. 324, 
$590,000.
L St., 2201, No. 415, $325,000.

Lanier Pl., 1767, No. 4, $737,500.
Longfellow St., 440, $475,000.
Luzon Ave., 6445, $240,000.
M St., 2501, No. 503, $2.6 million.
Manor Pl., 431, $863,000.
Massachusetts Ave., 1312, No. 
604, $510,000.
Massachusetts Ave., 4345, 

$649,000.
Meridian Pl., 1404, No. 3, 
$425,000.
N St., 1440, No. 611, $246,000.
Nebraska Ave., 5155, $920,000.
Newton St., 1823, No. 105, 
$499,900.
Oakdale Pl., 338, $468,000.

Oneida Pl., 430, $525,000.
Otis Pl., 737, $680,000.
P St., 137, $955,000.
Park Pl., 3304, $875,000.
Peabody St., 532, $889,000.
Potomac Ave., 4517, $1.7 million.
Q St., 1615, No. 407, $399,900.
R St., 1102, No. 101, $610,000.

Reservoir Rd., 4770, $2 million.
S St., 1402, $1.32 million.
Somerset Pl., 512, $803,500.
Sutton Pl., 3271, No. B, 
$710,000.
T St., 1740, No. 1, $1.33 million.
Utah Ave., 6149, $1.38 million.

SEE HOMES ON 2

Home Sales  

Balance. Harmony. Beauty.
Are our ultimate pursuits.
Whether you’re considering an
outdoor oasis, food lover’s kitchen,
or owner’s suite. Because during these
times, home is more important than ever.

The CaseStudy®
Since our first renovation over 60 years ago we’ve been a
team of visionaries, but we recognize that some things
should be consistent every time. Our unique approach
to the remodeling process is tried and true. It’s so
effective that we had to give it a name: The CaseStudy®.
We guide you through every step, using 3D renderings
to bring new possibilities to light. At every phase of 
work, we’ll maintain strict attention to time
and budget. Don’t forget our 5-year warranty.
Because you are our highest priority.

Visit our website to set a virtual appointment
or to learn more.

Our commitment to providing a safe, healthy,
and respectful worksite and experience.

®

MD MHIC #1176 | VA # 2701039723 | DC #2242

CaseDesign.com  |  202.873.2020
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Knight Inc. For information about 
other residential real estate 
transactions, visit 
washingtonpost.com/homesales.

ASHTON AREA
Hidden Garden Lane, 17700, 
$808,200.

ASPEN HILL AREA
Arbor Crest Way, 3923, 
$965,000.
Beverly Rd., 4115, $1.2 million.
Elizabeth St., 4212, $450,000.
Faraday Dr., 14511, $865,000.
Hogenhill Terr., 5628, $460,000.
Landgreen St., 4232, $525,000.
Oakvale St., 14203, $520,000.
Plaza Pl., 12511, $490,000.
Veirs Mill Rd., 12730, No. 143, 
$295,000.

BARNESVILLE AREA
Beallsville Rd., 21720, $790,000.

BETHESDA AREA
Amy Lane, 7106, $2.31 million.
Belhaven Rd., 9906, $865,000.
Broxburn Dr., 7202, $1.11 million.
Cammack Dr., 5104, $2.73 
million.
Charlcote Rd., 5503, $952,000.
Fairfax Rd., 7211, $2.3 million.
Fleming Ave., 9908, $460,000.
Friars Rd., 9106, $715,000.
Greyswood Rd., 6810, $515,000.
Harwood Rd., 5404, $1.82 
million.
Kentbury Way, 17, $900,000.
Lenox Rd., 5905, $1.36 million.
Mayfield Dr., 10012, $700,000.

SEE HOMES ON 3

Carolina Ave. N., 138, $1.75 
million.
D St., 1506, $899,000.
E St., 115, No. 303, $330,000.
Ely Pl., 3404, $780,000.
G St., 1632, $795,000.
Guetler Way, 403, $1.3 million.
Kentucky Ave., 226, $825,000.
Minnesota Ave., 1820, 
$220,000.
N St., 70, No. N708, $572,900.
Smith Pl., 1452, $269,940.
Trenton Pl., 202, $180,000.
Van St., 1211, No. 517, $249,400.
Wade Rd., 2636, No. 24, 
$80,000.
Third St., 900, $1.33 million.
Fourth St., 1300, No. 802, 
$400,000.
Ninth St., 112, $1.05 million.
15th St., 518, $1.03 million.
24th Pl., 3012, $349,900.
28th St., 1713, No. 1715-A, 
$295,000.
46th St., 717, $430,000.

SOUTHWEST
Danbury St., 39, $405,000.
G St., 610, $834,290.
N St., 321, No. 90, $825,000.
V St., 88, No. 803, $905,500.
Fourth St., 800, No. S508, 
$350,000.

MONTGOMERY COUNTY

These sales data recorded by the 
Maryland Department of 
Assessments and Taxation in 
September were provided by Black 

Volta Pl., 3221, $1.33 million.
Warder St., 3569, $325,200.
Wisconsin Ave., 3010, No. B2, 
$349,000.
First St., 2129, No. 2, $560,000.
Third St., 5515, $880,000.
Fourth St., 6012, $505,000.
Fifth St., 6604, $830,000.
Eighth St., 1606, $885,000.
10th St., 1217, No. A, $1.44 
million.
11th St., 2715, No. 1, $679,000.
12th St., 1913, No. B, $1.08 
million.
13th St., 1209, No. 210, 
$650,000.
13th St., 1604, $1.35 million.
13th St., 3624, $798,150.
14th St., 1133, No. 404, 
$615,000.
14th St., 2750, No. 505, 
$565,000.
16th St., 1701, $425,000.
16th St., 2026, No. 5, $453,000.
16th St., 7725, $1.25 million.
19th St., 1933, $2.3 million.
21st St., 522, No. 702, $240,000.
29th St., 6112, $1.06 million.
31st St., 2607, $2.11 million.
33rd St., 1625, $1.25 million.
38th St., 3609, No. 354, 
$235,000.
39th St., 3850, No. D100, 
$361,000.
43rd St., 5336, $1.07 million.

SOUTHEAST
A St., 1753, $787,000.
B St., 4630, $450,000.

HOMES FROM 1

Home Sales  

Our Specialists will be in Chevy Chase and Middleburg evaluating 
single items and entire collections for auction consignment across 

all categories, including Silver, Art, Jewelry, Watches and more. 
Discover our full range of auction and appraisal services.  

Sell at Auction in New York!

Samira Farmer & Reid Dunavant
DoyleDC@Doyle.com 

301-348-5282

DOYLE    AUCTIONEERS & APPRAISERS    NEW YORK
CALIFORNIA    CHICAGO    CONNECTICUT    FLORIDA    MASSACHUSETTS

LONG ISLAND    NEW JERSEY    NORTH CAROLINA    PENNSYLVANIA    WASHINGTON, DC

Tuesday, June 7 
Wednesday, June 8

MC Escher, Day and Night, Woodcut, 1938. Est. $30,000-50,000. Auction June 8

*Excludes repairs. Not valid on previous orders or in combination with other off ers, orders or discounts.
Some exclusions apply. Residential installed sales only. Expires 6/9/22.

longfence.com
1-800-601-9096

Schedule a FREE
at-home estimate today

and receive 20% off .*

Founded in 1945, Long® Fence is the leader in 
the residential fence industry. We’ve helped 

thousands of residential homeowners improve 
the security, use and beauty of their property. 

Financing Available for qualifi ed buyers.

Build Comfort With 
A Name You Trust

Firepits | Decks | Fences | And More
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$560,000.

CLOVERLY-EDNOR AREA
Fairdale Rd., 14504, $720,000.
Magnolia Ct., 16501, $820,000.
Sweetridge Rd., 15302, 
$850,000.

Moorhen St., 21902, $715,000.
Phillips St., 22517, No. 1509, 
$405,000.
Robin Song Dr., 23308, 
$781,000.
Spicebush Dr., 22950, No. 1392, 
$410,000.
Turtle Rock Terr., 23049, 

Arora Hills Dr., 23421, $711,000.
Cabin Branch Ave., 22800, 
$560,000.
Emerald Green Dr., 11658, 
$520,000.
Frederick Rd., 25914, $330,000.
Horseshoe Bend Cir., 12452, 
$501,000.

Shepherd St., 3618, $1.21 million.
Surrey St., 5409, $2.88 million.
Washington Ave., 2724, 
$927,000.
Wisconsin Ave., 5600, No. 1-
1008, $1.75 million.

CLARKSBURG AREA

Oakmont Ave., 5522, $855,000.
Pemberton St., 6705, $2.63 
million.
Radnor Rd., 7704, $1.3 million.
Royal Dominion Dr., 7404, $1.5 
million.
Singleton Dr., 9625, $825,000.
Vendome Dr., 9145, $1.32 
million.
Westbard Ave., 5135, No. 23, 
$965,000.
Westridge Rd., 5112, $985,000.
Whittier Blvd., 8015, $1.13 
million.
Wynnwood Rd., 6120, $1.25 
million.

BOYDS AREA
Chrisman Hill Terr., 21213, 
$712,000.
Manor Crest Lane, 21922, 
$740,000.

BRIGHTON AREA
Pinebark Way, 19805, $915,000.

BROOKEVILLE AREA
Honeystone Way, 2315, 
$810,000.

BURTONSVILLE AREA
Ambrose Ct., 4319, $375,000.
Crosswood Terr., 14828, 
$221,200.
Pine Top Lane, 15010, $379,000.
Tapestry Cir., 3324, $272,000.

CALVERTON-COLESVILLE AREA
Blue Valley Dr., 2205, $586,000.
Downs Dr., 1214, $539,000.
Fog Mist Pl., 13407, $499,000.
Heartfields Dr., 1114, $799,000.
Kimblewick Dr., 308, $700,000.
Riviera Ct., 6, $700,000.
Sir Thomas Dr., 3317, No. 4-A-12, 
$223,000.
Tamarack Rd., 13403, $600,000.
Woodlake Dr., 3502, No. 38, 
$400,000.

CHEVY CHASE AREA
Connecticut Ave., 8101, No. 
N412, $850,000.
Dunlop St., 3707, $1.47 million.
Farmington Dr., 3217, $2.35 
million.
Park Ave. N., 4550, No. 612, 
$785,000.

HOMES FROM 2

Home Sales  

A D I V I S I O N O F   VA #2701039723   |   MD MHIC #1176   |   DC #2242

VA 703.691.5500
MD 301.388.5959
DC 202.770.3131
ScheduleFRED.com

OVER TEN THOUSAND HOMEOWNERS
SERVED IN THE DMV

Industry leading 5 year warranty
Skilled and licensed professionals 
that care for you and your home
Voted “Best Handyman” in 
Washington City Paper and
Bethesda Magazine 
Awarded “Top Workplace” by The 
Washington Post

WE
GET IT 
DONE.
WINDOWS
SIDING 
DOORS
TRIM 
TILE
VANITIES 
FLOORING 
COUNTERTOPS 
ACCESSIBILITY
& MORE

IRON SALE

DC 202-234-6600  
MD 301-855-0272 • VA 703-328-2020 

Hand Rails

Iron Fences

Security 
Gate

Bathroom  
Handicap 

Rails

REPAIRED
INSTALLED

FREE
Estimates

Mailbox on  Iron Post

100 Years Old • 4th Generation  
Family Owned and Operated
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Excludes work with appliances, fixtures or any items not listed above. Actual kitchen not shown on this ad.
Other kitchens can be priced out according to size and requirements. Call or details.

$9999 NEW KITCHEN!!
Includes: CABINETS, COUNTERS, SINK, FAUCET, FLOORING!!
✔ Custom Design, Measure and Professional 

Drawing
✔ Demo/Removal of Existing Cabinets, Countertops, 

Sink & Faucet
✔ Hi-Grade Solid Wood Painted White Shaker 

Cabinets up to 15 LF
✔ Composite Countertop up to 20 sq. ft.

✔ Single Bowl Stainless Sink 
✔ Single Lever Sink Faucet
✔ Engineered Waterproof layover flooring w/Lifetime 

warranty and Cork Underlayment up to 60 sq. ft.
✔ Associated delivery, standard installation,

material, and taxes
✔ Strongest warranties in the industry

MCH #39985
FREE FREE 

QUOTES!QUOTES!
THOUSANDS OF THOUSANDS OF 

REFERENCESREFERENCES

CALL TOCALL TODAY!DAY!
1(888) 861-2797
www.www.CAPITALREMODELINGCAPITALREMODELING.com.com

AD CODE: WPLL 0526

Martha Stewart 
used Capital 
Remodeling’s 

stunning kitchens 
at the DC Metro 
Cooking Show!

9999 NEW KITCHEN!!

FREE

GRANITE

Upgrade from

Corian*

As low as$99per month*

No chef or person contained in the image has endorsed these products. *Free granite upgrade is difference in price between granite and corian. Professional drawing requires purchase. Coupon must be presented and used at time of 
estimate. Expire 6/30/22. Capital is not a lender. Financing requires approval and varies based on credit history and other factors. Minimum monthly payments 
are based on minimum size job with one third down. Offers on ad cannot be combined. All offers exclude previous contracts and orders. Call for more details.

Summer$$9999
As low as

KITCHEN SALE!KITCHEN SALE!

Get More 
Style for Less

Discover Why We’ve Been 
Voted “Best Furniture Store” 

in Northern Virginia

Washington’s Largest 
Furniture & Mattress Store

Instant Rebate $100  
Randall All-Leather Sofa Now $2399

Save $50 for Every $500 
2 West Solid Hardwood Queen Bed $1019

See Over 100  
Beautiful Beds

See Over 300  
Sofas on Display Best Seller  

Ozzy Sofa-Chaise $1599
Instant Rebate $350  

3-Piece Sandpiper Set Now $1948

Want it Now? Stop In,  
Outdoor Furniture is In Stock!

Open Memorial Day 10 - 8 
Hours: Mon - Sat 10 - 8  •  Sun 12 - 6 

22250 & 22267 Shaw Road • Dulles, VA  
BelfortFurniture.com  •  703-406-7600

• Save $50 for Every $500 
Select manufacturers; see store for details.

• Save up to $350 on 
Select Outdoor Sets

• Huge In Stock Selection  
Ready for Quick Delivery

Me m o r i a lHDay 
C e l e b rat i o n 
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Wouldn’t it be great if  
your home had warning 
lights just like your car? 

Unfortunately, it doesn’t.  And if you have an older roof, it may 
need to be replaced before the next big storm ends up....

n Best warranties in the industry
n High performance asphalt

shingles, metal & flat roofing
n Awarded SELECT ShingleMaster

Certification (only 1% of U.S.
roofers earn that!)

Long Roofing has been a trusted, 
local name since 1945.  We can give 
you peace of mind and a storm-free 
interior!

FREE ESTIMATES
Call Now!  

844-759-LONG 
LongRoofing.com

....in your home! 

PAYMENTS 
INTERESTNO FOR 1 

YEAR!

WINDOWS  g  DOORS  g   BATHS

Licensed, Bonded, Insured.  MHIC 51346, VA 2705048183A, DC 67006785
Expires 6/15/22.. Valid initial visit only. Min. purchase required. Cannot be combined with other offers. Subject to credit 

approval. Interest is billed during the promotional period but all interest is waived if the purchase amount is paid in full within 
12 months. There are no required minimum monthly payments during the promotional period.  Financing for GreenSky 

consumer loan programs is provided by federally insured, equal opportunity lender banks. NMLS #1416362



th
e 

w
a

sh
in

g
to

n
 p

o
st

 .
th

u
r

sd
a

y,
 m

a
y 

2
6
, 

2
0

2
2

DC

L6



L7
DC

th
e w

a
sh

in
g

to
n

 po
st .

th
u

r
sd

a
y, m

a
y 2

6, 2
0

2
2

WE BRING THE
SHOWROOM TO YOU!

Call To Schedule

or visit www.3DayOff er457.com
1-877-664-9228

Custom Blinds, Shades, Shutters & Drapery

HURRY! Limited Time Offer!

on Custom Blinds,
Shades & Drapery

Buy 1 Get 1

5050OFF
%
OFF
%*

In-Home Design
Consultation

FREEFREE
PLUS

Ask us what we are doing to keep you safe

Call
Today &
SAVE!

*Off er valid on 3 Day Blinds brand products only, excluding shutters and special orders. Buy 1 qualifying window covering and receive the 2nd qualifying window covering of equal or lesser 
value at 50% off ! Off er excludes installation, sales tax, shipping and handling. Not valid on previous purchases or with any other off er or discount. Off er Code BGXB. Expires 06/30/22.
State Contractor and Home Improvement Licenses: Arizona 321056. California 1005986. Connecticut HIC.0644950. New Jersey 13VH09390200. Oregon 209181. Pennsylvania PA107656. 
Tennessee 10020. Washington 3DAYBDB842KS. County Licenses: Nassau County, NY H01073101. Rockland County, NY H-12401-34-00-00. Licensed through Great Windows Services, LLC: 
Virginia 2705172678. West Virginia WV061238. Various City Licenses Available Upon Request. © 2022 3 Day Blinds LLC.

Personalized Experience | Fast Service | Trusted Brand

We DESIGN, We MEASURE, We INSTALL, You RELAX!®

Spring

SAVINGS

Motorized Shades Available
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Senior & Military Discounts

  Eliminates clogged gutters, 
permanently

  Tested to handle up to 22” 
of rain per hour

  Installs on and reinforces 
existing gutters

  Best-in-class Triple Lifetime 
Material & Performance Warranty

  Will not void your 
roof warranty

  Professional installation 
in less than one day

Before After

Never Clean Your 
Gutters Again!®

Before

*Offer expires 6/30/22. Valid on initial visit only. Min. purchase required. Cannot be combined with other offers. †Subject to credit approval. Interest is billed during the promotional period but all interest is waived if the purchase 
amount is paid in full within 12 months. There are no required minimum monthly payments during the promotional period. Financing for GreenSky consumer loan programs is provided by federally insured, equal opportunity lender 
banks. From ForbesAdvisor.com, 3/2/2022 © Forbes Marketplace Operations, Inc. 2022. NMLS #1416362. See website for state licenses and more details. Licensed, Bonded, Insured. © 2022 Lednor Corporation

40
YEARS

FOR GUTTER PROTECTION

FREE ESTIMATES 
877-211-0228

0% Financing Available†0% Financing Available†

Summer Countdown Sale!Summer Countdown Sale!

Or Payments
from $40/mo†

Or Payments
from $40/mo†

50% OFF50% OFF
Installation*Installation*

+ 10% OFF Entire Job*+ 10% OFF Entire Job*


